U. S. DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE BUREAU OF FISHERIES

FISHERY INDUSTRIES OF THE UNITED STATES 1936

By R. H. FIEDLER

ADMINISTRATIVE REPORT No. 27

U. S. DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE DANIEL C. ROPER, Secretary

BUREAU OF FISHERIES FRANK T. BELL, Commissioner

Administrative Report No. 27

FISHERY INDUSTRIES OF THE UNITED STATES 1936

By R. H. FIEDLER

APPENDIX I TO REPORT OF COMMISSIONER OF FISHERIES FOR THE FISCAL YEAR 1937



UNITED STATES GOVERNMENT PRINTING OFFICE WASHINGTON : 1938

ADMINISTRATIVE REPORT SERIES

Since the beginning of the Administrative Report Series, considerable confusion has arisen concerning the system of numbering the separates composing it. Inasmuch as the Reports of the Divisions vary in order from year to year, many have found their designations as "Appendix No. I, II, III, or IV" very confusing. To relieve this, it has been decided to number them as "Administrative Report No. —." Inasmuch as 20 separates had already been printed in this series before starting the numbers, it was deemed advisable to begin the numbering with Administrative Report No. 21. Of course, numbers cannot be printed on those already off the press, but for the information of those who wish to know what the first 20 were, they are numbered for filing purposes as follows:

- No. 1. Report, Commissioner of Fisheries, 1931.
- No. 2. Alaska Fishery and Fur-Seal Industries, 1930.
- No. 3. Fishery Industries of the United States, 1930.
- No. 4. Progress in Biological Inquiries, 1930.
- No. 5. Propagation and Distribution of Food Fishes, 1931.
- No. 6. Report, Commissioner of Fisheries, 1932.
- No. 7. Alaska Fishery and Fur-Seal Industries, 1931.
- No. 8. Fishery Industries of the United States, 1931.
- No. 9. Progress in Biological Inquiries, 1931.
- No. 10. Propagation and Distribution of Food Fishes, 1932.
- No. 11. Alaska Fishery and Fur-Seal Industries, 1932.
- No. 12. Progress in Biological Inquiries, 1932.
- No. 13. Fishery Industries of the United States, 1932.
- No. 14. Propagation and Distribution of Food Fishes, 1933.
- No. 15. Fishery Industries of the United States, 1933.
- No. 16. Alaska Fishery and Fur-Seal Industries, 1933.
- No. 17. Progress in Biological Inquiries, 1933.
- No. 18. Propagation and Distribution of Food Fishes, 1934.
- No. 19. Alaska Fishery and Fur-Seal Industries, 1934.
- No. 20. Fishery Industries of the United States, 1934.

Note that the last Commissioner's Report was for 1932. Since then its place has been taken by a reprint from the Report of the Secretary of Commerce under the title "Bureau of Fisheries." Inasmuch as it is no longer a Bureau publication, it is not numbered; but it will be supplied, if available, to any who request the Report of the Commissioner for any year since 1932.

п

FISHERY INDUSTRIES OF THE UNITED STATES, 1936 1

By R. H. FIEDLER, Chief, Division of Fishery Industries

CONTENTS

	Page
Foreword	2
Part 1Operations of the Division	
Cooperation with other Federal agencies	$^{2}_{3}$
Cooperation with State agencies	
Exhibits at expositions Texas Centennial Central Exposition	4
Texas Centennial Central Exposition	
Great Lakes Exposition California Pacific International Exposition Economic and marketing investigations	5
Economic and marketing investigations	. 5
Fishery trade in San Francisco Bay area	6
Marketing shad on the Atlantic coast	7
Frozen-fish situation	8
Retail sale of fishery products	
North Pacific halibut fishery	9
Cooperative marketing Fishery committee formed within the Na- tional Association of Marketing Officials	10
Fishery committee formed within the Na-	10
Statistical investigations	13
Biological aspect	14 14
Feonomic aspect	14
Economic aspect Surveys conducted Collecting statistics of the anglers' catch	15
Collecting statistics of the anglers' catch	15
1 ecanological investigations	17
Laboratories Preservation of fishery products for food	17
Preservation of fishery products for food	17
Electrometric tests for the freshness of fish.	18
Studies of rancidity in fish Variation in the fat content of halibut	18
Variation in the lat content of halibut	19
Use of antioxidants in preserving food fish	20
products Identification of canned salmon	20
Canning aquatic products	20
Low-temperature preservation of Pacific	20
ovsters	21
Bacteriological studies	22
Disinfectants for sponges	22
Pharmacological studies	23
Preservation of fishery byproducts	23
Utilization of salmon cannery trimmings	23 24
Extraction of oil from halibut livers Preventing rancidity in fish and fish-liver	24
oils	24
Determining the fat content of fish meal_	25
Chemical preservation of fish and fish	1000
waste	25
Nutritive value of aquatic products	26
Vitamin content of fish-liver oils	27
Vitamin content of fresh fish flesh	27
Nutritive value of shellfish Chemical composition and nutritive value	27
of fish protoing	28
of fish proteins Mineral constituents of fishery products	20
and byproducts	28
and byproducts Menhaden oil for poultry feeding Manhaden mool for poultry feeding	29
Menhaden mear for cattle feeding	29
Oily fish meals in animal feeding	29
Fish cookery studies and demonstrations	29
Research associates and student assistants	31
Educational and consulting service	32
Publications of the Division Documents, reports, and circulars	33
Special articles and addresses	- 33
Statistical bulletins	36
	- 0

ge	Part 2Fishery Statistics, 1935	Page
2	General review	36
	Manufactured fishery products	50
	Canned fishery products and byproducts trade.	55
$^{2}_{3}$	Frozen-fish trade	66
3	Fish, frozen	66
4	Holdings	69
	Cold-storage holdings of cured fish	71
$\frac{5}{5}$	Foreign fishery trade	71
5	Fisheries of the New England States	75
$\frac{6}{7}$	Maine	85
8	New Hampshire	90
9	Massachusetts	91
9 10	Rhode Island	98 103
10	Connecticut Vessel fisheries at principal New England	105
13	DOLLS	108
14	Biological aspect	$108 \\ 116$
14 14	Economic aspect Biological aspect Mackerel fishery of the Atlantic coast	126
15	Fisheries of the Middle Atlantic States	128
15	New York	136
17 17	New Jersev	147
17	Pennsylvania	$158 \\ 159$
18	Delaware Vessel fisheries at New York City	163
18	Shad fishery of the Hudson River	163
19	Fisheries of the Chesapeake Bay States	164
20	Maryland	169
20	Virginia Shad and alewife fisheries of the Potomac	174
20	River	187
21	River Trade in fishery products in Washington, D. C	
22	D. C.	188
22 23	Fisheries of the South Atlantic and Gulf States	191
23 23	Sponges sold at the exchange. Tarpon	191
23	Sponges sold at the exchange, Tarpon Springs, Fla.	201
24	Fisheries of the Pacific Coast States	201
24	Washington	209
25	Oregon California	$\frac{215}{218}$
	California Halibut fishery of the Pacific coast	234
$\frac{25}{26}$	Vessel fisheries at Seattle, Wash	236
27	Lake fisheries	239
27	Fisheries of the Mississippi River and tribu-	G4-577A *
27	taries	$\frac{244}{249}$
28	Lake Pepin Lake Keokuk Mississippi River between Lake Pepin and	249
	Mississippi River between Lake Pepin and	
28	Lake Keokuk	252
29 29	Fisheries of Alaska	253
29	Statistical survey procedure	261
29	Sectional surveys Local and special surveys	$\frac{261}{267}$
31 32	Practices and terms	207
32	Conversion factors	270
33	Common and scientific names of fishery prod-	
33 36	ucts	273
00		

¹Administrative Report No. 27, Appendix 1 to the Report of the U.S. Commissioner of Fisheries, 1937. Approved for publication, June 21, 1937.

FOREWORD

This report constitutes a summary of the activities of the Division of Fishery Industries as well as an annual review of fishery statistics. As its name indicates, this Division of the Bureau is concerned with the activities and welfare of the commercial fishery and fishery industries, the trade in fishery products, and the fish canning and preserving industries. Its functions include the collection and publication of fishery statistics, the conducting of market surveys, the prosecution of research designed to solve the technical problems of the industry, and the dissemination of authoritative and practical information to the fishery industries and the public. Results of technological investigations and marketing studies are published in separate documents as each project is completed. The information obtained from statistical surveys is published in part 2 of this report, which includes all the detailed statistical information that has become available since the issuance of the previous report,² together with such summarized statements and interpretations of the statistics as are deemed significant and useful. In the preparation of this report, members of the Division's staff have taken part and their assistance is appreciatively acknowledged.

Part I. OPERATIONS OF THE DIVISION COOPERATION WITH OTHER FEDERAL AGENCIES

As in 1935, various members of the Division's technological, economic, and statistical staff assisted other Federal agencies where the work and studies of such agencies required information or advice concerning the fishery industries.

During the past year, our technologists engaged in a cooperative investigation with the Bureau of Chemistry and Soils and the Food and Drug Administration of the United States Department of Agriculture for the development of standards for halibut-liver oil essential in the administration of the Federal Food and Drug Act and for other purposes. This cooperative project will be described in detail elsewhere in this report. In addition, various members of our technological staff, both in our Washington, D. C., laboratories and in our field laboratories, cooperated with the scientists of other Federal Government organizations wherever helpful information of mutual interest could be exchanged and whenever cooperative assistance could be extended.

For a few months in the summer of 1936, Dr. Francis P. Griffiths, of our technological staff, conducted some practical studies in the freezing of oysters in the Seattle laboratory of the Bureau of Chemistry and Soils, United States Department of Agriculture.

The National Bureau of Standards also cooperated with our technological staff in the development of net measuring devices for experimental use in the Great Lakes' fisheries.

Our technologists, in the Bureau's Washington laboratories, gave courses in canning fishery products to State Extension Service workers at the request of the State Extension Service, of the United States Department of Agriculture.

Cooperation was had with the Bureau of Foreign and Domestic Commerce in obtaining data on the extent of the cooperative move-

³ Fishery Industries of the United States, 1935, by R. H. Fiedler: Appendix II to the Report of the U.S. Commissioner of Fisheries for 1936, pp. 73-348.

ment among fishermen, as well as information on the grading and standardization of fish in many foreign countries.

In the conduct of several phases of economic and technological work the Division had the cooperation of the International Fisheries Commission at Seattle, Wash. This included a study of the variation of the fat content of halibut made by technologists of the Division at the request of the Commission and cooperation of the Commission in the collection of economic and statistical data on the North Pacific halibut fishery.

The Bureau also has cooperated with various Federal agencies in obtaining statistical data on our fisheries. The Bureau had the cooperation of the Bureau of Agricultural Economics, Department of Agriculture, in the collection of statistics on the volume of coldstorage holdings of fish, and of the health authorities in Washington, D. C., in obtaining the volume of fish handled at the Municipal Fish Wharf and Market in this city. In another instance the Bureau obtained figures on the volume of the quarterly production and holdings of fish oils for the Bureau of the Census.

COOPERATION WITH STATE AGENCIES

The Bureau of Fisheries long ago began establishing cooperative relations with the States in fields of mutual interest and endeavor and, in succeeding years, has constantly encouraged, fostered, and expanded this cooperative plan of work. By working closely, whenever possible, with the members of the scientific staffs of various State laboratories and institutions, we have been able to increase the productivity of our relatively small technological staff and have been able to carry out cooperative investigations at considerably less cost. During 1936, the following cooperative investigations were conducted in the State institutions listed:

A member of our technological staff was stationed in the laboratories of the State Medical College, Charleston, S. C., until September 1936, where members of the staff of the State Medical College gave valuable cooperation in chemical, biochemical, and pharmacological studies of the mineral content of fishery products. Dr. Roe E. Remington and Dr. Kenneth M. Lynch participated in these investigations.

At George Washington University, Washington, D. C., Dr. Leland W. Parr, associate professor of bacteriology in the school of medicine, assisted in the supervision of one of our cooperative investigations on the development of disinfectants for sponges.

At Washington State College, Pullman, Wash., our Seattle technological laboratory staff cooperated with Dr. J. S. Carver in carrying on tests with poultry in the feeding of salmon oils and meals.

Dr. Earl Norris, Department of Biochemistry, University of Washington, Seattle, Wash., cooperated with members of our Seattle technological staff in various fishery products investigations. The University of Washington also placed space at the disposal of members of our Seattle technological laboratory for the conduct of certain byproducts investigations, until the Bureau could erect a suitable building for this purpose, which is now under construction.

The University of Maryland and the Maryland State Agricultural Experiment Station, College Park, Md., have rendered excellent cooperative services to our technological staff. Free space for the Bureau's laboratories in two of its buildings (discussed elsewhere in this report) has been provided by the University of Maryland, and both the University and the Maryland State Agricultural Experiment Station are conducting in their various laboratories and departments of animal husbandry cooperative studies of the feeding value of fishery byproducts. The members of the staffs of these two institutions engaged in these cooperative investigations are Dr. L. B. Broughton, Dr. W. C. Supplee, L. E. Bopst, and M. H. Berry.

Prof. Samuel B. Schofield, head of the chemistry department, Western Maryland College, Westminster, Md., conducted and assisted in the supervision of a cooperative study of the chemistry of fish protein in the college laboratories with the aid of student assistants.

There was continued in Massachusetts, during the past year, by our fish cookery and home economics worker in cooperation with the Massachusetts State Department of Agriculture, a project covering lectures and practical demonstrations in fish cookery at various schools, women's clubs, and other gatherings. This educational program was conducted by Miss Agnes I. Webster of our staff and R. H. Sullivan, of the State Department of Conservation.

These cooperative investigations in the above mentioned State universities and institutions are described in greater detail elsewhere in this report.

In the conduct of its statistical research work, the Bureau also obtains unusual cooperation from various States. The surveys of the fisheries in the various States bordering on the Great Lakes, in the Pacific Coast States, and in Maryland and Virginia, have been greatly facilitated by special cooperation obtained from the State fishery agencies in these States. With this aid, it is now only necessary for the Bureau to conduct partial surveys in these States to supplement the data available from the fishery agencies.

In addition, in nearly every other State where commercial fishing is prosecuted, some type of cooperation on its statistical work is rendered the Bureau by the State fishery or other agencies. This makes it possible for the Bureau to make statistical surveys of a greater portion of our fishery industries than otherwise would be possible.

EXHIBITS AT EXPOSITIONS

During 1936 the Division, under the direction of the writer, supervised the construction and maintenance of the Bureau's exhibits at the Texas Centennial Central Exposition at Dallas, Tex., and the Great Lakes Exposition at Cleveland, Ohio, and the maintenance and dismantling of the exhibit at the California Pacific International Exposition at San Diego, Calif.

TEXAS CENTENNIAL CENTRAL EXPOSITION

The main feature of the exhibit at the exposition in Dallas consisted of a painted mountain and lake background, incorporating a miniature falls in the distance, over which water ran into a pool stocked with bass, crappie, and other warm-water fishes. The foreground was built up with rocks, trees, bushes, and other vegetation. A mechanicallyoperated model of an angler fishing in the pool near a miniature electrically-operated campfire gave a realistic appearance to the display. The entire exhibit was lighted to give the effect of sunrise to sunset at regular intervals, and during the dark period there was an illusion of clouds floating through the sky. Another part of the display consisted of a series of dioramas in "illuvision," depicting the oyster and shrimp fisheries of Texas, panels describing the life history of the oyster and the mussel-shell fishery and manufacturing of pearl buttons from mussel shells, and a series of colored transparencies depicting the various activities of the Bureau's divisions.

The exhibit which was erected in the Federal Building occupied a space of about 420 square feet, with an 11-foot ceiling. The Bureau was allotted \$5,500 for its construction and maintenance. The exhibit was very popular with the visitors, and on some days up to 8,000 people viewed it.

This exhibit will remain on display during 1937 as the exposition is being continued another season.

GREAT LAKES EXPOSITION

The main feature of the exhibit at this exposition in Cleveland consisted of a mechanically-operated diorama in a case (2 feet wide, 7 feet long, 7 feet high), depicting the effect of thermal conditions in Lake Erie on the commercial capture of fish. Enclosed in other cases of approximately the same size as the above were displays showing the many uses to which fishery products are put in the arts and industries, methods for catching Great Lakes' fish, culture of fish, preservation of textile fishing gear, food value of fish, the Alaska fur-seal industry. A framework above the cases mounted a series of colored transparencies of Bureau activities.

The entire exhibit which was erected in the Hall of Progress occupied a space of about 300 square feet, with a 17-foot ceiling. The Bureau was allotted \$2,000 for its construction and maintenance. As with the Dallas exhibit, it was most popular with the visitors. On some days in excess of 5,000 people viewed it.

This exhibit will remain on display in 1937 as the exposition will continue another season.

CALIFORNIA PACIFIC INTERNATIONAL EXPOSITION

At the close (after two seasons) of the California Pacific International Exposition at San Diego, Calif., in the fall of the year, members of the Division dismantled the Bureau's exhibit on display there and shipped the material to storage in Washington, D. C., and elsewhere.

This exhibit, which was erected in the Federal Building, occupied a space of about 225 square feet and the Bureau was allotted \$2,500 for its construction and maintenance. A brief description of the exhibit is given in the report of this Division for the year 1935. We are informed that this display received very favorable comment from visitors, even though it was placed in rather crowded quarters.

ECONOMIC AND MARKETING INVESTIGATIONS

There is a recognized need for economic and marketing studies as aids to the industry in merchandizing its commodity. Such studies have been made by the Division in the past and are being continued now as far as possible with the limited funds available; however, they have not been on a scale commensurate with so important an industry, and one which is in such obvious need of these services.

The need for information along economic and marketing lines long has been realized by the fishery industry. Therefore, it endorsed, through the Fishery Advisory Committee of the Secretary of Commerce, H. R. 8055, a bill introduced in the Congress by Hon. S. O. Bland of Virginia. The bill, however, which had for its purpose the conduct of fishery economic research and market news and extension services by the Bureau of Fisheries, failed to become law.

FISHERY TRADE IN SAN FRANCISCO BAY AREA

This study conducted by Dr. Barton DeLoach, assistant fishery economist of the Bureau, was made for the purpose of providing market information on the supply of fresh and frozen fishery products in the San Francisco Bay area, marketing channels, nature of the consuming market, and on trade practices and problems.

The survey revealed, among other things, that about 40,000,000 pounds of fresh and frozen fish (round weight) are consumed in the area annually, making a per capita consumption of about 31 pounds or about 20 pounds in the edible portion or dressed weight. If the residents here consumed canned and cured fish at the rate of the average per capita of the United States—about 5 pounds (edible portion)—the total per capita consumption of all kinds of fishery products in the area then would be about 25 pounds. The average per capita in the United States of all kinds of fishery products is about 13.3 pounds.

The consumers' demand for fish by species is principally for fillet of "sole", halibut, salmon, and certain species of rockfishes. About two-thirds of the trade is done in these varieties.

About 90 percent of the fish handled in the area originates along the California coast, much of it being assembled in the branch houses of the various San Francisco wholesale firms located at several of the important fishing ports of the State. Only a very small amount of the fish handled is marketed to out-of-State points.

From time to time quantities of certain fish are frozen and placed in cold storage pending sale when these fish are out of season or to preserve surplus supplies. The survey revealed that the average monthly cold-storage holdings of frozen fish in the Bay area equalled about 20 percent of the average monthly supply of fresh fish entering the market.

As to the location of the wholesale markets, the investigator found them well situated with respect to the landings of fish by vessels and the area to be served.

There is some evidence that as local fishing grounds for certain popular species have become less productive, fishing activities for these fishes have been conducted farther and farther from port. This has tended to increase costs of production. In order to relieve this situation, it was suggested that attention be directed toward finding a market for some of the lesser-known species found nearer the San Francisco Bay area.

The retailing of fish is done by exclusive fish dealers, meat markets, chain stores, and peddlers. Except for the exclusive retail fish dealers there is a tendency for the retailers to handle only a few well-known varieties. This has had a tendency to restrict consumption of fish in the area.

Consumers in the area seem to prefer a white-meated fish with a mild flavor. They also desire to purchase filleted or steaked fish—free from excess bones and other inedible portions. This probably accounts for the large demand for fillet of "sole", halibut, and salmon.

The sale of fish by restaurants is rather large in the downtown areas, but in the outlying districts offerings are somewhat restricted. It has also been found that the use of fish by public institutions in the area is not large.

Considerable quantities of crabs are marketed in the area. Most are produced by a cooperative crab fishermen's organization with headquarters in San Francisco.

MARKETING SHAD ON THE ATLANTIC COAST

At the organization meeting of the Atlantic Coast States Shad Conference in February 1937, at Atlantic City, N. J., it was indicated by various State fishery officials present that the popularity of shad is waning and that this is adversely affecting the income of shad fishermen. In order to determine what steps might be taken to improve the situation, the Conference requested the Bureau to conduct a study of the marketing of shad along the Atlantic Seaboard. In compliance with the request, the Bureau undertook the study, assigning Fred F. Johnson, Assistant Chief of the Division, to the work.

In his report on the study, Mr. Johnson shows that the annual supplies of Atlantic coast shad have consistently decreased for the past 40 years. The most recent data, which are represented by composite statistics for the years 1934 and 1935, show a catch of about 8,200,000 pounds. This is about one-sixth of the catch of 40 years ago. Thus, one of the important problems in connection with this species is that of increasing the supply. To accomplish this, studies to alleviate the effects of stream pollution and obstruction and intensive programs of artificial propagation should be primary objectives of interested agencies.

In addition to stressing the need for augmenting present supplies of this species, the report includes, among other data, information on the natural history and culture of the shad, the wholesale trade, shad products, recipes, and boning methods. It also includes the results of a study conducted among operators of 95 retail stores, operators of 71 public eating houses, and 342 housewife consumers located in several Eastern cities. This latter study was designed to develop a comparison of the current popularity of shad with that of former years; the importance of the consumption of shad through retail stores and public eating houses; the factors adversely affecting the consumption of shad; the purchasing and dietary habits of consumers with respect to fish but with particular reference to shad; and allied considerations.

The study brought out a number of interesting facts which include the following: (1) As the shad season progresses and supplies increase, the price fluctuates downward rapidly from the early season high prices, with some recovery in prices toward the end of the season; (2) the sale of shad is uniformly reported as increasing by public eating houses serving "absolutely boned" shad. Public eating houses serving shad in other forms usually report increases; (3) decreased sales by retail stores more than offset increases in public eating houses; (4) while many retail stores will sell half shad or shad fillets, the practice is seldom advertised and unknown to most housewife consumers; (5) in many cities boned shad are practically unknown, and in all cities the sale is limited; (6) where retail dealers bone shad, the methods are usually so slow that the cost is prohibitive of any considerable sales; (7) shad can be completely and quickly boned with probably no more loss of flesh than is left by the average person consuming unboned shad; (8) the whole roe shad generally is too large for economical use by small families of two and three persons; and (9) families of two and three persons comprise nearly half of the families of this country.

FROZEN-FISH SITUATION

It is customary for the amount of frozen fish held in cold storage to reach a minimum around April of each year. Thereafter the prosecution of our commercial fisheries becomes more intensive, and much of the surplus of the species of fish which are customarily marketed fresh is frozen and stored for later consumption. From April until November quantities of fish frozen usually exceed withdrawals. In November, fishing operations usually decrease, and the margin of withdrawals over quantities frozen again results in minimum holdings by April.

During 1936 this customary trend was apparent insofar as April being the month of minimum holdings was concerned; also surpluses from fishing operations represented by quantities frozen exceeded withdrawals following April. However, the margins of quantities frozen over withdrawals were much larger than in preceding years, and where holdings normally begin to decrease in December, an increase was shown during this month in 1936.

By February 15, 1937, the total holdings of frozen fish reached about 70 million pounds as compared with 45 million pounds on the same date in the previous year. According to the trade this situation developed because of the mild open winter of 1936–37. This allowed almost continuous fishing operations and also resulted in a slackening of demand for frozen fish. The flood conditions in the Middle West during the winter also had an effect in retarding consumption in an area which normally consumes large quantities of frozen fish at this season of the year.

Realizing that these huge stocks of surplus frozen fish were hindering the normal conduct of the trade, appropriate legislation was introduced at the first session of the Federal Congress, and enacted into law to authorize the Federal Surplus Commodities Corporation to purchase up to 1 million dollars worth of surplus fish over a period of 90 days from the approval of the act, the fish purchased to be distributed to relief clients.

Statistics collected and/or published by the Bureau and statistical analyses prepared by members of the Division on the frozen-fish trade were most valuable to members of the trade and to Congress in showing the condition and trend of the frozen-fish industry. The demand on the Bureau for certain statistical bulletins exhausted the regular supply on hand, and reprints had to be made. This is additional concrete evidence that statistics showing conditions and trends are useful to the fishery industry.

The buying program instituted by the Federal Surplus Commodities Corporation under the terms of the legislation, has resulted in great good to the industry in general. Fishing operations were resumed on a more normal basis and a greater demand has been created for fish in some areas that normally were not large users of this food product.

RETAIL SALE OF FISHERY PRODUCTS

A study was made during the year by Fred F. Johnson, Assistant Chief of the Division, to determine the order of importance of the six species of fish or shellfish leading in the retail sales of about 60 cities of this country. The study was based on replies to questionnaires which were forwarded to retail and wholesale dealers in fishery products, fishery associations, State fishery agencies, Chambers of Commerce, and field representatives of the Bureau of Foreign and Domestic Commerce, and the Bureau of Fisheries. The survey was designed primarily to develop basic information on the varieties of fish and shellfish predominating in retail sales in important centers of population throughout the country, in order that the feasibility of inaugurating a service for the current collection of retail prices of these commodities might be investigated. This study is now under way.

Apart from its value in connection with the development of a system for the collection of retail prices, the study was most interesting in showing the geographical variation in preferences for the several species. In general it was brought out that the most important of the six species predominating in the retail sales of cities close to important producing waters, are usually the species taken in abundance in these waters; but in cities located farther inland the number of sources increases. However, such species as haddock, halibut, salmon, shrimp, and oysters appeared among the six species leading in retail sales in many inland cities as well as in those close to their natural habitats.

NORTH PACIFIC HALIBUT FISHERY

With an alarming decline in the productivity of the North Pacific halibut grounds, fished in common by vessels of Canada and the United States, steps were taken by treaty between the two Governments to conserve and sustain this valuable fishery resource. Under the terms of the treaty the International Fisheries Commission (Halibut Commission) of the United States and Canada was formed, with authority, among other things, to regulate the amount of halibut that can be taken from any fishing grounds or banks in convention waters of the North Pacific which extend westerly from the United States and Canada. This measure was adopted to allow natural spawning and reproduction of the halibut to replete the fishery.

During the past few years the Commission has set the limit on the take by fishermen of both countries at around 46,000,000 pounds, and the landings have about equaled this figure each year. Even though this is somewhat less than the annual landings in many of the years during the heyday of the fishery (around 65,000,000 pounds were taken from area 2 alone in 1 year), the industry has had some difficulty in marketing at a profit the fish landed. In fact disputes between the fishermen and buyers, from time to time, over price ex-vessel has resulted in curtailing fishing operations with consequent lowering of incomes to the fishermen who depend upon this fishery for a livelihood.

It is anticipated that as the reserve brood stock of halibut is restored on the banks, the Commission may set a higher limit on the annual take. If this is done new marketing problems may be faced by the industry.

In order to aid the industry at this time in disposing of the present catch of halibut and to assemble data which may be useful to the industry in expanding the markets for halibut, should a higher limit be set on the take, the Commission suggested that the Bureau make an economic study of the factors involved in the production and marketing of Pacific coast halibut. Believing that such a study would be timely and worth-while, the Bureau undertook the investigation, detailing George Roger Chute, assistant fishery economist to conduct the work.

The investigation is now in progress. One of its important phases is an analysis of the distribution of halibut during 1935. This is revealing the places of concentrated market and the areas of minimum consumption. Another phase is covering the competitive standing of halibut with other species of fish selling at a lower price, and the effect this has had in curtailing the markets for Pacific coast halibut in certain areas, formerly using large quantities of this fish.

The investigation also is covering a study of halibut vessel operation, transportation, warehousing, merchandizing practices, consumer attitude toward halibut, and a chronology of the fishery from its inception on the North Pacific. Parts of the latter material are vivid and novel, and will be admirable for use in connection with a radio campaign to acquaint the public with halibut and halibut fishing.

COOPERATIVE MARKETING

During the past year the work of the cooperative marketing unit, in charge of L. C. Salter, fishery economist, charged with the admin-istration of Public, No. 464 of the Seventy-third Congress, second session, an act authorizing associations of producers of aquatic products, has consisted of (1) conducting research in the field of cooperative activity among fishermen and assembling data and other information relative to the cooperative marketing of fish and fishery products, to learn whether existing fishery cooperatives were operating under the terms of the act; (2) making studies and analyses of the organic structure and operations of fishery associations with the view to furnishing advice and counsel to associations and groups of fishermen contemplating the organization and operation of associations; and (3) assembling literature on cooperative enterprises, and preparing articles and other publications pertaining to this general subject. During the year there have been no complaints, nor other occasions or reasons to warrant any legal action being taken under the provisions of the act.

The above types of work have been of considerable value to existing fishery groups in effectuating the most efficient operation of cooperative associations as well as to groups of fishermen contemplating the organization and operation of cooperative associations. One important fact revealed by this work is that no legislation has been enacted by any of the States specifically providing for the organization and operation of fishery cooperative marketing associations, and in no instance was it found that State departments were engaged in encouraging or assisting fishermen to organize and operate marketing associations.

During the year the fishery associations known to be in existence in 1936 were circularized by questionnaire with the intent of gaining information as to their official location, cooperative status, and nature of their operations. In all, the questionnaire was mailed to about 100 fishery organizations located throughout the commercial fish-producing States. Answers were received from 38 associations. They indicated that 14 were engaged in the cooperative marketing of fishery products or the cooperative purchasing of fishery equipment and supplies, and that 6 were performing semicommercial functions. The remainder of those replying, or 18, were engaged primarily in activities pertaining to fishery conservation and legislation, and promotional or protectional activities in the interests of fishermen. With but few exceptions, the associations restricted membership to persons engaged in the fisheries and provided for voting on the basis of membership rather than by stock or membership capital held in the association. The exceptions were among those classed as semicommercial and noncommercial in character.

In order to determine further the cooperative status of commercial and semicommercial fishery organizations and the nature and extent of their activities, a rather broad, personal investigation is in progress. To date this has included visits to associations located on the Pacific coast and in the North Atlantic States. On this work, particular attention is being given to learning the functional activities of the associations and how the Bureau might be of service in connection with their operations. The study is being continued to cover associations located in the South Atlantic and Gulf States and in those States around the Great Lakes. The survey so far has permitted detailed study of more than 60 associations and has revealed that 23 of these are engaged in commercial functions such as the marketing of fish or fishery products, or the purchasing of supplies and equipment, and the remaining 37 are engaged in functions relating to the general welfare of their members. Many of the associations in the latter group are contemplating engaging in commercial activities on a cooperative basis.

Another study in progress and being conducted along with the above-mentioned investigation relates to financing the fishing enterprise. Its purpose is to obtain information on the relationship between present methods for financing this type of enterprise and its effect on the freedom of fishermen to market their catch to the best advantage. This study will be made in the major commercial fish-producing areas of the United States.

In order to aid the Bureau in its general administrative work of the Cooperative Marketing Act, a study of cooperative activity among fishermen in foreign countries also is in progress. The Bureau of Foreign and Domestic Commerce of the Department of Commerce is aiding materially in this study by collecting basic data on conditions in most of the important countries of the world; and, also, by placing at our disposal files on this subject located in Washington, D. C. Information obtained on this study covers (1) the nature and extent of fishery cooperative marketing, a list of such associations, and their aims and purposes; and (2) the extent to which governments aid or assist fishery cooperatives by subsidies, credit, and departmental or institutional aid. In connection with this study information also is being obtained from the same countries relative to grades and standards for fish and fishery products marketed in the various foreign countries, and governmental regulation pertaining thereto.

Cooperative marketing is a practice of long standing in many of the countries studied. Although most of the historical accounts date back as far as the latter part of the nineteenth century, fishermen in some countries have been conducting associations in various capacities for a number of years for which there are no definite records. Beginning with the early part of 1900 and to a greater extent just prior to and following the World War, various countries enacted legislation pertaining to the fisheries and fishermen's associations. During the postwar period efforts were intensified to further encourage and assist marketing and other activities by fishermen's associations through governmental aid. Practically all of the countries studied now provide aid to fishermen's associations in the form of loans, grants-inaid, and institutional services of an educational character. The associations are also recipients of various forms of subsidies provided for the fishery industries generally in various countries. The purposes of the associations are for the most part to perform cooperatively the functions necessary in the processing and merchandising of fish and fishery products, and to act in a protective capacity for the benefit of members.

It is deemed advisable to relate at this point that existing fishery cooperative associations in this country usually were formed on the initiative of fishermen and apparently without advice and counsel from other agencies. For this reason, some of these associations are lacking in the proper organization structure, and in others the operating policies and procedures are not conducive to obtaining the maximum or most desirable results. In most instances, however, the management and boards of directors of these associations are conscious that improvements might be made toward better organization and are anxious for assistance. Some have applied to the Bureau for such assistance, and insofar as time and facilities permit, we have made studies and analyses of the respective associations with the view to offering advice and counsel pertaining to the general organic structure of fishery cooperative associations, management, operating policies, and merchandising. During the past year service of this character was rendered to the following associations: Fishermen's Cooperative Association, Seattle, Wash.; Fishermen's Packing Corporation, Everett, Wash.; LaConner Fishermen's Cooperative Association, LaConner, Wash.; Willapa Oyster Growers' Cooperative Association, Seattle, Wash.; Pacific Coast Oyster Growers' Association, Olympia, Wash.; Union Fishermen's Cooperative Packing Co., Astoria, Oreg.; Sunset Fish Company Cooperative, Wheeler, Oreg.; Santa Cruz Fisheries, Inc., Santa Cruz, Calif.; Fishermen's Cooperative Association, San Pedro, Calif.; San Diego Fishermen's Association, San Diego, Calif.; North Carolina Fisheries, Inc., Morehead City, N. C.; The Great Atlantic Fish Exchange, Willis Wharf, Va.; United Commercial Fishermen's Associations of New Jersey, Wildwood, N. J.; Bivalve Cooper-ative Company, Inc., Bivalve, N. J.; O. K. Fishery Cooperative Association, Wildwood, N. J.; Independent Fish Company, Inc., Barnegat City, N. J.; Federated Scallop Producers Cooperative Association, Brooklyn, N. Y.; Southern New England Fishermen's Association, Mystic, Conn.; New England Oyster Growers' Exchange, Inc., Warren, R. I.; and the Fisherman's Relief Corporation, Portland, Maine, in connection with associations in Maine sponsored by it, including Frenchmen's Bay Cooperative Association, South Gouldsboro; Beals Cooperative Association, Beals Island; and Central Eastern Cooperative Association, Portland.

Some requests have come to the Bureau for direct assistance in forming fishery cooperative associations. For the most part, all available information was supplied by correspondence or with prepared literature. In two instances, however, direct assistance was made available to groups of fishermen interested in organizing associations. One of these consisted of a group of oyster planters near Bay City, Oreg., that contemplated an association for the mutual planting, cultivating, and harvesting of oysters; the cooperative purchasing of oyster seed, supplies, and equipment; and the cooperative processing and marketing of oysters. The second consisted of a group of sponge fishermen at Key West, Fla. that has been planning the organization of a sponge cooperative covering the functions of production and marketing. At this writing neither of these groups has perfected its organization set-up.

From the number and nature of written requests forwarded to the Bureau for information on cooperative marketing, and from impressions gained in personal contact with fishermen and others in the field, it appears that there is widespread interest in forming and operating fishery cooperative marketing or purchasing associations. Further, this interest has been accelerated to such an extent that during the past year members of existing fishery cooperative associations made definite steps looking forward to the development of fishery cooperative councils. It is their belief that through these councils they might be able to coordinate their efforts, advance the cooperative marketing of fishery products, develop a source of information on the subject, and in general improve conditions for their mutual welfare.

The increased activity among fishermen ultimately may result in additional requests to the Bureau for information and assistance. In order to comply with such requests, it appears that the rendering of such aid in the near future will comprise a major activity of the cooperative marketing unit.

FISHERY COMMITTEE FORMED WITHIN NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF MARKETING OFFICIALS

For a number of years the National Association of Marketing Officials has been interested in various aspects of the marketing of fishery products. This association is composed of State officials engaged in work relating to the marketing and handling of agricultural products and with this wide experience the association is in a position to materially aid in improving marketing conditions in the fishery industry.

From time to time members of the Division's staff, at the request of the Association, have addressed its annual meetings. In December 1932 the writer addressed the group at a meeting in Washington, D. C., placing before it the problems surrounding the marketing of fishery products. In December 1933, J. R. Manning, senior technologist of the division, addressed the group at a meeting in Washington, D. C., on the standardization of fishery products. In October 1936 L. C. Salter, economist of the division, addressed the group at a meeting in Nashville, Tenn., on the cooperative marketing of fishery products.

During the past year the fishery problems placed before the association became of sufficient importance to warrant the creation of a special committee to study and report on matters pertaining to the marketing, standards, and grades for fishery products. The committee was appointed at the Nashville meeting. Its members are: J. H. Meek, Director, Division of Markets, Virginia, chairman; Charles M. White, Chief, Division of Markets, Maine; and L. M. Rhodes, Commissioner of Markets, Florida. Members of the Division's staff are cooperating in the work of the committee.

STATISTICAL INVESTIGATIONS

Fishery statistics are collected by the Bureau to serve two principal purposes - first, biological, and second, economic. For this reason the Bureau must plan its statistical surveys to obtain comprehensive data for furnishing a complete and reliable picture of the condition and trend of the fisheries. The collection and compilation of the great mass of data necessary, involves many problems. The fisheries are broad in scope, including over 160 varieties of aquatic products which enter into commercial production. These, many of which are migratory, are taken by a great variety of types of gear in areas along our seacoast and in our interior lakes and streams. If the biological aspect is to be served, complete annual statistics are needed on each of these phases in every section. If the economic aspect is to be served, statistics are needed not only on the phases listed above relative to the biological aspect, but also on the price structure, the processing function, and on marketing and distributing.

Statistics on these latter phases of the industry should be collected and published as soon as possible after the close of the business transactions in order to be of maximum value to the industry and others interested in the fisheries. However, because of limited funds and personnel it has not been possible to collect and publish these figures as currently as desired. For the same reason it has not been possible to collect statistics on the fisheries of the entire United States on an annual basis.

BIOLOGICAL ASPECT

The biological aspect must consider two problems—the conservation and sustained supply of the resource, and the prediction of future trends or yield. Since our fisheries are usually prosecuted in areas not under private ownership, the problem of the conservation of these fisheries is of national concern. It, therefore, is important that close watch be kept of the condition of the various fisheries to detect depletion so that remedial measures can be promulgated timely and wisely. For this reason it is imperative that current statistical data be obtained on the yield of our fisheries.

These statistics then furnish the biologist with the background upon which to base his prediction of future trends and yields. This he does by coupling the statistical data with studies of the life history of the species. Difficulty is experienced in making these predictions because the supply (or population) of the species cannot be seen, as is the case with farm animals or crops. The more complete and more reliable the statistics on yield are, the better foundation the biologist has for conducting his studies. The Bureau, therefore, aims to obtain a complete picture of each individual fishery to further these biological studies.

ECONOMIC ASPECT

When the fishery has been conserved and trends and yields of the fishery have been predicted, the problem still remains of supplying the fishery trade with the information so essential to the conduct of its business activities. In these days of increased competition the very existence of the fishery industry must depend upon reliable economic statistical information. Such material has been especially valuable during the past few years, when it has been used in national planning. The Bureau, therefore, aims to make its statistical surveys so complete that the industry and the various governmental organizations may turn to it for reliable fishery statistics.

SURVEYS CONDUCTED

The statistical surveys during 1936 were conducted under the immediate supervision of Edward A. Power, assistant statistician, and the general direction of Fred F. Johnson, Assistant Chief of the Division. These surveys included the collection and dissemination of statistics of the commercial catch and its value, operating units, and employment in the fisheries. In addition, data were collected on employment and compensation of those engaged in the fisheries as well as products of fishery wholesale and manufacturing establishments.

As previously mentioned, limited funds made it impossible to cover all the fishing areas of the country during the past year for 1935. However, the following areas were surveyed: New England States, Middle Atlantic States, Chesapeake States, and Pacific Coast States. Statistics of the fisheries of Alaska also were collected by the Alaska Division of the Bureau. Summaries of the production in those sections which were not surveyed during the year are included for the most recent years available in part 2 of this report.

In addition to the above, statistics were collected on the following special phases: The landings of fish by American fishing vessels at the ports of Boston and Gloucester, Mass., Portland, Maine, and Seattle, Wash. (published monthly); catch of mackerel in the North Atlantic fishery; cold-storage holdings of frozen and cured fish and amount of fish frozen, which are furnished by the Bureau of Agricultural Economics (published monthly); production, consumption, and holdings of marine-animal oils of the United States and Alaska (published quarterly by the Bureau of the Census); production of canned fishery products and by-products of the United States and Alaska; transactions on the sponge exchange at Tarpon Springs, Fla.; volume of fishery products handled at the Municipal Fish Wharf and Market, Washington, D. C.; and the volume of the United States foreign trade in fishery products, furnished by the Bureau of Foreign and Domestic Commerce.

The following statistical and marketing agents assisted in the collection and compilation of the statistical data: H. F. Brown (deceased), F. F. Dimick, W. H. Dumont, R. L. Greer, V. E. Heffelfinger, H. J. Kumin, B. E. Lindgren, W. H. Rich (retired), C. J. Robbins, V. J. Samson, and C. B. Tendick.

The reader is especially referred to the section in the latter part of this report entitled "Statistical survey procedure", which gives in detail the methods employed in the collection of fishery statistics and other pertinent information.

COLLECTING STATISTICS OF THE ANGLERS' CATCH

The need for the collection of statistics of the anglers' catch was stressed in a paper prepared during the year by Fred F. Johnson, Assistant Chief of the Division, and read over the Rod and Stream Program of Radio Station WMAL in Washington, D. C. The paper brought out the importance of closely observing the various fisheries on which both sport and commercial fishermen depend, not only in order

154019-38--2

to detect depletion so that remedial measures can be taken before a fishery has been destroyed, but also to avoid unduly penalizing fishermen by the enactment of unwise and unnecessary restrictive legisla-These observations depend largely upon the availability of tion. adequate and current statistics of yield, since such data furnish to the biologist the background upon which to base his estimate of the supply or population, and predictions of future trends and yields. This he does by correlating statistical data of yield with studies of the movements, mortality, and reproductive habits of each species. Fisherv statistics not only furnish the basic information for determining depletion and consequently make wise and timely legislation possible, but they have another most important value to the angler and commercial fisherman alike, in that they indicate the need for the planting of fish and following such planting the extent to which these operations have been successful.

While surveys for statistics of commercial catches have been conducted by State fishery agencies and this Bureau in programs of varying degrees of adequacy for many years, data on the sportsmen's catch have been rarely collected. To obtain this information from the angler the cooperation of the anglers themselves is required in recording and transmitting through suitable means to proper officials the records of their catches; such records to include among other things, data on species, size, number taken, and location of fishing. Considerable educational work would no doubt have to precede any entirely voluntary plan to obtain eatch records of anglers.

Several attempts have been made by State agencies to collect statistics of the anglers' catches for specific streams or lakes. Various degrees of success have been reported, depending on the methods used. In one instance a State passed a law setting aside certain "test waters." To fish in these waters anglers were required to take out a permit, issued without charge, and were further required, under penalty of fine, to report their catches daily on cards provided for the purpose. A large sign was placed near these waters, giving necessary instructions for filling in the cards, and conspicuously painted boxes were provided at intervals along the stream to receive the completed cards. This project was initiated and the records analyzed by the staff of the Division of Scientific Inquiry as a part of its program of research on fishery management in interior waters. Excellent results were reported in this test. Another set of satisfactory records was obtained through the efforts of State wardens. No attempt was made by these wardens to obtain catch reports from all anglers on a specific stream, but instead they contacted and obtained the cooperation of a few conscientious fishermen in supplying information on their catches. In another instance very complete statistics were obtained on the anglers' catch by enlisting the aid of the personnel of a Civilian Conservation Corps Camp. These men were equipped with printed questionnaires which provided for the listing of the necessary information, which was obtained from the fishermen upon the completion of each day's fishing.

It is suggested that individuals and organizations interested in the conservation of our fisheries would do well to give careful consideration to sponsoring some method for recording the sportsmen's catches, such records to form the basis for maintaining the balance between the catch and the supply.

TECHNOLOGICAL INVESTIGATIONS

Food technology is becoming more and more important each year. With ever-increasing recognition, on the part of public health authorities and others concerned, of the vital role played by diet in the maintenance of the general health and well-being of the people, the science of food manufacture, preservation, and handling in wholesale and retail marketing channels has assumed a place of paramount significance. A generation ago applied science had little part in our food industries. Today we make use of the sciences of chemistry, bacteriology, pharmacology, engineering, and general food technology in the fishery industries to provide better food for man; and to utilize the byproducts of the fisheries as food of vastly improved quality for domestic animals.

LABORATORIES

During 1936 the Division carried on its technological studies under the direction of Dr. J. R. Manning, senior technologist, at its laboratories located in Washington, D. C., College Park, Md., and Seattle, Wash. In addition, certain cooperative investigations were conducted by members of our technological staff in the laboratories of the State Medical College at Charleston, S. C.; George Washington University, Washington, D. C.; University of Maryland and Maryland State Agricultural Experiment Station at College Park, Md.; Western Maryland College, Westminster, Md.; Bureau of Chemistry and Soils, United States Department of Agriculture, Seattle, Wash.; and the University of Washington, Seattle, Wash. In December 1936, the Bureau began the construction, on the same grounds as its main laboratory building in Seattle, of a new technological byproducts laboratory building. This building will be completed and ready for occupancy early in 1937.

Because of the lack of suitable laboratory facilities it was not possible in 1936 to continue our studies on the smoking of fish. In general, inadequate laboratory facilities are hampering or preventing the conduct of several other types of technological research. At present we are conducting this research in cramped quarters.

PRESERVATION OF FISHERY PRODUCTS FOR FOOD

Experimental work during 1936 in the preservation of fishery products for food was conducted in the Bureau's laboratories at College Park, Md., Washington, D. C., Seattle, Wash., and in the Seattle laboratory of the Bureau of Chemistry and Soils, United States Department of Agriculture. The investigations in the College Park laboratory were carried on under the supervision of James M. Lemon, associate technologist in charge, assisted by W. T. Conn, assistant technologist; Dr. Francis P. Griffiths, junior bacteriologist (part of the year); S. R. Pottinger, junior technologist; M. E. Stansby, junior chemist; Joseph E. Puncochar, junior bacteriologist; W. J. Hart, Willis H. Baldwin, William B. Lanham, Jr., and Hillman C. Harris, research associates and student assistants; in the Seattle laboratory under the supervision of R. W. Harrison, associate technologist in charge, assisted by Leslie Lowen, Richard Crosby, and Robert Rucker, research associates and student assistants; and in the Washington laboratory by Norman D. Jarvis, assistant technologist in charge of experimental canning investigations, and Agnes I. Webster, fish cookery expert. The project on freezing oysters in the Bureau's Seattle laboratory and in the Seattle laboratory of the Bureau of Chemistry and Soils was carried on by Dr. Francis P. Griffiths, junior bacteriologist, under the supervision of Roger W. Harrison, associate technologist in charge, with the assistance of H. C. Diehl, in charge of the Bureau of Chemistry and Soils laboratory.

ELECTROMETRIC TESTS FOR THE FRESHNESS OF FISH

During the early summer months of 1936 one of the large firms packing frozen fish became interested in the possibilities of the commercial application of the electrometric method for determining the relative freshness of haddock, cod, and pollock developed by M. E. Stansby and J. M. Lemon of our staff. This method has been described in detail in previous annual reports of this Division and was originally published in a separate report.³ This firm is interested in making use of this method for determining quality or relative freshness in its purchases of the above-mentioned species of fish and requested the Bureau to send one of its technologists to give its chemists a practical demonstration of the usefulness of the method. M. E. Stansby was assigned to this demonstration for a period of 2 weeks. During this time he instructed one of the chemists in the employ of the company in the method of making these tests. Several modifications of the method were developed which show considerable promise for application in large-scale operations for classifying fish as to quality or relative freshness. In the commercial test fish were selected on the basis of the test, frozen, and placed in cold storage, and samples later were examined from time to time to determine the keeping qualities of the various grades as shown by the electrometric test. This demonstration indicated that it is possible to use this test commercially to determine the quality of fish and further emphasized the fact that only first-quality fish should be frozen if it is to remain in cold storage for any length of time.

STUDIES OF RANCIDITY IN FISH

In this field attention was concentrated on the development of methods for retarding oxidation or rancidity of the oils in fatty fish. Boston mackerel was used in the experimental work. In commercial practice oxidation of the body oil of this fish makes it difficult to keep it in first-class condition when held in cold storage.

In this study it was observed that considerable variation occurs in the quantity of oil contained in individual mackerel taken at a certain season. There is also a variation with the season. Seasonal variations, however, occur to a greater extent in the larger fish, while there seems to be a fair degree of consistency in the oil content of the smaller fish of this species throughout the season. This may be illustrated by one set of the samples examined at the beginning of the season in April. The large size fish had an oil content of only 2 percent in the flesh. As the season progressed the oil content of other fish examined increased and by the latter part of August it mounted to approximately 20 percent. It then began to decline until it had gone down to approximately 8 percent at the end of the season in December.

⁴ "An electrometric method for detection of relative freshness of haddock", by Maurice E. Stansby and James M. Lemon, U. S. Bureau of Fisheries, Gloucester, Mass. Reprinted from Analytical Edition, Industrial and Engineering Chemistry, vol. 5, p. 208, May 15, 1933.

During this same period the smaller fish of this species (approximately two-thirds the size of those mentioned above) showed an oil content of 9 percent at the beginning of the season, 11 percent in the middle of the season, and 9 percent at the end of the season. While the above figures represent composite results, there was considerable variation in the oil content of individual fish in both groups. The extremes of individual variation were from 2 to 30 percent while the average individual variation was 6 to 22 percent.

Samples of the oil from the flesh of Boston mackerel were stored at different temperatures to determine, if possible, the temperature at which the least rancidity developed. This study to date indicates that the lower the temperature the slower the development of rancidity. It was observed that the oil stored at temperatures below zero degrees centigrade showed very little evidence of rancidity, but another type of odor and flavor, entirely foreign from fresh oil, resulted, somewhat similar to a burnt odor or flavor. Simultaneously with the development of this odor the oil definitely changed from a clear amber to a reddish color.

As described in last year's annual report of this Division, the Bureau established a cooperative research program with the Musher Foun-dation, Inc., New York City, whereby chemists or technologists employed by this organization would work on the problem of oxidation or rancidity in fishery products in the Bureau's laboratories, and under the supervision of the Bureau's technologists. In connection with the preservation of Boston mackerel, the Musher Foundation had prepared in New England, under the supervision of S. R. Pottinger of the Bureau's technological staff, a series of samples of salt mackerel packed in barrels and pails. Since our cooperative problem with this organization involves the testing of cereal flours as inhibitors or antioxidants, two sets of samples were prepared, one set containing oat flour and the other packed in accordance with conumercial practice, without the oat flour. The percentage of oat flour added to these samples varied between $2\frac{1}{2}$ and 30 percent. In tests of these samples at the College Park laboratory for quality, the oat flour ap-peared to have a considerable antioxidant effect. However, it was found that in repacking the mackerel from barrels to pails no additional advantage was obtained by using the oat flour in the brine used in the pails.

The brine solution used in these packs interfered with accurate chemical tests to indicate the exact preservative effect of the oat flour. However, in actual cooking tests the results thus far indicate that the samples of salt mackerel treated with oat flour have a very palatable flavor. There was little difference in the appearance of the two sets of samples. In other words, the oat flour did not detract in any way from the pleasing appearance of the treated fish.

VARIATION IN THE FAT CONTENT OF HALIBUT

As mentioned in our report for 1935, the reason the bellies of some halibut turn bluish and mottled in color when frozen is because of a lack of fat storage under the skin. This makes the belly skin more or less transparent when the fish is in a frozen condition. Extreme variation in fat content of halibut results in marketing losses and may have relation to the biological work of the International Fisheries Commission in its study and regulation of the halibut fishery. In an effort to determine whether this lack of fatness, which might be attributed to undernourishment, was characteristic of any particular fishing locality, samples of small, medium, and large halibut were obtained by the Commission and analyzed in our Seattle laboratory. Samples were taken periodically over the fishing season from area no. 2 where the halibut tend toward localization and area no. 3 where the halibut are known to be migratory. To date chemical analyses have been made of the fat content of the halibut taken from area no. 3. These failed to disclose any consistent relation between fat content and locality of capture.

It was found that the fat content of large halibut was in general higher than that of medium halibut and medium halibut likewise had a higher fat content than small halibut. There were, however, quite wide variations in fat content in each size group.

USE OF ANTIOXIDANTS IN PRESERVING FOOD-FISH PRODUCTS

As a part of the studies being carried on by the research associate of the Musher Foundation in our Seattle laboratory, a series of samples of frozen salmon and halibut, mild-cured salmon, kippered salmon, canned salmon, and Alaska salt herring were prepared in which cereal flours or cereal flour extracts were added for the purpose of retarding the development of rancidity. These are being stored pending observation from time to time. To date examinations on samples of canned salmon showed that where oat flour was used or where an extract of oat flour was sprayed on the inside of the can, there was a noticeable lessening of the characteristic fish odor and taste of the treated product. Whether this difference in odor and taste will continue after extended storage periods cannot be stated at this time.

IDENTIFICATION OF CANNED SALMON

From time to time regulatory bodies and others associated with the marketing of canned salmon are called upon to check the identity of the species of salmon used in canning. At present this is done largely on the basis of experience in judging the appearance of the canned product. Some years ago, however, there appeared in the literature an article⁴ suggesting the possibility of identifying the various species of salmon by the iodine number of the oil in the flesh. In recent studies by the Bureau in which the physical and chemical characteristics of salmon waste oils were determined a similar grouping according to iodine number of each sample were very closely correlated. In view of the fact that the determination of refractive index might provide a very simple means for checking identity, technologists of our Seattle laboratory have begun the collection of samples of oil from canned salmon for the purpose of determining the probable merit of the method as a positive means of identification.

CANNING AQUATIC PRODUCTS

During 1936 the experimental studies in canning were continued with special attention to the development of improved methods for canning fishery products in the home or under noncommercial condi-

⁴ "The determination of the hexabromide and iodine numbers of salmon oil as a means of identifying the species of canned salmon", by H. S. Bailey and J. M. Johnson, Journal of Industrial and Engineering Chemistry, vol. 10, pp. 999-1001 (1918).

tions. In general, data obtained during the year indicated the unsuitability of large-size containers such as quart jars for the home canning of fishery products. Attempts were made to develop a method for home canning of oysters, but our experiments indicated that it is somewhat doubtful whether conditions or equipment available in the usual home would justify the safety and economy of this procedure.

Certain shellfish, such as the mussel, are widely used in Europe, but largely unknown in this country, although the mussel is found in quantities along certain portions of our coast. Therefore, a series of packs of canned mussels was made to explore the possibility of a wider use of this mollusk. Examination of this series has not been completed, but it has been determined that canned products of good quality may be prepared from the mussel if a supply of large-size mussels can be obtained. Mussels smaller than 650-700 per bushel were found to be too small for economical canning.

In addition to the above-mentioned preparations, experimental packs during 1936 have included clams, clam chowder, surf clams, crab gumbo, oysters, shrimp, salmon, mullet, carp, finnan haddie, spiced mackerel, fish roe, and pet food. A report entitled "Canning Crab Gumbo" (special memorandum no. 1607–21), by Norman D. Jarvis, assistant technologist, was published and attracted considerable attention. One firm is considering packing this as a commercial product.

The review of existing commercial methods for canning sea foods, begun during the previous year, was continued in 1936. Considerable material has been collected and the section dealing with the principles on which canning is based has been completed. It is intended that this manuscript, when published, will be a complete review or bibliography on the entire fishery products canning industry. Several years will be required for the completion of this work.

During the first 2 months of 1936, our technologist in charge of experimental canning was again detailed to assist the North Carolina Fisheries, Inc., Morehead City, N. C., a cooperative organization of North Carolina fishermen, in development of processes and in plant operations with respect to the filleting, smoking, and salting of fishery products and in connection with studies of the possibilities for canning fishery products of that locality.

At the request of the Extension Service of the United States Department of Agriculture, a short course in the canning of fishery products was given in our Washington Laboratory to Miss Lorada Curtis, Extension Agent for the State of Alabama.

LOW-TEMPERATURE PRESERVATION OF PACIFIC OYSTERS

Pacific, or Japanese oysters, Ostrea gigas, are grown mainly in the State of Washington, and although the industry has not approached its potential output, producers have begun to feel the limitations of present markets. Greater opportunity for expansion might be expected by extending the normal season of consumption and by reaching more distant and more heavily populated consuming centers. An aid in accomplishing this would be the application of low-temperature preservation.

In view of the meager data of fundamental nature dealing with the preservation of Pacific oysters, Dr. Francis P. Griffiths was detailed from the College Park technological staff to Seattle, and was assigned to investigate this problem. The immediate purpose of the investigation was to determine the maximum length of time oysters could be kept in a fresh unfrozen condition and to study the effects of freezing and cold storage of frozen oysters, as indicated by the quality and keeping properties of the thawed product. Inasmuch as our Seattle technological laboratory was not equipped for this type of work, H. C. Diehl, in charge of the Frozen Pack laboratory of the Bureau of Chemistry and Soils, United States Department of Agriculture, extended to our technologist the use of its facilities at the Spokane Street Terminal of the Seattle Port Commission.

The results of this study indicated that: (1) If fresh oysters of maximum quality are packed in ice in airtight containers they will remain in good condition for not more than 10 to 12 days, provided the container is in sufficiently good contact with the ice to maintain the contents at 32° F.; (2) there is a possibility of further extending the freshness of unfrozen oysters if kept between 30 to 31° F.; (3) oysters freeze at a temperature of between 29 and 30° F.; (4) oysters frozen in closed containers in brine at 0° F., and in air at -25° F. appeared to be in good condition when thawed after 6 weeks and kept fresh for about 5 days; (5) oysters of poor quality when frozen and thawed dripped considerably and presented an unappetizing appearance.

Unfortunately, we were not able to continue the storage studies beyond a period of 6 weeks because the technologist carrying on the work resigned. In view of this, the data obtained can be considered as indicative only and in no sense conclusive.

BACTERIOLOGICAL STUDIES

Our bacteriological studies have been closely correlated with other investigations of our technological staff as many of the latter investigations require a knowledge of the action of bacteria. These studies have included examinations of the experimental packs of canned fishery products to determine which processes produce sterility; bacterial counts on samples used in experiments on freezing oysters; studies of the role of bacteria in the different types of decomposition or spoilage described in preceding paragraphs, with special reference to the studies on mackerel; determinations of the effectiveness of formaldehyde and other chemical preservatives in preventing or retarding the development of bacterial spoilage in fishery byproducts; and other miscellaneous bacterial control problems.

DISINFECTANTS FOR SPONGES

As described in the 1935 report of this Division, at the request of the sponge industry, two student assistants employed by the National Youth Administration were assigned through the courtesy of George Washington University, Washington, D. C., in 1934, to develop a simple and inexpensive disinfectant which could be used for sterilizing sponges after use. This study was carried on during 1935 and until June 1936 in the laboratories of George Washington University as a cooperative investigation of this Bureau and of that institution. A disinfectant, consisting of a mixture of 1 percent of formalin, 1 percent of phenol, and 0.5 percent of chlorine solution in water has been found to be effective in sterilizing sponges for the purpose described above. This disinfectant could be prepared by the housewife or it could be compounded by any drug store for sale along with sponges.

PHARMACOLOGICAL STUDIES

Previous pharmacological studies by our staff have shown that the arsenic which occurs in shrimp is in a stable undissociated organic state. It is readily soluble in water and is rapidly eliminated by the kidneys. Further studies on the nature of this compound are being continued with the cooperation of Dr. C. W. Colver, Professor of organic chemistry at Kansas State College, who is attempting to isolate and identify this compound.

PRESERVATION OF FISHERY BYPRODUCTS

As in previous years, during 1936 there was great demand for information on the manufacture and utilization of byproducts from fish waste and other waste materials resulting from our harvest of products from the sea. During this past year, investigations concerning the preservation of fishery byproducts were carried on in our Seattle technological laboratory under the supervision of R. W. Harrison, associate technologist in charge, with the assistance of A. W. Anderson, assistant technologist, and Leslie Lowen, Richard Crosby, and Robert Rucker, research associates and student assistants; and in our College Park technological laboratory under the supervision of James M. Lemon, associate technologist in charge, with the assistance of S. R. Pottinger, junior technologist, M. E. Stansby, junior chemist, Joseph E. Puncochar, junior bacteriologist, and Harold E. Crowther, R. H. Flowers, and C. E. Swift, research associates and student assistants. Mr. Crowther is a bacteriologist and Messrs. Flowers and Swift are chemists, employed by the Aquacide Co., Washington, D. C., and assigned in a cooperative investigation to the Bureau's laboratories.

UTILIZATION OF SALMON CANNERY TRIMMINGS

In view of the importance of the problem surrounding the profitable use of salmon trimmings which has been mentioned in previous reports, the Bureau has continued its studies on ways and means of assisting the salmon industry toward greater and more profitable utilization of this material. Our investigations are demonstrating that the potentialities of the products obtainable from salmon trimmings are not fully appreciated and indicate the need for a further educational program. The value of fats and oils to consuming industries is influenced by their biological, physical, and chemical properties. Thus oils rich in vitamins are eligible and in demand for consumption in human and animal nutrition, in contrast with oils not possessing these properties. Likewise a certain industry may require fats and oils having a high iodine number while an oil not possessing this property may be of equal utility to another industry. More complete knowledge of the properties of salmon oils will not only serve in directing them into the most useful field of consumption but may also suggest new uses for them.

A study of the vitamin content of oils from cannery trimmings of salmon from the Columbia River and Puget Sound regions reveals that salmon oils are equal or superior to cod-liver oil as sources of vitamins A and D for human and animal nutrition. This work was done in cooperation with Dr. Arthur D. Holmes of the E. L. Patch Co., Boston, Mass. Another report is being prepared in which salmon wastes from Alaska cannery operations are evaluated as sources of vitamins. Some 200 samples of salmon oil have been examined to determine their physical and chemical properties. These data which are now being assembled in report form will indicate to both producing and consuming industries the variation in nature of oil obtainable from the different portions of the waste and from the several species of salmon. For example, the oils varied in iodine number from as low as 104 to as high as 225, depending upon the portion of waste and the species from which they were prepared. The former oils had some properties closely resembling certain edible vegetable oils while the latter were more unsaturated than the majority of the best drying oils. With such differences in the nature of these oils it is readily apparent that present conceptions of salmon oil are not consistent with maximum utility.

EXTRACTION OF OIL FROM HALIBUT LIVERS

Increasing interest in fish-liver oils as concentrated sources of vitamins Λ and D has led to a rather general use of many types of fish livers for this purpose. Fat livers, such as those obtained from cod and haddock and related species give up oil readily by simple heat treatment. As a general rule the more concentrated vitamin oils are found in fish having lean livers which offer difficulty in extraction.

In our last report reference was made to work on the extraction of oil from halibut livers in connection with the preparation of authentic halibut-liver oil samples for study by the Food and Drug Administration and the Bureau of Chemistry and Soils. However, because of the increasing number of requests for information on methods of extracting oil from lean livers, these studies were continued during the past year. As a result a rather simple method with several modifications has been developed. This method in general involves a special mechanical disintegration of the liver, conversion of the liver into a soluble metaproteinate, and separation of the oil from the solution by centrifuging. The entire treatment requires less than an hour, does not require expensive chemicals or equipment, and gives good yields of a pure high quality oil. Details of the method together with data on the nature and variation of oil in halibut livers and related livers are now being assembled in form for publication during the coming year. An application for a public-service patent covering the process has been made.

PREVENTING RANCIDITY IN FISH AND FISH-LIVER OILS

Beginning November 1, 1935, the Musher Foundation, Inc., New York, appointed a research associate in our Seattle Laboratory for the purpose of studying the prevention of rancidity and general deterioration of fish oils, fish-liver oils, and other fishery byproducts, by treatment with, or incorporation of, especially prepared cereal flours for which the Foundation holds patents. This work was continued during 1936 and further expanded to include some preserved fishery food products.

Due to the unsaturated nature of the fatty components of fish, fish oil, and fatty fish are unusually susceptible to oxidative rancidity with the resultant development of off odors and flavors. Numerous chemical compounds have been found to possess antioxidant properties, i. e., retard oxidative rancidity, but most of these are not suitable for use in foods. Accordingly, food industries are anxious to find antioxidant materials which will meet food regulatory requirements. The so-called natural antioxidants of certain edible materials are at present receiving widespread investigation. The cereal flours come under this classification.

In experiments carried on in our laboratories the addition of oat flour to fish oils was found to increase the fresh life of fish oils up to 60 percent as determined by peroxide formation and organoleptic test. The oat flour however did not prolong the induction period preceding autocatalytic peroxide formation but instead appeared to decrease the rate of peroxide formation. Further, the oat flour did not retard materially oxidative destruction of vitamin A. These data and related information were incorporated in a paper presented at the Pittsburgh meeting of the American Chemical Society and will appear shortly in the Journal of Industrial and Engineering Chemistry.

More recent work with cereal mixtures and cereal extracts indicates the possibility of much greater protection against rancidity than demonstrated by oat flour alone. These data show also that vitamin A protection is obtained with the latter materials and is closely associated with prolongation of the time preceding autocatalytic peroxide formation.

DETERMINING THE FAT CONTENT OF FISH MEAL

In Investigational Report No. 1 of the Bureau of Fisheries, entitled "The Menhaden Industry", which was published in 1931, data were given which demonstrated the fact that the extractable fat in fish meal decreased during storage. This was attributed to some of the oil becoming oxidized and consequently less soluble in the test solvent.

This condition together with the fact that uniform methods of determining fat in fish meal are not followed in testing laboratories has given rise to an aggravating situation. The Bureau has undertaken an investigation of the problem because of its relation to the sale and distribution of fish meal. The studies are concerned with the relative efficiency of various solvents as concerned with degree of extraction and rate of extraction, the nature of the material extracted, and the relation of oxidation of the oil in meal to the efficiency of the various solvents. Attention will be given also to the possibility of determining and reporting fat content in a manner which will be indicative of the nature of the fat in the meal. A discussion of the problem and scope of work contemplated was given before the meeting of the Association of Official Agricultural Chemists in Washington, D. C., in December 1936, but the actual experimental work has not progressed to a point warranting discussion here.

CHEMICAL PRESERVATION OF FISH AND FISH WASTE

As in 1935, we continued during 1936 in our College Park laboratories a cooperative investigation with research associates employed by the Aquacide Co., Washington, D. C., in making tests of various chemical preservatives used on raw fish and raw fish waste in the production of fish meals and oils. In some cases, the meals and oils made from these chemically preserved samples were tested with respect to edibility and palatability on albino rats in our nutrition laboratory. The results of these experiments have been exceedingly encouraging and show clearly that fish may be preserved in relatively dilute chemical solutions. The products which were studied included salmon, menhaden, cod, and haddock waste, redfish waste, sea herring, and the livers of various fish including cod and related species, halibut, swordfish, and California tuna. Many of these experimentally prepared products were chemically preserved at sea and forwarded to our College Park laboratories for tests. These samples were tested bacteriologically for evidence of decomposition and the finished products, such as oil and meal, were tested chemically and nutritionally.

It has been found that certain of the volatile aldehydes, particularly acetaldehyde, readily sterilize the raw material and may be removed by the application of heat in the conventional rendering process. It has also been found that on the application of heat through material preserved in some of the aldehydes, the material becomes increasingly firm, thus reducing to a considerable extent the softening action of cooking ordinarily encountered in the rendering of fish waste.

In view of the progress being made in the United States and abroad looking toward the utilization and preparation of special glandular and pharmaceutical products from the vital organs of fish, the above cooperative arrangement was extended to include some preliminary studies in that field. Entrails or vital organs of cod or related species preserved at sea were received at the laboratory and segregated according to organs. The initial work was confined to a study of the pyloric caeca and the male gonads. The work on pyloric caeca was in the nature of a continuation of similar studies done by W. W. Johnston of the Biological Board of Canada. Mr. Johnston discovered that the pyloric caeca of fish, when promptly dehydrated, are exceptionally effective as bates for tanning of leather. The object of our experiments with pyloric caeca was to determine whether chemically preserved pyloric caeca may be used in the production of bates in the same manner as fresh pyloric caeca. The difficulty in the handling of this product heretofore has been that some trouble was encountered in dehydrating this material at sea on commercial fishing vessels. Preliminary work on male gonads has been undertaken for the purpose of determining whether protamine may be produced from the chemically preserved raw material. The difficulties of producing protamine from the raw material at sea have been substantially the same with respect to dehydration of the raw material, as was encountered in the production of bates for tanning from pyloric caeca.

Although the above-described phase of this cooperative project on the utilization of fish organs is in a preliminary stage, it is anticipated that, with the finding of new and useful products obtainable from the various organs, it will be profitable for the cod and haddock fishermen to save the entrails and other vital organs now discarded at sea. Up to the present, it has been customary for the fishermen occasionally to save some of the livers and it is now hoped that it can also be made profitable to fishermen to save other vital organs as well.

NUTRITIVE VALUE OF AQUATIC PRODUCTS

The importance of conducting studies of the nutritive value of aquatic products is readily recognized when it is realized that the fisheries constitute a basic food industry. For this reason food research is the major part of the Bureau's technological investigations. Not only is it necessary to determine the fundamental chemical composition and nutritive value of aquatic products as a foundation for truly evaluating their economic and dietary importance, but nutrition tests constitute the only true yardstick or standard of measurement for determining the value of technological improvements in methods of manufacture, preservation, handling, and storage of such products.

During 1936, nutrition investigations were conducted in the Bureau's College Park laboratory, in the laboratories of the State Medical College, Charleston, S. C., in the laboratories of the University of Maryland, and the Maryland State Agricultural Experiment Station, and in the laboratories of Western Maryland College, Westminster, Md., by E. J. Coulson, Charles F. Lee and Dr. Francis P. Griffiths of our technological staff; William B. Lanham, Jr., and Miss Thelma Chell, student assistants; Dr. Roe E. Remington, Nutrition Department, State Medical College, Charleston, S. C.; Prof. Samuel B. Scofield, of the chemistry department of Western Maryland College; and Dr. W. C. Supplee and M. H. Berry of the Staff of the University of Maryland and the Maryland State Agricultural Experiment Station.

VITAMIN CONTENT OF FISH-LIVER OILS

Determinations of vitamins A and D on approximately 25 samples of halibut liver oil were completed during the past year in connection with our cooperative arrangement with the Bureau of Chemistry and Soils and the Food and Drug Administration of the United States Department of Agriculture. As a result of these determinations a large variation was found in the vitamin potency of the halibut-liver oils tested, ranging from 5,000 to 210,000 vitamin A units per gram, U. S. P. X. and from 600 to 3,000 vitamin D units per gram U. S. P. X. Most of the samples, however, averaged around 30,000 to 70,000 vitamin A units per gram and 1,200 to 1,600 vitamin D units per gram according to U. S. P. X. tests.

The Bureau's nutrition laboratory at College Park also completed vitamin studies of the salmon oil samples submitted by our Seattle laboratory and referred to elsewhere in this report.

VITAMIN CONTENT OF FRESH FISH FLESH

An investigation of the amount of vitamin A in the edible portions of fresh fish and shellfish was begun during 1936. This covered tests of sea trout, clams, oysters, shrimp, striped bass, and bluefish, and indicated that the vitamin potency of these foods varied from less than $\frac{1}{2}$ to 5 units of vitamin A per gram. The different species ranked as follows in vitamin potency: Oysters highest, clams a close second, shrimp third, then sea trout and bluefish (about equal), and finally striped bass showing almost no vitamin A. Oysters are approximately 6 to 10 times as high in vitamin A as sea trout and bluefish, possibly due to the fact that the entire body of the oyster (which is edible) was tested.

It should be emphasized that these are preliminary tests and that definite conclusions should not be drawn until more complete data are available.

NUTRITIVE VALUE OF SHELLFISH

At the request of Dr. A. C. Hunter of the Food and Drug Administration, U. S. Department of Agriculture, E. J. Coulson of our technological staff summarized the literature on the nutritive value of shellfish, including complete references. From this a report was then prepared by Dr. Roe E. Remington, Department of Nutrition. State Medical College, Charleston, S. C., and Mr. Coulson, which was submitted to Dr. Hunter for inclusion as a chapter in a book to be published by the American Public Health Association, entitled, "Standard Methods for the Examination of Shellfish."

CHEMICAL COMPOSITION AND NUTRITIVE VALUE OF FISH PROTEINS

This investigation, begun during the latter part of 1935, has consisted of a detailed study of fish proteins. Because of their importance in nutrition as constituents of these proteins, the amounts of the amino acids. cystine, tryptophane, arginine, histidine, and lysine were determined in the following species of fish and shellfish: Boston mackerel, Spanish mackerel, cod, shad, shrimp, croaker, halibut, red snapper, oysters, clams, and haddock. Also the same amino acid determinations, except cystine, were made on casein, a protein which is generally used as the standard or control protein in all determinations of this character.

Studies of the metabolism or biological value of some of these fish proteins were carried on in our nutrition laboratory by the use of albino rats. Casein was used as the control protein in making these feeding tests. At the present time, these studies have progressed far enough to indicate the relative biological value of the protein in three species of fish. The protein of Boston mackerel, Spanish mackerel, and haddock were compared with respect to each other and with reference to casein as to their value in growth promotion, maintenance of body weight and digestibility. Synthetic diets containing 9 percent of fish protein produced approximately the same gain in weight per gram of protein eaten for each of the above-named species of fish. All three of them proved superior to casein. However, in diets containing 18 percent of protein, the fish proteins produced about equal growth to that of casein. The data on maintenance of body weight indicated that all three of the fish proteins were superior to casein and Boston mackerel probably was the best of the lot. Haddock was the most completely digested fish protein and was closely followed by Spanish and Boston mackerel in this respect.

MINERAL CONSTITUENTS OF FISHERY PRODUCTS AND BYPRODUCTS

Studies of the mineral constituents of fishery products and byproducts were continued by E. J. Coulson, assistant pharmacologist of the Bureau's technological staff, stationed in the laboratories of the State Medical College, Charleston, S. C., with special reference to the role of these mineral constituents in nutrition. Chemical determinations of the amount of calcium, phosphorous, magnesium, iron, copper, sulphur, iodine, and arsenic were made in the principal commercial species of fish and shellfish during the past year. With the resignation of Mr. Coulson, this work is being continued by another investigator.

The principal mineral nutrients of value to man and animal are calcium, phosphorus, iron, copper, iodine, and sulphur. It has been known for a long time that most fishery products are exceptionally good sources of these minerals and the above described studies further verify and amplify this information.

MENHADEN OIL FOR POULTRY FEEDING

The cooperative studies of menhaden oil for use in poultry feeding, as described in last year's report of this Division, were continued by Dr. W. C. Supplee of the Chemistry Department of the University of Maryland and our nutrition laboratory. These tests were made on both albino rats and baby chicks. They continued to show that menhaden oil is at least equal to the average cod-liver oil as a source of vitamin D for poultry feeding.

MENHADEN MEAL FOR CATTLE FEEDING

The studies of the relative value of steam-dried and flame-dried menhaden meal described in the 1935 report of this Division, in the dairy ration, carried on by the Maryland State Agricultural Experiment Station in cooperation with our technological staff were com-The results of these feeding experiments extended over a pleted. period of 2 years, and were published in the October 1936 issue of the Journal of Dairy Science in a report entitled "Comparison of the feeding value of steam-dried and flame-dried menhaden fish meal", by M. H. Berry and J. R. Manning. The tests showed conclusively that menhaden fish meal is an excellent ingredient of the dairy ration. There was no significant difference in the relative nutritive value of the steam-dried and flame-dried meals. This is in contrast to tests conducted previously on smaller farm animals, such as swine and poultry, where the steam-dried menhaden fish meal was found to be superior to the flame-dried product.

OILY FISH MEALS IN ANIMAL FEEDING

During the year the Bureau continued its cooperation with the Department of Poultry Husbandry at the State College of Washington for the purpose of studying the nutritive value of fish meals. As mentioned in our last report attention was being given to vitamin A and D retention in fish meals. Experimental salmon meals were found to provide adequate vitamin D in the poultry ration and if stored properly showed no apparent destruction of this vitamin after 1 year. The use of antioxidants in fish meals is being investigated also.

FISH COOKERY STUDIES AND DEMONSTRATIONS

In recent years there has been a great demand on the Bureau of Fisheries from housewives, proprietors of public and institutional eating places, and others for fish cookery recipes and instructions. To meet this demand, the Bureau has continued its researches on the development of practical and economical recipes for cooking fish and also has given fish cookery lectures and demonstrations to interested groups of people.

During the past year Agnes I. Webster, fish cookery expert of the Division, continued her researches in our fish cookery laboratory toward developing economical recipes using fish for mass feeding in school and institutional dining rooms. Many of the recipes developed are now being tested on a quantity basis in the school lunchrooms in Baltimore, Md. In connection with this program a series of cards or posters were prepared, telling in brief the food value of fish and shellfish. These are being used on the counters in the lunchrooms of the cooperating schools in Baltimore to arouse the interest of the school children in eating the fish dishes offered for sale.

Miss Webster also conducted a series of experiments in the cooking of hard, frozen fish (i. e. frozen fish that had not been thawed) and succeeded in developing tasty recipes for cooking frozen swordfish, whiting, pollock, Boston mackerel, halibut, bluefish, and others. By the methods developed the juices which are frozen in the flesh of the fish are not lost in the cooking process.

Other laboratory work included the development of methods for boning fish; for the utilization of fish trimmings and carcasses in making stock or glaze, which end-products later can be used in the preparation of soups, sauces, and the like; and for elimination of odors in the cooking of fish. All of this work has been aimed toward developing technique which can be used to overcome some of the popular misconceptions and prejudices surrounding fish, which have hitherto retarded consumption.

During a considerable portion of the year the Bureau cooperated with the Department of Agriculture of the State of Massachusetts and the fishery industry in that State in conducting a series of fishcookery demonstrations and lectures for women, girls, school lunchroom managers, home-economics teachers, and college students. At these meetings, conducted by Miss Webster, she emphasized the food value of fishery products, ease and quickness in preparing such products for the table, how to remove bones from fish, how to utilize trimmings and carcasses for food purposes, and how to eliminate odors in cooking fish. An important part of each lecture consisted in acquainting those in attendance with the wide variety of fish available for purchase in Massachusetts, and seasons when they are in abundance.

Some 15,000 consumers were reached in the following cities and towns of Massachusetts:

City	Number of meetings	City	Number of meetings
Andover	-	Mavnard	
Athol	$\hat{2}$	Milford	
Boston		New Bedford	3
Bourne		Newburyport	
Brockton		Newton Center	
Charlton		North Adams	2
Chicopee	1	North Attleboro	
Clinton	1	Northampton	2
Dalton	1	Orange	1
Fairhaven	1	Pembroke	1
Fitchburg	2	Pittsfield	2
Framingham	1	Quincy	1
Franklin	2	Rockport	1
Gardner	1	Roxbury	1
Gloucester	2	Salem	2
Great Barrington		Sharon	
Greenfield	2	Shelburne Falls	
Groton		Southbridge	
Haverhill		South Hamilton	
Holden	1	Springfield	
Holyoke		Stoughton	
Hyannis	1	Turners Falls	
Lawrence	2	Ware	
Lowell		Westfield	
Marblehead	1	Worcester	3

Six fish-cookery lectures and demonstrations also were given in Washington, D. C., to groups of women in cooperation with the Consumers' Council of Washington, D. C., and one to a group of school lunchroom managers in Baltimore, Md.

RESEARCH ASSOCIATES AND STUDENT ASSISTANTS

Because of the relatively small size of the Bureau's technological staff and the rather broad field of research it must cover, it is only possible to undertake those problems which are of a fundamental nature and which promise to be of the greatest value to the largest number of persons (whose livelihood depends in whole or in part on the fisheries), and which are possible with the funds and personnel For this reason, the Division cannot, with present facilities, available. attack problems of special or restricted interest affecting certain products, processes, methods, or industries. However, the Bureau has available, by congressional authorization and under an arrangement similar to that of other scientific Government bureaus, facilities for research associates and student assistants in its laboratories. The salaries and expenses of these employees are paid by the firms or groups who are interested in the problems on which they are working and the investigations are carried out under the supervision of the Bureau's technologists in its laboratories and under its control. Thus the Bureau provides these industries and groups with laboratory. consulting, and library facilities which, in most instances, cannot be obtained elsewhere.

Within the limits of its facilities, the Bureau also has opened its technological laboratories to research students who are pursuing courses in universities and who are selecting investigational problems in the fisheries as their major study. This may prove of special benefit to the industry as it brings its problems to the attention of a large group of research workers who in turn may spread interest to applied fishery research.

The following research associates and student assistants carried on investigations under the supervision of our technological staff during the past year:

In the College Park laboratory, W. J. Hart, research associate, employed by the Musher Foundation, Inc., New York City, working on the problem of rancidity in fatty fish; George Tarrant, R. H. Flowers, C. E. Swift, Harold E. Crowther, and Joseph F. Puncochar (part time), research associates, employed by the Aquacide Co., Washington, D. C., working on problems in the chemical preservation of fishery byproducts; William B. Lanham, Jr., Hillman C. Harris, and Willis H. Baldwin, part-time graduate student assistants, employed by the Bureau of Fisheries and working on problems in the chemistry and metabolism of fish proteins; James W. McCurley, Roscoe Dwiggins, Robert D. Nichols, G. E. Linthicum, Amiel Kirshbaum, Raymond N. Miskimon, George W. Dorr, H. H. Hemsley, C. R. Langmaid, George W. Knepley, Walter Schauffele, Wade Wood, Ned Oakley, Abraham Scop, A. N. Chumbris, K. Krulevitz, Edward J. Kennedy, John Webster, and T. N. Scharf, studert assistants provided by the National Youth Administration through the University of Maryland.

In the Seattle technological laboratory, Lyle Anderson and Leslie Lowen, research associates employed by the Musher Foundation, Inc.,

154019-38----3

New York City, working on the problem of rancidity in fish livers, oils, and meals; Myron Thurman, Robert Rucker, and Richard Crosby, student assistants, provided by the National Youth Administration, through the University of Washington.

In the laboratory of the State Medical College at Charleston, S. C., Cecil Leroy Smith, chemist, provided by the Works Progress Administration through the State Medical College and assisting Mr. Coulson of our technological staff in studies of the pharmacology and nutritive value of mineral constituents in fishery products.

At Western Maryland College, Westminster, Md., Miss Thelma Chell, graduate student assistant, employed part time by the Bureau of Fisheries and studying the chemistry of fish proteins; William F. Coleman, Miss Helen H. Frey, and Miss Louella H. Mead, student assistants provided by the National Youth Administration through Western Maryland College and assisting Miss Chell in her study of fish proteins.

At George Washington University, Washington, D. C., William H. Conway and William J. P. Howard, senior medical students provided by the National Youth Administration through the university and working on the problem of the development of disinfectants for sponges for household use.

The details of the above problems have been described in the preceding pages.

EDUCATIONAL AND CONSULTING SERVICE

In addition to the research activities described in this report, our economic and technological staffs conduct, along with their regular duties, an educational and consulting service for those interested in the fisheries. During the past year the demand for this type of service has increased. Many requests have been received from groups and individuals to demonstrate improved methods developed in our laboratories for the handling and processing of fishery products, for instruction in fish cookery, and for aid in improving various marketing practices. Insofar as our facilities have permitted, we have complied with these requests, endeavoring to offer assistance first where the request has come from a large group or industry. We are not able to comply with all of the requests received because of insufficient personnel that could be spared from regular research work, and, because of inadequate funds to provide for the travel expenses of the demonstrators.

In regard to the above, it should be mentioned that the rendering of a demonstration service to the fishery industry has promise, among other things, of improving the quality of the pack and of increasing the consumption of fishery products. For instance, many persons engaged in the industry at remote points are unfamiliar with improved methods for handling fresh fish to assure it reaching consumers in prime condition. This often has resulted in delivering fish of inferior quality to the market, which have brought low returns to the producer. Proper instruction in the handling and preserving of fish should result not only in delivering higher-quality fish to the market, but also in improving the financial status of producers.

On the part of consumers, the nutritive value of fish and other aquatic foods is not generally recognized. As a class these foods are rich in protein and vitamins, and minerals in quantity and variety. The diet of our people should include generous amounts of these foods so that the general health of the Nation will be conserved. Fishcookery demonstrations should aid materially in educating consumers as to the wholesomeness of fishery products.

Some of the educational services rendered are discussed or referred to in previous paragraphs of this report. In brief, this work has covered the fields of commercial preserving of fishery products, fish cookery in the home, and the cooperative marketing of aquatic products.

Another phase of this service has consisted in answering thousands of letters directed to the Bureau on fishery subjects, and in supplying information to persons who have called at the Bureau, personally. Many of the latter came from foreign lands to seek fishery information which might be useful in the conduct of the industry in their native country.

PUBLICATIONS OF THE DIVISION

During the calendar year 1936 the following publications were prepared and addresses delivered by members of the Division's staff. These do not include the monthly statistical bulletins of the landings of fishery products at Boston and Gloucester, Mass., Portland, Maine, and Seattle, Wash., nor the monthly reports on cold-storage holdings of frozen fish and quantities of fish frozen. The fishery reports and circulars may be purchased at the prices shown from the Superintendent of Documents, Government Printing Office, Washington, D. C. The statistical bulletins and special or S-memoranda are distributed free of charge upon request to the Bureau. The special articles may be obtained frm the sources of publication.

Those wishing to receive current copies of this report and statistical bulletins issued by the Bureau should request that their names be placed on the Bureau's mailing lists nos. 128 for the annual statistical report, 128a for general statistical bulletins, and 128b for monthly cold-storage reports. Those desiring historical statistical data on the domestic fisheries for the period 1880 to 1929 should consult the report entitled "Fishery Industries of the United States, 1930", by R. H. Fiedler, appendix II to the report of the United States Commissioner of Fisheries for the Fiscal Year 1931. Statistical information for the years 1930 to 1934, inclusive, may be obtained from the annual reports of the Division for the years 1931 to 1935, inclusive.

DOCUMENTS, REPORTS, AND CIRCULARS

FIEDLER, R. H.

Fishery industries of the United States, 1935. 8°, 348 pp. Administrative Report No. 24. Appendix II to Report of Commissioner of Fisheries. 30 cents.

The story of oysters. 8°, 29 pp., 21 figs. Fishery Circular No. 21, 1936. 5 cents.

JARVIS, NORMAN D. and FRANCIS P. GRIFFITHS.

The home canning of fishery products. 8°, 16 pp., 5 figs. Investigational Report No. 34. 5 cents.

SALTER, L. C.

Organizing and incorporating fishery cooperative marketing associations. 8°, 38 pp. Fishery Circular No. 22. 5 cents.

SPECIAL ARTICLES AND ADDRESSES

BERRY, M. H., and J. R. MANNING.

Comparison of the feeding value of steam dried and flame dried menhaden fish meal. Bureau of Fisheries' Special Memorandum 2295-M, Washington, D. C. Reprinted from Journal of Dairy Science, vol. XIX, No. 10, pp. 663-669, October 1936, Columbus, Ohio.
CONN, W. T.

Florida fish on the table. Out-door Florida, March 1936, Tampa, Fla.

The modern fish retailer. Atlantic Fisherman, April-May 1936, Manchester, N. H.

COULSON, E. J.

Associate referee's report on copper. Published in Journal of the Association of Official Agricultural Chemists, vol. 19, pp. 219–228, May 1936, Washington, D. C.

Iodine content of fishery products and simple goiter. Bureau of Fisheries' Special Memorandum 3233, Washington, D. C. Oysters and anemia. Bureau of Fisheries' Special Memorandum 3234,

Washington, D. C.

FIEDLER, R. H.

Consider the fishes. Washington, D. C. Bureau of Fisheries' Special Memorandum 3232, Also published in Fish & Oyster Reporter, November 1936, Tampa, Fla.

Fishing Gazette, 1936 Annual Review Number. Keep the fishermen fishing. vol. 53, No. 7, New York, N. Y.

Marine Wealth of Texas. Southwest Business, July 1936, Dallas, Tex.

Washington's fish market. Address de Washington, D. C., October 30, 1936. Address delivered over radio station WMAL,

Expansion of the fisheries. Fishing Gazette, October 1936, New York, N. Y. Food value of oysters. Western Fisheries, October 1936, Vancouver, B. C. Eat scafoods for health. Western Fisheries, December 1936, Vancouver, B. C.

The factory ship-Its significance to our world trade and commerce. Transactions of the American Fisheries Society, vol. 66, 1936. Washington, D. C.

HARRISON, ROGER W.

Utilization of salmon waste-with particular reference to the preparation of edible oil and its addition to canned salmon. Address given at meeting of Division of Food and Dairies, Oregon State Department of Agriculture,

Portland, Oreg., July 16, 1936. Byproducts show increased value and importance to the fisheries. Gazette, September 1936, New York, N. Y. Fishing

Fishery byproducts in our daily life. Address before the Town Club, Seattle, Wash., November 25, 1936.

at in fish meals. Paper before the Feedstuff Section of the Association of Official Agricultural Chemists, Washington, D. C., December 2, 1936. Fat in fish meals.

JARVIS, NORMAN D.

Salmon canning. Bureau of Fisheries' Memorandum S-340, Washington, D. C.

Alaskan Scotch-cured herring. Bureau of Fisheries' Memorandum S-342, Washington, D. C.

Canning crab gumbo. Washington, D. C. Bureau of Fisheries' Special Memorandum 1607-21,

Mild-curing, pickling, dry-salting, and smoking salmon. Bureau of Fish-eries' Memorandum S-343, Washington, D. C.

JOHNSON, FRED F.

Surveying the fisheries statistically. Fishing Gazette, 1936, Annual Review Number, vol 53, No. 7, New York, N. Y.

Fishery statistics and angling. Address deliver Washington, D. C., June 26, 1936. LEMON, J. M., F. P. GRIFFITHS, and M. E. STANSBY. Address delivered over radio station WMAL,

Mutual extractor for laboratory use. Industrial and Engineering Chem-istry. Analytical Edition, November 15, 1936, Easton, Pa. istry. Analytical Edition MANNING, J. R. Food value of the oyster.

Address delivered over radio station WMAL, September 1936, Washington, D. C.

Technology in the Government service. Address before the Colgate University group at Brookings Institution, November 11, 1936, Washington, D. C.

Need for indices of decomposition in fish meal and meat scrap. Address before the Association of American Feed Control Officials at Washington, **D**. C., December 4, 1936.

REMINGTON, R. E., and E. J. COULSON.

The nutritive value of shellfish. Address before the Chemistry Section, South Carolina Academy of Science, Rock Hill, S. C., April 25, 1936. Abstracted in Bulletin of the South Carolina Academy of Science, vol. 2

REMINGTON, R. E., E. J. COULSON, and H. LEVINE.
 Studies on the relation of diet to goiter. IV. The antigoitrogenic value of some foods. Address before the Biological Chemistry Section, American Chemical Society, Kansas City, Mo., April 13, 1936. Published in Journal of Nutrition, July 1936, Philadelphia, Pa.

SALTER, L. C.

Fisheries Bureau's assistance in cooperative marketing. Address before the

Address bureau s assistance in cooperative marketing. Address before the National Shellfisheries Association, Old Point Comfort, Va., May 12, 1936. Bureau of Fisheries' Special Memorandum 2601, Washington, D. C.
Cooperative marketing of fishery products. Address before the National Association of Marketing Officials, Nashville, Tenn., October 21, 1936. Bureau of Fisheries' Special Memorandum 2602, Washington, D. C.
Market fish cooperatively. Carolina Co-operator, April 1936, Raleigh, N. C.
SUPPLEE, W. C., and CHARLES F. LEE.
Menhaden oils as an aptimachidia market in an aptimachidia.

Menhaden oils as an antirachitic supplement for poultry. University of Maryland Agricultural Experiment Station, Bulletin No. 389, November, 1935, College Park, Md. Also available as Bureau of Fisheries' Special Memorandum 1738-29, Washington, D. C.

WEBSTER, AGNES I.

Fish as food. Address delivered over radio station WHDH, Boston, Mass., January 1, 1936. Bureau of Fisheries' Special Memorandum 3241, Wash-ington, D. C.

Seafoods: Preparation for the table. Address delivered over radio station WHDH, Boston, Mass., January 3, 1936. Bureau of Fisheries' Special Memorandum 3242, Washington, D. C.

Dietary value of fish and methods of cookery. Address delivered at meetings for women throughout Massachusetts from October 29, 1935, to March 1, 1936. Bureau of Fisheries' Special Memorandum 3244, Wasnington, D. C.

Dietary value of shellfish and methods of cookery. Address delivered at meetings for women throughout Massachusetts from October 29, 1935, to March 1, 1936. Bureau of Fisheries' Special Memorandum 3245, Wash-ington, D. C. Why eat seafoods? Address delivered to girl students at high schools

hy eat seafoods? Address delivered to girl students at high schools throughout Massachusetts, April-June 1936. Bureau of Fisheries' Special Memorandum 3246, Washington, D. C. sh roe. Address delivered over radio station WHDH, Boston, Mass., March 16, 1936. Bureau of Fisheries' Special Memorandum 3247,

Fish roe. March 16, 1936. Washington, D. C.

Address delivered over radio station WHDH, Boston, Mass., April 7, Bureau of Fisheries' Special Memorandum 3248. Washington, D. C. Address delivered over radio station WHDH, Boston, Mass., Cusk. 1936.

Salmon. April 14, 1936. Bureau of Fisheries' Special Memorandum 3249, Washington, D. C.

Massachusetts fish cookery program. Address delivered over radio station WHDH, Boston, Mass., May 15, 1936. Bureau of Fisheries' Special Memorandum 3250, Washington, D. C.

Seafoods in the school lunchroom. Address delivered to lunchroom managers, Teachers summer school, Fitchburg, Mass., June 1936, and also to school lunchroom managers, Western High School, Baltimore, Md., December 1936. Bureau of Fisheries' Special Memorandum 3252, Washington, D. C.

Studies of retail sale of fish and shellfish in Washington, D. C. Address delivered before leaders of the Consumer's Council of Washington, D. C., September 1936. Bureau of Fisheries' Special Memorandum 3253, Washington, D. C.

Nutritive value of fish and shellfish. Address delivered before leaders of the Consumer's Council of Washington, D. C., October 1936. Fisheries' Special Memorandum 3254, Washington, D. C. Bureau of

Nutrition and cookery. Address prepared for meeting of Restaurant Asso-ciation, Washington, D. C., December 9, 1936. Bureau of Fisheries' Special Memorandum 3255, Washington, D. C.

Fish for the holidays. Address delivered over radio station WMAL, December 18, 1936, Washington, D. C. Bureau of Fisheries' Special Memoran-dum 3256, Washington, D. C. Why not tell consumers that fillets are easily and quickly prepared? Fishing Gazette, 1936 Annual Review Number, vol. 53, No. 7, New York, N. Y.

WEBSTER, AGNES I. and E. L. KING.

Aiding Massachusetts commercial fisheries. Address delivered by Miss Webster over radio station WAAB, Boston, Mass., February 18, 1936. Bureau of Fisheries' Special Memorandum 3243, Washington, D. C.

Fish in season. Address delivered by Mr. King over radio station WAAB, Boston, Mass., June 5, 1936. Bureau of Fisheries' Special Memorandum 3251, Washington, D. C.

STATISTICAL BULLETINS

Fisheries of the Chesapeake Bay States, 1934. Statistical Bulletin No. 1171. Fisheries of the South Atlantic and Gulf States, 1934. Statistical Bulletin

No. 1179.

Fisheries of the Pacific Coast States, 1934. Statistical Bulletin No. 1178. Lake fisheries, 1933. Statistical Bulletin No. 1172.

Statistical Bulletin No. 1173. Lake fisheries, 1934.

Fisheries of the United States and Alaska. Statistical Bulletin No. 1183. Manufactured fishery products of the United States and Alaska. Statistical Bulletin No. 1184.

Fishery products frozen and cold-storage holdings of frozen and cured fishery products in the United States and Alaska, 1935. Statistical Bulletin No. 1174.

Production of fresh and frozen packaged fish in the United States, 1935. Statistical Bulletin No. 1188.

Canned fishery products and byproducts of the United States and Alaska, 1935. Statistical Bulletin No. 1185.

Statistical Bulletin No. 1182. Fisheries of Alaska, 1935.

Landings by fishing vessels at the three principal New England ports, 1935-by months. Statistical Bulletin No. 1163.

Landings by fishing vessels at the three principal New England ports, 1935-by gear and fishing grounds. Statistical Bulletin No. 1164.

Fishery products landed by United States vessels at Seattle, Wash., 1935. Statistical Bulletin No. 1180.

Part 2. FISHERY STATISTICS

GENERAL REVIEW

Based upon available statistics for 1935, there was a large increase in the catch of fishery products in the United States and Alaska as compared with that of 1933. Statistics of the catch were collected for both 1933 and 1935 in the important New England, Middle Atlantic, Chesapeake, and Pacific sections and in Alaska, and when considering the combined catch of these sections alone, an increase of 45 percent in the volume and 34 percent in the value of the catch is indicated over 1933. Only three sections were surveyed in both 1934 and 1935. These were the Chesapeake and Pacific States, and Alaska. The Pacific States showed increases in both the quantity and value of the catch in the more recent year while decreases were reflected in the catches of the other two sections.

The total annual catch of fishery products in the United States and Alaska as based on the most recent surveys, amounted to 4,152,349,000 pounds, valued at \$80,121,000. About 125,000 fishermen were employed in making this catch.

In 1935 in the United States and Alaska, the production of canned fishery products amounted to 672,755,960 pounds, valued at \$74,999,-034; the output of byproducts was valued at \$29,839,277; and the production of frozen fishery products (excluding frozen packaged fish and shellfish), amounted to 93,566,495 pounds, estimated to be valued at \$8,600,000. Based on the most recent surveys the production of

cured fishery products amounted to 120,516,387 pounds, valued at \$15,691,380 and fresh and frozen packaged fish and shellfish 191,-273,299 pounds, valued at \$25,378,622. It is estimated that about 675,000,000 pounds of fresh fishery products (excluding fresh-packaged fish and shellfish), valued at about \$53,000,000 were marketed during 1935. The total marketed value to domestic primary handlers of all fishery products in 1935 is estimated at \$210,000,000.

Fishery products imported for consumption were valued at \$36,231,-959 and domestic exports were valued at \$14,374,016.

New England States.—The commercial catch of fishery products in these States for 1935 showed an increase in both volume and value as compared with 1933 when the first preceding survey of the complete catch in these States was made. With the exception of the catches for 1929 and 1930 the volume of the catch in 1935 was the largest on record. There were large increases in both the volume and value of the combined landings of fishery products by vessels at Boston and Gloucester, Mass., and Portland, Maine, in 1935 as compared with 1934. There also were important increases in the production of sardines and frozen fish in 1935 as compared with the preceding year.

Middle Atlantic States.—The catch of fishery products in the Middle Atlantic States showed a large increase in both volume and value as compared with the catch in 1933 when the first previous survey was made. The volume of the catch in 1935 exceeded that of any previous year for which records are available since 1921. There was a decrease in the production of frozen fish in 1935 as compared with the preceding year, but a large increase in the catch of shad on the Hudson River in 1935 as compared with 1934.

Chesapeake Bay States.—In 1935 the catch of fishery products in the Chesapeake Bay States decreased in both volume and value as compared with the preceding year. The value of the production of menhaden products as well as the volume and value of the catch of shad in the Potomac River in 1935 increased over the preceding year.

South Atlantic and Gulf States.—No survey was made of the commercial catch of fishery products in the South Atlantic and Gulf States during 1935. In 1934 there was a large increase in both the volume and value of the catch as compared with 1932 when the first preceding survey of the catch was made. There were increased packs of canned shrimp and oysters in 1935 as compared with the preceding year.

Pacific Coast States.—The commercial catch of fishery products in these States for 1935 was the largest of any year on record and the value of the catch exceeded that of any previous year except 1929. The value of manufactured fishery products produced in the Pacific Coast States was 25 percent greater than the value of the production for the previous year.

Lake States.—No survey has yet been made for statistics of the catch of the fisheries of the Great Lakes and the international lakes of northern Minnesota for 1935. In 1934, when the most recent survey was made, the catch of fish in this section exceeded any year since 1918.

Mississippi River and tributaries.—The most recent complete statistics of the catch of the Mississippi River and tributaries are those collected for 1931. As compared with 1922, when the most recent preceding survey was made, there was a decrease in the catch. This decrease was reflected principally in a smaller catch of fresh-water mussels. A survey made for Lakes Pepin and Keokuk and the Mississippi River between these two lakes showed an increase in 1935 as compared with the preceding year. The production of fresh-water mussel-shell buttons decreased in 1935.

Alaska.—The catch of fishery products in Alaska in 1935 decreased in both volume and value as compared with 1934. The pack of canned salmon was considerably less than in the preceding year. There also was a decrease in both the volume and value of the production of frozen fish; a decrease in the volume but an increase in the value of fresh fish; but increases in both the volume and value of the production of cured fish and fishery byproducts.

Fisheries of the United States and Alaska

SUMMARY OF CATCH: BY SECTIONS

[Expressed in thousands of pounds and thousands of dollars; that is, 000 omitted]

Product	New E1 1935, XX	Area		ldle A 1935, 7 XXI		Chesap 1935, A XXI	Area	and Are	Gul as X	tlantic f, 1934, XIV XV	Pacific	, 1935
Fish Shellfish. etc Whale products Total	Quantity 609, 136 46, 294 	Value 12, 539 5, 445 	245	ntity , 728 , 710 , 438	Value 2, 904 3, 512 6, 416	Quantity 192, 889 72, 938 265, 827	Value 1, 896 3, 628 5, 524	Quan 288, (159, 8 	015 399	Value 4, 435 5, 559 9, 994	Quantity 1, 648, 155 22, 357 5, 724 1, 676, 236	Value 20, 940 1, 994 155 23, 089
Product	Lal	xes, 193				pi River pries, 1931	A	aska,	1935		Fotal for th ous yea	
Fish Shellfish, etc Whale products			alue , 068 56		antity 44, 062 38, 321	Value 2, 257 640	5	<i>utity</i> 5, 793 2, 543), 374			Quantity 3, 757, 019 379, 232 16, 098	Value 58, 595 20, 981 545
Total	- 96,	411 8	, 124	82, 383		2, 897	648	3, 710	3, 710 9, 0		4, 152, 349	80, 121

NOTE.—The roman numerals appearing under the names of the sections are the numbers given these areas by the North American Council on Fishery Investigations. It should be explained that there are included under these areas craft whose principal fishing ports are in the respective areas but at times they may fish elsewhere.

OPERATING U	NITS: F	BY SECTION	3
-------------	---------	------------	---

Item	New Eng- land, 1935	Middle Atlantic, 1935	Chesa- peake, 1935	South At- lantic and Gulf, 1934 ¹	Pacific, 1935
Fishermen: On vessels On boats and shore	Number 5, 023 13, 426	Number 2, 499 7, 121	Number 2, 118 16, 998	Number 2, 914 21, 984	Number 7, 087 13, 496
Total	18, 449	9, 620	19, 116	24, 898	20, 583
Vessels: Steam		19 2,000 368 5,834 4 29 391 7,953	$\begin{array}{r} & 22 \\ 2, 480 \\ 125 \\ 2, 057 \\ 140 \\ 1, 694 \\ \hline \\ & \\ \hline \\ & \\ & \\ & \\ & \\ & \\ & \\ &$	710 8, 789 30 298 740 9, 087	2 41 1,034 26,642 5 2,170 1,041 28,853
Boats: Motor Other Accessory boats Apparatus:	4, 457 4, 623 857	1, 830 3, 251 177	6, 576 6, 155 86	6, 309 8, 089 198	5, 256 854 689
Haul seines. Purse seines. Lampara nets.	140 157	260 38	408 29	852 40	236 427 220

1 Includes the fisheries of Lake Okeechobee, Fla.

Fisheries of the United States and Alaska-Continued

OPERATING UNITS: BY SECTIONS-Continued

Item	New Eng- land, 1935	Middle Atlantic 1935		Chesa- peake, 1935	South At- lantic and Gulf, 1934	Pacific, 1935
Apparatus—Continued. Otter trawls	Number 479	Numbe 1	7 75	Number 23	Number 3, 051	Number 41
Beam trawls						. 29
Paranzella nets						11
Gill nets Trammel nets		1, 6	19	11, 254	10, 581 425	3,851
Pound nets, trap nets, and weirs	457	5	77	2, 541	1,551	47 59
Stop nets	107		68	2,011	9	
Fyke nets	303	1, 6		3, 272	490	1,628
Bag nets				•,•••		10
Other nets 3	457		89	3, 181	14, 486	595
Hooks, baits, or snoods	3, 236, 009	474, 0	13	1, 926, 290	609, 206	1, 133, 525
Fish wheels					33	
Eel pots and traps	3, 016	5, 3	49	13, 761	790	
Brush traps		17 4	10-1-		25, 250	6, 258
Lobster pots and traps Crab, crawfish, and turtle pots, and	289, 437	17, 4	49 -	•••••		0, 208
traps	6, 107		10	56	2,654	27, 336
Clam dredges	63		68 .	00	2,034	21,000
Crab dredges			61	· 211	•	
Mussel dredges			9 _			
Oyster dredges	160		46	706	662	4
Scallop dredges	3, 587	4	90 _		6	
Crab scrapes				716		
Tongs, rakes, shovels, hoes, forks,			~	0.045		
picks, etc.	5, 721	4,9	38	9, 245	2, 877	4, 980
Diving outfits Other apparatus ⁵	1, 505	8,7	20	141	53 4, 473	21 59
Item		Lak 19		Mississipp River and tributaries 1931	I Alaska,	Total for the various years
Fishermen: On vessels On boats and shore			<i>nber</i> , 703 , 876	Number 15, 884	Number 9, 208	Number 30, 552 94, 785
Total		7	, 579	15, 884	9,208	125, 337
			, 010	10,00		120:001
Vessels: Steam			76	1	7	165
Net tonnage			, 716		547	12,851
Motor			414			4,071
Net tonnage		4	, 581		11, 298	75, 275
Sail						179
Net tonnage					•	4, 191
matel menula			400		045	4.417
Total vessels Total net tonnage			490		- 845	4,415 92,317
			. 201		11,010	52,011
Boats:				4 400	1 1 000	01 001
Motor Other			, 720 , 350	4,426	$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	31,831
Accessory boats			18	10, 120	2,132	2,025
Apparatus:			13			2,020
Haul seines			254	1, 013	3 196	3, 359
Purse seines					860	1, 551
Lampara nets						220
Otter trawls						3, 769
Beam trawls					12	41
Paranzella nets			010	101	9 490	124 107
Gill nets Trammel nets			,012	101		134, 167
Pound nets, trap nets, and weirs			,008	374		1, 113 15, 025
Stop nets						82
Fyke nets		2	,821	32, 541		42, 710
Bag nets						158
Other nets ³				191		19,399
Hooks, baits, or snoods			, 986	2, 459, 179		10, 565, 208
Fish wheels					297	330 22, 916
Eel pots and traps						22, 916
Brush trans					1	25 250
Brush traps Lobster pots and traps						25, 250
Brush traps Lobster pots and traps Crab, crawfish, and turtle pots, and tra			,710		3, 785	25, 250 313, 144

Includes persons in boat and shore fisheries.
Includes dip nets, push nets, reef nets, scap nets, drag nets, cast nets, and drop nets.
Number not determined.
Includes periwinkle, cockle, and fish pots, harpoons, spears, and wire baskets.

U. S. BUREAU OF FISHERIES

Fisheries of the United States and Alaska-Continued

ltem	Lakes, 1934	Mississippi River and tributaries, 1931	Alaska, 1935	Total for the various years
Apparatus—Continued. Clam dredges	Number	Number	Number	Number 132
Crab dredges Mussel dredges Oyster dredges		440		272 449 1, 878
Scallop dredges Crab scrapes Tongs, rakes, shovels, hoes, forks, picks, etc Diving outfits	142	3, 994		4, 083 716 31, 897 90
Crowfoot bars. Other apparatus 4	685	4, 480 3, 781		5, 165 18, 688

OPERATING UNITS: BY SECTIONS-Continued

CATCH: BY SECTIONS

[Expressed in thousands of pounds and thousands of dollars; that is, 000 omitted]

Species	s New England, Middle Atlan- 1935 tic, 1935 Chesapeake, South Atlan- 1934 i 1934 i									
FISH Alewives Anaberiack		Value 25	Quan- tity 554	Value 7	Quan- tity 15, 203	Value 116	Quan- tity 15, 112	Value 92 (⁶)	Quantity	Value
Anchovies		(*)		1	••••••				179	1
Barracuda				1					2,618	1 11
Black bass					36	3	424	25		
Bluefish		32	2, 976	193	653	43	3, 732	165		
she runner or hardtail				1			184	3		
Sonito	33	2	301	9	(6)	(6)		-		
sowfin					5	()	1	(8)		
Buffalofish							19	1 í		
Butterfish	2. 2.14	83	6, 438	266	2, 547	64	43	ī		
'abio or crab eater					49	3	7	(*)		
"abrilla				1					122	
AT1.	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	4	494	36	692	33	109	4	236	
'attish and bullheads.			120	8	768	27	3, 480	117	290	32
`eto							4	(*)		
igartish							4	(8)		
[od	120, 334	2, 514	1,856	84	(*)	(*)			14, 387	203
rappe					6	(*)	462	12		
'revalle	1	(*)	1	(*)			114	2		
Tresker	2, 350	43			26, 438	335	8. 374	118		
unter	1	(6)	3	(6)						
'usk	7, 556	137								
Delphin					(*)	(*)	8	(*)		
Fun					. ,					
Black			9	(1)	63	1	2, 556	69		1
Red or redfish	. 2	12)	39	11	35	1	3, 365	156		
Fels				· i						
Common	420	3.3	619	69	409	33	63	3		
Conger	11.4	1	21	1						
Flounders	35, 7.34	1, 321	9, 252	514	705	36	1, 297	63	14, 811	744
Flyingfish									38	
Frigate mackerel	82	1	155	2						
inrtish						1	(*)	(*)		
itzzard shad			2	. (4) .	330	4 1	24	(*)		
insert sh	3	1 ⁴ 1	71	1 1						
rray fish	3.5	1	116	2					832	12
irouters .			2	(4)			3, 570	55	31	2
irunts.						1 2 2 2 2	49	1		
Harldowsk	194, 606	4, 276	1, 323	61						
Hike	26, 541	376	2110	5	24	(*)			74	1
Haltut	2, 925	252				- î. î			27, 368	2 171
If sriftie ad									78	
Harves the or "starfish"		· · · ·		1.11.11	151	3 -	h20	12		
lerrit.d. sea	54, 324	256	334	3	2	(*)			1,006	15
Herring smelt	13									
Hickery shad	141	. 4,	3	(*)	73	2	1.58	7		
Hoghsti .							6	(•)		
lorse macherel		2.22.2.2.200	10 100						9, 984	43
lew fish							47			

Includes the fisherors of Lake Okcechobes, Fla.
 Includes periwinkle, cockle, and fish pots, harpoons, spears, and wire baskets.
 Less than 500 pounds or dollars.

Fisheries of the United States and Alaska-Continued

CATCH: By SECTIONS-Continued

[Expressed in thousands of pounds and thousands of dollars that is, 000 omitted]

Species	New En		Middle tic, 19		Chesar 193		South tic and 193	Gulf,	Pacific,	1935
FISH—continued Kingfish (California)	Quan- tity	Value	Quan- tity	Value	Quan- tity	Value	Quan- tity	Value	Quantity 769	Value 18
Kingfish or "king mack- erel"	(*)	(6)	13	1			2, 661	117		
King whiting or "king- fish"	5	(6) (6)	71	5	58	2	661	16		
Lamprey Launce	2 34	(⁶) (⁶)	2	(6)						
Mackerel	61, 950	1, 249	3, 082	91	54	2	(6)	(6)	2, 321 146, 427	75 1, 120
Marlin Menhaden Minnows	4, 284	14 3	179, 603	474	121, 088	411	164, 386	541	19	1
Minnows Mojarro Mullet				4	54	2	19	(⁶) 812		
Munmichog Muttonfish	6	1	13	i			30, 485 199	9		۵
Paddlefish or "spoonbill cat"							199	(⁶)		
Permit			(6)	(6)	11	(6)	2 187	(°) 3		
Pike or pickerel (jacks) Pilchard			(6)	(6)	23	4	1	(6)	1, 168, 213	4,606
Pilotfish Pinfish	1	(8)					211	2		
		547	22 4	1	(6)	(6)	442	79	6	3
Rock bass Rockfishes									365 5, 331	21 197
Rosefish Rudderfish	17, 157	184							35	2
Sablefish Salmon:									5, 998	202
Atlantic Blueback, red or sock-	40	10								
eye Chinook or king									4, 854 29, 432	481 1, 970
Chum or keta Humpback or pink					-				9, 612 26, 178	245 603
Silver or coho Sawfish							18	(6)	29, 375	1, 367
Sculpin Scup or porgy	6, 751	160 122	7,096	135	2,057	29	38	1	80	5 34
Sea bass, white (Cali-	3, 416	122	2, 089	106	226	9	257	10	631 1,070	34 66
fornia) Sea catfish Sea robin	276	3	92	2			105	(6)		
Shad Sharks.	727	40	1, 329 45	$132 \\ 1$	3, 683 7	359 (6)	2, 497 3, 229	330	2, 414	68
Sheepshead, salt water Silversides		•••••	70	3			1, 199	39	188	6
Skates	227 (⁸)	(⁶)	132	2	17	(6)	175	(6)	306	3
Skipper or "billfish" Smelt Snapper:	729	86							4, 400	113
Mangrove Red			15	<u>1</u>			229 5, 856	7 324		
Snook Spadefish							428 6	11 (⁶)		
Spanish mackerel			24	1	38	3	6, 969	286	4 38	⁽⁶⁾ 1
Spot Squawfish			19	1	425	15	4,906	75	2	(6)
Squeteagues or "sea trout":	007		10 140	201	14 750	101	7 540	101		
Gray Spotted White	327	15	10, 140 3	321 (⁶)	14, 756 116	194 8	7, 742 8, 711 720	181 544		
White Squirrel hake Steelheed trout			25	(6)			730	18 	2 109	117
Steelhead trout Striped bass Sturgeon	22 5	3 1	62 20	8 3	1, 302 7	118	362 73	36 6	2, 108 530 80	117 43 2
Suckers	97	4	20 89 1	0 (6)	12 2	(⁶) (⁶)	518	0 14	80 44	(6) 2
Surffishes (perch)			5	(°) (°)	2	 (⁶)			362	14

⁶ Less than 500 pounds or dollars.

-

U. S. BUREAU OF FISHERIES

Fisheries of the United States and Alaska-Continued

CATCH: By sections-Continued

[Expressed in thousands of pounds and thousands of dollars; that is, 000 omitted]

Species	New E1 193		Middle tic, 1		Chesar 193		South and 193	Gulf,	Pacific,	1935
FISH—continued Swordfish	Quan- tity 2, 986	Value 424	Quan- tity 43	Value 9	Quan- tity	Value	Quan- tity	Value	Quantity 669	Value 74
Tautog	259	11	43	1	2	(5)				
Tenpounder							29	(6)		
Thimble-eyed muckerel Tilefish	46 161	(8)	245 2, 494	4 94						
Tomcod	17	Î	2,401	(6)	1	(*)			1	(9)
Tripletail.							1	(6)		
Tuna and tunalike fishes		р К								1
Albacore. Bluefin or horse mack-						• • • • • • •			2, 448	200
erel.	538	14	24	2	 	•	4	(4)	25, 173	1, 145
erel. Bonito.									7,896	229
Skipjack									17, 197	688
Yellowfin								(0)	72, 252	3, 620
Turbot. Wahoo						j	2	0		
Whitebait. Whitefish, common			9	1			·		170	9
Whitefish, common									58	3
White perch Whiting	51	6 182	113	7	599 16	27	540	23		
Wolffish.	17, 110		5, 629	96	10	(*)			•••••	
Yellow perch	3	(*)	13	1	142	8	17	(9)		
Yellowtail							81	5	8, 149	234
Miscellaneous fish		·			!	· · · · · · ·		!	222	3
Total	609 136	12 539	245 728	2 904	192 889	1 596	288 015	4 435	1, 648, 155	20, 940
SHELLFISH, ETC.				1						
			1							
Crabs: Hard	3, 106	59	1, 297	40	37,028	841	18,013	265	7,604	635
King or "horseshoe"	3, 100	00	3, 135	9	01,020	011	500	205	1,001	000
Soft and peelers	(8)	(*)	390	107	4,006	385	908	123		
Stone	- • - • • • • • •	·					81	6		
Crawfish Lobsters:	- 	··· ··· ·							79	8
Common	10,852	2, 520	643	139	1	(*)				
Spiny	- 						351		1.345	214
Shrimp			194	13			119, 318	3, 068	3, 572	61
Abalone Clams:									774	115
Coquina							6	1		
Hard		451	5, 217	794	1,669	373	920	66	853	61
Pismo.			·						49	10
Razor Soft	583 9, 801	14 561	1.834	143			- -		1,013	158
Surf	1	(0)	837	37						
Mixed			·						75	4
Conchs.			998	1 6		1	2	(*)		
Mussels, sea Octopus	117	3	89	0	23	1	2	(6)	150	7
Oysters:							-			
Eastern, market,										
public. Eastern, market.	64	11	346	51	17, 255	1,083	12, 170	731		
private	9,940	1, 199	14, 465	1.677	12,645	937	6,657	410	65	31
Japanese, market									5, 527	444
Western, market									338	208
Periwinkles and "cockles". Scallops:	159	7								
Bay	1, 504	261	107	36			110	12	15	4
Sea	1,670	231	2,640	344			120	18		
Squid	3, 544	57	2, 423	67	290	5			835	24
Sea urchins	35	(6)			6	9	17	2		
Turtles		•	21	1	15	2	69	1	2	(*)
Irish moss	8	(6)								
Sponges							655	838		
	283	38	24	20						
Bloodworms	570	22	20							
Sandworms	570	33	30	27					13	(6)
Sandworms. Trepang. Total.	570 46, 294	33 5, 445	30 	3, 512	72, 938	3, 628	159, 899	5, 559	13 22, 357	(⁶) 1,994

⁶ Less than 500 pounds or dollars.

Fisheries of the United States and Alaska-Continued

CATCH: BY SECTIONS-Continued

[Expressed in thousands of pounds and thousands of dollars; that is, 000 omitted]

Mest												
Meat itiy Value ity Value ity <th< td=""><td>Species</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>C</td><td></td><td>ske,</td><td>tic an</td><td>d Gu</td><td></td><td>fic, 1935</td></th<>	Species					C		ske,	tic an	d Gu		fic, 1935
Grand total 655, 430 17, 984 279, 438 6, 416 265, 827 5, 524 447, 914 9, 994 1, 676, 236 Species Lakes, 1934 Mississippi River and tributries, 1931 Alaska, 1935 Total for various y Alewives. Quantity Value Qua	Meat	tity	Value	tity		t	ity V		tity	Va	3, 2	72 0
Grand total	Total									_	5,7	24 1
Species Lakes, 1934 and tributaries, 1931 Alaska, 1935 Total for various y various y rish Quantity Value Quantity Value <td< td=""><td>Grand total</td><td>655, 430</td><td>0 17, 984</td><td>279, 438</td><td>6, 416</td><td>265</td><td>, 827 5,</td><td>524</td><td>447, 914</td><td>4 9,9</td><td></td><td></td></td<>	Grand total	655, 430	0 17, 984	279, 438	6, 416	265	, 827 5,	524	447, 914	4 9,9		
Alewives 35, 275 Amberjack 38, 275 Anchovies 38, 275 Barracuda 2, 618 Black bass 7, 718 Blue pike 8, 509 Blue number or hardtail 8, 509 Burnacuda 7, 718 Blue pike 8, 509 Blue number or hardtail 8, 509 Butterfish 1 Putterfish 1 Cabio or crab eater 386 Cabio or crab eater 386 Cabio or crab eater 7, 718 Carbo 7, 749 Cathba and bullheads 7, 749 Carbo 7, 749 Carbo 7, 749 Carbo 7, 149 Cero 7, 749 Carbo 7, 149 Cero 7, 7149 Cero 7, 7149 Carbo 7, 7149 Carbo 7, 7149 Cero 7, 7149 Cero 7, 7149 Carbo 7, 7149 Corger 1 Corger 1 </td <td>Species</td> <td></td> <td>Lakes,</td> <td>, 1934</td> <td></td> <td>ribu</td> <td>itaries,</td> <td></td> <td>Alaska,</td> <td>1935</td> <td></td> <td></td>	Species		Lakes,	, 1934		ribu	itaries,		Alaska,	1935		
Amberjack												
Anchovies.												
Barracuda												
Black bass.	Remende							1			9 61	
Blue pike	Black bass					14	2				47	4 1
Bonito 9 (*) 428 10 334 Buffalofish 1 (*) 15, 772 687 11, 322 Butterfish 396 7 396 7 396 Cabrilia 396 7 11, 322 396 17, 321 Catrish and bullheads 789 456 17, 321 122 Catrish and bullheads 789 456 17, 321 13, 714 Cero 7, 149 644 7, 149 11 137, 026 Cod 111 9 111 137, 026 510 Crevalle 11 9 113 510 510 Crevalle 11 9 113 510 510 510 Crevalle 11 9 11 110 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 1137, 026 111 1137, 026 111 111 111 111 111 111 1111 111 <td>Bluefish</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td> 7,71</td> <td></td>	Bluefish										7,71	
Bonito 9 (*) 428 10 334 Buffalofish 1 (*) 15, 772 687 11, 322 Butterfish 396 7 396 7 396 Cabrilia 396 7 11, 322 396 17, 321 Catrish and bullheads 789 456 17, 321 122 Catrish and bullheads 789 456 17, 321 13, 714 Cero 7, 149 644 7, 149 11 137, 026 Cod 111 9 111 137, 026 510 Crevalle 11 9 113 510 510 Crevalle 11 9 113 510 510 510 Crevalle 11 9 11 110 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 1137, 026 111 1137, 026 111 111 111 111 111 111 1111 111 <td>Sille pike</td> <td></td> <td>8, 509</td> <td>440</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>	Sille pike		8, 509	440								
Bowfin 9 (°) 428 10 443 Buffalofish 1 (°) 15,772 687 15,792 Burbot 396 7 396 7 396 Cabio or crab eater 396 7 396 13,392 Cabro or crab eater 396 7 396 11,392 Catron 3,846 66 11,892 456 122 Catron 789 46 10,267 578 15,714 Cero 7,149 644 7,149 137,026 15,714 Cigarfish 7,149 644 7,149 137,026 510 Crappie 1 (°) 41 3 137,026 510 Crappie 1 (°) 41 3 137,026 510 Crapvalle 1 (°) 41 3 449 2 137,026 Cod 111 9 1 7,556 510 510 510 510 Corwalle 1 (°) 41 3 16	Bonito											
Buffalofish 1 (6) 15, 772 687				(6)								
Burbot. 396 7	Buffalofish		1	(6)	15, 7	772	687				15, 79	2 68
Cabio or crab eater												
Cabrilla 3, 846 66 11, 892 456 17, 321 Catfish and bullheads 789 48 10, 267 878 11, 372 Cero 7, 149 644 7, 149 44 7, 149 Cigarfish 7, 149 644 7, 149 44 7, 149 Cigar 111 9 111 449 2 137, 026 Crapple 111 9 111 111 9 111 111 Cod 111 9 111 1137, 026 510 111 111 Cod 111 9 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111	Burbot		396	7								
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$												
Catish and bullheads 789 48 10, 267 578 15, 714 Cero. 7, 149 644 7, 149 44 7, 149 Cigoo 111 9 111 449 2 137, 026 Crappie 11 (6) 41 3 113, 026 510 Crappie 1 (6) 41 3 111 137, 026 Crappie 1 (6) 41 3 116 116 Crappie 1 (6) 41 3 116 116 Crappie 1 (6) 41 3 116 117 026 Crappie 10 10 110 110 110 110 110 110 110 110 110 110 110 110 110 110 110 110 110 110 110 110 110 110 110 110 110 110 110 110 110 110 110 110 110 110 110 110 110 110				66	11.8							
Cero. 7,149 644 7,149 4 Chub. 111 9 111 9 111 Cod. 111 9 111 111 Octor 111 9 111 111 Cod. 111 9 111 111 Cod. 11 (6) 41 3 111 Crappie 11 (6) 41 3 116 Croaker 116 116 116 116 116 Croaker 116 116 116 116 116 Cusk 116 116 116 116 116 Cusk 116 116 116 116 116 116 Cusk 116 116 116 116 116 116 116 116 116 116 116 116 116 116 116 116 116 116 116 116 116 116 116 116 116 116 116 116 116 116 116	Catfish and bullheads											
Cigarfish. 111 9 111 9 111 Cod 111 9 449 2 137,026 Crappie 1 (*) 41 3 111 107,026 Crevalle 1 (*) 41 3 116 116 Crocker												4 (6)
Cisco	Chub			644								
Crapple 1 (°) 41 3			111	0								
Crapple 1 (°) 41 3	Cod								449		2 137.02	
Crevalle 116 Croaker 45, 204 Cunner 7, 556 Dolly Varden trout 29 2 Dolphin 29 2 Black 2, 628 Red or redfish 2, 628 Conger 134 Flounders 278 Conger 134 Flyingfish 73 Frigate mackerel 73 Goldfish 66 Goldfish 68 Goosefish 68 Grayfish 74 Haddock 195,929 Hake 20,628 Lake 23,941 Lake 23,941	Crappie		1	(8)		41	3					
Cunner.	Crevalle										11	
Cusk 7,556 Dolphin 29 2 Black 2,628 Red or redfish 3,444 Eels: 3,444 Common 65 2 7 (6) 1,583 Conger 134 134 134 Flounders 278 3 65,077 134 Flyingfish 73 1 38 38 Goaffish 73 1 73 38 Goaffish 73 1 73 36 Goaffish 66 68 68 68 Goaffish 68 68 68 68 Goaffish 68 68 68 68 Grayfish 983 603 68 68 Grayfish 195,929 14ke 26,848 195,929 Hake 23,941 440 23,941 23,941												
Dolly Varden trout 29 2 29 Dolphin 26,628 8 Drum: 2,628 3,444 Eels: 3,444 3,444 Eols: 65 2 7 (%) 1,583 Common 65 2 7 (%) 1,583 Flounders 73 1 73 38 Frigate mackerel 73 1 73 365,077 Goldfish 66 1 73 1 73 Garfish 68 1 68 68 68 Goosefish 68 1 68 68 68 Grayfish 983 603 74 983 603 Groupers 105,929 18ke 26,648 195,929 Hake 23,941 440 23,941 440 23,941	Junner											4 (⁶) 6 13
Dolphin	Dolly Varden trout								29		2 7,00	9
Black 2,628 Red or redfish 3,444 Eels: 1,583 Common 65 2 7 (*) Flounders 278 3 65,077 Frigate mackerel 278 3 65,077 Garfish 73 1 73 38 Googefish 73 1 73 356 Googefish 68 1 68 68 Groupers 3663 68 49 49 Haddock 105,929 44,188 41,188 Hardbead 23,941 440 23,941 440												
Red or redfish. 3,444 Eels: Common. 65 2 7 (6) 1,583 Conger 134 134 134 134 Flounders. 278 3 65,077 138 Frigate mackerel 38 278 3 65,077 Garfish. 73 1 73 38 Goldfish. 68 1 73 368 Goldfish. 68 1 73 3663 Groupers. 68 1 74 74 Grayfish. 68 1 983 3603 Groupers. 3,603 668 1 983 Groupers. 10,895 608 41,188 Halbut. 10,895 608 41,188 Hardhead 10,895 608 41,188 Hardhead 23,941 440 23,941 23,941	Drum:										0.00	
Eels: 65 2 7 (*) 1, 583 Conger 134 Flounders 278 3 65, 077 Flyingfish 278 3 65, 077 Frigate mackerel 278 3 65, 077 Garfish 73 1 278 3 Gozffsh 73 1 278 356 Godiffsh 66 1 73 1 73 Gizzard shad 66 1 68 68 68 Goosefish 68 1 68 983 603 Grayfish 983 40 983 603 49 Haddock 195, 929 14ke 26, 848 41, 188 Harbead 10, 895 608 41, 188 78 Harvestfish or "starfish" 23, 941 440 23, 941 23, 941	Black Bed or redfiel										- 2,62	
Common 65 2 7 (6)											0,44	x 10
Flyinglish 38 Frigate mackerel 33 Garfish 73 Gizzard shad 73 Goosefish 68 Goosefish 74 Grayfish 983 Groupers 3603 Grunts 10,895 Halibut 10,895 Hardhead 78 Harvestfish or "starfish" 23,941 Lake 23,941 Sea 189,287 Garga 189,287 Sea 23,941	Common		65	2		7	(6)					
Flyinglish 38 Frigate mackerel 33 Garfish 73 Gizzard shad 73 Goosefish 68 Goosefish 74 Grayfish 983 Groupers 3603 Grunts 10,895 Halibut 10,895 Hardhead 78 Harvestfish or "starfish" 23,941 Lake 23,941 Sea 189,287 Garga 189,287 Sea 23,941	Conger									;		4
Frigate mackerel 240 Garfish 73 Gizzard shad 356 Godfish 68 Grayfish 983 Groupers 3,603 Grunts 49 Haddock 10,895 Hardhead 78 Harvestfish or "starfish" 23,941 Lake 23,941 Sea 189,287 Gard 189,287 Sea 189,287 Gard 189,287	flounders								278	1	65,07	
Garfish	Frigate mackerel											
Gizzard shad 68 1 356 Goldfish 74 68 74 Grayfish 983 983 Groupers 3,603 983 Grunts 49 Haddock 195,929 Hake 26,848 Hailbut 10,895 608 Harvestfish or "starfish" 971 Herring: 23,941 440 Sea 189,287 947 189,287 947 245,618	Jarfish					73	1					
Goosefish. 74 Grayfish. 983 Groupers. 3603 Grunts 994 Haddock. 995,929 Hake. 905,929 Hake. 105,929 Hardhead 78 Harvestfish or "starfish". 971 Herring: 23,941 440 Sea. 189,287 947 23,941 246,618	Jizzard shad										- 350	6
Grayhsh	Joldfish		68	1								
Groupers	JOOSENSN									- -		
Grunts 49 Haddock 195,929 Hake 26,848 Halibut 10,895 Hardead 78 Harvestfish or "starfish" 971 Herring: 23,941 440 Sea 189,287 947 24,848 189,287 947	Froupers										3. 60	8 8
Herring: Lake23, 941 440 23, 941 Sea189, 287 947 245, 618	Iminto								1		1 40	9
Herring: Lake23, 941 440 23, 941 Sea189, 287 947 245, 618	Iaddock										- 195, 929	
Herring: Lake23, 941 440 23, 941 Sea189, 287 947 245, 618	18Ke Felibut							1	805	609	- 20,848	
Herring: Lake	Hardhead							1	0,090	008	- 75	
Herring: Lake	Jarvestfish or "starfish"										971	
Sea	Herring:							1	- 1		I	
Dea	Lake		23, 941	440							- 23,941	
Herring smelt 13	Herring smelt							18	0, 401	991	240, 018	
Hickory shad	lickory shad.										234	
Hickory shad	Hogfish										. 6	

⁶ Less than 500 pounds or dollars. ⁷ The weight of whales caught was not determined; therefore, the weight of the manufactured products is shown.

Fisheries of the United States and Alaska-Continued

CATCH: By sections-Continued

[Expressed in thousands of pounds and thousands of dollars; that is, 000 omitted]

Species	Lakes,	1934	Mississipp and tribu 1931	taries,	Alaska,	1935	Total fo various	
FISH—continued	Quantity	Value	Quantity	Value	Quantity	Value	Quantity	Value
Horse mackerel							9, 984	43
Jewfish							47 769	1
Kingfish (California)							2,674	18 118
King whiting or "kingfish"							795	23
Kingfish or "king mackerel" King whiting or "kingfish" Lake trout.	10, 112	1,200	•				10, 112	1, 200
Lamprey							2	(6)
Launce "Lingcod"							36 2.321	(°) 75
Mackerel							211, 513	2,462
Marlin.							19	1
Menhaden							469, 361	1,440
Minnows. Mojarro			1				5 19	(6) 3
Mooneye	26	(6)	3	(6)			29	(6)
Mooneye Mullet							30, 652	819
Mummichog							19	2
Muttonfish Paddlefish or "spoonbill cat" Permit			051	43			199 952	9 43
Permit.				10			2	(6) 10
Pigfish Pike or pickerel (jacks) Pilchard							198	3
Pike or pickerel (jacks)	559	18	5	(8)			588	22
Pilchard Pilotfish							1, 168, 213	4,606 (*)
Pinfish							211	2
Pollock							33, 416	548
Pompano							452	83
Quillback Rock bass Rockfishes			268	11			268 388	11 23
Rockfishes.	6.4				8	(8)	5, 339	197
Rosensn							17, 157	184
Rudderfish							35	2
Sablefish					832	23	6, 830	225
Atlantic							40	10
Blueback, red or sockeye					73, 516	1,940	78, 370	2,421
Chinook or king Chum or keta					16, 010 84, 898	370 866	45, 442 94, 510	2, 340 1, 111
Humpback or pink						3, 430	267, 288	4,033
Silver or coho					18, 470	364	47,845	1, 731
Silver or coho. Sauger Sawfish	1, 174	58	3	(6)			1, 177	58
Sawnsn							18 80	(⁶) 5
Scup or porgy							15,942	325
Sea bass							6, 619	281
Sea bass Sea bass, white (California) Sea catfish							1,070	66
Sea robin							105 368	(*)
Shad							10, 650	929
Sharks.							3, 362	11
Sheepshead: Fresh water	2, 232	38	3, 905	143			6, 137	181
Salt water	2, 202	00	0,900	140			1, 387	45
Silversides							70	3
Skates							857	. 8
Skipp er o r ''billfish'' Smelt	1 020	16					(⁶) 6, 159	(°) 215
Snanner								
Mangrove							229	7
Red							5, 871 428	325 11
Snook Spadefish								(6)
Spadefish Spanish mackerel Splittail							7,035	290
Splittail							38	
Spot							5,350	(5)
Squawfish. Squeteagues or "sea trout":							-	
Grav							32, 965	711
Spotted							8,830	552 18
White Squirrel hake							730 25	(6)
	2	(6)			11	1	2, 121	118
Steelhead trout		(9)						
Steelhead trout Striped bass Sturgeon								208 22

Less than 500 pounds or dollars.

FISHERY INDUSTRIES OF THE UNITED STATES, 1936

.

Fisheries of the United States and Alaska-Continued

CATCH: By sections-Continued

[Expressed in thousands of pounds and thousands of dollars; that is, 000 omitted]

Species	Lakes,	, 1934	Mississipp and tribu 193	itaries,	Alaska,	, 1935	Total for the various years		
FISH—continued	Quantity	Value	Quantity			Value	Quantity	Value	
Suckers	5, 616	136	315	13			6, 173	159	
Sunfish Surffishes (perch)		(6)	22	1			561 362	15	
Swellfish							6	(6) 14	
Swordfish							3, 698	507	
Tautog							304	12	
Tenpounder							29	(6)	
Thimble-eyed mackerel							291	4	
Tilefish							2,655	102	
Tomcod Tripletail							26	(0) 1	
Tullibees	156	(8)					156	6	
Tuna and tunalike fishes:	10000						100		
Albacore							2, 448	200	
Bluefin or horse mackerel							25, 739	1, 161	
Bonito Skipjack							7,890 17,197	229 688	
Yellowfin							72, 252	3,620	
Turbot							2	(6)	
Wahoo							2	(6)	
White bass		25	3	(6)			691	25	
Whitebait					•		179	10	
Whitefish: Common	6, 276	804					6, 334	807	
Menominee.							229	12	
White perch							1, 303	63	
Whiting							23, 060	278	
Wolffish							2,934	60	
Yellow perch Yellow pike			5	1			16,274 4,086	704 394	
Yellowtail				1			8, 230	239	
Miscellaneous fish							222	- 3	
Total	93, 241	5,068	44,062	2, 257	635, 793	8, 556	3, 757, 019	58, 595	
SHELLFISH, ETC.									
Crabs:									
Hand					060	60	69 009	1 099	
					960 2	82 (⁶)	68, 008 2	1,922	
King (Pacific coast)					2	(6)	68, 008 2 3, 635	1, 922 (*) 10	
King (Pacific coast) King or "horseshoe" Soft and peelers					2	(6)	2 3, 635 5, 304	(*) 10 615	
King (Pacific coast) King or "horseshoe" Soft and peelers Stone					2	(6)	2 3, 635 5, 304 81	(*) 10 615 '6	
King (Pacific coast) King or "horseshoe" Soft and peelers Stone Crawfish					2	(⁶)	2 3, 635 5, 304	(⁶) 10 615	
King (Pacific coast) King or "horseshoe" Soft and peelers Stone Crawfish Lobsters:			29		2	(⁶)	2 3, 635 5, 304 81 144	(⁶) 10 615 6 11	
King (Pacific coast) King or "horseshoe" Soft and peelers Stone Crawfish Lobsters: Common	36	3	29	(6)	2	(6)	2 3, 635 5, 304 81 144 11, 496 1, 696	(⁶) 615 6 11 2,659 231	
King (Pacific coast) King or "horseshoe" Soft and peelers Stone Crawfish Lobsters: Common Spiny Shrimp	36	3	 29 	(⁶)	2 	(⁶)	2 3, 635 5, 304 81 144 11, 496 1, 696 123, 824	(⁶) 10 615 6 11 2, 659 231 3, 172	
King (Pacific coast) King or "horseshoe" Soft and peelers Stone Crawfish Lobsters: Common Spiny Shrimp Abalone	36	3	 29 	(6)	2	(6)	2 3, 635 5, 304 81 144 11, 496 1, 696	(⁶) 615 611 2,659 231	
King (Pacific coast) King or "horseshoe" Soft and peelers Stone Crawfish Lobsters: Common Spiny Shrimp Abalone Clams:	36	3	29 49	(6) 4	2 	(6)	2 3, 635 5, 304 81 144 11, 496 1, 696 123, 824	(⁶) 10 615 6 11 2, 659 231 3, 172 115	
King (Pacific coast) King or "horseshoe" Soft and peelers Stone Crawfish Lobsters: Common Spiny Shrimp Abalone Clams:	36	3	29 49	(6) 4	691	(6)	2 3, 635 5, 304 81 144 11, 496 1, 696 123, 824 774	(⁽⁰⁾ 10 615 6 11 2, 659 231 3, 172	
King (Pacific coast). King or "horseshoe". Soft and peelers. Stone. Crawfish. Lobsters: Common. Spiny. Shrimp. Abalone. Clams: Coquina. Hard. Pismo.	36	3	29 	(⁶) 4	2 	(6) 	$\begin{array}{c} 2\\ 3, 635\\ 5, 304\\ 81\\ 144\\ 11, 496\\ 1, 696\\ 123, 824\\ 774\\ 6\\ 12, 748\\ 49\end{array}$	(*) 10 615 6 11 2,659 231 3,172 115 1,746 10	
King (Pacific coast) King or "horseshoe" Soft and peelers Stone. Crawfish Lobsters: Common Spiny Shrimp Abalone. Clams: Coquina Hard Pismo Razor	36	3	29 	(6) 4	2 	(⁶) 26 38	$\begin{array}{c} 2\\ 3, 635\\ 5, 304\\ 81\\ 144\\ 11, 496\\ 1, 696\\ 123, 824\\ 774\\ 6\\ 12, 748\\ 49\\ 2, 454\\ \end{array}$	(*) 10 615 6 11 2,659 231 3,172 115 11 1,746 10 210	
King (Pacific coast) King or "horseshoe" Soft and peelers Stone Crawfish Lobsters: Common Spiny Shrimp Abalone Clams: Coquina Hard Pismo Razor Soft	36	3	29 49	(⁶)	2 	(⁶) 26 1 	$\begin{array}{c} 2\\ 3, 635\\ 5, 304\\ 81\\ 144\\ 11, 496\\ 1, 696\\ 123, 824\\ 774\\ 6\\ 12, 748\\ 49\\ 2, 454\\ 11, 683\\ \end{array}$	(*) 10 615 6 11 2,659 231 3,172 115 1 1,746 10 2100 714	
King (Pacific coast) King or "horseshoe" Soft and peelers Stone Crawfish Lobsters: Common Spiny Shrimp Abalone Clams: Coquina Hard Pismo Razor Soft Surf	36	3	29 	(⁶)	2 	(⁶) 26 	$\begin{array}{c} 2\\ 3, 635\\ 5, 304\\ 81\\ 144\\ 11, 496\\ 1, 696\\ 123, 824\\ 774\\ 6\\ 12, 748\\ 6\\ 12, 748\\ 49\\ 2, 454\\ 11, 683\\ 838\\ \end{array}$	(*) 10 615 66 11 2,659 231 3,172 115 1 1,746 10 210 714 37	
King (Pacific coast) King or "horseshoe" Soft and peelers Stone Crawfish Lobsters: Common Spiny Shrimp Abalone Clams: Coquina Hard Pismo Razor Soft	36	3	29 49	(⁶)	2 	(⁶) 26 	$\begin{array}{c} 2\\ 3, 635\\ 5, 304\\ 81\\ 144\\ 11, 496\\ 1, 696\\ 123, 824\\ 774\\ 6\\ 12, 748\\ 49\\ 2, 454\\ 11, 683\\ \end{array}$	(*) 10 615 6 11 2,659 231 3,172 115 1 1,746 10 2100 714	
King (Pacific coast) King or "horseshoe" Soft and peelers Stone Crawfish Lobsters: Common Spiny Shrimp Abalone Clams: Coquina Hard Pismo Razor Soft Surf Mussels, sea	36	3	29 	(0) 4	2 	(⁶) 26 	$\begin{array}{c} 2\\ 3, 635\\ 5, 304\\ 81\\ 144\\ 11, 496\\ 1, 696\\ 123, 824\\ 774\\ 6\\ 12, 748\\ 774\\ 6\\ 12, 748\\ 824\\ 774\\ 12, 748\\ 838\\ 838\\ 75\\ 11\\ 238\\ \end{array}$	(*) 10 615 6 11 2,659 231 3,172 115 11 1,746 10 210 714 37 4 1 10	
King (Pacific coast) King or "horseshoe" Soft and peelers Stone Crawfish Lobsters: Common Spiny Shrimp Abalone Clams: Coquina Hard Pismo Razor Soft Surf Mussels, sea	36	3	29 	(°) 4	2 	(⁶) 26 	$\begin{array}{c} 2\\ 3, 635\\ 5, 304\\ 81\\ 144\\ 11, 496\\ 1, 696\\ 123, 824\\ 774\\ 6\\ 12, 748\\ 49\\ 2, 454\\ 11, 683\\ 838\\ 75\\ 11\\ 238\\ 40, 389\\ \end{array}$	(*) 10 615 6 11 2, 659 2,312 3, 172 115 1 1, 746 10 210 714 37 4 1 10 24 37 4 1 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 24 24 10 24 24 24 10 24 24 24 10 24 24 24 24 24 24 24 24 24 10 24 24 24 24 24 24 24 24 24 24	
King (Pacific coast) King or "horseshoe" Soft and peelers Stone Crawfish Lobsters: Common Spiny Shrimp Abalone Clams: Coquina Hard Pismo Razor Soft Soft Surf Mixed Conchs Mussels, sea Mussel shells Octopus.	36	3 	29 49	(®) 	2 691 32 858	(⁶) 	$\begin{array}{c} 2\\ 3, 635\\ 5, 304\\ 81\\ 144\\ 11, 496\\ 1, 696\\ 123, 824\\ 774\\ 6\\ 12, 748\\ 774\\ 6\\ 12, 748\\ 824\\ 774\\ 12, 748\\ 838\\ 838\\ 75\\ 11\\ 238\\ \end{array}$	(*) 10 615 6 11 2,659 231 3,172 115 11 1,746 10 210 714 37 4 1 10	
King (Pacific coast) King or "horseshoe" Soft and peelers Stone Crawfish Lobsters: Common Spiny Shrimp Abalone Clams: Coquina Hard Pismo Razor Soft Soft Surf Mixed Conchs Mussels, sea Mussel shells Octopus.	36	3 	29 49	(®) 	2 691 32 858	(⁶) 	$\begin{array}{c} 2\\ 3, 635\\ 5, 304\\ 81\\ 144\\ 11, 496\\ 1, 696\\ 123, 824\\ 774\\ 6\\ 12, 748\\ 824\\ 774\\ 12, 748\\ 838\\ 838\\ 75\\ 11\\ 238\\ 40, 389\\ 152\\ \end{array}$	(*) 10 615 6 11 2, 659 2, 251 3, 172 115 1 1, 746 10 210 714 37 4 1 10 473 7	
King (Pacific coast) King or "horseshoe" Soft and peelers Stone Crawfish Lobsters: Common Spiny Shrimp Abalone Clams: Coquina Hard Pismo Razor Soft Surf Mixed Conchs Mussel shells Octopus Oysters: Eastern.market. public.	36	3 	29 49 	(®) 4 	2 	(*) 	$\begin{array}{c} 2\\ 3, 635\\ 5, 304\\ 81\\ 144\\ 11, 496\\ 1, 696\\ 12, 824\\ 774\\ 6\\ 12, 748\\ 49\\ 2, 454\\ 11, 683\\ 838\\ 75\\ 11\\ 238\\ 40, 389\\ 0\\ 152\\ 29, 835\\ 43, 772\\ \end{array}$	(*) 10 615 6 11 2, 659 2,312 3, 172 115 1 1, 746 10 210 714 37 4 1 10 24 37 4 1 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 11 11 11 15 16 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 10 24 24 24 10 24 24 10 24 24 10 24 24 24 24 24 24 24 10 24 24 24 24 10 24 24 24 24 24 24 24 24 24 24	
King (Pacific coast) King or "horseshoe" Soft and peelers Stone Crawfish Lobsters: Common Spiny Shrimp Abalone Clams: Coquina Hard Pismo Razor Soft Surf Mixed Conchs Mussel shells Oysters: Eastern, market, public Eastern, market, private Iapanese market	36	3 	29 49 	(°) 4	2 	(⁶) 	$\begin{array}{c} 2\\ 3, 635\\ 5, 304\\ 81\\ 144\\ 11, 496\\ 1, 696\\ 123, 824\\ 774\\ 6\\ 12, 748\\ 824\\ 774\\ 6\\ 12, 748\\ 838\\ 875\\ 11\\ 238\\ 40, 389\\ 152\\ 29, 835\\ 43, 772\\ 5, 527\\ \end{array}$	(*) 10 615 6 11 2, 659 2011 3, 172 115 1 1, 746 1, 746 1, 746 4 10 210 714 4 1 10 210 714 10 210 714 10 210 210 210 210 210 210 210	
King (Pacific coast) King or "horseshoe" Soft and peelers Stone Crawfish Lobsters: Common Spiny Shrimp Abalone Clams: Coquina Hard Pismo Razor Soft Soft Surf Mixed Conchs Mussels, sea Mussel shells Octopus. Oysters: Eastern, market, public Eastern, market	36	3 	29 49 	(®) 4 	2 691 32 858	(⁶) 26 1 38 	$\begin{array}{c} 2\\ 3, 635\\ 5, 304\\ 81\\ 144\\ 11, 496\\ 123, 824\\ 774\\ 6\\ 12, 748\\ 49\\ 2, 454\\ 11, 683\\ 838\\ 75\\ 11\\ 238\\ 838\\ 75\\ 11\\ 238\\ 40, 389\\ 152\\ 29, 835\\ 43, 772\\ 5, 527\\ 338\\ \end{array}$	$(*) \\ 10 \\ 615 \\ 6 \\ 11 \\ 2, 659 \\ 2, 11 \\ 3, 172 \\ 115 \\ 11 \\ 1, 746 \\ 10 \\ 210 \\ 714 \\ 37 \\ 7 \\ 1, 876 \\ 4, 254 \\ 444 \\ 208 \\ 208 \\ 10 \\ 10 \\ 10 \\ 10 \\ 10 \\ 10 \\ 10 \\ $	
King (Pacific coast) King or "horseshoe" Soft and peelers Stone Crawfish Lobsters: Common Spiny Shrimp Abalone Clams: Coquina Hard Pismo Razor Soft Surf Mixed Conchs Mussel shells Octopus Oysters: Eastern, market, public Eastern, market Western, market	36	3 	29 49 	(®) 4 	2 691 32 858	(⁶) 26 1 38 	$\begin{array}{c} 2\\ 3, 635\\ 5, 304\\ 81\\ 144\\ 11, 496\\ 1, 696\\ 123, 824\\ 774\\ 6\\ 12, 748\\ 824\\ 774\\ 6\\ 12, 748\\ 838\\ 875\\ 11\\ 238\\ 40, 389\\ 152\\ 29, 835\\ 43, 772\\ 5, 527\\ \end{array}$	(*) 10 615 6 11 2, 659 2011 3, 172 115 1 1, 746 1, 746 1, 746 4 10 210 714 4 1 10 210 714 10 210 714 10 210 210 210 210 210 210 210	
King (Pacific coast) King or "horseshoe" Soft and peelers Stone Crawfish Lobsters: Common Spiny Shrimp Abalone Clams: Coquina Hard Pismo Razor Soft Surf Mixed Conchs Mussel shells Octopus Oysters: Eastern, market, private Japanese, market Western, market Periwinkles and "cockles"	36	3 	29 49 37, 255	(°) 4	2 691 32 858	(⁶) 	$\begin{array}{c} 2\\ 3, 635\\ 5, 304\\ 81\\ 144\\ 11, 496\\ 1, 696\\ 123, 824\\ 774\\ 6\\ 12, 748\\ 774\\ 6\\ 12, 748\\ 878\\ 878\\ 774\\ 11, 683\\ 888\\ 75\\ 11\\ 238\\ 40, 389\\ 152\\ 29, 835\\ 43, 772\\ 29, 835\\ 43, 772\\ 5, 527\\ 338\\ 159\\ \end{array}$	(*) 10 615 6 11 2, 659 231 3, 172 115 1 1, 746 10 10 210 714 377 4 110 473 7 1, 876 4, 254 4, 444 208 7	
King (Pacific coast) King or "horseshoe" Soft and peelers Stone Crawfish Lobsters: Common Spiny Shrimp Abalone Clams: Coquina Hard Pismo Razor Surf Mixed Conchs Mussel shells Octopus Oysters: Eastern, market, public Eastern, market Periwinkles and "cockles" Scallops: Bay Sea	36	3 	299 49	(°) 4	2 	(⁶) <u>26</u> <u>1</u> <u>38</u> <u></u>	$\begin{array}{c} 2\\ 3, 635\\ 5, 304\\ 81\\ 144\\ 11, 496\\ 1, 696\\ 123, 824\\ 774\\ 6\\ 123, 824\\ 774\\ 6\\ 12, 748\\ 838\\ 75\\ 11\\ 238\\ 40, 389\\ 152\\ 29, 835\\ 43, 772\\ 338\\ 159\\ 159\\ 1, 736\\ 4, 430\\ \end{array}$	$(*) \\ 10 \\ 615 \\ 6 \\ 11 \\ 2, 659 \\ 2, 11 \\ 3, 172 \\ 115 \\ 11 \\ 1, 746 \\ 10 \\ 210 \\ 714 \\ 37 \\ 7 \\ 1, 876 \\ 4, 254 \\ 444 \\ 208 \\ 208 \\ 10 \\ 10 \\ 10 \\ 10 \\ 10 \\ 10 \\ 10 \\ $	
King (Pacific coast) King or "horseshoe" Stone Crawfish Lobsters: Common Spiny Shrimp Abalone Clams: Coquina Hard Pismo Razor Soft Surf Mussel shells Octopus Oysters: Eastern, market, public Eastern, market Japanese, market Western, market Periwinkles and "cockles" Sea Sonid	36	3 	29 49 37, 255	(°) 4	2 691 32 858 		$\begin{array}{c} 2\\ 3, 635\\ 5, 304\\ 81\\ 144\\ 11, 496\\ 1, 696\\ 123, 824\\ 774\\ 6\\ 12, 748\\ 828\\ 774\\ 2, 454\\ 11, 683\\ 838\\ 838\\ 838\\ 838\\ 838\\ 152\\ 29, 835\\ 40, 389\\ 152\\ 29, 835\\ 43, 772\\ 29, 835\\ 152\\ 29, 835\\ 159\\ 1, 736\\ 4, 430\\ 7, 092\\ \end{array}$		
King (Pacific coast) King or "horseshoe" Stone Crawfish Lobsters: Common Spiny Shrimp Abalone Clams: Coquina Hard Hard Pismo Razor Soft Surf Mussels, sea Mussels, sea Mussels shells Octopus. Octopus. Oysters: Eastern, market, public Eastern, market Western, market Periwinkles and "cockles" Sea Squid Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea Sea	36	3 	299 	(0) 4 	2	(⁶) 26 1 38 	$\begin{array}{c} 2\\ 3, 635\\ 5, 304\\ 81\\ 144\\ 11, 496\\ 1, 696\\ 123, 824\\ 774\\ 6\\ 12, 748\\ 49\\ 2, 454\\ 11, 683\\ 838\\ 75\\ 11\\ 238\\ 838\\ 75\\ 11\\ 238\\ 40, 389\\ 152\\ 29, 835\\ 43, 772\\ 5, 527\\ 338\\ 159\\ 1, 736\\ 4, 430\\ 7, 092\\ 35\\ \end{array}$	$(^{()})$ 615 6 11 2, 659 2311 3, 172 115 1 1, 746 10 2100 714 37 7 1, 876 4, 254 444 208 7 1, 876 4, 254 444 208 7 313 593 153 $(^{()})$	
King (Pacific coast) King or "horseshoe" Soft and peelers Stone Crawfish Lobsters: Common Spiny Shrimp Abalone Clams: Coquina Hard Pismo Razor Soft Surf Mixed Conchs Mussel shells. Octopus Oysters: Eastern, market, public Eastern, market Periwinkles and "cockles" Scallops: Bay Sea urchins Terrapin	36	3 	299 49 37, 255 37, 255	(0) 4 	2 691 32 858	(⁶) 	$\begin{array}{c} 2\\ 3, 635\\ 5, 304\\ 81\\ 144\\ 11, 496\\ 1, 696\\ 123, 824\\ 774\\ 6\\ 12, 748\\ 824\\ 774\\ 6\\ 12, 748\\ 838\\ 855\\ 5\\ 11\\ 238\\ 40, 389\\ 152\\ 29, 835\\ 43, 772\\ 29, 835\\ 43, 772\\ 338\\ 159\\ 1, 736\\ 4, 430\\ 7, 092\\ 35\\ 42\\ \end{array}$	$(^{()})$ 615 $^{()}615$ $^{()}615$ $^{()}2311$ $^{()}2312$ $^{()}3, 172$ $^{()}115$ $^{()}112$ $^{()}112$ $^{()}112$ $^{()}112$ $^{()}112$ $^{()}112$ $^{()}112$ $^{()}112$ $^{()}112$ $^{()}112$ $^{()}112$ $^{()}112$ $^{()}112$ $^{()}112$ $^{()}112$ $^{()}112$ $^{()}112$ $^{()}112$ $^{()}112$ $^{()}112$ $^{()}112$ $^{()}112$ $^{()}112$ $^{()}112$ $^{()}112$ $^{()}112$ $^{()}112$ $^{()}112$ $^{()}112$ $^{()}112$ $^{()}112$ $^{()}112$ $^{()}112$ $^{()}112$ $^{()}112$ $^{()}112$ $^{()}112$ $^{()}112$ $^{()}112$ $^{()}112$ $^{()}112$ $^{()}112$ $^{()}112$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}122$ $^{()}$	
King (Pacific coast) King or "horseshoe" Soft and peelers Stone Crawfish Lobsters: Common Spiny Shrimp Abalone Clams: Coquina Hard Pismo Razor Soft Surf Museel shells Octopus Oysters: Eastern, market, public Eastern, market Vestern, market Periwinkles and "cockles" Sea Squid Sea urchins Terrapin Turtles	36	3	29 49 37, 255 37, 255	(°) 4 4 4 4 22 422	2	(⁶) 	$\begin{array}{c} 2\\ 3, 635\\ 5, 304\\ 81\\ 144\\ 11, 496\\ 1, 696\\ 123, 824\\ 774\\ 6\\ 12, 748\\ 838\\ 838\\ 75\\ 11\\ 2, 454\\ 11, 683\\ 838\\ 75\\ 11\\ 238\\ 40, 389\\ 152\\ 29, 835\\ 43, 772\\ 5, 527\\ 338\\ 159\\ 1, 736\\ 4, 430\\ 7, 092\\ 7, 092\\ 35\\ 42\\ 201\\ \end{array}$	$(*) \\ 10 \\ 615 \\ 6 \\ 11 \\ 2, 659 \\ 2312 \\ 3, 172 \\ 115 \\ 1 \\ 1, 746 \\ 10 \\ 210 \\ 714 \\ 37 \\ 4, 210 \\ 714 \\ 37 \\ 1, 876 \\ 4, 254 \\ 444 \\ 208 \\ 7 \\ 313 \\ 593 \\ 153 \\ 593 \\ 153 \\ (*) \\ 4 \\ 6 \\ 6 \\ 4 \\ 6 \\ 6 \\ 6 \\ 6 \\ 6 \\ 6$	
King (Pacific coast) King or "horseshoe" Soft and peelers Stone Crawfish Lobsters: Common Spiny Shrimp Abalone Clams: Coquina Hard Pismo Razor Soft Surf Mixed Conchs Mussel shells. Octopus Oysters: Eastern, market, public Eastern, market Periwinkles and "cockles" Scallops: Bay Sea urchins Terrapin	36	3	29 49 37, 255 37, 255	(°) 4 4 4 4 4 22 422 	2 691 32 858 	(⁶) 26 1 38 	$\begin{array}{c} 2\\ 3, 635\\ 5, 304\\ 81\\ 144\\ 11, 496\\ 1, 696\\ 123, 824\\ 774\\ 6\\ 12, 748\\ 824\\ 774\\ 6\\ 12, 748\\ 838\\ 855\\ 5\\ 11\\ 238\\ 40, 389\\ 152\\ 29, 835\\ 43, 772\\ 29, 835\\ 43, 772\\ 338\\ 159\\ 1, 736\\ 4, 430\\ 7, 092\\ 35\\ 42\\ \end{array}$	$(*) \\ 10 \\ 615 \\ 615 \\ 616 \\ 111 \\ 2,659 \\ 2211 \\ 3,172 \\ 115 \\ 1,746 \\ 10 \\ 210 \\ 714 \\ 377 \\ 1,876 \\ 4,254 \\ 444 \\ 208 \\ 77 \\ 1,876 \\ 4,254 \\ 444 \\ 208 \\ 77 \\ 313 \\ 593 \\ 153 \\ (*) \\ 4 \\ 4 \\ 444 \\ 208 \\ 77 \\ 313 \\ 593 \\ 153 \\ (*) \\ 4 \\ 4 \\ 444 \\ 208 \\ 77 \\ 313 \\ 593 \\ 153 \\ (*) \\ 4 \\ 4 \\ 4 \\ 4 \\ 4 \\ 4 \\ 4 \\ 4 \\ 4 \\ $	

⁶ Less than 500 pounds or dollars.

•

45

U. S. BUREAU OF FISHERIES

Fisheries of the United States and Alaska-Continued

CATCH: BY SECTIONS-Continued

[Expressed in thousands of pounds and thousands of dollars; that is, 000 omitted]

Species	Lakes,	1934	Mississippi Rive and tributaries, 1931		Alaska,	1935	Total for the various years		
SHELLFISH, ETC.—continued Sponges	Quantity	Value	Quantity	Value	Quantity	Value	Quantity 655	Value 838	
Pearls and slugs Bloodworms Sandworms Trepang		··· · ···					307 600 13	82 58 60 (*)	
Total	3, 170	56	38, 321	640	2, 543	147	379, 232	20, 981	
WHALE FRODUCTS ⁷ Meat					2, 678 1, 446 6, 250	31 46 313	3, 272 2, 678 1, 446 8, 702	66 31 46 402	
Total					10, 374	390	16, 098	545	
Grand total	96, 411	5, 124	82, 383	2, 897	648, 710	9,093	4, 152, 349	80, 121	

CATCH: BY STATES .

[Expressed in thousands of pounds and thousands of dollars; that is, 000 omitted]

State	Marin coastal		Mississip and trib		Lak	es •	Tot	al
	Quantity	Value	Quantity	Value	Quantity	Value	Quantity	Value
Alabama		253	1,822	33			9, 786	286
Arkansas			15, 733	411			15, 733	411
California		14, 683						14, 683
Connecticut	14, 916	1, 217					14, 916	1, 217
Delaware	86,666	430					86,666	430
Florida	117, 192	3, 586			1,609	48	118,801	3.634
Georgia	27, 141	360					27, 141	360
Illinois.			14, 263	367	1.206	92	15.469	459
Indiana.			7, 717	157	702	52	8,419	209
Iowa			7.778	302			7.778	302
Kansas			455	17			455	17
Kentucky			1.622	61			1,622	61
Louisiana		2,285	19, 214	995			95.847	3. 280
Maine	112,219	3.309					112, 219	3, 309
Maryland		2,004					48, 235	2,004
Massachusetts		12, 148					503, 417	12, 148
Michigan		, . 10			30, 393	2, 156	30, 393	2, 156
Minnesota			3, 498	138	10, 735	297	14, 233	435
Mississippi		652	2,650	123	10,100		24, 803	775
Missouri			928	77			928	77
Nebraska			145	16			145	16
New Hampshire		62	145	10			354	62
New Jersey		2,844					107, 802	2.844
New York	84, 939	3, 135			1,432	99	86,371	3, 234
North Carolina		1,672			1, 402	99	163, 462	1,672
		1,072	185	7	27.670	1, 157	27.855	
Ohio.			40	4	21,010	1, 107	40	1, 164
Oklahoma				÷			85, 392	
Oregon		2,077						2,077
Pennsylvania	31	6			3, 572	208	3, 603	214
Rhode Island		1,248					24, 524	1, 248
South Carolina	3100 C 1250 800 LC	225					5, 891	225
South Dakota			114	11			114	11
Tennessee			3, 435	104			3, 435	104
Texas.	25, 869	912	139	6			26,008	918
Virginia		3, 521					217, 192	3, 521
Washington		6, 329					124,086	6, 329
Wisconsin			2, 645	68	20, 701	1,064	23, 346	1, 132
Alaska	648,710	9,093					648,710	9, 093
Total	3, 971, 946	72,051	82, 383	2, 897	98,020	5, 173	4, 152, 349	80, 121

⁶ Less than 500 pounds or dollars. ⁷ The weight of whales caught was not determined; therefore, the weight of the manufactured products is

¹ The weight of whates caught was not determined; therefore, the weight of the manuactured products is shown.
³ The catch for "Marine and coastal rivers" is for 1935 except in the South Atlantic and Gulf States which is for 1934; the catch of the "Mississippi River and tributaries" is for 1931; and the catch of the "Lakes" is for 1934.
⁴ Includes Lake Ontario, Lake Erie, Lake Huron, Lake Michigan, Lake Superior, Rainy Lake, Namakan Lake, Lake of the Woods, Lake Okeechobee, and several mussel-bearing streams tributary to Lakes Huron, Erie, and Michigan.

46

Fisheries of the United States and Alaska-Continued

SEED OYSTER FISHERY

Item		New	Engl	and, 1935	м	iddle Atla	ntic, 1935
OPERATING UNITS Fishermen: On vessels			Nun 1	ıber 37		Num 1, 15	
On boats and shore: Regular Casual			:	29 1		7- 15-	
Total			10	67	7-0-1	1, 37	
Vessels: Steam				4			
Net tonnage Motor Net tonnage Sail Net tonnage			2	44 9 36 15 14		8 10 2, 24	9
Total vessels Total net tonnage				98 94		11 2, 33	
Boats: Motor Other Apparatus: Dredges, ovster			1	1 15 61		7 14 23	5 0
Yards at mouth Tongs Rakes		7			283 202 25		
CATCH Oysters: Seed, public, spring Seed, public, fall Seed, private, spring Seed, private, fall Total		88, 355, 20,	355 888 843 725	Value \$6,942 35,658 162,334 13,600 218,534	E	Bushels 913, 505 24, 465 30, 659 11, 215 979, 844	Value \$302, 954 6, 502 18, 412 10, 128 337, 996
Item	Chesapeal		Sou	th Atlantic a Gulf, 1934	and		otal
OPERATING UNITS	Num			Number		NTer	
Fishermen: On vessels On boats and shore: Regular Casual	1, 36 18	2 Э		112		- Number - 1, 500 1, 484 - 343	
Total	1, 76	9		12		3, 327	
Vessels: SteamNet tonnage MotorNet tonnage Sail Net tonnage					4 344 15 327 163 3, 118		344 15 327 163 118
Total vessels Total net tonnage	476						182 789
Boats: Motor Other	84 28			6			917 446
Apparatus: Dredges, oyster Yards at mouth Tongs Rakes	107 1, 142		12 12			481 544 1, 351 225	
CATCH Oysters: Seed, public, spring Seed, private, spring Seed, private, spring Seed, private, fall Total	889, 100 20, 000	Value \$182, 547 154, 715 4, 000 	17	shels Val 7, 450 \$2, 		Bushels 2, 096, 528 1, 002, 453 406, 502 31, 940 3, 537, 423	Value \$495, 060 196, 875 184, 746 23, 728 900, 409

NOTE.—Of the number of persons fishing for seed oysters, a total of 2,760 are duplicated among those fishing for market oysters or other species. Similarly, the following craft and gear are duplicated: 123 vessels, 731 motor boats, 255 other boats, 258 dredges, 913 tongs, and 208 rakes.

154019-38-4

U. S. BUREAU OF FISHERIES

Gear	New Engl	and, 1935	Middle Atl	antic, 1935	Chesapeake, 1935		
	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	
Purse seines	87, 259, 900	\$1,249,300	175, 514, 600	\$492, 484	119, 230, 600	\$407.520	
Haul seines	780, 400	37, 580	1, 739, 800	76,005	3, 440, 600	122, 179	
Gill nets	29, 674, 200	609, 943	2,867,900	183, 821	1, 396, 500	124.039	
Lines		2, 022, 257	6, 848, 900	327, 926	32, 141, 300	687, 683	
Pound nets	22, 956, 200	265, 206	42, 022, 600	994, 073	59, 130, 600	1,016,676	
Floating traps		233, 815	12, 022, 000	001,010	00, 200, 000	_, 010, 010	
Other traps		3, 135					
Weirs.		104, 281	1, 392, 000	2, 508			
Stop nets		101, 201	156,800	11, 120	72, 700	1, 565	
Fyke nets		8,258	408,600	21, 491	954, 600	42, 187	
Dip nets		83, 188	1 703, 700	1 113.066	2, 500, 700	247, 932	
Cast nets	2, 150, 800	00,100	2,600	1 185			
Scap nets			119,700	4, 423			
Bag and pocket nets	146, 600	17,080		4, 420			
Drag nets	140,000	17,000	11,700	2,800		ADDIAL REPORT RADIAL TO THE OWNER	
		4.800	11,700	2, 800			
Push nets Otter trawls	244 901 000	4,800	10 007 000	803,090	8, 693, 300	173, 249	
			19,067,900				
Pots		2, 597, 879	1,966,100	209, 422	369, 200	18, 957	
Harpoons.		428, 837	42,600	8,850			
Spears	28, 300	2, 556	90, 200	11, 229			
Scrapes, crab		1			1, 383, 800	98, 246	
Dredges		1,604,006		2, 045, 705	15, 507, 200	944, 233	
Tongs		279, 512	2, 996, 800	477, 449	19, 209, 600	1, 399, 451	
Rakes		161,058	3, 059, 900	420, 181	1, 178, 900	115, 336	
Forks		39, 497	529, 600	91, 691			
Hoes		608, 372	1,055,900	69,878			
Picks					303, 200	75, 800	
Gaffs			500	25			
By hand	283, 000	37, 830	824, 500	48, 242	314, 500	49, 466	
Total	655, 430, 400	17,983,594	279, 438, 100	6, 415, 664	265, 827, 300	5, 524, 519	

Yield of the fisheries of the United States:	By gear
----------------------------------------------	---------

Ge ar	South Atla Gulf,		nd Pacific, 1935		Lakes,	, 1934	
Purse seines	Pounds 164, 367, 700	Value \$553, 133	Pounds 1, 014, 133, 700	Value \$6, 679, 603	Pounds	Value	
Haul seines	36, 138, 600	990, 725	4, 353, 000	236, 712	4, 176, 000	\$89, 287	
Gill nets	48, 900, 500	1, 598, 648	34, 986, 100	1. 799, 421	44, 432, 900	2, 547, 455	
Trammel nets	5, 655, 000	290, 441	1, 408, 300	97.605	218, 500	4, 051	
	32,049,700	978, 492	179, 425, 400		2, 394, 600	278, 599	
Lines				8, 831, 430			
Pound nets	19, 218, 900	304,045	1,006,600	56, 268	10, 902, 100	494, 978	
Other traps	520, 100 3, 000	65, 700 90	575, 800	6 000	28, 686, 600	1, 546, 336	
Weirs			575,800	6, 909			
Wheels	450,000	2,500					
Stop nets		16,674	202 100	00.007	0 400 500	100 000	
Fyke nets		4, 516	323, 100	32, 237	2, 430, 500	106, 628	
Dip nets		109, 531	4, 612, 200	137, 440			
Drag bag nets			2, 245, 400	33, 917			
Cast nets	642, 200	14, 240					
Push nets		² 975					
Reef nets			482, 300	15, 758			
Lampara nets			390, 481, 700	2, 259, 727		22 23 2 2 2	
Paranzella nets	**********		13, 116, 800	650, 165			
Otter trawls		2, 914, 053	3, 206, 500	80, 759			
Beam trawls			1, 351, 900	30, 815			
Pots	1, 426, 500	61, 204	9, 381, 900	869, 206	35, 600	3, 200	
Harpoons			6, 403, 400	229, 154			
Spears	153, 800	10, 213					
Dredges	8, 148, 000	545,011	(4)	(4)			
Tongs	7, 636, 200	508,060	7, 967, 900	926, 365			
Crowfoot bars					1, 681, 800	29, 125	
Rakes	367, 100	38, 772	(4)	(4)			
Forks		5, 988					
Grabs		103, 656					
Picks					251, 300	4, 723	
Hooks	240, 400	250, 269					
Diving apparatus, abalone and	÷						
sponge	417, 400	587, 456	774, 200	115, 319	35, 200	679	
By hand	744, 300	39, 268			1, 166, 100	18,674	
Total	447, 913, 900	9, 993, 660	1, 676, 236, 200	23, 088, 810	96, 411, 200	5. 123. 735	

Includes the catch by drop nets and wire baskets.
 This catch was made by scoop nets.
 The catch by shovels, rakes, and dredges is included with tongs.

Yield of the fisheries	of the	United States:	By gear \leftarrow Continued
------------------------	--------	----------------	--------------------------------

Gear	Mississippi tributari		Tota	l .	
Purse seines	Pounds	Value	Pounds 1, 560, 506, 500	Value \$9, 382, 040	
Haul seines	13, 739, 657	\$574.541	64, 368, 057	2, 127, 029	
Gill nets.	166, 598	6, 547	162, 424, 698	6, 869, 874	
Trammel nets	1, 134, 206	75, 615	8, 416, 006	467.712	
Lines.		772, 245	350, 788, 137	13, 898, 632	
Pound nets	224, 275	9, 541	155, 461, 275	3, 140, 787	
Floating traps	227, 210	0,011	11, 952, 300	233, 815	
Other traps			29, 243, 700	1, 615, 171	
Weirs			23, 221, 300	113, 788	
Wheels			450,000	2, 500	
Stop note			792,900		
Stop nets	10 507 004	797, 130		29,359	
Fyke nets	10, 007, 204	197,130	22, 917, 504	1, 012, 447	
Dip nets	30, 045		14, 388, 645	694, 464	
Drag-bag nets			2, 245, 400	33, 917	
Cast nets			644, 800	14, 425	
Scap nets			119, 700	4, 423	
Bag and pocket nets Drag nets			146, 600	17,080	
Drag nets			11,700	2, 800	
Push nets			20, 200	5, 775	
Reef nets			482, 300	15, 758	
Lampara nets			390, 481, 700	2, 259, 727	
Paranzella nets			13, 116, 800	650, 165	
Otter trawls			489, 017, 800	11, 556, 355	
Beam trawls Pots			1, 351, 900	30, 815	
Pots	³ 310, 455	3 26, 277	27, 763, 155	3, 786, 145	
Harpoons			9, 692, 000	666, 841	
Spears	2, 250	270	274, 550	24, 268	
Scrapes, crab			1, 383, 800	98, 246	
Dredges		40, 958	58, 357, 400	5, 179, 913	
Tongs	1,601,876	21,091	41, 879, 376	3, 611, 928	
Crowfoot bars	20, 893, 550	265, 443	22, 575, 350	294, 568	
Rakes	370, 130	4,029	6, 247, 830	739, 376	
Forks	4, 812, 737	76, 214	6, 181, 737	213, 390	
Hoes			11, 618, 400	678, 250	
Grabs		130, 621	3, 864, 199	234, 277	
Picks			554, 500	80, 523	
Hooks			240, 400	250, 269	
Diving apparatus, abalone and sponge			1, 226, 800	703, 454	
Gaffs			500	25	
By hand.		93, 528	9, 209, 704	287,008	
Total		2, 897, 357	3, 503, 639, 623	71, 027, 339	

³ Includes the catch by baskets.

Industries related to the fisheries of the United States and Alaska

Item	New England, 1935	Middle Atlantic, 1935	Chesa- peake, 1935	South At- lantic and Gulf, 1934
Transporting: Persons engaged:	Number	Number	Number	Number
On vessels On boats	124 18	69 72	1,022	397 181
Total	142	141	1,022	578
Vessels: Steam			1	
Net tonnage		23	103 481	157
Motor Net tonnage	909	378	5, 480	1, 631 33
Sail Net tonnage			85	301
Total vessels Total net tonnage		23 378	485 5, 668	190 1, 932
Boats	15	63		168
Wholesale and manufacturing: Establishments	380	408	585	591
Persons engaged: Proprietors Salaried employees	265 718	302 1,071	740 360	637 409
Wage earners: Average for season		4, 770	12, 113	13, 308
Average for year	5, 501 \$6, 456, 456	3, 485 \$6, 666, 507	4, 805 \$3, 055, 029	4, 200 \$2, 873, 812
Manufactured products 4	\$22, 838, 942	\$13, 452, 877	\$9, 411, 465	\$ \$10, 242, 039
Persons engaged Products 4	3, 792 \$680, 020	558 \$378, 741	62 \$10, 089	987 \$129, 700

Includes packaged, cured, and canned fishery products and byproducts.
 Includes data for 1935 on packaged and canned products and byproducts.

Item	Pacific, 1935	Lakes, 1934	Mississippi River and tributaries, 1931	Alaska, 1935	Total for the various years
Transporting:					
Persons engaged:	Number	Number	Number	Number	Number
On vessels On boats	198	15	29	1, 551 (¹)	3, 405 271
				<u>م الأحجم</u>	
Total	198	15	29	1, 551	3, 676
Vessels:				1	
Net tonnage				1 3, 474	2 3, 577
Motor	86	8	8	355	1, 168
Motor Net tonnage	1, 937	114	104	11, 095	21, 648 36
Sail Net tonnage					386
Total vessels	86		8	356	1, 206
Total net tonnage	1, 937	114	104	14, 569	25, 611
Boats				2 574	820
Wholesale and manufacturing:	337	238	217	228	0.004
Establishments Persons engaged:	337	238	217	228	2, 984
Proprietors Salaried employees	361	173	204	1	
Wage earners:	965	521	355	} 11, 861	78, 583
Average for season	13, 424	2, 173	4, 275]	
Average for year	5, 204 \$6, 531, 351	1, 152 \$2, 442, 879	3, 483 \$3, 080, 430	(3) (3)	(3) (3)
Salaries and wages paid Manufactured products 4	\$51, 243, 348	\$ \$2,599,058		\$30, 097, 424	\$143, 233, 789
Fishermen's manufactured products:	200 200	535	216	(3)	(8)
Persons engaged Products 4	\$232, 921	\$67,850	\$8,751	(3) (3)	

Industries related 14-the fisheries of the United States and Alaska-Continued

¹ Included in vessels.

³ Includes scows, houseboats, pile drivers, etc.

^a Statistics not available.

Includes packaged, cured, and canned fishery products and byproducts.
 Includes data for 1935 on packaged and canned products and byproducts.

NOTE.—Of the total number of persons engaged in the preparation of fishermen's manufactured products, 5,618 have also been included as fishermen, and 1,018 of the persons shown on transporting craft have also been included as fishermen.

MANUFACTURED FISHERY PRODUCTS

The output of manufactured fishery products (canned, cured, packaged, and byproducts) in the United States and Alaska during the most recent years for which data are available were valued at \$145,908,313. Of this amount, canned products accounted for 52 percent, byproducts 20 percent, fresh and frozen packaged products 17 percent, and cured products 11 percent.

Since general statistical surevys were conducted in only the New England, Middle Atlantic, Chesapeake, and Pacific States, and Alaska for 1935, the following compilation of manufactured fishery products consists of composite data, based on the most recent statistics. The years covered by the data are indicated by footnotes.

Manufactured fishery products of the United States and Alaska¹

Item	Quantity	Value
lewives:		
Salted:	7 507 050	
Corned ¹ pounds Tight-pack cut ¹ do	7, 567, 658 2, 101, 260	\$82, 24 79, 37
Tight-pack roe ² do	257, 330	13, 88
Pickled ³ do	\$ 4,027,328	112, 91
Spiced 4do	383, 500	54, 92
Miscellaneousdo	1, 536, 880	37, 98
Smokeddo Cannedstandard cases	182,038	6,07 37,68
Roe, canneddo	15,256 30,120	206,04
Dry scraptons	528	15, 31
Oilgallons	6,000	1.04
Barracuda, fresh filletspounds	765,000	97, 38
Buffalofish, smoked ⁴ do	885, 300	220, 49 192, 73
Butterfish, smoked ^a dodododododo	740, 876 45, 000	192, 73
Darp, smoked ¹ do	116, 145	38, 28
Cisco, chubs, tullibee, and lake herring, smoked ⁸ dodo	8, 705, 331	2, 121, 63
Cod:		
Fresh filletsdo	8, 830, 019	1,059,36
Frozen filletsdodododo	8, 689, 241 227, 880	669, 36 22, 71
Salted:	221,000	22,11
Greendo	3 7, 421, 592	357, 71
Drydododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododod	1, 970, 086	118, 56
Boneless, including absolutely bonelessdo	8, 677, 585	1, 535, 25
Tonguesdo	16,926	1, 16
Pickleddo Smoked filletsdo	32, 789 1, 043, 598	1, 13 152, 18
Stockfishdo	8, 140	1, 1
Codfish cakes, cannedstandard cases	10, 186	44, 4
Oil:	· ·	
Codgallons	17, 342	4,04
Cod liverdodo Croaker, fresh filletspounds	215, 479	227,01
Coaker, fresh filletspounds	103, 000	13, 55
Fresh filletsdo	625, 125	82, 38
Frozen filletsdo	1, 230, 778	109, 40
Fresh sticksdo	522,039	58, 63
Salted, greendo	3 74,040	2, 49 10, 80
Smoked filletsdodododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododddodododddodd_	82,005 2,659	41
Eels:	2,000	
Salteddo	78, 148	5, 9
Smoked ⁵ do	87, 250	2 5, 5
Flounders:	E 400 01E	072 0
Fresh filletsdo Frozen filletsdo	5, 409, 315 756, 807	873, 3 99, 4
Grayfish, fresh filletsdo	150,000	15,0
Groupers:		,-
Fresh filletsdo	60, 082	12, 5
Fresh steaksdo	366, 561	53, 8
Haddock: Fresh filletsdodo	20,067,462	2, 211, 2
Fresh filletsdo	26, 362, 271	2, 205, 0
Fresh sticks do	57,775	11, 1
Salted, greendo	3 26, 850	5.
Finnan haddiedodo	355,000	45, 0
Hake:	1, 823, 479	171, 73
Fresh filletsdo Frozen filletsdo	1, 265, 803	86, 8
Fresh sticksdo	426, 746	47,6
Salted:	AL AND ALL A ALL AND A	
Greendo	▶ 1, 892, 855	55,7
Drydo Boneless, including absolutely bonelessdo	2,087,892	97, 4 94, 9
Boneless, including absolutely bonelessdo	1, 259, 122 78, 245	94, 93
Smoked fillets	10, 240	5, 9
Fresh filletsdo	456, 350	88, 0
Frozen steaksdo	250, 033	36, 7
Howing John	101 000	11.0
Fresh filletsdo	131,000 5,599,920	11,00 193,97
Salted 4do		

¹ Data are for 1935 unless otherwise indicated.
² This item represents a combination of 1935 and 1934 data.
³ This is usually an intermediate product and although shown in the total may also be shown in its final stage of processing elsewhere in the table.
⁴ Data are for 1934.
⁴ Ublic interments a combination of 1035 1034 and 1031 data.

.

⁵This item represents a combination of 1935, 1934, and 1931 data.

.

.

Manufactured fishery products of the United States and Alaska-Continued

Item	Quantity	Value
Herring, sea		
Roused pounds	1, 319, 470	\$34, 79
Spiced ² do Splitdo	273, 100	35, 92
Scotch curedo	1, 085, 787 14, 942, 750	35, 841 808, 064
Norwegian cure	4,000	360
Dry salteddo	396, 975	11, 661
Smoked:		
Bloaters, harddo	384, 180	26, 343
Bloaters, softdododo	864, 346 149, 365	77, 573 9, 838
Boneless	2, 603, 604	275, 654
Kippereddo	275, 120	34, 394
Lengthwisedo	117, 105	7, 083
Medium scaledo	351, 550	23, 38
Canned "sardines"	1,655,839	5, 142, 750
Dry scraptons	6,000 1,462	56, 000 34, 647
Mealdo	16, 506	412, 612
Oilgallons	3, 856, 545	1, 122, 202
Lake trout:		
Fresh fillets	13, 172	2,820 1,240
Salted 4do Smoked 5do	25,000 673,856	172, 433
"Lingcod", fresh filletsdo	189,000	22, 81
Mackerel:		
Fresh filletsdo	166, 717	16, 500
Frozen filletsdo	793, 124	65, 411
Salted. Filletsdo	1, 874, 480	152, 083
Splitdo	2, 477, 507	196, 832
Smoked ² do	564, 714	84, 314
Cannedstandard cases	1, 812, 218	4, 975, 677
Mealtons	4, 391	113, 595
Oilgallons Menhaden:	267, 347	75, 520
Acid seraptons.	29, 890	524, 870
Dry scrapdo	25, 364	749, 089
Mealdo	5, 052	183, 596
Oilgallons Mullet:	4,066,159	1, 178, 337
Salted 4pounds	880, 100	41, 209
Roe, salted 4	153, 930	9, 291
Smoked 4	4, 500	1, 175
Paddlefish or spoonbill cat:	1 505	
Roe, saited ⁶ do	1, 595 334, 500	812 135, 045
Smoked ⁷ dodo	004,000	130, 040
Fresh filletsdo	2, 976, 111	631, 674
Frozen fillets	357, 283	73, 053
Pilchard:	0 400 075	A 007 000
Canned "sardines"standard cases Mealtons	2, 420, 055 95, 846	6, 237, 262 2, 638, 382
Oil gallons.	21, 735, 165	6, 658, 965
Pollock:		_
Fresh filletspounds	1, 931, 176	143, 888
Frozen filletsdo	8, 658, 401	573, 394
Salted: Greendo	8 118, 946	4, 253
Drydo	203, 497	12, 097
Rockfishes, fresh filletsdo	1, 023, 000	126, 735
Rosefish:	000.044	07 101
Fresh filletsdo Frozen filletsdo	822, 844 3, 497, 635	87, 484 352, 495
Sablefish:	0, 101, 000	002, 990
Fresh filletsdo	410,000	41,000
Kippereddo	555, 656	95, 873
Pickleddo	6, 161 362, 459	318
Salteddododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododddododd_dodddododddddodddd_	60, 142	23, 856 17, 720
Salmon:	00, 112	11,120
Fresh fillets and steaksdo	10, 538	2, 628
Frozen fillets and steaksdo	36, 035	5, 928
	806 175	05 159
		2, 148 , 333
Salted Discrete and steaks at the steak at th	896, 175 10, 571, 141	95, 1

This item represents a combination of 1935 and 1934 data.
This is usually an intermediate product and although shown in the total may also be shown in its final stage of processing elsewhere in the table.
Data are for 1934.
This item represents a combination of 1935, 1934, and 1931 data.
Data are for 1931.
This item represents a combination of 1935 and 1931 data.
This item represents a combination of 1935 and 1931 data.
This item represents a combination of 1935 and 1931 data.

,

Item	Quantity	Value
almon—Continued.		5
Salted-Continued.		
Caviarpounds	304, 184	\$36, 22
Dry salteddodo	87,300	9, 71
Drieddo Smoked ³ do	1, 436, 000 8, 821, 963	114, 96 2, 673, 96
Kippered 1do	2, 320, 813	479, 12
Canned:	2, 020, 010	1.0, 1
Chinook or kingstandard cases	257,692	2, 885, 59
Blueback, red or sockeyedo	870, 411	8, 367, 88
Silver or cohodo	366, 613	2, 621, 00
Humpback or pinkdo	3, 620, 725	15, 026, 93
Chum or ketado Steelhead troutdo	897, 819 14, 630	3, 441, 2 132, 5
Eggs for fooddo	986	23, 2
Eggs for baitdo	3, 870	73, 2
Mealtons	1, 109	30, 7
Oilgallons	135, 488	54, 3
ea bass:	2	
Fresh fillets (Atlantic coast)pounds	75,000	11, 3
Black, fresh fillets (Pacific coast)	380,000	46, 2
White, fresh fillets (Pacific coast)do	226, 600	35, 2
Smoked and kippered ² do	183, 892	34, 8
Cannedstandard cases	10, 507	36,0
Roe canneddo	2,493	73,0
heepshead:	2, 100	10,0
Fresh filletspounds	63, 900	9,6
Smoked ⁶	617	
happer, red, fresh steaksdo	11,000	2, 2
jueteagues, fresh filletsdo	230, 340	30, 7
urgeon:	0.00	~
Roe, salted 7dododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododo	323 1,678,976	1 064 1
Caviar, cannedstandard cases	2, 834	1,064,1
wordfish, fresh fillets and steakspounds	405,006	389, 2 97, 0
otuava, fresh fillets	750,000	120, 0
una and tunalike fishes:		1000000 • 100
Canned: Albacorestandard cases	122, 222	770 3
Bluefin	409, 534	778, 3 1, 965, 5
Bonito	145, 180	603, 7
Striped do	285, 433	1, 313, 3
"Tonno"do	160, 848	1,025,9
Yellowfindo	1, 293, 550	6, 762, 8
Yellowtaildo	94, 061	373, 8
Mealtons	8, 330	219, 6
Oilgallons	127,660	22, 6
hite bass, fresh filletspounds	9, 398	1, 4
hitefish: Fresh filletsdo	15, 315	3, 2
Smoked ⁵	2, 496, 947	705, 9
Caviar, cannedstandard cases	1, 286	49, 9
hiting, smoked	350	
olffish:		
Fresh filletsdo	40, 961	5, 3
Frozen filletsdo	19, 945	2, 0
ellow perch:	1 110 400	049 1
Fresh fillets	1, 118, 480	243, 1 17, 3
Frozen filletsdodo	89, 440	17,0
Meat, packaged, fresh cooked ² dodo	6, 369, 658	2, 195, 1
Cannedstandard cases	7,300	117, 7
Dry scraptons	2, 198	38, 9
rabs, king, meal and dry scrapdo	622	17, 5
obsters:	Fa #00	01.5
Common, packaged, fresh cookedpounds	56, 500	21,7
Spiny, packaged, fresh cooked 4do	1, 023, 117	348, 0
nrimp: Fresh packageddodo	384, 930	131, 5
Frozen packaged 4do	2, 299, 800	379, 4
Sun dried 2	2,007,711	301.7
Cooked and peeled ² dodo	827, 814	168, 7
Cannedstandard cases	1,086,345	4, 721, 8
Meal or brantons	2,611	55, 3
balone, steakspounds	740, 000	231, 8
lams, hard:		
Fresh shuckedgallons	44, 232	61, 2

² This item represents a combination of 1935 and 1934 data.
⁴ Data are ior 1934.
⁵ This item represents a combination of 1935, 1934, and 1931 data.
⁷ This item represents a combination of 1935 and 1931 data.

Manufactured fishery products of the United States and Alaska-Continued

Item	Quantity	Value
Clams, hard-Continued.		
Canned:	1	
Wholestandard cases	21, 253	\$107,038
Chowderdo	331, 557	1, 179, 951
Minced	23, 366 6, 498	120, 933 28, 219
Juice and nectar	9, 640	41, 172
Shells, ground, poultry feed	2,656	26, 273
Clams, 1azor:	-,	20,210
Fresh shuckedgallons	30, 915	13, 132
Canned:		
Wholestandard cases	1,490	12, 534
Mincod	70, 188 70	543, 511 246
Clams, soft:	70 1	240
Fresh shuckedgallons	254, 856	274, 951
Steamed	228, 873	19, 494
Canned:	,	
Wholestandard cases	106, 084	375, 561
Chowderdo	81, 947	246, 510
Juice. bouillon and cocktaildo	14, 763	24, 760
Marine-shell products:		
Buttons	5, 606, 318	3, 221, 548
Novelties		641, 529
Buttons	13, 957, 529	3 932 269
Novelties		3, 932, 269 78, 734
Poultry feedtons	6, 231	35, 112
Limedo	1, 797	3, 281
Oysters:		
Eustern:		
Freshed shucked ¹ gallons	6, 910, 504	8, 689, 983
Canned	412, 823	1, 660, 480
Fresh shuckedgallons	397, 943	514, 933
Canned standard cases	88.062	384, 423
Native, Pacific, fresh shucked gallons	29, 395	384, 423 185, 736
Soup, canned (Eastern and Japanese)standard cases	34, 833	196, 212
Shell products:		
Poultry feedtons	262, 916	1, 242, 915
Limedo	44, 734	109, 554
Lime, burned	16, 258 160, 644	102, 593 454, 133
Scallops, sea, fresh shuckeddodo	381, 954	485, 178
Alligator hides 6 pounds	88. 356	7, 363
Alligator hides •pounds Terrapin and turtle products, cannedstandard cases	3, 298	55, 237
Whales:		
Meal, meattons	852	21, 800
Meal, bonedo	487	9, 740
Oil, whalegallons	1, 142, 549	399, 150
Oil, spermdo	200, 350	48, 909
Unclassified products: Fillets, freshpounds	98, 611	11.888
Fillets, frozendo	10 350, 268	33, 305
Steaks, freshdo	11 146, 234	28, 899
Steaks, frozendo	12 58, 762	16, 731
Sticks, frozen	13 3, 659, 448	281, 393
Miscellaneous, packaged, fresh	14 243, 062	17, 550
Salted ² do	13 3, 129, 502	299, 883
Smoked 2	16 228, 120	28, 622
Canned: Fish for cat and dog foodstandard cases	475 867	1, 303, 757
Fish cakes, etcdo	475, 667	560, 326
Fish flakes.	36,070	321, 848
		,

 Includes fresh fillets of bluefish, king whiting or "kingfish", mullet, sauger, red snapper, Spanish mackerel, suckers, and whiting. ¹⁰ Includes frozen fillets of bluefish, groupers, halibut, mullet, red snapper, Spanish mackerel, squeteagues,

and whiting.

¹¹ Includes fresh steaks of cabio, cero, cod, haddock, halibut, pollock, and snook.

¹¹ Includes fresh steaks of cabio, cero, cod, haddock, halibut, pollock, and snook.
 ¹² Includes frozen steaks of groupers, snook, and swordfish.
 ¹³ Includes frozen sticks of cod, cusk, hake, and whiting.
 ¹⁴ Includes frozen sticks of cod, cusk, hake, and whiting.
 ¹⁵ Includes frozen sticks of cod, cusk, hake, and white, and white sea bass, spot, yellowtail, sea
 ¹⁶ Includes salted barracuda, cusk, haddock, pilchards, black and white sea bass, spot, yellowtail, sea
 ¹⁶ Includes salted barracuda, cusk, haddock, pilchards, black and white sea bass, spot, yellowtail, sea
 ¹⁶ Includes sea herring; spiced chubs; and pickled sea herring.
 ¹⁶ Includes smoked bluefish, cod, flounders, goosefish, haddock, smelt, Spanish mackerel, cod steaks, and
 ¹⁶ miscellaneous fish; fillets of haddock, sea herring, king whiting or "kingfish," and mullet; bismarck sea

Manufactured fishery products of the United States and Alaska-Continued

Item	Quantity	Value
Unclassified products—Continued. Canned—Continued.		
Fish chowderstandard cases	9,057	\$42, 473
Otherdo	17 39, 622	366, 581
Acid and dry scraptons	1, 574	34, 195
Meal: Groundfish (white fish)dodo	11, 838	484, 540
Miscellaneousdo	18 4, 215	137,060
Oil:		
Liver, miscellaneousgallons		3, 338, 834
Miscellaneousdo		18,057
Gluedo	409, 850	829, 625
Novelties, miscellaneous		2,725
Other byproducts		21 377, 247
Total, fresh and frozen packaged products ² pounds	191, 273, 299	25, 378, 622
Total, cured products ⁸	120, 516, 387	15, 691, 380
Total, canned products		74, 999, 034
Total, byproducts ^s		29, 839, 277
Grand total		145, 908, 313

² This item represents a combination of 1935 and 1934 data

¹ This item represents a combination of 1935 and 1934 data.
⁶ This item represents a combination of 1935, 1934, and 1931 data.
¹⁷ Includes canned pickled eels, finnan haddie, smoked salmon, kippered sturgeon, spiny lobster soup and meat, shrimp soup, abalone products, coquina clam broth, conch chowder, pickled sea mussels, squid, sea cucumber, frog products, rat poison bait, cod and hake fillets, fish paste, and groundfish roe.
¹⁸ Includes salmon egg, abalone, soft clam, oyster and miscellaneous fish meals.
¹⁹ Includes black cod, burbot, halibut, swordfish, tuna and miscellaneous liver oils.
²⁰ Includes salmon egg, shark, and miscellaneous fish oils.
²⁰ Includes k skins and fins; fresh-water mussel-shell stucco and chips; isinglass; kelp products; and

²¹ Includes shark skins and fins; fresh-water mussel-shell stucco and chips; isinglass; kelp products; and cod-liver pressings.

NOTE.-Some of the above products have been manufactured from products imported from another country; therefore, they cannot be correlated directly with the catch within the United States and Alaska.

CANNED FISHERY PRODUCTS AND BYPRODUCTS TRADE

The output of canned fishery products and byproducts in the United States and Alaska in 1935 was valued at \$104,518,774. Of this total. canned products comprised \$74,999,034, and byproducts, \$29,519,-740-a decrease of 6 percent in the value of canned products and an increase of 30 percent in the value of byproducts when compared with the respective values of the same groups of commodities for the previous year.

Fishery products were canned at 377 establishments in the United States and Alaska during 1935. The combined output of these canneries amounted to 17,435,076 standard cases. The net weight of the products canned amounted to 672,755,960 pounds.

Canned fishery products or byproducts were prepared in 26 States and in Alaska during 1935. California ranked first in the value of the products, accounting for 34 percent of the total, and Alaska ranked second, with 27 percent.

Canned fishery products and byproducts of the United States and Alaska, 1935

Product	Number of plants	Standard cases	Pounds	Value
Canned products:				
Salmon:	i (
United States	32	H04, 768	42, 948, 464	\$6, 707, 130
Alaska	99	5, 133, 122	240, 3HU, 850	25, 768, 136
Sardines	1	2	8 1000 /0 1000000	
Maine	22	1, 655, 639		5, 142, 750
California Tune and tunalike fishes		2, 420, 055	110, 162, 640	6, 237, 262
Tune and tunalike fishes	. 14 (2, 510, 828		12, 423, 726
Mackerel	29	1, 812, 218	50, SNG, 104	4, 975, 677
Alewiyes	6	15, 256	732, 288	37, 083
Alewsfe toe	25	30, 120	1, 445, 700	204, 045
Shad	7	10, 507	50H, 336	36, 044
Shutter	Ν.,	2, 4143	119, 664	73, 064
Fish flakes	3 :	36, 070	1, 731, 360	321, 845
Fish cukes, buils, etc.	6	40, 981	3, 1094, 129	604, 775
Cat and dow food	6	475, 667	22, 832, 016	1, 303, 757
Miscel aneous fish	12	15, 375	740,000	144, 501
Sturgest caviar		2, 634	134, 032	399, 232
Whitefish roe and caviar		1. 256	61, 728	49, 921
Salmenerges for four	10		185, 760	73, 231
Miscell means roe and caviar		20, N10		104, 842
Cham products.	81	Fields, Sen 1	16, 673, 715	2, 680, 93.
Oysters	46	500, NNS	7, 513, 275	2, 044, 903
Shrimp.		1, 046, 343	18, 229, 619	4, 721, 871
Crite troducts		7, 300	350, 400	117, 727
Turtle products Miscelaneous shelffish, etc.		3, 271	157,008 . 2,314,320	52, 055 277, 199
MUSCER MIEGUS SDEGIOSD, etc	1.3	48, 215	2, 314, 320	211, 99
Total		17, 435, 076		74, 999, 034
Byproducts	T T T. T. T. T.	ಅಂ≇ು7 ಕರ್ಮ 1 ಂಗ	Quantity	Value
By products		1	Quantuy	
Oyster-shell products Fresh-water mussel-shell products			320, 304	1, 481, 335
r results are mussel-snen products	9 Y - 9 YORY - 4141			4. 057, 876
M arme pearl shell products Serap, meal, etc Marine anim d oil s	2 22 22 2 2	skerner i e	212 102	3, 143, 077 5, 711, 217
Marine atom daile		collons	21 403	13, 149, 118
Microffmann, he products	5 A.A. A. 54.5		31, 923, 000	1, 257, 117
Mascellaneous byproducts				1, 201, 111
Total				29. 519. 740
Grand total		I		104, 518, 774

SUMMARY OF PRODUCTION: By commodities

¹ "Untout" or "drained" weights of can contents are included for whole and minced clams, and gross can contents for other clam products.
¹ Exclusive of duplication.

VALUE OF PRODUCTION: BY STATES

State	Canned prod- ucts	Byproducts	Total
Maine .	\$6, 077, 590	\$298, 254	\$6, 375, 844
Massachusetts		2.051.234 15.794	3, 199, 800
Connecticut		845, 582 1, 818, 014	845, 582 2, 397, 042
New Jersey Pennsylvania	1 018 338	1, 549, 828 294, 743	2, 862, 909
Delaware		638, 454 956, 440	638, 454 1, 227, 596
Virginia. North Carolina.	88, 253	1, 167, 705	1, 255, 958
South Carolina Georgia	336, 748	341, 206	759, 185
Florida Alabama] 334, 618	691, 346	1, 876, 955
Mississippi Louisiana	2, 154, 917	} 41,071 451,733	2, 533, 096 2, 624, 801
Texas and Wisconsin Missouri, Illinois, and Minnesota	328, 916	77, 996 73, 642	406, 912
Iowa		3, 029, 461	3, 029, 461
Washington Oregon	2, 853, 262	2, 378, 368 461, 110	7. 333, 485 3, 314, 372
California Alaska		10, 543, 900 1, 893, 799	35, 796, 865 27, 966, 765
Total	74, 999, 034	29, 519, 740	104, 518, 774

Canned fishery products and byproducts of the United States and Alaska, 1935—Con. PACK OF CANNED SALMON: STANDARD CASES

·				Alas	ka			
Product	South	least	Cer	ntral	w	estern	Т	otal
Chinook or king: 1-pound tall 1-pound flat 1/2-pound flat	Cases 4, 058 2, 081 4, 969	Value \$28, 138 21, 289 64, 075	Cases 11, 590 4, 379 8, 493	Value \$83, 071 41, 435 72, 240	Cases 775 60	Value \$5, 907 564	Cases 16, 423 6, 520 13, 462	Value \$117, 116 63, 288 136, 315
Total	11, 108	113, 502	24, 462	196, 746	835	6, 471	36, 405	316, 719
Blueback, red or sock-								
eye: 1-pound tall 1-pound flat ½-pound flat	117, 364 12, 505 29, 560	1, 053, 878 121, 515 381, 892	281, 689 45, 188 57, 306	2, 432, 751 451, 610 723, 278	265, 302 632	2, 371, 913 7, 813	664, 355 57, 693 87, 498	5, 858, 542 573, 125 1, 112, 983
Total	159, 429	1, 557, 285	384, 183	3, 607, 639	265, 934	2, 379, 726	809, 546	7, 544, 650
Silver or coho: 1-pound tall 1-pound flat ½-pound flat		855, 526 15, 055 46, 208	44, 708 739 2, 014	276, 555 5, 173 17, 306	223	1, 411	180, 522 2, 833 6, 822	1, 133, 492 20, 228 63, 514
Total	142, 493	916, 789	47, 461	299, 034	223	1, 411	190, 177	1, 217, 234
Humpback or pink: 1-pound tail 1-pound flat 3/2-pound flat	687	9, 037, 864 2, 748 222, 654	1, 034, 018 9, 984	4, 094, 392 62, 789	4	15	3, 198, 819 687 44, 560	13, 132, 271 2, 748 285, 443
Total	2, 200, 060	9, 263, 266	1, 044, 002	4, 157, 181	4	15	3, 244, 066	13, 420, 462
Chum or keta: 1-pound tall ½-pound flat	539, 942 1, 006	2, 053, 905 6, 036	301, 482 641	1, 166, 752 3, 666	9, 857	38, 712	851, 281 1, 647	3, 259, 369 9, 702
Total	540, 948	2, 059, 941	302, 123	1, 170, 418	9, 857	38, 712	852, 928	3, 269, 071
Grand total	3, 054, 038	13,910,783	1, 802, 231	9, 431, 018	276, 853	2, 426, 335	5, 133, 122	25, 768, 136
Product	Wash	ington	United Ore	States	т	`otal		al, Alaska ed States
Chinook or king: 1-pound tall 1-pound oval 1-pound flat 2-pound oval 2-pound flat 3-pound flat 3-pound flat 3-pound flat 3-pound flat	Cases 18, 296 279 12, 214 8 35, 959 593 67, 349	Value \$122, 963 5, 859 131, 332 208 468, 303 7, 579 736, 244	Cases 20, 320 774 39, 967 3, 107 82, 536 7, 234 153, 938	Value \$111, 059 16, 254 410, 162 80, 782 1, 094, 899 119, 472 1, 832, 628	Cases 38, 616 1, 053 52, 181 3, 115 118, 495 7, 827 221, 287	$\begin{matrix} Value\\ \$234,022\\ 22,113\\ 541,494\\ 80,990\\ 1,563,202\\ 127,051\\ \hline 2,568,872 \end{matrix}$	Cases 55, 039 1, 053 58, 701 3, 115 131, 957 7, 827 257, 692	Value \$351, 138 22, 113 604, 782 80, 990 1, 699, 517 127, 051 2, 885, 591
Blueback, red or sock-								
eye: 1-pound tall 1-pound flat 2-pound oval 2-pound flat 4-pound flat 4-pound flat	459 1, 998 41 57, 452 103	4, 406 23, 177 607 781, 528 1, 792	87 530 195	870 7, 420 3, 432	546 1, 998 41 57, 982 298	5, 276 23, 177 607 788, 948 5, 224	664, 901 59, 691 41 145, 480 298	5, 863, 818 596, 302 607 1, 901, 931 5, 224
Total	60, 053	811, 510	812	11, 722	60, 865	823, 232	870, 411	8, 367, 882
Silver or coho: 1-pound tall 1-pound flat 1/2-pound oval 1/2-pound flat 1/2-pound flat	46, 648 21, 197 52 19, 443 1, 531	309, 263 159, 546 520 167, 590 15, 922	17, 148 31, 331 581 26, 071 12, 434	123, 465 250, 648 8, 134 229, 425 139, 261	63, 796 52, 528 633 45, 514 13, 965	432, 728 410, 194 8, 654 397, 015 155, 183	244, 318 55, 361 633 52, 336 13, 965	1, 566, 220 430, 422 8, 654 460, 529 155, 183
Total	88, 871	652, 841	87, 565	750, 933	176, 436	1, 403, 774	366, 613	2, 621, 008

.

			Grand to	Grand total, Alaska				
Product	Wash	ington	Ore	gon		'otal	and United States	
Humpback or pink: 1-pound tall 1-pound flat ½-pound flat	Cases 333, 419 2, 188 41, 052	Value \$1,333,676 10, 065 262, 733	Cases	Value	Cases 333, 419 2, 188 41, 052	Value \$1,333,676 10,065 262,733	Cases 3, 532, 238 2, 875 85, 612	Value \$14,465,947 12, 813 548, 176
Total	376, 659	1, 606, 474			376, 659	1, 606, 474	3, 620, 725	15, 026, 936
Chum or keta: 1-pound tall ½-pound flat	21, 933 3, 426	82, 194 19, 220	19, 336 196	\$69, 610 1, 176	41, 269 3, 622	151, 804 20, 396	892, 550 5, 269	3, 411, 173 30, 098
Total	25, 359	101, 414	19, 532	70, 786	44, 891	172, 200	897, 819	3, 441, 271
Steelhead: 1-pound tall 1-pound flat ½-pound oval ½-pound flat	542 350 1, 073	2, 710 2, 170 9, 443	3, 181 2, 347 2, 175 2, 910	15, 905 14, 551 33, 060 25, 608	3, 723 2, 697 2, 175 3, 983	18, 615 16, 721 33, 060 35, 051	3, 723 2, 697 2, 175 3, 983	18, 615 16, 721 33, 060 35, 051
4-pound oval	549	7,466	340 1, 163	5, 848 15, 817	340 1,712	5, 848 23, 283	340 1,712	5, 848 23, 283
Total	2, 514	21, 789	12, 116	110, 789	14, 630	132, 578	14, 630	132, 578
Grand total	620, 805	3, 930, 272	273, 963	2, 776, 858	894, 768	6, 707, 130	6, 027, 890	32, 475, 266

Canned fishery products and byproducts of the United States and Alaska, 1935-Con.

NOTE.—"Standard cases" represent the various size cases converted to the equivalent of 48 1-pound cans to the case. Salmon were canned at 24 plants in Washington, 8 in Oregon, and 99 in Alaska.

	PACK	\mathbf{OF}	CANNED	SARDINES
--	------	---------------	--------	----------

Sardines (herring)	Ma	line	Sardines (pilchard)	Calif	ornia
Quarters, 1/4-pound (190 cans): In olive oil In cottonseed oil In mustard. Three-quarters, 3/4-pound (49 cans): In mustard	Cases 4, 774 31, 461, 051 86, 459 3, 686 67, 270	Value \$26, 346 \$4, 582, 432 315, 208 15, 054 203, 710	1-pound oval (48 cans): In cottonseed oil In mustard In tomato sauces In tother sauces or oils ½-pound oval (48 cans): In various sauces or oils ½-pound (48 cans): In natural oil ½-pound (96 cans): In natural oil 9-ounce oblong (48 cans): In various sauces or oils. 6-ounce tall (50 cans): In various sauces or oils. 6-ounce (100 cans): In various sauces or oils. 6-ounce (100 cans): In natural oil 1. In tomato sauces In natural oil 0-ther sizes: In various sauces or oils (standard cases)	Cases 1, 427 360, 136 1, 339, 077 16, 068 29, 485 4, 456 356, 751 69, 242 3, 924 13, 085 11, 046 4 261,058 25, 742	Value \$3, 211 918, 258 3, 433, 240 37, 438 77, 896 16, 533 722, 639 195, 104 13, 542 18, 973 27, 987 4 637, 351 135, 090
Total	1, 626, 240	5, 142, 750	Total	2, 491, 497	6, 237, 262
Total (standard cases).	1, 655, 839		Total (standard cases).	2, 420, 055	

Includes a small amount packed in 6-ounce cans, 100 to the case, and 12-ounce cans, 48 to the case, which have been converted to the basis of 4-ounce cans, 100 to the case.
Includes a small amount packed in salad oil.

NOTE.—"Standard cases" represent the various size cases converted to the uniform basis of 100 ¼-pound cans to the case of sardines (herring), and 48 1-pound cans to the case of sardines (pilchards). Sardines were canned at 22 plants in Maine and 23 in California.

Canned fishery products and byproducts of the United States and Alaska, 1935—Con. PACK OF CANNED TUNA AND TUNALIKE FISHES IN CALIFORNIA

							n n	
Product and size	Alb	acore	Yello	wfin	Blu	lefin	Str	iped
14-pound (48 cans)	Cases 1, 041 98, 087 \$ 6, 803	Value \$3,941 654,277 ▷ 82,771	Cases 119, 984 937, 664 \$ 83, 427	Value \$459, 344 5, 046, 455 \$ 716, 730	Cases 65, 777 297, 687 \$ 22, 285		Cases 15, 936 255, 584 8, 857	Value \$51, 288 1, 173, 409 71, 374
Total (actual cases)	105, 931	740, 989	1, 141, 075	6, 222, 529	385, 749	1, 824, 932	280, 377	1, 296, 071
Total (standard cases)	112, 214	••••••	1, 164, 510		375, 146			
Flakes: ¼-pound (48 cans) ½-pound (48 cans) 1-pound (48 cans)	7, 378 1, 315	27, 122 10, 282		6, 192 428, 107 105, 977	⁶ 29, 096 2, 646	6 121, 134 19, 527		⁷ 18, 667 ⁷ 992
Total (actual cases)	8, 693	37, 404	115, 920		31, 742	140, 661	4, 723	19, 659
Total (standard cases)	10,008						4, 851	
Grand total (actual cases)	114, 624	778, 393	1, 256, 995	6, 762, 805	417, 491	1, 965, 593	285, 100	1, 315, 730
Grand total (standard cases)	122, 222		1, 293, 5 50		409, 534		286, 117	
Product and size	"т	onno"	Bo	nito	Voll	owtail		
	27	01110	201	1110	1 CIA	Jwtan	T	otal
4-pound (48 cans) 4-pound (100 cans) ½-pound (48 cans) 1-pound (48 cans)	14, 458	Value \$938, 709	Cases 476 8, 555 102, 933 16, 207	Value \$1, 468 50, 985 429, 332 119, 620	Cases	Value \$280, 120	Cases 203, 214 149, 098 1, 774, 712 150, 460	Value \$779, 319 989, 694 9, 044, 886 1, 271, 830
1/2-pound (100 cans) 1/2-pound (48 cans)	140, 543 14, 458	Value \$938, 709	Cases 476 8, 555 102, 933 16, 207	Value \$1,468 50,985 429,332	Cases 68, 299 12, 881	Value \$280, 120 93, 729	Cases 203, 214 149, 098 1, 774, 712 150, 460	Value \$779, 319 989, 694 9, 044, 886
4-pound (100 cans) 2-pound (48 cans) 1-pound (48 cans)	140, 543 14, 458	Value \$938, 709 87, 245 1, 025, 954	Cases 476 8, 555 102, 933 16, 207	Value \$1, 468 50, 985 429, 332 119, 620 601, 495	Cases 68, 299 12, 881	Value \$280, 120 93, 729 373, 849	Cases 203, 214 149, 098 1, 774, 712 150, 460	Value \$779, 319 989, 694 9, 044, 886 1, 271, 830
4-pound (100 cans) 4-pound (48 cans) 1-pound (48 cans) Total (actual cases)	140, 543 14, 458 155, 001 160, 848	Value \$938, 709 87, 245 1, 025, 954	Cases 476 8, 555 102, 933 16, 207 128, 171 144, 496	Value \$1, 468 50, 985 429, 332 119, 620 601, 495	Cases 68, 299 12, 881 81, 180	Value \$280, 120 93, 729 373, 849	Cases 203, 214 149, 098 1, 774, 712 150, 460 2, 277, 484	Value \$779, 319 989, 694 9, 044, 886 1, 271, 830
 ½-pound (100 cans)	140, 543 14, 458 155, 001 160, 848	Value \$938, 709 87, 245 1, 025, 954	Cases 476 8, 555 102, 933 16, 207 128, 171 144, 496	Value \$1,468 50,985 429,332 119,620 601,405	Cases 68, 299 12, 881 81, 180	Value \$280, 120 93, 729 373, 849	Cases 203, 214 149, 098 1, 774, 712 150, 460 2, 277, 484 2, 332, 541 2, 081 140, 747 18, 250 161, 078	Value \$779, 319 989, 694 9, 044, 886 1, 271, 830 12, 085, 729 6, 192 595, 030
 j2-pound (100 cans)	140, 543 14, 458 155, 001 160, 848	Value \$938, 709 87, 245 1, 025, 954	Cases 476 8, 555 102, 933 16, 207 128, 171 144, 496	Value \$1,468 50,985 429,332 119,620 601,405	Cases 68, 299 12, 881 81, 180	Value \$280, 120 93, 729 373, 849	Cases 203, 214 149, 098 1, 774, 712 150, 460 2, 277, 484 2, 332, 541 2, 081 140, 747 18, 250	Value \$779, 319 989, 694 9, 044, 886 1, 271, 830 12, 085, 729 6, 192 595, 030 136, 778
 ½-pound (100 cans)	140, 543 14, 458 155, 001 160, 848	Value \$938, 709 87, 245 1, 025, 954	Cases 476 8,555 102,933 16,207 128,171 144,496 (7) (7)	Value \$1,468 50,985 429,332 119,620 601,405	Cases 68, 299 12, 881 81, 180	Value \$280, 120 93, 729 373, 849	Cases 203, 214 149, 098 1, 774, 712 150, 460 2, 277, 484 2, 332, 541 2, 081 140, 747 18, 250 161, 078 178, 287	Value \$779, 319 989, 694 9, 044, 886 1, 271, 830 12, 085, 729 6, 192 595, 030 136, 778

⁵ Includes the pack in 4-pound cans, 12 to the case, which has been converted to the equivalent of 1-pound cans, 48 to the case. ⁶ Includes the pack in ¼-pound cans, 48 to the case, which has been converted to the equivalent of ½-pound

⁶ Includes the pack in ¼-pound cans,48 to the case, which has been converted to the equivalent of ½-pound cans, 48 to the case.

⁷ The pack of bonito flakes has been included with striped tuna flakes.

NOTE.—"Standard cases" represent the various size cases converted to the equivalent of 48 ½-pound cans to the case. Tuna and tunalike fishes were canned at 14 plants in California.

PACK OF CANNED MACKEREL

Size	Size Maine and Massa- chusetts			ornia	Т	otal
8-ounce (48 cans)	Cases	Value	Cases 2, 480	Value \$8, 992	Cases 2, 480	Value \$8, 992
8-ounce (96 cans) 16-ounce (48 cans) Other sizes (standard cases)	16, 494	\$130, 558	234, 271 8 1, 560, 213	723, 505 ¶ 4, 112, 622	234, 271 1, 560, 213 16, 494	723, 505 4, 112, 622 130, 558
Total (actual cases)	16, 494	130, 558	1, 796, 964	4, 845, 119	1, 813, 458	4,975.677
Total (standard cases)	16, 494		1, 795, 724		1.812,218	

⁸ Includes a small amount of mackerel stew.

NOTE.--"Standard cases" represent the various size cans converted to the equivalent of 48 1-pound cans to the case. Mackerel were canned at 1 plant in Maine, 2 in Massachusetts, and 26 in California.

Canned fishery products and byproducts of the United States and Alaska, 1935-Con. PACK OF CANNED ALEWIVES AND ALEWIFE ROE: STANDARD CASES

Product	Maryland		Virg	ginia	North (Carolina	To	tal
Alewives Alewife roe	Cases 9 15, 256 5, 910	Value \$\$37, 682 40, 681	Cases (°) 11, 961	Value (⁹) \$84, 133	Cases 12, 249	Value \$81, 231	Cases 15, 256 30, 120	Value \$37, 682 206, 045
Total	21, 166	78, 363	11, 961	84, 133	12, 249	81, 231	45, 376	243, 727

PACK OF CANNED ALEWIVES AND ALEWIFE ROE: ACTUAL CASES

Product and size	Cases	Value
Alewives: 14 and 16 ounce (24 cans)	30, 397 10 3, 059	\$33, 622 10 4, 060
Total		37, 682
Alewife roe: 8 ounce (48 cans) 16 and 17 ounce (24 cans)	17, 892 39, 926	72, 990 133, 055
Total		206, 045
Grand total.		243, 727

 The production of canned alewives in Virginia is included with that of Maryland.
 Includes the pack in 106-ounce cans, 6 to the case, which has been converted to the equivalent of 17-ounce cans, 24 to the case.

NOTE.--"Standard cases" represent the various size cases converted to the equivalent of 48 1-pound ans to the case. Alewives or alewife roe were canned at 7 plants in Maryland, 15 in Virginia, and 4 in cans to the case. North Carolina.

PACK OF CANNED OYSTERS: STANDARD CASES

State	Cases	Value
New Jersey, Maryland, Georgia, and Florida	21, 501 85, 891 25, 717 241, 809 37, 905 88, 062	\$85, 595 336, 748 103, 700 982, 539 151, 898 384, 423
Total	500, 885	2, 044, 903

PACK OF CANNED OYSTERS: ACTUAL CASES

Size	Cases	Value
3½-ounce (48 cans) 4-ounce (48 cans) 5-ounce (48 cans) 8-ounce (24 cans) 8-ounce (48 cans) 10-ounce (24 cans)	14, 226 26, 245 348, 354 51, 933 ¹¹ 25, 588 39, 091	\$45, 302 103, 038 1, 397, 091 196, 585 ¹¹ 164, 657 138, 230
Total		2, 044, 903

¹¹ Includes the pack in 6-ounce cans, 48 to the case, which has been converted to the equivalent of 8-ounce cans, 48 to the case.

NOTE.—"Standard cases" represent the various size cases converted to the equivalent of forty-eight 5-ounce cans to the case. Oysters were canned at 1 plant in New Jersey, 1 in Maryland, 4 in South Carolina, 1 in Georgia, 2 in Florida, 3 in Alabama, 15 in Mississippi, 8 in Louisiana, and 11 in Washington.

Canned fishery products and byproducts of the United States and Alaska, 1935-Con. PACK OF CANNED CLAMS AND CLAM PRODUCTS: STANDARD CASES

Product and State	WI	nole	Min	ced	Chowder	
Soft clams: Maine and Massachusetts	Cases 13 106, 084	Value 13\$375,561	Cases	Value	Cases 81, 947	Value \$246, 510
Hard clams: Maryland					55, 776	155, 515
Washington Alaska Massachusetts, Rhode Island, New	16, 605 48	68, 280 384	16, 026 940	\$74, 673 3, 250	480	1, 686
York, New Jersey, Pennsylvania, and Florida	14 4, 600	¹⁴ 38, 374	¹⁵ 6, 400	15 43, 010	275, 301	1, 022, 750
Total	21, 253	107, 038	23, 366	120, 933	331, 557	1, 179, 951
Razor clams: Washington Oregon Alaska	1, 152 51 287	10, 327 408 1, 799	40, 872 1, 012 28, 304	344, 558 7, 105 191, 848		
Total	1, 490	12, 534	70, 188	543, 511		
Grand total	128, 827	495, 133	93, 554	664, 444	413, 504	1, 426, 461

Product and State	Juice, bouil and cocl		Total		
Soft clams: Maine and Massachusetts	Cases 14, 763	Value \$24, 760	Cases 202, 794	Value \$646, 831	
Hard clams: Maryland Washington Alaska	3, 216 60	6, 786 300	55, 776 36, 327 1, 048	155, 515 151, 425 3, 934	
Massachusetts, Rhode Island, New York, New Jersey, Pennsylvania, and Florida	16 12, 987	16 62, 805	299, 288	1, 166, 939	
Total Razor clams:	16, 263	69, 891	392, 439	1, 477, 813	
Washington Oregon Alaska		246	42, 024 1, 133 28, 591	354, 885 7, 759 193, 647	
Total	70	246	71, 748	556, 291	
Grand total	31, 096	94, 897	666, 981	2, 680, 935	

¹³ Consists of juice, bouillon, and cocktail from soft clams in Maine; juice from hard clams in New York, Florida, Washington, and Alaska; broth from hard and coquina clams in Florida; bouillon and cocktail from hard clams in New York; and juice from razor clams in Oregon.
¹³ Packed in Maine.
¹⁴ Packed in New York, New Jersey, and Florida.
¹⁵ Packed in New York and Florida.
¹⁶ Includes a small amount of cocura horth packed in Florida.

¹⁶ Includes a small amount of coquina broth packed in Florida.

Can ned fishery products and byproducts of the United States and Alaska, 1935—Con. PACK OF CANNED CLAMS AND CLAM PRODUCTS: ACTUAL CASES

Value \$275,076 30,574 60,694 9,217 375,561 16,471 15,776	2, 969		1, 812 20, 303	Value \$62, 431 41, 750 59, 033 10, 914 73, 342 246, 510 246, 510 546, 338 19, 374
60, 694 <u>9, 217</u> <u>375, 561</u> <u>16, 471</u>	16,066	\$59, 504	16, 509 1, 812 20, 303	58, 033 10, 914 73, 382 246, 510
<u>375, 561</u> 16, 471	16, 066 2, 969	\$59, 504	20, 303	73, 382 246, 510 546, 338
16, 471	16, 066 2, 969	\$59, 504	170, 598	546, 338
16, 471	2, 969			
		16, 434		
15,776	Provide and the second second			19, 3/9
23, 339		6, 636		38, 977
36, 612 14, 840	3, 157 2, 350	26, 445 11, 514	2,755 136,304	12,065 563,197
107, 038		120, 933	1 <u></u>	1, 179, 951
	327	116, 209		
1, 529				
12, 534		543, 511		
495, 133	·····	664, 444	·····	1, 426, 461
	30, 612 14, 540 107, 038 11, 005 1, 529 12, 534 495, 143 Juice,	30, 012 14, 840 107, 038 107, 038 107, 038 11, 005 17, 096 327 315 1, 529 12, 534 495, 143 Juice, bouillon, b	30, 612 3, 157 26, 845 14, 840 2, 380 11, 514 107, 038 120, 933 11, 005 17, 006 327 3, 213 1, 529 315 12, 534 543, 511 495, 143 694, 444 Juice, bouillon, broth,	36, 612 3, 157 26, 845 18, 860 2, 755 14, 840 2, 380 11, 514 136, 304 107, 038 120, 933 120, 933 11, 005 17, 006 3, 213 315 2, 613 116, 200 12, 534 543, 511 495, 143 694, 444

Product and size	Juice, bouil and co		Total	
Soft clams No. 1 ((s cans)		Value	Cases 94, 244	Value \$337, 507
1 pound (48 cans). No. 2 (21 cans). No. 3 (24 cans).	9, 939	\$14, 319	6, 284 41, 732 16, 506	30, 574 116, 793 590, 33
No. 10 (6 cans). Other sizes (standard cases).	1, 950		3, 762 24, 732	14, 189 89, 735
Total		24, 760		646, \$31
Hard clams: ¹ 2-pound (48 cans)			16,066	59, 504
¹ 2-pound (96 cans). No, 1 (48 cans). 1-pound (24 cans).	1, 785	571 6, 942	79 177, 253 6, 930	571 586, 185 19, 374
1-pound (48 cans) No. 2 (24 cans) No. 3 (12 cans)	2,672	8, 503	2, 230 7, 667 18, 860	15, 776 38, 478 38, 977
No. 10 (6 cans). Other sizes (standard cases).	2, 801	9, 913 43, 962	$16, 243 \\ 148, 888$	85, 435 633, 513
Total		69, 891		1, 477, 813
Razor clams: 12-pound (48 cans) No. 1 (48 cans) 1-pound (48 cans)			18, 240 327	421, 456 127, 214 3, 233
No. 2 (24 cans) Other sizes (standard cases)	70	246	315 326	2, 613 1, 775
Total		246		556, 291
Grand total		94, 897		2, 680, 935

NOTE.—"Standard cases" represent the various size cases converted to the equivalent of 48 no. 1 cans. Soft clam products were canned at 20 plants in Maine, and 1 plant in Massachusetts; hard clam products at 1 plant in Massachusetts, 1 in Rhode Island, 2 in New York, 3 in New Jersey, 1 in Pennsylvania, 4 in Maryland, 3 in Florida, 10 in Washingtor, and 2 in Alaska; razor-clam products, at 8 plants in Washington, 4 in Oregon, and 15 in Alaska; and coquina-clam products at 1 plant in Florida.

Canned fishery products and byproducts of the United States and Alaska, 1935-Con. PACK OF CANNED SHRIMP: STANDARD CASES

State	Dry p (ti	Dry pack (in Wet pa (tins) tin		ack (in Wet pack (i ns) glass)			To	tal
Georgia Florida, Alabama, and	Cases 33, 290	Value \$143, 929	Cases 108, 972	Value \$444, 250	Cases (17)	Value (17)	Cases 142, 262	Value \$588, 179
Texas Mississippi	15, 139 80, 449	65, 358 345, 597	128,746 199,603	533, 330 825, 626	17 65,469	17 \$454,044	209, 354 280, 052	1, 052, 732 1, 171, 223
Louisiana. Alaska	97, 714	417, 235	356, 930 33	1, 492, 311 192	(17)	(17)	454, 644 33	1,909,546 192
Total	226, 592	972, 119	794, 284	3, 295, 709	65, 469	454, 044	1, 086, 345	4, 721, 872

PACK OF CANNED SHRIMP: ACTUAL CASES

Size	Cases	Value
In tins, dry:		
4-ounce (48 cans)	9,466	\$34, 736
5-ounce (48 cans)	190, 118	800, 383
8¼-ounce (24 cans)	35, 031	137,000
In tins, wet:		
534-ounce (48 cans)	790, 253	3, 276, 629
934-nunce (24 cans)	4.349	17,674
Other sizes (standard cases)	344	1,406
In glass, wet:		-,
4-ounce (24 cans)	7, 264	19, 483
6-ounce (24 cans)	74.839	261, 930
Other sizes (standard cases)	23, 899	172, 625
Total		4, 721, 872

¹⁷ The pack of shrimp in glass for Georgia and Louisiana has been included with Florida, Alabama, and Texas.

NOTE.—"Standard cases" represent the various size cans converted to the equivalent of forty-eight 5-ounce cans to the case in the dry pack and forty-eight 534-ounce cans to the case in the wet pack. Shrimp were canned at 5 plants in Georgia, 2 in Florida, 3 in Alabama, 16 in Mississippi, 17 in Louisiana, 2 in Texas, and 1 in Alaska.

PACK OF MISCELLANEOUS CANNED FISHERY PRODUCTS: STANDARD CASES

Product		and Gulf sts 18		ast (includ- .laska)	Total	
	Cases	Value	Cases 10, 507	Value \$36,044	Cases 10, 507	Value \$36,044
ShadShad_roe			2,493	73,064	2, 493	73,06
Fish flakes 19		\$321, 848	2,400	75,004	36,070	321, 845
Fish cakes, balls, etc.		604, 778			80, 961	604, 778
Cat and dog food			459.917	1, 269, 129	475,667	1,303,757
Fish chowder		42, 473		-, -,	9,057	42.473
Miscellaneous fish 20		140, 528	77	1.500	6,318	142.028
Sturgeon caviar	11 2, 834	121 389, 238	(21)	(21)	2,834	389, 235
Whitefish roe and caviar	1, 286	49, 921	1		1, 286	49,921
Salmon eggs for bait			3, 870	73, 239	3, 870	73, 239
Miscellaneous roe and caviar 22	20, 810	168, 842			20, 810	168, 842
Crabs	(23)	(23)	23 7, 300	23 117, 727	7,300	117, 727
Turtle products	3, 271	52, 055			3, 271	52, 055
Miscellaneous shellfish, etc.24	_ 32, 549	189, 108	15,666	88, 791	48, 215	277.899
Total	208, 829	1, 993, 419	499, 830	1, 659, 494	708, 659	3, 652, 913

18 Includes the production of whitefish caviar by 1 firm in Wisconsin.

 ¹⁰ Tuna flakes are not included in this table, but are included in the table for canned tuna and tuna like flshes.
 ¹⁰ Includes finaan hadde, pickled eels, fillets, fish paste, smoked king salmon, kippered sturgeon, and fish prepared for poisoning rats. ¹¹ The production of 1 firm in Washington is included with the east coast.

Includes salmon roe and caviar and groundfish roe.
 The production of 1 firm in Virginia is included with the Pacific coast.

³⁴ Includes pickled mussels, squid, oyster puree, shrimp soup, fresh-water crawfish, terrapin, conch and abalone products, sea cucumber, frogs and frogs' legs.

NOTE.—"Standard cases" represent the various size cases converted to the equivalent of 48 1-pound cans to the case. Shad were canned at 7 plants, shad roe at 8 plants, fish flakes at 3 plants, cat and dog food at 6 plants, fish cakes, balls, etc., at 6 plants, fish chowder at 6 plants, miscellaneous fish at 6 plants, sturgeon caviar at 5 plants, whitefish roe and caviar at 4 plants, salmon eggs (for bait) at 10 plants, miscellaneous roe and caviar at 5 plants at 10 plants at 4 plants at 10 plants, and caviar of the plants of the and caviar at 4 plants, crabs at 16 plants, turtle products at 4 plants, and miscellaneous shellfish products, etc., at 13 plants.

154019-38-5

U. S. BUREAU OF FISHERIES

Canned fishery products and byproducts of the United States and Alaska, 1935-Con. PRODUCTION OF OYSTER-SHELL PRODUCTS

State		oyster-shell ltry feed	Oyster-s	shell lime	Total		
Rhode Island and Delaware New Jersey		Value \$11, 680 55, 230 35, 212 179, 896 85, 805 259, 361 422, 956 21, 675 66, 872 57, 357 73, 139	Tons 461 3,012 911 23,692 26 24,610 636 1,460 (²⁷) 2 ⁷ 4,311 (²⁴) 2 ⁵ 1,899	Value \$2,375 13,868 3,412 33,881 26 134,000 1,949 2,065 (2 ⁷) 27 11,199 (2 ⁸) 2 ⁸ 9,398	<i>Tons</i> 1, 950 10, 407 5, 147 65, 587 39, 812 55, 685 95, 949 5, 220 25, 709 5, 928 15, 172	Value \$14,064 69,098 38,624 213,777 219,805 261,310 425,021 21,675 78,071 57,353 82,537	
Total	265, 572	1, 269, 188	60, 992	212, 147	326, 564	1, 481, 335	

²⁵ The production in Washington was from both clain and oyster shells.

¹⁰ The production in 6,25 toos, valued at \$102,503, were reported as "burned" line.
 ¹⁷ The production of oyster-shell line in Mississippi has been included with that of Texas.

²⁸ The production of oyster-shell lime in Washington and Oregon has been included with that of California.

NOTE.—The above crushed shell products were prepared at 2 plants in Rhode Island, 10 in New Jersey, 4 in Pennsylvania, 1 in Delaware, 4 in Maryland, 9 in Virginia, 3 in North Carolina, 1 in South Carolina, 3 in Florida, 2 in Alabama, 4 in Mussissippi, 1 in Louisiana, 3 in Texas, 5 in Washington, 1 in Oregon, and 5 in California.

PRODUCTION OF FRESH-WATER MUSSEL-SHELL PRODUCTS

Item	Iowa		Other	States	Total		
Pearl buttons gross Crushed shell for poultry feed tons Lime	Quantity 10, 147, 144 5, 842 1, 689	Value \$2, 921, 583 32, 743 2, 921 30 87, 214	Quantity 3, 810, 385 389 108	Value \$1,010,686 2,369 360 (³⁰)	Quantity 13, 957, 529 6, 231 1, 797	Value \$3, 932, 269 35, 112 3, 281 87, 214	
Total	,	3, 044, 461		1, 013, 415		4, 057, 876	

29 Includes stucco, colored shells, and "pearl novelties."

³⁰ The novelties produced in other States are included with the production in Iowa.

NOTE.—Mussel shells purchased by manufacturing plants during the year amounted to 16,962,000 pounds, valued at \$213,606. Shells were purchased from 15 States in the Mississippi Valley, in the Great Lakes region, and from Canada. The producing States in order of their importance were: Arkansas, which contributed 22 percent of the total quantity: Tennessee and Illinois, each 17 percent; Indiana, 11 percent; Michigan, 7 percent; Kentucky, 6 percent; Iowa and Minnesota, each 5 percent; Texas, 4 percent; Wisconsin, 2 percent; Ohio and Mississippi, each 1 percent; and Alabama, Missouri, South Dakota, and Canada each less than one held to present the state of the sta one-half of 1 percent.

PRODUCTION OF MARINE PEARL-SHELL PRODUCT

Item	Maine, Massachusetts, Rhode Island, and Connecticut			New Y	ork	New Jersey		
Pearl buttons Novelties ²²	Gross 1, 531, 909	Value \$886, 368 194, 500	368 1, 054,		Value \$546, 251 61, 690	Gross 1, 518, 690	Value \$1, 065, 039 152, 564	
Total		1, 080, 868			607, 941		1, 217, 603	
Item	Pennsylvania, land, and Fl				on and fornia	To	tal	
Pearl buttons Novelties ³²	Gross 1, 500, 8		890	Gross	Value \$72,008	<i>Gross</i> 5, 606, 318	Value \$3, 221, 548 641, 529	
Total		884,	657		72,008		3, 863. 077	

²¹ Produced principally from imported shells.

²² Includes knife handles, handles for manicure sets, dolls, lamps, mounted-fish decoys, etc.

NOTE.—Marine pearl-shell products were manufactured at 1 plant in Maine, 2 in Massachusetts, 1 in Rhode Island, 6 in Connecticut, 10 in New York, 22 in New Jersey, 2 in Pennsylvania, 1 in Maryland, 3 in Florida, 1 in Oregon, and 2 in California.

.

Canned fishery products and byproducts of the United States and Alaska, 1935-Con. FISH UTILIZED AND PRODUCTS OF THE MENHADEN INDUSTRY

					Produc	ts		
State	Menhaden utilized	Dry scrap and Acidulated meal Scrap Oil					oil	Total
New York, New Jersey, Delaware, and Georgia Virginia North Carolina Florida	Number 272, 276, 000 200, 300, 000 99, 227, 000 76, 534, 000	14, 404 3, 994	Value \$185, 437 424, 510 123, 724 199, 014	5, 271	84, 106		459, 101 96, 771	304, 601
Total	33 648,337,000	34 30, 416	34 932, 685	29, 890	524, 870	4, 066, 159	1, 178, 337	2, 635, 892

33 389,002,000 pounds.

³⁴ Of this production 25,364 tons, valued at \$749,089 were reported as dry scrap and 5,052 tons, valued at **\$183**,596, as fish meal.

The menhaden factories were located as follows: 1 in New York, 2 in New Jersey, 2 in Delaware. NOTE .-9 in Virginia, 7 in North Carolina, 1 in Georgia, and 5 in Florida.

PRODUCTION OF MISCELLANEOUS BYPRODUCTS

Product		and Gulf sts 25	Pacific coast (including Alaska) Total			otal
Dried scrap:	Quantity	Value	Quantity	Value	Quantity	Value
Alewifetons		\$15, 311			528	\$15.311
Herringdo	1,462	34,647			1,462	34, 647
Blue crab	2, 198	38,954				38, 95 4
King crabdo Miscellaneous ³⁶ do	340	10, 134				10, 134
Miscellaneous 36	1,574	34, 195				34, 195
Meal:						01,100
Groundfish "white fish"do	11,838	484, 540	15, 061		11,838	484, 540
Herring (Alaska) do			15.061	\$357, 728	15,061	357, 728
Herring (Maine)do	1.445	54,884			1,445	54, 884
Mackereldo	-,	,	4.391	113, 595	4, 391	113, 595
Pilchard do			95, 846	2,638,382	95, 846	2, 638, 382
Salmon do			1 109	30, 739	1, 109	30, 739
Tuna do			8, 330	219, 610	8, 330	219, 610
Tunado Shrimpdo Whale (meat)do	2 131	45, 793	240	4,800	2,371	50, 593
Whale (meat) do	-,	10,100	852	21,800	852	21,800
Whale (hone) do			487	9,740	487	9,740
Whale (bone)do Miscellaneous ³⁷ do	1.779	62, 859				138, 810
Oil:	-,	02,00	-, 100	.0,001	1, 200	100, 010
Alewifegallons	6,000	1,040			6,000	1,040
Coddo	17,342	4,049			17.342	4,049
Cod liverdo	215, 479	227,019			215, 479	227,019
Herring (Alaska)do	210, 110	1 221,010	3 792 409	1, 113, 724	3 792 409	1, 113, 724
Herring (Maine)do	64 136	8 478	0, 102, 100	1, 110, 121	64, 136	8, 478
Mackerel	01,100	0, 10	267, 347	75, 520	267, 347	75, 520
Pilebard			21, 735, 165	6, 658, 965		6, 658, 965
Pilcharddo Salmon ³⁸ do			135, 488	54, 388	135, 488	54, 388
Tunado			127,660	22, 648	127,660	22, 648
Whale:			1	22,010	121,000	22, 040
Spermdo			200, 350	48, 909	200, 350	48, 909
			1, 142, 549		1, 142, 549	399, 150
Otherdo Liver (other than cod) ³⁹ do Miscellaneous ⁴⁰ do do	11 605	539 687	71, 773	2, 799, 147	83, 378	3, 338, 834
Miscellaneous 40 do	14 618	3 450	57, 580	14, 607	72, 198	18,057
Liquid gluedo	41 409 850	41 829, 625	(41)	(1)	409, 850	829, 625
Pearl essence pounds	6,000	56,000			6,000	56,000
Miscellaneous byproducts 42		39, 992		331, 500		371, 492
and the state of t						
Total		2, 490, 657		14, 990, 903		17, 481, 560

³⁵ Includes the production of burbot liver oil in Minnesota and Wisconsin.
 ³⁶ Includes groundfish and miscellaneous dry scrap, as well as the production of miscellaneous acid scrap by 1 firm in Virginia.
 ³⁷ Includes salmon egg, abalone, clam, king crab, oyster, and miscellaneous meal.
 ³⁸ Includes a considerable production of salmon oil especially prepared for human consumption.

²⁹ Partly estimated.

⁶ Includes salmen egg, shark, and miscellaneous oil.
 ⁶ A quantity of liquid glue produced by one firm in California is included with the production of liquid glue of the Atlantic and Gulf coasts.

⁴ Includes isinglass, shark skins and fins, kelp products, miscellaneous novelties, and cod-liver pressings.

65

FROZEN-FISH TRADE⁵

FISH, FROZEN

During 1935 the freezing plants which reported their activities to the Government froze 149,642,769 pounds of fishery products. These products at the time they were held in cold storage plants, were estimated to be valued at about \$15,000,000. Compared with the output in 1934 this was an increase of 12 percent in volume. Five species or groups of species accounted for 66 percent of the total amount frozen. In the order of their importance they were: Cod, haddock (including haddock fillets), hake, and pollock, which accounted for 27 percent of the total; salmon, 13 percent; whiting, 10 percent; and halibut and mackerel, 8 percent each. Other products frozen in considerable quantities during the year were shellfish, sea herring, and squid.

Production of frozen fishery products, 1935

BY SPECIES AND MONTHS

Species	Month ended the 15th of-							
opecies	January	February	March	April	May	June		
	Pounds	Pounds	Pounds	Pounds	Pounds	Pounds		
Bluefish (all trade sizes)	16, 525	24, 549	10, 537	7,086	63, 500	21, 464		
Butterfish (all trade sizes)	2, 298	9,458	1,680	1,000	22,004	93,011		
Catfish	36, 866	26, 679	19, 367	60, 639	43, 110			
Cisco (Lake Erie)	17, 222		10,000	118	327	3, 883		
Cisco (lake herring), including bluefin,					•=•	0,000		
blackfin, and chub	55, 713	28, 965	62,865	12,080	28, 293	74.275		
Cisco (tullibees, Canadian lakes)	11,030	464		1, 986	7, 138	6,800		
Cod, haddock, hake, and pollock	464, 147	153, 401	246, 712	794. 527	717,636			
Croaker.	6, 143	813	1 107	11, 359	76, 946	218, 194		
Flounders	48, 802	83, 265	51,405	34, 964	75, 235	106, 315		
Haddock fillets	1,011,346		1, 423, 983	1, 936, 592	2, 985, 725	2, 925, 015		
Halibut (all trade sizes)				91, 087	1, 867, 747	2, 164, 607		
Herring, sea (including alewives and blue-								
backs)	57, 150	56, 457	42, 716	7,731	227, 104	950, 689		
Lake trout	23, 173		2, 169	1,882	81,655			
Mackerel (except Spanish)	16, 987	35, 623	30, 441	32, 715	350,601	3, 569, 675		
Perch, yellow	(1)	(1)	(1)	(1)	(1)	(1)		
Pike, blue and sauger	147, 477	10, 349	3, 455	26, 394	25, 852	1,802		
Pike, yellow or wall-eyed	4, 339	4, 272	390	17, 167	50, 427	8, 574		
Pike (including pickerel, jacks, and yel-								
low jack)	9,876			15, 762	13, 028			
Sablefish (black cod)	2, 313			2, 435	16,026			
Salmon, king or chinook	57, 219			5, 946	41,050			
Salmon, silver or coho	102, 566			20, 933	4, 693	30, 515		
Salmon, fall and pink			21, 854	9, 388	1,885			
Salmon, steelhead trout	1,755		18,400	4, 630	5, 566			
Salmon, sockeye or red		17, 973	14, 313	14, 409	10, 113			
Scup (porgies)			1.000		43, 647			
Shad and shad roe		3,618	1,069	2,014	67, 268			
Shellfish	141, 119			125, 736 160, 075	410, 545 91, 913			
Smelts, eulachon, etcSquid	13,000			2, 353	386, 445			
Sturgeon and spoonbill cat	3, 636	1, 196 9		1,832	22, 257			
Sturgeon and spoondin cat				2, 284	19, 333			
Swordfish	41.311			21, 985	3, 541			
Weakfish (including southern "sea trout")	41, 311			193	15, 163			
Whitefish				69.126	55, 048			
Whiting	52, 422			55, 257	274, 785			
Miscellaneous fish								
TEROOMADOOD DOLLESSING CONTRACTOR	-, 100, 100	-, 200, 000	-, 001, 100		-, 001, 000	-, 000, 110		
Total	3, 945, 010	3, 973, 986	3, 275, 937	4, 783, 057	9,667,262	20, 996, 055		
	1 -,, •••	1	,,	,,	,,	,,		

Prior to July 15, 1935, yellow perch were included with "Miscellaneous fish."

⁵ The statistics in this section have been furnished by the Bureau of Agricultural Economics, Department of Agriculture.

Production of frozen fishery products, 1935-Continued

BY SPECIES AND MONTHS-Continued

Bundfish (all trade sizes) Pounds Pounds		Month ended the 15th of—									
$ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	Species	July	August		October			Total			
		3, 033	37, 001	136, 702	329, 799	94, 595	7,613				
	Catfish							885, 154 633, 717			
	Cisco (Lake Erie)	20, 972		3, 240		930	31, 451	106, 463			
$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	bluefin, blackfin, and chub.	115, 640	300, 440	105, 137	131, 275	383, 962	1, 049, 317	2, 347, 962			
$ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	lakes)	1, 752	3, 550	3, 001	2, 368	900	322	39, 311			
	lock	1, 662, 506		1, 325, 602	1,800,072	3, 424, 203	1, 542, 537	15, 156, 429			
$ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $								1, 605, 950			
Halibut (all trade sizes)2, 021, 3061, 839, 3721, 830, 737667, 3261, 127, 898758, 06912, 368,Herring, sea (including ale- wives and bluebacks)156, 758770, 525986, 117450, 153499, 236607, 7724, 812,Lake trout112, 84171, 31052, 374104, 016416, 04472, 9531, 045,Mackerel (except Spanish)3, 155, 2162, 628, 4581, 629, 631296, 497471, 81073, 73912, 291,Pike, blue and sauger41, 82912, 8803, 64352, 798267, 117212, 273805,Pike, vellow or wall-eyed10, 5351, 77222, 96013, 43118, 8277, 635160,Jacks, and yellow jack)13, 1998, 20022, 56123, 49712, 820796191,Sablefish (black cod)308, 162114, 080533, 5721, 043, 970891, 65116, 5175, 293,Salmon, fall and pink780114, 97173385226, 9603, 771, 146178, 566444, 449,Salmon, steelhead trout85, 882183, 895810, 3091, 105, 5831, 123, 079935, 1736, 521,Salmon, steelhead trout9, 1599, 42811, 01927, 15117, 7699, 015191,Sug (porgies)9, 1599, 42811, 01927, 15117, 7699, 015191,Sug (add)9, 202, 27, 93314, 37866, 7652, 81710, 8223, 943Sug (add)	Flounders	88, 694				61, 284		824, 251			
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	Haddock fillets.	2,054,240				1,902,715					
wives and bluebacks)156, 758770, 525986, 117450, 153499, 236607, 7724, 812, 117Lake trout		2, 021, 306	1, 839, 372	1, 830, 737	667, 326	1, 127, 898	758,069	12, 368, 149			
Lake trout112,84171,31052,374104,016416,04472,9531,045,Mackerel (except Spanish)3,155,2162,628,4581,629,361296,497471,81073,73912,291,Perch, yellow4,18973521,60014,99343,7239,48394,Pike, blue and sauger41,82912,8803,64352,798267,117212,273805,Pike, vellow or wall-eyed10,5351,77222,96013,43118,8277,635160,jacks, and yellow jack)13,1998,20022,56123,49712,820796191,Sablefish (black cod)308,162114,080533,6721,090,134681,324157,5112,983,Salmon, silver or coho166,648876,4781,841,9092,311,0512,311,836440,5198,130,Salmon, steelhead trout85,882183,859155,452112,13510,2098,057616,Salmon, steelhead trout9,1599,42811,01927,15117,7699,015191,Scup (porgies)8,47150,99355,57228,3442,550219209,Shad and shad roe112,53113,80549,66758,80926,76114,125526,Swerdfish11,37147,06444,77558,30926,76114,125526,Swerdfish11,37147,06444,77558,30926,76114,125526,Sull (or coll coll coll coll coll coll coll co	wives and bluebacks)	156 758	770 525	986 117	450 153	499 236	607 772	4, 812, 408			
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $								1,045,961			
$ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	Mackerel (except Spanish)										
Pike, blue and sauger	Perch. vellow		735	21,600				94, 723			
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	Pike, blue and sauger		12,890					805, 779			
jacks, and yellow jack)13, 1998, 20022, 56123, 49712, 820796191,Sablefish (black cod)308, 162114, 080533, 5721, 090, 134681, 324157, 5112, 983,Salmon, king or chinook799, 801697, 622925, 0981, 463, 970891, 65116, 5175, 293,Salmon, silver or coho166, 648876, 4781, 841, 9092, 311, 0512, 311, 836440, 5198, 130,Salmon, steelhead trout85, 882183, 859155, 452112, 13510, 2098, 057616,Salmon, steelhead trout85, 882153, 859155, 452112, 13510, 2098, 057616,Salmon, sockeye or red9, 1599, 42811, 01927, 15117, 7699, 015191,Scup (porgies)8, 47150, 98355, 57228, 3442, 550219209,Shad and shad roe11, 37147, 06444, 77558, 30926, 76114, 125526,Squid	Pike, yellow or wall-eyed	10, 535	1, 772	22, 960	13, 431	18, 827	7,635	160, 329			
$ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	Pike (including pickerel,										
$ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	jacks, and yellow jack)										
$ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $								2, 983, 470			
$ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	Salmon, king or chinook										
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$			8/6, 4/8	1, 841, 909		2, 311, 830	440, 519				
$ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $											
$ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $							0,007	191, 963			
$ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	Soun (norgies)							209,038			
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	Shad and shad roe	112,531						387, 131			
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$								6, 521, 711			
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	Smelts, eulachon, etc	11.371						526, 618			
Suckers 9,746 7,950 2,573 642 7,948 9,953 85, Swordfish 4,971 129,478 730,853 45,020 5,740 11,287 1,021, Weakfish (including southern 29,203 46,607 135,276 364,694 74,819 48,033 738, Whitefish 22,465 128,501 23,882 28,182 17,282 47,994 539, Whitefish 5,071,951 1,792,730 1,366,701 913,083 816,995 495,528 15,245, Miscellaneous fish 1,555,333 2,568,003 1,441,985 2,080,807 2,478,246 2,573,598 20,929,	Squid	240, 265	227, 933	14, 378				3,047,719			
Suckers 9,746 7,950 2,573 642 7,948 9,953 85, Swordfish 4,971 129,478 730,853 45,020 5,740 11,287 1,021, Weakfish (including southern 29,203 46,607 135,276 364,694 74,819 48,033 738, Whitefish 22,465 128,501 23,882 28,182 17,282 47,994 539, Whitefish 5,071,951 1,792,730 1,366,701 913,083 816,995 495,528 15,245, Miscellaneous fish 1,555,333 2,568,003 1,441,985 2,080,807 2,478,246 2,573,598 20,929,	Sturgeon and spoonbill cat	19,352	45,090	8, 169	41,661			168, 831			
Swordfish	Suckers	9,746	7,950	2, 573				85, 160			
"sea trout")	Swordfish	4, 971	129, 478	730, 853	45, 020	5, 740	11, 287	1, 021, 189			
Whitefish 22, 465 128, 501 23, 882 28, 182 17, 282 47, 994 539, 539, 539, 539, 539, 539, 540, 550, 560, 701 Whiting 5, 071, 951 1, 792, 730 1, 566, 701 913, 083 816, 995 495, 528 15, 245, 546, 701 Miscellaneous fish 1, 555, 383 2, 568, 003 1, 441, 985 2, 080, 807 2, 478, 246 2, 573, 598 20, 929, 528	Weakfish (including southern	00.000	10.007	105 050	004 004	P4 010	40,000	700 000			
Miscellaneous nsn	"sea trout")	29, 203	46, 607					738,603			
Miscellaneous nsn	Whiting	5 071 051	1 709 720					539, 320			
	Miscellaneous fish	1 555 292	2 568 002								
and a second						<u> </u>	<u> </u>				
Total 19, 143, 525 17, 717, 845 16, 734, 772 17, 090, 093 21, 191, 344 11, 123, 883 149, 642,	Total	19, 143, 525	17, 717, 845	16, 734, 772	17, 090, 093	21, 191, 344	11, 123, 883	149, 642, 769			

Production of frozen fishery products, 1935-Continued BY GEOGRAPHICAL SECTIONS AND SPECIES .

[Expressed in thousands of pounds; that is, 000 omitted]

Species	New Eng- land	Middle Atlan- tic	South Atlan- tic	North Cen- tral, East	North Cen- tral, West	South Cen- tral	Pacific	Total
Bluefish (all trade sizes) Butterfish (all trade sizes) Catfish Cisco (Lake Erie) Cisco (lake herring), including	46 135 201 9	660 746 10 97	4 2 134	18 1 48	1	23 1 58		752 885 634 106
bluefin, blackfin, and chub Cisco (tullibees, Canadian lakes) Cod, haddock, hake, and pollock Croaker. Flounders Haddock fillets. Halibut (all trade sizes)	23 14, 424 179 23, 661 325	452 5 136 398 578 48 103	1 4 1, 109 12 22 5	1, 313 8 141 73 12 693 604	583 2 9 2 9 25	122 26 5	321 36 3 11, 284	2, 348 39 15, 157 1, 606 824 24, 436 12, 368
Herring, sea (including alewives and bluebacks). Lake trout. Mackerel (except Spanish). Perch, yellow 1. Pike, blue and sauger. Pike, yellow or wall-eyed Pike (including pickerel, jacks, and	•••••	115 166 1, 909 3 388 74	13 17 26	624 733 97 92 418 85	5 107 1 1	28 11 44	225 10 270	4, 812 1, 046 12, 291 95 806 160
yellow jack) Sahlefish (black cod) Salmon, chinook or king Salmon, silver or coho Salmon, fall and plnk Salmon, fall and plnk Salmon, red or sockey e	22 67 2		40	101 51 18 37 46 2	86 1 2 6 4 	7	2, 926 5, 197 7, 925 4, 378 555 181	191 2, 984 5, 293 8, 130 4, 449 617 192
Seup (porgies). Shad and shad roe. Shellfish. Smelts, eulachon, etc. Squid. Sturgeon and spoonbill cat. Suckers. Swordfish.	52 212 8:50 32 2, 131 	157 88 1, 981 8 907 132 1 4	2 416 6 	33 1, 240 291 2 5 77 1	1 720 1 	2 35 2 5	49 1, 280 187 8 10 173	209 387 6, 522 527 3, 048 169 85 1, 021
Weakfish (including southern "sea trout") Whitefish	11 13, 846 7, 169	632 271 583 1, 289	107 1 36 1, 638	224 257 4, 455	24 5 612	4 519 2, 151	4 3, 613	739 539 15, 246 20, 930
Total	77, 989	12, 140	3, 600	11, 800	2, 411	3, ∩68	38, 635	149, 643

¹ Prior to July 15, 1935, yellow perch were included with "Miscellaneous fish."

¹ Prior to July 15, 1935, yellow perch were included with "Miscellaneous fish." ² New England includes the six States of that section; Middle Atlantic-New York, New Jersey, and Pennsylvania; South Atlantic-Delaware, Maryland, District of Columbia, Virginia, West Virginia, North Carolina, South Carolina, Georgia, and Florida; North Central, East-Ohio, Indiana, Illinois, Mich-igan, and Wisconsin; North Central, West-Minnesota, Iowa, Missouri, North Dakota, South Dakota, Nebraska, and Kansas; South Central-Kentucky, Tennessee, Alabama, Mississippi, Louisiana, Texas, Oklahoma, and Arkansas; and Pacific-Washington, Oregon, California, and Alaska.

BY GEOGRAPHICAL SECTIONS AND MONTHS

[Expressed in thousands of pounds; that is, 000 omitted]

Month ended the 15th of—	New England	Middle Atlantic	South Atlantic	North Central, East	North Central, West	South Central	Pacific	Total
January February March April May June July August September October November December	1, 926 1, 668 3, 164 4, 736 14, 179 12, 490 10, 284	484 267 193 174 1,097 2,468 1,277 964 1,297 1,971 1,971 1,80 768	$\begin{array}{c} 272\\ 123\\ 71\\ 40\\ 113\\ 163\\ 401\\ 1,215\\ 316\\ 147\\ 115\\ 624 \end{array}$	644 865 628 759 932 859 960 823 560 992 1, 848 1, 930	168 109 56 89 134 175 173 144 116 286 387 574	165 253 322 189 201 181 176 297 292 369 341 282	613 431 338 2,454 2,971 3,667 3,991 5,790 6,597 9,257 2,158	3, 945 3, 974 3, 276 4, 783 9, 667 20, 996 19, 144 17, 718 16, 735 17, 090 21, 191 11, 124
Ťotal	77, 989	12, 140	3, 600	11, 800	2, 411	3, 068	38, 635	149, 643

HOLDINGS

During 1935 monthly holdings of frozen fish and shellfish averaged 52,201,000 pounds, which is an increase of 8 percent as compared with the average monthly holdings in 1934. The holdings during November were largest, amounting to 76,503,000 pounds. However, the holdings during each of the months from October to December inclusive, exceeded 70,000,000 pounds. The holdings during May were smallest when only 21,774,000 pounds of fishery products were in storage.

Holdings of frozen fishery products, 1935

BY SPECIES AND MONTHS

	Month ended the 15th of—							
Species	January	February	March	April	May	June		
Bluefish (all trade sizes) Butterfish (all trade sizes) Catfish Cisco (Lake Erie) Cisco (lake herring), including bluefin, blackfin, and chub	Pounds 466, 197 1, 255, 844 184, 679 60, 317 955, 205	958, 998 193, 967 44, 442 546, 594	17, 209	Pounds 155, 570 447, 450 173, 710 2, 717 116, 869	364, 260 175, 984 3, 011	363, 209 240, 443 6, 034		
Cisco (tullibees, Canadian lakes) Cod, haddock, hake, and pollock Croaker Flounders Haddock fillets Halibut (all trade sizes) Herring, sea (including alewives and blue-	$105, 270 \\ 3, 600, 836 \\ 1, 425, 219 \\ 453, 570 \\ 6, 245, 885 \\ 6, 717, 335 $	$\begin{array}{c} 2,250,919\\ 1,003,195\\ 475,143\\ 6,233,714\\ 4,541,533\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1,562,560\\ 804,243\\ 428,242\\ 4,585,411\\ 2,330,938 \end{array}$	1, 409, 209465, 529284, 8103, 631, 5861, 068, 233	1, 461, 476 352, 314 283, 160 4, 557, 744 2, 430, 966	2, 162, 082 524, 687 310, 365 5, 534, 630 4, 457, 616		
backs) Lake trout Mackerel (except Spanish) Perch, yellow Pike, blue and sauger Pike, yellow or wall-eyed Pike (including pickerel, jacks, and yellow	2, 723, 163 925, 265 5, 992, 851 (¹) 714, 449 221, 437	688, 937 4, 213, 538 (1) 746, 475 279, 942	415, 462 2, 340, 337 (1) 375, 403 235, 575	183,745538,126(1)363,327	215, 399 549, 236 (1) 227, 610 145, 887	255, 415 4, 041, 658 (¹) 133, 090 119, 131		
jack) Sablefish (black cod) Salmon, chinook or king Salmon, silver or coho Salmon, fall and pink. Salmon, steelhead trout. Salmon, red or sockeye Scup (porgies).	173, 331 925, 998 2, 303, 618 4, 348, 522 1, 780, 003 431, 799 146, 066 235, 638		173, 548324, 4311, 200, 6762, 251, 666715, 495238, 151101, 473149, 544	139, 921 143, 455 691, 797 1, 039, 412 430, 240 229, 869 57, 469 79, 345	101, 872 77, 504 559, 257 608, 409 243, 929 191, 988 48, 961 94, 514	114, 244 745, 929 397, 464 198, 829 178, 371 50, 551		
Shad and shad roe Shellfish Smelts, eulachon, etc Squid Sturgeon and spoonbill cat. Swordfish	235, 638 359, 911 1, 845, 298 647, 553 731, 618 517, 831 17, 212 707, 936	325, 708	217, 698 895, 117	148, 865 528, 199 833, 127 283, 514 337, 172 10, 405 54, 989	94, 514 193, 089 609, 477 610, 907 539, 928 223, 951 29, 688 15, 729	245, 527 698, 107 541, 210 2, 602, 327 185, 681 47, 237		
Weakfish (including southern "sea trout"). Whitefish Whiting Miscellaneous fish	577, 273 839, 067 6, 298, 132 9, 241, 969	383, 840 1, 043, 275 4, 648, 610 7, 824, 437	265, 659 1, 266, 441 3, 043, 826	100, 118 820, 399 1, 617, 077 3, 835, 349	73, 502 635, 609 642, 851 3, 672, 807	75, 971 528, 757 4, 204, 303 4, 280, 314		

¹ Prior to July 15, 1935, yellow perch were included with "miscellaneous fish."
Holdings of frozen fishery products, 1935-Continued

BY SPECIES AND MONTHS-Continued

	Month ended the 15th of-								
Species	July	August	Septem- ber	October	Novem- ber	Decem- ber			
Bluefish (all trade sizes) Butterfish (all trade sizes) Catfish Cisco (Lake Erie) Cisco (Lake Erie) Cisco (take hering), including bluefin, blackfin, and chub Cisco (tullibees, Canadian lakes) Cod, haddock, hake and pollock Croaker Flounders Haddock fillets Halibut (all trade sizes) Harring, sea (including alewives and blue- backs) Lake trout. Mackercl (except Spanish) Perch, vellow Pike, blue and sauger. Pike, blue and sauger. Pike, vellow or wall-eyed Pike (including pickercl, jacks, and yellow jack) Sablefish (black cod) Salmon, clinook or king Salmon, siver or coho Salmon, steelhead trout. Salmon, steelhead trout. Salmon, red or sockeye. Scup (porgies) Shad and shad roe Shellfish Smelts, eulachon, etc. Squid Sturgeon and spoonbill cat. Swordfish Weakfish (including southern "sea trout") Whiteig	Pounds 100, 607 431, 164 275, 764 22, 718 225, 797 64, 412 2, 308, 860, 953 6, 307, 235 1, 947, 328 356, 112 6, 998, 555 22, 675 123, 807 105, 506 87, 035 390, 604 4, 450, 740 534, 795 150, 692 253, 166 47, 890 105, 986 324, 033 1, 051, 778 513, 214 2, 758, 706 183, 402 83, 225 16, 526 92, 268 501, 701 8, 244, 286	$\begin{array}{c} 312, 802\\ 7, 489, 189\\ 8, 055, 857\\ 2, 242, 378\\ 337, 313\\ 9, 245, 920\\ 7, 391\\ 76, 026\\ 61, 534\\ 88, 183\\ 441, 848\\ 1, 933, 903\\ 1, 365, 684\\ 202, 283\\ 389, 182\\ 49, 062\\ 151, 149\\ 303, 987\\ 1, 012, 793\\ 545, 112\\ 2, 786, 373\\ 205, 557\\ 85, 870\\ 135, 553\\ 176, 620\\ 615, 496\\ 8, 849, 307\\ \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 37, 645\\ 529, 179\\ 50, 613\\ 3, 428, 878\\ 1, 316, 046\\ 297, 698\\ 6, 730, 342\\ 9, 589, 926\\ 2, 881, 410\\ 272, 053\\ 10, 578, 508\\ 36, 050\\ 52, 849\\ 104, 162\\ 97, 079\\ 874, 436\\ 2, 669, 713\\ 3, 109, 048\\ 256, 995\\ 510, 438\\ 44, 456\\ 193, 744\\ 319, 125\\ 1, 638, 462\\ 556, 156\\ 2, 527, 759\\ 160, 455\\ 103, 461\\ 952, 999\\ 291, 810\\ 630, 286\\ 8, 298, 368\\ \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 8,540,209\\ 3,009,779\\ 343,187\\ 10,005,173\\ 62,995\\ 113,210\\ 104,338\\ 138,606\\ 1,823,211\\ 3,984,539\\ 5,118,508\\ 447,784\\ 606,291\\ 50,927\\ 213,523\\ 246,380\\ 2,433,391\\ 548,032\\ 24,638\\ 170,191\\ 95,247\\ 829,066\\ 645,572\\ 650,048\\ 7,023,050\\ \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{r} 36, 872\\ 5, 060, 670\\ 680, 041\\ 442, 521\\ 6, 143, 835\\ 8, 534, 135\\ 8, 534, 135\\ 3, 119, 523\\ 725, 805\\ 9, 328, 256\\ 134, 150\\ 395, 600\\ 147, 194\\ 221, 217\\ 2, 320, 800\\ 147, 194\\ 221, 217\\ 2, 320, 800\\ 496, 196\\ 67, 794\\ 125, 920\\ 496, 196\\ 67, 794\\ 125, 920\\ 496, 196\\ 67, 794\\ 125, 920\\ 496, 196\\ 65, 335\\ 615, 403\\ 2, 142, 301\\ 121, 529\\ 99, 865\\ 5618, 290\\ 5603, 924\\ \end{array}$	Pounds 400,987 501,874 405,293 50,379 1,548,908 333,835 5,562,626 536,186 366,526 6,090,160 7,777,632 3,284,349 706,347 7,664,819 122,169 629,423 152,086 214,512 2,179,450 3,607,258 6,575,159 3,672,912 374,495 57,655 79,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,875 579,8			
Miscellaneous fish Total	4, 665, 508 48, 147, 371	6, 110, 229 59, 353, 237	6, 437, 643 66, 539, 858		7, 727, 096 76, 502, 760	8, 428, 313 75, 055, 966			

ВY	GEOGRAPHICAL	SECTIONS	AND	MONTHS '

[Expressed in thousands of pounds; that is, 000 omitted]

Month ended the 15th of—	New England	Middle Atlantic	South Atlantic	North Central, East	North Central, West	South Central	Pacific ³	Total
January February March April June July August September October November December Average	6, 672 16, 230 23, 735	10, 409 9, 247 7, 615 4, 804 4, 276 5, 929 6, 614 6, 921 7, 457 8, 934 9, 403 9, 798 7, 617	3, 313 2, 772 2, 124 1, 298 1, 08 1, 08 1, 08 1, 08 1, 08 1, 08 1, 377 2, 397 2, 278 2, 023 1, 479 1, 838 1, 917	9, 139 7, 852 5, 133 3, 800 3, 632 3, 735 4, 018 4, 642 4, 829 5, 219 7, 638 9, 071 5, 726	2, 434 2, 492 2, 445 2, 187 1, 916 2, 281 2, 784 3, 313 3, 619 3, 988 4, 662 5, 515 3, 136	550 518 602 384 302 385 361 446 470 544 587 605 480	15, 542 10, 531 5, 756 2, 818 3, 958 6, 296 9, 258 12, 411 17, 185 20, 761 	64, 176 51, 539 35, 185 22, 053 21, 774 35, 937 48, 147 59, 353 66, 540 76, 503 75, 056 52, 201

³ New England includes the six States of that section; Middle Atlantic—New York, New Jersey, and Pennsylvania; South Atlantic—Delaware, Maryland, District of Columbia, Virginia, West Virginia, North Carolina, South Carolina, Georgia, and Florida; North Central, East—Ohio, Indiana, Illinois, Michigan, and Wisconsin; North Central, West—Minnesota, Iowa, Missouri, North Dakota, South Dakota, Nebras-ka, and Kansas; South Central—Kentucky, Tennessee, Alabama, Mississippi, Louisiana, Texas, Oklahoma, and Arkansas; and Pacific—Washington, Oregon, California, and Alaska. ³ Includes a small amount of fish held in Colorado in the Mountain section.

COLD-STORAGE HOLDINGS OF CURED FISH

During 1935 monthly cold storage holdings of cured herring and mild-cured salmon averaged 12,908,000 pounds, which is a decrease of 7 percent as compared with the average monthly holdings in 1934. The holdings during November were the largest, amounting to 18,013,-327 pounds, and the smallest were in April, amounting to 9,581,547 pounds.

Month ended the 15th of	Cured her- ring	Mild-cured salmon	Total
January. February March April June June July. September. October November. December.	Pounds 7, 338, 569 6, 758, 153 6, 491, 758 6, 494, 393 7, 133, 795 7, 225, 106 7, 605, 512 8, 748, 849 10, 510, 962 11, 773, 739 12, 242, 185 11, 729, 915	Pounds 5, 169, 306 3, 622, 609 3, 348, 698 3, 087, 154 2, 632, 528 3, 185, 054 4, 784, 312 5, 149, 166 5, 538, 342 5, 771, 142 4, 800, 959	Pounds 12, 507, 875 10, 380, 762 9, 840, 456 9, 581, 547 9, 766, 323 10, 410, 160 11, 357, 457 13, 533, 161 15, 660, 128 17, 312, 081 18, 013, 327 16, 530, 874

Holdings of cured fish, 1935, by species and months

FOREIGN FISHERY TRADE

The foreign trade in fishery products of the United States in 1935 amounted to \$50,605,975, of which \$36,231,959 represents the value of these products imported for consumption, and \$14,374,016, the value of exports of domestic fishery products. Compared with the previous year, there was an increase of 13 percent in total trade, 18 percent in the value of the imports, and 4 percent in the value of exports.

Imports consisted of 324,731,532 pounds of edible products, valued at \$27,535,119, and nonedible products, valued at \$8,696,840. Fishery exports consisted of 119,687,266 pounds of edible products, valued at \$12,875,503, and nonedible products, valued at \$1,498,513.

Item	Quantity	Value
EDIBLE FISHERY PRODUCTS		
Fish, fresh, frozen, or packed in ice: Salmonpounds Otherdo	3, 125, 180 2, 019, 733	\$381, 778 173, 258
Totaldo	5, 144, 913	555, 036
Fish, salted, smoked, or dry cured: Coddo Salmondo Otherdo	401, 203 890, 727 842, 361	43, 414 135, 536 72, 073
Totaldo	2, 134, 291	251, 0 23
Fish, pickled: Salmondo Otherdo	1, 449, 400 1, 234, 200	249, 438 67, 514
Totaldo	2, 683, 600	316.95 2

Exports of domestic fishery products, 1935 1

¹ These statistics have been furnished by the Bureau of Foreign and Domestic Commerce, Department of Commerce.

Item	Quantity	Value
Fish, canned: Mackerel	2, 258, 067 45, 312, 277 45, 454, 334 1, 042, 967	\$113, 439 6, 917, 920 2, 724, 210 156, 524
Totaldo	94, 067, 645	9, 912, 093
Shellfish, not canned:	3, 853, 687 1, 649, 860 3, 372, 972 1, 812, 729 209, 811	109, 730 211, 655 381, 776 307, 551 25, 663
Totaldo	10, 899, 059	1, 036, 375
Shellfish, canneddodododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododododo	4, 517, 937 239, 821	711, 882 92, 142
Total edible productsdo	119, 687, 266	12, 875, 503
NONEDIBLE FISHERY PRODUCTS Marine-animal oils	78, 465	269, 547 88, 706 848, 392 291, 868
Total nonedible products		1, 498, 513
Grand total		14, 374, 016

Exports of domestic fishery products, 1935-Continued

Imports of fishery products entered for consumption, 1935¹

Item	Pounds	Value
EDIBLE FISHERY PRODUCTS		
Fish, fresh or frozen:		
Whole, beheaded, or eviscerated or both:		
Salmon	6, 398, 525	\$573, 542
Fresh-water fish, not elsewhere specified:	0.104.001	200 400
Yellow pike	8, 104, 721	700, 488
Whitefish	11, 696, 306	1, 234, 511
Tullibees	2,656,937	152, 123 196, 710
Jacks or grass pike	3, 694, 012 3, 790, 821	373, 939
Lake trout	5, 417, 378	323, 495
Lake herring, ciscoes, and chubs	1, 575, 563	151, 404
Fresh-water fish, not elsewhere specified	11, 831, 126	700, 395
Eels	403, 428	23, 230
Cod, haddock, hake, pollock, and cusk	2, 388, 531	106, 476
Halibut:	-,	
Fresh	2, 536, 946	246, 488
Frozen	164, 093	13, 862
Mackerel	123, 367	6, 643
Swordfish	4, 185, 126	383, 849
Sturgeon.	1, 721, 896	280, 734
Fish, not specially provided for	4, 058, 935	132, 555
Whether or not whole:	F 000 100	
Smelts	7, 086, 162	736, 458
Tuna fish	6, 282, 680	394, 902
Sea herring: Fresh	37, 459, 015	276, 833
Frozen	1, 979, 033	58,079
Fillets, skinned, boned, sliced, or divided, not specially provided	1, 575, 000	00, 013
for	4, 100, 761	415, 099
Total	127, 655, 362	7, 481, 815
Fish, salted, dried, smoked, pickled or preserved:		
Dried and unsalted:	70 70 0	2.000
Cod, haddock, hake, pollock, and cusk	48, 018	3, 301
Other	3, 265, 794	393, 964
In oil or in oil and other substances:	00 000 040	3, 525, 495
Sardines	28, 663, 348 2, 391, 958	3, 323, 495 787, 845
Anchovies	287, 320	105, 157
Antipasto Tuna	8, 185, 340	1, 262, 676
Other	283, 659	57, 714

¹ These statistics have been furnished by the Bureau of Foreign and Domestic Commerce, Department of Commerce.

Imports of fishery products entered for consumption, 1935 - Continued

Item	Pounds	Value
EDIBLE FISHERY PRODUCTS-Continued		
sh, salted, dried, smoked, pickled or preserved-Continued.	1	
Not in oil or in oil and other substances:		
In airtight containers weighing, with contents, not over 15 pounds		
each: Anchovies	2, 996, 423	\$270, 4h
Salmon	3, 024, 720	196, 29
Herring and sardines.	10, 353, 553	724,65
Fish cakes, balls, and pudding Other	1, 921, 789	126, 56 154, 31
Pickled or salted:	1,001,001	
Not in oil, etc., and not in airtight containers weighing, with con- tents, 15 pounds or less each: Saimon	498, 008	60, 65
Salmon. Cod, haddock, hake, pollock, and cusk, neither skinned nor	100,000	w, w
boned (except that vertebral column may be removed):	ł	515 N
Containing not more than 43 percent moisture by weight.	4, 585, 011	232.00
Containing more than 43 percent moisture by weight Cod, haddock, hake, pollock, and cusk, skinned or boned	37, 417, 033 2, 512, 556	1, 461, 25 285, 01
Herring:	2, 012, 000	2, 01
In bulk or in containers weighing, with contents, more than		
15 pounds each (net weight)	33, 418, 569	1, 783, 82
In containers (not airtight), weighing, with contents, not more than 15 pounds each	81, 350	1, 53
Mackerel:		
In bulk or in containers weighing, with contents, more than 15 pounds each (net weight). Pickled or salted, not specially provided for:	3, SOU, SGG	201, 10
In hull or in containers weighing with contents more than		
15 pounds each (net weight).	1, 052, 054	79, 97
In containers (not airtight), weighing, with contents, not , more than 15 pounds each	4, 276	46
Smoked or kippered: Not in oil, etc., and not in sirtight containers weighing, with con-	1, 270	•
tents, 15 pounds or less each: Salmon	1,654	79
Herring:		
Whole or beheaded. Eviscerated, split, skinned, boned, or divided Cod, haddock, hake, pollock, and cusk:	2,008,798 1,128,079	65, 23 100, 80
Whole, or beheaded, or eviscented or both	13, 260	71,04
Filleted, skinned, boned, sliced, or divided	5, 521, 740	132, 31
Smoked or kippered, not specially provided for	11,358 138,045	N 15
Fish paste and fish sauce. Prepared or preserved, not specially provided for: In containers weighing, with contents, not more than 15 pounds	1	
each.	25, 247	3, 91
pounds each (net weight)	651, 284	114, Cas
Total	152, 275, 977	12, 169, 44
aviar and other fish roe:	and a' i' I	-
Not boiled, etc.:	288, 075	305.44
Sturgeon Fish roe, not specially provided for	92, 536	15.00
Boiled, packed in airtight containers.	80, 192	5, 16
Total	440 505	s (1, 4)
allfish -		1 - 10 - 10 - 10 - 10 - 10 - 10 - 10 -
Crab meat, crab sauce, and crab paste	10, 783, 726	3.177.85
chow(dar)	1, 3.22, 620	21, 43
Oysters, oyster fuice, or either in combination with other substances in		
airtight containers. Lobsters (including spiny lobsters and crawfish).	113	C4, 52
Not cannol	10, 0.20, 000	2, 100, 18
Canne:	807, 607	410, 84
Clams not in airtight containers	2 (202) 244 1. Sec. 244	
Shrimp and prawn Scallops Oysters, not in airtight containers. Shellfish, not specially provided for	1,472,01,	
Oysters, not in airtight containers.	7.071,082	
Shellfish, not specially provided for	4. enn nne	
Pastes and succes of shellfish, not specially provided for	140	
Crabs Turtles.		
-		
	44 shi she	
Total		·

Item	Quantity	Value
NONEDIBLE FISHERY PRODUCTS Marine-animal oils: Cod oil	2, 678, 102	\$809, 630
Cod-liver oil do	4, 607, 093	2, 975, 298
Eulachon oildo	3, 168	270
Halibut-liver oildo	1, 662 4, 948	23, 587 537
Herring oil	3, 186	1, 056
Sod oildodo	106, 604	28, 086
Sperm. crude	311, 685	73, 502
Sporm, crude	66, 099	22, 854
Whale oil, not specially provided for	2, 698, 638	604, 872
Total	10, 481, 185	4, 539, 692
Pearls and imitation pearls:		
Pearls and parts, no. strung or set. Imitation pearls, half pearls and hollow or filled.		652, 219
Imitation pearls hand bearls and honow of fined		13, 858 15, 618
Solid irridescent, valued at not more than 10 cents per inchinches Other solid imitation pearl beads:	104, 880	13, 010
Valued at not more than 4 cent per inch	86, 005, 328	48, 212
Valued at more than 14, but not more than 1 cent per inch_do	254, 856	1, 201
Valued at more than 1, but not more than 5 cents per inch.do Valued at more than 5 cents per inchdo	10, 805 420	250 87
Total		731, 480
Shells and buttons of pearl or shell:		
Shells, unmanufactured:		
Green snail shell	129, 726 5, 818, 871	14, 489 1, 160, 190
Shalls not specially provided for do		56, 261
Shells and mother-of-pearl, engraved, cut, ornamented, or manufactured.		37, 624
Shell pearl buttons. Ocean or trochusgross	273, 185	76, 135
Fresh water do	1.823	522
Buttons (from Philippine Islands)	728, 276	260, 571
Total		1, 605, 79
Sponges:		
Sheepswoolpounds Yellow, grass, or velvetdo	156, 912 355, 137	241, 903 116, 840
Otherdo	101, 094	105, 468
Total	613, 143	464, 211
Agar agardo	451, 399	161, 998
Ambergris	401, 000	6, 029
Cod-liver oil cake and cod-liver oil cake mealdo	2, 206, 874	57, 63
Cuttlefish bonedododoldfish, livenumber	346, 472 533, 880	54, 134 4, 73
Fish for other than human consumption, not elsewhere specified		91, 801
Fish sounds Dounds	164.049	27,068
Fish scrap and fish mealtonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstonstons_tons	27,851 66,549	750, 183 27, 920
Keln do	65,660 [1, 285
Skins, fish, raw or salted	1, 312, 078 913, 102	66, 276 87, 635
Spermaceti waxdo	120, 269	18, 555
Whalebone unmanufactured	277	181
Whalebone, inanufactures of		1, 355, 653
Total		8, 696, 840
Grand total		36, 231, 959

Imports of fishery products entered for consumption, 1935-Continued

75

FISHERIES OF THE NEW ENGLAND STATES

(Area XXII) 6

The yield of the commercial fisheries of the New England States (Maine, New Hampshire, Massachusetts, Rhode Island, and Connecticut) during 1935 amounted to 655,430,400 pounds, valued at \$17,-983,594 to the fishermen, representing an increase of 31 percent in volume and 33 percent in value as compared with the catch in 1933, the most recent previous year for which catch statistics are available. These fisheries gave employment to 18,449 fishermen, as compared with 17,073 in 1933.

There were 380 fishery wholesale and manufacturing establishments in the 5 States in 1935 as compared with 362 in 1933 when the most recent survey of these establishments was made. In 1935 these establishments employed 10,561 persons, paid \$6,456,456 in salaries and wages, and produced manufactured products (canned, cured, packaged, and byproducts), valued at \$22,838,942. In 1933 the whole sale and manufacturing firms employed 9,177 persons, paid \$5,410,072 in salaries and wages, and produced manufactured products valued at \$14,322,274.

Product	Ma	aine	New Ha	ampshire	Massachusetts		
Fish Shellfish, etc	Pounds 95, 785, 000 16, 434, 000			Value \$10, 730 50, 860	Pounds 489, 824, 600 13, 592, 800	Value \$10, 807, 598 1, 340, 293	
Total	112, 219, 000	3, 309, 242	2 354, 100	61, 590	503, 417, 400	12, 147, 891	
Product	Rhode	Island	Conne	eticut	Total		
Fish Shellfish, etc			<i>Pounds</i> 9, 104, 400 5, 811, 600	Value \$342, 870 874, 100	Pounds 609, 136, 300 46, 294, 100		
Total	24, 523, 900	1, 247, 901	14, 916, 000	1, 216, 970	655, 430, 400	17, 983, 594	

Fisheries of the New England States, 1935 SUMMARY OF CATCH

[•] This is the number given this area by the North American Council on Fishery Investigations. It should be explained that there are included under this area craft whose principal fishing ports are in the area but at times fish elsewhere. Notable examples are the groundfish fishery in area XXI and the mackerel and southern trawl fisheries in area XXIII. For a clearer understanding of the statistics published in this section, the reader is referred to the section in the latter part of this document entitled "Statistical survey procedure."

Fisheries of the New England States, 1935-Continued

OPERATING UNITS: BY STATES

Maine Number 490 2,823 3,202 6,515 91 992 91 992 91 992 2,321 1,737 183 26 5,075 53 5,005	New Hamp- shire 164 209 	Massa- chusetts Number 3, 904 2, 849 1, 971 8, 724 29 4, 950 340 12, 873 369 17, 823 1, 374 1, 666 562	Rhode Island Number 280 429 874 1, 583 7 200 70 804 77 1, 004 460 666	Connec- ticut Number 349 276 793 1,418 327 81 1,405 84 2,232	6, 422 7, 004 18, 449 5, 977 583 16, 074 621
490 2, 823 3, 202 6, 515 91 992 91 992 2, 321 1, 737 183 26 5, 075 53	45 164 209 	3,904 2,849 1,971 8,724 29 4,950 340 12,873 369 17,823 1,374 1,666	280 429 874 1,583 7 200 70 804 77 1,004 460 666	349 276 793 1,418 3 827 81 1,405 84	Number 5,023 6,422 7,004 18,449 39 5,977 582 16,074 621 22,051
3, 202 6, 515 91 992 91 992 2, 321 1, 737 183 26 5, 075 53	<u>164</u> <u>209</u> 43	1, 971 8, 724 29 4, 950 340 12, 873 369 17, 823 1, 374 1, 666	874 1,583 7 200 70 804 77 1,004 460 666	793 1,418 3 827 81 1,405 84	7, 004 18, 449 39 5, 977 582 16, 074 621
91 992 91 992 2, 321 1, 737 183 26 5, 075 53	 43	29 4,950 340 12,873 369 17,823 1,374 1,666	7 200 70 804 77 1,004 460 666	3 827 81 1,405 84	39 5, 977 582 16, 074 621
91 992 91 992 2, 321 1, 737 183 26 5, 075 53		4,950 340 12,873 369 17,823 1,374 1,666	200 70 804 77 1, 004 460 666	827 81 1,405 84	5, 977 582 16, 074 621
992 2, 321 1, 737 183 26 5, 075 53		17, 823 1, 374 1, 666	1, 004 460 666		
1, 737 183 26 5, 075 53		1,666	666		
5, 075 53			86	259 526 26	4, 457 4, 623 857
		74 34, 395	$1\\300\\1$		101 39, 770 1
		2 800	400		400 55
66 6, 425		14 1, 472	9 687	51 5, 010	5, 805 140 13, 594
$1,090 \\322,131 \\187 \\49,003 \\125 \\125$	3 540	2, 187 792, 580 2, 620 1, 340, 644	5 14, 160 49 36, 380	48 66, 867 5	3, 282 1, 128, 871 2, 907 1, 493, 434 130
	677	213			13, 986 6, 708
5, 667 28, 514 , 510, 100	677 100 5, 000	374 30, 987 1, 661, 115	179 71 30, 155 45	125 618 21, 672	7, 022 60, 290 3, 228, 042 45
		120	$\begin{smallmatrix}&1\\200\\43\end{smallmatrix}$	4 700 14	45 5 900 177
181 49 96		32 3 16 90	39 127	111 231	96 184 303 417
49 1, 085		40 292 8, 502	59 1, 489	79 2, 133	148 40 479 13, 209
1, 947 125		4, 123 933	37 982	966	10 6, 107 3, 006
184, 592	3, 287	58, 419 50	25, 255 1, 174	12 17, 884	12 289, 437 1, 224
5		16 44	19 19	20 10	219 50 63
		$22 \\ 48 \\ 54 \\ 2.515$	14 36 54 918 731	76 115	36 160 223 3, 587 3, 153
		34 269	57 729	10 63	101 1, 061
9		700	16 70	_	18
	322, 131 187 49, 003 125 13, 146 5, 566 5, 667 28, 514 510, 100 225 181 49 96 126 184, 592 184, 592 184 233	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$

Fisheries of the New England States, 1935-Continued

CATCH: BY STATES

Species	Mai	ne	New Ha	.mpshire	Massacl	husetts	Rhode I	Island	Совпес	eticut	Tot	al
FISH Alewives Anchovies		Value \$17, 105	Pounds	Value	Pounds 958, 700	Value \$7, 797	Pounds 55, 400 3, 700	Value \$381 74	Pounds 17, 600	Value \$184	Pounds 4, 405, 600 3, 700	Value \$25, 467 74
Bluefish					91, 300	9, 713	147, 500	10,972	118, 300	11, 783	357, 100	32, 468
Bonito					17, 800	718	15, 200	783			33,000	1, 501
Butterfish		1, 494			1, 478, 700	55, 156	734, 800	23, 861	54, 500	2,992	2, 293, 700	83, 503
Carp		100 000			110 899 700	0 010 000	e00 100	10 000	51,900	3,860	51,900	3,860
Cod	- 8,407,200	160, 690	13, 900	\$525	110, 633, 700	2, 313, 898	608, 100 1, 500	16, 090 15	670, 900	22, 890	120, 333, 800 1, 500	2, 514, 093
Drevalle					2, 278, 100	41, 307		10	72,400	1,478	2, 350, 500	15 42,785
Croaker	200	6			2, 210, 100	41, 507	800	4	72,400	1, 10	1,000	10
Cusk		47, 588	2,200	66	4,819,900	89,057	000	(m)			7, 556, 200	136.711
Drum. red	- 2,734,100	-1,000	2,200		2, 200	35					2, 200	35
Eels:					-, -00	00					-,	
Common	95,600	7,048			105, 800	7,065	162,700	13, 295	55,900	5,337	420,000	32, 745
Conger		.,			110, 500	1,345	1,700	149	1,200	57	113, 400	1, 551
Flounders	1.669.000	47,678	44, 300	1.813	28, 377, 600	997, 215	2, 349, 800	80, 449	6, 293, 500	194, 110	38, 734, 200	1, 321, 265
rigate mackerel					73, 500	368	8,300	134			81, 800	502
Joosefish					2,300	34					2, 300	34
Gravfish	_ 300	1			30,400	686	4,600	46			35, 300	733
Haddock	4, 245, 300	153,984	33, 400	1,672	189, 860, 200	4, 166, 404			466, 800	14, 670	194, 605, 700	4, 276, 730
Jake	16, 231, 700	154,095	4, 100	82	10, 271, 500	220, 452	1,800	29	32, 200	1, 420	26, 541, 300	376, 078
Halibut	44 800	5, 486			2, 780, 500	238, 708			100,000	8,000	2, 925, 300	252, 194
Ierring, sea		260, 722			3, 189, 800	23, 222	196, 300	2, 167			54, 328, 600	286, 111
Herring smelt					13,400	253					13,400	253
lickory shad							200	2			200	2
Kingfish or "king mackerel"									100	4	100	4
King whiting or "kingfish"					4, 100	158	900	25			5,000	183
Lamphrey									1,800	375	1,800	375
aunce					34,000	550	100	1			34, 100	551
Mackerel	1,476,600	25, 388	1,800	108	59, 652, 190	1, 206, 904	817, 300	16, 474	2,400	180	61, 950, 200	1, 249, 054
Menhaden					21,000	205	4, 256, 100	13, 683	7,300	74	4, 284, 400	13, 962
Minnows									4, 500	2,409	4, 500	2,409
Mummichog									6,000	1, 150	6,000	1, 150
Pilotfish					600	8					600	. 8
Pollock	5.018.400	57, 466	4,500	134	28, 281, 100	487,661	37, 500	1.113	53,000	866	33, 394, 500	547, 240
losefish	47,400	379			17, 109, 500	183, 709					17, 156, 900	184,088
almon	39,400	9,366			900	202					40, 300	9, 568
Seup or porgy					4, 786, 000	114, 376	1, 851, 900	42, 361	112,800	3,056	6,750,700	159, 793
Sea bass					3, 322, 100	116, 333	63,000	3,479	31,000	2, 173	3, 416, 100	121, 985
Sea robin					17,500	215	219,000	2,078	39, 500	707	276.000	3,000
Shad		753			306,000	5,900	5,600	364	402,600	32, 685	727,200	39,702
Sharks		390			42, 200	567	2,200	44	,,	,	80, 800	1.001
Skates		31			7,700	105	167, 100	1,403	49,600	795	226, 900	2, 334

.

Fisheries of the New England States, 1935-Continued

CATCH: BY STATES-Continued

Species	Mai	ne	New Ha	mpshire	Massacl	nusetts	Rhode I	sland	Connec	ticu t	Tet	al
FISH-continued	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value
Skipper or "billfish"		\$79,648	42, 200	\$6, 330	300 600	\$3	200 1.000	\$2 200	1,900	\$353	500 728, 500	\$5 86, 537
Smelt Squeteagues, or "sea trout", gray	082, 800	\$19,040	42, 200	\$0, 330	260, 500	10, 747	38,000	2, 552	28, 500	1, 544	327,000	14, 843
Striped bass					5, 100	537	16, 200	2,094	400	55	21,700	2,686
Sturgeon	900	90 819			2, 700	303	1, 400	123	81.400	3.032	5,000 96,600	516 3, 851
Suckers Swordfish					2, 295, 000	332,655	295.500	38. 242	85,700	13,996	2, 985, 600	423, 872
Toutor	Constant Providence	and a constant			38, 100	1,671	165, 100	5,272	55, 600	3, 826	258, 800	10, 769
Thimble-eyed mackerel							45, 800	496		0.000	45,800	496 8,016
Tilefish		279			700	16			160,000 5,200	8,000 260	160, 700 16, 500	539
Tomcod Tuna or "horse mackerel"	271, 400	5, 527			223,600	6, 887	43, 500	1, 517	0,200		538, 500	13, 931
White perch	100	5			50,000	5, 684	1, 100	66			51, 200	5, 755
Whiting	12, 500	76 848			15, 418, 100	160,009 58,754	1, 954, 500	21, 387	29,900 10,000	449 100	17, 415, 000 2, 934, 200	181, 921 59, 702
Wolffish Yellow perch	75,000 2,400	336			2, 849, 200	07, 104	500	50	10,000	100	2, 334, 200	386
Total.	95, 785, 000	1, 076, 277	146, 400	10, 730	489, 824, 600	10, 807, 598	14, 275, 900	301, 477	9, 104, 400	342, 870	609, 136, 300	12, 538, 952
SHELLFISH, ETC.												
Crabs:				5	1							
Hard	593, 500	16, 220			2, 394, 000	39, 580	114, 100	2,994	4, 500	490	3, 106, 100	59, 284
Soft and peelers	7 007 000	1 707 409	104 400		1, 805, 300	448, 327	619,000	132, 690	300 546, 400	97 122, 186	300 10, 852, 300	2, 520, 224
Clams:	7, 687, 200	1, 767, 498	194, 400	49, 523	1, 805, 500	440, 321	619,000	132,090	340, 400	122, 180	10, 002, 000	2, 020, 221
Hard, public 1		152			1, 241, 600	140, 618	2, 252, 100	207, 883	421, 400	85, 666	3, 916, 800	434, 319
Hard, private 1					24,000	2, 842	108, 000	10, 704	7, 900	2, 849	139,900	16, 395
Razor Soft, public ²	6 060 000	286, 484	13, 300	1. 337	583,000 2,488,100	13,682 248,155	390, 200	19.742	30, 700	5,045	583,000 9,801,300	13, 682 560, 763
Surf or skimmer	0, 900, 000	200, 404		1,007	2, 400, 100	240, 150	390, 200	10, 142	30,700		800	50
Mussels, sea		2, 875								· • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	117, 100	2, 875
Oysters: 3					0.000	625	28, 800	4 020	1 600	145	33, 700	5, 700
Market, public, spring Market, public, fall					3, 300	020	28, 800	4, 930 5, 467	1, 600 800	145	30, 500	5,602
Market, private, spring					266, 800	77, 234	2, 374, 000	238, 129	1, 933, 000	255, 062	4, 573, 800	570, 425
Market, private, fall.							2, 794, 500	276, 215	2, 571, 700	352, 300	5, 366, 200	628, 515
Periwinkles and cockles Scallops:	3,000	80		•••••	2, 700	345	153, 200	6, 722		•••••	158, 900	7, 157
Bay					1, 142, 300	199, 764	74, 700	11, 495	287, 500	50,000	1, 504, 500	261, 259
Sea	743, 200	115,620			924, 300	115,089	2,600	247			1, 670, 100	230, 956
Squid.				l	2, 149, 600	27, 717	1, 388, 100	29, 206	5, 800	125	3, 543, 500	57, 048

U. S. BUREAU OF FISHERIES

Blo San	h moss odworms dworms urchins	227, 800 65, 500 35, 000	34 , 653 9, 173 200			7,500 55,500 504,000	300 2, 665 23, 300					7, 500 283, 300 569, 500 35, 000	300 37, 318 32, 473 200
154(Total	16, 434, 000	2, 232, 965	207, 700	50, 860	13, 592, 800	1, 340, 293	10, 248, 000	946, 424	5, 811, 600	874, 100	46, 294, 100	5, 444, 642
)19—	Grand total	112, 219, 000	3, 309, 242	354, 100	61, 590	503, 417, 400	12, 147, 891	24, 523, 900	1, 247, 901	14, 916, 000	1, 216, 970	655, 430, 400	17, 983, 594

¹ Statistics on hard clams used in this table are based on yields of 11 pounds of meats per bushel in Maine; 11.01 pounds, in Massachusetts; 16 pounds, in Rhode Island; and 10 pounds, in Connecticut.

³ Statistics on ovsters used in this table are based on yields of 6.57 pounds of meats in Massachusetts; 7.31 pounds, in Rhode Island; and 8 pounds in Connecticut.

ŝ

NOTE.—Included in the catch of Massachusetts are 15,098,600 pounds of fishery products, valued at \$465,905 which were taken in the southern winter trawl fishery off southern New Jersey, Maryland, Virginia, and North Carolina. These products consisted principally of croakers, flounders, scup, and sea bass.

SUPPLEMENTARY TABLE SHOWING THE PRODUCTION OF CERTAIN SHELLFISH IN NUMBER AND BUSHELS

Product	Mai	ne	New Har	npshire	Massach	usetts	Rhode	Island	Connec	cticut	Tot	al
Crabs: Hardnumber Soft and peelersdo	Quantity 1, 780, 500	Value \$16, 220	Quantity	Value	Quantity 7, 182, 000	Value \$39, 580	Quantity 342, 300	Value \$2, 994	Quantity 13, 500 1, 200	Value \$490 97	Quantity 9, 318, 300 1, 200	Value \$59, 284 97
Clams: Hard, publicbushels Hard, privatedo Bazor	155				112, 770 2, 182 18, 403	140, 618 2, 842 13, 682	140, 756 6, 750	207, 883 10, 704	42, 140 790	85, 666 2, 849	295, 821 9, 722 18, 403	434, 319 16, 398 13, 682
Razordododododododododododododo				\$1, 337	182, 412 47	248, 155 50	15, 460	19, 742	2, 055	5, 045	664, 814 47	560, 763 50
Mussels, seado Oysters: Market, public, springdo Market, public, falldo Market, private, springdo Market, private, falldo Periwinkles and cocklesdo	,	2, 875			502		3, 940 4, 063	4, 930 5. 467	200 100	 145 135	9, 758 4, 642 4, 163	2, 878 5, 700 5, 602
Market, private, springdo Market, private, falldo					40, 609	77, 234	324, 761 382, 285	23 8, 129 276, 215	241, 625 321, 462	255, 062 352, 300	606, 995 703, 747	570, 425 628, 515
Scallops:	1				150	345	8, 511	6, 722			8, 861	7, 157
Baydodododo	123, 867				186, 346 154, 050	199, 764 115, 089	10, 671 371	11, 495 247	50, 000	50, 000	247, 017 278, 288	261, 259 230, 956

Fisheries of the New England States, 1935—Continued SEED OYSTER FISHERY

Item	Rhode	Island	Conn	ecticut	То	otal
OPERATING UNITS						
Fishermen: On vessels.	Nu	mbe r		mb er 37		mbe r 37
On boats and shore: Regular Casual		2		27 1	:	29 1
Total		2	1	65	1	87
Vessels: SteamNet tonnageNet tonnage Net tonnageSailNet tonnage Total vessels Total vessels Total net tonnage Boats: Motor Other Apparatus: Dredges Yards at mouth Tongs		1		4 44 9 36 15 14 28 94 94 15 61 42 5		1 15
CATCH Oysters: Seed, public, spring Seed, public, tall Seed, private, spring Seed, private, fall	1,000	Value \$500	Bushels 17, 355 87, 888 355, 843 20, 725	Value \$6, 942 35, 158 162, 334 13, 600	Bushels 17, 355 88, 888 355, 843 20, 725	Value \$6, 942 35, 658 162, 334 13, 600
Total	1,000	500	481, 811	218, 034	482, 811	218, 534

NOTE.—Of the total number of persons fishing for seed oysters, 13 are duplicated among those fishing for market oysters or other species. Similarly the following craft and gear are duplicated: 2 vessels, 4 dredges, and 2 tongs.

Industries related to the fisheries of the New England States, 1935

OPERATING UNITS, SALARIES, AND WAGES

Item	Maine and New Hampshire	Massa- chusetts	Rhode Island	Connec- ticut	Total
Transporti ıg: Persıns engaged: On vessels	Number 62 15	Number 45	Number 3 3	Number 14	Number 124 18
Total	77	45	6	14	142
Vessels, motor Net tonnage Boats. Wholesale and manufacturing:	$\begin{array}{r} 31\\ 364\\ 12\end{array}$	11 314	2 15 3	6 216	50 909 15
Establishments	149	170	31	30	380
Persons engaged: ProprietorsSalaried employees Wage earners:	108 195	102 443	27 36	28 44	265 718
Average for season Average for year	5, 034 2, 012	3, 787 2, 983	383 276	374 230	9, 578 5, 501
Paid to salaried employees Paid to wage earners	\$318, 559 \$1, 241, 799	\$948, 553 \$3, 344, 633	\$92, 299 \$230, 077	\$121, 401 \$159, 135	\$1, 480, 812 \$4, 975, 644
Total salaries and wages	\$1, 560, 358	\$4, 293, 186	\$322, 376	\$280, 536	\$6, 456, 456
Fishermen manufacturing		2, 181	337	1	3, 792

Industries related to the fisheries of the New England States, 1935-Continued

PRODUCTS MANUFACTURED

Item	Ma	ine	Massad	chusetts	Rhode	e Island	Connecticut	
By manufacturing establishments: Alewives, salted, tight packpounds	Quantity 1, 536, 880	Value \$37,985	Quantity	Value	Quantity	Value	Quantity	Value
Cod:								1
Fresh filletsdo	157, 828	16, 506	5, 771, 831	\$644, 303				
Fresh sticksdo Frozen filletsdo	227,880 (1)	22, 717 (¹)	8, 643, 741	665, 721				
Salted:	()	()	0,010,111	5 504 51/51 2/5-43****				
Green ² do	950, 998	45, 499	(1)					
Drydo	26,465	1,064						
Boneless, including absolutely bonelessdo Oil, cod	167,084 14,502	24, 632 3, 180	5, 526, 395 (1)	1, 003, 811 (¹)				
Oil. cod liver	(1)	(1)	204, 122	221, 895				
Cusk:	2				,			
Fresh filletspounds Fresh sticksdo	62,055	10, 777	563, 070	71, 605				
Frozen fillets	522,039	58, 631 (¹)	1, 222, 778	108, 808		ji		
Salted, green ²	53, 040	2,072	(1)	(1)				
Smoked fillets	82, 005	10, 801						
Flounders:		0.014	1 000 001	100.074	()·			
Fresh fillets	62, 261	8, 215 (¹)	1, 089, 981 709, 392	162, 874 94, 285				
Haddock:	(.)	(.)	109, 392	94, 280				
Fresh filletsdodo	662, 744	78, 369	16,954,718	1, 802, 223				
Fresh sticksdo	57, 775	11, 156						
Frozen fillets	35,070	2, 890	26, 327, 201	2, 202, 155				
Salted, green 4do	6, 250	131						
Fresh fillets	414, 484	30, 038	1, 280, 968	125, 617				
Fresh sticksdo	426, 746	47,650						
Frozen filletsdo	(1)	(1)	1, 205, 655	81,010				
Salted: Green ²	1, 575, 831	44, 842	(1)					
Drydo	452, 926	44, 842	1, 634, 966	(1) 84, 906				
Smoked fillets	78, 245	9, 968	1,001,000	01,000				
Herring, sea:								
Salted, splitdo	1, 085, 787	35, 848	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·					
Smoked: Bloaters:								
Harddo	171, 780	7,001	(1)	(1)				
Softdo	113, 946	6, 522	(1)	(1)				

¹ This item has been included under "Unclassified products." ² This item is usually an intermediate product, and although included in the total, may also be shown in its final stage of processing in this or another State.

Industries related to the fisheries of the New England States, 1935-Continued

PRODUCTS MANUFACTURED-Continued

Item		Ma	ine	Massac	husetts	Rhode	Island	Connecticut	
By manufacturing establishments—Continu Herring, sea—Continued.	ued.	0	¥7. 1	Ouertitu	Value	Quantity	Value	Quantity	Value
Smoked-Continued.	. 1	Quantity	Value \$275, 654	Quantity				Quantity	· arac
Boneless		2, 603, 604			· • · • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	· • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •			
Lengthwise	do	117, 105	7,083	(1)	(1)				
Medium scaled	do	345, 300	22, 488		e11 001				
Kippered	do			118, 520	φ14, 00 4				
Canned "sardines"		1, 655, 839	5, 142, 750						
Pearl essence		5, 750	53, 500				• • • - • -		
Scrap, dry	tons	1, 462	34, 647						
Meal		1, 445	54, 884						
Oil	gallons	64, 136	8, 478						
Mackerel:									
Fresh fillets	pounds	(1)	(1)	140, 717					
Frozen fillets	do			793, 124	65, 411	- 			
Salted:					1.575 575 4	l			
Fillets	do			1, 874, 480	152, 083		· • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •		
Split	do			2, 459, 507	196, 157				
Pollock:			1999		·				
Fresh fillets	do	(1) (1)	(1)	1, 361, 076	100, 578				
Frozen fillets	do	(1)	(1)	8, 532, 401	565, 204				
Salted:									
Green ²	do	98, 946	3, 953	(1) (1)	(1)				
Dry.	ob	16, 791	797	(1)	(1)				
Rosefish:			20100101						
Fresh fillets	ob			822, 844	87, 484				
Frozen fillets				3, 497, 635	352, 495				
Wolffish:				-,,					
Fresh fillets	ob			32,961	3,906				
Frozen fillets				19, 945	2,078				
Crab meat, packaged, fresh cooked		70,067	34, 328	257, 576	109, 166	(1)	(1)		
Lobster meat, packaged, fresh cooked	ob	(1)	(1)	111,900	117, 885	(1) (1)	(1)		
Clams, hard, fresh shucked	gellone	()	(-)	111,000	111,000	33, 560	\$43,072		
Clams, soft:	ganons					00,000	<i>wi0,012</i>		
Fresh shucked	do	43, 055	43, 438	99, 560	135, 177	11, 290	11, 581		1
Canned:		40,000	40, 400	88,000	100, 111	11, 200	11,001		
Whole	standard acces	106, 084	375, 561						
		77, 585	231, 510	(1)	(1)				
Chowder				(9	(9				
Juice, bouillon, and cocktail		14, 763	24, 760	(1)	(1)			1, 329, 911	\$760, 582
Marine-shell buttons		(1)	(1)	(1) (1)		400 010	858 700		467,605
Oysters, fresh shucked	gauons			(9)	(1)	426, 012	656, 792	322, 825	407,000
Unclassified products:				Foco ora	105 500				
Fillets, fresh and frozen	pounds	⁸ 674, 723	3 45, 527	(383, 251	• 35, 532				
Sticks and steaks, fresh and frozen	do	\$ 6,000	\$ 605	\$ 3, 882, 895	° 332, 080				-

Salteddo Smokeddododododododododododododododododo	⁷ 253, 125 ⁹ 402, 100	7 14, 610 9 50, 080	⁸ 6, 530, 189 ¹⁰ 2, 260, 378	⁸ 481, 551 10 344, 847	(14)	(11)	(11)	(11)
Canned: Fish cakes and flakesstandard cases	34,042	257, 485	13, 698	115, 992				
Fish chowderdo Cat and dog fooddo Otherdo	7, 129 12 2, 248	31, 376	15, 750 1 ³ 118, 436	34, 628 13 904, 656	(11)	(11)		
Meal, groundfishtons Oil, miscellaneous livergallons	(11) (11)	(11) (11)	11, 588 11, 209	473, 540 435, 206				
Gluedo Miscellaneousdo		14 154, 045	385, 058	755, 249 18 165, 734		16 99, 379		17 126, 660
Total		7, 410, 745		13, 262, 526		810, 824		1, 354, 847
y fishermen: Alewives, smokedpounds Cod:	117, 258	3, 062	5, 000	250				
Fresh filletsdo Salted, green ² do Salted, drydo	360 4. 300	22 272	406, 500	10, 975				
Cusk, salted, green ² dodo Haddock, salted, green ² do Hake:			1, 000 20, 600	20 410				
Fresh filletsdo Salted, green ² do	2, 827	254	5, 000	50				

¹ This item has been included under "Unclassified products."

² This item is usually an intermediate product, and although included in the total, may also be shown in its final stage of processing in this or another State.

³ Includes fresh fillets of mackerel and pollock, and frozen fillets of cod, cusk, flounders, hake, and pollock.

4 Includes fresh and frozen fillets of halibut, salmon, and whiting.

⁵ Includes frozen sticks of cod. cusk, and hake.

By

⁶ Includes fresh steaks of cod, haddock, halibut, pollock, salmon, and swordfish; frozen steaks of halibut, salmon, and swordfish; and frozen whiting sticks.

⁷ Includes dry-salted cusk, boneless hake, salted hake, and sea herring fillets; and salted round sea herring.

⁸ Includes green-salted cod, cusk, hake, and pollock; dry-salted cod, haddock, and pollock; strips and bits of cod; boneless cusk and hake; absolutely boneless hake; and round and pickled sea herring.

[•] Includes smoked fillets of cod, haddock, and sea herring, and finnan haddie. ¹⁰ Includes smoked alewives, butterfish, carp, cod fillets, haddock (finnan haddie), lake trout, mackerel, salmon, sea herring (medium scaled, and hard and soft bloaters), shad and whitefish, and smoked and spiced salmon.

¹¹ This item has been included under "Miscellaneous."

¹² Includes canned finnan haddie, mackerel, and cod and hake fillets.

¹³ Includes canned haddock chowder; mackerel; hard and soft clam chowder; groundfish roe; fish cakes, balls, etc.; and rat poison bait.

¹⁴ Includes clam meab groundfish meal and dry scrap; fresh-shucked salt-water mussels; packaged, fresh-cooked lobster meat; and marine-shell buttons.

16 Includes cod-liver pressings; fresh-shucked oysters; groundfish dry scrap; miscellaneous meal; marine-shell buttons and novelties; fresh-water mussel-shell novelties; and isinglass.

14 Includes finnan haddie; canned hard clam chowder; packaged fresh-cooked crab and lobster meats; oyster-shell poultry feed and lime; and marine-shell novelties.

¹⁷ Includes smoked butterfish, carp, lake trout, mackerel, salmon, spoonbill cat, and whitefish; and marine shell novelties.

PRODUCTS MANUFACTURED-Continued

Item	Ма	ine	Massac	husetts	Rhode	Island	Connecticut		
By fishermen—Continued. Herring, sea, smoked, bloaters, softdo	Quantity 1,000	Value \$106	Quantity 18,000	Value \$675	Quantity	Value	Quantity	Value	
Mackerel, salted, spli Pollock, salted, drydodo Crab meat, packaged, fresh cookeddo Clams, hard, fresh shuckedgallons	5, 000 1, 070	400 412	10, 900	5, 230	3, 000 25	\$1, 200 44			
Clams, razor, fresh shuckeddo Clams, soft: Fresh shuckeddo	68, 647	49, 073	30, 915 15, 504	13, 132 18, 792	400	700			
Steamedpounds Oysters, fresh shuckedgallons Scallops:	228, 873	19, 494	4, 200	7, 383					
Bay, fresh shuckeddo Sea, fresh shuckeddo	42, 900	71, 156	123, 528 63, 007	357, 700 91, 286	8, 301	27, 863	45	\$59	
Total		144, 251		505, 903		29, 807		59	
Grand total		7, 554, 996		13, 768, 429		840, 631		1, 354, 906	

NOTE.—The total value of manufactured products for the New England States was as follows: By manufacturing establishments, \$22,838,942: and by fishermen, \$680,020. Some of the above products may have been manufactured from products imported from another State or country; therefore they cannot be correlated directly with the catch within the State. Of the total number of persons engaged in the preparation of fishermen's manufactured products, 3,664 have also been included as fishermen and 8 of the persons shown on transporting crat have also been included as fishermen. This should be considered when computing the total number of persons in the fishery industries exclusive of duplication.

q

MAINE

Fisheries of Maine, 1935

OPERATING UNITS: BY GEAR

		P	urse s	eines				C	3i)	ll nets			Li	nes
Item		Ma er		Other		[au] ines	A	nchor		Drift	Stake	1	Hand	Trawl
Fishermen: On vessels		Nut	nber 1 64	Number 115		Number		Number 70		Tumber 3	Number	N	Tumber 8	Number 163
On boats and shore: Regular Casual			4 8 3	89 3		35 95		77 37		23 13	37		162 988	39 5 122
Total			115	207		130		184	-	39	37	-	1, 158	680
Vessels: Motor Net tonnage		*	12 111	28 247				12 107		1			 5 31	18 307
Boats: Motor Other Accessory boats			14 14 12	25 25 28		65 66		43 17		24 6	32		194 33	431 10 126
Apparatus: Number Length, yards Square yards		5,	26 075	53 5, 005	6	66 , 425	3	1, 090 22, 131		187 19, 003	125 13, 146		5, 566	28, 514
Hooks			-										5, 667	1, 510, 100
Item	Floa		Wei		rke	Di		Bag		Otter			P	ots
x	traj	ps		Ш	ets	ne	15	nets		trawls	s trap:		Crab	Eel
Fishermen: On vessels	Num	ber	Numi	ber Nu	mber	Nun	nber	Numb	er	Numbe 70			Number	Number
On boats and shore: Regular Casual		26 2	17	8	10		96	6	5	60 		4	23 17	7
Total		28	26	3	10		96	7	1	130		4	40	7
Vessels: Motor Net tonnage Boats:										18 178				
Motor Other Accessory boats		14 9	20	25 26	1 8			1	1	31		2	24 16	
Apparatus: Number Yards at mouth		25	18		49		96	120	6	49 1, 085		0	1, 947	125
Item			Pots, obster	Har poor		Spear	s	Dredge: scallop		Rakes other than for oyster	Hoes		By hand, other than for oysters	
Fishermen: On vessels		N	umber 7		er 1 3 -	Vumb	er	Number 30		Numbe	r Numb	er	Number	Number 490
On boats and shore: Regular Casual			2, 069 425	9 5		 [5	106 83		9	51 1, 41		5 26	2, 823 3, 202
Total		-	2, 501	22	9	5	5	219	9	9	1.92	4	31	6, 515
Vessels: Motor Net tonnage			7 41	118				75	3					91 992
Boats: Motor Other Accessory boats		-1	1, 764 615	7	5 -		5.	140	5	4	81	ī	8	2, 321 1, 737 183
Apparatus: Number		. 18	4, 592	8		5	5	154 233		9	1, 924	4		

Fisheries of Maine, 1935-Continued

CATCH: BY GEAR

Gausia		Purse	seines		Trevi		Gill nets						
Species	Macl	cerel	Oth	er	Haul	seines	Anc	hor	Drift				
Alewives Butterfish Cod	Pounds 905, 500 100	Value \$7, 422 3	Pounds 95, 090				Pounds 100 3, 357, 700						
Cusk Flounders Haddock Hake							16, 900 23, 400 766, 800 365, 700	266 439 24, 353 3, 965					
Halibut Herring, sea Mackerel Pollock Rosefish	211, 800 428, 600 411, 100	7, 545 2, 399		1,007				40, 639	900 182, 100				
Salmon Shad Sharks Smelt Sturgeon	4, 700		200	4	92, 700		100 1, 500 34, 000	11 85 361					
								2					
Total	1, 961, 800	19, 123	30, 688, 800	167, 606	93, 000	8, 773	7, 633, 000	150, 217	184, 800	3, 884			
		Gil	ll nets—Co	n.		Lines		1					

	Gill nets-Con			L		The time to a			
Species	Sta	ake	Ha	nd	Tra	wl	Floating traps		
Alewives Butterfish Cod Cunners				Value \$7,915 6	Pounds 3, 992, 100	Value \$69, 909		Value \$50 1, 491	
Cusk Eels, common Flounders Grayfish			2, 100	41 252	2, 682, 000 2, 200 14, 900 300	46, 765 136 265 1			
Haddock Hake Halibut Herring, sea Mackerel			801, 200	2, 054 6, 818 246	2, 825, 300 13, 794, 100 40, 700	104, 223 131, 991 4, 974	393, 700 812, 400		
Pollock Rosefish Salmon Shad Shatks	5, 200 1, 200	780 155			4, 300	4, 361 41	14, 600 2, 200	3, 130 82	
Sharks Skates Smelt Tuna or "horse mackerel" Whiting	21, 600		9, 200	42, 274 276	2, 500	25 31 	12, 200		
Wolffish Total			200 2, 156, 400	2 65, 861	33, 300 23, 812, 800	392 363, 114	1, 267, 600	20, 571	

FISHERY INDUSTRIES OF THE UNITED STATES, 1936

Fisheries of Maine, 1935-Continued

Species	We	irs	Fyke	e nets	Di	p nets	s	Bag	nets	Otter ti	awls
Alewives	Pounds 667,000	Value \$2, 867		Value	Pound 1, 686, 60		7alue , 704	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value
Cod Cusk										551, 700 32, 800	\$9, 468 516
Eels, common Flounders			- 25, 900	\$2, 044						1 000 000	40 700
Haddock										1, 628, 600 592, 100	46, 722 23, 354
Hake										1, 270, 700	11, 32
Halibut Herring, sea	20, 524, 500	94, 681								2, 000	255
Mackerel	3,700	110									
Pollock Rosefish										21, 900 41, 700	219 32
Salmon	16,400	4, 625			2, 2	00	550				
Shad Smelt	2,300	80			15 7		002	127 000	010 OF0		
Sturgeon		1, 798			15, 70	<i>N</i> 1,	, 865	137, 900	\$10, 050	100	
Suckers				819							
Tomcod White perch				129 5	4, 2	00	42	2, 500	100		
Whiting										300	1
Wolffish Yellow perch				336						39, 600	443
renow perch											
Total	21, 228, 500	104, 161	47, 900	3, 333	1, 708, 7	00 8,	8, 161	140, 400	16, 150	4, 181, 500	92, 628
Species	Box t	raps	Cra	b	E	Pots		Lobs	ter	Harp	oons
Eels, common	Pounds 37,000		Pounds	Value	Pounds 23, 300	Valu \$1, 22		Pounds	Value	Pounds 309, 400	Value \$38, 979
Swordfish Tuna or "hors	el									~	. ,
mackerel" Crabs, hard			359, 400	\$9, 743				234, 100	\$6, 477	262, 100	5, 249
Lobsters			339, 400	φ9, 740 					, 767, 498		
Total		3, 135	359, 400	9, 743	23, 300	1, 22			, 773, 975	571, 500	44, 228
<u></u>	Sp	ears	Dredges, scallop Rakes Hoes				Hoes		Byh	and	
Species											
	Pounds		1		e Poun	ds V	⁷ alue	Pounds	Valu	e Pounds	Value
Eels Clams: Hard, public. Soft, public.	7, 200	\$504						Pounds 1, 700 6, 960, 000) \$15) 286, 48	2	
Eels Clams: Hard, public Soft, public Mussels, sea Periwinkles a n cockles	7,200	\$504			•59, 8	00 \$1,	, 660	1, 700 6, 960, 000) \$15) 286, 48	2	\$1, 21
Eels Clams: Hard, public Soft, public Mussels, sea Periwinkles a n cockles Scallops, sea	7, 200 	\$504	743, 200	\$115, 62	•59, 8	00 \$1,	, 660	1, 700 6, 960, 000) \$15 286, 48	2 4 	\$1, 21
Eels Clams: Hard, public Soft, public Mussels, sea Periwinkles a n cockles Scallops, sea Bloodworms Sandworms	7, 200 d	\$504	743, 200	\$115, 62	•59, 8	00 \$1,	, 660	1, 700 6, 960, 000) \$155) 286, 48) 34, 655) 9, 175	2 4 	\$1, 218 90
Eels Clams: Hard, public Soft, public Mussels, sea Periwinkles an cockles Scallops, sea Bloodworms	7, 200 d	\$504	743, 200	\$115, 62	•59, 8	00 \$1,	, 660	1, 700 6, 960, 000 227, 800) \$15:) 286, 48 	2 4 	\$1, 21

CATCH: BY GEAR-Continued

Fisheries of Maine, 1935-Continued

OPERATING UNITS: By counties

Item	Cum- berland	Han- cock	Ken- nebec	Knox	Lin- coln	Penob- scot	Saga- dahoc	Waldo	Wash- ington	York
Fishermen: On vessels On boats and shore:	Number 274	Number 36	Num- ber	Number 95	Number 56	Num- ber	Number	Num- ber	Number 22	Num- ber 7
Regular	512 434	621 961	4	483 339	350 311	18	94 376	19 98	562 567	182 94
Total	1, 220	1, 618	4	917	717	18	470	117	1, 151	283
Vessels: Motor Net tonnage Boats: Motor	38 500 480	11 95 517		22 231 460	12 99 260		93	9	6 52 326	2 15 176
Other Accessory boats Apparatus: Purse seines:	290 126	412 5	4	185 20	194 9	18	71	44	472 21	47
Mackerel Length, yards Other Length, yards Haul seines Length, yards	5 940 13 1, 130 65 6, 325	11 1, 100		2 480 9 1, 220	17 3, 255 11 985		 1 100		9 570	2 400
Gill nets: Anchor Square yards Drift. Square yards Stake. Square yards	60 15, 803	53 16, 300 		6	$ \begin{array}{r} 470 \\ 116,860 \\ 12 \\ 2,160 \\ 5 \\ 280 \\ \end{array} $	61 5, 040	6 1,440 3 266	13 780	115 18, 926 17 7, 200 31 5, 700	86 21, 320
Lines: Hand Hooks Trawl Hooks Floating traps	10, 950 548, 000 8	1, 805 1, 805 5, 070 253, 500		814 814 3, 090 154, 500 1	851 873 2,030 102,500 2			5	105 124 2, 233 143, 350	3 3 1, 371 68, 550
Weirs. Fyke nets. Dip nets. Bag nets. Otter trawls. Yards at mouth Box traps.	21 425			13 29 7 160	4 7 7 4 90	11	1	10 15 33	76 33 84 2 60 6	6
Pots: Crab Eel Lobster Harpoons Spears Dredges, scallop	25, 881 45	42,942		43, 472 3 9	55 21, 143 11 2		4, 933 22	50 260	20 33, 061 	12, 900 8
Yards at mouth Rakes, other than for oysters Hoes	100 9 307	94 616		26 •••••145	184		91	42	13 491	48

FISHERY INDUSTRIES OF THE UNITED STATES, 1936

Fisheries of Maine, 1935-Continued

CATCH: BY COUNTIES

Species	Cumbe	erland	Hano	eock	Ken	nebec
Alewives	Pounds 150, 600	Value \$1, 221	Pounds 653, 100	Value \$2, 828	Pounds	
Butterfish	1, 500	80				
Cod	4, 309, 800	95, 160	1, 145, 200	19, 152		
Cunners Cusk	200	30, 317	01 500	1 449		
Eels, common	1, 617, 500 1, 000	16	91, 500 8, 500	1, 448 850	2,500	\$175
Flounders	589,000	11, 404	687, 800	28, 165	2,000	φ
Haddock	1, 624, 500	57,041	710, 400	25, 507		
Hake	5, 026, 500	58, 579	4, 955, 400	33, 918		
Halibut	12,100 11,215,300	1,369	8, 500	954		
Mackerel.	258, 300	63, 844 3, 900	7, 909, 200	41, 491		
Pollock	3, 259, 700	43, 124	171, 700	984		
Rosefish	27, 700	237	10, 200	51		
Salmon	400	56	8, 200	2, 479		
Shad	3,800	185				
Sharks Smelt	34,000 91,600	344 8, 663	261,900	28, 368		
Sturgeon	600	59	201, 900	20, 308		
Suckers					12, 200	610
Swordfish	309, 400	38,979				
Tomcod	300	8			4, 300	129
Tuna or "horse mackerel"	135, 500	2, 524				
Whiting Wolffish	12, 200 32, 800	73	6, 700	76		
Yellow perch	32,000	330	0,700	10	400	36
Crabs, hard	442,700	11,905			100	
Lobsters	923, 900	225, 045	1, 681, 100	377, 855		
Clams:						
Hard, public	1,700	152				
Soft, public Mussels, sea	663, 900 116, 000	45, 538 2, 845	1, 277, 200	47, 974		
Scallops, sea	73, 600	14,060	291,000	53, 282		
Bloodworms	177, 300	27,071				
Total	31, 113, 400	744, 141	19, 877, 600	665, 382	19, 400	950
Species	Кп	ox	Linc	oln	Peno	bscot
		1				-
	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value
Alewives	455, 200	\$2,438	1, 320, 000	\$7,295	Contraction and the second second	
Butterfish	100	3	1,800	91		
Cod	707,000	10,832	1, 114, 600	14,678		
Cusk Eels, common	354, 600 5, 200	5, 910 364	361,000 18,900	3, 183 1, 427		
Flounders	241, 700	4, 320	89,800	1, 478		
Grayfish	300	1				
Haddock	575, 700	22, 739	311, 700	9, 508		
Hake	2, 547, 300	24, 355	1, 727, 200	12, 524		
Halibut	4, 700 6, 033, 800	550 32, 569	8, 200 6, 237, 100	966 36, 180		
Herring, sea Mackerel	30, 200	881	388, 600	7, 268		
Pollock	506,000	2,737	606, 400	3, 494		
Rosefish	2, 300	18	7, 200	73		
Salmon			2, 500	625	3, 100	\$896
Shad.			1, 500	158		
Sharks	400 26, 900	2, 886	2,000 46,900	38 6, 392	12, 200	1, 260
Smalt	20, 900	2,000	40, 900	31	12, 200	1, 200
Smelt	the second s	1	16, 700	420		
Smelt Sturgeon Tuna or "horse mackerel"						
Sturgeon Tuna or "horse mackerel" Whiting	300	3				
Sturgeon Tuna or "horse mackerel" Whiting Wolffish	300 22, 900	260	2.000	14		
Sturgeon Tuna or "horse mackerel" Whiting Wolffish Crabs. hard	300 22, 900 11, 000	260 300	2.000	4,015		
Sturgeon Tuna or "horse mackerel" Whiting Wolffish Crabs. hard.	300 22, 900 11, 000 1, 817, 600	260 300 417, 862	2, 000 139, 800 887, 300	4, 015 218, 026		
Sturgeon Tuna or "horse mackerel" Whiting Volfish Crabs, hard Lobsters Clams, soft, public	300 22, 900 11, 000 1, 817, 600 1, 059, 600	260 300 417, 862 37, 688	2.000	4,015		-
Sturgeon Tuna or "horse mackerel" Whiting Crabs, hard Lobsters. Clams, soft, public Scallops, sea	300 22, 900 11, 000 1, 817, 600	260 300 417, 862	2,000 139,800 887,300 443,700 50,500	4, 015 218, 026 14, 334 7, 582		-
Sturgeon Tuna or "horse mackerel" Whiting Wolffish Crabs, hard Lobsters Clams, soft, public Scallops, sea Bloodworms	300 22, 900 11, 000 1, 817, 600 1, 059, 600	260 300 417, 862 37, 688	2,000 139,800 887,300 443,700 50,500 65,500	4, 015 218, 026 14, 334 7, 582 9, 173		
Sturgeon Tuna or "horse mackerel" Wolffish Crabs, hard Lobsters Clams, soft, public Scallops, sea Bloodworms	300 22, 900 11, 000 1, 817, 600 1, 059, 600	260 300 417, 862 37, 688	2,000 139,800 887,300 443,700 50,500	4, 015 218, 026 14, 334 7, 582		

Fisheries of Maine, 1935-Continued

Species	Sagad	ahoc	W٤	ldo	Washin	ngton	Yo	rk
Alewives	Pounds 40, 400	Value \$535	Pounds	Value	Pounds 644,000	Value \$1,802	Pounds 110, 600	Value \$986
Butterfish Cod Cusk	22, 300 410, 500 105, 400	1, 320 8, 134 1, 993	11, 700		613, 500 91, 800	10, 180	94,900 112,300	2, 204 3, 042
Eels, common	2, 200	1,061 41	13, 500		31, 500 58, 500	2,495	1, 200	120
Haddock Hake Halibut		9, 647 6, 666 244	5, 200 36, 200	210 250	331, 500 911, 100 4, 600	13, 263 11, 761 626	380, 400 469, 300 4, 700	16,069 6,042 777
Herring, sea Mackerel Pollock	778, 800 573, 600 70, 200	4, 459 8, 458 731	432, 100	2, 381 	18, 336, 200 3, 700 380, 900	79,798 110 6,007	222, 200 23, 500	4,771
SalmonShad	11,000 800	2, 186 30	4,000	1, 243	10, 200 2, 900	1,881 140	4,000	240
Skates Smelt Suckers		8,377 209	79, 400	9, 058	2, 500 104, 400	31 14, 494	1,000	150
Tomcod Tuna or "horse mackerel" White perch	99, 000 100	1,976	2, 500	100		42	20, 200	607
Wolffish Yellow perch	6, 200	71 300			500		3, 900	87
Lobsters Clams, soft, public Mussels, sea		36, 945 13, 827 30	8, 200 229, 500	2, 105 10, 662	1, 480, 400 2, 669, 000		735, 200 210, 300	184, 056 14, 020
Periwinkles and cockles Scallops, sea					3, 000 12, 500	90 2, 113		
Total	3, 625, 300	107, 245	822, 300	26, 899	25, 696, 900	556, 847	2, 393, 700	233, 560

CATCH: BY COUNTIES-Continued

NEW HAMPSHIRE

Fisheries of New Hampshire, 1935 1

OPERATING UNITS: BY GEAR

There	Gill	Li	nes	Bag	Pots,	Пост	Total, exclusive of dupli- cation	
Item	nets, drift	Hand	Trawl	nets	lobster	Hoes		
Fishermen, on boats and shore: Regular Casual	Number 1 1	Number 117	Number 1 1	Number 11	Number 44 10	Number 7 26	Number 45 164	
Total	2	117	2	11	54	33	209	
Boats: Motor Other Apparatus:	1	5	2		41 10	14	43 28	
Number Square yards	3 540	677	100	22	3, 287	33		
Hooks		677	5, 000					

CATCH: BY GEAR

Species	Gill ne	ts, drift	Lines					
		(3, and	На	nd	Trawl			
Cod	Pounds	Value	Pounds 10, 800	Value \$432	Pounds 3, 100	Value \$93		
Cusk Flounders Haddock			41, 400 1, 200	1, 668 62	2, 200 2, 900 32, 200	66 145 1, 610		
Hake. Mackerel. Pollock.	1.200	\$72	600	36	4, 100 4, 500	82 134		
Smelt Total	1, 200	72	<u>36,000</u> 90,000	5, 400 7, 598	49,000	2, 130		

¹ The commercial fisheries of New Hampshire are confined to Rockingham County,

Fisheries of New Hampshire, 1935-Continued

CATCH: BY GEAR-Continued

Species	Bag	nets	Pots,	lobster	Hoes	
Smelt	Pounds 6, 200	Value \$930	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Vaiue
Lobsters Clams, soft, public			194, 400	\$49, 523	13, 300	\$1, 337
Total	6, 200	930	194, 400	49, 523	13, 300	1, 337

MASSACHUSETTS

Fisheries of Massachusetts, 1935

OPERATING UNITS: BY GEAR

	Purse	seines		Gil	l nets	L	ines	Bound
ltem	Mack- erel	Other	Haul seines	Anchor	Drift	Hand	Trawl	Pound nets
Fishermen: On vessels On boats and shore:	Num- ber 772	Num- ber 14	Num- ber	Num- ber 107	Num- ber 163	Num- ber 31	Num- ber 940	Num- ber
Regular Casual	41		33 11	54	43 1	112 1	363 6	165 12
Total	813	14	44	161	207	144	1, 309	177
Vessels, motor Net tonnage Boats:	66 2, 350	2 31		18 358	24 429	4 85	60 2, 610	
Motor Other Accessory boats		 2	2 21	26 10	17 4	75 1	143 47 460	46 74
Apparatus: Number Length, yards	74 34, 3 95	2 800	14 1, 472	2, 187	2, 620	213	30, 987	120
Square vards Hooks, baits, or snoods				792, 580	1, 340, 644	374	1, 661, 115	

¥4	Float-	Weirs	Fyk e	Dip	Push	Otter	P	ots
Item	ing traps			nets nets		trawls	Crab	Eel
Fishermen: On vessels	Number	Number	Number	Number 	Number	Number 2, 400	Number	Number
On boats and shore: Regular Casual	63	$\frac{2}{2}$	2 7	77 46	80	77 3	$\begin{array}{c} 60\\2\end{array}$	21 15
Total	63	4	9	123	80	2, 480	62	36
Vessels: Steam Net tonnage Motor Net tonnage Total vessels Total net tonnage						29 4, 950 237 9, 255 266 14, 205		
Boats: MotorOther Apparatus: NumberYards at mouth	29 34 32	3	6 16	22 58 90	40 40	26 292 8, 502	41 1 4, 123	7 27 933

Fisheries of Massachusetts, 1935-Continued

	Pote C	ontinued				Drodger	
	Pots-C	ontinued				Dredges	
Item	Lobster	Peri- winkle and cockle	Harpoons	Spears	Clam	Oyster	Scallop
Fishermen: On vessels	Number 4	A CONTRACTOR OF A CONTRACTOR OF A	Number 540	Number	Number 5	Number 9	Number 87
On boots and shore: Regular Castral, 1999	712 148		3	1 15	59 2	43	709 552
Totil	561	1	543	16	66	52	1, 348
Vessels, motor Net tonnage Boats	2	••••••••	57		2 14	3 34	14
Accessory boats	11.5			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	33	23	519 215
Apparatus Number Yards at mouth	55, 419	50	171)	16	44		2, 518 2, 186
Item		n28 Other	Rakes, other than for oysters	Forks	Hoes	By hand, other than for oysters	Total, exclusive of dupli- cation
Fishermant On vessels		Number	Number	Number	Number	Number	Number 3, 904
On boats and shore: Regular Casual	25		350 320	135 140	528 764	2	2, 849 1, 971
Total			700			2	8, 724
Vessels: Steam							29 4, 950 340 12, 873
Total vessels Total net tonnage							369 17, 823
Boats: Motor Other Accessory boats		20 224	55 532	126	20 442	1	1, 374 1, 666 562
Apparatus, numt er		269	700	278	1, 292		304

OPERATING UNITS: By GRAR-Continued

Fisheries of Massachusetts, 1935-Continued

CATCH: BY GEAR

Species		Purse se	ines		Haul :	nines	Gill n	ets
Species	Macl	terel	Oth	ier	maul 3	seines	Anch	or
Alewives Bluefish Butterfish Cod Cusk Flounders Frigate mackerel Haddock Hake Herring, sea Launce Mackerel Pollock Rosefish Salmon Shad Sharks Striped bass Tuna or "horse mackerel" White perch.	800 45, 000 49, 014, 800 248, 300 2, 200 174, 000 15, 200	Value \$4, 312 64 470 183 296 34 325 1, 026, 170 4, 559 22 2, 649 215	629, 500	10, 741		240 550	Pounds 600 50,000 5,143,400 1,400 345,400 3345,400 3345,900 11,543,600 200 2,700	Value \$9 5,000 128,583 1 1 34 10,811 1,175 4,693 188,282 30
Squid		6						
Total	49, 973, 700	1, 039, 305	631, 500	11, 061	445, 500	9, 720	17, 472, 000	338, 659

Species	Gill nets	-Con.			Lines		- Pound nets		
Species	Dri	ft	На	nd	Tra	wl		1013	
	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	
Alewives				40 105			29,000	\$306	
Bluefish			20,800	\$2, 107			12,600	1,412	
Bonito							15,700	705	
Butterfish			070 700	15 105	07 001 700		945, 600	26, 422	
Cod			672, 700		27, 021, 700	\$590, 288	15, 200	145	
Cusk			9,000	119	4, 261, 800	77, 841			
Eels:							15 000	000	
Common							15,600	920	
Conger							400	17	
Flounders					464, 800	15, 145	72,600	3,610	
Grayfish							11, 200	203	
Haddock				351	17, 126, 100	465, 786			
Hake			600	8	6, 677, 900	145, 020			
Halibut			100	11	1, 781, 100	157, 603			
Herring, sea							2, 188, 400	12, 539	
Mackerel			16,000	520			5, 123, 600	72, 712	
Menhaden							21,000	205	
Pilotfish							600	8	
Pollock			38, 300	747	747, 400		191, 600	1,758	
Rosefish					5, 100	51			
Scup or porgy				1, 255			204, 500	2, 127	
Sea bass				924			2, 600	107	
Sea robin							2,800	39	
Shad							46, 700	1, 866	
Sharks Skates	400	14			1,400	41	28,900	264	
Skates							4,800	64	
Skipper or "billfish"							300	3	
Squeteagues or "sea trout",	1	1							
gray							4, 200	223	
Striped bass			3,000	210			400	47	
Sturgeon							1,300	160	
Swordfish		1			1, 400	219			
Tautog. Tuna or "horse mackerel".			27, 500	1, 173			10, 200	482	
Tuna or "horse mackerel".							201, 200	6, 374	
Whiting			********		21,800	281	10, 521, 900	82, 244	
Wolffish			5,000	146	585, 400	11, 979			
Squid							1, 914, 200	23, 312	
Total	3, 891, 800	81, 899	866, 700	23, 036	58, 695, 900	1, 477, 405	21, 587, 100	238, 274	

.

Fisheries of Massachusetts, 1935-Continued

Species	Floating	traps	Wei	irs	Fyke	nets	Dip	nets	Push	nets
	Pounds						Pounds			Value
Alewives		\$485		\$120	· • · · · • • • •		133,000	\$815		
Bonito	2, 100	13								
Butterüsh										
Cod		738								
Eels, common	5, 000	200				\$596				
Flounders	1, 500	39				133				
Grayfish	18,000	450								
Herring, sea	326, 900	2, 566					605, 400	7, 540		
Mackerel	1, 269, 100	20,078	1							
Pollock	50, 800	613	1							
Salmon	700	172								
Scup or porgy	400	1 10								
Sea robin	400	6		la montre l						
Shad.		406								
Sharks	2, 200	45								
Squeteagues or "sea	2, 200									
trout", gray	47, 100	1 285	!						1	
Striped bass	200	25								
Tautog	300	15								
Tuna or "horse mack-										
erel"	4, 300	111							1	
Whiting.	9 435 300	23 901								
Scallops, bay	2, 100, 000	00, 201	••••				50, 600	15 460	14 400	84 900
Sound Strategy	107 500	1 621						10, 100	14, 400	41, 000
Squid										
Total	4, 519, 900	69. 222	22,000	120	10, 200	729	789,000	23. 815	14, 400	4.800

CATCH: By GEAR-Continued

			:			Po	ts			
Species	Otter t	rawls	Cra	ib	E	el	Lobs	ter	Periw and co	
	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pound*	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value
Bluefish	(H)H)	\$74			· · · · · · · · · · ·					
Butterfish	417,400	21,627						1		
Cod	77, 734, 400	1, 578, 209							·	
Crosker	2, 278, 100	41, 307						1		
Cusk.	549,000	11,096								
Drum, red	2, 200	3.5								
Eels:	1		ł							
Common					73, 700	\$4, 530				
Conger	107, 500	1, 2.41								
Flounders	27, 830, 200	978, 105						·		
Frigate mackerel	14, 568)	72								
Goosefish	2, 300	- 34								
Grayfish	1, 200	33								
Haddock		3, 629, 456								
Hake	3, 553, 600					10000				
Halibut										
Herring, sea										
Herring smelt										
King whiting or	1.5, 100									
"kingfish"	4, 100	155								
Mackerel	20, 100									
Pollock	14, 531, 600		. 							
Rosefish	17, 102, 200									
Scup or porgy	4, 540, 900									
Sea bass	3, 306, 000									
Sea robin	14, 300									
Shad.	500							1		
Sharks	6, 600									
	2,900									
Skates	2, 900									
Spot	600	0								
Squeteagues or "sea	209, 200	9, 239		3						
trout", gray										
Sturgeon	1,400									
Swordfish	600									
Tautog	100									
Tilefish	700	16								
Tuna or "horse					1					
mackerel"	2,600	160								····•
White perch	4,000	84								
Whiting	2, 439, 100	44, 193								
Woltfish	2, 258, 700	46, 628								
Crabs, hard			2, 234, 100	\$36, 290			159,900	\$3, 290		
Lobsters	4, 500	423					1, 800, 800	147, 904		
Periwinkles and		1								
cockles									1,800	\$270
Scallops, sea	4, 500	222								
Squid	127,800	2,768								
Total.	330, 755, 800	7 200 455	2 234 100	36 200	73 700	4 830	1,960,700	451 104	1.800	270
	000, 100, 000	.,, 200	-, -, -00	50, 200	1 .0, .00	1,000	-,,		-,000	-10

FISHERY INDUSTRIES OF THE UNITED STATES, 1936

Fisheries of Massachusetts, 1935-Continued

CATCH: BY GEAR-Continued

Species	Harp		Spe				Dree	iges			
apecies	нар	JOIIS	o pe	315	Cla	m	Oys	ter	Scall	op	
Eels, common	Pounds	Value	Pounds 5,700			Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	
Swordfish	2, 293, 000	\$332, 344		φ010 							
T un a or "horse mackerel" Clams, hard public	300	27			185 000	\$22 230					
Oysters, market, private, spring											
Periwinkles and cockles Scallops:									900	\$75	
Scallops: Bay Sea							1, 800	675	1,040,200 919,800		
Total	2, 293, 300	332, 371	5. 700	519	185,000	22, 330	114, 200	29,045	1, 960, 900	282, 453	
Species	То	ongs	Ral	ces	Foi	rks	Но	Des	Byh	and	
Clams: Hard, public Hard, private Razor	307, 900 9, 800	31,400 1,151	12,000	\$83, 652 1, 421			26, 900 2, 200 583, 000	3, 230 3, 270 13, 682	2		
Soft, public Surf or skimmer Ovsters:			800		119,300	\$12, 435	2, 368, 800		0		
Market, public spring Market, private	3, 30	625									
spring Scallops, bay Irish moss	154,40	0 48,864	35, 300	11, 318					7, 500	\$300	
Bloodworms Sandworms						2,665	4,000				
Total	475, 40	0 82,040	769, 900	96, 441	674, 800	37,600	2, 984, 900	253, 70	8 7, 500	300	

OPERATING UNITS: BY COUNTIES

Item	Barn- stable	Bristol	Dukes	Essex	Nan- tucket	Nor- folk	Plym- outh	Suffolk
Fishermen: On vessels On boats and shore:	Number 142	Number 205	Number 53	Number 1, 516	Number 55	Number	Number	Number 1, 933
Regular Casual	599 604	363 308	$\begin{array}{c} 272\\192 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 668\\ 364\end{array}$	105 44	97 30	319 319	426 110
Total	1, 345	876	517	2, 548	204	127	638	2,469
Vessels: Steam Net tonnage Motor Net tonnage		28 737	9 140	1 184 125 4, 994	13 161			28 4, 766 136 6, 479
Total vessels Total net tonnage	29 362	28 737	9 140	126 5, 178	$\begin{array}{r}13\\161\end{array}$			164 11, 245
Boats: Motor Other Accessory boats Apparatus:	327 457 25	171 349 4	143 87 7	277 279 334	90 41	20 50	203 286	143 117 132
Purse seines: Mackerel Length, yards Other	1,900 1	1 400		$\begin{array}{r} 45\\23,395\\1\end{array}$				23 8, 700
Length, yards Haul seines Length, yards Gill nets:	250 2 60		2 520	550 3 167	6 700		1 25	
Anchor Square yards Drift Square yards	380 54, 400 102 49, 700	75 22, 500	210 66, 680	1,774724,5601,6311,045,840	30 13, 500			602 155, 924
Lines: Hand Hooks Trawl. Hooks	54 56 1, 640 86, 200	62 124	13 26	12 24 15, 137 819, 075	52		2 4 72 2, 880	44 88 14, 138 752, 960

Item	Barn- stable	Bristol	Dukes	Essex	Nan- tucket	Nor- folk	Plym- outh	Suffolk
Apparatus—Continued. Pound nets	Number 96	Number 13	Number 8	Number	Number	Number	Number	Number
Floating traps Weirs	1			31			3	
Fyke nets	16							
Dip nets	72			6			4	8
Push nets	36		40	71				
Otter trawls Yards at mouth	36 966	$27 \\ 929$	293	2, 311	$\frac{11}{329}$			138 3, 674
Pots:						0.50	-	a Ginen
Crab		100	010	135 55	200	359	70	3, 559
Eel Lobster	200 4,865	168 2,560	$ \begin{array}{c} 210 \\ 6,785 \end{array} $	21,051	300 542	1.307	16,894	4, 415
Periwinkle and cockle	4, 805	2, 500	0, 785	21,051	042	1, 307	10, 094	4, 410
Harpoons	4	6	5	38				7
Spears		10	6					
Dredges:							the second second	
Clam	18	18	5		1		2	
Yards at mouth	8	7	3		1		3	
Oyster	12						36	
Yards at mouth	18						36	
Scallop	535	893	483		356		248	
Yards at mouth	495	782	409		296		207	
Tongs:								
Oyster	28	6						
Other	9	115			25		80	
Rakes, other than for oysters	368	120	103		25		84	
Forks						100		178
Hoes	435	26		579			252	

Fisheries of Massachusetts, 1935—Continued OPERATING UNITS: BY COUNTIES—Continued

CATCH-BY COUNTIES

Species	Barnst	able	Brist	ol	Duk	es	Es	sex
	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value
Alewives	9,600	\$80	24,900	\$263	1,500	\$15	550, 200	
Bluefish	13,700	2,095	3,600	232	1,300	118	900	
Bonito	10,900	489	0,000	202	4, 300	179	2,100	13
Butterfish	795, 700	22, 333	124,700	4, 580	93, 300	2,265	320, 200	
Cod		63, 927	4, 051, 000	104, 358	28, 200	847	25, 249, 600	
Croaker	2,000,100	00, 021	4,001,000	104,000	20, 200	011	2, 154, 000	
Cusk	112,300	1,433					2, 194, 000	
Drum, red.	112, 300	1, 400					2, 900, 200	
							2, 200	30
Eels:	00 700	0.105	00.000	1 100	10.000	1 500	10,000	0.00
Common	39, 700	3, 127	30, 200	1,489	19, 900		13,000	
Conger			1,600	37	100	1	89,600	
Flounders	2, 218, 200	78, 425	5, 690, 500	214, 925	697, 900	21, 290	4, 863, 700	
Frigate mackerel							56,100	
Goosefish							2,300	
Grayfish		52			5,700	151	19, 200	
Haddock			10,031,400	246, 794	4,000	105		
Hake	113,500	2, 545		1,768	1,800	30	4, 737, 600	
Halibut	16,200	1,711	34, 200	2,831			1,697,800	150, 114
Herring, sea	2, 174, 600	12, 260	15,000	273	200	1	434, 800	6, 449
King whiting or "kingfish"_							4,100	158
Launce							34,000	550
Mackerel	5, 927, 000	89, 110	106, 800	3.118	236, 400	4,036		
Menhaden	11,000	105		69	3, 100	31	,,	
Pilotfish		100	500	5	100	3		
Pollock		3, 386			100	-	15, 823, 500	261, 475
Rosefish		15		6			1, 188, 100	13, 370
Salmon		10		0			900	202
Scup or porgy		67	158,700	2,356	196, 200	2, 166		
Sea bass	100	1		3,063	6, 400			84, 218
Sea robin		22		23	0,400	300	2, 435, 400	119
							235,000	
Shad Sharks		1,840		20			10, 200	3, 645
	2,700	65			100		10, 200	213
Skates			5, 800	74	100	1		
Skipper or "billfish"	300	3						
Spot							600	6
Squeteagues or "sea trout",							and the second	
gray	800	18		96	2,000	109	235,000	9, 133
Striped bass		277	200	25			200	25
Sturgeon		160		23			1,000	
Swordfish		4,658		7,417	199,900	31, 194	1, 880, 900	
Tautog	5,900	235	29, 200	1,263	1,300	49	300	15
Tilefish					1, 300		400	
Tuna or "horse mackerel"_	201, 200	6,374					7,300	311
White perch					1,000		4,000	84
Whiting	10 489 200	82, 140	104, 200	1,310	3,700	44	2, 967, 300	45, 289

FISHERY INDUSTRIES OF THE UNITED STATES, 1936

Fisheries of Massachusetts, 1935-Continued

CATCH: BY COUNTIES-Continued

Species	Barnst	able	Brist	lol	Duk	:es	Ess	53.
Wolffish Crabs, hard	Pounds 23, 200 25, 200	Value \$551 454	2, 200	\$46	Pounds		Pounds 228, 400 192, 100	
Lobsters.					169, 200	\$40, 650		
Hard, public		540	********					
Razor Soft, public. Surf or skimmer	232, 100	24, 343		4,020			1, 479, 800	151, 840
Oysters: Market, public, spring Market, private, spring.			3, 300	625				
Periwinkles and cockles Scallops:								
Bay Sea	21, 500	3,469	808, 300	99, 898	90, 000	11, 500	4, 500	
Squid Irish moss Sandworms			76, 800				149, 200 7, 500 4, 000	300
Total	29, 896, 100	724, 598	22, 438, 900	819, 804	1, 984, 400	165, 424	132, 580, 400	3, 434, 244

Species	Nanta	icket	N	orfolk	Plyn	nouth	Suffe	lk
	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value
Alewives		varae	1 ounus	+ unite	348,000	\$1, 883	24, 500	\$245
Bluefish		\$7, 194	***		540,000	91,000	24,000	6440
	500	37	$ x_{i} \ll x_{i} \ll x_{i} \ll x_{i} \ll x_{i} $					A
Bonito	16,300	285	$\alpha : \alpha = 0 + \cdots - \infty$				100 500	* 020
Butterfish				$(0, (n_1, n_2, \dots, n_{n-1})) \in (n-1) \cap (0, 1)$	00.000	716	128, 500	7,930
Cod	990, 700	26,573			20,600	110	78, 292, 900	1, 596, 069
Croaker		*******			696 X X X X X X X X	= + + + + + + +	124, 100	2, 233
Cusk	11,300	161					1, 796, 100	39, 667
Eels:								
Common	3,000	240						
Conger	********						19, 200	240
Flounders	2, 457, 000	99, 440					12.450,300	403, 807
Frigate mackerel							17,400	87
Haddock	386, 100	9,604			32, 200	1,120	159, 065, 400	3, 359, 521
Hake		1,272					5, 209, 100	114,009
Halibut		35					1, 632, 000	84,017
Herring, sea					65, 200	489	500,000	3, 750
Herring smelt					1007 8000		13, 400	253
Mackerel		282			15,000	300	14, 226, 200	291, 035
		4			10,000	300		221, 409
Pollock					2		12, 100, 400	
Rosefish					A		15, 919, 400	170, 318
Scup or porgy		74			1,000	.80	972, 100	43, 576
Sea bass					600	-48	816, 100	28, 623
Sea robin							4,900	51
Shad	700	8					23, 800	387
Sharks							2,400	64
Skates							1, 800	30
Squeteagues or "sea trout".								
gray							21, 300	1,391
Striped bass		210						
Sturgeon							100	8
Swordfish							110, 400	16, 962
Tautog					1.300	108	100	10,000
					1, 000	10.05	300	
Tilefish			1.0.0					
Tuna or "horse mackerel".	47.000	7 400					15, 100	202
White perch		5,400		$(\alpha,\beta,\beta) = (\beta,\beta) + (\beta,\beta) = (\beta$			A 1157 Miles	
Whiting		1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.					1, 853, 700	31, 226
Wolffish		5	= + +				2, 597, 000	53, 206
Crabs, hard			34, 500	\$791	69, 200	1,831	2, 073, 000	33, 296
Lobsters.	15, 300	4, 288	55, 700	14, 346	565, 100	136, 754	154,600	38, 175
Clams:								
Hard, public	22, 900	2,600			61, 100	5, 957		
Hard, private					19,600	2,302		le construction de la construcción de la construcci
Razor					12, 100	550		
Soft, public				6,588	629, 300	55, 517	56, 100	5, 847
Oysters, market, private,								
spring				1	30, 600	8,142		
Periwinkles and cockles					900	78		
		25, 680			29, 500	9, 525		
Scallops, bay					29, 000	9,040	17 000	1
Squid		82	00.000	1.000			17,800	417
Bloodworms			20, 800	1,000			34, 700	1, 665
Sandworms			187, 500	8, 438			312, 500	14, 062
Total	4, 267, 900	183, 474	361, 700	31, 163	1, 901, 300	225, 397	309, 986, 700	6, 563, 787

RHODE ISLAND

Fisheries of Rhode Island, 1935

OPERATING UNITS: BY GEAR

	Purse	seines	-	Gill	nets		Li	nes	
Item	Mack- erel	Men- haden	Haul seines	Anchor	Drift	Hand	Trawl	Troll	Trot with hooks
Fishermen: On vessels On boats and shore:	Num- ber 7	Num- ber 28	Num- ber	Num- ber 20	Num- ber 7	Num- ber 26	Num- ber 6	Num- ber	Num- ber
Regular Casual			$\begin{array}{c} 6\\22\end{array}$		$\frac{4}{2}$	67 18	27 2	21 2	1
Total	7	28	28	20	13	111	35	23	1
Vessels: Steam Net tonnage Motor Net tonnage				1 13		12 96	1 10		
Total vessels Total net tonnage		$1\\45$		$\begin{array}{c}1\\13\end{array}$	$\frac{1}{8}$	12 96	$1 \\ 10$		
Boats: Motor Other Accessory boats		3	13		2 1 2	55 7 1	14	16	
Apparatus: Number- Length, yards- Square yards-	300	$\begin{smallmatrix}&1\\400\end{smallmatrix}$	9 687	5	49	145	71	45	1
Yards at mouth Hooks or baits						179	30, 155	45	200

						P	ots			
Item	Pound nets	Float- ing traps	Fyke nets	Otter trawls	Crab	Eel	Lob- ster	Peri- winkle and cockle	Har- poons	Spears
Fishermen: On vessels	Num- ber 7	Num- ber 87	Num- ber	Num- ber 103	Num- ber	Num- ber	Num- ber 22	Num- ber	Num- ber 86	Num- ber
On boats and shore: Regular Casual	$^{28}_{12}$	$39 \\ 2$	$\begin{array}{c} 6\\ 3\end{array}$	42 1	2	$\begin{array}{c} 14\\12\end{array}$	$169 \\ 56$	$\begin{array}{c} 21 \\ 10 \end{array}$	$34 \\ 4$	1 18
Total	47	128	9	146	2	26	247	31	124	19
Vessels: Steam Net tonnage Motor Net tonnage	2 22	$\begin{array}{r}2\\21\\6\\70\end{array}$		1 8 23 181			3 18		4 38	
Total vessels Total net tonnage	$2 \\ 22$	8 91		$\begin{array}{c} 24 \\ 189 \end{array}$			3 18		4 38	
Boats: Motor Other Accessory boats	$2 \\ 30 \\ 10$	$\begin{array}{c}1\\24\\33\end{array}$	5 1	26	2	15 7	152 8	23	19 39	19
Apparatus: Number Yards at mouth	43	39	127	59 1, 489	37	982	25, 255	1, 174	47	19

FISHERY INDUSTRIES OF THE UNITED STATES, 1936

Fisheries of Rhode Island, 1935-Continued

	0	Dredges	3	То	ngs	Ra	kes			Total, exclu-
Item	Clam	Oys- ter	Scal- lop	Oys- ter	Other	Oys- ter	Other	Forks	Hoes	sive of dupli- cation
Fishermen: On vessels On boats and shore:	Num- ber 7	Num- ber 81	Num- ber 3	Num• ber	Num- ber	Num- ber	Num- ber	Num- ber	Num- ber	Num- ber 280
Regular Casual	$\substack{18\\13}$		$\begin{array}{c}121\\221\end{array}$	$\frac{32}{25}$	$172 \\ 558$	$1 \\ 15$	$\begin{array}{c} 26 \\ 44 \end{array}$	$^{2}_{6}$	$\begin{array}{c} 19 \\ 73 \end{array}$	429 874
Total	38	81	345	57	730	16	70	8	92	1, 583
Vessels: Steam Net tonnage Motor Net tonnage		$3 \\ 126 \\ 15 \\ 330$								7 200 70 804
Total vessels Total net tonnage	2 18	$\begin{array}{c} 18 \\ 456 \end{array}$								77 1, 004
Boats: Motor Other Accessory boats	16		184	22 32	171 522	2 13	18 50	3 1	4 14	460 666 86
Apparatus: Number Yards at mouth	$\begin{array}{c} 19\\ 14 \end{array}$	$\substack{36\\54}$	918 731	57	729	16	70	7	86	

OPERATING UNITS: BY GEAR-Continued

CATCH: BY GEAR

		Pur	se seines					Gill	nets		
Species	Mackerel N		Menha	Menhaden		Haul seines		Anchor		Drift	
Bluefish Eels, common	Pounds	Value	Pounds		Pounds 58, 600	Value \$5, 089	Pounds 24, 800	Value \$2, 517	Pounds 4, 800	Value \$380	
Herring, sea Mackerel Menhaden			4, 000, 000		12,000	180			90, 100	1, 502	
Squeteagues or "sea trout", gray Tautog					500	20	400	30	500	40	
Total	4, 100	205	4, 000, 000	12,000	71, 100	5, 289	25, 200	2, 547	95, 400	1,922	

ants liption of the the	Lines											
Species	Har	nd	Tra	wl	Tr	oll	Trot with hooks					
Bluefish	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds 29, 500	Value \$2,078	Pounds	Value				
Cod Eels, common	402, 700 11, 100	\$10, 625 1, 245	166, 300	\$4, 477			1,600	\$144				
Mackerel Sea bass	4, 600	506			19,900	217						
Tautog Tuna or "horse mackerel"	31, 400	1, 101			28, 700	920						
Total	449, 800	13, 477	166, 300	4, 477	78, 100	3, 215	1, 600	144				

100

U. S. BUREAU OF FISHERIES

Fisheries of Rhode Island, 1935-Continued

Species	Pound	nets	Floatin	g traps	Fyk	e nets	Otter t	rawls
Alewives	Pounds 55, 400	Value \$381	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value
Anchovies	00,100	4001	3,700	\$74				
Bluefish	300	28	88,100	5, 969				
Bonito			15, 200	783				
Butterfish		3, 695	610, 200	20, 166				
·Cod	121,000	0,000	33, 300	851			5, 800	\$137
Crevalle			1, 500	15			0,000	\$101
Cunners			800	4				
Eels:			000	· ·	*******		********	
Common	27,900	1,753			1,300	\$60	A LANDRESS	
Conger	21, 500	1,100	1,700	149	1, 300	\$50		
Flounders	20, 900	738	230, 600	11, 915	13, 500	657	2, 084, 800	67 120
Frigate mackerel			8, 300	11, 913	10, 000	001	2, 004, 000	67, 139
Grayfish				46				
Hake			4,600	28				
			1,700				100	
Herring, sea		691	52,700	565			77, 900	731
Hickory shad			200	2	*****			
King whiting or "kingfish"			900	25				
Launce			100	1				
Mackerel		1, 550	636, 200	13,000				
Menhaden	141, 200	710	114, 900	973		*******		
Pollock			37, 500	1, 113				
Scup or porgy	33, 300	329	1, 818, 600	42,032				
Sea bass			58,400	2,973				
Sea robin	6, 800	68	125,000	1, 213			87, 200	797
Shad	600	49	5,000	315				
Sharks			2, 200	44				
Skates			13, 300	93			153, 800	1, 310
Skipper or "billfish"			200	2			*********	
Smelt.	1,000	200						
Squeteagues or "sea trout",								
gray	10, 600	718	26, 500	1,764				
Striped bass	500	55	15,700	2,039				
Sturgeon			1,400	123				
Tautog	72,900	2, 207	52, 200	1,701	8,100	243		
Thimble-eyed mackerel	400	4	45, 400	492				
Tuna or "horse mackerel"			14,800	597				
White perch.					1,100	66		
Whiting	336,000	3,094	1, 176, 500	15, 221			442,000	3,072
Yellow perch					500	50		
Crabs, hard							8,000	63
Lobsters							100	25
Periwinkles and cockles							700	11
Scallops, sea							2,600	247
Squid	348, 300	7, 322	967, 400	19,600			72, 400	2, 284
Total	1, 301, 400	23, 592	6, 164, 800	144, 022	24, 500	1,076	2, 935, 400	75, 817

CATCH: BY GEAR-Continued

					per l'and						
Species	Cr	ab	E	el	Lob	oster	Periwin		Harp	boons	
Eels, common	Pounds	Value	Pounds 51, 500	Value \$3, 822	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	
Swordflsh Crabs, hard Lobsters	1, 300	\$62			104,800 618,900	\$2, 869 132, 665			295, 500	\$38, 242	
Periwinkles and cockles					2, 100	132, 665	150, 300	\$6, 587			
Total	1,300	62	51, 500	3,822	725, 800	135, 651	150, 300	6, 587	295, 500	38, 242	

			Dredges									
Species	Spe	Spears		am	Oys	ter	Sea	llop				
E els, common	Pounds 10,700	Value \$1, 182	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value				
Clams: Hard, public Hard, private			151, 700 108, 000	\$14, 728 10, 704								
Oysters: Market, private, spring Market, private, fall					2, 374, 000 2, 794, 500	\$238, 129 276, 215						
Scallops, bay							74, 700	\$11, 495				
Total	10, 700	1, 182	259, 700	25, 432	5, 168, 500	514, 344	74, 700	11, 495				

FISHERY INDUSTRIES OF THE UNITED STATES, 1936

Fisheries of Rhode Island, 1935-Continued

CATCH: BY GEAR-Continued

Species	Tongs		Ra	kes	Fo	rks	Hoes		
Clams: Hard, public	Pounds 1, 826, 700	Value sies oie					Pounds		
Soft, public	1,020,700	\$100, 810	210, 100	261, 200	30, 400	\$1,897	278, 800	\$17, 84	
Oysters: Market, public, spring Market, public, fall. Periwinkles and cockles	16, 500 16, 800 190	1, 897 2, 297 7	12, 300 12, 900	3, 033 3, 170					
Total	1,860,100	170, 117	298, 900	33, 442	30,400		278, 800	17,84	

OPERATING UNITS: By COUNTIES

Washing-Item Bristol Kent Newport Providence ton Fishermen: Number Number Number Number Number 27 26 On vessels. 31 4 192 On boats and shore: Regular 29107 Casual ... 104 368 138 103 Total. 164 479 529 236 Vessels: Steam. 4 3 Net tonnage. 74 126 Motor. 10 48 142 118 428 Net tonnage. Total vessels. 10 8 Total net tonnage. 118 502268 105 Boats: Motor. 47 128 188 82 Other. $\frac{87}{79}$ 114 95 62 308 Accessory boats 7 Apparatus: Purse seines: Mackerel. 300 Length, yards. Menhadn. Length, yards 400 Haul seines. 1 125 342 200 Length , yards 20Gill nets: Anchor. 14, 160 2 Square yards. Drift ... 47 2,500 Square yards. 33, 880 Lines 18 Hand 4 8 Hooks or baits 8 145 16 18Trawl 68 3 Hooks 29, 255 000 33 12 Troll. Hooks 12 Trot with hooks Hooks..... 200 29 Pound nets. Floating traps ... 28 Fyke nets. Otter trawls 24 100 3 43 16 Yards at mouth 1,086 403 Pots: 37 Crab. 70 235 95 505 Eel 1,560 590 16, 669 6, 436 Lobster 520 Periwinkle and cockle 304 350 Harpoons..... 42 5 Spears. Dredges: 3 Clam. Yards at mouth 4 9 14 Oyster. Yards at mouth 18 12 129 104 300 28 Scallop. Yards at mouth 78 285 238 25 105 Tongs: Oyster 4.5 10 2 $9\hat{2}$ 385 76 Other. 63 Rakes: 12 Oyster 45 Other. 21 Forks.

29

Hoes

18

16

Fisheries of Rhode Island, 1935-Continued

CATCH: BY COUNTIES

Species	Bris	tol	Ker	at	Newp	port	Provid	lence	Washir	ngton
Alewives	Pounds 5,000	Value \$50	Pounds	Value	Pounds 15, 300	Va!ue \$153	Pounds	the second second	Pounds 35, 100	Value \$178
Anchovies		400			3,600	73			100	
					137, 500	10, 285			10,000	687
Bonito					15,100	778			100	5
Butterfish					636, 200	20, 575			98,600	3, 286
Cod	1,600	48			583,000	15, 222			23, 500	820
Crevalle					1,200	12			300	3
Cunners					800	4				
Eels:										
Common	2,600	220	10,400	\$1,086	28,900	1,430		\$4, 207	76, 700	6, 352
Conger Flounders		1	1 100	22	1,700 1,767,900	$149 \\ 61, 684$			580, 700	18, 731
Flounders Frigate mackerel	100	1	1, 100	00	8,300	134			580, 700	18, 751
Grayfish					0,000	104			4,600	46
Hake					1,200	17			600	12
Herring, sea					172,700	1,931			23,600	236
Hickory shad					112,100	1,001			200	200
King whiting or									-00	100
"kingfish"					600	16		ne hi	300	9
Launce									100	1
Mackerel					738, 200	14,774			79,100	1,700
Menhaden					4,014,000	12,075			242, 100	1,608
Pollock					37,400	1,110			100	3
Scup or porgy					1,679,600	38,915			172, 300	3, 446
Sea bass					60,600	3,359			2,400	120
Sea robin					91, 200	800			127,800	1, 278
Shad	500	40			5,000	318			100	6
Sharks									2, 200	44
Skates					133, 600	1,068			33, 500	335
Skipper or "bill-									5 D. SECTOR	
fish"					200	2				
									1,000	200
Squeteagues or										
"sea trout", gray.					15,600	894			22,400	1,658
Striped bass					13,400	1,855			2,800	239
Sturgeon					1,400	123			24.000	1 901
Swordfish			6,600	198	261, 300	33,921		120	34, 200	4, 321
Tautog	6,700	208	6,600	198	116, 100	3, 765	3,000	120	32, 700	981
Thimble-eyed					44 100	472			1 700	24
mackerel Tuna or "horse					44, 100	972			1, 700	24
mackerel"					43, 500	1, 517			ent pa ta	
White perch					45, 500	1,017			1,100	66
Whiting					1, 789, 800	10 658			164, 700	1,729
Yellow perch					1, 100, 000	10,000			500	50
Crabs, hard	72,700	2, 181			25,800	358			15,600	455
Lobsters		2, 181 5, 419	18, 500	4.294	414, 700	88,717			164, 100	34, 260
Clams:	21,100	0, 110	20,000	., =0.1	11,100	00,141			201, 200	- 1, 200
Hard, public	202, 500	18,986	1,492,000	136, 152	200, 200	19, 227	172,700	16, 201	184,700	17, 317
Hard, private	38,700		21, 300		48,000					
Soft, public	46,300			11,305	6,000		37,400	2,340	38,700	2, 523
Oysters:										
Market, public,										
spring			16, 100	1,774					12,700	3, 156
Market, public,										
fall	8,000	1,000	6,000	748					15,700	3, 719
Market, private,		Constanting		ne James						and the second
spring	893, 200	79,835	86,000	9,675			1,028,500	95, 609	366, 300	53,010
Market, private,				0.05-				0.5.00		
fall	1, 155, 200	99, 440	86,000	9,675			1,028,600	95, 610	524, 700	71, 490
Periwinkles and	10 -		0.100		00.100	1 4 7 7		diament.	10 000	1 842
cockles	12,700	657	2, 100	117	96, 100	4, 186			42, 300	1,762
Scallops:	1 000	050	05.000	E 100	01 500	0.110	0.700	000	10,000	0.000
Bay	4,600	672	35, 600	5, 106	21, 500	3, 119	2,700	392	10, 300	2, 206
Sea					700 000	16 751			2,600	247
Squid					728,600	16, 751			659, 500	12, 455
Total									93,812,400	

SEED OYSTER FISHERY: BY GEAR

Item	Ton	gs
OPERATING UNITS Fishermen, on boats and shore—regular Boats, motor Apparatus, number	Num 2 1 2	be r
CATCH Oysters, seed, public, fall	Bushels 1,000	Value \$500

NOTE.—Both persons fishing for seed oysters are duplicated among those fishing for market oysters or other species. The seed oyster fishery in Rhode Island was confined to Bristol County.

CONNECTICUT

Fisheries of Connecticut, 1935

OPERATING UNITS: BY GEAR

				Gill	nets	a la ch			1	Lines								
Item	Hau seine	es	Dr	ift	St	ake	Б	land	ŋ	Trawl	Trot with hooks	Pound nets						
Fishermen: On vessels	Num	Number		Number N		Number Nu		umber Numbe		Number N		r Number		r Number 27		umber	Number	Number
On boats and shore: Regular Casual		12 120		$\frac{12}{72}$		$\frac{2}{6}$		59 20		2	5	13 5						
Total		132		84		8		106		17	5	18						
Vessels, motor Net tonnage Boats:								$\begin{array}{c} 12\\109\end{array}$	-	$\frac{1}{24}$								
Motor Other Accessory boats Apparatus:		11 33		36 14		2 1		56 1		1 8	1 2	9 10						
Number Length, yards Square yards	5, (51 010	66.	48 867		5 		107		618	4	14						
Hooks								125		21,672	700							
Item	Fyke nets		Dip nets	Ot tra	ter			Pots	5		Har-	Spears						
	nets	I	iets	tra	W15	Εe	l	Fish	1	Losbter	poons							
Fishermen: On vessels On boats and shore:	Number	Nı	umber	Nur	nber 96	Num	ber	Numt	ber	Number 7		Number						
Regular Casual	$ \begin{array}{c} 7 \\ 26 \end{array} $		$\begin{array}{c} 30\\203\end{array}$		$\frac{66}{7}$		$\frac{11}{31}$		1	202 67		46						
Total	33		233		169		42		1	276	63	10						
Vessels, motor Net tonnage Boats:					$\begin{array}{c} 32 \\ 403 \end{array}$					1 8	0							
Motor Other Accessory boats	22		$\begin{array}{c}1\\213\end{array}$		39		$ \begin{array}{c} 14 \\ 25 \end{array} $			173 36		1						
Apparatus: Number Yards at mouth	111		231	2,	$79 \\ 133$		966		12	17, 884	26	10						

in the second seco	Dredges,	То	ngs	Ra	kes	п	By hand other	Total, exclu- sive of
Item	oyster	Oyster	Other	Oyster	Other	Hoes	than for oysters	duplica- tion
Fishermen: On vessels	Number 222	Number	Number	Number	Number	Number	Number	Number 349
On boats and shore: Regular Casual		5 5	$ \begin{array}{c} 12 \\ 51 \end{array} $	2	$5 \\ 116$	$15 \\ 6$	102	276 793
Total	222	10	63	2	121	21	102	1, 418
Vessels: Steam Net tonnage Motor Net tonnage	32							3 827 81 1, 405
Total vessels Total net tonnage	35 1, 664							84 2, 232
Boats: Motor Other Accessory boats		17	1 60	1	119	6		259 526 26
Apparatus: Number Yards at mouth		10	63	2	131	21		

Fisheries of Connecticut, 1935-Continued

CATCH: BY GEAR

Granica	Haul	soines	12.0 PS	Gill	nețs		Lines				
Species	Haui	sernes	Drift		Stal	Stake		and	Tra	w1	
Bluefish	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds		Pounds 116, 500	Value \$11, 622	Pounds	Value	
Carp Cod Eels, common						\$2,126	4,500	315 566	505, 000	\$15, 330	
Flounders Haddock							200	10	400,000	12,000	
Hake Halibut Mackerel							1,800	144	2,000 100,000	20 8, 000	
Minnows Mummichog	4, 400 6, 000	2, 349 1, 150									
Pollock Scup or porgy Sea bass							2,500 1,000 3,100	100 23 310	50,000	750	
Shad Smelt			301, 700	\$25, 018							
Suckers Tautog Tilefish							48, 800	3, 478	160,000	8,000	
Tomcod Wolffish	5, 200	260							10,000	100	
Total	170, 800	13, 798	301, 700	25, 018	28, 300	2, 126	184, 400	16, 568	1, 227, 000	44, 220	
Species	Tre	es-Con ot with ooks	Pour	id nets	Fyke	nets	Dip	nets	Otter ti	rawls	
Alewives	Pound			Value \$42	Pounds 15,000	Value \$142	Pounds		Pounds	Value	
Bluefish Butterfish			300 25, 500	21 1, 140					1, 500 29, 000	\$140 1,852	
Carp. ⊃od. Croaker		· · · · · · · · · · ·	-		7,400	490			161, 400 72, 400	7, 225 1, 478	
Eels: Common Conger Flounders	and shares and) \$1,012		199	5, 400 700	857 			1, 200 3, 289, 300	57 193, 862	

Carp					7,400	490			and the second sec	
Qod					.,				161,400	7, 225
Croaker									72,400	1,478
Eels:									12, 100	1, 1/0
Common	10,200	\$1 012			5,400	857			1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.	10
	10, 200	φ1, V 12			0, 400	0.01				
Conger			0.000						1, 200	57
Flounders			3, 300	199	700	39			3, 289, 300	193, 862
Haddock									66,800	2,670
Hake									30, 200	1,400
Kingfish or "king							P. 27.2	122-1	-	
mackerel''									100	4
Lamprey					1,800	375				
Mackerel			600	36	1,000					
Menhaden				74						
			1,000	11			100	\$60		
Minnows							200	200		
Pollock									500	16
Scup or porgy			100	5					111,700	3, 028
Sea bass									27,900	1,863
Sea robin									39, 500	707
Shad			4.500	475			5,100	362	1999 67200	0.0.1
Skates				64					43, 200	731
C			0, 200				1,600	203	10, 200	
Squeteagues or "sea							1,000	200		
Squeteagues or sea			8,300	0.05	- 01		1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.		00,000	679
trout'', gray			8, 300	865					20, 200	019
Striped bass			400	55						
Suckers					34,000	1, 217				
Tautog			6,000	317					600	24
Whiting									29,900	449
Crabs:						1.1.1.1.1.1.1			CONCEPTION OF	
							4, 500	490	enser Intel	1
Soft and peelers							300	97		
							000		400	41
							007 500	50 000	400	41
Scallops, bay							287, 500	50,000		
Squid			2,400	47					3, 400	78
Total	10, 200	1.012	67,700	3, 340	64, 300	3,120	299, 100	51, 212	6, 929, 200	216, 304
										The second
Provide the second s		3-								

Fisheries of Connecticut, 1935-Continued

CATCH: BY GEAR-Continued

Species	bartes		altrin (Pots				
Channes		Ee	-1		Fish		Lobster		
Eels, common		Pounds 29, 600	Value \$2,551	Pound	ds Va	lue P	ounds	Value	
Tautog Lobsters			φ2, 001	2	00	\$75	46,000	\$122, 145	
Total		29,600	2, 551	2	00	7 5	46,000	122, 145	
Species		Harp	oons	s	spears	I)redges, o	yster	
Eels, common Swordfish		Pounds 85, 700	Value \$13, 996	Pound 4, 7			unds	Value	
Oysters: Market, private, spring Market, private, fall							25, 800 55, 900	\$253, 162 350, 125	
Total		85, 700	13, 996	4, 7	00 3	51 4, 4	81, 700	603, 287	
Species	Τo	ngs	Ra	kes	H	oes	By	hand	
Clams: Hard, public Hard, private	Pounds 99,800 7 700	Value \$20,716 2,809	Pounds 141, 600 200	Value \$28, 950 40	Pounds		Pounds 180,000	Value \$36,000	
Soft, public Oysters: Market, public, spring	1, 600	145			30, 500	\$5,020		25	
Market, public, fall Market, private, spring Market, private, fall	800 6, 400 15, 200	135 1,600 1,950	800 600	300 225					
Total	131, 500	27, 355	143, 200	29, 515	30, 500	5.020	180, 200	36,025	

OPERATING UNITS: By COUNTIES

Item	Fairfield	Hartford	Middlesex	New Haven	New London [,]
Fishermen: On vessels	Number 87	Number	Number 5	Number 154	Number 103-
On boats and shore:					
Rogular Casual	$\frac{43}{280}$		$35 \\ 109$	40 54	152 249
Total	410	107	149	248	504
Vessels: Steam				3 827	
Net tonnage Motor	22		2	22	35
Net tonnage	343		22	613	427
Total vessels	22		2	25	35
Total net tonnage	343		22	1,440	427
Boats:			00	10	114
Motor Other	27 174	4 30	68 26	46 35	261
Accessory hoats			1	1	24
Apparatus: Haul seines	7	25	14	3	2
Length, yards		2,050	2, 220	50	200
Gill nets: Drift		1	30	1	16
Square yards		1, 200	61,100	67	4, 500
StakeSquare yards			5 840		
oquare yauds			040		
U. S. BUREAU OF FISHERIES

Fisheries of Connecticut, 1935-Continued

OPERATING	UNITS: 1	By counties-Continued
-----------	----------	-----------------------

Item	Fairfield	Hartford	Middlesex	New Haven	New Lendon
		Number	Number 36 43	Number 15 21	Number 48 52 618
Hooks. Trot with hooks. Hooks. Pound nots. Fyke nets. Dip nets.	2 500 1 2	 56 18	3 13	2 200 2 1	21, 672
Otter trawls Yards at mouth Pots:	8 204 16	65	5 97 203	11 250 110	55 1, 582 572
Eel. Fish. Lobster. Harpoons.	12 2, 965		203 1, 574 3	4, 184	9, 161 22
Spears Dredges, oyster Yards at mouth Tongs:	30 46			44 67	10 2 2
Öyster Other Rakes: Oyster	4 61 2		4	2	2
Other Hoes	$104 \\ 14$		1	17	6

CATCH: BY COUNTIES

Species	Fairf	ield	Hart	ford	Mide	ilesex	New H	laven	New Lo	ondon
Alowines	Pounds		Pounds 15, 000		Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds 2,600	Value \$42
Alewives Bluefish Butterfish	800	\$65			50, 000 300				54,700	4, 520
Carp			14,000	1, 166					2,900	154
Cod Croaker							1, 200	54	669,700 72,400	22, 836 1, 478
Eels: Common	17, 500	1.748	1,600	154	11,600	812	6, 700	544	18, 500	2,079
Conger Flounders							10.0		1,200 5,781,500	57
Haddock Hake	109,900	2,110						10,000	466, 800	14,670
Halibut									32,200	1,420 8,000
Kingfish or "king mackerel"									100	4
Lamprey Mackerel			1,800	375			1,800		600	36
Menhaden					4,000		400	5	2,900	
Minnows Mummichog	5,000	150 800	3,000	1, 729	200 600			350 200		
Pollock Scup or porgy							400	11	53,000 112,400	866 3,045
Sea bass							1, 200	48	29, 800 39, 500	2, 125 707
Sea robinShad			82,700	6, 272	235, 500	19, 244			84,400	7,169
Skates Smelt		150			800		6, 000	60	42,800 1,600	720 203
Squeteagues or "sea trout", gray							1,000	55	27, 500	1, 489
Striped bass									400 2,600	55 128
Swordfish					10,700	2.188	1,500	234	73, 500	11, 574
Tautog Tilefish	300	22			27, 700	2, 176	2,600	200	25, 000 160, 000	1,428 8,000
Tomcod Whiting	5, 200	260							29,900	449
Wolffish									10,000	100
Crabs: Hard Soft and peelers	2, 000								2, 500 300	195 97
Lobsters	60, 600	17, 583			59,900	15, 054	119, 800	32, 076	306, 100	

FISHERY INDUSTRIES OF THE UNITED STATES, 1936

Fisheries of Connecticut, 1935-Continued

Species	Fairf	ield	Hart	ford	Mide	llesex	New E	laven	New London			
Clams: Hard, public	Pounds 417, 500	\$84, 516			Pounds		Pounds 3, 900		Pounds	Valu e		
Hard, private Soft, public Oysters:	7,900 28,800					\$34			1, 600	\$165		
Market, public, spring Market, public,	800	50			800							
fall Market, private, spring		146, 450		·····	800			 104, 512	18, 400	4, 100		
Market, private, fall Scallops, bay Squid		152, 299	Products and a subservery second	CALLS CONTRACTOR AND			1, 547, 400	196, 901	14, 400 287, 500 5, 800	50,000		
•	2, 611, 100	414, 853	149, 300	\$10, 931	497, 700	50, 802	3, 073, 500	355, 122				

CATCH: BY COUNTIES-Continued

SEED OYSTER FISHERY: BY GEAR

Item	Dre	dges	То	ngs	Total, exclusive of duplication		
OPERATING UNITS Fishermen: On vessels On boats and shore: Regular Casual	13	mber 37 23	Nu	mber 	Number 137 27 1		
Total	16	50		5	165		
Vessels: SteamNet tonnage MotorNet tonnage SailSail Net tonnage Total vessels Total net tonnage Boats, other than motor Apparatus: Number Yards at mouth CATCH Oysters:		9 36 15 14 28 94 11				9 6 5 4 28	
Seed, public, spring Seed, public, fall Seed, private, spring Seed, private, fall	17, 355 87, 888 347, 053 20, 725	\$6,942 35,158 157,339 13,600	8, 790	\$4, 995	Busnets 17, 355 87, 888 355, 843 20, 725	\$6, 942 35, 158 162, 334 13, 600	
Total	473, 021	213, 039	8, 790	4, 995	481, 811	218, 034	

Fisheries of Connecticut, 1935-Continued

SEED OYSTER FIS	HERY: BY COUNTIES
-----------------	-------------------

Item	Fairf	eld	New F	laven
OPERATING UNITS Fishermen: On vessels On boats and shore:	Nam 104		Nun 3	
Regular	24 1			3
Total	129)	3	6
Vessels: Steam. Net tonnage Motor Net tonnage Sail Net tonnage. Total vessels Total net tonnage. Boats, other than notor. Apperatus: Dredges Yards at month Tongs	3 235 4 134 15 114 22 487 12 12 149 123 2		10. 10. 20 1. 11.	5 2 6 7 3 2
CATCH Oysters: Seed, public, spring Seed, public, fall Seed, private, spring Seed, private, fall	Bushels 17, 355 87, 888 131, 591 20, 725	Value \$6, 942 35, 158 71, 246 13, 600	Bushels 224, 252	Value \$91, 088
Total	257, 559	126, 946	224, 252	91, 088

NOTE. -Of the total number of persons fishing for seed oysters, 11 are duplicated among those fishing for market oysters or other species. Similarly the following craft and gear are duplicated: 2 motor vessels, 4 dredges, and 2 tongs.

VESSEL FISHERIES AT PRINCIPAL NEW ENGLAND PORTS

Due to the importance of the ports of Boston and Gloucester, Mass., and Portland, Maine, as landing points for fishery products, detailed monthly statistics are collected for these landings which are published in the following sections. These landings are included in the catch by States appearing elsewhere in this document, but are presented here for their value in detailed form.

ECONOMIC ASPECT

The landings of fishery products at the three principal New England ports (Boston and Gloucester, Mass., and Portland, Maine), by vessels of 5 net tons capacity or more, during 1935, amounted to 373,118,393 pounds as landed, valued at \$9,004,652. This is an increase of 24 percent in the quantity of the catch as compared with 1934, and an increase of 14 percent in the value of the catch. Of the total landings, 99 percent consisted of fresh fish and 1 percent salted fish. The landings at Boston accounted for 307,371,962 pounds, valued at \$7,732,742 or S2 percent of the total volume; the landings at Gloucester amounted to 51,264,509 pounds, valued at \$934,991, or 14 percent of the total; and the landings at Portland amounted to 14,481,922 pounds, valued at \$336,919, or 4 percent of the total.

Among the landings of fresh fish, haddock far outranked other species in volume landed, the landings of all sizes in 1935 amounting to 156,995.731 pounds, or 42 percent of the total fresh fish.

Landings by fishing vessels at the three principal New England ports, 1935

BOSTON: BY MONTHS

Species	Janua	ary	Febru	ary	Mar	ch	Apr	il	Ma	У	Jun	e	July	7
Cod, fresh: Large Market Serod	Pounds 2, 256, 750 2, 177, 424 56, 410	Value \$92, 008 70, 682 1, 343	Pounds 3, 026, 515 1, 970, 255 6, 000	Value \$72, 084 41, 927 147	Pounds 4, 819, 420 4, 644, 730 2, 450	Value \$110, 765 886, 663 59	Pounds 4, 121, 155 4, 170, 180 8, 110	Value \$86, 865 71, 481 123	Pounds 3, 041, 710 3, 556, 535 29, 850	Value \$50, 673 54, 922 503	Pounds 1, 814, 670 2, 390, 205 69, 550	Value \$44, 519 45, 308 1, 339	Pounds 2, 771, 805 5, 288, 610 15, 300	Value \$51, 044 87, 347 221
Haddock, fresh: Large Scrod Hake, fresh:	8, 051, 875 2, 771, 120	268, 207 73, 958	11, 091, 195 3, 799, 360	241, 464 70, 006	11, 960, 035 3, 774, 050	309, 497 78, 438	14, 277, 770 4, 617, 380	273, 800 71, 467	10, 353, 470 4, 684, 545	212, 376 72, 633	7, 529, 295 3, 411, 700	167, 706 55, 487	7, 101, 615 3, 477, 165	160, 610 57, 816
Large Small Pollock, fresh Cusk, fresh	302, 930 11, 216 719, 245 145, 975	13, 113 514 18, 162 4, 236	306, 645 8, 505 699, 835 255, 665	10, 484 257 14, 323 5, 543	580, 035 9, 325 952, 580 311, 935	16, 650 278 20, 107 6, 746	505, 370 14, 500 1, 045, 745 290, 260	11, 563 309 18, 505 4, 712	652, 340 22, 550 663, 210 596, 210	10, 127 443 11, 333 7, 958	631, 590 74, 000 346, 590 253, 300	10, 695 1, 428 7, 107 3, 764	793, 915 95, 206 280, 200 179, 710	12, 493 1, 918 5, 657 2, 799
Halibut, fresh Mackerel, fresh Flounders, fresh Swordfish, fresh	71,043 1,056,930	9, 322 40, 053	182, 238 868, 410	19, 598 25, 869	210, 021 1, 809, 055	27, 721 43, 811	270, 967 1, 111, 565	29, 861 34, 023	333, 214 2, 679, 633 1, 443, 020	31, 121 77, 678 29, 655	247, 426 7, 681, 995 1, 265, 205 63, 361	19, 791 92, 993 29, 241 20, 140	192, 1037, 159, 360808, 413674, 089	16, 934 99, 403 24, 908 138, 770
Wolffish, fresh Rosefish, fresh Other, fresh	129,640	4, 253 677 683	139, 805 135, 400 12, 558	3, 937 1, 362 1, 047	249, 100 457, 850 61, 255	7, 334 3, 455 1, 508	365, 325 285, 800 21, 585	8, 161 2, 861 1, 230	405, 880 953, 700 44, 615	7,922 9,461 1,204	385, 110 153, 235 57, 065	7, 382 1, 532 663	177, 490 834, 750 73, 861	3, 999 8, 350 1, 322
Total Landed in 1934:	17, 836, 595	597, 211	22, 502, 386	508, 048	29, 841, 841	713, 032	31, 105, 712	614, 961	29, 465, 482	578, 009	26, 374, 297	509, 095	29, 923, 592	673, 591
	14, 236, 593	553, 040	15, 496, 804	662, 082	25, 596, 117	771, 289	26, 498, 086	499, 312	23, 690, 399	498, 960	20, 506, 195 28, 100	521, 448 923	22, 924, 069 20, 470	586, 979 616
Total	1 4, 2 36, 593	553, 040	15, 496, 804	662, 082	25, 596, 117	771, 289	26, 498, 086	499, 312	23, 690, 399	498, 960	20, 534, 295	522, 371	22, 944, 539	587, 595

NOTE.—The weights of fresh and salted fish given in these statistics represent the fish as landed from the vessels, and the values are those received by the fishermen. Large cod are classified as those weighing over 10 pounds; market cod, $2\frac{1}{2}$ to 10 pounds; and scrod cod, 1 to $2\frac{1}{2}$ pounds. Large haddock are those weighing over 2½ pounds and scrod haddock, 1 to $2\frac{1}{2}$ pounds. Large haddock are those weighing over $2\frac{1}{2}$ pounds and small hake, under 6 pounds. Only landings by vessels having a capacity of 5 net tons or greater are used in this tabulation. The above statistics of the landings at Boston prior to September 1935 have been revised from those in annual or monthly bulletins or reports published prior to September 1935.

BOSTON: BY MONTHS-Continued

Species	Aug	ust	Septen	nber	Oeto	ber	Nover	nber	Decen	iber	Total,	1935	19	34
Cod. fresh:	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	 Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value
Large		\$46, 989		\$58, 983		\$76, 933	1, 195, 358	\$59, 783	2,098,485	\$85, 417	30, 628, 143	\$\$36,063	28, 517, 675	\$807, 730
Market		70, 519	2, 997, 615	65, 931	2, 544, 750	68, 397	3, 368, 620	101, 918	2, 502, 785	81,060	39, 397, 774	846, 155	40, 544, 632	961,060
Scrod	7,600	97	31, 100	513	37.550	858	263, 105	6, 163	191, 150	4, 563	718, 175	15, 929	229,035	4, 423
Cod, salted:	1 .,						Alteriocide av	1	SCOROSCIAL DE MAS		54 ALL 8 CTU			
Large			5, 100	135							5, 100	135	60, 500	2, 336
Market													22, 700	395
Haddock, fresh:				1		1	6	1		1		6		
Large	6, 605, 425	178.039	6, 833, 668	206, 085	6, 618, 755	246,750	4, 465, 725				100, 634, 558		68, 276, 732	2, 245, 644
Scrod	3, 580, 075	70,074	5,025,915		4, 391, 165	109,888	3, 786, 885	111, 336	3, 831, 345	119, 124	47, 150, 705	1 003, 161	50, 482, 003	1,059,242
Hake, fresh:											the second second second		2	terror and a strength
Large	670, 680	11,440	890, 305	19,275	1,000,620	24, 491	472, 640	15, 974	597, 410	22, 470	7, 404, 480	178, 775	3, 438, 887	95, 549
Small	139, 300	2,956	102, 400	2, 577	137, 250	3,728	56, 350	1,946	22,915	955	693, 517	17, 309	769, 855	23, 944
Hake, salted:			1000 1000000	100 200			1			6	1			
Large													4, 370	55
Pollock, fresh	440, 110	9,764	381,885	8,607	1,720,820	34, 547	3, 147, 000		3, 351, 927	66, 598	13, 754, 147	276, 938	8, 698, 871	145, 637
Cusk, fresh		2, 548	482, 240	8,784	515, 260	10, 871	249,090		433, 405	12, 624	3, 877, 030	76, 209	2, 613, 335	52, 507
Halibut, fresh	235, 412	19,528	170.790	17,308	68, 152	7,693	22,696	2,853	32. 245	3,682	2,036,267	205,412	1, 646, 456	193, 726
Mackerel, fresh		92. 241	2, 708, 555	76, 396	1, 514, 348	66 047	533, 595	21,013	200, 135	14, 324	27, 014, 236	540, 095	21,002,336	422, 548
Mackerel, salted													3, 0(4)	77
Flounder, fresh	719.865	32,060	1,055,465	39, 252	1, 506, 905	47, 151	764, 820	35, 170	1,089,990	55,008	13, 499, 643	436, 231	10, 769, 825	374, 270
Swordfish, fresh	807.048	123, 486	476,060	76, 209	3,641	804					2, 024, 199	359, 409	1, 314, 095	240, 254
Wolffish, fresh	49, 635	1,709	32, 530	999	36,050	1, 217	40, 575	1, 276	37, 430	1, 397	2,048,570	49, 586	3, 053, 151	64,042
Wolffish, fresh Rosefish, fresh	2, 104, 960	21,479	3, 083, 496	32, 374	3, 733, 652	45,713	1, 550, 235	14, 886	777, 511	8, 155	14, 144, 274	150, 305	1, 288, 499	13, 333
Herring, fresh			4,000	25							4,000	25		
Other, fresh		8,085	861, 155	16,648	627,037	13, 532	90, 252	2, 825	30, 399	1, 334	2, 337, 144	50,081	956, 631	24, 592
						· · · · · · · ·				·				
Total, fresh	26,090,820	691,014	26, 828, 264	742, 930	26, 448, 105	758, 620	20,006,946	632, 863	20, 942, 822	713, 233	307, 366, 862		243, 602, 018	6, 728, 501
Total, salted			5, 100	135							5, 100	135	90, 570	2, 863
							-}				· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			
Grand total	26, 090, 820	691, 014	26, 833, 364	743,065	26, 448, 105	758, 620	20, 006, 946	632, 863	20, 942, 822	713, 233	307, 371, 962	7, 732, 742	243, 692, 588	6, 731, 364
				=					<u>'</u>					
Landed in 1934:								1.00 000					0.00 000 010	0 800 801
Fresh	25, 027, 763								19, 024, 912	206, 584				6, 728, 501
Salted			11, 300	490	17,000	731	13, 700	103					90, 570	2, 863
m + 1	0.000 000						10.000						212 002 500	0 201 004
Total.	25, 027, 763	002, 285	22, 399, 539	597, 195	11, 942, 053	417,618	16, 301, 488	453, 033	19,024,912	566, 584			243, 692, 588	6, 731, 364

C.

GLOUCESTER: BY MONTHS

Species	Janu	ary	Febr	uary	Mare	eh	Apr	·il	Ma	У	Jun	e	July	9
Cod, fresh: Large. Market. Scrod.	Pounds 144, 340 18, 775 2, 450	Value \$7, 826 744 53	Pounds 671, 770 63, 035 4, 970	Value \$15, 176 1, 394 75	Pounds 1, 642, 025 290, 765 945	Volue \$35, 492 4, 503 13	Pounds 1, 872, 515 293, 100 935	Value \$38,009 2,988 18	Pounds 1, 852, 545 495, 850 2, 080	Value \$36, 167 5, 019 24	Pounds 992, 395 229, 675	Value \$23, 754 2, 298	Pounds 506, 595 273, 520	Value \$9, 519 2, 736
Cod, salted: Large. Market. Scrod.					9, 565 3, 010	287 70	17, 080 8, 920	512 193	95, 620 12, 255	2, 867 245	47, 855 18, 255	1, 436 549	338, 697 215, 260 27, 636	10, 158 4, 303 277
Haddock, fresh: Large Scrod. Haddock, salted:		903 73	39, 995 3, 340	828 46	11, 935 6, 850	320 105	469, 290 100, 675	11, 522 1, 009	639, 050 201, 965	11, 995 2, 028	513, 645 147, 650	7, 728 1, 479	529, 295 194, 380	7, 494 1, 947
Scrod Hake, fresh: J.arge Small	41, 430	1, 933	11, 565	436	13, 560	223	595 550	4 12	60 16, 570 600	4 129 5	4, 77 0 50	36 1	30, 580 390	232 4
Hake, salted: Large. Pollock, fresh	416, 495	12, 478	59, 835	1, 756	13, 000	130	68, 755	589	250 129, 770	4 1, 697	32, 385	334	$\begin{array}{c} 1,000\\ 18,165\\ 505\end{array}$	25 153 10
Cusk, fresh Halibut, fresh Halibut, salted Mackerel, fresh		141	13, 665 41	156 8	815 25	13 4	26, 110 305 2, 000	172 39 140	47, 500 626 43, 225	363 69 703	5, 675 100 3, 179, 757	43 11 31, 959	17,310196,3902854,045,770	$133 \\ 11,783 \\ 26 \\ 41,320$
Mackerel, salted Flounders, fresh Wolffish, fresh Rosefish, fresh	44, 560 2, 345 14, 275	2, 064 75 123	58, 545 4, 065 19, 650	1, 841 89 113	$\begin{array}{r} 42,095\\11,760\\12,325\end{array}$	1, 043 252 70	$24, 145 \\ 28, 955 \\ 700$	603 237 4	36, 595 18, 690 10, 700	804 195 103	19, 530 39, 960 26, 800	208 978 260	4, 100 19, 575 3, 615 250, 040	103 391 38 2, 500
Herring, salted Other, fresh	420, 832	12, 676							160,000	6, 320	34, 020	292	21, 200 28, 600	689 429
Total, fresh	705, 645 420, 832	26, 413 12, 676	950, 476	21, 918	2, 046, 100 12, 575	42, 168 357	2, 886, 630 28, 000	55, 206 845	3, 495, 766 268, 185	59, 301 9, 440	5, 206, 782 85, 740	69, 162 2, 204	6, 114, 225 608, 683	78, 679 15, 591
Grand total	1, 126, 477	39, 089	950, 476	21,918	2, 058, 675	42, 525	2, 914, 630	56, 051	3, 763, 951	68, 741	5, 292, 522	71, 366	6, 722, 908	94, 270
Landed in 1934: Fresh	604, 936	25, 617	221, 334	10, 367	$1, 197, 305 \\3, 420$	33, 976 154	4, 361, 232 4, 500	94, 555 152	3, 871, 806 107, 520	74, 736 2, 931	2,531,655 50,030	46, 489 1, 182	2, 810, 143 419, 155	40, 987 13, 284
Total	604, 936	25, 617	221, 334	10, 367	1, 200, 725	34, 130	4, 365, 732	94, 707	3, 979, 326	77, 667	2, 551, 685	47, 671	3, 229, 298	54, 271

FISHERY INDUSTRIES OF THE UNITED STATES, 1936

GLOUCESTER: BY MONTHS-Continued

Species	Augu	ist	Septen	aber	Octo	ber	Nover	uber	Decen	ıber	Total,	1935	193	4
Cod. fresh: Large Market Scrod	Pounds 159, 554 294, 978 25	Value \$3, 680 2, 955 1	Pounds 268, 805 85, 265	Value \$9, 604 854	Pounds 368, 460 88, 023 19, 575	Value \$15, 302 2, 616 390	Pounds 94, 015 60, 925 11, 560	Va'ue \$4, 668 1, 821 182	Pounds 96, 710 42, 670 3, 605	Value \$4, 108 1, 108 73	Pounds 8, 669, 729 2, 236, 581 46, 145	Value \$203, 305 29, 036 829	Pounds 7, 924, 179 3, 266, 308 29, 215	Value \$210, 142 57, 101 463
Cod, salted: Large. Market Scrod. Haddock, fresh:	199, 648 97, 706 34, 040	7, 256 2, 475 511	231, 662 339, 088 59, 191	8, 109 8, 745 888	172, 997 125, 640 15, 217	5, 755 3, 142 228			$128,765 \\ 156,050 \\ 48,018$	5, 150 4, 681 751	1, 241, 889 976, 184 184, 102	41, 530 24, 403 2, 655	1, 204, 215 701, 021 195, 368	37, 379 15, 450 2, 832
Largé Scrod Haddock, salted:		6, 517 3, 102	294, 830 384, 435	4, 737 3, 849	164, 671 233, 220	4, 948 4, 655	43, 455 29, 525	2, 097 711	30, 145 3, 705	1, 222 93	3, 174, 320 1, 618, 865	60, 311 19, 097	2, 470, 588 2, 420, 692	63, 668 38, 387
Large Scrod Hake, fresh:		·····			6, 088	92		 			6, 088 60	92	6,000	130
Large Small Hake, salted:		175 3	16, 560 3, 600	217 68	22, 362 834	357 14	4, 265 2, 960	103 76	29, 355	905	215, 167 9, 384	4, 750 183	552, 175 1, 200	16, 624 22
Large Small	855	21			830	17					2, 080 855	46	9, 390	156
Pollock, fresh Pollock, salted	200	856 4	1, 517, 790 100	30, 344 3	4,061,895	80, 802	4, 731, 090	75, 766	2, 178, 300	41, 687	13, 281, 759 805	246, 592	11, 140, 955 790	160, 721
Cusk, fresh Cusk, salted	600	341 9	1, 565	18	2, 267	35	5, 920	146	8, 340	196	179, 337	1,757	187, 320 1, 600	2,373
Halibut, fresh. Halibut, salted	1,905	156 171	2, 300	207	17, 854	1,916	30	4			220, 126 4, 290	14, 186 348	651 4, 120	95 215
Mackerel, fresh Mackerel, salted Flounders, fresh Swordfish, fresh	34,632	42, 699 763 586	1, 716, 890 4, 450 25, 855	23, 664 157 652	666, 420 171, 300 22, 378	20, 495 5, 139 610	178, 445 22, 940	8, 545 807	120, 725 24, 505	7,717	13, 549, 499 234, 012 335, 428	177, 102 6, 370 11, 821	$\begin{array}{c} 7,848,295\\ 446,980\\ 366,995\\ \end{array}$	103, 051 13, 549 12, 603
Wolffish, fresh Rosefish, fresh Herring, salted		856 4, 909	1, 630 618, 512 400	19 6, 186 12	955 1, 236, 721	15 15, 840	130 74, 510	3 869	590 167, 585 1, 079, 626	18 2,090 33,011	185, 103 2, 895, 858 1, 682, 058	2,057 32,807 52,708	9, 279 129, 835 539, 067 262, 200	1,620 2,106 5,313 7,935
Other, fresh	50, 715	676	137, 385	1, 379	8, 980	68	3, 035	92	1, 450	19	264, 185	2, 955	411, 751	3, 718
Total, fresh Total, salted		67, 512 11, 210	5, 075, 422 634, 891	81, 798 17, 914	6, 914, 615 492, 072	148, 063 14, 373	5, 262, 805	95, 890	2, 707, 685 1, 412, 459	60, 678 43, 593	46, 931, 486 4, 333, 023	806, 788 128, 203	37, 298, 505 2, 831, 684	678, 007 77, 692
Grand total	5, 934, 921	78, 722	5, 710, 313	99, 712	7, 406, 687	162, 436	5, 262, 805	95, 890	4, 120, 144	104, 271	51, 264, 509	934, 991	40, 130, 189	755, 699

U. S.

BUREAU

 \mathbf{OF}

FISHERIES

Landed in 1934: Fresh	3, 621, 053 776, 017	55, 938 18, 893	3, 960, 7 437, 0						91, 898 3 6, 400	, 029, 981 262, 200	13, 848 7, 935			37, 298, 505 2, 831, 684	678, 007 77, 692
Total	4, 387, 070	74, 831	4, 403, 8	69, 2	03 5, 01	3, 555 117	, 154 6,	850, 464	8, 298 3	, 292, 181	51, 783			40, 130, 189	755, 699
				Р	ORTLA	ND: BY	MONTHS								·
Species		Januai	у	Febru	lary	M	arch	1	pril	M	ау	Ju	ne	Jul	ly
Cod, fresh: Large Market Scrod Haddock, fresh:			Value \$1, 467 635 2	Pounds 142, 464 65, 710 461	Value \$4,055 1,431 5	Pounds 253, 466 160, 562 610	\$6, 16 3, 29	678, 17 327, 87	5 \$12, 917 3 5, 930	343, 830 88, 923	Vulue \$5, 585 1, 280 2	Pounds 380, 398 22, 455	Value \$9, 699 307	Pounds 474, 166 7, 834	Va/ue \$10, 556 110
Large Scrod Hake, fresh:		46, 906 7, 315	2, 765 219	138,748 12,685	5, 167 191	240, 836 54, 274	1,099	289, 05	5 5, 085	146, 895	17, 218 2, 423	44, 669 310	1, 876 3	52, 354 2, 770	2, 323 27
Large Small Pollock, fresh Cusk, fresh Halibut, fresh Mackerel, fresh		45, 783 1, 240 14, 358 27, 335 2, 625	$2,220 \\ 26 \\ 247 \\ 1,117 \\ 326$	50, 12279020, 937178, 390926	1,84493624,536141	$\begin{array}{r} 46,566\\ 1,560\\ 31,957\\ 248,899\\ 4,432\end{array}$	18 518 6, 565	2, 540 80, 283 348, 890	$\begin{array}{c} 26\\ 3 \\ 886\\ 0 \\ 6,418 \end{array}$	2, 295 133, 822	$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{c} 314,562\\ 435\\ 51,771\\ 64,103\\ 37,535\\ 7,705 \end{array}$	3, 983 3 526 951 4, 451 111	$\begin{array}{c} 396, 608 \\ 2, 655 \\ 76, 299 \\ 18, 095 \\ 136 \\ 4, 660 \end{array}$	5, 421 26 765 246 17 46
Flounders, fresh Swordfish, fresh Wolffish, fresh		9, 480	893	27, 595 270	850 2	69, 964 6, 730	1, 850				600 184	79,719	1, 297	4,000 107,259 48,907 1,739	2, 248 9, 888 13
Rosefish, fresh Herring, fresh Other, fresh		5.845	159	16, 340	163 	33, 620 2, 422		3, 560	27		1,037	135 21,075	$\frac{1}{2}$ 1,806	42, 444	458
Total				656, 879	18, 822	1, 155, 898	29, 352				34, 838	1, 026, 877	25, 056	42, 444	32.144
Landed in 1934: Fresh Salted		98, 874 2	20, 558	322, 626	15, 728	×79, 545	25, 218	3, 883, 239	73, 297	2, 032, 385	37, 488	1, 242, 096 1, 425	30, 342 28	1, 306, 980	39, 792
Total	49	8, 874 2	9, 558	322, 626	15, 728	879, 545	25, 218	3, +83 239	73, 297	2, 032, 385	37, 488	1, 243, 521	30, 370	1, 306, 980	39, 792

•

FISHERY INDUSTRIES OF THE UNITED STATES, 1936

113

•

Landings by fishing versels at the three principal New England ports, 1935—Continued

PORTLAND: By MONTHS-Continued

0		,								-			T 127.5	
Species	Augu	ist	Septer	uber	Octo	lu-r	Nover	11ju.L ;	Devest	uber	Total.	1935	193	ł
Cod, fresh: Large Market Scrod Cod, salted:	1 1	Value \$15, 024 121 610	Pounds 181,891 19,493 510	Value 55, 354 215 5	Pounds 93, 770 26, 645 2, 030	Value 84,707 568 31	Pounds 41-5-5 31,5-3 4,615	Veluz \$1, 493 717 16	Powod 28, 984 8, 590 770	V3 \$1.25 252 9	$\begin{array}{c} Porn d*\\ 3, 171, 397\\ 775, 395\\ 41, 176\end{array}$	Value 88.1-3.15 14, 872 7.15	Pounds 3, 332, 477 1, 517, 315 8, 442	Value \$94, 519 30, 197 67
Large Market Haddock, fresh:					й на спан				• • • •				14, 910 2, 960	522 89
Large		3, 216 14	56, 191 385	3,320 3	118,356 11,196	5, 608 143	104.725 20,305	6, 035 354	34, 801 3, 895	$\frac{1,947}{65}$	3, 864, 640 552, 643	94, 414 9, 636	3, 221, 9 % 891, 758	98, 413 16, 506
Large Small. Hako, saltod: Large	1, 340	4, 935 ° 12 °	247,657 2,035	4, 963 19	297, 913 419	6, 219 4	184, 879 667	5_331 6	89,490 650	3, 077 6	$2, 245, 357 \\ 16, 640$	43, 891 190	2, 280, 139 27, 427	45, 412 230
Pollock, fresh Pollock, salted	134, 457	1, 345	145, 506	1, 497 ,	120,000	1, 202 -	5,550	6 5 (33, 316	472	\$45,276	y 086	175 955, 693 119	3 9, 934
Cusk, fresh. Cusk, salted.		692	96, 530	1, 925	162/025	3, 425	38 , 695	1, 4.7	51, 250	1.572	1,467,233	31, 513	1, 121, 468 125	23, 329
Halibut, fresh Mackerøl, fresh Mackerel, salted	25,909 3,450	130 522 34	254 8, 464	11	1, 927	262	1, 147	211	4 1.3	72	\$4,677 46,738 3,459	9.551 967 34	130, 519 1, 228, 276 17, 225	11, 325 13, 178
Flounders, fresh Swordfish, fresh Wolffish, fresh	55. 794	$1,714 \\ 7,954 \\ 2$	20,386 14,629 83	$\frac{611}{2,028}$	2,483	6.	5.670	211	16, 855	535	516, 261 119, 330	$11 \ 734$ 19,870	598, 194 140, 119	87 12, 496 23, 975
Rosefish, fresh Herring, fresh Other, fresh	8, 800		55, 400	213	23 800	- 119	к5 	n na n Na gang	· J	••••••	53, 116 70, 365 88, 135	536 592 472	58, 443 13, 885 395, 400	441 140 2, 871
Total, fresh	386, 276 1, 704, 785	3, 283	25, 145 865, 599	211 23, 514	1,040	31 -	9, 895	197 16, 053	5,683	114	517, 143	8, 351	216, 076	8, 6:35
Total, salted Grand total	3,450	34		·					• • • • •	9,416	14, 478, 472 3, 450	336, NAS 34	16, 057, 539 35, 505	394, 629 705
Landed in 1934:	1, 708, 235		865, 599			21, 373	499,744	16,083		9,416	14, 481, 922	336, 919	15, 0983, 044	395, 334
Fresh Salted	1, 786, 887 34, 080	44, 786 677	1, 620, 870	35, 049	1, 173, 947	31, 027	868, 247	25, 593	441, 543	15, 751			16, 037, 339 35, 503	394, 629 705
Total	1, 820, 967	45, 463	1, 620, 870	35, 049	1, 173, 947	31, 027	868, 247	25, 593	441, 843	15, 751		 	16, 093, 044	395, 334

U. S. BUREAU OF FISHERIES

	5 K	0	UMMARY:	DY PORTS	5					· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
Species	Bost	on	Gloue	ester	Portl	and	Total,	1935	193	4
Cod, fresh: Large Market Serod Cod, salted:	Pounds 30, 628, 143 39, 397, 774 718, 175	Value \$836,063 846,155 15,929	Pounds 8, 669, 729 2, 236, 581 46, 145	Value \$203, 305 29, 036 829	Pounds 3, 171, 397 775, 335 41, 176	Value \$80, 335 14, 872 705	Pounds 42, 469, 269 42, 409, 690 805, 496	Value \$1, 119, 703 890, 063 17, 463	Pounds 39, 774, 331 45, 328, 255 266, 692	Value \$1, 112, 391 1, 048, 358 4, 953
Large Market Scrod			1, 241, 889 976, 184 184, 102	41, 530 24, 403 2, 655			$1, 246, 989 \\976, 184 \\184, 102$	41, 665 24, 403 2, 655	1, 279, 625 726, 681 195, 368	40, 237 15, 934 2, 832
Haddock, fresh: Large Scrod Haddock, salted:	100, 634, 558 47, 150, 705	2, 690, 924 1, 003, 161	3, 174, 320 1, 618, 865	60, 311 19, 097	3, 864, 640 552, 643	94, 414 9, 636	107, 673, 518 49, 322, 213	2, 845, 649 1, 031, 894	73, 969, 228 53, 794, 453	2, 407, 725 1, 114, 135
Large Scrod Hake, fresh:			6, 088 60	92 4			6, 088 60	92 4	6,000	130
Large Small Hake, salted: Large	693, 517	178, 775 17, 309	215, 167 9, 384 2, 080	4,750 183 46	2, 245, 357 16, 610	43, 891 190	9, 865, 004 719, 511 2, 080	227, 416 17, 682 46	6, 281, 201 798, 482 13, 935	160, 585 24, 196 214
Small Pollock, fresh Pollock, salted	13, 754, 147	276, 938	855 13, 281, 759 805	$21 \\ 246, 592 \\ 17 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 \\ 1, 757 $	848, 256	9, 086	855 27, 884, 162 805	21 532, 616 17	20, 795, 519 900	316, 292 15 78, 200
Cusk, fresh Cusk, salted Halibut, fresh Halibut, salted	2, 036, 267	76, 209 205, 412	179, 337600220, 1264, 290	1,757 9 14,186 348	84, 677	31, 553 9, 881	$5, 523, 660 \\600 \\2, 341, 070 \\4, 290$	109, 519 9 229, 479 348	3, 922, 123 1, 725 1, 777, 626 4, 120	78, 200 35 205, 146 215
Mackerel, fresh Mackerel, salted Flounders, fresh Swordfish, fresh	13, 499, 643	540, 095 436, 231 359, 409	$\begin{array}{c}13,549,499\\234,012\\385,428\end{array}$	177, 102 6, 370 11, 821	46, 738 3, 450 516, 261 119, 330	967 34 11, 534 19, 870	$\begin{array}{r} 40,610,473\\237,462\\14,401,332\\2,143,529\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 718, 164 \\ 6, 404 \\ 459, 586 \\ 379, 279 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c c} 30,078,907\\ 467,205\\ 11,645,014\\ 1,463,493 \end{array}$	538, 777 13, 713 399, 369 265, 849
Wolffish, fresh. Rosefish, fresh. Herring, fresh.	2,048,570 14,144,274 4,000	359, 409 49, 586 150, 305 25	185, 103 2, 895, 858	2,057 32,807	53, 116 70, 365 88, 135	19, 870 536 592 472	2, 286, 789 17, 110, 497 92, 135	52, 179 183, 704 497	3, 241, 429 1, 841, 451 395, 400	66, 589 18, 786 2, 871
Herring, salted Other, fresh	2, 337, 144	50, 081	$1,682,058 \\ 264,185$	52, 708 2, 955	517, 143	8,351	$1,682,058\\13,118,472$	52, 708 61, 387	262, 200 1, 584, 458	7, 935 36, 915
Total, fresh Total, salted	5, 100	7, 732, 607 135	$\begin{array}{c} 46, 931, 486 \\ 4, 333, 023 \end{array}$	806, 788 128, 203	14, 478, 472 3, 450	336, 885 34	368,776,820 4,341,573	8, 876, 280 128, 372	296, 958,062 2, 957, 759	7, 801, 137 81, 260
Grand total	307, 371, 962	7, 732, 742	51, 264, 509	934, 991	14, 481, 922	336, 919	373, 118, 393	9,004,652	299, 915, 821	7, 882, 397
Landed in 1934: Fresh Salted	243, 602, 018 90, 570	6, 728, 501 2, 863	37, 298, 505 2, 831, 684	678, 007 77, 692	16, 057, 539 35, 505	394, 629 705			296, 958, 062 2, 957, 759	7, 801, 137 81, 260
Total	243, 692, 588	6, 731, 364	40, 130, 189	755, 699	16,093,044	395.334			299, 915, 821	7, 882, 397

SUMMARY: BY PORTS

¹ The items under "Other, fresh" include alewives, 647,780 pounds, value \$5,612; butterfish, 187,458 pounds, value \$11,975; eels, 615 pounds, value \$27; frigate mackerel, 73,500 pounds value \$368; herring smelt, 9,315 pounds, value \$228; salmon, 108 pounds, value \$22; scup, 6,400 pounds, value \$146; sea bass, 750 pounds, value \$22; sea robins, 400 pounds, value \$8, shad, 65,212 pounds, value \$1,098; sharks, 23,088 pounds, value \$363; skates, 2,475 pounds, value \$36; squeteagues, 27 pounds, value \$2; sturgeon, 618 pounds, value \$61; tilefish, 50 pounds; value \$2; tuna or "horse mackerel", 26,413 pounds, value \$633; turbot, 500 pounds, value \$22; whiting, 1,892,265 pounds, value \$32,273; mixed fish, 29,750 pounds, value \$24; lobsters, 26 pounds, value \$8; scallops, 31,698 pounds, value \$3,542; squid, 775 pounds, value \$24; livers, 17,712 pounds, value \$474; sounds, 7 pounds; spawn, 101,530 pounds, value \$24; livers, 17,712 pounds, value \$474; sounds, 7 pounds; pounds, value \$42; livers, 104,510 pounds, value \$474; sounds, 7 pounds, value \$42; livers, 17,712 pounds, value \$474; sounds, 7 pounds, value \$42; livers, 104,510 pounds, value \$474; sounds, 7 pounds, value \$474; sounds, 7 pounds, value \$42; livers, 104,510 pounds, value \$474; sounds, 7 po

BIOLOGICAL ASPECT

In 1935 the fishing fleet landing fares at Boston and Gloucester, Mass., and Portland, Maine, and operating on the fishing banks of the North Atlantic, numbered 382 steam, motor, and sail vessels of 5-net-ton capacity or greater as measured by the United States Customs Service. These vessels made 12,372 trips to the fishing grounds, and were absent from port 53,264 days, or an average of 4.3 days per trip. The catch of edible fish landed at the three ports amounted to 376,277,640 pounds when the salted fish had been converted to the basis of fresh gutted or round fish as usually landed. This, however, does not represent the entire catch of edible fish of these vessels, for landings were also made at ports in New England other than these three, at New York City, and at more southern ports in connection with the southern winter trawl and mackerel fisheries.

Otter trawls on all sizes of vessels accounted for 254,906,714 pounds, or 68 percent of the total landings. Line trawls were next in importance, accounting for 53,541,051 pounds, or 14 percent of the total landings.

The catch taken on Sable Island Bank and landed at the three ports amounted to 102,146,279 pounds, or 27 percent of the total; that on Georges Bank, 84,473,973 pounds, or 22 percent; shore grounds, 63,786,339 pounds, or 17 percent; Browns Bank, 32,557,300 pounds, or 9 percent; South Channel, 20,055,730 pounds, or 5 percent; and Quereau Bank, 17,082,783 pounds, or 5 percent. No other bank accounted for as much as 10,000,000 pounds in the landings at the three ports.

BY GEAR AND FISHING GROUNDS

	Vessels		Davs		Cod		Had	doek	Hal	ke
Gear and fishing grounds	fishing	Trips	absent	Large	Market	Scrod	Large	Scrod	Large	Small
Line trawls: Grand Bank	Number 5	Number 8	Number 297	Founds 57, 649	Pounds 28, 825	Pounds	Pounds	Pounds	Pounds 1,830	Pounds
Green Bank	1	1	6	5, 748	3,007				220	
St. Peters Bank	1	2	49	4, 560	1, 164				-	
Off Newfoundland (Treaty Coast)		1	30	127, 178	194. 784	82, 833 565	45.830			
Bay of Fundy. Gulf of St. Lawrence.	2	17	17 470	3, 530 1, 748, 013	4, 875 1, 657, 300	280, 302	45.830	6, 220	11, 810 17, 600	
Quereau Bank	2	11	183	282, 619	1, 657, 500	250, 502	42, 400	2.826	5, 127	
Sable Island Bank (Western Bank)	18	30	472	489, 205	275, 618	990	663, 750	165, 325	120, 240	1, 693
Cape Shore.	33	97	1,098	705, 670	898, 414	2, 500	1, 605, 295	213, 875	819, 465	1,085
La Have Bank	14	29	320	519, 315	438, 630	2,000	444.345	61.380	135, 815	
Roseway Bank	2	2	25	22,000	42, 200		33, 800	3, 600	3, 550	
Browns Bank	33	199	2, 201	3, 307, 366	2, 456, 099	636	5, 032, 915	681,030	764, 785	730
Georges Bank	33	119	1, 186	4, 182, 682	946, 612	1,850	1, 975, 675	104, 170	350, 855	
(leorges Bank (occasional)				7,700	3, 100					
South Channel	20	98	738	906, 805	513, 580	4, 250	2, 290, 025	132, 595	228, 005	
Off Highland Light	3	4	26	4, 910	3, 910		12,650	920	14, 510	
Off Chatham	2	2	12	11.125	3, 765		24, 320	640		
Nantucket Shoals	1	1	4	1, 309	1, 150		12, 100	400	345	
Cashes Bank	29	101	597	367, 303	181, 823	3, 015	313, 708	24, 685	1, 161, 257	3, 577
Cashes Bank (occasional)				36, 730	8, 230					
Fippenies Bank Platta Bank	5	11	63	32,805	16,060	100 330	22,725	3, 530	123, 250	
Plaits Bank Jeffreys Ledge	10	12	$\frac{29}{61}$	12, 880 30, 310	6,850 11,860	3.30	17.205	790 765	25, 350	**********
Middle Bank (Stellwagen)	10	20	103	26, 875	15, 590	200	25, 950 87, 870	4, 475	75, 760 41, 355	
South	1	20	10.5	20, 87.0	15, 599		51,510	4, 470	41, 355 27, 300	
Shore, general	86	1.112	2,976	1,007,139	548, 260	38, 826	885, 143	61, 958	3, 447, 470	209, 448
Total	1117	1, 895	10, 971	13 901, 917	8, 435, 510	416, 457	13, 598, 247	1, 469, 184	7, 375, 899	215, 448
Hand lines:			======							
		5		11 000	F1 180	1	1.054		FO 500	
Cape Shore Browns Bank	1 3	1	55 11	$\frac{41,900}{19,200}$	51,150 7,500		1, 250		59, 500	
Oeorges Bank	1 2	17	183	241,285	167,055		100			
Georges Bank (occasional)		11	100	1,000	5,700		10,000			
Nantucket Shoals		2		4,950	6, 180		10,000			
Shore, general	2	2	$\frac{10}{25}$	4, 300	2,420		1, 370		14, 300	*******
Total										
autai,	1.6	27	287 ;	312, 635	240, 005	a state of a state of the state	13, 605		73, 800	

+ Exclusive of duplication.

BIOLOGICAL ASPECT

In 1935 the fishing fleet landing fares at Boston and Gloucester, Mass., and Portland, Maine, and operating on the fishing banks of the North Atlantic, numbered 382 steam, motor, and sail vessels of 5-net-ton capacity or greater as measured by the United States Customs Service. These vessels made 12,372 trips to the fishing grounds, and were absent from port 53,264 days, or an average of 4.3 days per trip. The catch of edible fish landed at the three ports amounted to 376,277,640 pounds when the salted fish had been converted to the basis of fresh gutted or round fish as usually landed. This, however, does not represent the entire catch of edible fish of these vessels, for landings were also made at ports in New England other than these three, at New York City, and at more southern ports in connection with the southern winter trawl and mackerel fisheries.

Otter trawls on all sizes of vessels accounted for 254,906,714 pounds, or 68 percent of the total landings. Line trawls were next in importance, accounting for 53,541,051 pounds, or 14 percent of the total landings.

The catch taken on Sable Island Bank and landed at the three ports amounted to 102,146,279 pounds, or 27 percent of the total; that on Georges Bank, 84,473,973 pounds, or 22 percent; shore grounds, 63,786,339 pounds, or 17 percent; Browns Bank, 32,557,300 pounds, or 9 percent; South Channel, 20,055,730 pounds, or 5 percent; and Quereau Bank, 17,082,783 pounds, or 5 percent. No other bank accounted for as much as 10,000,000 pounds in the landings at the three ports.

Landings by fishing vessels at the three principal New England ports, 1935

BY GEAR AND FISHING GROUNDS

	Vessels		Days		Cod	t	Hado	lock	Hak	re -
Gear and fishing grounds	fishing	Trips	absent	Large	Market	Scrod	Large	Scrod	Large	Small
Line trawls: Grand Bank	Number 5	Number 8	Number 297	Founds 57, 649	Pounds 28, 825	Pounds	Pounds	Pounds	Pounds 1, 830	Pounds
Green Bank	1	1	6 49	5, 748 4, 560	3,007 1,164				220	·····
Off Newfoundland (Treaty Coast)	1		49 30	127, 178	194, 784	82, 833				
Bay of Fundy. Gulf of St. Lawrence.	2	3 17	17 470	3, 530 1, 748, 013	4, 875 1, 657, 300	$565 \\ 280, 302$	45.830 12.541	6, 220	11.810 17.600	
Quereau Bank	7	9	183	282, 619	173, 804		42, 400	2, 826	5, 127	
Sable Island Bank (Western Bank) Cape Shore	18 33	30 97	472 1.098	489, 205 705, 670	275, 618 898, 414	990 2, 500	663, 750 1, 605, 295	165, 325 213, 875	120, 240 819, 465	1, 693
La Have Bank	14	29	320	519, 315	438, 620	2, 300	444, 345	61, 380	135, 815	
Roseway Bank	2	$\frac{2}{199}$	25	22,000	42,200		33, 800	3,600	3, 550	
Browns Bank Georges Bank	33 33	199	2, 201 1, 186	3, 307, 366 4, 182, 682	2, 456, 099 946, 612	$636 \\ 1,850$	5,032,915 1,975,675	681, 030 104, 170	764, 785 350, 855	730
Georges Bank (occasional)	20			7,700	3.100	4.250	0.000.007			
South Channel Off Highland Light	20	98 4	738 26	906, 805 4, 910	513, 580 3, 910	4, 250	2,290.025 12.650	132,595 920	228, 005 14, 510	
Off Chatham	2	2	12	11, 125	3, 765		24.320	640		
Nantucket Shoals Cashes Bank	29	101	4 597	1,300 367,303	1,150 181,823	3.015	12,100 313,708	400 24, 685	345 1, 161, 257	3, 577
Cashes Bank (occasional)				36, 730	8, 230					
Fippenies Bank Platts Bank	5 7	$11 \\ 12$	63 29	32,805 12,880	16,060 6,850	100 330	22,725 17,205	3, 530 790	123, 250 25, 350	
Jeffreys Ledge	10	16	61	30, 310	11,860	260	25, 950	765	75, 760	
Middle Bank (Stellwagen) South	5 1	20 1	103	26,875 500	15, 590		87, 870	4, 475	41,355 27,300	
Shore, general	86	1, 112	2,976	1,007,139	548, 260	38, 826	885.143	61, 958	3, 447, 470	209, 448
Total	1 117	1, 895	10, 971	13.901,917	8, 435, 510	416, 457	13, 598, 247	1, 469, 184	7, 375, 899	215, 448
Hand lines:										
Cape Shore	3	5	55	41, 900	51, 150		1, 250		59, 500	
Browns Bank Georges Bank	$\frac{1}{3}$	17	11 183	$\frac{19,200}{241,285}$	7,500 167,055		85 500			
Georges Bank (occasional)				1,000	5,700		10,000			
Nantucket Shoals Shore, general	$\frac{2}{2}$	$\frac{2}{2}$	$\frac{13}{25}$	4, 950 4, 300	6, 180 2, 420		1. 370		14, 300	
Total	16	27	287	312, 635	240,005		13, 605		73,800	

+ Exclusive of duplication,

FISHERY INDUSTRIES OF THE UNITED STATES, 1936

Landings by fishing vessels at the three principal New England ports, 1935-Continued

BY GEAR AND FISHING GROUNDS-Continued

	Vessels		Days		Cod		Had	dock	Hal	ke
Gear and fishing grounds	fishing	Trips	absent	Large	Market	Scrod	Large	Scrod	Large	Small
Harpoons:	Number	Number	Number 75	Pounds	Pounds	Pounds	Pownds	Peunds	Pounds	Pounds
The Gully Cape Shore		4 31	713						· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
Browns Bank		87	1, 633							
Georges Bank		44	827							
Nantucket Shoals	7	8	99					·!		
South	1	1	29		', ing i rig			·		
Shore, general	5	20	82				σ , and σ , and σ is defined as			
Total	1 51	195	3, 458	5 55 T		·····		[
			: 12 میں اور میں اور ا	이 같은 가지, 것은 바람가? -	1	e sterer sins er som				
Otter trawls, large: Quereau Bank	43	118	1, 514	1, 913, 515	6, 416, 860	196, 950	2, 581, 900	3, 737, 050	28 100	
Sable Island Bank (Western Bank)		618	7,858	11, 464, 492	15, 385, 223	85,410	40, 964, 913	17, 636, 480	947, 790	
Cape Shore			29	5, 875	20,000	7, 500	71,000	51,600		1
Emerald Bank		l ï	Ĩ	108,000		1	48,000	11.000		
La Have Bank		5	61	47, 855	47, 960	4, 200	674, 570	229, 960	1,675	
Browns Bank	42	92	1, 001	1, 696, 910	1, 180, 630	12,000	7, 243, 770	2.261,140	64, 850	1, 250
Georges Bank	56	556	5, 937	4, 839, 050	7, 863, 640	279,155	23, 214, 075	16, 291, 095	446, 360	
South Channel	24	73	649	397, 465	517, 960	4, 500 +	2, 631, 675	1, 118, 385		
Off Highland Light	5	10	73	5, 985		2.5.5 2.0.5 2.0.5 2.0.5 L	25, 300			1
Off Chatham Middle Bank (Stellwagen)		2	$\frac{15}{22}$	11, 500	61, 400 101, 000		76, 070	18, 800		
South		2	12	140, 600 22, 000	101,000		104, 250 53, 860	39,000		
Shore, general:	1	1 7	43	43, 500			86, 040	85, 690	2 2 10	
bhore, general			10	40,000	0				0,010	
Total	1.58	1, 488	17, 225	20, 697, 047	31, 766, 018	589, 715	77, 775, 363	41, 558, 960	1, 585, 330	3, 490
Otter trawls, medium:										,
Quereau Bank	5	9	107	63, 100	180, 525		87, 175	157, 650	1,925	1
Sable Island Bank (Western Bank)	10	46	535	536, 680	590, 200	10, 200	2, 308, 100	629, 350	65, 210	
Emerald Bank	2	2	21	85, 400	45, ()()()		73, 630	32,600	500	
La Have Bank	4	5	51	21,660	39, 200		136, 700	35, 8(0)	3, 500	
Browns Bank	16	44	455	310,015	298, 450		2, 110, 450	662, 500	24.050	
Georges Bank		286	2, 657	1, 490, 235	1, 394, 745	15, 775	7,016,190	3, 548, 895	82, 305	
South Channel. Off Highland Light	24	93	800	219, 300	418, 420 24, 083	4,000	2, 354, 230	872, 365	77.675	
Off Chatham	15 6	101	611	23, 002 18, 150			169,040 176,175	35, 800 1 42, 800 1	23, 452 5, 135	700
Nantucket Shoals	3		24	465			62, 800			

Cashes Bank Middle Bank (Stellwagen)	2 1 8			5, 000 1, 900	800 200 3, 100		43, 500 500 71, 900	2, 200 24, 500	450 1, 975	
South Shore, general	66	547	1, 893	288, 083	210, 845	33, 765	313, 752	95, 695	168, 475	194, 784
Total	1 87	1, 162	7, 337	3, 062, 990	3, 352, 928	63, 740	14, 924, 142	6, 153, 855	456, 327	195, 484
Otter trawls, small: Georges Bank South Channel Off Highland Light Nantucket Shoals	3 1 2 3	6 1 2 3 5	51 8 15 13	93, 760 4, 800 1, 100 620	36, 900 2, 500 900 7, 500		113, 100 21, 200 9, 200 22, 200	59, 850 15, 500 5, 850 5, 300	1, 300 800 2, 000	
South Shore, general	$\begin{array}{c}2\\87\end{array}$	1, 394	$\begin{array}{c}17\\3,972\end{array}$	616, 395	374, 140	100, 095	679, 652	53, 785	216, 410	306, 687
Total	1 91	1, 411	4,076	716, 675	421, 940	. 100, 095	845, 352	140, 285	220, 510	306, 687
Sink gill nets: Georges Bank (occasional) Shore, general	35	4, 564	4, 572	23, 940 6, 123, 145	4, 410 82, 467	10	529, 300	55	157, 090	95
Total	35	4. 564	4, 572	6, 147, 085	86.877	10	529.300	55	157, 090	95
Drift gill nets: Bay of Islands Off Highland Light South Shore, general Total	5 6 9 28 1 34	6 7 19 85	308 15 53 179 555							
	1 34									
Purse seines: Cape Shore. Georges Bank. South Channel. Off Highland Light. Off Chatham Nantucket Shoals. Middle Bank (Stellwagen). South.	2 8 40 2 61 13 18 61	$2\\8\\67\\2260\\14\\19\\516$	$\begin{array}{r} 6\\ 25\\ 203\\ 5\\ 788\\ 42\\ 56\\ 1,630\end{array}$							
Shore, general	77	621	2,001							
Total	1 82	1,509	4, 756	2 200	* 210		2 50			
Scallop drags: Georges Bank	1	4	27				·····			
Grand total	1 382	12, 372	53, 264	44, 838, 549	44, 303, 488	1, 170, 017	107, 686, 059	49, 322, 339	9. 868, 956	721, 204

· Exclusive of duplication.

² Incidental catch.

119.

Landings by fishing vessels at the three principal New England ports, 1935 -- Continued

BY GEAR AND FISHING GROUNDS Continued

Gear and fishing grounds	Pollock	Cusk	Halibut	Mackerel	Flounders	swordfish	Wolffish	Rosefish	Herring	Other	Total
ine trawls:	Pounds	Pounds	Pounds	Pounds	Pounds	Pounds	Pounds	Pow nds	Pounds	Pounds	Pounds
Grand Bank	1	4, 700	197, 616		2					i se si i	290, 62
Green Bank			10, 714		x 1818.80				· · · · · · ·	the second	19,689
St. Peters Bank			86, 401					-		a na sa k	92, 12,
Off Newfoundland (Treaty Coast)			1						 F100 		404, 79,
Bay of Fundy		2,100	451								75, 80
Gulf of St. Lawrence			519,965					41	32, 400		4, 268, 12
Quereau Bank	1,700	23, 940	103, 312		i 3. (MM)		25/0				639, 01
Sable Island Bank (Western Bank)	13, 880	138, 150	253, 603		5, 600		7, 020			225	2, 135, 35
Cape Shore.	72, 570	586, 705	15, 352		500		35, 570				4, 955, 71
La Have Bank	41,605	278, 770	16, 682			E.	9, 035				1, 945, 57
Roseway Bank	4, 200	8, 100	832				600				118, 88
Browns Bank	232, 684	858, 455	157, 816		5, 605	5, 585	85, 695			5, 285	13, 644, 68
		270,040	193, 777		900		14, 425			880	8, 149, 56
Georges Bank		270,040	100, 111		(14)		14, 42.9		· · · · · ·	0.00	11,00
Georges Bank (occasional)	200	100 000	M M M		450						4, 389, 99
South Channel	133, 595	133, 300	21,099 105		150		23, 160			2, 800	
Off Highland Light	835	4, 000								50	41,94
Off Chatham	1,000		2, 192				370	5 B		500	44, 21
Nantucket Shoals	12		67							9	15, 36
Cashes Bank	36, 088	1, 023, 422	5, 513		765		3, 745	8		1, 386	3, 126, 31
Cashes Bank (occcasional)	175				· · · · ·			50 0	¹⁰	المرار محجما والم	45, 13,
Fippenies Bank	3, 020	60, 920	1, 062	2 A A	y	(320	335	(energy and)	45	264, 17:
Platts Bank	1, 245	45, 410	299	x x = x				• • •		80 1	110, 43
Jeffreys Ledge	3, 215	52, 935	2, 268	120 V 21			145		i di seconda di	55	203, 52
Middle Bank (Stellwagen)	4, 235	78, 320	437				195		·	1, 505	260, 85
Fouth	101 C 112 C	750	- WI							2.5 9 10	28, 55
Shore, general	119, 531	1, 647, 871	12,805		1 63, 413		64, 685	114, 420		38, 623	8, 259, 593
				-	1.00						
Total	777, 383	5, 217, 688	1, 602, 698		80, 323	* 6,403	245, 305	114, 755	1 32, 400	51, 434	53, 541, 05
Iand lines:											
Cape Shore	3, 800	8, 500	45				585			1	166, 73
Browns Bank			40	an a ch						2 C 2 C 2 C 2 C 2 C 2 C 2 C 2 C 2 C 2 C	
		350		1413 #1414 (1914)	N 9		500				28, 19
Georges Bank	15, 385	2, 115	6, 102	a	total constration of		4, 780	10.5.7	-		437, 62
Georges Bank (occasional).	700	waxwaa ka k	71	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	•		,			www.concert	17, 47
Nantucket Shoals	600	territe and a second					s - 10 - 1 - 1	a 1944 a - a			11, 730
Shore, general	710	15, 000	105								38, 203
Total	21, 750	25, 965	6, 323				5, 865				699, 94
Isrpoons:				1	-		<u></u>				
Green Bank (occasional)					1	300	1				30
The Gully						38, 354	NAMES AND A DESCRIPTION				38, 66

S. BUREAU OF FISHERIES

Sable Island Bank (Western Bank) (occasional)						210					210
Cape Shore						396, 357					396, 357
Browns Bank											1, 105, 953
Browns Bank (occasional)						19,002					19,002
Georges Bank						407, 779				410	408, 189
Georges Bank (occasional)											5, 992
South Channel (occasional)			[/						315
Off Chatham (occasional)											484
Nantucket Shoals						96, 451					96, 451
Nantucket Shoals (occasional)											83
South											11, 450
Shore, general											49, 399
Shore, general (occasional)											670
Total						2, 124, 677				8, 843	2, 133, 520
Otter trawls, large:	0.00		00.001				01.070	00 550		9 505	15 017 070
Quereau Bank	255, 255	2,775	36, 281	1 200	550, 235	0.070	61,850				15, 817, 276
Sable Island Bank (Western Bank)		85, 320	463, 361	1, 300	3, 407, 950	8,676	1,029,345				95, 490, 907 188, 679
Cape Shore Emerald Bank	2, 500 1, 200		229 445	- • • • • • • • • • • • •	14, 075 100		6, 100 900				188, 679
La Have Bank		4, 300	6,604		6,065		8, 350				1,063,154
Browns Bank		4,300	61, 286	400	401, 250		8, 350 138, 155				14, 029, 043
Georges Bank		42, 475	95, 603	10, 120			218, 815				59, 132, 058
South Channel	184.090	81, 380	8, 524	300	101 085			2, 780, 662			7, 953, 441
Off Highland Light	31, 585	8,405	313	300	2,995			706 334	4,000		807.097
Off Chatham		40	155		_,			105 300		100	281, 785
Middle Bank (Stellwagen)	13, 400		2, 193								404, 443
South	1.100		525		2,000		400				206, 525
Shore, general.	180, 650	200	377		3, 635		600			260	511, 267
Total	8, 776, 862	224, 955	675. 896	* 12, 120	6, 188, 665	2 8, 676	1, 485, 925	4, 530, 559		199.739	196, 083, 320
Otter trawls, medium:											<u> </u>
Quereau Bank	4, 550		1,051		27, 940	2, 528	7, 395	92,650		1	626, 489
Sable Island Bank (Western Bank)	56, 675	2.475			198,905	2, 320	28, 555			3, 200	4, 519, 803
Emerald Bank	7,100	2, 110			550		300			0,200	246, 468
La Have Bank	6, 300	1.450					1,350			1,625	273, 717
Browns Bank	163, 640	6, 400	14, 141				53, 700			9, 125	3, 730, 426
Georges Bank		12,915	24, 847	1,480	1.341.253	464	55, 520				15, 688, 264
South Channel	57,640	3, 140	4, 275	500	434, 455	101	13, 990	1, 112, 825		22 435	5, 595, 250
Off Highland Light	199, 219	1,942	150		34, 778		87, 153	7, 906, 501	1	765	8, 506, 585
Off Chatham	2, 125	240	60		21, 950		1,675	696,000			1, 107, 760
Nantucket Shoals					14, 785						98, 325
Cashes Bank	37, 700		132								92, 932
Middle Bank (Stellwagen)								94,000			95, 150
South			20							26,097	310, 227
Shore, general	3, 351, 920	17, 910	305		1, 636, 674		49, 765	1, 676, 832		430, 405	8, 469, 210
Total	4, 203, 314	46.472	61.869	2 1, 980	3, 986, 015	2 2, 992	299, 433	12,017,488		531, 577	49, 360, 606

² Incidental catch.

FISHERY

INDUSTRIES

OF THE

UNITED STATES, 1936

BY GEAR AND FISHING GROUNDS-Continued

Gear and fishing grounds	Pollock	Cusk	Halibut	Mackerel	Flounders	Swordfish	Wolffish .	Rosefish	Herring	Other	Total
Otter trawls, small: Georges Bank		Pounds	Pounds 350	Pounds	Pounds 15, 805	Pounds	Pounds 300	Pounds 2, 400	Pounds	Pounds 1, 425	Pounds 326, 240 46, 850
South Channel Off Highland Light Nantucket Shoals South	450 50		50 85		2, 000 3, 525 4, 550 120, 050		300	67, 020 4, 500		J8, 250 935	89, 230 64, 970 120, 985
Shore, general		4, 208	2, 171	41	3, 919, 879	740	248, 605	372, 305		1, 433, 855	8, 814, 513
Total	487, 895	4, 208	2,656	2 41	4, 065, 809	2 740	249, 205	446, 225		1, 454, 465	9, 462, 788
Sink gill nets: Georges Bank (occasional) Shore general	13, 608, 857	5, 512	208	5, 208	11,360		1, 056	1,470	55, 430	26,079	28, 350 20, 607, 342
Total	13, 608, 857	5, 512	208	2 5, 208	11,360		1,056	1,470	2 55, 430	26,079	20, 635, 692
Drift gill nets: Bay of Islands Off Highland Light South Shore, general										542 455 765	2, 490, 687 53, 367 170, 390 211, 032
Total				433, 027					2, 490, 687	1, 762	2, 925, 476
Purse seines: Cape Shore Georges Bank South Channel Off Highland Light				86, 900 237, 700 2, 069, 880 47, 350							86, 900 237, 700 2, 069, 880 47, 350
Off Chatham Nantucket Shoals Middle Bank (Stellwagen)				7, 732, 116 419, 785 658, 525						47, 590 115	7, 779, 706 419, 900 658, 525
SouthShore, general				13, 120, 436 16, 105, 978	69, 160	41			32, 705	88, 595 676, 755	13, 278, 651 16, 825, 109
Total				40, 478, 670	2 69, 160	2 41			32, 705	813, 055	41, 403, 721
Scallop drags: Georges Bank										31, 518	31, 518
Grand total	27, 885, 691	5, 524, 800	2, 349, 650	40, 931, 046	14, 401, 332	2, 143, 529	2, 286, 789	17, 110, 497	2, 615, 222	3, 118, 472	376, 277, 640

NOTE.—The three principal New England ports are Boston and Gloucester, Mass., and Portland, Maine. Otter trawls (including V-D trawls) are classified according to the size of the vessel. The weight of salted fish landed has been converted to the equivalent of fresh fish as landed. Only landings by vessels having a capacity of 5 net tons or greater are used in this tabulation. "Occasional" after the name of a bank or ground indicates that the vessel or vessels contributing to the catch as shown fished chiefly with another type of gear. In such cases the number of vessels fishing, number of trips, and number of days absent, are shown under the principal type of gear used.

SUMMARY: By fishing grounds

Dishing group do	Vessels	Trips	Days		Cod		Had	dock	Ha	ke
Fishing grounds	fishing	Trips	absent	Large	Market	Scrod	Large	Scrod	Large	Small
Off Newfoundland: Area XIX:	Number	Number	Number	Pounds	Pounds	Pounds	Pounds	Pounds	Pounds	Pounds
Bay of Islands Off Newfoundland (Treaty Coast) Area XX:	5	6	308 30	127, 178	194, 784	82, 883				
Grand Bank	5	8	297	57, 649 5, 748	28, 825 3, 007				1,830 220	
St. Peters Bank	<u>i</u>	2	49	4, 560	1, 164					
Total	1 11	18	690	195, 135	227, 780	82, 833			2,050	
Off Canada: Area XIX:				1	1	000 000	10 54		15 000	
Gulf of St. Lawrence Area XXI:	8	17	470	1, 748, 013	1, 657, 300	280, 302	12, 541		17, 600	
Quereau Bank The Gully	55 3	136	1,804 75	2, 259, 234	6, 771, 189	196, 950	2, 711, 475	3, 897, 526	45, 542	
Sable Island Bank (Western Bank) Cape Shore	83 65	694 138	8, 865 1, 901	12, 490, 377 753, 445	16, 251, 041 969, 564	96, 660 10, 000	43, 936, 763 1, 677, 545	18, 431, 155 265, 475	1, 133, 240 888, 765	3, 193
Emerald Bank La Have Bank	3	3 39	32 432	193, 400 588, 830	73, 000 525, 790	4, 200	121,630 1,255,615	43, 600 327, 140	500 140, 990	
Roseway Bank	2	2	25	22,000	42, 200		33, 800	3,600	3, 550	
Browns Bank Area XXII:	130	423	5, 301	5, 333, 491	3, 942, 679	12, 636	14. 437, 220	3, 604, 670	853, 685	1, 980
Bay of Fundy Total	1 157	$\frac{3}{1,459}$	17 18,922	3, 530	4,875 30,237,638	<u>565</u> 601, 253	45, 830 64, 232, 419	$\frac{6,220}{26,579,386}$	11,810 3,095,682	5, 173
Off United States:	- 107	1,400	10, 922						3,000,082	
Area XXII: Georges Bank	165	1,040	10, 893	10, 879, 652	10, 422, 162	296, 780	32, 329, 940	20, 004, 010	880, 820	740
South Channel Off Highland Light	109 32	332 126	2, 398 745	1, 528, 370 34, 997	1, 452, 460 32, 363	12, 750	7, 297, 130 216, 190	2, 138, 845 69, 630	374, 780 42, 587	700
Off Chatham Nantucket Shoals	71 29	277 31	923 195	41,075 7,335	208, 615 18, 740		276, 565 97, 100	62, 240 19, 400	5, 235 4, 020	
Cashes Bank	31	103	613	409,033	190, 853	3, 015	357, 208	26,885	1, 161, 257	3, 577
Fippenies Bank Platts Bank	5 7	11 12	63 29	32, 805 12, 880	$ \begin{array}{r} 16,060 \\ 6,850 \end{array} $	$\begin{array}{c} 100 \\ 330 \end{array}$	22, 725 17, 205	3, 530 790	123, 250 25, 350	
Jeffreys Ledge. Middle Bank (Stellwagen)	10 26	16 42	61 187	30,310 167,475	$11,860 \\ 116,790$	260	25, 950 192, 620	765 43, 475	75,760 41,805	
Shore, general	266	8, 352	15, 743	8, 082, 562	1, 281, 007	172, 696	2, 495, 257	297, 183	4, 007, 085	711, 01
South	76	553	1,802	24,600	80, 310	- <u></u>	125, 750	76, 200	29, 275	
Total	1 369	10, 895	33, 652	21, 251, 094	13, 838, 070	485, 931	43, 453, 640	22, 742, 953	6, 771, 224	716, 031
Grand total	1 382	12, 372	53, 264	44, 838, 549	44, 303, 488	1, 170, 017	107, 686, 059	49, 322, 339	9, 868, 956	721, 204

¹ Exclusive of duplication.

² Incidental catch.

35-Continued
61
sports
England
New.
principul
e three
at the
ressels
fishing
liq
Landings

Fishing grounds	Pollock	('usk	Habbut	Markerel	Flounders	Swordhsn -	Wolffish	Rosefish.	Herring	Other	Total
Off Newfoundland: Area XIX: Bay of Islands Off Newfoundland (Treaty ('mist)	Pounds	Pounds	Pound.	Pounds	Spands	spune, f	Pounds	spu wel	Pounds 2, 490, 657	Pounds	Pounds 2, 490, 657 414, 795
Area XX: Grand Bank Green Bank St. Peters Bank Totol	1	4, 700 4, 700	197, 616 197, 616 191, 618 191, 618 191, 618 191, 618 191, 618	-		9008 1008		х ,	2 430, 657		240, 620 19, 929 32, 125 3, 2, 5, 216
Off Canada: Area XIX: Oulf of St. Lawrence	· :		200,012				а а а а		32,400		4, 36N 121
Area XXI: Quereau Bank	261, 505	26, 715	110,611		581, 175	25.5	60, 535	115, 200		3, 545	11, 082, 783
The Gully Sable Island Bank (Western Bank) Cane Shore	3, 753, 550	225, 945	731, 217 15, 626	1, 37.00 201, 9440	3, 612, 615 14, 675		- 055 (24 12,064,920 (1	307, 420	1 1 1 1 1 1	68) (GF	102, 146, 270 5, 794, 372
Emerald Bank La Have Bank	79,520	284, 520	1, NA 24, CH		002 21			054 21 -		1. 625	3, 22, 45
Roseway Bank Browns Bank	1, 166, 549	1001 200	THE BEE	100	454, 510	1, 130, 084	27N, 050	134, 535		35, 258	32, 857, 300
Area XXII: Bay of Fundy Total	420 5, 353, 254	2,050,065	154	(00) **	1, 712, 225	1, 576, 219	1, 475, 216	569, 704	80 H. 10	105, 797	107 22 201
Off United Statse:								1		F F	
Area XXII: Georges Bank	4, 031, 367	366, 450	120, 750 112, 021	046,940	2, 950, 234	115,053	203,540	141 X 20	1 (0.0	165, 267	516 121 17 1021 120 12
Off Highland Light	232,089	1		1001	11.28			22.0		1.54	9, 545, 569
Off Chatham Nantucket Shoals	4, 225	8	101 '7 101 '7		335	1	3 3 7	00% T		17 365	
Cashes Bank Finnenies Bank	73, 963	1, 023, 4.22	5, 675	2	1 . 3.2		3,745	Ϋ́Ω.	2	1 34	
Platts Bank	1, 245	45, 410	242		2	е к к	1	-	1	7	110, 439
Jeffreys Ledge	3, 215	52, 935	2, 265	1.5 5.15	1	•	145	(001 15		979 1 2012	203, 523 1 415, 925
Short coneral	17, 756, M 3	1, 600, 701	15, 971	16, 321, 494	5, 634, 961	43, 174	364, 711	2, 200, 127	221 12	2,614,415	63, 786, 339
Area AAttL: South	1, 100	052	545	13, 240, 371	369, 945	11, 450	001	;		116, 082	N. 138 1.1
Total.	100	3, 470, 035	346, 575	40, 542, 446	9, 649, 107	567, 010	811.494	16, 540, 743	0.17	A (10), 675	307.170,650
Grand total	27, 835, 691	5, 524, 500	2, 349, 650	40, 931, 046	14, 401, 332	2, 143, 5.20	2, 256, 780	17, 110, 407	1 615, 222	3, 118, 172	376, 277, 640

U. S. BUREAU OF FISHERIES

Fishing grounds	January	February	March	April	May	June	July	August	Septem- ber	October	Novem- ber	Decem- ber	Total
ff Newfoundland: Area XIX:	174				38							96	30
Bay of Islands. Off Newfoundland (Treaty Coast)												30	5
Area XX: Grand Bank. Green Bank.			69	186		20		22	6		····		2
St. Peters Bank		22	27			<u></u>	<u></u>		<u></u>	<u> </u>			
Total	. 174	22	96	186	8	20	<u></u>	22	6	<u></u>		126	6
ff Canada: Area XIX: Gulf of St. Lawrence						72	189	59	100	24		26	4
Area XXI: Quereau Bank					206	140	352	206 75	230	106	337	110	1, 8
The Gully Sable Island Bank (Western Bank)	. 174	1, 308 37	1, 474	1, 110 8 22	996 38	475 91	235 43	431 34	353 740	360 94	148 304	464 338 10	8, 8 1, 9
Emerald Bank La Have Bank Roseway Bank	5 15	52	49	111	54		12	10	50	84 10	5		4
Browns Bank Area XXII:	403	::33	407	1, 125	376	144	670	1, 069	391	149 17	74	160	5, 3
Bay of Fundy	··· · · ·										865	1, 103	18,9
Total .	-2.225	1.730	1.930	2 376	1.670	922	1, 501	1.884	1,864				
ff United States: Area XXII: Georges Bank	313	536	501	173	653	1,077	1, 695 386	858 436	$1,086 \\ 319$	1, 422 351	1, 108 167	1, 441	10.8 2.3
South Channel Off Highland Light Off Chatham		30 24	103 7 4	38 7	$ \begin{array}{r} 176 \\ 32 \\ 49 \end{array} $	307 4 8	68 475	103 266	113 114	251	109	15	, u
Nantucket Shoals Cashes Bank Fuppemes Bank		33	27	70 5	146 21	36 5	19 11 10	101 15	55 19	12 92	5 52	84	1
Platts Bank Jeffreys Ledge	10 10	14 16	5. 1	21				15			····	10	1
Middle Bank (Stellwagen) Shore, general Area XXIII:	675	26 725	$\frac{40}{1,205}$	$\frac{19}{1,218}$		$\frac{41}{1,851}$	6 1, 442	1, 543		1, 593	1, 291	1, 329	15, 1
South	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·				289	401	3	269	500	234	72	34	<u>1, 3</u>
Total	1, 127	1. 122	1 005	1 551	¹⁹ 8[1	3 733	4, 115	3, 606	3 669	3 961	2,815	2 437	33_f
Grand total	3, 526	3, 174	3, 931	4, 113	4, 519	4.675	5, 616	5, 512	5, 539	4, 805	3, 683	4, 171	53, 1

Days' absence from port of fishing vessels landing fish at Boston and Gloucester, Mass., and Portland, Maine, 1935

NOTE. - The roman numerals appearing in the stub of the above table refer to the numbers given these areas by the North Americal Council on Fishery Investigations.

MACKEREL FISHERY OF THE ATLANTIC COAST 7

Unlike the previous 2 years, in 1935 the mackerel fleet operated without quota restrictions of any kind and landed 53,142,300 pounds of mackerel, an increase of 32 percent as compared with the corresponding statistics of the preceding year, and the largest catch to be recorded since 1885. An unusual feature of this year's activity was the catching of important quantities of mackerel in the waters off southern New England in the autumn.

Of the total landings, about 11,000,000 pounds consisted of tinker size (under one pound each) and 42,000,000 pounds were of larger sizes. Practically all of the tinker mackerel were taken after the first There were also landed 4,050 pounds of bull's-eye of August. mackerel and 97,052 pounds of frigate mackerel.

Mackerel fishery of the Atlantic coast, 1935

Date Southern (area XXIII,) Date Seiners Netters Apr. 6-10		I, west of	Gulf of (area XXI) Nantucke Seiners Pounds	, north of	Total
Pounds Pounds Apr. 6-10	Pounds	Pounds	Pounds		
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	-		10-0 12510263 Aprese 25	Pounds	
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	-		10-0 12510263 Aprese 25	1 Dunus	Pounds
A pr. 16-20. 90,800 100 A pr. 21-25. 475,600 113,700 A pr. 26-30. 718,400 66,600 May 6-10. 1,560,000 15,800					32,000
Apr. 21-25 475,600 113,700 Apr. 26-30 718,400 66,600 May 1-5 1,170,100					90, 900
A pr. 26-30					589, 300
May 1-5 1, 170, 100 May 6-10 1, 560, 000 15, 800					785,000
May 6-10					1, 170, 100
					1, 575, 800
May 11-15 723, 900 166, 900					890, 800
May 16-20 52, 500 211, 200	76,000	5,100			344,800
May 21-25 93, 200	415, 100	21,400			529,700
May 26-31 79,600 53,000	1, 326, 200	39, 700			1, 498, 500
June 1-5	3, 217, 900	19,700	900		3, 242, 900
June 6-10.	2, 606, 000	3, 300		3,100	2, 612, 400
June 11-15	1,856,100	10, 100	3, 300	13,900	1, 883, 400
June 16-20	2,005,000	1, 200	3, 500		2,009,700
June 21-25.	650, 800		1,093,700		1, 744, 500
June 26-30			1,971,800		1, 971, 800
July 1-5			919, 300	100	919, 400
July 6-10.			1, 152, 700	1,500	1, 154, 200
July 11-15			2, 908, 600	200	2, 908, 800
July 16-20.			2, 180, 200		2, 180, 200
July 21-25.			2, 261, 100		2, 261, 100
July 26-31			2, 947, 900		2, 947, 900
Aug. 1-5			1, 353, 900	100	1, 354, 000
Aug. 6-10			988, 300		988, 300
Aug. 11-15			1,865,300		1,865,300
Aug. 16–20			1, 644, 800		1, 644, 800
Aug. 21–25			550, 900		550, 900
Aug. 26–31			1,842,700	400	2, 162, 600
Sept. 1–5			1, 561, 000		1, 963, 600
Sept. 6-10			602, 900		685, 800
Sept. 11-15.			586, 300		590, 300
Sept. 16-20.			466, 400 333, 400		614, 500 727, 100
Sept. 21-25.			16,000		833,900
Sept. 26-30.			193,000		761, 100
			27,500		355, 100
Oct. 6-10			7,000		63, 500
Oct. 11–15			33,600	800	315, 400
Oct. 21-25			5,600	000	764, 800
Oct. 26-31			21,900		1, 756, 100
Nov. 1-5			21, 900	2, 500	285, 200
Nov. 6-10				6,700	569,000
Nov. 11-15				5,100	5,100
Nov. 16-20				13,000	26, 900
Nov. 21-25				74.700	196, 400
Nov. 26–30	74,900			79,100	154.000

CATCH: BY AREAS IN 5-DAY PERIODS

¹ This section, prepared by O. E. Sette of the Division of Scientific Inquiry, includes the landings at Cape May and Wildwood, N. J.; New York, N. Y.; Newport, R. I.; New Bedford, Woods Hole, Provincetown, Boston, and Gloucester, Mass.; and Portland and Boothbay Harbor, Maine, by purse-seine vessels, "seiners", and drift-rill-net vessels, "netters"; and such boats as fish by the same methods and on the same grounds as the vessels. It does not include the catch of the smaller boats or the catch by other forms of gear.

Mackerel fishery of the Atlantic coast, 1935-Continued

CATCH: BY AREAS IN 5-DAY PERIODS-Continued

Date		hern XXIII)	Block (area XXI Nantucke	I, west of	Gulf of (area XXII Nantucke	Total	
	Seiners	Netters	Seiners	Netters	Seiners	Netters	
Dec. 1-5 Dec. 6-10	Pounds	Pounds	Pounds 86, 200	Pounds	Pounds	Pounds 201, 800 10, 700	Pounds 288,000 10,700
Dec. 11–15 Dec. 16–20 Dec. 21–25						99, 400 143, 800 23, 500	99, 400 143, 800 23, 500
Total	4, 902, 900	724, 900	19, 190, 100	100, 500	27, 543, 500	680, 400	53, 142, 300

NOTE.—The roman numerals appearing in the boxhead of the above table refer to the numbers given these areas by the North American Council on Fishery Investigations.

OPERATING UNITS AND CATCH: BY FLEET CLASSIFICATION AND GROUNDS

Designation	Vessels and boats	Tonnage	Crew	Trips	Total catch
SOUTHERN—AREA XXIII Seiners: Regular vessels Miscellaneous vessels	Number 34 8	Net tons 1,411 351	Number 436 101	Number 242 11	Pounds 4, 589, 600 313, 300
Regular vessels Miscellaneous boats	12 16	248	83	76 26	632, 900 92, 000
Total	1 54	2, 010	620	355	5, 627, 800
BLOCK ISLAND—AREA XXII (West of Nantucket Shoals only)					
Seiners: Spring:					
Regular vessels Miscellaneous vessels Miscellaneous boats	53 5 2	2, 043 110	658 46	356 10 10	11, 834, 300 165, 900 152, 900
Fall: Regular vessels Miscellaneous vessels Netters:	33 12	1, 354 483	423 154	345 29	6, 566, 300 470, 700
Spring: Miscellaneous vessels Miscellaneous boats	10 2	160	60	22 4	91, 500 9, 000
Total	1 70	4, 150	1, 341	776	19, 290, 600
GULF OF MAINE—AREA XXII (North of Nantucket Shoals only)					
Seiners: Regular vessels Miscellaneous vessels Miscellaneous boats Netters:	47 35 12	1, 873 582	600 271	937 263 37	24, 486, 200 2, 769, 300 288, 000
Summer: Miscellaneous vessels Miscellaneous boats	5 10	58	24	8 12	300 19, 000
Fall: Regular vessels Miscellaneous vessels Miscellaneous boats	21 6 6	487 97	153 42	175 11 23	620, 700 15, 100 25, 300
Total	1 99	3, 097	1,090	1, 466	28, 223, 900
Total seiners Total netters	^{1 82} ^{1 41}			2, 240 357	51, 636, 500 1, 505, 800
Grand total	1 108			2, 597	53, 142, 300

¹ Exclusive of duplication and of boats.

NOTE.—The roman numerals appearing in the stub of the above table refer to the numbers given these areas by the North American Council on Fishery Investigations.

154019-38--9

FISHERIES OF THE MIDDLE ATLANTIC STATES

(Area XXIII)[®]

The yield of the commercial fisheries of the Middle Atlantic States (New York, New Jersey, Pennsylvania, and Delaware), during 1935 amounted to 279,438,100 pounds, valued at \$6,415,664 to the fishermen, representing an increase of 65 percent in volume and 33 percent in value as compared with the catch in 1933, the most recent previous year for which catch statistics are available. These fisheries gave employment to 9,620 fishermen, as compared with 8,574 in 1933.

There were 408 fishery wholesale and manufacturing establishments in the 4 States in 1935 as compared with 398 in 1933 when the most recent previous survey was made. In 1935 these establishments employed 6,143 persons, paid \$6,666,507 in salaries and wages, and produced manufactured products (canned, cured, packaged, and byproducts), valued at \$13,441,812. In 1933 the wholesale and manufacturing firms employed 5,631 persons, paid \$6,085,981 in salaries and wages, and produced manufactured products valued at \$11,219,966.

Fisherics of the Middle Atlantic States, 1985

SUMMARY OF CATCH

S	<u>UMM</u> .	ARY 0	FCAT	СН					
Product	New	York		N	iew Jers	ву	Pe	nns	ylvania
	unda 14, 600 14, 700	Va/u \$1, 213, 1, 922,	121 89	Pou n. , 363, , 435,	300 \$1	Value 345, 2 498, 6	.98 31,	nds 000	Value \$5, 660
Total	9, 300	3, 135,	360 107	, 802,	200 2,	844, 2	31,	000	5, 660
Product			Dela	ware)		Ť	otal	
FishShellfish, etc		85	nunda . 038, 700 . 626, 900	1 :	Value \$339, 993 90, 374	24	Pounds 5, 727, 600 3, 710, 500		Value \$2, 904, 072 3, 511, 592
Total		86	, 665, 600	0	430, 367	27	9, 438, 100		6, 415, 664
OPER	ATING	O UNIT	rs: Br	STAT	ES				
Item	Ne	w York	New J	ersey	Penns van		Delawar	8	Total
Fishermen: On vessels On boats and shore:		umber 930	Num 1	ber , 039	Num	ber	Number 53		Number 2, 199
Regular Casual		1, 219 2, 213		, 391 , 870		41	335		2, 642 4, 479
Total		4, 362	4,	300		41	91	7	9, 620
Vessels: Steam Net tonnage Motor Net tonnage Sall Net tonnage		4 485 170 2, 579 2 12	3,	3 150 185 026 2 17			1 1, 45 1 22	5	19 2, 090 368 5, 834 4 29
Total vessels		176 3, 076	3,	190 193			2. 1, 68		391 7, 953

⁴ This is the number given to this area by the North American Council on Fishery Investigations. It should be explained that there are included in this area craft whose principal fishing ports are in the area but at times fish elsewhere. A notable example is the southern trawl fishery which extends into area XXIV. It should be observed that the persons engaged, gear and craft employed, and catch of the seed oyster fishery are not included among the statistics of the fishery for market oysters and other species but are shown in separate tables in this section. For a clearer understanding of the statistics published in this section, the reader is referred to the section in the latter part of this document entitled "Statistical survey procedure."

FISHERY INDUSTRIES OF THE UNITED STATES, 1936

Fisheries of the Middle Atlantic States, 1935-Continued

OPERATING UNITS: By STATES-Continued

Item	New York	New Jersey	Pennsyl- vania	Delaware	Tota l
ats:	Number	Number	Number	Number	Number
Motor	750	1,036	1100000	44	1, 8
Other	1,498	1,605	10	138	3, 2
cessory boats	85	56		36	1
paratus:				a:	
Purse seines:			1.4		
Mackerel	2				
Length, yards	1,000			12	1, 0
Menhaden Length, yards	11 3, 840	5 1,816		6, 699	12, 3
Other	3	1,010		0,000	12, 0
Length, yards	910	1,820			2,7
Haul seines	81	108	10	61	2
Length, yards	11, 901	9, 203	1,955	17,955	41,0
Gill nets:					
Anchor	101	3			1
Square yards	39, 670	2, 500			42, 1
Drift.	151	891		40	1,0
Square yards	354, 750 35	480, 662		117,875	953, 2 1
Runaround Square yards	79, 179	60 181, 550		13 3, 980	264,7
Stake	135	181, 550		3, 980	204,7
Square yards	36, 920	38, 038		13, 020	87, 9
Lines:	20,020			_0, 0_0	
Hand	159	600		28	7
Hooks and baits	159	894		44	1, 0
Trawl	2,646	373			3, 0
Hooks	185, 900	233, 400			419, 3
Troll		451			4
Hooks		451			4
Trot with baits or snoods Baits or snoods	58 37, 400	16 13, 215			50, 6
Trot with hooks	14	10, 210			00,0
Hooks	2, 550				2, 5
Pound nets	295	156		22	4
Weirs		104			1
Stop nets	1	56		11	
Square yards	121	54, 600		1, 330	56, 0
Fyke nets	526	872		257	1, 6
Dip nets	140	45		64	2
Cast nets	100	3		1	1
Scap nets Drag nets	198 1	22			
Yards at mouth		44			
Drop nets	-	15			
Otter trawls:			1		
Fish	106	66		1	1
Yards at mouth	2,447	1, 526		23	3, 9
Shrimp	1	1			
Yards at mouth	23	32			
Wire baskets		. 25			
Pots: Crab		10			
Eel	3, 287	1,717		345	5, 5
Fish	300	8, 191		010	8,4
Lobster	5, 179	12, 155		115	17,
Harpoons	25				
Spears	146	42			
Dredges:					
Clam	12	38		18	
Yards at mouth		40		19 12	
Crab		47 51		12	
Yards at mouth Mussel		51		14	
Yards at mouth					
Oyster		220		14	
Yards at mouth	. 167	265		17	
Scallop	473	17			
_ Yards at mouth	. 540	57			•
Tongs:					
Öyster	. 361	100			
Other	. 1, 198	842		2	2,
Rakes: Oyster	1	- 23	1		
Other.	376				1,0
Forks					
Hoes	1 001	. 201			
HORS					

Fisheries of the Middle Atlantic States, 1935

CATCH: BY STATES

Species	New Y	rork	New J	ersey	Penns	ylvania	Delaw	are	Tot	al
FISH	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value
Alewives	358, 600	\$4, 383	41,300	\$233	100.000		154, 900	\$2,050	554,800	\$6, 666
Bluefish	1,002,700	74, 296	1, 959, 900	117,649			13, 800	1, 113	2, 976, 400	193, 058
Bonito	207, 300	6, 155	93, 600	3, 254			10, 000	1, 113	301,000	
Butterfish	2, 817, 800	120, 150	3, 619, 200	146, 132			600	24		9, 411
									6, 437, 600	266, 306
Carp	185, 100	14,006	233, 700	16, 385	5, 100		70, 200	5, 095	494, 100	35, 894
Catfish and bullheads	26, 900	3, 401	45, 300	2, 710			48, 400	1, 735	120, 600	7, 846
Cod	1, 037, 500	54, 756	818, 500	29, 387					1, 856, 000	84, 143
Crevalle			900	9					900	9
Croaker	84, 200	1, 336	7, 367, 000	118, 730			590, 800	7, 538	8,042,000	127,604
Cunners			3, 400	34					3,400	34
Drum:						lieree in a				
Black.			9,300	101					9,300	101
Red or redfish			39, 100	895			100	2	39, 200	897
Eels:			00,100	0.00			100	-	00, 200	081
Common	313, 200	41.685	250, 500	20,914			54, 900	6,081	618, 600	00 000
Conger	4,000	99	16, 400	405				0,001		68, 680
Flounders	5, 978, 800	309, 731					300	-	20,700	508
Frigate mackerel		309, 731	3, 248, 500	203, 155			24, 200	1, 104	9, 251, 500	513, 990
	49, 200	802	108, 500	1, 272					157, 700	2, 134
Gizzard shad							1, 600	45	1,600	45
Goosefish	58, 100	1, 126	13, 100	65					71, 200	1, 191
Grayfish	68,900	1,002	44, 600	891			2,000	160	115, 500	2,053
Groupers			2, 500	99					2, 500	99
Haddock	1, 323, 000	60, 749							1, 323, 000	60, 749
Hake	170, 400	4, 389	33, 700	637			5,000	28	209, 100	5,054
Herring, sea	75, 200	1,457	258,600	1,745					333, 800	3, 202
Hickory shad	1,000	24	2, 500	25					3, 500	49
Kingfish or "king mackerel"			13,000	533					13,000	533
King whiting or "kingfish"	23, 800	2,338	46, 200	2,451			200	23	70, 700	4, 812
Launce	20,000	2,000	1,900	254			r, vu	20	1,900	
Mackerel	1, 510, 900	40, 868	1, 570, 800	50.376						254
Menhaden	46, 390, 700	89, 387	49.757.700	92, 623				000 001	3, 081, 700	91, 244
Mullet		09,001		92, 023				292, 091	179, 603, 000	474, 101
Mummichog			21,000	1, 634				2, 276	99, 500	3, 910
	4, 200	370	9,000	746					13, 200	1, 116
Pigfish			100	2					100	2
Pike or pickerel	100	6							100	6
Pollock	17, 300	569	4, 300	106					21,600	675
Pompano			4, 100	1, 239					4, 100	1,230
Scup or porgy	1, 898, 300	47, 288	5, 185, 000	87, 293			12, 200	205	7,095,500	134, 786
Sea bass	411, 700	29, 243	1, 655, 500	76, 313			21, 900	548	2,089,100	106, 104
Sea robin	46, 500	1, 298	45, 100	460			<i>2</i> 1, 000	010	91,600	
Shad	476,000	39, 563	818,000	83, 687	10, 200	3, 996	24, 700	A E44		1, 758
Sharks	2, 300	59	42,400	738	10, 200	3, 890	24,700	4, 544	1, 328, 900 44, 700	131, 790

U. S. BUREAU OF FISHERIES

130

Silversides			1, 200 84, 200 15, 300 23, 600 17, 700	600 646 1, 144 1, 723 538			1, 500		69, 600 131, 900 15, 300 23, 600 19, 200	3, 275 1, 482 1, 144 1, 723 613
GraySpotted		80, 749	8, 072, 200 2, 700	228, 713 120			428, 100	11, 299	10, 140, 000 2, 700	320, 761 120
Squirrel hake Striped bass	37, 100	4, 781	25, 100 7, 700	253 1, 247			16, 700	2, 207	25, 100 61, 500	253 8, 235
Sturgeon Suckers Sunfish	7,800 18,800 1,000	1, 550 1, 325 59	11, 500 54, 000	1,690 3,324	15, 700	211400020101000007	500 600	187 18	19, 800 89, 100 1, 000	3, 427 5, 923 59
Swellfish Swellfish Swordfish	5,000 42,600	250 8, 850							5,000 42,600	250 8, 850
Tautog. Thimble-eved mackerel		770	24, 400 244, 600	647 3, 526			1, 000	20	43, 100 245, 200	1, 437 3, 532
Tilefish Tomcod	2, 494, 200 7, 300	94, 100 131	100	6					2, 494, 300 7, 300	94, 106 131
Tuna or "horse mackerel" Whitebait	6, 100 9, 100 55, 900	350 1, 035 2, 798	18,000 35,200	793 3, 038			22.000	1, 203	24, 100 9, 100 113, 100	1, 143 1, 035 7, 039
Whiting Yellow perch	2, 284, 000 7, 900	61, 794 466	3, 340, 100 1, 500	33, 937 180			5,000 3,800	1, 205 32 284	5, 629, 100 13, 200	95, 763 930
Total	71, 294, 600	1, 213, 121	89, 363, 300	1, 345, 298	31,000	5, 660	85, 038, 700	339, 993	245, 727, 600	2, 904, 072
SHELLFISH, ETC. Crabs:										
Hard King		13, 767	481,000 2,633,300	20, 617 8, 521			351, 900 502, 000	5, 886 753	1, 297, 200 3, 135, 300	40, 270 9, 274
Soft and peelers Lobsters	125, 200 420, 500	25, 720 87, 167	205, 500 218, 800	67, 686 50, 754			59, 300 4, 100	13, 237 1, 025	390, 000 643, 400	106, 643 138, 946
Shrimp Clams:	84, 700	3, 827	109, 300	9, 367					194, 000	13, 194
Hard, public ¹ Hard, private ¹	1, 524, 700 120, 000 770, 600	258, 665 22, 155 71, 691	3, 326, 600 136, 900 1, 055, 900	479, 122 21, 162		.	38, 900 69, 500	4, 910 8, 110	4, 890, 200 326, 400	742, 697 51, 427
Soft, public ² Soft, private ² Surf or skimmer	8,000 523,300	1,000 22,825	313,900	69, 878 13, 829					1, 826, 500 8, 000 837, 200	141, 569 1, 000 36, 654
Conchs	8,600 82,500	955 4, 629	2, 900	90			13,000	1.000	8,600 98,400	955 5, 719
Oysters: ³ Market, public, spring	119, 700	17, 165	10, 400	1,860					130, 100	19, 025
Market, public, fall. Market, private, spring Market, private, fall	209, 200 2, 039, 500 3, 398, 700	30, 387 342, 130 579, 605	6, 400 4, 110, 400 4, 335, 000	1, 110 340, 015 260, 744					215, 600 6, 149, 900	31, 497 682, 145
		019,000	4, 330, 000	300, 744			581, 400	54, 989	8, 315, 100	995, 338

Statistics on hard clams are based on yields of 8 pounds of meats to the bushel in New York, 9.76 pounds in New Jersey, and 10 pounds in Delaware.
 Statistics on soft clams are based on yields of 16 pounds of meats to the bushel in New York, and 20 pounds in New Jersey.
 Statistics on oysters are based on yields of 7 pounds of meats to the bushel in New York. 8.91 pounds in New Jersey, and 7 pounds in Delaware.

FISHERY INDUSTRIES QF THE UNITED STATES, 1936

Fisheries of the Middle Atlantic States, 1935-Continued

CATCH: By STATES-Continued

Species	New Y	Tork	New J	ersey	Pennsy	ylvania	Delay	vare	Tot	al
SHELLFISH, ETC.—continued Scallops: Bay	Pounds 106, 700	Value \$35, 593	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds 106, 700	Value \$35, 59 3
Sea	2, 213, 500 1, 371, 200	318, 768 39, 265	428, 600 1, 050, 400	\$25, 316 28, 081					2, 640, 100 2, 423, 000	344, 084 67, 367
Turtles: Green Hawksbill			3, 900 200	47 2	•••••				3, 900 200	47 2
Loggerhead Snapper			3,900 7,200 100	69 374 94			5, 400		3, 900 12, 600 24, 400	69 817 20, 219
Bloodworms Sandworms	29, 500	26, 800	300	241					29, 800	27, 041
Total	13, 644, 700	1, 922, 239	18, 438, 900	1, 498, 979			1, 626, 900	90, 374	33, 710, 500	3, 511, 592
Grand total	84, 939, 309	3, 135, 360	107, 802, 200	2, 844, 277	31,000	\$5, 660	86, 665, 600	430, 367	279, 438, 100	6, 415, 664

NOTE.—Of the total catch in New York, 7,200 pounds of shrimp, valued at \$727, were taken off Florida, and 131,200 pounds of fishery products, valued at \$5,932, were taken in the southern trawl fishery off southern New Jersey, Maryland, Virginia. and North Carolina. Of the total catch in New Jersey. 46,800 pounds of bluefish, valued at \$3,144; 4,100 pounds of pompano, valued at \$1,230; 15,000 pounds of Spanish mackerel, valued at \$1,200; 2,700 pounds of spotted squeteagues, valued at \$120; and 95,000 pounds of shrimp, valued at \$6,760, were taken off Florida while 2,520,800 pounds of fishery products, valued at \$90,727, were taken in the southern trawl fishery. Of the total catch in Delaware 220,500 pounds of fishery products, valued at \$5,007, were taken in the southern trawl fishery consist principally of butterfish, croaker, flounders, scup, sea bass, gray squeteagues, and whiting.

FISHERY INDUSTRIES OF THE UNITED STATES, 1936

SUPPLEMENTARY TABLE SHOWING THE PRODUCTION OF CERTAIN SHELLFISH IN NUMBER AND BUSHELS

Product	New	York	New J	ersey	Delav	vare	Tot	al
Crabs:	Quantity	Value	Quantita	Value	Quantita	Value	Quantity	Value
Hardnumber							3, 891, 600	
King		\$10, 101		8, 521				9.274
Soft and peelersdo		25 720		67, 686	237, 200	13 227	1, 560, 000	
Clams:	000,000	40,140	022,000	01,000	201,200	10, 201	1, 000, 000	100, 010
Hard, publicbushels	100 588	358, 665	340 840	479, 122	3, 890	4,910	535 318	742, 697
Hard, private		22, 155		21, 162				51, 427
Soft, publicdo		71,691			0,000	0,110	100 057	141, 569
Soft, privatedo			02,100	00,010			500	
Surf or skimmer				12 890			68,720	
Conchs	478			10,020			478	
Mussels, seado				90	1.000	1.000		
Oysters:	0, 200	1,020	440	50	1,000	1,000	0, 110	0,110
Market, public, springdo	17 100	17, 165	1, 167	1,860			18 967	19,025
Market, public, falldo		30, 387					30, 604	
Market, private, springdo		342, 130						682, 145
Market, private, falldo		579, 605				54 000	1, 055, 118	
Scallops:	400, 029	019,000	400, 052	360, 744	00,007	04, 909	1,000,110	880, 000
	01 240	35, 593					01 940	35, 593
Baydo Seadodo	21, 340	318, 768		05 910				
Dea	308, 917	310, 708	12, 331	20, 310			441,408	344, 084

SEED	OYSTER	FISHERY
0000	0101010	T TOTTOTOT

Item	New	York	New	Jersey	Dela	ware	Т	otal
OPEBATING UNITS								
Fishermen: On vessels		nber 2		mber 108		nber 1		mb er 151
On boats and shore: Regular Casual		7		67 98	5	6		74 154
Total	29		1, 273		77		1,	379
Vessels: Motor Net tonnage Sail Net tonnage	85			106 2, 207		3 9		5 85 109 246
Total vessels Total net tonnage	5 85		106 2, 207		3	3 9		114 331
Boats: Motor Other. Apparatus: Dredges. Yards at mouth. Tongs. Deter.	1	4 1 0 4 7		68 90 214 262 146	5	1 4 6 7 6		73 145 230 283 202
Rakes CATCH Oysters: Seed, public, spring	Bushels	Value	Bushels 827,065	18 Value \$284, 446	Bushels 85, 200	Value \$18,012	Bushels 913, 505	25 Value \$302, 954
Seed, public, fall Seed, private, spring Seed, private, fall	29, 984 10, 540	18, 292 10, 005	24, 465 675 675	6, 502 120 123			24, 465 30, 659 11, 215	6, 502 18, 412 10, 128
Total	41, 764	28, 793	852, 880	291, 191	85, 200	18, 012	979, 844	337, 996

NOTE.—Of the total number of persons fishing for seed oysters, 1,260 are duplicated among those fishing for market oysters or other species. Similarly the following craft and gear are duplicated: 81 vessels, 33 motor boats, 19 other boats, 164 dredges, 34 tongs, and 8 rakes.

Industries related to the fisheries of the Middle Atlantic States, 1935

; -

1

Item	New York New Jersey		Pennsyl- vania	Delaware	Total
Transporting: Persons engaged: On vessels	Number 60	Number 9	Number	Number	Number 69
On boats	2	70			72
Total	62	79			141
Vessels, motor Net tonnage Boats Wholesale and manufacturing:	19 307 2	4 71 61			23- 378 63-
Establishments Persons engaged:	221	123	47	17	408
Proprietors Salaried employees. Wage earners:	131 787	113 146	44 110	14 28	302 1, 071
Average for season. Average for year	2, 487 2, 097	1, 422 892	371 319	490 177	4, 770 3, 485
Paid to salaried employees Paid to wage earners	\$2, 057, 758 \$2, 869, 058	\$305, 516 \$786, 618	\$217, 826 \$314, 788	\$23, 946 \$90, 997	\$2, 605, 046 \$4, 061, 461
Total salaries and wages	\$4, 926, 816	\$1, 092, 134	\$532, 614	\$114, 943	\$6, 666, 507
Fishermen manufacturing	485	73			558

OPERATING UNITS, SALARIES, AND WAGES

PRODUCTS MANUFACTURED

Item	New York		New	Jersey	Pennsylvania		Delaware	
By manufacturing establish- ments: Buffalofish, smoked pounds.	Quan- tity 854,600	Value \$215, 950	Quan- tity	Value	Quan- tity	Value	Quan- tity	Value
Butterfish, smokeddo Carp, smokeddo	581, 900		73, 176 54, 678	\$22, 363 21, 097		(1)		
Cisco, chubs, and tullibee. smokedpounds Cod, fresh filletsdo Flounders. fresh fillets	3, 405, 700 2, 845, 000	1, 013, 710 390, 830		75, 389 (1)	(1)	(1)		
pounds Haddock, fresh fillets_do Hake, fresh filletsdo	2, 373, 000	319, 610	(1)	(1) (1) (1)		•		
Herring, sea, kippered pounds Lake trout, smokeddo Mackerel, smokeddo Pollock, fresh filletsdo	146, 600 205, 400 446, 900 145, 100	64, 601 66, 427	(1) 10, 644	(¹⁾ 2, 301	(1) (1) (1)	(1) (1) (1)		
Paddlefish or spoonbill cat, smokedpounds Salmon:	312, 000							
Smokeddo Kippereddo Roe, canned	349, 250	104, 900	382, 909 55, 885	130, 273 220, 15	(1) (1)	(1) (1)	•••••	
standard cases Shad, smokedpounds Sturgeon:			(1)	(1)	(1)	(1)		
Šmokeddo Caviar, canned			(1)	(1)	(1)	(1)		•••••
standard cases Whitefish: Smokedpounds Caviar, canned	2, 832 1, 505, 100		166, 927	54, 267	(1)	(1)		·····
standard cases	367	11, 264						-

¹ The production of this item is included under "Unclassified products."

134

FISHERY INDUSTRIES OF THE UNITED STATES, 1936

135

Industries related to the fisheries of the Middle Atlantic States, 1935-Continued **PRODUCTS MANUFACTURED**-Continued

Item	Nor	York	Nom	Jersey	Denne	vlvania	Delaware	
Ttem			INEW	Jersey	renns	yivania.	Dela	ware
By manufacturing establish- ments—Continued. Crab, king, scrap and meal tons Clams:	Quan- tity	Value	Quan- tity 187	Value \$4, 744	Quan- tity	Value	Quan- tity (¹)	Value (1)
Hard, fresh shucked gallons Soft, fresh shucked			(1)	(1)	3, 750	\$7, 500		
gallons Marine-shell products: Buttonsgross Novelties	1, 054, 838	\$546, 251	16, 400 1, 518, 690	16, 190 1, 065, 039 152, 564	512, 741	255, 069		
Oysters, fresh shucked gallons Oyster-shell products:	473, 588	744, 472	424, 796	729, 309	72, 825			
Poultry feedtons Limedo Unclassified products: Fillets, fresh and frozen			7, 395 3, 012	55, 230 13, 868		35, 212 3, 412	(1) (1)	(1) (1)
Smokeddo		(3)	4 263, 114	(³) 4 151, 209	(3)	(3)		
standard cases Miscellaneous		⁵ 155, 407 ⁶ 566, 923	(3)	⁽³⁾ 7 1,032, 726		⁸ 369,713		° 638,454
Total		8, 424, 619		3, 548, 584		815, 120		664, 554
By fishermen: Eels, smokedpounds Herring, sea, smoked.do Mackerel, smokeddo Whiting, smokeddo Scallops: Bay, fresh shucked	17, 600	5, 640		820 160 40				
Sea, fresh shucked gallons			46, 799	51 349				
Crab meat, packaged, fresh cookedpounds King crab scraptons				313				.
Total		320, 401		58, 340				
Grand total		8, 745, 020		3, 606, 924		815, 120		664, 554

¹ The production of this item is included under "Unclassified products."
³ Includes fresh fillets of bluefish, halibut, mackerel, salmon, and wolffish.
³ This has been included under "Miscellaneous."
⁴ Includes smoked bluefish, cod, cod fillets and steaks, eels. flounders, goosefish, haddock, lake trout, shad, sturgeon, and sea herring (bloaters).
⁴ Includes canned pickled eels, fish paste, clam products, pickled sea mussels, and terrapin, and turtle products.

products.

⁶ Includes smoked eels; halibut and swordfish liver oil; menhaden products; miscellaneous fish meal; and mussel-shell products.

and mussel-shell products. ⁷ Includes fresh fillets of cod, flounders, haddock, and hake; canned oysters and clam products; salted boneless cod; fresh-shucked hard clams; menhaden products; and mussel-shell buttons. ⁸ Includes smoked butterfish, chubs, haddock fillets, finnan haddie, sea herring (bloaters and kippers), lake trout, mackerel, salmon, shad, sturgeon, and whitefish; kippered salmon and shad; and miscellaneous feb cercations and shad; and miscellaneous fish scrap

⁹ Includes oyster-shell products, king crab scrap and meal, and menhaden products.

Nore.—The total value of the manufactured products for the Middle Atlantic States was as follows: By manufacturing establishments, \$13,452,877; and by fishermen, \$378,741. Some of the above products may have been manufactured from fishery products imported from another State or a foreign country; therefore, they cannot be correlated directly with the catch within the State. Of the total number of persons engaged on transporting craft, 125 have been included as fishermen, and among the total number of persons engaged in the perpendice persons engaged in the perpendice of fishermen. the preparation of fishermen's prepared products, 552 have been included as fishermen.

U. S. BUREAU OF FISHERIES

NEW YORK

Fisheries of New York, 1935

OPERATING UNITS: BY GEAR

	P	urse sein	65	Haul		GIII	nets		Lines
Item	Mack- erel	Menha- den	Other	seines	Anchor	Drift	Run-	Stake	Hand
On vesels		Number 237		Number	Number		Number 19	Number	Number 123
On boats and shore. Regular Casual		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	3	58 943	41 62	66 207	85 4	11 71	87 8
To ta l Vessels: Steam	16		19	154		273	78	82	163
Net tonnage Motor	2	455	41	•••••					10 249
fotal vessels Total net tonnage.	2 65		2 41				45		₱10 249
Boats: Motor Other Accessory boats			1 2		13 63	133	* 3 0 2	45	19 7 24
Apparatus Number Leasth, yards Square yards Hocks, baits, or shoods.	1,000	11 3. 540	3 910	*1	39, 670		79, 179	135 36, 920	f 150
Item	Line	sConti With baits or shoods	Trot with	Pound nets		Fyke nets	Dip Dets	Scap Dets	Drag
Fishermen: On vessels	Number 90	Number		Number		Number	Number	Number	Number
On boats and shore: Regular. Casual	57 4	16 43	3 11		2	24 58	80 60	194	1
Total	151	59	14	154	2	92	140	198	1
Vessels, motor Net tonnage Boats Motor	9 175 31	5		32					1
Other Accessory boats Apparatus: Number	55	54 	14 14	121 295	1	••••••	90 140	196 196	1
Square yards Yards at mouth Hooks, baits, or snoods	185, 900	37, 400	2, 550		121				2

FISHERY INDUSTRIES OF THE UNITED STATES, 1936

Fisheries of New York, 1935--Continued

OPERATING UNITS: BY GEAR-Continued

	Otter	trawls		Pots				Dre	dges
Item	Fish	Shrimp	Eel	Fish	Lob- ster	Har- poons	Spears	Clam	Crab
Fishermen: On vessels	Num- ber 226	Num- ber	Num- ber 2	Num- ber	Num- ber 3	Num- ber 29	Num- ber	Num- ber 12	Num- ber 3
On boats and shore: Regular Casual	82 2	2	62 37	24 	126 22	27 2	66 80	11	
Total	310	2	101	24	151	58	146	23	10 3
Vessels, motor Net tonnage Boats:	62 877				1 8	1 10		6 63	1 13
Motor Other Accessory boats	44	1	25 63	12	85 17	14 1 3	2 15	6	
Apparatus: Number Yards at mouth		1 23	3, 287	300	5, 179	25	146	12 10	24
	Dredg	ges—Con	tinued	То	ngs	Rakes,		By hand.	Total, exclu-
Item	Mus- sel	Oyster	Scallop	Oyster	Other	other than for oysters	for FORKS	other than for oysters	sive of dupli- cation
Fishermen: On vessels On boats and shore:	Num- ber 3	Num- ber 175	Num- ber 206	Num- ber 37	Num- ber 64	Num- ber	Num- ber	Num- ber	Num- ber 930
Regular	10	37	82 360	192 132	409 744	149 289	2 40 294	27 18	1, 219 2, 213
Total	13	212	648	361	1, 217	438	534	45	4, 362
Vessels: Steam Net tonnage Motor Net tonnage Sail	 1 13	36 647	32 610 2 12	11 61	9 69				4 485 170 2, 579 2 12
Total vessels Total net tonnage.	1 13	36 647	12 34 622	11 61	9 69				176 3, 076
Boats: Motor Other Accessory boats	6	17	1 235	131 84	383 419	154 143	 1		750 1, 498 85
Apparatus: Number Yards at mouth	9 9	112 167	473 540	361 	1, 198	376	534		

U. S. BUREAU OF FISHERIES

Fisheries of New York, 1935-Continued

CATCH: BY GEAR

Species	Purse seines							eines	Gill nets		
•	Macl	cerel	Menha	Menhaden		Other				Anchor	
Alewives	Pounda						Pounds 154, 700	\$1, 420	Pounds 2, 600	\$44	
Bluefish Butterfish Carp					200	\$10	200 54, 100	18 3, 919	28, 500 300 1, 300	2, 701 21 102	
Catfish and bullheads . Croaker. Eels, common							4, 400	596 1, 452		10	
Flounders K i n g whiting or "kingfish"							1, 700	300 234	200	36	
Mackerel Menhaden Mummichor Scup or porgy	***	· • • • • •	45,992,500	\$85, 217	•••••• • • • • •		1,000		1, 500	150 	
Sea bass Shad Sharks					800		31, 500 10, 200	1, 083 874	1, 200 9, 300 500		
Silversides							68, 400 119, 800	2,675		1. 893	
Striped bass							8, 300 100	1, 064 20	5, 300 4, 600	973 1,079	
Thimble-eyed mack- erel					600	6	2,600	171	200	15	
Whitebait White perch Yellow perch							9, 100 200 309		4, 500		
Crabs, hard			45, 992, 800				4,000 503,300			9, 188	

		Gi	ll nets—0	Lines						
Species	Dr	ft	Runaround		Stake		Hand		Trawl	
Alewives Bluefish		Value \$624	Pounds 148, 200	Value \$10, 669	600				Pounds	Value
Butterfish. Carp. Catfish and bullheads.	27,000	2, 171 28	17, 900	1, 152			••			
Cod Flounders Haddock						·····	2, 000 1, 000			\$19, 647 15
Herring, sea King whiting or "king- fish" Mackerel			200 27,000				100 4, 500			·····
Pollock Scup or porgy							10,900 7,600 19,400	425 246	5,000	100
Shad Squeteagues or "sea trout", gray			129, 700			184	13, 300			870
Striped bass Sturgeon Suckers	5,400 400 100	720 64 6	300		4, 600 2, 000 1, 600	255				
Tautog Tilefish White perch	2, 200	61	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		23, 900		300	12	2, 494, 200	94, 100
Yellow perch Crabs, hard	2, 300	129			200	20	3,000			<u> </u>
Total	560, 8 0 0	41, 296	323, 300	20, 145	95, 700	6, 622	727, 700	54, 666	2, 850, 900	114, 732

-

Fisheries of New York, 1935-Continued

CATCH:	By	GEAR-O	Continue	d
--------	----	--------	----------	---

2	L	ines—C	ontinue	1						
Species	Trot with baits or snoods			Trot with hooks		Pound nets		Stop nets		nets
Alewives			Pounds		Pounds 600		Pounds		Pounds 77, 200	Value \$665
Bluefish					159,800	10.737				4000
Bonito					207, 300	6, 155				
Butterfish					2. 605, 400	106. 345				
Carp_ Catfish and bullheads Cod			200	\$12			4,800	\$384	11,000	976
Catfish and bullheads			200	23					20, 300	2, 599
Cod					1,800	104				
Croaker					200	7				
Common			1,200	148	69,000	12, 276			9,700	1, 189
Common Conger					2,500	75				
Flounders					192, 300				80,000	
Frigate mackerel					49, 200					
Grayfish					3, 800					
Herring, sea					22,800					
Hickory shad					1,000	24				
King whiting or "king-										
fish"					17, 300					
Mackerel					1, 340, 100					
Menhaden					397, 900					
Pike or pickerel										6
Pollock					1,400	44				
Scup or porgy					874,900					
Sea bass					59,900					
Sea robin					16, 500	613				
Shad.					21,900			60		
Sharks					1,300	36				
Skates					5, 600	70				
Squeteagues or "sea					1 000 000	50 050				
trout", gray					1,000,900 12,900				300	54
Striped bass					12, 900					09
Sturgeon Suckers						30			8,800	683
Suckers										59
Swellfish									1,000	09
Tautog					17,200				200	38
Tomcod					11,200	120			7, 300	131
Tuna or "horse mack-									1,000	101
erel"					6,100	350				
White perch.					0, 100	000			7,300	508
Whiting					263, 500	7.711			1,000	
Yellow perch						.,			500	50
Yellow perch Crabs, hard	377, 600	\$10.870			24,600	622			900	23
Squid.	5, ,, 000				941, 800					
Total	377, 600	10, 870	1,600	183	8, 324, 900	306, 732	5, 600	444	230, 100	9, 916
Fisherics of New York, 1935-Continued

CATCH: BY GEAR-Continued

0								Otter	trawls	
Species	Dip	nets	Scap	nets	Drng	nets	Fis	ıh	Shri	mp
Alewives			Pounds 83, 600				Pounde	Value	Pounds	Value
Bluefich			00,000	¢1, 001			400			
Bluefish. Butterfish						1				
Butternsn						1	194, 000			
Carp				2, 211						
Catfish and bullheads				96						
Cod							693, 300			
Croaker							82, 200			
Eels, conger.							1, 500	24		
Flounders							5, 690, 500	296. 756		
Goosefish							58, 100			
Gravfish.							65, 100			
Haddock							1, 322, 700			
							170, 400			
Herring, sea							52, 200	854		
King whiting or "king-										
fish"							4, 500			
Mackerel							300			
Scup or porgy							882, 500	23, 789		
Sea bass	1						209, 100	14. 749		
Sea robin							30,000	685		
Shad.			2 300	197			00,000			
Sharks			, 0.70	,			500			
Skates							42, 100	704		
		·····					42,100	100		
Squeteagues or "sea						1				
trout", gray							20, 900			
Sturgeon							300			
Suckers			5, 500							
White perch			900	49						
Whiting				1			2, 020, 500	54.083		
Yellow perch				9						
Crabs:				Ĩ						
Hard	51 0.00	\$1 815								
Soft and peelers	125 200	95 720								
	120, 200	(20) (ش	·····				2,300	343	;	
Lobsters						\$500	7, 200			
Shrimp										\$2, 600
Conchs							5,000			
Scallops, sea							1,000			
Squid			'		. . '		429, 400	16, 165		
Total	176, 200.	27, 535	119, 700	4, 423	2, 500	500	11,986,000	527, 172	75,000	2,600
									,	-,

	Species					_				
Species	Eel		Fish		Lob	ster	Harp	oons	Spears	
Eels, common		\$12, 447	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds 49, 900	Value \$7, 133
Mummichog Sea bass Swordfish Lobsters	3, 200	255	88, 800 8, 300	\$4, 525 2, 075	33, 700 409, 900	\$1, 553 84, 749	42, 600	\$8 , 850		
Total	136, 900	12, 702	97, 100	6, 600	443, 600	86, 302	42, 600	8, 850	49, 900	7, 133

•

.

Fisheries of New York, 1935-Continued

CATCH: BY GEAR-Continued

Smooles	Dredges											
Species	Clam		n Crab		Mus	sel	Оуз	ter	Scallop			
Crabs, hard Clams, surf or skimmer. Conchs. Mussels, sea Oysters: Market, private, spring.	Pounds 499, 200 3, 600	\$20, 800	3, 200			Value \$3,000		Value	Pounds	Value		
Market, private, fall_ Scallops: Bay Sea Total	502, 800	21, 200	 	 10	0 49, 800		3, 298, 000 5, 288, 500	564, 750		\$35, 59 3 318, 568		
Species			Tongs	1	Rak	es	Fo	rks	By h	and		

Species	1 10	ngs	Ka.	kes	FO	rks	Byl	and
Eels. common	Pounds	Value	Pounds 32,000	Value \$7,040	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value
Clams:								
Hard, public		\$217, 335	237, 200	41, 330				
Hard, private	120,000	22, 155	303, 200	28, 260	467.400	\$43, 431		
Soft, private			303, 200	20, 200	8.000	1,000		
Surf or skimmer	24, 100	2,025						
Mussels, sea							32, 700	\$1, 629
Oysters: Market, public, spring	119,700	17, 165						
Market, public, fall	209, 200	30, 387						
Market, private, spring	49,000	7,200						
Market, private, fall	100, 700	14, 855			24,300	20, 125		
Bloodworms Sandworms					29,500	26, 800		
Total	1,910,200	311, 122	572, 400	76, 630	529, 200	91, 356	32, 700	1, 629

Fisheries of New York, 1935-Continued

OPERATING UNITS: By COUNTIES

Item	Al- bany	Co- lumbia	Dutch- ess	Greene	Kings	Nassau	New York	Orange	Put- nam	Rensse- laer	Rich- mond	Rock- land	Suf- folk	Ulster	West- chester
Fishermen: On vessels On boats and shore:	Number	Number	Number	Number	Number 255	Number 57	Number 85	Number	Number	Number	Number 11	Number	Number 522	Number	Number
Regular Casual	10	6 64	9 109	6 47	$ \begin{array}{r} 111 \\ 29 \end{array} $	$236 \\ 410$		$2 \\ 31$	3	19		10 72	801 1, 167	20 178	18 74
Total	10	70	118	53	395	703	85	33	3	19	11	82	2, 490	198	92
Vessels: Steam Net tonnage Motor Net tonnage Sail Net tonnage					51 790	14 217	10 319				334		4 485 92 1, 219 2 12		
Total vessels. Total net tonnage					51 790	14 217	$10 \\ 319$				3 31		98 1, 716		
Boats: Motor	8	56	91	37	52 18 28	173 261 1	34	24	2	13		48 22	525 749	131	6(
Mackerel. Length, yards. Menhaden. Length, yards		·····			1 500		1 500						11 3, 840		
Other Length, yards Haul seines Length, yards Gill nets:	2 96	5 590	9 962	6 1, 175	1 400 2 19	1 300 6 200	·····	5 700	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	5 542		3 292	1 210 26 5, 404	10 1, 622	29
Anchor. Square yards. Drift. Square yards. Runaround Square yards.		8 12,000	6 2, 075 23 52, 000	2 2, 400	1 8,000	6 44, 500 21 53, 200		7 15, 200	1 2, 200	1 2, 000		32 4, 215 17 42, 200	48 32, 130 4 1, 600 13 17, 979	1 50 61 122, 150	14 1, 200 21 58, 500
Stake Square yards		9.550		10 16, 930								2 970		12 6,600	10 3, 05

U. S. BUREAU OF FISHERIES

- 7	Lines: Hand Hooks and baits Trawl Hooks Trot with baits or snoods					80 80 870 54, 800	3 3 588 45, 200	40 40 1, 120 56, 000				3 3		33 33 68 29, 900 58		
E1010 00	Baits or snoods Trot with hooks Hooks Pound nets Stop nets			1 100			4		3 700	1 100			1 250	37, 400 	6 900	2 500
	Scip nets Square yards	24	97 36	39 58	121 17 17		115		4	2	6 		1	207 25	96 62	33
	Drag nets Yards at mouth Otter trawls: Fish Yards at mouth					42 973	9 213	4 113				1 22		1 2 50 1, 126		
	Shrimp Yards at mouth Pots: Eel Fish		2			216	1 23 420 300						85	2, 498	6	 60
	Lobster Harpoons Spears Dredges:					200 2 8 10	1, 310 91 2	1						3, 669 22 47		
	Clam Yards at mouth Crab Yards at mouth Mussel					8 2 4	2									
	Yards at mouth Oyster Yards at mouth Scallop. Yards at mouth					40	2 16 20 4 13	2 3 8				27		7 94 144 419 361		
	Yards at mouth Tongs: Oyster Other Rakes, other than for oysters.					135	93 361 69 204	24						268 836 291 329		1

Fisheries of New York, 1985-Continued

CATCH: By counties

······			I: BY COU					
Species	Alba	ny	Colun	nbis	Dute	hess	Gree	900
	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value
Alewives.	7,500	\$157	43,700	\$752	42,900	\$764)	5, 200	\$10
Carp	4, 100	234	14,900	967	14, 200	1, 217	40, 400	2,90
Catfish and builheads	1,300	157	7, 100	1,040	4,900	573	2,100	22
Eels, common			400	41	100	9	400	3
Shad.			23, 200	1, 324	105, 500	7, 556	5, 200	36
Striped bass			100	28	100	11	800	8
Sturgeon,	2,600	117	5, 100	359	2,400	450	500	5
Sunfish				0.00	500	44		
White perch			1,600	151	3, 700	253		
Yellow perch				-•••	100	9		
Total	15, 800	695	96, 400	4, 692	176, 500	11,056	54, 900	3, 76
Species	<u> </u>	7	Kin	24 24	Nas	sau	New '	rork
<u> </u>				l		<u> </u>		
			Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value
Blueesh			426, 200	\$31,070	111, 100	\$7. 300	174,600	\$13, 80
				4, 657	20,400	170	2: 100	0.00
Butterfish Cod			74, 500 373, 000	19,324	267,000 272,500	12.632	35,100 25,000	2, 20
Croaker.			2, 300	23	1 212, 000	11, 210	23,000	1,
Eels			2, 0.97				1	
Common			39,000	7, 810	48, 500	5, 585		
Conger			1,400	22			100	
Flounders.			2, 874, 300	148, 263	712,800	40, 038	267,000	12, 94
Frigate unckerel					17.600	308		
Goosefish Gravel b			58,000	1, 121	3,900			1
Grayfish. Haddock			- 60,000 366,700	16, 538	300,000	48 13, 700	25,000	1, 15
Hake			168, 200	4.326	3(4), 000	13, 100	21,000	1,10
Herring, se i			50,000	\$40				
Mackerel			49, 300	1, 271	165, 500	4.450	51,000	1, 270
Mummichog.			1,000	115	3, 200	255		
Scup or por y			222, 6440	4, 344	34, 700	990	13, 400	41
Sea bass			27, 800	2, 255	127, 700	6, 427	16,900	1, 62
Sea robin			13,000	340			*********	
Shul		•••••				70		
Silversides Skatos	•••••	•••••	30, 200	584	5,000		, 	
Skates Squetenerges or "sea troat", r	F 9 V	• • • • • • • •	30%, 040	3, 378	165,000	8, 368	!	
Striped bass.			00,00	0, 319	500	40		
Sturgeon.			300	36	·			
Swordfish			700	140			500	11
Thutog.			100	2				
Thimble-eyed mackerel			600	- Fi				
Tilefish			652,000	32,600			1, 812, 200	61, 50
Whiting Crabs:			1, 959, 400	52, 174	108, 200	3, 420	14, 100	4:5
Hard			6, 200	287	1.000	65		
Soft and peelers					125, 200	25,720		
Lobsters			241, 200	43, 403	37,000	10,008		
Shrimp	••••••				75, 000	2,600		
Clame-					000	40.000		1
Hard, public.					267, 800	48,900		
Hard, private Soft, public					56,400	11, 150 19, 348		
Surf or skimmer.			433. 200	18,050	66,000	2,750		
Conchs			8,600	955				
Mussels, sea					33, 300	1, 667		
Oysters:								
Market, public, spring					11,000	1, 565		
Market, public, fall					20, 300	2,985		
Market, private, spring.		•••••				84, 200	4,900	6 70
Market, private, spring. Market, private, fall			1 400 700	201 219	808, 900 122, 800	120,055	47,000	6, 70 22, 70
Scanops, sea			283, 300	11, 395	54,000	1.230	100	22, 10
					8, 600	1,230 9,000	100	
BloodwormsSandworms					12, 200	12, 120		
Bloodworms			10, 162, 100	607, 753	12, 200	12, 120	2, 644, 800	126, 79

.

Fisheries of New York, 1935-Continued

CATCH: BY COUNTIES-Continued

Species	Oran	ıge	Putn	am	Renss	elaer	Richmond	
Alewives Bluefish	Pounds 2,400	Value \$42	Pounds	Value	Pounds 9, 700	Value \$172	Pounds 14, 200	Value \$994
Carp Catfish and bullheads Eels, common	4,600 100 400	310 15 54	700 100 200	\$42 4 20	8, 100 1, 700	720 329		
Flounders Shad Striped bass	22, 800 500	2, 300	5,000	300	3, 800	213	45, 000	2, 325
Suckers Tomcod White perch	400	22	300	6	400 600	23 24		
Whiting Yellow perch Scallops, sea		15					25,000 105,000	750 15, 500
Total	31, 400	2, 853	6, 300	372	24, 300	1, 481	189, 200	19, 569
Species	Ro	ockland	8	uffolk		Ulster	West	chester
• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •		1 -						T

•

	-							
	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value
Alewives	12.200	\$223	201,600	\$1.455	30, 300	\$648	2,800	\$42
Bluefish			276,600	21,063				
Bonito			186, 900	5,385				
Butterfish.			2, 440, 900	100,653				
Carp	4.200	367			88,100	6,762	5, 800	481
Catfish and bullheads.	400	8			7,000	840	1,900	206
Cod			367,000	19,906				
Croaker			81,900	1.313				
Eels:			31,111	-,				
Common	11,400	1.036	203,000	26, 297	1,200	134	8,600	666
Conger			2, 500	75				
Flounders.			2,079,700	106, 161				
Frigate mackerel			31,600	554				
Goosefish			100	5				
Grayfish			5,000	129				
Haddock			631, 300	29,061				
Hake			2, 200	63				
Herring, sea			25, 200	617				
Herring, sea			1,000	24				
Hickory shad King whiting or "kingfish"			23,800	2, 338				
King whiting or "kingush"			1. 244. 800					
Mackerel				33, 877				
Menhaden			46, 390, 700	89, 387				
Pike or pickerel								6
Pollock			17, 300	569				
Scup or porgy			1,627,600	41, 541				
Sea bass			239, 300	18,940				
Sea robin			33, 500	958				
Shad	35, 400	3, 531	20, 900	1, 342			77, 200	
Sharks			2, 300	59				
Silversides			63, 400	2, 275				
Skates			6, 100	112				
Squeteagues or "sea trout", gray_			1, 166, 700	69,003				
Striped bass	9,900	1,568	16, 300	1,672	400	35	8,600	1, 280
Sturgeon	100	20	2,600	625	100	6	2,800	385
Suckers	1,400	108			3,200	232	2, 500	206
Sunfish	100	5			100			
Swellfish			5,000	250				
Swordfish			41, 400	8,600				
Tautog			17,600	768				
Tomcod							7,000	125
Tuna or "horse mackerel"			6, 100	350				
Whitebait			9,100	1,035				
White perch	5.100	305	600	72	3, 200	131	41, 100	1,862
Whiting	.,		177, 300	5,027				
Vellow nerch	6.700	363			900	79		
Crabs, hard	.,		457, 100	13,415				
Lobsters			142, 300	33, 756				
Shrimp			9,700	1, 227				
Clams:			0,100	1, 221				
Hard, public			1, 256, 500	209,665			400	100
Hard, private				11,005				
Soft, public				52, 243				100
Soft, private				1,000			000	
Surf or skimmer				2,025				
Mussels, sea			49,200	2,962				
TAT (199618), 268	· • • • • • •		40, 200	2, 302				

Fisheries of New York, 1935-Continued

CATCH: BY COUNTIES-Continued

Species	Rockland		Suf	folk	U	ster	Westchester	
Oysters:	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value
Market, public, spring Market, public, fall			108, 700 188, 900	\$15,600 27,402				
Market, private, spring			1, 471, 100	257, 230				
Market, private, fall	• • • • • • • • • •		2, 542, 800	452, 850				
Bay			106, 700	35, 593				
Sea.			427, 100	61, 550				
Squid Bloodworms			1,033,800	26, 635 11, 125				
Sandworms			17, 300	14, 680				
Total	86, 900	\$7, 534	66, 137, 500	1, 821, 524	310, 500	\$23, 441	159, 600	\$13, 462

SEED OYSTER FISHERY: BY GEAR

Item	Dree	lges	Ral	tes	Total, ex of dupli	
OPERATING UNITS Fishermen: On vessels On boats and shore, regular	Nun 2	2	Nun		Nun 22 7	
Total	25	2	7	,	29)
Vessels, motor Net tonnage Boats:	8				5 85	
Motor Other			4		4	
Apparatus: Number Yards at mouth	10 14		7			
CATCH Oysters: Seed, public, spring Seed, private, spring Seed, private, fall Total	Bushels 29, 984 10, 540 40, 524	Value \$18, 292 10, 005 28, 297	Bushels 1, 240	Value \$496 496	Bushels 1, 240 29, 984 10, 540 41, 764	Value \$496 18, 292 10, 005 28, 793

SEED OYSTER FISHERY: By COUNTIES

Item	Nas	sau	Suffolk		
OPERATING UNITS Fishermen: On vessels On boats and shore, regular	Nun	5	Nun 11		
Total	ł	5	24	1	
Vessels, motor Net tonnage Boats:	128	3	457		
Motor Other Apparatus:			4		
Dredges Yards at mouth Rakes	3		8 11 7		
CATCH Oysters: Seed, public, spring Seed, private, spring Seed, private, fall	Bushels	Value \$500 375	Bushels 1, 240 28, 984 9, 790	Value \$496 17, 792 9, 630	
Total	1, 750	875	40, 014	27, 918	

NOTE.-With the exception of 1 motor boat, all of the persons, craft, and gear engaged in the seed oyster fishery are duplicated among those fishing for market oysters or other species.

NEW JERSEY

Fisheries of New Jersey, 1935

OPERATING UNITS: BY GEAR

	Purse	seines			Gil	l nets		L	nes
Item	Men- haden	Other	Haul seines	An- chor	Drift	Run- around	Stake	Hand	Trawl
Fishermen: On vessels On boats and shore:	Number 105	Number 45	Number	Number	Number 8	Number	Number	Number 57	Number 20
Regular			56 204	2	99 156	90 10	71 17	243 47	132 18
Total	105	45	260	2	263	100	88	347	170
Vessels: Steam Net tonnage Motor	3 150 2	5						10	6
Net tonnage	155	83						126	59
Total vessels Total net tonnage.		5 83			2 18			10 126	6 59
Boats: Motor Other Accessory boats Apparatus:			7 104	1	77 65 5	46	12 24	131 19 22	69
Number Length, yards Square yards	1, 816	5 1, 820	108 9, 203	3 2, 500	891 480, 662	60 181, 550	160 38, 038	600	373
Hooks, baits, or snoods								894	233, 400
	Lines-	Contd.							
Item	Troll	Trot with baits or snoods	Pound nets	Weirs	Stop nets	Fyke nets	Dip nets	Cast nets	Drag nets
Fishermen: On vessels	Number 13	Number	Number 211	Number	Number	Number	Number	Number	Number
On boats and shore: Regular Casual	77	6 12	105 21	19	14 72	33 45	41 4	3	15 4
Total	<u>90</u> 2.	18	337	19	86	78	45	3	19
Vessels, motor Net tonnage	36		31 194						- -
Boats: Motor Other Accessory boats	106 9	74	18 13 1	6 3	13 36	23 27	5 39		11
Apparatus: Number Square yards		16	156	104	56 54, 600			3	22 44
Yards at mouth. Hooks, baits, or snoods.	451	13, 215							
	<u></u>	D	Otter	trawls			Po	ts	
Item		Drop nets	Fish	Shrimp	Wire baskets	Crab	Eel	Fish	Lobster
Fishermen: On vessels On boats and shore:		Number	Number 130	Number 4	Number	Number	Number	Number	Number
Regular Casual		2	59 2		1	3	39 15	54 7	93 22
Total Vessels, motor			191	4	1	3	54	61	115
Net tonnage			36 676	$\frac{1}{20}$					
Boats: Motor Other Apparatus:		1	30		1	1	23 22	34	60
Apparatus: Number Yards at mouth		15	66 1, 526	$\begin{array}{c}1\\32\end{array}$	25	10	1. 717	8, 191	12, 155

Fisheries of New Jersey, 1935-Continued

OPERATING UNITS: BY GEAR-Continued

_	Spear	• 0				Dre	dges	i i			т	ngs
Item	SDear	3	Cla	m	Cr	ab	03	ster	Se	callop	Oyster	Other
Fishermen: On vessels	Numb	er	Num	ber 44	Nut	nber 13	Nu	mber 501	N	umber 52	Number	Number
On hoats and shore: Regular	- 3	85 7		10 2		4		28 4			76 24	404 438
Total	- 4	12		56		17		533		52	100	842
Vessels: Motor Net tonnage Sail Net tonnage	-]]	13 49 2 17		4 44 2 17	1	91 I, 677		9 213		
Total vessels			1	15 66		6 61	1	91 1, 677		9 213		
Boats: Motor Other Apparatus:	- 3	6 36		6 		2		18			72 23	377 397
Number Yards at mouth		42		38 40		47 51		220 265		17 57	100	842
	Ra	Rakes								By	hand	Total,
Item	Oyster	0)ther	F	orks	He	æs	Gaf	8	Oy s te	r Other	exclu- sive of dupli- cation
Fishermen: On vessels	Number	N 	umber	Nu	mber	Nut	nber	Num	ber	Numbe	er Numb	r Number 1,039
On boats and shore: Regular Casual	19 4		436 850		9 5		107 94		1		- 81 248	
Total	23		1, 286		14		201		1	4	33	4, 300
Vessels: Steam												- 3 - 150 - 185 - 3,026 - 2 - 17
Total vessels Total net tonnage												- 190 - 3, 193
Boats: Motor Other Accessory boats	12 9		336 889				26 139		1	4	47	
Apparatus: Number	23		1, 28 6		14		201		1			

Fisheries of New Jersey, 1935-Continued

CATCH: BY GEAR

Species		Purse	seines				Gill nets		
o pecies	Menha	den	Oth	er	Haul	seines	And	chor	
Alewives	1, 400 3, 500 43, 441, 800 13, 000	\$14 35 76,744 250	112, 100 1, 300 300 100 	16 1, 936 2, 443 1, 054 16, 806 2 26 31	Pounds 400 1, 200 93, 400 12, 100 7, 700 51, 500 11, 800 	254 	400	\$117	
Soft and peelers Total			2, 110, 000	28, 510	9, 500 355, 700	2, 670 31, 235	400		

G and b		G	ill nets—	Continu	ed		Lin	es
Species	Di	rift	Runa	round	Sta	ake	Har	nd
Alewives Bluefish	Pounds 30, 800	Value \$1,371	Pounds 223, 700	Value	Pounds 900 3,400	Value \$18 320	Pounds 836, 200	Value \$44, 683
Bonito Butterfish Carp	500	18 1, 149	4,600 7,500	232 205	5,000	350	100	2
Cod. Croaker		1, 108	36, 600	564			6, 600 15, 400	208 325
Eels: Common Conger							19, 300 100	1,605
Flounders Groupers Mackerel		8, 114	41, 300	1, 599			11, 500 2, 500	600 99
Pompano Scup or porgy Sea bass		10	1, 500	30			4, 100 23, 000 351, 600	1, 230 370 18, 959
Shad Snapper, red Spanish mackerel		25, 382	15,000	1, 200	362, 900	28, 273	15, 300	1, 144
Spot Squeteagues or "sea trout": Gray	5,000	150 2, 764	85, 500	3, 231	1,000 9,100	50 386	43, 200	1, 363
SpottedStriped bass	2,000	235 764			600	125	2, 700	120
Sturgeon Tautog White perch					11, 200	1, 048	9, 500 4, 500	368 225
Turtles, snapper Total	612, 600	41, 065	415, 700	18, 940	 394, 100	30, 570	4, 500	71, 302

Fisheries of New Jersey, 1935-Continued

CATCH: BY GEAR-Continued

Species	Tr	awl	Т	roll		ith baits noods	Pound	nets
Alemines	Pounds			Value	Pounds		Pounds	Value
Alewives Bluefish	•		504 100	\$41, 681			37, 800 207, 400	\$189 13, 193
Bonito			9 600	401			77,700	2, 467
Butterfish			0,000	101			3, 395, 600	137,056
Bonito Butterfish Cod	762.700	\$27.844					42, 500	1,033
Crevalle							900	9
Croaker							5, 349, 100	82, 799
Drum:								
Black							8,900	96
Red or redfish							34, 400	443
Eels:								
Common							9, 300	1, 381
Conger Flounders Frigate mackerel Goosefish	100	1					3, 100	226
Flounders							287, 800	17, 487
Frigate mackerel			4,800	56			99, 900	1, 178
Goosensn							13, 100	65
Grayusn							44, 500	890
Hake.							7,600	112
Herring, sea			· · · · ·				258, 500	1,744
Hickory shad			10 000]	2, 500	25
King whiting on the activity			12,800	524			40 500	0 010
Kingfish or "king mackerel" King whiting or "kingfish" Mackerel Menhaden							40, 500	2, 218 40, 556
Manhadan			2,000				5, 526, 900	13, 943
Mullet.							100	10, 840
Pollock							4, 300	106
Scup or porgy							4, 296, 100	73, 839
Sea bass							170,000	8, 486
Sea robin							44, 300	443
Shad							251, 200	23, 690
Sharks							42, 300	737
Skates	2,600	13					81, 600	633
Skates Spanish mackerel							8,600	523
Spot							11, 100	323
Spot Squeteagues or "sea trout", gray_							6, 384, 700	193, 519
Squirrel hake							23,600	236
Striped bass							2,000	187
Sturgeon							5, 100	687
Tautog			•				8, 500	181
Thimble-eyed mackerel. Tuna or "borse mackerel". White perch.							244, 600	3, 526
Tuna or "horse mackerel"			9, 200	505			7, 500	262
white perch							500	20
Whiting. Crabs:							3, 051, 300	29, 229
Hard					105 000	\$3, 313	85, 400	1.394
King					105,000	\$5, 515	1, 233, 300	5, 983
Soft and peelers					900	225	1, 200, 000	0,000
Squid					300	220	967, 200	25, 808
Turtles:							001,200	20,000
Green							3,900	47
Hawksbill							200	2
Loggerhead							3,900	69
Total	765, 400	27,858	632, 500	43, 337	105, 900	3, 538	33, 691, 600	687,042
		I	ł					

Species	Weirs		Stop nets		Fyke	einets	Dip nets	
Alewives	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds 2, 200	Value \$22	Pounds	Value
Carp Catfish and bullheads			133, 000 5, 600	\$9, 307 336	27,600	1, 760		
Drum, red or redfish Ecls, common Flounders					4, 500 19, 100 39, 600	450 2, 183 1, 351		
Striped bass					2,600	1, 351 590 330		
Crabs: Hard							54, 800	\$4, 691
Soft and peelers	1, 392, 000	\$2, 508					191, 300	63, 841
	1 392 000	2.508	138,600	9.643			246, 100	68. 532
King	1, 392, 000 	\$2, 508 	138, 600	9, 643	8,000 2,200 109,100	30 124 6, 840		63,

Fisheries of New Jersey, 1935-Continued

CATCH: BY GEAR-Continued

	Spacios	Cont	nets	Dres	nets	Dree	- noto	Otter t	rawls	
59. J. J.	Species _{Rate 1}	Cast	, nets .	Drag	iners .	Drof	o nets	Fish		
Bluefish		Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds 1, 100	Value \$100	
Butterfish								186, 700	7, 561	
Cod	••••	2, 300	\$101					6 700	302	
Crocker								6,700	32, 219	
								3, 400	34	
Drum:								3, 100	24	
								400	5	
Red or red	fish							200		
Eels:	1.511							200	2	
Common	····				*	2.4	1	3,800	43	
Conger								12,600	172	
Floundars			{					2 806 500	182, 853	
								100	102,000	
Haba								26, 100	525	
Kingfich or "	ing mackerel''							20, 100	9	
King mbiting	or "kingfish"							4,700	183	
Mooborol	л кидизи							4,700	103	
Digfich								100	11	
rightsu								676, 800	10, 601	
Scup or porgy.								213, 300	10, 001	
Sea wabin									10, 293	
Sea TODIL								800 100	1	
Spot	"sea trout", gray							600	15 8,638	
Squeteagues of	sea trout, gray							478, 500		
								1,100	13 239	
								2,900		
								4,600	51	
								100	6	
Whiting						1 700		285, 700	4,677	
Crabs, hard						1,700	\$167			
Lobsters								3,900	398	
					\$2,300			95,000	6,760	
squid								83, 200	2, 273	
Total		2, 300	161	9, 200	2, 300	1,700	167	6, 781, 300	268, 004	

Species	Otter to Conti		Wire b	askets	Pots							
	Shri	imp	np Crab		ab	E	Fish					
Croaker	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds 200	Value \$4		
Eels: Common Conger			•••••				107, 200	\$8, 434	500	5		
Mummichog Sea bass							8,300	680	874, 900	36, 214		
Squirrel hake Tautog Crabs:									400 1, 700	4 45		
Hard Soft and peelers			200 200	\$25 50	12, 000 3, 600	\$750 900			14 000			
Lobsters	5, 100	\$307							14, 200	3, 391		
Total	5, 100	307	400	75	15, 600	1,650	115, 500	9, 114	891, 900	39, 663		

Species	Pots-Co	ntinued		ars	Dredges					
openes	Lobs	ster	Sp.	0013	Cla	am	dges Cr Pounds 199,800	b		
Eels. common	Pounds	Value	Pounds 40, 300	Value \$4,096	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value		
Sea bass.	23, 700	\$1, 307					199,800	\$8, 490		
Lobsters	200, 700	46, 965								
Hard, public					10, 800	\$2, 839				
Hard, private Surf or skimmer					31, 600 313, 300	4, 358 13, 804				
Total	224, 400	48, 272	40, 300	4, 096	355, 700	21, 001	199, 800	8, 490		

Fisheries of New Jersey, 1935-Continued

CATCH: BY GEAR-Continued

a	D	redges—C	ontinued		_			
Species	Oys	ter	Scal	llop	Tor	1 gs -	Rak	68
Crabs, hard	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds 6,900	Value \$206	Pounds 6, 900	Value \$206
Clams: Hard, public Hard, private Surf or skimmer	27, 400	\$3, 640			706, 400 66, 300	111, 504 11, 054	2, 342, 900 2, 700 600	322, 414 506 25
Oysters: Market, public, spring Market, public, fall Market, private, spring Market, private, fall Scallops, sea	3, 905, 500 4, 122, 200	310, 650 329, 935	426, 600	\$25, 316	6, 400 6, 400 135, 600 140, 200	1, 110 1, 110 18, 925 19, 798	4, 000 63, 800 66, 600	750 9,600 10,050
Total	8, 055, 100	644, 225	426, 600	25, 316	1, 068, 200	163, 707	2, 487, 500	343, 551

Species	Forks Hoes			Gaffs		By hand		
Clams: Hard, public	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds 266, 500	Value \$42, 365
Hard, private Soft, public Mussels, sea			1, 055, 900	\$69, 878			8,900 2,900	1,604
Oysters: Market, private, spring Market, private, fall							5, 500 6, 000	840 961
Turtles, snapper Bloodworms Sandworms	100 300	\$94 241			500	\$25		
Total	400	335	1, 055, 900	69, 878	500	25	289, 800	45, 860

OPERATING UNITS: BY COUNTIES

Item	Atlan- tic	Bergen	Bur- lington	Cam- den	Cape May	Cum- berland	Glouces- ter
Fishermen: On vessels	Number 60	Number 3	Number 4	Number	Number 247	Number 504	Number
On boats and shore: Regular Casual	316 261	56	34 72	24	228 328	13 97	6 17
Total	637	59	110	24	803	614	23
Vessels: Motor Net tonnage Boats:	15 234	1 15	1 11		53 820	85 1, 705	
Motor Other Accessory boats	183 315 11	1 14	44 28	12	173 295 28	19 63 3	2 12
Purse seines: Menhaden Length, yards Other Length, yards Haul seines	1 360 13			12	1 456 4 1, 460 8	1 450 	 1
Length, yards Gill nets: Driff. Square yards Runaround Square yards	1, 152 191 16, 260		1, 415 18 20, 490	920	407 293 132, 918 4 9, 600	1, 060 65 46, 239	125 6 5, 595
Square yards Square yards	12	15 22, 750	7 180		3,000 2 200	44 5, 168	
Hand Hooks or baits Trawl Hooks	26 43 85 67,000				248 479 130 84, 100	157 160	

Fisheries of New Jersey, 1935-Continued

OPERATI	NG UNI	TS: BY C	COUNTIES-	Continue	ed		
Item.	Atlan- tic	Bergen	Bur- lington	Cam- den	Саре Мау	Cum- berland	Glouces ter
Apparatus-Continued.							
Lines-Continued.	Number		1	Number	Number	Number	Number
Troll Hooks					286		
Trot with baits or snoods					286 5	10	
Baits or snoods					15	13,000	
Baits or snoods Pound nets.	2				73		
Weirs.					77	27	
Stop netsSquare yards			7,675	1 240		12 8,250	20, 50
Fyke nets	16		173	25	11	90	20,00
Tub ners	3						
Cast nets							
Drop nets Otter trawls:					15		
Fish	19				43	1	
Yards at mouth	456				989	22	
Shrimp	1						
Yards at mouth	32						
Pots:	38	155			100	30	
Eel Fish	38	155			130 791	30	
Lobster	450				191		
Spears	2				2		
Dredges:		1					
Clam	2				11	4	
Yards at mouth Crab	2	10			11	5	
Yards at mouth		10					
Oyster	16		14			166	
Yards at mouth	17		16			204	
Scallop	10				5		
Yards at mouth Tongs:	33				17		
Öyster	45		20		7		
Other	251		40		213		
Rakes:							
Oyster	15		3		2		
Other	298		7		206	6	
Hoes Gaffs	12			1			
Gans				1			
	Г. — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — —	1	1	1			1
Item	Hudson	Hunter- don	Mercer	Middle- sex	Mon- mouth	Ocean	Salem
Fishermen:	Number	Number	Number	Number	Number	Number	Number
On vessels On boats and shore:	2			2	86	131	
Regular				18	461	252	
Casual		15	34	36	435	485	6
Total	2	15	34	56	982	868	73
Vessels:							
Steam					3		
Net tonnage					150		
Motor	1			1	6	22	
Net tonnage	9			8	55	169	
Sail Net tonnage					2 17		
THE LOUDAGe							
Total vessels	1			1	11	22	
Total net tonnage				8	222	169	
Dester							
Boats:	ł			12	218	356	2
• Other		3	11	41	562	234	ī
Accessory boats					14		
Apparatus:							
Purse seines:							
Menhaden					3 010		
			7	1		16	1
Length, yards			1, 440	8	160	211	1, 470
Gill nets:							100
Anchor					- •		
Length, yards Haul seines Length, yards		4 835		1 8 3 2, 500	910 9	16 211	1

OPERATING UNITS: By COUNTIES- Continued

Fisheries of New Jersey, 1935-Continued

OPERATING	UNITS:	BY COUNTIES-	- Continued

paratus—('ontinued. Gill nets—Continued. Drift		Number		Number	Number		
Square yards Runaround Square yards						Number	Numbe
Runaround Square yards					296 121, 320		137, 84
Square yards					31	19	101,01
				16, 720	72, 430	82,800	
				10, 120	12, 100	55	
Square yards						6, 420	2, 1
Lines:						0,	
Hand.			1		132	37	
Hooks or baits					168	44	
Trawl					56	102	
Hooks					30, 400	51,900	
Troll					105	60	
Hooks					105	60	
Trot with baits or snoods	1						1
Baits or snoods	1						2
Pound nets					36	45	
Stop nets	1					1	
Square vards							17.9
Fyke nets			15		65	268	1
Dip nets	1				37	5	
Cast nets	1		1		1	1	
Drag nets						22	
Yards at mouth					1	44	
Otter trawls:							
Fish	1		·		2		
Yards at mouth	27		1		32		1
Wire baskets						25	
Pots:							
Crab	A						
Eel					681	453	
Fish						7, 400	
Lobster					11, 230	475	1
Spears					23	15	
Dredges:	1				-	10	
		1		4	17		
Yards at mouth				5	17		
Crab				, i i	37		
Yards at mouth					41		
Oyster						24	
Yards at mouth						28	
Scallop					2		
Yards at mouth					7		
Tongs:		1					
Övster.					1	27	
Other					2	336	
Rakes:							
Oyster	1				1	2	
Other				46	502	221	
Forks				.0	14		
Hoes					167	22	

CATCH: BY COUNTIES

Species	Species Atlantic		Bergen		Burlington		Camden		Саре Мау	
Alewives	Pounds 400	Value \$4	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value
Bluefish	93, 100	4, 883		·· ··					697,000	\$47.436
Bonito									13, 500	
Butterfish	85, 200	3, 496							1, 430, 300	60, 114
Carp					23, 700			\$1,632		
Catfish and bullheads.	2,800				5,800	580	2,000	200		
Cod	200,700	7, 731							196, 600	
Croaker	66, 100	1,099							3, 509, 400	54, 166
Cunners	3, 400	34								
Drum: Black	300	3							100	2
Red or redfish	300	э						•••••	5, 300	
Eels:									3,300	104
Common	56, 500	3, 108	17,000	\$875	2, 500	200			27, 700	3, 384
Conger	3, 500		17,000		2,000	200			10,000	

Fisheries of New Jersey, 1935-Continued

CATCH: BY COUNTIES-Continued

Species	Atlar	itic .	Berg	gen	Burlir	ngton	Cam	den	Cape l	May
Flounders Frigate mackerel	Pounds 972, 400	\$53, 053					Pounds		Pounds 1, 891, 500 8, 400	
Grayfish Groupers Hake Herring, sea	·····	 95							100 2, 500 20, 100 10, 700	1 99 407
Kingfish or ''king mackerel''	4,000	236					·····		13,000 11,600	533 461
Mackerel Menhaden Mullet Mummichog									43, 700 5, 819, 400 18, 900 2, 000	1, 512 50
Pigfish Pollock Scup or porgy Sea bass	31, 500 62, 200	442							100 100 1,066,600 657,400	3 15, 611
Sea robin Shad Sharks Skates	1, 500	110	268, 100	\$21, 145	2, 500	\$625	12, 700	\$3, 175	2, 500 2, 900 5, 200 33, 600	
Snapper, red Spanish mackerel Spot									33, 800 15, 300 5, 900 6, 900	1, 144 292
Soueteagues or "sea trout": Gray	187, 700	4, 107			1, 600	80			4, 765, 800	
Squirrel hake Striped bass Sturgeon Suckers	100 3, 600	1 766	- -		200	60			1, 400 100 4, 100	5
Tautog Thimble-eyed mack- erel	9, 200						4, 800		128, 600	1, 286
Tilefish Tuna or "horse mack- erel" White perch	20, 300								100 7, 900	63101123
Whiting Crabs: Hard King	21, 800 15, 200		10, 800	405					281, 900 5, 100 2, 105, 300	352
Soft and peelers Lobsters Shrimp	200 6,100 5,100	36 1, 3?9 307							3, 900 95, 000	602
Clams: Hard, public Hard, private Soft, public	353, 400 18, 100 7, 000	3, 829 700							452, 500 1, 400	517
Surf or skimmer Mussels, sea Oysters: Market, public,	53, 700	2, 900							259,600 2,900	
spring Market, public, fall	2, 400 2, 400								4,000	750
Market, private, spring Market, private, fall	195, 900 199, 400	28, 726			62, 300 62, 300			•••••	7, 500	1, 698
Scallops, sea Squid Turtles: Green	140, 500 7, 700								242, 700 450, 800 100	11, 592
Loggerhead Snapper					205 500		1,000		1, 400	19
Total	3, 4/3, /00	217, 936	295, 900	22, 425	305, 500	37, 960	47, 700	0, 249	24, 369, 300	028, 099

Fisheries of New Jersey, 1935-Continued

Species	Cumber	land	Gloue	ester	Hud	son	Hunte	erdon	Mer	cer
	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value
Alewives	900	\$18								
Bluefish	2, 500	100								
Butterfish	1,100	49								
Carp.	37, 200	3,001	21,900						3,900	\$466
Catfish and bullheads.	5, 100	214	8,000							
Croaker	22, 400,	480								
Eels:										
Common	10,900	1,150	1,000	150					1,800	300
Conger	300	2								
Flounders.	17, 300	887			30,000	\$900				
Frigate mackerel	3, 500									
Hake	1.500	23								
Menhaden	1,866,000	4.198								
Scup or porgy	2, 100									
Sea bass	1,900									
Sea robin	100									
Shad	76, 900	12,830						660	5, 600	1.038
Spot	5,000									1,000
Squetengues or "sea	0,000	100								
trout" gray	51,200	1 315	· • • • • • • • • • •	1						
Squirrel hake	200									
Striped bass	2, 100									
Sturgeon.	700		· · · · · · · · · · · · · ·							
Suckers	110	200	500				6,000		A 900	340
White perch	4, 100	338							0, 800	010
Whiting.	3, 700									
Crabs:	3, 700	01								
Hard.	100,000	2 000								
	520,000	910								
King	100		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·							
Lobsters.	100									
Clams:	8, 100	0.007				1				[
Hard, public										
Hard private	31, 600	4, 358								
Oysters:	1									
Market, private,	0 505 100	W-2 POF								
spring	3, 795, 400	203, 525								
Market, private,	4 011 000	010 07-						1		
fall	4,011,300									
Squid	500.								· • • • • • • • • •	
Turtles, snapper	5, 200	274	1,000	50	•••••					
Total	10 100 000			0.150	00.000	000	0.000		10.100	0.110
l'otal	10.588.900	042.247	34,000	2,150	30,000	900	8, 300	930	18, 100	2, 146

CATCH: By COUNTIES-Continued

Species	Midd	llesex	Monm	outh	Ocer	n	Sal	em
	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value
Alewives			38,000	\$191	2,000	\$20		
Bluefish	46,000	\$2, 576	877,700	47,755	243, 600	14,899		
Bonito.			26, 100	983	54,000	1,740		
Butterfish			452, 300	16, 459	1,650,300	66,014		
Carp							119, 500	\$8, 365
Catfish and bullheads							21,600	1, 296
Cod				7,975	143, 300	4.916		the second se
Crevalle			900	1,010	1.0,000	1,010		
Croaker	24 100	361	1.751.500	30, 185	1, 993, 500	32 420		
	24, 100	301	1, 751, 500	30, 100	1, 055, 000	52, 108		
Drum:			1 000	~	7 400	74		ļ
Black			1,500	22	7.400	74		
Red or redfish					29, 300	341	4, 500	450
Eels:								
Common	4, 500	374	79, 200	7,508	49, 400	3, 865		
Conger			800	40	1,800	171		
Flounders			190,600	9, 427	146,700	8, 227		
Frigate mackerel			39,900	406	56,700	727		
Frigate mackerel Goosefish			13, 100	65				
Grayfish			44, 500	890				
Hake	1		7.600	112				
Herring, sea				347	201, 400	1 941		
				01/	2,500	25		
Hickory shad			10, 400	542	20,200	1, 212		
King whiting or "kingfish"	400		10, 400		20, 200	1, 212		
Launce		100	1, 500	154				
Mackerel		159	712, 400	21, 316	783, 600	26, 093		
Menhaden			41, 222, 500	73,057	248,600	744		
Mullet			100	2				
Mummichog.	2, 100	210	4,900	486				
Pollock			500	13	3,700	90		
Pompano			4.100	1,230				
Scup or porgy				40, 555	1, 969, 100	30,600		
Sea bass				2, 474				

Fisheries of New Jersey, 1935-Continued

ntinued

Species	Mide	llesex	Monm	outh	Ocea	an	Sale	əm
	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value
Sea robin			7,700	\$77	34,800	\$348		
Shad		\$117	224, 300	19,951	149,800	14,800	69,700	\$8, 575
Sharks			4,900	138	32, 300	550		
Silversides					1,200	600		
Skates			26,600	309	24,000	169		
Spanish mackerel			15,800	1,260	1,900	171		
Spot			1,500	60	2,500	61		
Squeteagues or "sea trout", grav.	29,600	1, 185	1,039,300	38,605	1, 997, 000	74, 786		
Souirrel hake	,	-,	13,900	139	9.500	95		
Strined bass			10,000	100	1,700	166		
Squirrel hake Striped bass Sturgeon			2,800	441	1,100	126	2,800	534
Suckers			2,000		1,100	120	100	6
Tautog				60	6,000	146	10000000	-
Thimble-eyed mackerel			48,700	934	67, 300	1. 306		
Tuna or "horse mackerel"			6, 100	300	4,000	1, 300		
White perch			6, 100	300	4,000	142	1 000	552
White perch			1 577 000	18 880	1 014 000	11.070	4,600	552
Whiting Yellow perch			1, 777, 800	17,778	1, 254, 900	11, 272		
Yellow perch							1,500	180
Crabs:								
Hard				13, 315	26,600	2, 154	15,000	938
King			8,000	30				
Soft and peelers			197, 900	65, 630	2,900	895	4, 500	1, 125
Lobsters			186, 400	43, 390	22, 300	5, 416		
Shrimp					9, 200	2,300		
Clams:								
Hard, public.	76,600	11,007	1, 439, 900	190, 811	893, 500	124, 103		
Hard, private			5,200	1,040	80,600	11,418		
Soft, public			1,005,400	65, 695	43, 500	3, 483		
Surf or skimmer			600	75				
Ovsters:								
Market, public, spring					4,000	870		
Market, public, fall					4,000	870		
Market, private, spring			2,100	412	47,200			
Market, private, fall			2, 100	412	49,900	8,275		
Scallops, sea			43, 400	3, 474	10,000	0, 210		
Squid.			162, 400	4,872	429,000	11, 383		
Turtles:			102, 400	4,014	428,000	11, 303		
Green			0 000	00	1 000	16		
Hombahill			2, 800	28	1,000	16		
Hawksbill Loggerhead								
Loggernead					2, 500			
Bloodworms			100	94				
Sandworms			300	241				
• • •	100.000	10.000	F4 F00 100		10.005.000			
Total	189,000	16,089	54, 502, 100	731, 774	13, 695, 900	513, 851	243,800	22, 021

SEED OYSTER FISHERY: BY GEAR

Item	Dre	Dredges		ongs	Ra	kes	Total, e of dupl	
OPERATING UNITS Fishermen:	Nu	mber	Nu	mbe r	Nu	mbe r	Nut	nber
On vessels	1,	108					1, 108	
On boats and shore: Regular Casual	1		61 85		5 13		67 98	
Total	1, 109		146		18		1, 273	
Vessels, sail	106 2, 207						106 2, 207	
Boats: Motor Other		1	51 89		16 1		68 90	
Apparatus: Number Yards at mouth		214 262	146		18			
Seed, public, fâll Seed, private, spring Seed, private, fall	225	Value \$272, 755 40 41	22, 050 450 450	Value \$11, 256 6, 068 80 82	Bushels 2, 415 2, 415	Value \$435 434	Bushels 827, 065 24, 465 675 675	Value \$284, 446 6, 502 120 123-
Total	780, 750	272, 836	67, 300	17, 486	4, 830	869	852, 880	291, 191

158

U. S. BUREAU OF FISHERIES

Fisheries of New Jersey, 1935-Continued

Item	Atla	antic	Burli	ngton	Cumb	erland	
OPERATING UNITS							
Fishermen: On vessels		mber	Nu	mber	Number 1, 108		
On boats and shore: Regular Casual		.6 .0		3 5	18 73		
Total	2	26	4	8	1,	199	
Vessels, sail Net tonnage Boats:						106 207	
Motor Other Apparatus:	1	2 3	40 6			16 71	
Yards at mouth Tongs		6	2 2 29		212 260		
Rakes			1			91	
CATCH Oysters: Seed, public, spring Seed, public, fall. Seed, private, spring Seed, private, fall.	1, 325		Bushels 10, 640 5, 640 675 675	Value \$1,766 1,014 120 123	Bushels 807, 800 17, 500	Vatue \$281, 005 5, 250	
Total	9, 950	1, 913	17, 630	3,023	825, 300	286, 255	

SEED OYSTER FISHERY: BY COUNTIES

NOTE.—Of the total number of persons fishing for seed oysters, 1,160 are duplicated among those fishing for market oysters or other species. Similarly the following craft and gear are duplicated: 74 sailing vessels, 30 motor boats, 11 other boats, 150 dredges, 32 tongs, and 1 rake.

PENNSYLVANIA

Fisheries of Pennsylvania, 1935 1

OPERATING UNITS: BY GEAR

Item	Haul seines
Fishermen, on boats and shore, casual Boats, other than motor Apparatus: Number Length, yards	Number 41 10 1,955

CATCH: BY GEAR

Species	Haul s	eines
Carp	Pounds 5, 100 10, 200 15, 700	Value \$408 3, 996 1, 256
Total	31,000	5, 660

¹ The commercial fisheries of Pennsylvania are confined to Bucks County.

DELAWARE

Fisheries of Delaware, 1935

OPERATING UNITS: BY GEAR

		ILLE					Gill no	ets			_
Item	m	nes, en- den	Ha seir		Dri	ft	Run aroun		Stake	- Hand lines	Pound nets
Fishermen: On vessels	Nu	mber 474	Nur	nber	Num	ber	Numb	er	Numbe	r Number	Number
On boats and shore: Regular Casual				1 248		1 60		5 21	17	5	11
Total		474		249		61		26	22		11
Vessels, steam Net tonnage.		12									
Boats: Motor						19		3		1 5	2
Other Accessory boats Apparatus:		36		71		10		10 	••••••	$\left \begin{array}{c} 2 \\ \end{array} \right $	4
Number Length, yards Square yards	6	12 , 699	17,	61 955	117.	40 875	3, 98	13	30		22
Hooks											
Item		top ets		ke ets	Di		Cast		Otter trawls		ots
									fish	Eel	Lobster
Fishermen: On vessels On boats and shore:	Nu	mter 			Num		Numt		Numbe	r Number	Number
Regular Casual		7-		$\frac{8}{29}$		$\frac{24}{40}$				6 13	
Vessels. motor									=. =	== = <u></u>	
Net tonnage Boats: Motor						10			3.	2	. 3
Other Apparatus: Number		4 11		10 257		51 64		1		6 1 345	115
Square yards Yards at mouth	1 1	. 330								3	.1
Item		Cla	1711		edges rab	0	vster	tł	Congs, other ian for ysters	By hand, other than for oysters	Total, exclusive of dupli- cation
Fishermen: On vessels		Nun			mber 15		umber 47	<u>-</u>	umber	Number	Number 530
On boats and shore: Regular Casual					4				2	26	32 355
Total			29		19		47	-	2	26	917
Vessels: Steam Net tonnage Motor			4		3		 				12 1, 455 13
Net tonnage Total vessels			53 4		43		130	 !			229
Total net tonnage Boats:			53	 	43	-	130	·			1, 684
Motor Other Accessory boats			2		2				2		44 138 36
Apparatus: Number			18 19		12 14		14 17		2		

154019-38--11

Fisheries of Delaware, 1935-Continued

CATCH: BY GEAR

Species	Purse s	seines	Haul	seines			Gill	nets		
					D	rift	Runa	round	Sta	ke
Alewives	Pounds	Value	Pounds 147, 200		Pounds 800		Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value
Bluefish						1,050		\$10		
Bonito. Carp. Catfish and bull-			45, 400	3, 320	3				9, 600	\$576
beads	·····		25, 500		136,000	2 040	2,000	40		
Flounders							. 200		200	8
Gizzard shad Menhaden Mullet	83, 454, 600	\$292, 091					78, 500	2, 276		
ShadSpot				80	18,400				5, 900	1,074
Squeteagues or "sea trout", gray Striped bass Sturgeon			317, 200 10, 200	6, 081 1, 095	82, 100	4, 224	3,400 1,000			375
Suckers				664				30	600 900	18 63
White perch Yellow perch			300	20			200		900	
Total	83, 454, 600	292, 091	849, 800	16, 079	251,000	11, 048	85, 600	2, 716	18, 700	2, 114
Species	Hand	lines	Pound	nets	Stop 1	nets	Fyke	nets	Dip n	iets
Alewives			Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds 6,900	Value \$81	Pounds	Value
			300 1, 400	\$16 42	12,600		2,000 21,500 200	120 736		

Catfish and bullheads			1,400	42			21, 500	736		
Croaker	14,000	\$420					200	20		
Eels, common							17,900	1,987		
Flounders							3,600	180		
Gizzard shad			600	30						
Scup or porgy	6,000	120								
Sea bass	9,000	360								
Squeteagues or "sea							-			
trout", gray	11,700	520					300	26		
Striped bass							3,600	450		
Tautog	1,000	20								
White perch			2,700	139			3,800	277		
Yellow perch			1,100	72			2,400	192		
Crabs:										
Hard							1,800	223	220,000	\$3, 520
Soft and peelers									59, 300	13, 237
Turtles, snapper							5,400	443		
Total	41, 700	1,440	6, 100	299	12,600	1,033	69, 400	4,735	279, 300	16, 757

-

						P	ots	
Species	Cast nets		Otter	trawls	E	el	Lob	ster
Butterfish	Pounds	Value	Pounds 600	Value \$24	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value
Carp	800	\$24						
Croaker			152, 600	3, 173				
Drum, red or redfish			100	2				
Eels: Common					37,000	\$4, 094		
Conger				4				
Flounders			20, 200	908				
Grayfish			2,000	160				
Hake.			5,000	28				
King whiting or "kingfish"			700	23				
Scup or porgy			6, 200	85				
Sea bass			12,900	188				
Squeteagues or "sea trout", gray			13, 400	346				
Sturgeon			100	13				
Whiting			5,000	32				
Lobsters							4,100	\$1,025
Squid			1,400	21				
Total	300	24	220, 500	5, 007	37,000	4, 094	4, 100	1, 025

Fisheries of Delaware, 1935-Continued

CATCH: BY GEAR-Continued

		Dre	edges		_				
Clam		Crab		Oyster		Tongs		Вупано	
Pounds	Value			Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value
						····		502,000	\$753
						5, 400	\$1, 620	·····	
						13,000	1,000		
				581, 400	\$54, 989				
103, 000	11, 400	130, 100	2, 143	581, 400	54, 989	18, 400	2, 620	502, 000	753
	Pounds 33, 500 69, 500	Pounds Value 33, 500 \$3, 290 69, 500 \$, 110	Clam Cr. Pounds Value Pounds 33, 500 \$3, 290 69, 500 \$110	Pounds Value Pounds Value 130, 100 \$2, 143 33, 500 \$3, 290 69, 500 \$110	Clam Crab Oys Pounds Value Pounds Value Pounds 33, 500 \$3, 290 69, 500 8, 110 581, 400	Clam Crab Oyster Pounds Value Pounds Value 130, 100 \$2, 143 33, 500 \$3, 290 69, 500 8, 110 581, 400 \$54, 989	Clam Crab Oyster To Pounds Value Pounds Value Pounds Value Pounds 33, 500 \$3, 290 5, 400 5, 400 69, 500 8, 110 581, 400 \$54, 989	Clam Crab Oyster Tongs Pounds Value Pounds Value <td>Clam Crab Oyster Tongs By he Pounds Value Pounds Source Source<</td>	Clam Crab Oyster Tongs By he Pounds Value Pounds Source Source<

OPERATING UNITS: BY COUNTIES

Item	Kent	New Castle	Sussex
Fishermen: On vessels	Number 50	Number 6	Number 474
On boats and shore: Regular Casual	86	1 49	31 220
Total	136	56	725
Vessels:			
Steam. Net tonnage. Motor.	12		12 1, 455
Net, tonnage	197	32	
Total vessels Total net tonnage	12 197	32	12 1,455
Boats: Motor Other Accessory boats	9 25	11 16	24 97 36
Apparatus: Purse seines, menhaden Length, yards Haul seines	13	12	12 6, 699 36
Length, yards. Gill nets: Drift Square yards. Runaround	4, 860 2 1, 200	1, 530 16 90, 900	11, 565 22 25, 775 13
Square yards	5 7.040	2 600	3, 980 23 5, 380
Lines, hand Hooks			28 44
Pound nets Stop nets Square yards Fyke nets	5 740 49	9 6 590 139	13× 69•
Dip nets Cast nets	1		64
Otter trawls, fish Yards at mouth		1 23	
Pots: Eel Lobster	25	36	284 115
Dredges: Clam Yards at mouth	18 19		
Crab Yards at mouth	12 14		
Oyster	14 17		
Tongs, other than for oysters	2		

Fisheries of Delaware, 1935-Continued

CATCH: BY COUNTIES

Species	Ke	nt	New C	Castle	Sus	bx.
A lewives	Pounds	Value	Pounds 800	Value \$20	Pounds 154, 100	Value
Bluefish	100	\$7			13,700	1, 106
Bonito		•.			100	2
Butterfish			600	24	100	· ·
Carp	16,800	1.084	53, 300	4.004	100	7
Catfish and bullheads.	2,300	69	45, 300	1.634	800	32
Croaker	126,000	734			312, 200	
Drum, red or redfish.	120,000	1.54	152, 600	3, 173	312, 200	3, 631
Eels:			100	2		
Common		180	13,000	1, 420	40, 700	4, 491
Conger			300	4		
Flounders			20, 200	908	4,000	195
Gizzard shad			1,600	45		
Grayfish			2,000	160		
Hake			5,000	28		
King whiting or "kingfish"			700	23		
Menhaden					83, 454, 600	292,091
Mullet					75, 500	2, 276
Scup or porgy			6, 200	85	6,000	120
Sea bass			12,900	188	9,000	360
Shad	5, 900	1,074	15, 500	2,810	3, 300	660
Spot.					1.500	75
Squeteagues or "sea trout", gray	158, 800	3, 122	13, 400	346	255, 900	7,831
Striped bass	NIU	78			15, 900	2 129
Sturgeon	[500	187		
Suckers			•		600	18
Tautog					1,000	20
White perch		74	500	47	20, 400	1,0%2
Whiting.			5,000	32	20, 100	1,052
Yellow perch			900	52	2,900	232
Crabs:			500	52	4,000	~~ A
Hard.	130, 100	2, 143	1, 800	223	220,000	3, 520
	502,000	2, 143	1, 900	دعنه	220,000	3, 32)
King. Soft and peelers.		133			59, 300	13, 237
						1.025
Lobsters				· · · · · · · · · ·	4, 100	1.025
Clams:						
Hard, public		4,910				
Hard, private		5, 110				
Mussels, sea	13,000	1,000				
Oysters, market, private, fall	581, 400	54, 959				
Squid			1,400	21		
Turtles, snapper	2, 500	250	2,900	193		
- Fulleri						
Total	1,650,100	78, 577	356,800	15, 629	84, 658, 700	336, 161

SEED OYSTER FISHERY: BY GEAR

Item	Dredges	Tongs	Total, exclusive of duplication	
OPERATING UNITS Fishermen: On vessels On boats and shore, casual	Number 21	Number 56	Number 21 56	
Total	21	56	77	
Vessels, sail Net tonnage Boats:	39		3 39	
Motor Other		1 54	1 54	
Apparatus: Number Yards at mouth	6 7	56		
CATCH Oysters, seed, public, spring	Bushels Value 34,000 \$8,500	Bushels Value 51, 200 \$9, 512	Bushels Value 85, 200 \$18, 012	

NOTE.—The seed-oyster fishery in Delaware was confined to Kent County. Of the total number of persons fishing for seed oysters, 71 are duplicated among those fishing for market oysters or other species. Similarly the following craft and gear are duplicated: 2 sail vessels, 7 other boats, 4 dredges, and 2 tongs.

VESSEL FISHERIES AT NEW YORK CITY 9

During 1935 fishing vessels of 5 net tons capacity or greater landed 39,615,000 pounds of fishery products at New York City. The landings consisted of bluefish, 1,056,000 pounds; butterfish, 552,000 pounds; cod, 5,313,000 pounds; croaker, 16,000 pounds; flounders, 12,134,000 pounds; haddock, 10,361,000 pounds; hake, 52,000 pounds; halibut, 32,000 pounds; mackerel, 3,454,000 pounds; pollock, 21,000 pounds; sea bass, 698,000 pounds; sea robin, 1,000 pounds; scup, 901,000 pounds; squeteagues or "sea trout", 3,000 pounds; swordfish, 3,000 pounds; tilefish, 2,657,000 pounds; whiting, 351,000 pounds; sea scallops, 1,989,000 pounds; and squid, 21,000 pounds. Data on the landings at New York City are also included in the catch by States.

SHAD FISHERY OF THE HUDSON RIVER

The shad fishery of the Hudson River in 1935 was prosecuted by 498 fishermen who used 259 boats, 28 haul seines, 307 gill nets, 14 stop nets, 26 scap nets, and 39 fyke nets. The total commercial catch amounted to 259,980 shad having a weight of 847,400 pounds and a value to the fishermen of \$70,636. This is an increase of 84 percent in the number of shad and 96 percent in their value as compared with 1934. The average price per pound received by fishermen in both 1934 and 1935 was about 8 cents.

Gill nets accounted for 98 percent of the weight of the shad taken, while haul seines accounted for 1 percent. Small quantities taken by stop nets, scap nets, and fyke nets accounted for the remaining 1 percent.

Statistics of the catch of shad in the Hudson River also are included in the catch data for New York and New Jersey which are published elsewhere in this report.

Item	New York			N	lew Jerse	Ϋ́	Total		
Fishermen: On boats and shore: Regular Casual	Number 60 358	Pounds	Value	Number 78 2	Pounds	Value	Number 138 360	Pounds	Value
Total	418			80			498		
Boats, other than motor Apparatus:	238			21			259		
Haul seines Length, yards	28 3, 831						28 3, 831		
Gill nets Square yards Stop nets	317, 555			26 36, 180			307 353, 735 14		
Square yards Scap nets	121 26						121 26		
Fyke nets Shad caught:	39						39 		
With haul seines With gill nets	137, 487		\$874 36, 615	116,003	394, 100	\$32, 485	3, 592 253, 490	10, 200 828, 600	\$874 69, 100
With stop nets With scap nets With fyke nets		800 2, 300 5, 500	60 127 475				267 767 1,864	800 2, 300 5, 500	60 12 47
Total	143,977		38, 151	116,003	394, 100	32, 485		847, 400	70, 630

Shad fishery of the Hudson River, 1935

⁹ Statistics on the landings at New York City are collected by J. H. Matthews, executive secretary, Middle Atlantic Fisheries Association.

FISHERIES OF THE CHESAPEAKE BAY STATES

(AREA XXIII)¹⁰

The yield of the commercial fisheries of the Chesapeake Bay States (Maryland and Virginia) during 1935 amounted to 265,827,300 pounds valued at \$5,524,519 to the fishermen, representing a decrease of 8 percent in volume and 7 percent in value as compared with the catch in the previous year. These fisheries gave employment to 19,116 fishermen, as compared with 20,591 in 1934.

There were 585 fishery wholesale and manufacturing establishments in the two States in 1935, as compared with 544 in 1934. In 1935 these establishments employed 13,213 persons, paid \$3,055,029 in salaries and wages, and produced manufactured products (canned, cured, packaged, and byproducts), valued at \$9,411,465. In 1934 the wholesale and manufacturing firms employed 12,517 persons, paid \$2,758,749 in salaries and wages, and produced manufactured products valued at \$7,826,195.

Fisheries of the Chesapeake Bay States, 1935

SUMMARY OF CATCH

Product	Maryland		Virg	inia	Total		
Fish. Shellfish, etc	Pounds 12, 744, 000 35, 491, 300	Value \$393, 246 1, 610, 335	Pounds 180, 145, 200 37, 446, 800	Value \$1, 503, 066 2, 017, 872	Pounds 192, 889, 200 72, 938, 100	Value \$1, 896, 312 3, 628, 207	
Total	48, 235, 300	2, 003, 581	217, 592, 000	3, 520, 938	265, 827, 300	5, 524, 519	

Item	Maryland	Virginia	Total
Fishermen: On yessels	Number 696	Number 1,422	Number 2, 118
On hoats and shore: Regular Casual	4, 907 2, 252	6, 045 3, 794	10, 952 6, 046
Total	7, 855	11, 261	19, 116
Vessels: Steam. Net tonnage. Motor. Net tonnage. Sail. Net tonnage.	140	22 2, 480 125 2, 057	22 2, 480 125 2, 057 140 1, 694
Total vessels Total net tonnage	140 1, 694	147 4, 537	287 6, 231
Boats: Motor Other Accessory boats Apparatus:	2, 951 2, 360	3, 625 3, 795 86	6, 576 6, 155 8 6
Purse seines, menhaden Length, yards		29 8, 990	29 8, 990

OPERATING UNITS: BY STATES

¹⁰ This is the number given to this area by the North American Council on Fishery Investigations. It should be explained that there may be included under this area, craft whose principal fishing ports are in the area but at times fish elsewhere. Data on the operating units and catch of the fisheries of the Chesapeake Bay States have been taken largely from statistics collected by the State fishery agencies of Maryland and Virginia. Supplementary surveys, compilations, and analyses have been made by agents of this Bureau in order that the figures may be presented in a manner comparable with those of other sections. It should be observed that the persons engaged, gear and craft employed, and catch of the seed oyster fishery are not included among the statistics of the fishery for market oysters and other species but are shown in separate tables in this section. For a clearer understanding of the statistics published in this section, the reader is referred to the section in the latter part of this document entitled "Statistical survey procedure."

Fisheries of the Chesapeake Bay States, 1935-Continued

OPERATING UNITS: BY STATES-Continued

Item	Maryland	Virginia	Total
oparatus—Continued.	Number	Number	Number
Haul seines	256	152	408
Length, yards	26, 347	45, 430	71, 777
Gill nets:			
Anchor	189		189
Square yards	31, 899		31, 899
Drift Square yards	256	332	588
	294, 666	281, 395	576,061
Runaround Square yards		2, 400	2 400
Stake	3,095	2,400	2,400 10,475
Square vards	257, 270	269, 307	526.577
Lines:	201, 210	209, 301	020,011
Hand	40	150	190
Hooks	40	150	190
Trot with baits or snoods	1.731	1.304	3. 035
Baits or snoods	1, 241, 400	684, 700	1, 926, 100
Pound nets	529	2,000	2, 529
Crab pound nets		12	12
Stop nets		5	5
Square yards		3,100	3,100
Fyke nets	2,605	667	3, 272
Dip nets	1, 215	1,966	3, 181
Otter trawls		23	23
Yards at mouth		688	688
Pots:			
Crab		46	46
Eel	13, 597	164	13, 761
Fish		141	141
Turtle Scrapes	708	10	10 716
Yards at mouth	708	8	716
Dredges:	100	0	/10
Crab		211	211
Yards at mouth		379	379
Oyster	416	290	706
Yards at mouth	470	307	777
Tongs:			
Övster	4.341	2,889	7.230
Other	87	660	747
Rakes:			
Oyster		601	601
Other	10	86	96
Picks		571	571

CATCH: BY STATES

Species	Mary	land	Virg	nia	Tot	al
FISH	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value
Alewives	4, 229, 200	\$50, 974	10, 973, 800	\$65,096	15, 203, 000	\$116,070
Black bass		2,881			35, 200	2,881
Bluefish	312, 500	25, 491	340, 100	17,675	652, 600	43, 166
Bonito		34	,		500	34
Bowfin			5,000	150	5,000	150
Butterfish	226, 800	7, 337	2, 320, 500	56, 562	2, 547, 300	63, 899
Cabio or crab eater		.,	48, 600	2,471	48,600	2,471
		11, 774		21, 227	692,000	33,001
Carp Catfish and bullheads	286,000	11, 318		15, 880	767,800	27, 198
Cod.		,	400	9	400	9
Crappie	5, 800	204		-	5,800	204
Croaker		42, 115	23, 037, 800	293, 092		335, 207
Dolphin		10	,,		100	10
Drum:						
Black	24, 100	174	38,600	605	62,700	779
Red or redfish		114	34, 400	802	38, 400	916
Eels, common		16, 243	161, 500	16, 454	409, 400	32, 697
Flounders		2,607	671, 700	33, 514	705, 200	36, 121
Gizzard shad		764	287,600	3, 254	330, 200	4,018
Hake			23, 100	397	23, 100	397
Harvestfish	5, 100	99	146, 200	2,956	151, 300	3,055
Herring, sea			2,100	33	2,100	33
Hickory shad		460		1, 263	72,700	1, 723
King whiting or "kingfish"		55			57,900	
Mackerel			54, 100	2, 134		
Menhaden		350	121, 080, 600		121, 087, 600	

.

Fisheries of the Chesapeake Bay States, 1935-Continued

CATCH: BY STATES-Continued

Species	Mary	land	V	irgi	inia	Tot	al
Mullet Pigfish	Pounds 17, 500	Value \$950	Pouna 36, 11,	700	Value \$1,418 357	Pounds 54, 200 11, 400	Value \$2, 368 357
Pike or pickerel.		3, 076		800	160		3, 236
Pompano		20	·			100	20
scup			1, 934,		27,856	2, 057, 200	29, 094
Sea bass	15,000	750	211,			224, 100	8, 76
Shad	500, 000	\$3,777	2, 882,		275, 345	3, 682, 900	359, 12
Sharks.		· · · · · · ·		200	155	7,200	15
Skates Spanish mackerel		150		800	144	16, 800 37, 500	144
		619				424, 900	2, 679
Spot Squeteagues or "sea trout":	11. 500	1110	407,	100	14, 100	121, 800	15, 105
Gray	1,313,200	30, 477	13, 443, 0	000	163, 925	14, 756, 200	194, 402
Spotted	INNI .	495	111,1			116, 800	8.02
Striped bass.	927, 700	78,611	374.)		39, 310	1. 302. 500	117, 954
Sturgeon	100			200	818	6, 600	888
Suckers.	11. 100	106				11, 400	400
Sunfish	2,500	10				2, 500	60
Swelltish.				500	16	500	16
Tautog		3	1.0	FAX)	21	1.700	
Tomeod.			1.	100	11	1, 100	11
White perch	305, 100	14, 533	294.0	000	12, 455	599, 100	26, 988
			16.	100	250	16, 100	250
Yellow perch	83, 200	4, 974	59, 3		3, 135	142, 500	8, 112
Total	12.714,000					192, 889, 200	
SILLELFISH, ETC.		,					
Crabs							
Hard	17, 264, 800	352,522	19, 762, 9	900	488, 699	37, 027, 700	841, 221
Soft and peelers	2, 556, 600	229, 535	1, 449, 6	000	155, 522	4, 005, 600	385, 057
Lobsters				700	82	700	82
Clams:					1		
Hard, public			1, 623, 9		365, 647		368, 847
Hard, private				000	5,000		5, 000
Mussels, sea			23, 2	200	776	23, 200	776
Oysters:4							
Market, public, spring	4, 249, 400	255,660	1, 303, 9				334, 487
Market, public, fall	9,764,100	625, 175	1, 937, 9		123,029	11, 702, 000	748, 204
Market, private, spring	267,600		5, 551, 1		387, 946	5, 819, 300	419,460
Market, private, fall	1,302,700 55,000	$1 109, 266 \\ 1, 275$	5, 523, 1 234, 1		408, 0:20	6, 826, 400 289, 500	517, 286 4, 819
Squid Terrapin, diamond back	5, 500	$\frac{1.275}{2.155}$		400	3, 344	6, 200	
Turtles, snapper				000			
rance, suapper						10,000	
Total	35, 491, 300	1, 610, 335	37, 446, 2	500	2, 017, 872	72, 938, 100	3, 628, 207
Grand total	45, 235, 300	2, 003, 581	217, 592, 0	000	3. 520, 938	265, 827, 300	5, 524, 519

 $^{-1}$ Statistics on oysters used in this table are based on yields of 6.29 pounds of meats to the bushel for market oysters in Maryland and 6.44 pounds in Virginia.

SUPPLEMENTARY TABLE SHOWING THE PRODUCTION OF CERTAIN SHELLFISH IN NUMBER AND BUSHELS

Produet	Mary	land	Virgi	nia	Total		
Crabs: Hardnumber Soft and peelersdo		Value \$352, 522 229, 535	Quantity 59, 288, 700 5, 796, 000	Value \$488, 699 155, 522	Quantity 111, 083, 100 16, 022, 400	Value \$841, 221 385, 057	
Clams: Hard, publicbushels Hard, privatedo Mussels, seado	3, 162	3, 200	202, 988 2, 500 1, 933	365, 647 5, 000 776	206, 150 2, 500 1, 933	368, 847 5, 000 776	
Oysters Market, public, springdo Market, public, falldo Market, private, springdo Market, private, falldo	675, 580 1, 552, 321 42, 544 207, 107	255, 660 625, 175 31, 514 109, 266	202, 469 300, 916 862, 065 857, 717	78, 827 123, 029 387, 946 408, 020	878, 049 1, 853, 237 904, 609 1, 064, 824	334, 487 748, 204 419, 460 517, 286	

•

Fisheries of the Chesapeake Bay States, 1935-Continued

SEED	OYSTER	FISHERY

Item	Mar	yland	Virginia		Total		
OPERATING UNITS							
Fishermen: On vessels On boats and shore: Regular Casual			Number 3 1, 369 188		Num 21 1, 36	12 39	
Total	209		1, 5	60	1, 769		
Vessels: Motor Net tonnage Sail Net tonnage	39			1 6	1 6 39 758		
Total vessels Total net tonnage		39 58	1 6		40 764		
Boats: Motor Other Apparatus:			843 250		843 250		
Dredges Yards at mouth Tongs Rakes	107		1, 142 200		78 107 1,142 200		
CATCH Oysters: Seed, public, spring Seed, public, fall Seed, private, spring Total.	<u></u>		Bushels 918, 600 889, 100 20, 000 1, 827, 700	Value \$159, 585 154, 715 4, 000 318, 300	Bushels 1, 148, 218 889, 100 20, 000 2, 057, 318	Value \$182, 547 154, 715 4, 000 341, 262	

NOTE.—Of the number of persons fishing for seed oysters, 1,475 are duplicated among those fishing for market oysters or other species. Similarly, the following craft and gear are duplicated: 40 vessels, 698 motor boats, 230 other boats, 78 dredges, 877 tongs, and 200 rakes.

Industries related to the fisheries of the Chesapeake Bay States, 1935

OPERATING UNITS, SALARIES, AND WAGES

Item	Maryland	Virginia	Total
Transporting:	Number	Number	Number
Persons engaged	331	691	1,022
Vessels: Steam		1	1
Net tonnage		103	103
Motor		314	451
Net tonnage		2, 916	5,480
Net tonnage			85
Total vessels	170	315 :	455
Total net tonnage	2,649	3, 019	5, 668
Wholesale and manufacturing:		1	
Establishments Persons engaged:	330	255	555
Proprietors.	432	305	740
Salaries employees Wage earners:	198	162	. સંગ્ર
Average for season	6, 314	5, 799	12, 113
Average for year	2, 712	2,093	4, 505
Paid to salaried employees.	\$321, 224	\$227, 860	\$549, 054
Paid to wage earners	\$1, 408, 063	\$1,097,882 [\$2, 505, 945
Total salaries and wages	\$1, 729, 287	\$1, 325, 742	\$3, 055, 029
Fishermen manufacturing	62		62

Industries related to the fisheries of the Chesapeake Bay States, 1935-Continued PRODUCTS MANUFACTURED

Item	Mar	yland	Vir	ginia
By manufacturing establishments: Alewiyes:				1
Salted:	Quantity	Value	Quantity	Value
Cornedpounds	66,600	\$1, 145	1, 559, 058	\$21, 614
Pickleddo	1, 777, 808	37, 919	1, 807, 270	29, 238
Tight-pack cutdo	(1)		2, 013, 060	75, 808
Tight-pack roedo	à	(1) (1)	145, 130	8, 279
Cannedstandard cases	14.884	36, 562	(1)	(1)
Roe, canneddo	5, 910	40,681	11, 961	84, 133
Dry scraptons	(1)	(1)	378	11, 561
Croaker, fresh filletspounds			101,000	13, 290
Menhaden products:				
Dry scrap and mealtons			14, 404	424, 510
Oilgallons			1. 567. 298	459, 101
Sea bass, fresh filletspounds			68,000	10, 210
Squeteagues, fresh filletsdo			196,000	25, 970
Crabs, blue:				
Meat, packaged, fresh cookeddo	2, 773, 467	959, 902	1,819,028	650, 781
Dry scraptons	(1)	(1)	1, 498	25, 154
Clams, hard. canned chowderstandard cases	55, 776	155, 515		
Oysters, fresh shuckedgallons	2, 432, 669	2, 683, 591	2,029,423	2, 292, 634
Oyster-shell products:				
Poultry feedtons	41, 895	179, 896	15, 202	85, 805
Limedo Lime, "burned"do	23, 692	33, 881	8, 352	31, 407
Linne, "burned"do			16, 258	102, 593
Unclassified products:				
Packaged, fresh fillets and pandressed_pounds_			² 280, 000	² 23, 600
Dry scrap and mealtons	³ 850	3 17, 550	4 1, 310	4 24, 731
Oilgallons	(5)	(5)	6 12, 400	⁶ 2, 843
Miscellaneous		7 852, 166		\$ 9, 395
Total		4, 998, 808		4, 412, 657
By fishermen:				
Alewives:	100.070	1 000		
Pickledpounds	193, 370			
Smokeddo	1,000	100		
Eels, salteddo	78, 148	5, 956		
Sturgeon roe, salteddo	50	3		
Total	272, 568	10, 089		
Grand total		E 000 007		4 419 657
Grand total		5, 008, 897		4, 412, 657

¹ The production of this item has been included under "Unclassified products." ² Includes packaged fresh fillets of flounders and haddock, and pandressed croaker and squeteagues.

³ Includes alewife and blue crab dry scrap.

Includes miscellaneous acid and dry scrap.
⁵ The production of this item has been included under "Miscellaneous."

⁶ Includes alewife and miscellaneous oils.

⁷ Includes salted tight-pack cut alewives, tight-pack alewife roe, and spot; alewife oil; smoked alewives, butterfish. carp, chubs, cels, herring bloaters, lake trout, salmon, sturgeon, tullibee, and whitefish; canned fish paste, oysters, oyster purce, shrimp soup, and terrapin soup; marine-shell buttons and novelties; and pearl essence.

Includes canned alewives and blue crabs; and fresh-shucked hard clams.

NOTE.—The total value of manufactured products in the Chesapeake Bay States was as follows: By manufacturing establishments, 89,411,465; and by fishermen \$10,089. Some of the above products may have been imported from another State or a foreign country; therefore, they cannot be correlated directly with the catch within the State. Of the total number of persons engaged on transporting vessels and boats, 676 have been included as fishermen, and among the total number of persons engaged in the preparation of fohomore included on fichermen is producted on fichermen. of fishermen's prepared products all have been included as fishermen.

MARYLAND

Fisheries of Maryland, 1935

OPERATING UNITS: BY GEAR

			Gill nets	3	L	ines		
Item	Haul seines	Anchor	Drift	Stake	Hand	Trot with baits or snoods	Pound nets	Fyke: nets.
Fishermen:								
On boats and shore:	Number	Number	Number	Number	Number			Number
Regular	357	11	57	82	20	1, 279	414	38
Casual	237	15	288	131		131	114	106
Total	594	26	345	213	20	1,410	528	144
Boats:					<u> </u>			
Motor	67	16	78	108	10	1, 114	176	62
Other	242	2	118	44		302	152	63.
Apparatus:			1000	0.000				
Number	256	189	- 256	3,095	40	1, 731	529	2,605
Length, yards	26, 347							
Square yards		31, 899	294, 666	257, 270				
Hooks, baits, or snoods					40	1, 241, 400		

Item	Dip nets	Pots, eel	Scrapes	Dredges, oyster	To Ovster	ngs F Other	Rakes, other than for oysters	By hand, other than for	
								oysters	cation
Fishermen: On vessels	Number	Number	Number	Number 696	Number	Number	Number	Number	Number 696
On boats and shore: Regular Casual	623 597	126 38	334	139	3, 591 747	57 30	10	43	4, 907 2, 225
Total	1, 220	164	334	835	4,338	87	10	43	7,855
Vessels, sail Net tonnage Boats:				140 1, 694					140 1, 69 4
Motor Other Apparatus:	1, 143	104 33	304	20 41	2 , 098 156	22 57	10	5	2, 95 1 2, 360
Number Yards at mouth	1, 215 	13, 597	708 708	4 16 470	4, 341	87	10		

CATCH: BY GEAR

a		Haul seines		Gill nets						
Species	Hauls			Anchor		Drift		ske		
Alewives Black bass Bluefish	14, 500	Value \$216 1, 209 685	Pounds		Pounds 17, 300 111, 200	Value \$220 8,760	Pounds 11, 200 900 1, 300	Value \$178 64 77		
Butterfish Carp Catfish and bullheads Crappie	600 175, 000 59, 900	18 9, 682 2, 290 45			1, 100 300	25 10	3, 400 2, 000 200	185 88 8		
Croaker Drum, black Eels, common	402, 400 7, 000 2, 000	6, 593 70 113 15			2, 200	61	4,900	111		
Flounders Gizzard shad Hickory shad King whiting or "kingfish"	14,900 200	271 7 5			100	5	400	10		
Mullet. Pike or pickerel Shad. Spot		1, 174 58 171	15, 400	\$1, 601	17, 500 228, 800 2, 500	950 24, 110 70	1, 900 78, 000	170 8, 105		
Squeteagues or "sea trout": Gray	3,400	1, 512 330 13, 209	35,000	2, 787	3, 300 55, 900	162 5, 236	700 188, 800	409 18, 176		
Suckers Sunfish White perch	1, 300 700 46, 700	72 23 2,077 732	300		6, 500		400 300 15, 100 1, 000	12 9 857 58		
Yellow perch Crabs, soft and peelers Total	118, 100 1, 092, 500	15, 002 55, 579	50, 700	4, 414	 446, 700	39, 951	310, 500	28, 148		

Fisheries of Maryland, 1935-Continued

CATCH: BY GEAR-Continued

			Lines						
Specles	H	and	Trot with		Pound	nets	Fyke nets		
	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	
Alewives					4, 177, 900	\$50, 245	5, 100	\$115	
Black bass					500	50	19,300	1, 558	
Bluefish	100,000	\$10,000			90, 700	5,969			
Bonito	400	32			100	2			
Butterfish					226, 200	7, 319			
Carp					15,800	676	22, 500	1,206	
Catfish and bullheads					72,800	2,890	150,000	5,990	
Crappie					2,000	10	2,700	141	
Croaker					2, 987, 700	35, 264	2,700	86	
Dolphin	100	10							
Drum:									
Black					17, 100	104			
Red or redfish					4,000	114			
Eels:		1				1			
Common					5, 500	415	11,400	695	
Conger	600	12							
Flounders	20,000	2,000			13, 200	592	1		
Gizzard shad					26, 200	461	1,100	22	
Harvestfish					5, 100	99			
Hickory shad						448			
King whiting or "kingfish"	1				2.200	50			
Menhadeu	1				7,000	350			
Pike or pickerel					1,800	281	10,200	1.451	
Pompano				1	100	20			
Pompano Scup	10.000	100		1	112, 500	1, 138			
Sea bass.	15.000	750		1					
Shad.				1	473, 800	49, 541	200	22	
Spanish mackerel					1, 500	150		1	
Spot				1	10,200	378			
Squeteagues or "sea trout":				1					
GraySpotted	4.000	400			1, 274, 800	28, 353	200	10	
Spotted					1,600	165			
Striped bass				1	480, 700	38, 756	4,800	480	
Sturgeon					400	70			
Suckers					1, 100	53	8,600	269	
Sunfish				1			1,500	28	
Tautog	100	3							
White perch					127,600	6, 171	108,900	5,060	
Yellow perch					5, 300	317	65, 400	3, 867	
Crabs:	1			1	-,				
Hard	1		17, 014, 000	\$346, 241					
Soft and peelers			283, 300	19, 564					
Squid					55,000	1,275			
- 4									
Total	150, 200	13, 307	17, 297, 300	365, 805	10, 219, 700	231, 726	414, 600	21, 000	
Species		Dip	nets	Po	ots, eel	1	Scrapes	 I	
					1		.		
Catfish and bullheads	· · ·	Pounds	Value	Pounds 1.0		Pou	nds	Value	
variou and vullioaus				1, 00	001 000	/			

Eels, common			228, 400	15,008		
Shad	2,800	\$340				
Crabs:						
Hard	7,500	198			243, 300	\$6,083
Soft and peelers	1, 053, 700	106, 856			1, 101, 500	88, 113
Total	1.064.000	107.394	229, 400	15.058	1.344.800	94. 196

Species	Dree	lges	Tor	ıgs	Ra	kes	By hand	
Clams, hard, public	Pounds	Value	Pounds 24,500	Value \$3, 104	Pounds 500	Value \$64	Pounds 300	Value \$32
Oysters: Market, public, spring Market, public, fall Market, private, spring	706, 600 2, 581, 400 80, 800	\$43, 165 160, 862 13, 163	3, 542, 800 7, 182, 700 186, 800	212, 495 464, 313 18, 351				
Market, private, fall Terrapin, diamond back	223, 100	26, 687	1, 079, 600	82, 579			5, 800	2, 188
Total	3, 591, 900	243, 877	12, 016, 400	780, 842	500	64	6, 100	2, 220

Fisheries of Maryland, 1935-Continued

Item	Anne Arundel	Balti- more	Calvert	Caro- line	Cecil	Charles	Dor- chester	Har- ford
Fishermen: On vessels	Number 5	Number 25	Number 14	Number	Number	Number	Number 184	Numbei
On boats and shore: Regular Casual	535 330	10 77	239 83	7 82	36 81	119 203	834 135	20
Total	870	112	336	89	117	322	1, 153	57
Vessels, sail Net tonnage	1 19	5 96	3 46				37 358	
Boats: Motor Other	346 253	30 43	137 138	11 34	41 45	136 71	551 103	27 10
Apparatus: Haul seines Length, yards	45 2, 300	7 866	14 1,035	6 2, 148	17 3, 740	16 2, 434	2 850	11 2, 160
Gill nets: Anchor Square yards		5 1,235			46 10, 550			
Drift	8	1		54	15	29	22	13
Square yards Stake Square yards	4, 466 10 1, 292	400 40 3, 919		22, 557 85 2, 805	16, 130 60 4, 099	83, 760 921 68, 129	27, 736 125 2, 374	18, 614 185 36, 935
Lines: Trot with baits or snoods Baits or snoods	96 57, 200	42 21,000	65 28, 400			40 28, 500	666 512, 400	
Pound nets Fyke nets	23	14 288	17	9 19	48 1, 335	22 30	124	401
Dip nets		707	95		553	16	43	
Pots, eel Dredges, oyster Yards at mouth	707	10	75 6	40		65	3,647 80	109
Yards at mouth Tongs:	3	15	8				100	
Öyster	712		297			177	697	
Item	Kent	Prince Georges	Queen Annes	St. Marys	Somer- set	Talbot	Wicom- ico	Worces- ter
Fishermen: On vessels	Number	Number	Number	Number	Number 396	Number 72	Number	Number
On boats and shore:	370	5	495	424	790	565	235	223
Regular Casual	170	5 22	160	248	202	122	190	110
Total	540	27	655	672	1,388	759	425	333
Vessels, sail Net tonnage					79 1, 046	15 129	••••••	
Boats: Motor Other	194 132	8 10	280 101	272 287	241 670	$\begin{array}{c} 378\\221 \end{array}$	$155 \\ 51$	144 191
Apparatus: Haul seines Length, yards	65 3, 264	8 970	50 1,350	4	3 1, 750	4 1, 335	2 800	2 275
Gill nets: Anchor	138 20, 114							
Square yards Drift	21	4	1		11	13	54	10
Square yards Stake	58, 564 1, 072	$5,866 \\ 2$	1, 466 16		$1,441 \\ 201$	12, 724 13	38, 750 365	2, 192
Square yards Lines: Hand	114, 904	166	2, 494		4, 353	1, 200	14, 600	40
Hooks								40
Trot with baits or snoods Baits or snoods	91 49, 500		100 74,000	111 115,400	98 59, 700	215 158, 500	$16 \\ 12,800$	191 124,000
Pound nets	27	1	3	61	29 32	101	18	28
Fyke nets Dip nets	$\begin{array}{c} 338\\50\end{array}$	72	34 80	219	432	17 87	13	50
Pots, eel	892	138	236	12	10 708	6, 390	16	
Yards at mouth					708			
Dredges, oyster					232 266	32 39		54 39
Tongs:								
Tongs: Oyster Other	· ·		560	496	320	397	294	50 87

OPERATING UNITS: BY COUNTIES

Fisheries of Maryland, 1935-Continued

Species	Anne A	rundel	Balti	more	Calv	rert	Car	oline
Alewives Black bass	Pounds 181,000 100	Value \$2, 337	Pounds 41, 100 200	Value \$540 25	Pounds 164, 600	Value \$2,041	Pounds 17,900 1,100	Value \$195 108
Bluefish Carp Catfish and bullheads	28,000 10,300 5,300	1, 556 580 217	1, 400 4, 700 35, 500	60 226 1, 201	500 2, 100 6, 200	38 128 226	6,000 8,800	540 336
Croaker Eels, common Flounders	700	7, 172 1, 540 42	4, 300 23, 400	98 1, 259	48, 800 300 300	506 15 15	11,000 1,200	220 63
Gizzard shad Hickory shad Pike or pickerel	600	143 83 95	7,000 200 700	111 2 123	500 1,100 100	20 30 20	3,000 100 200	50 5 30
Shad Spot Squeteagues or "sea trout": Gray	45, 300 4, 800 252, 200	4,071 151 9,155	700 200 1, 300	70 4 92	33, 600 500 4, 600	2, 794 25 246	17, 200 300 200	2, 106 15 10
Spotted Striped bass Sturgeon	100 238, 900 200	10 15, 305 40	1,00 100 54,400	10 4, 778	1,000 100 5,300	10 419	64, 800	• 6, 780
Suckers Sunfish White perch		10 349	100 49,900	2, 439	600 6, 200	36 	200 9,800	15 346
Yellow perch Crabs: Hard	600	41 12, 522	10,800	593 6, 390	1, 700	107 18, 200	1, 400	120
Soft and peelers Ovsters:	76, 200	9, 250 35, 250	27,000	1,350	102, 400 214, 600	13, 647		
Market, public, spring Market, public, fall Market, private, spring Market, private, fall		80, 234	175, 000	11, 250	309, 700 3, 600 192, 600	23, 507 300 17, 254		
Total	3, 379, 600	180, 164	686, 000	32, 876	1, 910, 000	96, 042	143, 200	10, 939

CATCII: BY COUNTIES

Species	Ce	əcil	Ch	arles	Dorch	ester	Ha	rford
Alewives Black bass	Pounds 659, 400 22, 500	Value \$7, 246 1, 777	Pounds 53, 100 2, 500	Value \$919 255	Pounds 202, 800 300	Value \$3, 004 30	Pounds 65, 700 7, 200	Value \$673 560
Bluefish Carp Catfish and bullheads	5,000	300 2,001	44, 500	2, 209	89, 900 9, 100	6, 779 383	35,000	2, 506
Crappie	400	2,622	19,000 500	816 30	16, 100	673	27, 600 300	1, 197 10
Croaker Drum: Black	500	25	100	2	114,000 500	1,608		
Red or redfish					2,100	79		
Eels, common. Flounders		499	2,000 100	139 5	84, 500 5, 800	5, 829 249	6, 400	371
Gizzard shad Hickory shad	800	12 21	3,400 100	51 2	3,800 2,100	93 42	1, 100 100	23
Pike of pickerel		1, 229 6, 099	1,600 53,900	$265 \\ 5,304$	300 81, 200	41 8,034	6, 300 29, 500	954 3, 057
Spot			200	4	500	18		
Gray Spotted			700	44	17,000 500	744 50		
Striped bass Suckers	2, 100	1,666 48	64, 800	7,862	74, 800	7, 130	10,000 5,800	1, 235 169
Sunfish White perch Yellow perch	52, 200	26 2,009 872	19,400	1,063	32, 100 100	1, 420	1,000	29 1,739
Crabs:			463, 800	97 8.066	4, 324, 500	86, 490	21, 700	1, 281
Hard Soft and peelers Oysters:			4, 500	600	230, 800	15, 450		
Market, public, spring			142 500	3,671 9,503	639, 900 1, 414, 200	42, 596 93, 177		
Market, private, spring Market, private, fall				4.699	5,900	410		
Terrapin, diamond back					3, 500	1, 563		
Total	955, 300	26, 463	996, 000	45, 606	7, 367, 000	276, 648	255, 800	13, 809

•

Fisheries of Maryland, 1935-Continued

Species	Ke	nt	Prince	Georges	Queen A	Annes	St. M	arys
	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value
Alewives	124, 100	\$1,054	1, 500	\$21	1,800	\$16	377, 200	\$4, 415
Black bass			1, 300	115				
Bluefish		85			100	6	4, 300	263
Carp Catfish and bullheads	14,600	455	51, 100	2, 356	1,000	80	800	26
	30, 700	1, 104	20, 200	624	4,400	236	200	8
Crappie			600	42	2,000	101		
Croaker		2, 287	300	22	1,100	31	47,000	840
Eels, common		1,654	9, 100	515	2, 300	115	700	71
Flounders Gizzard shad	100	6	1 000				700	40
Hickory shad	500 400	$5 \\ 12$	1, 200	24			8, 500	161
Dibe on michanol		205		72			3, 200	76
Pike or pickerel	1,300		400		200	20		
Shad	79, 200 1, 300	7,695	5, 500	483	300	36	72, 200	7,060
Squeteagues or "sea trout":	1, 000	10					100	4
Oron	53, 400	2,733	400	32	100	E	00 100	1 110
Gray	53, 400	2, 735	400	34	100	5	28, 100	1, 116
SpottedStriped bass		20,001	1,200	136	9, 200	762	1,000	105
		20,001	1,200	130	9, 200	104	39, 400	3, 334
Sturgeon			1,100	61	100	4	200	30
White perch		2, 115	3,000	174	4,300	244	4,100	240
Yellow perch	23, 300	1, 355	1,600	134	1,400	100	4,100	240
Crabs:	23, 300	1,000	1,000	104	1,400	100		
Hard	669, 700	13, 389	1		1, 447, 000	23, 152	609, 100	12, 182
Soft and peelers	87, 100	10, 806				9, 982	102, 500	12, 182
Oysters:	37, 100	10, 000			19,000	5, 562	102, 000	15, 009
Market, public, spring	388, 800	19, 531			693, 800	33, 902	287, 900	19, 576
Market, public, fall	813,000	53, 030			1, 515, 600	88, 408	384, 400	25, 503
Market, private, fall	510,000	00,000			1, 010, 000	00, 200	89,000	6,973
and hou, privato, mit							00,000	0, 010
Total	2, 710, 500	137, 612	98, 500	4, 811	3, 764, 000	157, 200	2,060,600	95, 582

CATCH:	By	COUNTIES-Continued
--------	----	--------------------

Species	Some	erset	Tall	oot	Wico	mico	Worce	ester
	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value
Alewives	288, 100	\$2,940	1, 881, 300	\$23,979	59, 100	\$584	110, 500	\$710
Bluefish	5, 200	477	66, 100	5, 277	2,100	110	108, 400	10, 540
Bonito	5, 200	711	00,100	0,211	2,100	110	500	34
Butterfish	2,400	117	300	15	4.100	205	220,000	7,000
		28	4,300	203		53	220,000	1,000
Carp Catfish and bullheads		507		483	1,100		1, 300	62
	8,700	507	12, 300	483	20,800	1,006		
Crappie							2,000	10
Croaker	203, 500	1, 894	377, 700	4, 798	30, 700	516	2, 203, 700	22,096
Dolphin							100	10
Drum:								
Black	8,600	84					15,000	85
Red or redfish	1,500	30					400	5
Eels:								
Common		120	54,900	3, 426	3,400	375	3,000	240
Conger							600	12
Flounders	4,100	155	1,500	79	100	10	20,100	2,006
Gizzard shad	600	8	1,000	20	2,400	43		
Harvestfish							5, 100	99
Hickory shad	1,000	30	6,000	142			500	10
King whiting or "kingfish"	100	5					2, 200	50
Menhaden							7,000	350
Mullet							17,500	950
Pike or pickerel					200	22		
Pike or pickerel Pompano							100	20
Scup.							122, 500	1,238
Sea bass							15,000	750
Shad		6,364	158,300	18, 569	89,100	9,034	28, 200	3,001
Spanish mackerel		0,001	100,000	-0,000	00,100	0,001	1,500	150
Spot	1,200	48			800	28	7,900	312
Squeteagues or "sea trout":	1,200	1 10			000	20	.,	012
Gray	17,300	752	20,400	1,026	10,200	460	907, 300	14,062
Spotted.	1,600	150	20, 400	20	600	60	501,000	11,002
Spotted	11, 200	992	62, 500	5, 834	22,700	2,335	800	75
Striped bass		392	02,000	0,001	300	13	1,000	50
Suckers					300	10	1,000	30
Tautog		335	16, 200	660	13, 100	723	4,600	380
White perch		330		206	700	60	4,000	380
Yellow perch			2, 300	206	100	00		
Crabs:	0 100 000	F1 001	4 500 500	04 570	00 000	1 000	1 000 000	04 400
Hard Soft and peelers	2, 168, 600	51, 201	4, 728, 500	94, 570	98,000	1,960	1, 220, 000	24,400
Soft and peelers	1, 637, 800	131,026	75,000	9,228	1,000	00	133,000	14, 577

Fisheries of Maryland, 1935-Oontinued

CATCH: By COUNTIRS-Continued

Species	Some	rset	Tal	bot	Wico	mico	Worce	ster
Clams, hard, public Oysters:			Founds 356, 100		Pounds	Value \$4, 671	Pounds 25, 300	Value \$2, 20
Market, public, spring Market, public, fall. Market, private, spring Market, private, fall. Squid. Terrapin, diamond back.	23, 000 395, 600	1, 232 24, 047	1, 210, 200	78, 6 00	164,000 100,600 204,700	9,936 6,709 20,313	134, 500 247, 400 55, 000	22, 86 31, 23 1, 27
Total	×, 254, 700	433, 571	9, 035, 100	270, 510	996, 900	59, 596	5, 622, 100	161, 86
								1
	SEED OY	STER I	FISHERY	: BY GE				1
	SEED OY Item	STERI	FISHERY	: BY GE	A.R.	0	yster dred	(es
Tan . 	Item Item	L NITS	-	3		0	Number	Kes
Fishermen, on vessels	Item HERATIN',	L SITS						(ec

Note — Of the persons and gear employed in the seed oyster fishery all are duplicated among those in the market oyster fishery or fisheries for other species — The Maryland seed oyster fishery was carried on by vessels from Somerset, Talbot, Dorchester, Calvert, and Bultimore Counties in the open waters of Chean-peake Bay off Anne Arundel, Kent, and Queen Annes Counties.

VIRGINIA

Fisherics of Virginia, 1935

OPERATING UNITS, BY GEAR

			•	Gill nets		. Li	Des	
ltem	Purse seines, men- haden	Haul scines	Drift	Runa- round	Stake	Hand	Trot with baits or snoods	
Fishermen: On yessels			Number	Number	Number	Number	Number	
On boats and shore: Regular Casual			52 519	3	110 188	1 2	804 502	
Total		453	571	3	298	3	1, 306	
Vessels: Steam	2, 450 7 631 29			********				
Total net tonnage Boats: Motor Other		82 152 3	16 306	1 2	105 131	3	1, 128 174	
Apparatus: Number Length, vards		152 45, 430	332	2	7, 380	150	1, 304	
Square yards			281, 395	2, 400	269, 307	150	684, 700	

175

Fisheries of Virginia, 1935-Continued

OPERATING UNITS: BY GEAR-Continued

Item			Pounet		por	ab ind ets		itop nets		Fyke nets	Dip nets	Otter trawls		
Fishermen: On vessels On boats and shore:			Num		Nu	mber	Nı	umber 6	N	fumber	Number	Number 90		
Regular Casual		Differen Statementen Lander		1, 748		22		4		62 80	1, 140			
Total				052		4		10	_	142	1,966	90		
Motor Net tonnage Boats:	•••••								•					23 385
Motor Other Apparatus:				491 417		2 2		5		39 82	57 1, 804			
Number Square yards Yards at mouth				000		12	 	5 3, 100		667 	1, 966	23 688		
					Po	ots	<u> </u>				Dre	edges		
Item		С	rab	Е	el	Fis	sh	Turtl	e	Scrapes	Crab	Oyster		
Fishermen: On vessels On boats and shore:		Nı	umber	Nui	mber	Num	iber	r Numb		Number	Number 249	Number 97		
Regular		4		9		9 7		1		8	. 55 13	250		
Total			4		9		16	1		8	317	347		
Vessels: Motor Net tonnage Boats:											80 771	20 322		
Motor Other Apparatus:				22			3 11		1 8	17 30	125			
Number Yards at mouth			46 		16-i		141			8	211 379	290 307		
	To	ngs		Ral		akes				By	hand	Total, exclu-		
Item	Oyster	0	ther	Оу	ste r	Other		Picks er		Oyster	Other	sive of dupli- cation		
Fishermen: On vessels On boats and shore:	Number 3	N	umber	Nu	mber	Nun	nber	Numb	er	Number	Number	Number 1,422		
Regular Casual	2, 468 1, 138		588 135		586 15		86	57	/1	116	564 52	6, 045 3, 794		
Total	3, 609	_	723		601		86	57	71	116	616	11, 261		
Vessels: Steam Net tonnage Motor	1											22 2, 480 125		
Net tonnage	6				<u></u>		<u></u>					2,057		
Total net tonnage.	<u>6</u>											4, 537		
Boats: Motor	1, 816 582		385 219		43 389	 	40 46		12 56	58	119	3, 625 3, 795 86		
Number	2, 889		660		601		86	57	71					
ł

Fisheries of Virginia, 1935-Continued

CATCH: BY GEAR

	Deve					Gill	nets	
Species	Purse se	eines	Haul s	eines	Dı	rift	Runaround	
Alewives.	Pounds	Value	Pounds 587, 500	Value \$5, 758	Pounds 37, 100	Value \$391	Pounds	Value
Bluefish Bowfin Butterfish			28, 300 5, 000 20, 100 348, 100	1, 297 150 202 16, 901		10		
Carp Catfish and bullheads Croaker Drum, red or redfish			611.700	3, 446 6, 794 37	200	8	40, 000	\$450
Eels, common Flounders Gizzard shad			52, 800 13, 900	3, 298 698 735				
Harvestfish Hickory shad King whiting or "kingfish"			20,000	150 49 30	500	5		
Menhaden Mullet Pigfish Shad			18, 500 2, 500	745 74 1, 612	2,000	120 16, 180	3,000	90
Spanish mackerel				1, 612 20 4, 261	2,000	60	2,000	50
GraySpottedStriped bass			106, 300	6, 466 7, 231 3, 385	27. 500			
White perch Yellow perch			58, 500 9, 100	2, 648 613				
Total	119, 230, 600	407, 520	2, 348, 100	66, 600	231, 800	19, 794	45, 000	590

2	Gill net	s-Con.			Lines		- Pound nets		
Species	Sta	ke	Ha	nd	Trot with snoo		Pound	nets	
	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	
Alewives		\$186	1 Janus				10, 299, 000	\$58, 305	
Bluefish							308, 700	16, 197	
Butterfish							2, 241, 200	54, 429	
Cabio or crab eater							48,600	2,471	
							58, 200	2, 471	
Carp Catfish and bullheads									
Croaker	12 100	309					122,700	4, 318	
Drum:	13, 100	309					16, 567, 400	185, 321	
Black							00 000	COF	
Red or redfish							38,600	605	
							28,600	665	
Eels, common							92,000	12,082	
Flounders Gizzard shad	200	10					239, 400	9,139	
Gizzard shad	9,200	140]		194, 600	2, 186	
Harvestfish							126, 200	2,806	
Hickory shad	100	2					50, 900	1, 205	
King whiting or "kingfish"							27, 100	331	
Mackerel							54, 100	2, 134	
Menhaden							1,850,000	2, 580	
Mullet	7,200	245					5, 400	178	
							8,400	273	
Scup							442, 100	6, 677	
Sea bass Shad							2,700	50	
Shad	207,800	22, 691					2, 490, 800	233, 830	
Sharks							1,200	12	
Skates							15,800	129	
Spanish mackerel							35, 800	2, 509	
Spot	1,300	48					277.800	9,860	
Squeteagues or "sea trout":								•	
Grav	9,700	220					12, 660, 900	140, 932	
Spotted	100	5					5,400	298	
Striped bass		7.117					227,900	22, 759	
Sturgeon							3, 500	506	
Tautog							1,100	15	
White perch	1.000	71					103, 300	4.544	
Yellow perch	100	5					6,400	424	
Crabs, hard					14, 686, 300	\$308, 271	62,400	1,300	
Squid							194,700	2,925	
Turtles, snapper			7,500	\$300					
					14 000 000	000 071	10,000,000	704 050	
Total	311,800	31, 142	7, 500	300	14, 686, 300	308, 271	48, 892, 900	784, 050	

Fisheries of Virginia, 1935-Continued

CATCH: BY GEAR-Continued

Species		pound ets	Stop	nets	Fyke	e nets	Dip	nets
<u> </u>	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value
Alewives					42, 400	\$456		
Carp. Catfish and bullheads			23, 700	\$585	43, 400	1,661		
Catfish and bullheads			49,000	980	153, 800	5, 216		
Croaker					52,400	1,018		
Eels, common					8, 300 4, 100	671 145		
Flounders Gizzard shad					19, 300	143		
					300	193		
Nullet Pike or pickerel. Shad Squeteagues or "sea trout", gray Striped bass					600	40		
Pike or pickerel					1,800	160		
Shad					9,000	1.032		
Squeteagues or "sea trout", gray					15,600	476		
Striped bass					29, 300	3,029		
white perch					116,000	4, 992		
Yellow perch					43, 700	2,096		
Crabs:	10 000		1					
Hard	12,000	\$300				•••••	156,000	\$2, 540
Soft and peelers	6,000	600					1, 280, 700	137, 998
Total	18,000	900	72, 700	1, 565	540,000	21, 187	1, 436, 700	140, 538
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		2	1			Pots		
Species	Otter	r trawls						
				Crab		Eel	F	ish
			_				_	
	Pound	s Valu	e Pound	• Vala	e Pound	. Valu	Pounds	Value
Bluefish		0 \$11					1.1.1	Value
Butterfish								
Carp		.,					300	\$15
Carp Catfish and bullheads								1,900
Cod	40		9					
Croaker	5, 753, 00	0 99, 19						
Drum, red or redfish	4,00	0 10	0					
Eels, common	2, 10	0 2	3		4, 40			84
Flounders		0 23, 52	2					
Hake		0 39						
Herring, sea	2, 10 27, 50							
King whiting or "kingfish" Scup.	1, 492, 60		0					
Sea bass	208, 40							
Sharks		0 14	3					
Skates								
Spot	13.00	0 20	7					
Squeteagues or "sea trout", gray	608, 10	0 15, 83						
Sturgeon	2,70	0 31	2					
Swellfish	80	0 1						
Tautog	50		6					
Tomcod	1, 10 15, 20							
White perch	15, 20	0 20 0 25		•• •••••				
Whiting Crabs:	10, 10	20	·					
Hard			48,000	\$50	0			
Soft and peelers			7,700					
Lobsters	70	0 8						
Squid								
Total		0 173, 24	9 55, 700	1,30	4 4, 40	296	3 72,200	1, 999
1 0681	0, 093, 30	113, 24	9 35, 700	, 1, 30	* 4,40	2.4	12,200	1, 999
	Data Car					Dest		
Species —	Pots-Con		Scrapes			Dredg	es	

0- seise	Pots-	Pots-Con.			Dredges						
Species	Tu	rtle	– Scrapes -		Cr	ab	Oyster				
Crabs: Hard Soft and peelers	Pounds	Value	Pounds 6,000 33,000	Value \$90 3,960	Pounds 4, 792, 200	Value \$175, 698	Pounds	Value			
Oysters: Market, private, spring Market, private, fall Turtles, snapper	7, 500	\$300					2, 576, 300 4, 546, 800	\$156, 037 338, 621			
Total	7, 500	300	39,000	4, ∩50	4, 792, 200	175, 698	7, 123, 100	524, 658			

Fisheries of Virginia, 1935--Continued

CATCH: BY GEAR-Continued

Species	Tor	igs	Ral	ces	Pie	eks	By hand	
Crabs, soft and peelers	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds 121, 600	Value \$12, 1604
Clams: Hard, public Hard, private	1, 021, 900 20, 000	\$216, 627 5, 000	170, 400	\$41, 120	303, 200	\$75, 800	128, 400	32, 100
Mussels, sea							23, 200	776
Oysters: Market, public, spring Market, public, fall Market, private, spring	1, 297, 000 1, 869, 800 2, 143, 800	78, 421 118, 098 140, 544	900 39, 300 831, 600	56 3, 251 61, 365			6,000 28,800	350 1, 680
Market, private, fall Terrapin, diamond back	840, 700	59, 919	136, 200	9, 480			400	180
Total	7, 193, 200	618, 609	1, 178, 400	115, 272	303, 200	75, 800	308, 400	47, 246

OPERATING	UNITS:	By	COUNTIES
-----------	--------	----	----------

Item	Acco- mac	Arling- ton	Caro- line	Charles City	Ches- ter- field	Din- widdie	Eliza- beth City	Essex	Fair- fax
Fishermen: On vessels On boats and shore:	Number 6	Number	Number	Number	Number	Number	Number 123	Number	Number
Regular Casual	1, 302 175	20	2	11 132	53	11	161 61	81 58	12 39
Total	1, 483	20	2	143	53	11	345	139	51
Vessels, motor Net tonnage Boats:	2 28						31 418		
Motor Other Apparatus:	571 676	8 2	2	4 82	31	10	54 30	43 50	8 29
Haul seines Length, yards Gill nets:	13 6, 800			6 925	1 300			9 1, 800	4 900
Drift Square yards Stake	1	10 19,600		83 58, 320 170	26 7, 770	10 2, 595		3	10 14, 100
Square yards Lines: Trot with baits or	340			5, 260				2, 590	
snoods Baits or snoods_	179 114, 000 215						20 11, 000	5 2, 500 4	
Pound nets Stop nets Square yards					1 1,000		200	4 	1. 300,
Fyke nets Dip nets	$3 \\ 265$		3	10	3			5	285
Otter trawls Yards at mouth Pots:					- <i>-</i>		12 358		
Eel Fish				20 31	26				
Scrapes. Yards at mouth Dredges:	8 8								
Crab Yards at mouth_	47 51						30 60		
Oyster Yards at mouth_	$250 \\ 240$						10 17		
Tongs: Oyster Other	752 254						49	73	
Rakes, oyster Picks	234 226 261								

Fisheries of Virginia, 1935-Continued

OPERATING UNITS: BY COUNTIES-Continued

- Annality - Contraction - Con									
Item	Glou- cester	Hen- rico	Isle of Wight	James City	King and Queen	King George	King Wil- liam	Lan- caster	Math- ews
Fishermen:	Number	Number	Number	Number	Number	Number	Number	Number	Number
On vessels	26							469	36
On boats and shore:	004		0.00	07				4.51	400
Regular Casual	264 101	53	366 96	25 72	46	41 86	96	451 553	403 289
									200
Total	391	53	462	97	46	127	96	1,473	728

Vessels: Steam								8	
Net tonnage								820	
Motor	9							9	10
Net tonnage	101							391	115
Total warrals	9							17	10
Total vessels Total net tonnage_	101							$17 \\ 1,211$	10 115
1 oran nev tonnager									
Boats:									
Motor			339	18	1	77		488	263
Other Accessory boats		27	51	39	34	66	43	387 38	112
Apparatus:									
Purse seines, menhaden.								13	
Length, yards								4, 230	
Haul seines					1	4	1		3
Length, yards Gill nets:		175			200	1,100	90		2, 100
Drift		28		30	15	10	34		
Square yards		11, 250		15,600	4,890	8, 200	18, 540		
Stake			2,921	1, 344	401	575	201		120
Square yards	2, 980		87, 630	40, 125	12,030	23, 000	3, 318		2, 880
Lines: Hand					100				
Hooks					100				
Trot with baits or					(1965 A				
snoods	52		92			39		114	97
Baits or snoods_	20,800		45, 400	10		19,000 43			47,000
Pound nets Crab pound nets				10		40		172	537 12
Fyke nets.	11		65	24		39	4		14
Fyke nets Dip nets						30		323	10
Otter trawls									1
Yards at mouth Pots, fish						9			30
Dredges:									
Crab	15								14
Yards at mouth_									28
Oyster Yards at mouth_								8 13	8
Tongs:								10	12
Öyster	40		319					384	27
Other									43
								1	
		1	1					1	D .
Item		Mid- dle-	Nanse-	New	Nor-	North- amp-	North- umber-	Prince	Prin- cess
Item		sex	mond	Kent	folk	ton	land	George	Anne
		bon							
Fishermen:				Number	Number	Number	Number	Number	Number
On vessels		13	3		42		550		
On boats and shore: Regular		378	79	2	69	611	979	10	61
Casual		557	86	44	81	40	499	42	104
Total		948	168	46	192	651	2,028	52	165
Vessels:									
Steam							14		
Net tonnage							1,660		
Motor		4	1		7		3		
Net tonnage		59	6		204		318		
Total vessels		4	1		7		17		
					204		1,978		
		59	6		201		1,010		
Total net tonnage.		59	6		204				
Total net tonnage. Boats:				1		945			74
Total net tonnage.		59 363 93	91 11	1 1 	47	245 377	364 1,010	4 27	74

Fisheries of Virginia, 1985-Continued

Item	Mid- dle- sex	Nanse- mond	New Kent	Nor- folk	North- amp- ton	North- umber- land	Prince George	Prin- cess Anne
paratus: Purse seines, menhaden				Number	Number	16	Number	Numbe
Length, yards. Haul seines. Length, yards.	3 2, 300		3 640	5 1, 600	4 1, 800	4, 760	8 2, 150	4 8, 90
Gill nets: Drift Square yards Stake			17 88, 500 127	4 1, 200 328			23 7, 570	
Square yards. Lines, trot with baits or snoods. Baits or snoods.	68	10, 800 24 14, 000	3, 810	9, 150 81 40, 000	360 140	203 103, 500		8 19.00
Pound nots Stop nets Square yards Fyke nets	14			31	134	348	3 1, 800	
Dip nets	96				340	862	8	
Otter trawls Yards at mouth Pots: Crab						15		
Fish Dredges: Crab	6		24			2	51	
Yards at mouth Oyster Yards at mouth						4		
Tongs: Oyster Other	455	96			144 98	190		
Rakes, oyster Picks					375			

OPERATING UNITS: BY COUNTIES-Continued

Item	Prince Wil- liam	Rich- mond	South- amp- ton	Staf- ford	Surry	War- wick	West- more- land	York
Fishermen: On vessels	Number	Number	Number	Number	Number	Number 7	Number	Number 147
On boats and shore: Regular. Casual.	12 41	84 54	45	43 25	3 24	56 14	217 187	324 8
Total	53	138	45	68	27	77	404	479
Vessels, motor. Net tonnage Boats:			·····			2 34		F 47 383
Motor Other Apparatus:	11 18	42 68	7	23 37	5 19	35 5	132 170	146 84
Haul seines Length, yards Gill nets:	1, 700	3 700	7 1,050	1, 700 S	1, 300		800	10 6, 400
Drift Square yards Runaround		24 14, 400			1, 600			2
Square yards Stake Square yards Lines:	16			112 36, 350	226 6, 780	448 13, 440	2 664	2,400
Hand Hooks		50 50						
Trot with baits or snoods Baits or snoods Pound nets	••••••	37		10 5, 300 15		2, 200 13	102 52,000 73	28 14,600 24
Fyke nets Dip nets Otter trawls				44	17	19 1	12 40	10
Yards at mouth Pots: Crab						30 	31	238
Eel Turtle	34	10 10		100				
Dredges, crab Yards at mouth Tongs:						2 4		92 184
Oyster Other Rakes, other than for oysters						30	172	141 86 86

Fisheries of Virginia, 1935-Continued

CATCH: BY COUNTIES

Species			Accor	nac	Arlin	ngton		Car	oline	Charle	s City
Alewives Bluefish			Pounds 629, 500 35, 600	Value \$3, 333 2, 776	Pounds				Value	Pounds 17,000	Value \$200
Butterfish			487,600	15,879							
Cabio or crab eater Carp			18,400	980				100	\$2	6.500	154
Catfish and bullheads			900	36				400	12	6, 500 24, 200	578
Croaker Drum:		2,	240, 100	37, 164							
Black			37,600	595							
Red or redfish Eels			13,000 22,500	468				200	13	700	37
Flounders			22, 500	1,070						700	
Harvestfish Hickory shad			8,900 1,500	372 15							
King whiting or "king!	fish''		4, 100 2, 100	63 52							
Mackerel Menhaden			2,100 65,000	110							
Mullet			8,500	456							
Pigfish Pike or pickerel			1, 400	64						400	40
Scup			14, 300 152, 100	242	16 500	Ø1 1				20 200	5 004
Shad Sharks			200	12, 925 2	10, 500	φ1, 1	30			39, 800	5,004
Skates			9,800	89							
Spanish mackerel Spot			1,000 46,900	46							
Squeteagues or "sea tr	out":			· ·							
Gray Spotted			583, 300 8, 400	28, 438 356	10.00	1000	- 1	200	- 82 B - 54		
Striped bass			17, 500 300	1, 790 85			!			4, 100	400
Sturgeon Tautog			400	4							
White perch			5, 200	152				$\frac{500}{200}$	40	3, 100	150
Yellow perch Crabs:			•••••					200	15		
Hard.			076,600	47,490							
Soft and peelers Clams, hard, public			600, 200 693, 200	66, 930 172, 900							
Mussels, sea			23, 200	776			-				
Oysters: Market, public, sp	oring		264, 600	17,976							
Market, public, fa	.11		703, 400 614, 500	48,077 48,999							
Market, private, s Market, private, f			253, 800	19,629							
			90, 300 400	1, 355 180							
 Non-the second se											
. Total		10,	758, 800	535, 999	16, 500	1, 1	35	1,400	82	95, 800	6, 563
Species	Cheste	orfield	Diny	widdie	Elizal	oeth (City		Essex	Fa	irfax
	Pounds		Pounds		Pound		Valu		ds Valu		
Alewives Bluefish					252, 4	00 \$	1, 27 2, 57		0 \$	6 1,600) \$32
Butterfish					260.20	00	4, 45	6		[
Cabio or crab eater Carp	7,100	320		-	1,70	00	12	3 7,80	34	5 25, 100	870
Cathon and Sun	18,000	894						7,40			
heads Cod	18,000	094			10	00		2		5 75,000	2,100
Croaker					7,355,20	00 9	0, 21 5		0 8)	
Drum, red or redfish. Eels	200	16			5	00	- 1	6 1,80	140	1,900	124
Flounders Gizzard shad				-	280, 20 20, 00	100 1	5, 57 10	4	248	3 13,600	182
Hake					6,30	00	13	0			
Harvestfish Herring, sea					74,60	00	1, 50 2				
Hickory shad	200	7									
King whiting or "kingfish"					35, 4	00	70	9			
Menhaden					40,0		4				
Mullet Pike or pickerel	200	10								900	80
THE OF PROPERTY					,						

Fisheries of Virginia, 1935-Continued

UATCH: BY COUNTIES-CONLINUE	CATCH:	By	COUNTIES-Continued
-----------------------------	--------	----	--------------------

Species	Cheste	rfield	Dinw	iddie	Elizabet	h City	Es	Sex.	Fair	fax
	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounde	Value	Pounds	Value
cup					985,000	\$13,999				
ea bass					104, 700	4, 167				
had	5,800	\$672	400	\$69	207, 600	21, 175	400	\$55	40, 500	\$2. 635
harks					700	28				
panish mackerel			·		13, 900	1.340				
pot					38, 200	743				
quetengues or "sea	1					1		1		1
trout", gray			1		2, 127, 200	24, 671	300	12	1	
triped bass	100	8	4(90)	48	1, 500	120	1,000	112	9,600	98.
turgeon					3, 400	402		1		
autog					1,000	1 11				
omcod						l ii				
hite perch					22, 200	415	7,200	563	37, 400	1.199
hiting					3, 700	38	.,	0.20	0, 100	
ellow perch					0, 100		2, 100	150	24, 900	1. 210
rabs, hard					1, 596, 800	53. 496	19,900	548	21, 500	1, 210
obsters					500	54	10,000	010		
lams:										
Hard, public.					56,000	14,000	:			:
Hard, private					29,000	5,000				
vsters:	1911 - 191 4 - 1				20,000	5,000				
Market, public,					1		1			
						1	42,000	2,400		[
Market, public,	5 3 ACC-0		100 K.M. 1			-	1 12,000	6, 100		
fall.						л. г	25, 200	1. 440	1	
Market, private,					•••••	1	25, 200	1, 110		
Market, private,					22- 200	20 -20	79, 800	4, 560		ł
spring			************		3.57, 500	33, 182	1 18.500	4, 300		
Market, private, fall	,				1 01- 000	101 747	63,000	3, 600	•	
							03,000	3,000		
quid			· · · ·	• • • • • •	25, 500	359				
Total	52, 200	2, 124		117	14, 962, 100	392, 377	269, 300	14, 533	229, 100	9, 497

Species	Gloue	ester	Hen	rico	Isle of	Wight	James	City
Alewives Bluefish		\$975	Pounds 1, 500			Value \$236	Pounds 9,000	Value \$129
Butterfish		1 150			1			
Cabio or crub eater	900	36						
Carp.			5,000	240	9,400	378	10,800	391
Catfish and bullheads	1,600	55		55	12,000	351	9,400	318
Croaker		44, 640	1		42, 500	836	14, 200	286
Eels	100	5			1,800	126		
Flounders		2, 530	·		500	24		
Gizzard shad		4	1, 500	15	19,700	226		
Harvestfish	20, 300	450						
King whiting or "kingfish"		5						
Mullet					2,700	81		
Shad	166, 800	18,030	4.400	502	55, 800	7.576	65, 400	6, 996
Spot	28,600	855						
Squetengues or "sea trout", gray		17,600			14, 200	407	3, 100	126
Striped bass		59	1,000	148	22,000	2, 565	15, 300	1, 532
White perch		131	200	16	23,000	950	6, 600	280
Crabs, hard		24. 731			761, 800	15, 870		
Clams, hard, public	381, 500	71, 535						
Oysters:							1	
Market, public, spring		1,300				4,053		
Market, public, fall		1,650				15, 700		
Market, private, spring		8,725			75, 100	5,000		
Market, private, fall	39, 400	2.624			8, 700	586		
Total	6, 957, 700	198, 880	19, 100	994	1, 371, 100	54, 965	133, 800	10, 058

Fisheries of Virginia, 1935-Continued

Species	King an	d Queen	King	George	King V	William	Lanca	ster
Alewives Bluefish	Pounds		Pounds 72, 700	Value \$1, 243	Pounds 14, 400	\$230	Pounds 1, 884, 300	Value \$10, 953 594
Butterfish							11,200	327
Cabio or grab actor							9,900	
Cabio or crab eater Carp			0.000	404			2,300	100
Carp		\$20	1 9,000	424			1, 500	30
Crooker	000	\$20	38, 300	1, 680	400	20		
Croaker Drum, black							380,000	3, 681
Eala								10
Eels			7,400					
Flounders			2, 500	79				290
Gizzard shad			78, 500	807				20
Harvestfish							9, 300	198
Hickory shad	500	10	3, 500	104	400	9	2,000	43
Menhaden							50, 832, 000	174, 811
Mullet			200	20	400	20		
Shad	2,600	470	32, 100	4,043	11, 500	1, 323	119, 800	8, 365
Skates							4,000	20
Spanish mackerel							200	20
Spot							300	9
Squeteagues or "sea trout":								
Gray			3, 500	130			333, 900	5, 249
Spotted Striped bass							1,500	120
Striped bass	400	45	53,400	7,657	800	96	34,800	3,639
Sturgeon							600	110
Tautog							200	6
White perch	400	20	32, 200	1.748	100	4	4, 500	280
Yellow perch			3,100	208				
Crabs:			.,					
Hard			338, 400	5,640			1,003,200	22,800
Soft and peelers			7,600	1.260			193, 800	19,400
Ovsters:			.,	-, -00			100,000	
Market, public, spring							317,000	18, 115
Market, public, fall							440,000	25, 338
Market, private, spring							422, 800	24, 165
Market private fall							327,800	20, 231
Market, private, fall Turtles, snapper	5,000	200					021,000	20,201
такию, одаррог	0,000							
Total	9, 500	765	683, 200	25,657	28,000	1.702	56, 347, 000	338, 924
1 (Val	0,000	105	000, 200	20,007	20,000	1, 702	00, 017,000	000, 924

CATCH: BY COUNTIES-Continued

Species	Math	ews	Midd	lesex	Nanse	mond	New Kent		
Alewives	Pounds 526, 400	Value \$3, 480	Pounds 4,400	Value \$72	Pounds 2,000	Value \$20	Pounds 35,000	Value \$350	
Bluefish Butterfish		4, 784 5, 272	12,000	390					
Cabio or crab eater Carp Catfish and bullheads			6,000 2,000	120 40			5, 300 7, 600	208 326	
Cod Croaker Drum, red or redfish		4 31, 411 45	208, 100	1, 120	3, 200	64			
Eels Flounders		2,162	5, 100	308	200	12			
Gizzard shad Hake	1, 500	23					6,000	55	
Harvestfish Hickory shad King whiting or "kingfish"	5,400 6,000 2,200	186 200 80	300	12					
Menhaden	130, 000 2, 100	150 60	30,000	60					
Scup Sea bass	117, 200 14, 200	1,360 511							
Spanish mackerel	2, 500	99, 540 162	2, 100	305	4, 300	482	10, 400	1, 408	
Spot	41,600	791	20, 200	404					

Fisheries of Virginia, 1985-Continued

CATCH: By COUNTIES-Continued

Species	1	Athewa	3	M	liddlesen		Nans	mond	New	Kent
Squeteagues or "sea trout":	Pou	nde V	alue	Pour	nde Va	lue	Pounde	Value	Pounde	Value
Gray	2, 928	, 600 \$4), 860	7,	400	\$79				
Spotted		, 100	665		000 .	550				
Striped bass	15	, 800 1 100	1,038	13,	200	906	400	\$40	900	\$95
Sturgeon White perch		300	7 6		500	25	2, 100	52	2, 500	162
Whiting.		300	50				2, 100		4,000	106
Yellow perch							1,800	70		
Crabs:										
Hard			5, 930	1, 048,			264, 000	6,000		
Soft and peelers Clams, hard, public			3,000 7,700	50,	400 7,	400				
Oysters:	00	. 000	, 100				•••••	1		
Market, public, spring		600	40	504.	100 28.	805	3, 400	300		
Market, public, fall		300	686	241,	400 13,	800	1,300	84		
Market, private. spring			5, 502	190,	700 14,	480	87, 800	7,300		
Market, private, fall			5, 428	122,		635	160, 400	14, 730		
Squid	1	, 600	35				••••			
Total	10, 926	200 281	. 390	2, 478,	600 100	344	530, 900	29, 154	67, 700	2, 604
10tal	10, 820	200 201		6, 110,	000 100,	1		28, 101	07.100	2,003
Species	Norf	olk	N	orthan	npton	No	orthum	perland	Prince	George
					1	·				
27 - 127 - 127 -	Pounds	Value		unds	Value		nunds	Value	Pounds	Value
Alewives	57,000	\$465		71,000	\$675			\$28, 770	30, 800	\$256
Bluefish	3,000	180		32, 200	1,951		30, 900	1,320		
Butterfish	59,600	829		31,600	27, 197		15,700	251		
Cabio or crab eater	200	10	1 1	19, 100	963		1,700 16,400	35 388	00 600	407
Catfish and bullheads						1	10, 200	000	20,600	487
Croaker.	232, 500	3, 197	1.9	33, 800	26, 561	7	57,900	10, 799	110,000	2,007
Drum, red or redfish	3,000	60	1	9,100	114	1	2,900	35		
Eels	1, 500	15		55, 500	8, 881		1,300	112	1,700	68
Flounders	67, 900	2, 553		34, 100	1, 365		15,000	444		
Gizzard shad									4, 500	33
Hake.	11, 100	194		7 700			•••••	-		
Harvestfish Hickory shad	20, 000 6, 000	150 90	1	7,700 200	100		20,000	368	500	25
		~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	1	1, 200	36	1		000		20
Mackerel.				52,000	2,082					
Menhaden						69, 9	83, 600	234, 929		
Mullet	3,000	150	1	7,800	157					
Pigfish	2, 700	88		1,000	15					
Scup.	146, 900	2, 242	4	27,600	6, 431					
Sea bass	58, 400	2, 166	1	2,700	50					
Shad Sharks	70, 600	7, 873		9,200 1,000	755		17,000	54, 519	12, 500	1, 229
Skates			·	2,000	20					
Spanish mackerel	12,000	600	1	4,800	221					
Spot	70,000	3, 560	1	13,900	4, 572	1	2,400	64		
Squeteagues or "sea trout":	and a second									
Gray	91,000	1,203	3, 70	09,700	17,628	4	19,100	8,354	1,100	55
Spotted	3,000	150	1	4,200	281		2,500	102		
Striped bass Sturgeon	500 900	50 108		2, 100	150	1 '	65, 500	5, 880		
White perch	800	100		7,500	78		3.000	180	1,200	40
Whiting	8,000	147							-, -00	
Yellow perch									300	9
Crabs:			1.						1	
Hard	972, 000	24, 300		70,000	42,000		35, 300	55,905		
Soft and peelers.				61, 200	26,436	2	96, 500	30, 160		
Clams, hard, public.			- I I	48, 500	35, 712					
			1	900	56	1	5,800	331		
			1	2, 200	160	1 8	78, 100	4, 675		
Market, private, spring	1,848,900	117,085	8	44, 800	62, 135	2	62, 400	16, 123		
Market, private, fall	2, 874, 300	183, 958		75, 200	5,070		94,000	12,043		
Squid	6,600	132		04, 400	1, 570					
	0 000 000	0.51	10.0	10.000	070 440	01 4	07 000	105 505	100 000	4, 509
Total	6, 630, 600	351, 555	110.8	48, 200	273, 440	81.4	85, 800	465, 787	189,000	4.009

#### Fisheries of Virginia, 1935-Continued

CATCH: BY COUNTIES-Continued

			TCH: H	BY COUN	TIES-Co	ntinued				
Species			Princess	Anne	Prince	William	Richt	nond	Southa	mpton
			Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value
Alewives			80,000	\$900	22,000	\$200	29,900	\$606	446,000	\$4, 200
Bluefish Bowfin	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •		10,600	622			100	4		
Butterfish			5,000 4,100	150 122			1 500	90		
Cabio or crab eater			100	4			1, 500	90		
Carn			262,000	13, 600	23, 300	960	25,000	997		
Catfish and bullheads			5,000	150	34, 300	1, 782	78,000	2, 388		
Croaker			508,000	6, 531			5,300	210		
Drum, red or redfish			800	12						
Eels			50,000	3,000	5, 200	488	3, 200	223		
Flounders			4,400	140			500	26		
Gizzard shad			25, 000	250	2, 200 500	22 5	47,600	725 67		
Hickory shad King whiting or "king	fish"		1,000	30	000	Ű	1, 300	07		
Mullet.	5404		8,200	326			600	48		
Pigfish.			6, 300	190			000	10		
Pike or pickerel					500	40				
Shad			7, 200	703	23,600	2, 241	9, 300	1, 462	3, 200	320
Spanish mackerel			1, 200	100						
Spot			25,000	1, 175			100	5		
Squeteagues, or "sea t Gray	rout":		107 000	0 100			1 100			
Spotted			185,800	8, 100			7, 100	· 399		
Striped bass			31, 100	2, 160	20, 500	2, 330	20, 700	2, 121		
White perch			29,000	1, 120	35, 400	1, 659	14,200	1, 017		
Yellow perch			8,000	240	4,000	230	5,900	396		
Crabs, hard Clams, hard, public.			516,000	10, 750			56, 100	1, 520		
Clams, hard, public			5,900	2, 200						
Oysters:										
Market, public, sp	pring						26,000	1, 533		
Market, public, fa							21, 200	1, 209		
Market, private, s	pring		5,000	295			60,700	3, 469		
Market, private, s Market, private, f Turtles, snapper	811		19, 100	3, 585			58, 500 10, 000	3, 340 400		
runnes, snapper							10,000	400		
Total			803, 800	56, 455	171, 500	9, 957	482, 800	22, 255	449, 200	4, 520
<u> </u>	04-0		1			_1.1_	THE			
Species	Staf			rry	War		Westmo		Yo	г <b>к</b>
	Pounds	Traine	Pounds	Value	Dogunda	Value	Doord	Value	Pounds	Value
Alewives	1,000				Pounds 15, 100		Pounds 808, 300		4,000	
Bluefish	1,000	φ20	0, 000	φ02	2,600				6, 600	
Butterfish					24,000			210	14, 700	
Carp	8, 100	390	19,400	844			1,900	76		
Carp Catfish and bull-	,									
heads	21, 300		13, 300	405			15, 200	610		
Cod									200	
Croaker			1,000	20	809, 200		20, 200	308	1, 493, 000	
Drum, red or redfish	1 000		600	48	100 100		2 000	234	300	9
Eels Flounders Gizzard shad	1, 200	89	000	48	30, 800		3, 900	234	80, 200	5, 091
Gizzard shad	500	5	10 700	97	30, 800	1,000	46,000	460	80, 200	0,001
Gizzard shad Hake	000		10,700		4, 200	50		100		
Herring, sea					.,	1			200	4
Hickory shad							10, 200	300		
King whiting, or										
"kingfish"					3, 200	119			8, 200	
Mullet									3,000	
Scup					173,900				69,800	
Mullet Scup Sea bass Shad Sharks	86 600	5 900	4 500	548	18,000		31, 400		13, 100 24, 800	
Sharks	00, 000	0, 300	4,000	048	16, 200	i, 190	31, 400		5, 300	
Skates									1,000	
Spanish mackerel					400	40				
Spot					9,000				10, 900	240
Squeteagues or "sea										1
trout":			1		110 000	1 999	100 000	4 104	015 000	4 700
Gray					119, 200	1,777	136, 800	4, 104	215, 300	4, 733

136, 800

42,000

24, 100

200

1, 777

400

33

200

11

119, 200

4, 100

5, 600 900

400

5, 100

----

1,900

-----

592

590

---

60

---

700

882

Gray.

Sturgeon____

Whiting ....

Swellfish_.

Striped bass .....

)

Spotted .....

White perch_____

Whiting Yellow perch.....

----

6,900

18,600

8,800

4, 104

4, 481

- -

994

18

215, 300 35, 000 14, 600

4, 733 3, 150 1, 325

73 16 32

4

### Fisheries of Virginia, 1935-Continued

CATCH: BY COUNTIES-Continued

Species	Staff	lord	Sur	ту	Warv	vick	Westmo	reland	Yo	rk
Crabs [.] Hard Soft and peelers	Pounds 36, 000		Pounds	Value	Pounds 55, 600	Value \$1, 020	Pounds 577, 500 9, 300		Pounds 3, 400, 700	
Lobsters. Clams, hard, public Oysters:					200	28			308, 000	61, 600
Market, public, spring Market, public, fall					40, 300	2, 688	18, <b>40</b> 0 153, 300			
Market, private, spring Market, private, fall.					11, 600	775				100.001.00
Squid					900	27	9, 200	614	3, 000 2, 200	
Totai	169, 000	10, 344	65, 400	\$2, 694	1, 345, 600	28, 392	1, 915, 800	44, 458	6, 096, 500	238, 709

#### SEED OYSTER FISHERY: BY GEAR

Item	Tongs	Rakes	By hand	Total, exclusive of duplication
OPERATING UNITS Fishermen: On vessels	Number 3	Number	Numb <b>e</b> r	Numher 3
On boats and shore: Regular Casual	1, 129 188	200	40	1, 369 188
Total	1, 320	200	40	1, 560
Vessels: Motor Boats: Motor Other Apparatus, number	1 6 843 80 1, 142	200		1 6 843 280
CATCH Oysters: Seed, public, spring Seed, public, fall Seed, private, spring Total	Bushels         Value           898,600         \$155,785           874.100         152,115           1,772,700         307,900	Bushels         Value           15,000         \$3,000           5,000         1,000           20,000         4,000           40,000         8,000	Bushels         Value           5,000         \$800           10,000         1,600           15,000         2,400	Bushels         Value           918,600         \$159,585           889,100         154,715           20,000         4,000           1,827,700         318,300

SEED OYSTER FISHERY: BY COUNTIES

Item	Acco	omac	Elizabe	th City	Glou	cester
OPERATING UNITS						
Fishermen: On boats and shore: Regular. Casual	Nui 1	nber 52	Nun	nber 15		nber 55 52
Total	1	52	4	5	21	17
Boats: Motor Other Apparatus, tongs		36 93	1	0 0 6	14 2 21	90
CATCH Oysters: CATCH Seed, public, spring Seed, public, fall	Bushels 66, 200 61, 600	Value \$9, 980 9, 340	Bushels 27,000 27,000	Value \$4, 050 4, 050	Bushels 164, 300 164, 200	Valve \$24, 645 24, 630
Total	127, 800	19, 320	54,000	8, 100	328, 500	49, 275

Fisheries of Virginia, 1935—Continued

#### SEED OYSTER FISHERY: BY COUNTIES-Continued

Item		Isle of V	Vight	м	athews		Nansei	mond
OPERATING UNITS Fishermen: On vessels On boats and shore:		Num		N	Sumber			3
Regular Casual		339 30			17 30		7: 6:	
Total		369			47		138	
Vessels: Motor Boats: Motor Other Apparatus, tongs	·····	289 30 319			20 37	11111-11111-1111-1111-111-111-111-111-		
CATCH Oysters: Seed, public, spring Seed, public, fall		Bushels 267, 700 259, 300		Busher 27, 70 27, 80	00 \$4.	150	ushels 96, 200 89, 800	Value \$14, 425 13, 470
Total	•••••	527,000	121, 050	55, 50	8,	320 1	86, 000	27, 895
Item	Norfolk		North	ampton	War	wick	3	?ork
OPERATING UNITS Fishermen: On boats and shore: Regular Casual		umber 24	Nu1 20		Nu1 24	nber 19		umber 111
Total		24	20	8	24	19		111
Boats: Motor Other Apparatus: Tongs Rakes		4 20 24	20	8	16			68 111
CAICH Oysters: Seed, public, spring Seed, public, fall Seed, private, spring Total		\$1,800	Bushels 15,000 17,000 20,000 52,000	Value \$3,000 2,800 4,000 9,800	Bushels 159, 200 159, 200 	Value \$23, 880 23, 880 47, 760	Bushee 83, 300 83, 200 166, 500	\$12, 500 12, 480

NOTE.—Of the total number of persons fishing for seed oysters, 1,266 are duplicated among those fishing for market oysters or other species. Similarly, the following craft and gear are duplicated: 1 vessel, 698 motorboats, 230 other boats, 877 tongs, and 200 rakes.

#### SHAD AND ALEWIFE FISHERIES OF THE POTOMAC RIVER

The catch of shad in the Potomac River in 1935 amounted to 199,646 in number, 631,171 pounds in weight, and their total value to the fishermen was \$55,791. The catch of alewives for the same season amounted to 11,142,750 in number, with a total weight of 4,457,100 pounds, and a value to the fishermen of \$26,650. These figures show an increase of 11 percent in the weight and 17 percent in the value of shad as compared with 1934, and an increase of 120 percent in weight and 64 percent in the value of alewives.

Approximately 66 percent of the shad, in weight, were taken with pound nets, and 34 percent, with gill nets. More than 99½ percent of the alewives were taken with pound nets, only a small quantity being taken with gill nets. Statistics of the catch of shad and alewives in Potomac River are also included in the catch data for Maryland and Virginia which are published elsewhere in this report.

ltem	N	Inryland				'ingin						Tota	4		
Fishermen on boats and shore: Kegular Casual		Pounds		Num	200	Pou					313	Poe			
Total	272				125					1	660				
Boats Motor Other Apparatus	24		• •• •		118		••••	••••	••••		147		••••		
Pound nets Gill nets Square yards	701			103,						1,	420				
Bhad caught: With pound nets With gill nets		20, 472 52, 499			930 661			131,0			566 080		772		
Total.	24, 045	82, 171	N. 197			549				199,	646		. 171		
Alewives caught: With pound nets With gill nets	555, 750	222, 300	2, 73*	10, 332	000		900	23, 7		11, 087,		4. 435		24,	
Total	555, 750	272, 390	2, 734	10, 167	000	4. 234.	ROD	23.6	12	11, 142,	750	4, 457	, 100	25,	660

Shad and alewife fisheries of the Potomac River, 1935

#### TRADE IN FISHERY PRODUCTS IN WASHINGTON, D. C."

The muncipal fish wharf and market in Washington, D. C., is located in the southwestern part of the city on an arm of the Potomac River. At the present time 16 firms have stalls in this market, 2 are located in the immediate vicinity of the market, 3 have stalls in the Center Market, located at Fifth and K Streets NW., and 2 are located in other parts of the city. Altogether there are 23 firms which employ 121 persons who received \$136,560 in salaries and wages during 1935. Of the total employees 86 were regularly employed. These firms conduct mainly a wholesale business although some retail trade is carried on.

The facilities for handling fish and oysters from boats and vessels that may land at the wharf are good, but only a comparatively small quantity are brought into the city by this method. In the fall and winter, considerable quantities of shell oysters are landed, but most of the oysters handled in Washington are brought in already shucked from Maryland and Virginia, by trucks and other transportation facilities.

During the year 1935 the receipts of fresh and frozen fishery products as received at the municipal fish wharf amounted to 12,187,970 pounds. This is an increase of 23 percent as compared with 1934, and an increase of 24 percent as compared with the 5-year average.

During 1935 two firms in Washington, D. C., smoked fishery products, and one firm produced shucked oysters. The total value of the products produced by these firms amounted to \$22,960.

¹¹ Trade of fishery products handled at the municipal wharf, Washington, D. C., are reported to the Bureau by agents of the Health Department, District of Columbia.

Fishery products received at Municipal Fish Wharf and Market, Washington, D. C., 1935

.

Species	January	Febru- ary	March	April	May	June	July	August	Septem- ber	October	Novem- ber	Decem- ber	Total
	Pounds 4, 900	Pounds 14, 300	Pounds 108,000	Pounds 236, 600	Pounds 274, 205	Pounds 6, 700	Pounds	Pounds	Pounds	Pounds	Pounds	Pounds	Pounds 644, 705
Alewives (river herring) Bluefish	4,900	4, 500	4,800	230,000	40, 200	10,000	11.600	21,200	31,400	48,700	20,800	22,800	249,000
Butterfish	3,100	7,700	1,400	29,800	56, 500	90,000	75,000	31, 200	18,600	14,700	9,300	500	337,800
Carp	12,800	4.100	17,100	26, 150	23, 350	12,050	6, 500	5,600	12,800	13,900	18, 300	10,050	162,700
Catfish	1,400	2,000	20, 300	14,900	26, 300	28, 260	11,600	13, 600	9,300	9,300	12, 100	5, 100	154, 160
Cod	1,400	1,300	1,700	2,000	2,800		1,000	1,200	200	1, 500	1,300	1,200	15,600
Croaker	115,800	130,000	268, 500	405, 100	467, 400	307,600	406,000	499, 400	228,000	217,000	156, 600	169,000	3, 370, 400
Drum, red or redfish	300		100	6, 300						400	1,000	9, 300	17,400
Eels	100	r 200	2,100	2, 525	1, 540	800	100	300	700	800	700	1,000	10, 865
Flounders	38, 600	47,000	36, 925	21, 325	23, 550	17, 725	17, 600	22, 400	17,900	26, 100	18, 100	16, 640	303, 865
Gizzard shad	6, 800	4,400	6,000	1,600				325	6,600	4,200	16,700	7,600	54, 225
Haddock	43, 065	42, 240	48, 985	<b>52, 090</b>	30, 700	30, 100	28, 050	32, 100	34, 850	47, 505	36,650	22, 410	448,745
Hake	1,400	500	1,300				12 400	10 400	E 900	12.100	1,800	6, 200	11, 200
Halibut	5,800	8,200	7,700	5,700	15, 200	13, 450	13, 400	10, 400	5, 200	12,100	5, 700	7, 200	110, 050 7, 600
Hickory shad or "jacks"	3, 800	2, 750	550	500	3, 400			400		1,800	2,400	1.600	14,900
Kingfish or "king mackerel"	01 000	07 000	2,500	2,800 18,700	35, 350	33, 300	25, 450	23, 200	17,400	21,000	16,100	35, 800	291, 200
Mackerel	21,800	27,600	15, 500	18, 700	30, 300	33, 300	20,400	20, 200	4,600	72,600	10, 100	200	77,400
Menhaden	8,700	5,900	3,800			800	200	2,200	2,200	13,800	6, 200	13.150	56, 950
Mullet Perch	10, 400	12,100	50, 100	44.000	17.800	12,400	3, 700	1,350	2,700	9,400	10,200	7,300	181, 750
Pike or pickerel	10, 400	12,100	400	150	11,000	12, 100	0,100	1,000	400	600	600	1,100	3, 250
Pollock	200		400	100	•••••			200	400	100	200	200	1, 300
Pompano	200			100	100		100	200	100	100	400		700
Salmon	3,800	6.400	3,900	4,700	9,800	9.200	13,600	8.200	4, 100	7,300	9,200	6,100	86, 300
Scup or porgy	37, 100	36, 200	51, 300	21,600	4,200	4.200	6,600	7,600	9,000	2,000		1,200	181,000
Sea bass	36, 500	53, 100	28,800	26, 200	22, 200	11,800	13,400	12, 300	9,900	5,100	4, 500	3,800	227,600
Shad	14, 320	27, 100	100, 480	145, 100	188, 110	13,800				18,700	6,600	3,000	517, 210
Sheepshead											200		200
Skates											100		100
Smelt.	935	3, 385	5, 160	1, 610					75	250	300	4, 505	16, 220
Snapper, red	200	600	900	1, 100	400	500	7,000	200	300	700	1,300	1,350	14, 550
Spot		400			2,200	3, 600	800	2,600	18, 200	53, 800	8,100	12, 200	101,900
Squeteagues or "sea trout"	92, 600	82, 400	98, 100	125, 900	351, 400	278, 200	272,000	219,000	344, 800	290, 800	98, 400	126, 800	2, 380, 400
Striped bass	7,000	4,600	35, 900	29, 300	12, 400	2,100	5, 500	8, 550	22, 700	53, 100	34, 700	15,900	231, 750
Sturgeon	373			40	665	310	190	1 400		172	29	1 070	1,779
Swordfish	400	300	375	300	285	350	580	1, 460	817	750	711	1, 970	8,298
Tilefish	100		300		600	400			200		100		1, 500
Tuna.	200						100		200	1.000	600		200 2, 200
Whitefish				1,700			100		300	1,000	800	18,000	2, 200
Whiting Yellowtail				1,700					400		000	10,000	20, 500

FISHERY INDUSTRIES OF THE UNITED STATES, 1936 189

Fishery products received at Municipal Fish Wharf and Market, Washington, D. C., 1935-Continued

Species	January	Febru- ary	March	April	Мау	June	July	August	Septem- ber	October	Novem- ber	Decem- ber	Total
Crabs: Hard	Pounds 2, 605	Pounds 1,000 2,645	Pounds 2, 475 3, 410	Pounds 200 1, 530 9, 465	Pounds 10, 200 5, 310 23, 900	Pounds 58, 100 19, 665 44, 175	Pounds 84, 500 9, 135 55, 800	Pounds 96, 400 9, 675 53, 125	Pounds 28, 600 9, 495 41, 045	Pounds 7, 500 3, 285 19, 055	Pounds 45 10, 750	Pounds 6, 610	Pounds 286, 500 60, 615
Sea crawfish or "spiny lobster": Alive. Meat. Lobsters:	2, 605 75 160	2, 043 525 55	500 285	9, 465 50 60	23, 900	44,175		03, 120	41, 045 100 50	19, 055 50	10, 730 200 85	350	272, 585 1, 500 1, 045
Alive Meat	480 25	500 80	325 525	575 78	3, 750	5, 775	3, 725	3, 225	390 203	575 80	· 451 · 170	350 500	20, 121 1, 661
Green Cooked Squid Clams, hard	9,875 4,470 700 4,096	7, 250 3, 360 200 3, 648	5, 500 3, 655 300 3, 872	11,6255,1601,0005,440	15, 750 12, 500 4, 200 9, 056	$\begin{array}{r} 33,750\\19,750\\1,600\\8,224\end{array}$	25, 500 6, 725 400 7, 424	33,000 7,000 8,128	15, 000 2, 455 7, 392	16, 438 3, 580 7, 360	14, 625 3, 900	10, 625 7, 425 800	198, 938 79, 980 9, 200
Oysters: In the shell (meat) Opened (meat). Scallops	28, 966 82, 644 968	30, 310 73, 194 1, 424	35, 378 50, 225 2, 568	12, 894 18, 795 5, 392	1, 890 8, 120	9, 080	7, 424	5, 744	7, 182 33, 162 2, 120	37, 639 83, 808 3, 640	4, 320 50, 232 92, 348 2, 768	4, 736 50, 554 114, 642 5, 416	¹ 73, 696 ² 255, 045 ³ 548, 818 54, 960
Frogs Terrapin Turtles		72		80	4, 140	828		84		30	200		194 72 5, 168
Total	614, 257	653, 538	1, 032, 293	1, 327, 934	1, 709, 471	1, 088, 592	1, 120, 999	1, 141, 366	951, 236	1, 132, 217	680, 884	735, 183	12, 187, 970
1 9,212 b	ushels.			2 3	6,435 bush	els.		·	\$ 62,722	2 gallons.		12 1 MAX 2	

NOTE.-Hard clams have been converted to pounds on the basis of 8 pounds of meats to the bushel, and oysters on the basis of 7 pounds of meats to the bushel, and 834 pounds to the gallon.

•

<u>q</u>

#### FISHERIES OF THE SOUTH ATLANTIC AND GULF STATES

#### (South Atlantic, Area XXIV; Gulf, Area XXV)12

The most recent complete fishery statistics for the South Atlantic and Gulf States (North Carolina, South Carolina, Georgia, Florida, Alabama, Mississippi, Louisiana, and Texas) are those collected for the year 1934. In that year the yield of the commercial fisheries amounted to 447,913,900 pounds, valued at \$9,993,660 to the fishermen, representing an increase of 49 percent in volume and 55 percent in value as compared with the catch in 1932, the most recent previous year for which statistics are available. Detailed statistics of these fisheries for 1934 appear in "Fishery Industries of the United States, 1935", Appendix II to the Report of the United States Commissioner of Fisheries for the fiscal year 1936. A summary of these fisheries appears in the following tables.

Fisheries of the South Atlantic and Gulf Sta	tates, 1934
----------------------------------------------	-------------

Item	North Caro- lina	South Caro- lina	Georgia	Florida
Fishermen: On vessels On boats and shore:	Number 723	Number 20	Number 139	Number 870
Regular.	2, 620 2, 012	<b>596</b> 877	381 468	5, 461 1, 177
Total	5, 355	1, 493	988	7, 508
Vessels: Niotor. Net tonnage. Sail. Net tonnage.	93 1, 340 30 298	5 67	46 421	202 3, 316
Total vessels Total net tonnage	123 1, 638	5 67	46 421	202 3, 316
Boats: MotorOtherAccessory boatsApparatus:	1, 344 1, 829 112	94 762	122 423 6	2,064 2,966 18
Purse seines: Menhaden Length, yards Other Length, yards	31 7,940 1 175		2 600	5 1,475 1 350
Haul seines: Common Length, yards Long Length, yards Gill nets:	412 53, 160 87 86, 475	27 3, 880	8 800	116 39, 455 75 50, 300
Anchor Square yards Drift Square yards Runaround Square yards Stake Square yards Trammel nets Square yards	1, 840 1, 128, 700 220 469, 170 159 66, 730 4, 931 388, 205	190 129, 296 285 217, 120 16 4, 050	47 11, 375 165 103, 540 12 3, 570 5 1, 800	26 38, 600 105 185, 790 2, 259 1, 820, 749 6 2, 340 181 129, 839
Lines: Hand Hooks Troll Hooks	81 172 45 45	175 495	39 39	1, 549 2, 155 1, 029 1, 137

**OPERATING UNITS: BY STATES** 

¹³ These are the numbers given to these areas by the North American Council on Fishery Investigations. The catch in the Mississippi River and tributaries is not included in this section. For a clearer under-standing of the statistics published in this section, the reader is referred to the section in the latter part of this document entitled "Statistical survey procedure."

154019-38--13

## Fisheries of the South Atlantic and Gulf States, 1984-Continued

				·····	
Item		North Car- olina	South Car- olina	Georgia	Florida
Apparatus—Continued. Lines—Continued.					
Lines—Continued.		Number	Number	Number 32	Number
Trot with baits or snoods Baits or snoods		423 342, 800	4, 500	10,080	6.740
Trot with hooks		50		40	100
Hooks Pound nets		6, 200 1, 522		2, 840	42, 360
Weirs		1, 322			19
Wheels		33			
Square yards					15, 670
Fyke nets		480			
Dip nets:		480			
Common Drop					57 24
Cast nets				10	18
Otter trawls: Fish			and a second second		9
Yards at mouth					63
Shrimp Yards at mouth		130 2, 634	50 1,009	149 3, 248	264 5, 324
Pots:		2,004	1,005	3, 240	5, 324
Crab				48	1,648
Eel Fish				50	40 3,020
Sea crawfish					958
Spears Dredges:		65	20		31
Clam.	<b></b>				1
Oyster		143		3	4
Yards at mouth Scallops		147		3	4
Yards at mouth					11
Tongs, oyster Rakes, other than for oysters			11 2	90	391
Forks					52
Grabs			317	20	28
Coquina scoops					1
Hooks, sponge			1		241
Hooks, sponge Diving outfits				• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	241 53
			1	Texas	
Diving outfits	Alabama	Mississippi	Louisiana		53 Total
Item Fishermen: On vessels	1	 	1	Texas Number 114	53 Total Number
Item Fishermen: On vessels On boats and shore:	Alabama Number 122	Mississippi Number 557	Louisiana Number 369	Number 114	53 Total Number 2, 914
Diving outfits Item Fishermen: On vessels On boats and shore: Regular	Alabama Number 122 436	Mississippi Number	Louisiana	Number	53 Total Number 2, 914 16, 006
Diving outfits Item Fishermen: On vessels On boats and shore: Regular Casual	Alabama Number 122 436 125	Mississippi Number 557 917 232	Louisiana Number 369 4, 529 626	Number 114 1, 068 459	53 Total Number 2, 914 16, 006 5, 976
Diving outfits Item Fishermen: On vessels On boats and shore: Regular	Alabama Number 122 436	Mississippi Number 557 917	Louisiana Number 369 4, 529	Number 114 1, 068	53 Total Number 2, 914 16, 006
Diving outfits Item Fishermen: On vessels On boats and shore: Regular Casual Total Vessels:	Alabama Number 122 436 125 683	Mississippi Number 557 917 232 1, 706	Louisiana Number 369 4, 529 626 5, 524	Number 114 1, 068 459 1, 641	53 Total Number 2, 914 16, 008 5, 976 24, 896
Diving outfits Item Fishermen: On vessels On boats and shore: Regular Casual Total Vessels: Motor.	Alabama Number 122 436 125 683 34	Mississippi Number 557 917 232 1, 706 144	Louisiana Number 369 4, 529 626 5, 524 151	Number 114 1, 068 459 1, 641 35	53 Total Number 2, 914 16, 006 5, 976 24, 896 71(
Diving outfits Item Fishermen: On vessels On boats and shore: Regular Casual Total Vessels: Motor Net tonnage Sail.	Alabama Number 122 436 125 683 34 339	Mississippi Number 557 917 232 1, 706	Louisiana Number 369 4, 529 626 5, 524	Number 114 1, 068 459 1, 641	53 Total Number 2, 914 16, 00£ 5, 976 24, 89£
Diving outfits Item Fishermen: On vessels On boats and shore: Regular Casual Total Vessels: Motor Net tonnage	Alabama Number 122 436 125 683 34 339	Mississippi Number 557 917 232 1, 706 144	Louisiana Number 369 4, 529 626 5, 524 151	Number 114 1, 068 459 1, 641 35	53 Total Number 2, 914 16, 006 5, 976 24, 896 711 8, 785
Diving outfits         Item         Fishermen:         On vessels.         On boats and shore:         Regular.         Casual.         Total.         Vessels:         Motor.         Net tonnage.         Sail         Net tonnage.	Alabama Number 122 436 125 683 34 339	Mississippi Number 557 917 232 1, 706 144 1, 905	Louisiana Number 369 4, 529 628 5, 524 151 1, 056	Number 114 1, 068 459 1, 641 35 345	53 Total Number 2, 914 16, 005 5, 976 24, 896 24, 896 711 8, 785 30 296
Diving outfits Item Fishermen: On vessels On boats and shore: Regular Casual Total Vessels: Motor Net tonnage Sail.	Alabama Number 122 436 125 683 34 339	Mississippi Number 557 917 232 1, 706 144	Louisiana Number 369 4, 529 626 5, 524 151	Number 114 1, 068 459 1, 641 35	53 Total Number 2, 914 16, 006 5, 976 24, 896 8, 781 8, 781 3 3
Diving outfits         Item         Fishermen:         On vessels         On boats and shore:         Regular         Casual         Total         Vessels:         Motor         Net tonnage         Sail         Net tonnage         Total vessels         Total net tonnage	Alabama Number 122 436 125 683 34 339 	Mississippi Number 557 917 232 1, 706 144 1, 905 	Louisiana Number 369 4, 529 626 5, 524 151 1, 056 151	Number 114 1, 068 459 1, 641 35 345  35	53 Total Number 2, 914 16, 006 5, 976 24, 896 71( 8, 785 3, 296 74
Diving outfits	Alabama Number 122 436 125 683 34 339  34 339 184	Mississippi Number 557 917 232 1, 706 144 1, 905 	Louisiana Number 369 4, 529 626 5, 524 151 1, 056 1, 056 1, 698	Number 114 1, 068 459 1, 641 35 345  35 345 462	53 Total Number 2, 914 16, 006 5, 976 24, 896 71( 8, 785 34 2966 744 9, 085 6, 301
Diving outfits         Item         Fishermen:         On vessels.         On boats and shore:         Regular.         Casual         Total.         Vessels:         Motor.         Total net tonnage.         Boats:         Motor.         Other.	Alabama Number 122 436 125 683 34 339  34 339 184	Mississippi Number 557 917 232 1, 706 144 1, 905 144 1, 905	Louisiana Number 369 4, 529 626 5, 524 151 1, 056 1, 698 1, 243	Number 114 1, 068 459 1, 641 35 345  35 345	53 Total Number 2, 914 16, 006 5, 976 24, 896 71( 8, 785 33 296 71( 8, 785 3, 296 744 9, 081 6, 304 8, 081
Diving outfits         Item         Fishermen:         On vessels         On boats and shore:         Regular         Casual         Total         Vessels:         Motor         Net tonnage         Sail         Total vessels         Total net tonnage         Boats:         Motor         Other         Accessory boats	Alabama Number 122 436 125 683 34 339  34 339 184	Mississippi Number 557 917 232 1, 706 144 1, 905 	Louisiana Number 369 4, 529 626 5, 524 151 1, 056 1, 056 1, 698	Number 114 1, 068 459 1, 641 35 345  35 345 462	53 Total Number 2, 914 16, 006 5, 976 24, 896 71( 8, 785 34 2966 744 9, 085 6, 301
Diving outfits         Item         Fishermen:         On vessels         On boats and shore:         Regular         Casual         Total.         Vessels:         Motor         Net tonnage         Sail         Total vessels         Total net tonnage         Boats:         Motor         Other         Accessory boats.         Apparatus:         Purse seines:	Alabama Number 122 436 125 683 34 339 	Mississippi Number 557 917 232 1, 706 144 1, 905 144 1, 905 341 361	Louisiana Number 369 4, 529 626 5, 524 151 1, 056 1, 698 1, 243	Number 114 1, 068 459 1, 641 35 345  35 345 462	53 Total Number 2, 914 16, 005 5, 976 24, 896 71( 8, 785 33 296 71( 8, 785 34 296 744 9, 085 6, 306 8, 086 199
Diving outfits         Item         Fishermen:         On vessels.         On boats and shore:         Regular         Casual         Total.         Vessels:         Motor         Net tonnage.         Sail         Net tonnage.         Total vessels.         Total net tonnage.         Boats:         Motor.         Other         Accessory boats.         Apparatus:         Purse seines:         Menhaden	Alabama Number 122 436 125 683 34 339 	Mississippi Number 557 917 232 1, 706 144 1, 905 	Louisiana Number 369 4, 529 626 5, 524 151 1, 056 1, 698 1, 243	Number 114 1, 068 459 1, 641 35 345  35 345 462	53 Total Number 2, 914 16, 006 5, 976 24, 896 24, 896 71( 8, 785 33 226 74( 9, 08; 74( 9, 08; 19) 19) 31
Diving outfits	Alabama Number 122 436 125 683 34 339 34 339 184 160	Mississippi Number 557 917 232 1, 706 144 1, 905  144 1, 905 341 361	Louisiana Number 369 4, 529 626 5, 524 151 1, 056 1, 698 1, 243 62	Number 114 1, 068 459 1, 641 35 345  35 345 462	53 Total Number 2, 914 16, 006 5, 976 24, 896 716 8, 786 3, 296 744 9, 067 8, 068 8, 068 199 19, 01
Diving outfits         Item         Fishermen:         On vessels         On boats and shore:         Regular         Casual         Total         Vessels:         Motor         Net tonnage         Sail         Total vessels         Total net tonnage         Boats:         Motor         Other         Accessory boats         Apparatus:         Purse seines:         Menhaden         Length, yards         Other         Length, yards	Alabama Number 122 436 125 683 34 339 34 339 184 160	Mississippi Number 557 917 232 1, 706 144 1, 905  144 1, 905 341 361	Louisiana Number 369 4, 529 626 5, 524 151 1, 056 1, 698 1, 243 62	Number 114 1, 068 459 1, 641 35 345  35 345 462	53 Total Number 2, 914 16, 006 5, 976 24, 896 24, 896 71( 8, 785 33 226 74( 9, 08; 744 9, 08; 6, 306 8, 088 194 33
Diving outfits         Item         Fishermen:         On vessels         On boats and shore:         Regular         Casual         Total         Vessels:         Motor         Net tonnage         Sail         Total vessels         Total net tonnage         Boats:         Motor         Other         Accessory boats         Apparatus:         Purse seines:         Menhaden         Length, yards         Other         Length, yards         Other         Length, yards	Alabama Number 122 436 125 683 34 339 34 339 184 160 	Mississippi Number 557 917 232 1, 706 144 1, 905 144 1, 905 341 361 	Louisiana Number 369 4, 529 626 5, 524 151 1, 056 1, 698 1, 243 62 95	Number 114           1,068           459           1,641           35           345           35           345           462           345	53 Total Number 2, 914 16, 006 5, 976 24, 896 71( 8, 785 3, 296 744 9, 08; 744 9, 08; 199 31 10, 01 52 69
Diving outfits         Item         Fishermen:         On vessels         On boats and shore:         Regular         Casual         Total         Vessels:         Motor         Net tonnage         Sail         Net tonnage         Total vessels         Total vessels         Total vessels         Total net tonnage         Boats:         Motor         Other         Accessory boats         Apparatus:         Purse seines:         Menhaden         Length, yards         Other         Length, yards         Menhaden         Length, yards	Alabama Number 122 436 125 683 34 339  34 339 184 160  8 4, 350	Mississippi Number 557 917 232 1, 706 144 1, 905 144 1, 905 341 361	Louisiana Number 369 4, 529 626 5, 524 151 1, 056 1, 056 1, 698 1, 243 62	Number 114           1,068           459           1,641           35           345           35           345           462           345	53 Total Number 2, 914 16, 006 5, 976 24, 806 71( 8, 785 34 9, 085 6, 306 8, 088 199 31 10, 01 52 699 125, 84
Diving outfits         Item         Fishermen:         On vessels         On boats and shore:         Regular	Alabama Number 122 436 125 683 34 339 34 339 184 160  4, 350	Mississippi Number 557 917 232 1, 706 144 1, 905 144 1, 905 341 361 	Louisiana Number 369 4, 529 626 5, 524 151 1, 056 1, 698 1, 243 62 95	Number 114           1,068           459           1,641           35           345           35           345           462           345	53 Total Number 2, 914 16,006 5, 976 24,896 711 8, 785 34 205 744 9,085 744 9,085 191 10,011 522 694 125,844 16
Diving outfits         Item         Fishermen:         On vessels         On boats and shore:         Regular         Casual         Total.         Vessels:         Motor         Net tonnage         Sail         Net tonnage         Total vessels         Total vessels         Total vessels         Total net tonnage         Boats:         Motor         Other         Accessory boats         Apparatus:         Purse seines:         Menhaden         Length, yards         Uther         Length, yards         Length, yards         Long         Length, yards         Gill nets:	Alabama Number 122 436 125 683 34 339 34 339 184 160  4, 350 	Mississippi Number 557 917 232 1, 706 144 1, 905 	Louisiana Number 369 4, 529 626 5, 524 151 1, 056 1, 698 1, 243 62  95 21, 404	Number 114           1,068           459           1,641           35           345           35           345           462           345           23           2,500	53 Total Number 2, 914 16, 006 5, 976 24, 896 71( 8, 785 34 24, 896 71( 8, 785 34 24, 896 71( 8, 785 34 295 6, 304 8, 088 194 31 10, 01 52 69 125, 84 16 16 16 16 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10
Diving outfits         Item         Fishermen:         On boats and shore:         Regular         Casual         Total         Yessels:         Motor         Net tonnage         Sail         Total vessels         Total net tonnage         Boats:         Motor         Other         Accessory boats         Apparatus:         Purse seines:         Menhaden         Length, yards         Other         Length, yards         Detares         Common         Length, yards         Length, yards	Alabama Number 122 436 125 683 34 339 34 339 184 160  4, 350 	Mississippi Number 557 917 232 1, 706 144 1, 905 	Louisiana Number 369 4, 529 626 5, 524 151 1, 056 1, 698 1, 243 62  95 21, 404	Number 114           1,068           459           1,641           35           345           35           345           462           345           23           2,500	53 Total Number 2, 914 16,006 5, 976 24,896 711 8, 785 34 205 744 9,085 744 9,085 191 10,011 522 694 125,844 16

.

#### OPERATING UNITS: BY STATES-Continued

#### Fisheries of the South Atlantic and Gulf States, 1984-Continned

OPERATING UNITS: By STATES -Continued

Item	Alabama	Minsinalpy	Louisiana	Texas	Total
paratus-Continued.					
Gill nots-Continued.	Number	Number :		Number	Number
Drift				e a ek	77
Square yards					975, 63
Runaround				<b>R4</b> /	2 53
Bquare yards		1	• •	18, 344   215	1, VIA, 44 A 17
Bouere verde	2 4 10	1		53. 662	440. 45
Trammel nets	4, 400	77.		NS .	42
Source vorde	18 745	7, 370	13, 549		209, 79
Lines:	10, 140	1, 310			
Hand	126	1.59	242 1	256	2.77
		178	253	3.56	3. 85
Hooks Troll.				17 1	1.09
Hooks				17 1	1, 19
Trot with baits or shoods	38	VV	300	34.	1.04
Baits or shoods	7, 640	19, 260	83, 035	13, 200	447, 25
Trot with hooks	112		4	AN ·	34
Hooks	11, 550		1, 10(0)	52, 150	116, 90
Pound nets				8	1, 53
Weira	6 a a				1
Wheels		1			3
Stop nets Square yards		1	<		
Square yards	1	1			15,67
Fyke nets,	10	i i	8 B		49
Dip nets:		1		-	20
Common	n na		159	6	
Drop		120	13, 344	1 -	13, 51
Cast nets	0.87	04	1.8	1	4.
Fish	1	1			
Yards at mouth		ar s. Dr		*	6
Shrimp	100	300	1.611	319	3.04
Yards at mouth	2,067	4.655	110, 354	5. 180.	43. 30
	1	1.	25, 250	2	25 24
Pots:	1	1		21	
Crab		1			1.04
Fel.		1			7
Fish.	78	1			3, 57
Sea crawfish	'. <b>.</b> .				9.5
Spears	60	72		105	3.
Dredges:	1				
Clam.		4 		14230	
Oyster.	. 9	314		4h	14.
Yards at mouth	v	398		.3	67
Scallops	÷ •	, n en	2		1
Yards at mouth	106	224	7.56	196	2.02
Tongs, oyster Rakes, other than for oysters	100	124		1941	43
Forks					
Grabs	•	× *			Y
Coquina scoops		i			
Hooks sponze	· · · ·	1			24
Hooks, sponge. Diving outfits		1			5
The serie construction and a series of the s	6 8 8 ⁶ - 1	1	**		•

CATCH BY STATES دەردى مەسىمىمىدا بەرغۇرد مىم^ىتىك بەردۇرا^{رىر}ىت<del>ى تۆركەك يەر</del>

Species	North Ci	South Carolina		firergia.		
Fist	Pounds	Value	Pounds	1 eine	Itounds	Value
Alewives	14, H97, (BR)	\$90, 901				
Black bass.	1, 500	75				
Bluefish	1, 766, 500	63, 515	3. (8.8)	\$1.41		
Bowfin.	000	6				
Butterfish	43, 500	745				
Carp	ICH. MOU	4.316				
Cathsh and bullheads	162 600	3, 173			52 500	\$3, 150
Cero	4. 400	220				
Croaker	T. M.2. 100	91. USA			. (A.R.)	30
Drum, red or redfish	132 500	2.30	3. 548.	105	2 500	125
Reis	44, 300	2 043	100 A 10 100			
Flounders	947, 500	42 150	31, 500	1. 775	1, 100	546
Gizzard shad	24,000	230				
Orunts.			¥. 100)	273		
Harvestfish or "starfish"	620.000	12 325				
Hickory shad	10, 700	4 134	4 5441	4.50 +	10 300	1.042
King whiting or "kingfish"	302,000	7, 200	14. 010	11	12 000	LE

### Fisheries of the South Atlantic and Gulf States, 1934-Continued

#### CATCH: BY STATES-Continued

Species	North C	arolina	South C	arolina	Georgia		
FISH—continued	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Founds	Value	
Menhaden	106, 651, 100	\$355, 503			18, 751, 500	\$63, 859	
Mullét Pigfish	3, 889, 300 92, 000	105, 289	700, 000	\$19,000	59,000	2, 600	
Pike or pickerel	1,'200	1, 130			1.1		
Pinfish or sailors choice	180,000	900					
Pompano	400	60					
Sea bass Shad	75, 400 1, 274, 000	3, 045 193, 187	106, 200 208, 600	4, 560 31, 290	23,000 232,000	690 38, 400	
Sharks	1, 274, 000	185, 167	12,000	120	202,000	30, 400	
Sheepshead	3, 700	80					
Spadefish Spanish mackerel	6,000	150					
Spanish mackerel	47, 700 4, 788, 000	2, 358 73, 035	10, 500	315	13,000	460	
Spot Squeleagues or "sea trout":	1,100,000		10,000	01.9	10,000	τų	
Gray-	7, 729, 400	180, 588	2,000	130			
Spotted	1,849,100	96, 165	13, 500	945	56,000	4, 480	
Striped bass Sturgeon	362, 000 1, 600	35, 675 160	50,000	3, 500	11,600	928	
Sunfish	100	1	00,000	0,000	11,000	920	
White perch	522, 200	22, 343					
Yellow perch	17.200	480					
Total.	154, 567, 900	1, 395, 596	1, 168, 400	63, 063	19, 233, 900	116, 490	
1 (dal		1,000,000	1, 100, 100	00,000	13, 200, 500	110, 480	
SHELLFISH, ETC.							
Crabs:	1 - 12 000	67 000	6 000	100	100 - 500		
Hard ¹ Soft and peelers	4, 543, 600 251, 400	67, 238 36, 210	8,000	160	483, 500	7, 252	
Shrimp	2, 563, 900	80, 367	1,801,400	54,042	6.842.900	203, 127	
Clams:							
Hard, public ²	338,000	33, 647	47,000	5,862	<b>.</b>		
Octopus Oysters: ³			1, 500	90			
Market, public, spring	436, 700	18, 117	1, 329. 100	41, 347			
Market, public, fall	699, 300 21, 700	33, 125	471, 500	17,684			
Market, private, spring	21,700 3,000	1, 550	614,600	22, 169	327,600	16, 588	
Market, private, fall	36,000	300 6,000	446, 700	20, 574	241, 100	14, 773	
Scallops, bay Terrapin, diamond back	400	75	3,000	300	11, 900	1, 280	
Total	8, 894, 000	276, 629	4, 722, 800	162, 228	7, 907, 000	243, 020	
Grand total	163, 461, 900	1, 672, 225	5, 891, 200	225, 291	27, 140, 900	359, 510	
			1	1			
Species	Flor	ida	Alab	ama	Mississ	ippi	
FIGH	Downdo	Value	Downdo	Value	Pounds	Value	
FISH Alewives	Pounds 214,900	Value \$1,055	Pounds	vaiue		value	
Amberjack		80					
Black bass	422,900	25, 195					
Bluefish Blue runner or hardtail	1,933,900 181,100	100,675 3,074	28,600 2,900	\$754 58			
Buffalofish		5,014	18,600	744			
Cabio or crab eater	7,400	181					
Catfish and bullheads	2,854,200	93, 477	120,600	7,636	30, 300	\$606	
Cigarfish Crappie	4,500	90 11, 956					
Crevalle	111,000	1, 565	2,600	58			
Croaker	52,400	1,194	21, 200	386	13, 600	339	
Dolphin	8,000	240					
Drum: Black	100, 100	2, 165	700	20	3, 800	55	
Black Red or redfish	1,016,900	24, 277	64,700	2,442	. 73,000	2, 88	
Eels	1,8,400	553					
Flounders Groupers		3,142 79,490	35,900 151,200	2,718 3,356	42,000 55,000	2,41(	
Grunts	40, 300	1,138	101,200	3, 300	55,000	1, 201	
Hickory shad	42,900	352					
Hogfish	6,000	180					
Jewfish Kingfish or "king mackerel" King whiting or "kingfish"	13,400 2,638,100	408					
King whiting or "kingfish"	324,600	7,844	4,800	90	3, 600	8	
Mackerei	200	9					
Menhaden	1 38, 983, 400	121, 643	1			l	
See footnotes at end of table.						10	

See footnotes at end of table.

195

### Fisheries of the South Atlantic and Gulf States, 1954-Continued

CATCH: By STATES-Continued

Species	Flori	da	Alabe	ma	Mississippi		
FIGE-continued	Pounde Valu		Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	
Mojarro. Mullet	19, 100 23, 966, 300	\$391 641, 127	1, 168, 200	\$28, 387	644, 500	\$14, 222	
Muttonfish	198,900	8, 839	1, 108, 200	<b>440, 00</b> 1	044,000		
Paddlefish or spoonbill cat			600	36			
Permit.	1, 700	34					
Pigfish	94, 800	1,823					
Pinfish or sailors choice Pompano	81,000 437,500	620 78, 134	1,800				
Porgles	38, 500	934	1,000				
Sawfish	17, 500	35					
See bass	\$2,000	2,022					
Sea catfish Shad	105,000 782,200	210 66, 986					
Sharks	3, 217, 500	8, 535					
Sheepshead	605, 900	13, 266	8,000	305	23, 000	920	
Skates.	175,000	350					
Snapper:	000 000						
Mangrove	228, 700 4, 067, 800	7,017 224,271	950, 500	51,859	123, 200	6, 720	
Snook or sergeantfish	421, 800	9, 946	800,000	01,000	1.00, 200		
Spanish mackerel	6, 734, 200	271, 757	11,900	533			
Spot. Squetcagues or "sea trout":	85, 100	1, 687	7,700	141			
Squetcagues or "sea trout": Gray	10 0.00	500		1		i	
Spotted	10,000 3,083,200	163, 275	137, 500	9, 153	146, 900	8, 814	
White	14, 300	296	7,600	176	153, 500		
Sturgeon	1,000	60	8, 400	912			
Sunfish	617, 500	13, 544					
Tenpounder	27, 500 600	482	1, 200	12			
Tripletail. Tuna or "horse mackerel"	4, 300	161					
Turbot	1, 500	45					
Wahoo	2,000	60					
White perch.	18, 200	728					
Yellowtail	81, 400	4, 677				•	
Total	97, 899, 100	2, 117, 934	2, 755, 200	110,046	1, 312, 400	42, 155	
SHELLFISH, ETC.				F			
Crabs: Hard 1	182, 800	3, 474	257, 400	3 677	602, 700	7, 114	
King	500,000	600					
Soft and peelers			1,600	312	4, 200	720	
Stone	80, 600	5, 737			· · · • • • • • • • • • • • • •		
Sea crawfish or spiny lobster	351, 300 16, 292, 200	17, 166 497, 870	4 556 600	115 176	15, 329, 800	292, 522	
Shrimp Olams:	10, 292, 200	191,010	1,	110, 170	15, 529, 100	202, 522	
Coquina	5, 800	975					
Coquina Hard, public ¹	535, 000	26,082			·		
Conchs.	2,500	75					
Oysters: ^a Market, public, spring	827, 400	40, 572	195, 500	11, 509	3, 749, 800	244, 374	
Market, public, fall.	509, 700	30, 573	164, 600	9, 685	1, 154, 100		
Market, private, spring	361, 800	16, 656	5, 400	4.50			
Market, private, fall	337, 100	13, 830	26, 300	2, 190			
Scallops: Bay	74, 100	6, 596					
Sea	120, 200	17. 891			1		
Terrapin, diamond back			1,400		1		
Turtles:							
Green	4, 600 61, 200	244 797	•••••				
Bponges:	01,200				1		
Grass.	45, 400	24, 699					
Sheepswool	458, 500	720, 2'.7					
Velvet Wire	200	7, 894					
Yellow	136, 800	84, 690					
Total	20, 901, 600	1, 516, 788	5, 208, 800	143, 360	20, 840, 600	610, 146	
						-	
Grand total	118, 800, 700	3, 634, 722	7, 964, 000	253, 406	22, 153, 000	662, 301	

See footnotes at end of table.

### Fisheries of the South Atlantic and Gulf States, 1934-Continued

#### CATCH: By STATES-Continued

Species	Louis	iana	Texa	8	Tot	al
FISH Alewives	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds 15, 111, 900	Value \$91, 956
Amberjack					4,000	80
Black bass					424, 400	25, 270
Bluefish					3, 732, 000	165, 124
Blue runner or hardtail				•••••	184,000	8, 132
Bowfin Buffalofish					600 18, 600	6 744
Butterfish					43, 500	745
Cabio or crab eater					7,400	181
Carp					108, 600	4, 316
Catfish and bullheads Cero	197, 000	\$6,870	63, 100	\$1, 712	3, 480, 300	116, 624
Cigarfish					4. 400 4, 500	220 90
Crappie					462, 300	11, 956
Crevalle	1, 100	35			114, 700	1,658
Croaker		15, 177	296, 100	9, 333	8, 374, 000	117, 767
Dolphin					8,000	240
Drum: Black Red or redfish	492, 570	7, 128 28, 200	2, 252, 709 1, 579, 100	59, 648 95, 433	2, 555, 890 3, 364, 700	69, 020 156, 220
Eels					62, 700	2, 596
Flounders Garfish		1,895	97, 700	8, 469	1, 297, 000 500	62, 655 2
Gizzard shad					24,000	230
Groupers	18, 400	770	3, 700	80	3, 569, 700	84, 946
Grunts					49,400	1, 411
Harvestfish or "starfish" Hickory shad					820,000 157,600	12, 325 6, 478
HogAch					6,000	180
Jewfish	5,000	140	28, 300	695	46, 700	1, 243
King whiting or "kingfish"	13, 400	445	9, 600	384	2, 661, 100 661, 000	116, 926 16, 063
Mackerel Menhaden					200 164, 386, 000	541, 005
Mojarro					19, 100	391
Mullet	18,000	278	39,600	792	30, 484, 900	811, 695
Paddlefish or spoonbill cat					198, 900 600	8, 839 36
Permit					1,700	34
Pigfish					186, 800	2, 953
Pike or pickerel					1, 200	66
Pinfish or sailors choice				207	211,000 442,100	1, 520 78, 791
Porgies					38, 500	934
Sawfish					17, 500	35
Sea bass					256, 600	10, 317
Sea catfish					105,000	210 329, 863
Sharks					2, 496, 800 3, 229, 500	8, 655
Sneepsnead	267, 500	14, 556	290, 860	9, 785	1, 198, 900	38, 912
Skates					175, 000	350
Snapper: Mangrove Red	1				228,700	7, 017
Red	79,000	4, 550	635, 400	36,092	5, 855, 900	323, 492
Snook or sergeantfish			6, 500	565	428, 300	10, 511
Spadefish	1.000		170 000		6,000	150
Spanish mackerel Spot		96	173, 600	11,001	6, 969, 300 4, 906, 200	285, 775 75, 705
Squeteagues or "sea trout":	1,000					
Gray					7, 741, 400	181, 218
Spotted		87,046		173, 413	8, 710, 900 730, 500	543, 291 18, 299
WhiteStriped bass		11,038	110, 200	2, 951	362,000	35, 675
Sturgeon					72,600	5, 560
Sunfish					517,600	13, 545
Tenpounder		4			28,700	494
Tripletail Tuna or "horse mackerel"	200	4			4, 300	161
Turbot					1, 500	45
Wahoo					2,000	22 071
White perch					540, 400 17, 200	23,071
Yellowtail					81, 400	4, 677
Total	9 199 000	170 007	7, 940, 500	410 000	100 01 E 40h	4, 434, 261
	3, 138, 000	178, 297	1 7, 940, 000	410, 680	288, 015, 400	1, 101, 201

* Fisheries of the South Atlantic and Gulf States, 1934-Continued

CATCH: BY STATES-Continued

				<u> </u>		
Species	Louis	iana	Texa	IS	Tot	al
' SHELLFISH, ETC.		<u> </u>		<u> </u>		
Orabs:	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value
Hard 1		\$163,942	258, 100		18, 012, 600	\$265, 561
King	11,010,000	<b>\$100, 512</b>	200,100	φ12, /UT	500,000	600
Soft and peelers	651, 200	85 560				122, 811
Stone						5, 737
Sea crawfish or spiny lobster.					351, 300	17, 166
Shrimp	55 572 300	1 442 370	16 358 600	383 054	119, 317, 700	3, 068, 528
Clams:	00, 012, 000	1, 112, 010	10, 000, 000	000,004	110, 017, 100	0,000,020
Coquina		1			5,800	975
Hard, public ¹					920,000	65, 591
Conchs					2, 500	75
Octopus						60
Oysters: 1					1,000	
Market, public, spring	1,043,700	79, 316	689, 700	54,084	8, 271, 900	489, 319
Market, public, fall	276, 400	34, 205	622, 100		3, 897, 700	241, 808
Market, private, spring	1, 972, 700		022,100		3, 303, 800	189, 993
Market, private, fall	2, 298, 900				3, 353, 100	219, 881
Scallops:	2, 230, 300	100, 211			0,000,100	210,001
Bay		1000 1000	27 - 55		110, 100	12, 596
Sea					120, 200	17, 891
Terrapin, diamond back					16, 700	2.016
Turtles:					10,700	2,010
Green	20.10.205.35.202				4,600	244
Loggerhead	3 500	70			3, 500	70
Soft shell	0,000	10			61, 200	797
Sponges:					01,200	101
Grass	ſ				45, 400	24, 699
Sheepswool						720, 257
Velvet						110
Wire						7, 894
Yellow					136, 800	84, 690
1					100,000	
Total	73, 495, 200	2, 106, 266	17, 928, 500	500, 962	159, 898, 500	5, 559, 399
Grand total	76, 633, 200	2, 284, 563	25, 869, 000	911, 642	447, 913, 900	9, 993, 660
		~ X		1		

¹ Statistics on hard crabs used in this table are based on yields of 4 pounds per dozen in North Carolina and South Carolina; 6 pounds in Georgia; 6.28 pounds in Florida; 7 pounds in Alabama; 6.09 pounds in Mississippi; 5.43 pounds in Louisiana; and 5.5 pounds in Texas. ³ Statistics on hard clams used in this table are based or yields of 8 pounds of meats per bushel in all

States.

Statistics on oysters used in this table are based on yields of 5.58 pounds of meats per bushel in North Carolina; 4.74 in South Carolina; 5.88 in Georgia; 3.57 in Florida; 3.29 in Alabama; 2.22 in Mississippi; 4.32 in Louisiana; and 4.41 in Texas.

Notz.—The catch for Mississippi includes the following products taken by Mississippi craft in Louisi-ana waters: Shrimp, 8,374,100 pounds, valued at \$166,360; oysters, market, spring, 3,667,700 pounds of meats, valued at \$237,876; and oysters, market, fall, 938,100 pounds, valued at \$49,790. Of the total catch for Florida all of the mackerel and sea scallops were taken off the coast of New York. In addition 114,600 pounds of bluefish, valued at \$8,938, and 1,300 pounds of tuna or "horse mackerel", valued at \$41, were taken in the same waters. The seed oyster fishery was prosecuted in this section only in North Carolina where 12 regular fishermen using 6 sailboats and 12 dredges took 17,450 bushels of seed oysters, valued at \$2,617, from public beds. All of these fishermen, craft, and gear were duplicated among those in the fisheries for market oysters or other species.

** 1 **

### Industries related to the fisheries of the South Atlantic and Gulf States

On boats.         11         58         10         8           Total         98         162         33         14           Vescels:         48         10         7         2           More         33         96         45           Sail         10         7         2           More         33         96         45           Sail         10         7         33         96           Net tonnage         427         421         86         45           Wholesale and manufacturing:         9         58         5         8           Proprietors         104         40         37         22           Salaried employees         21         18         15         15           Wage earners:         1269         564         945         17           Average for year.         555         307         \$34,020         \$31,001         \$322,00           Paid to salaried employees         \$55,307         \$34,020         \$31,001         \$322,00           Paid to wage earners:         10         74         40         40           Item         Alabama         Missis-         117			, <b>1</b>			
Persons engaged: On bosts.       Number Member 11       Number 11       Number 15       Number 11       Number 15       Number 10       Number 11       Number 15       Number 10       Number 10	Item				Georgia	Florida
Vessels: Motor.         48         10         7         33           Net tonnage.         48         10         7         33           Net tonnage.         33         33         33           Total vessels.         33         33         33           Total net tonnage.         427         421         36         45           Boats.         9         58         5         8           Wholesale and manufacturing:         9         58         5         8           Persons engaged:         104         40         37         23           Proprietors.         114         46         37         23           Paid to selaried employees.         124         18         15         15           Paid to wage earners.         1269         544         945         17           Average for year.         465         233         235         97           Paid to selaried employees.         \$210, 773         \$112, 743         \$127, 355         \$544, 96           Total selaries and wages.         \$275, 175         \$146, 763         \$158, 356         \$767, 57           Flabermen manufacturing.         267         8         14         40 <td>Persons engaged: On vessels</td> <td></td> <td>87</td> <td>104</td> <td>23</td> <td>Number 5 8</td>	Persons engaged: On vessels		87	104	23	Number 5 8
Motor         48         100         7         33           Net tonnage         427         120         86         45           Sail	Total		98	162	33	14
Total net tonnage       427       421       86       45         Boats       9       58       5       8         Wholesale and manufacturing:       84       31       29       24         Persons engaged:       104       40       37       25         Salaried employees       21       18       15       15         Wage earners:       2313.777       \$112.743       \$127.435       \$242.60         Paid to salaried employees       \$213.777       \$144.743       \$127.435       \$242.60         Paid to wage earners       \$213.777       \$144.743       \$127.435       \$242.60         Total salaries and wages       \$275.175       \$146.763       \$158,356       \$787.67         Flshermen manufacturing       267       8       14       40         Item       Alabama       Missis- sippi       Louisiana       Texas       Total         Total       10       10       123       57       39         Vessels:       5       5       56       15         Motor       5       505       16       16         Total net tonnage       37       505       16       36         Total net tonnage	Motor Net tonnage Sail		427	120 33		3 45
Wholesale and manufacturing:       84       31       29       24         Persons engaged:       94       31       29       24         Persons engaged:       21       18       15       15         Wage earners:       1,269       564       945       1,78         Average for season       1,269       564       945       1,78         Paid to salaried employees       \$55,397       \$34,020       \$31,001       \$242,60         Paid to salaried employees       \$55,397       \$34,020       \$31,001       \$242,60         Paid to salaries and wages       \$275,175       \$146,763       \$158,356       \$787,57         Fishermen manufacturing       267       8       14       40         Item       Alabama       Missis- sippi       Louisiana       Texas       Total         Transporting:       Persons engaged:       Number       Number       Number       Number       Number       Number       Number       S157,57         Yessels:       5       56       157       57       505       1,63       57         Motor       5       56       157       56       1,53       505       1,63       57         Motor </td <td>Total vessels</td> <td></td> <td>48</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>31</td>	Total vessels		48			31
Proprietors.       104       40       37       25         Salaried employees.       21       18       15       15         Wage earners:       465       223       235       91         Average for year.       465       223       235       91         Paid to salaried employees.       \$55, 397       \$34, 020       \$31, 001       \$242, 60         Paid to salaries and wages.       \$275, 175       \$146, 763       \$158, 356       \$787, 67         Total salaries and wages.       \$275, 175       \$146, 763       \$158, 356       \$787, 67         Fishermen manufacturing.       267       8       14       40         Item       Alabama       Missis- sippi       Louisiana       Texas       Total         Transporting:       Persons engaged:       Number       Number       Number       Number       Number         10       10       10       1023       57       36       15         Motor.       5       56       15       36       16       37         Net tonnage.       37       505       16       19       36         Total vessels       5       56       19       37       505       16	Wholesale and manufacturing: Establishments					88 241
Average for year       465       223       225       91         Paid to salaried employees       \$55, 397       \$34, 020       \$311, 001       \$242, 60         Paid to wage earners       \$275, 175       \$114, 6, 763       \$112, 733       \$578, 57         Fishermen manufacturing       267       8       14       40         Item       Alabama       Missis- sippi       Louisiana       Texas       Total         Item       Alabama       Missis- sippi       Louisiana       Texas       Total         Transporting: Persons engaged: On boats       Number       Number       Number       Number       Number         10       10       10       123       577       \$05       56       15         Vessels: Motor       5       56       15       16       16       30         Net tonnage       37       505       56       19       30         Total vessels       5       56       19       30         Total vessels       5       56       19       30         Total net tonnage       31       56       19       30         Total net tonnage       31       56       26       40       30	Proprietors Salaried employees	21			253 157	
Paid to wage earners       \$219, 778       \$112, 743       \$127, 355       \$544, 96         Total salaries and wages       \$275, 175       \$146, 763       \$1158, 356       \$787, 67         Fishermen manufacturing       267       8       14       40         Item       Alabama       Missis- sippi       Louislana       Texas       Total         Transporting:       Persons engaged:       Number       Number       Number       Number       Number       Number       Number       State       St	A verage for season				1, 796 916	
Fishermen manufacturing.         267         8         14         40           Item         Alabama         Missis- sippi         Louisiana         Texas         Total           Transporting: Persons engaged: On vessels.         Number         10         10         123         577           Vessels: Motor         5         5         56         15         36         36         36         36         36         36         36         36         36         36         36         36         36         36         36         36         36         36         36         36         36         36         36         36         36         36         36         36         36         36         36         36         36         36         36         36         36         36         36         36         36         36         36         36         36         36         36         36         36         36         36         36         36         36         36         36         36         36		\$55, 397 \$219, 778		\$31,001 \$127,355	\$242,609 \$544,963	
Item         Alabama         Missis- sippi         Louisiana         Texas         Total           Transporting: Persons engaged: On vessels	Total salaries and wages	\$275, 175	\$146, 763	\$158, 356	\$787, 572	
Item         Alabalha         sippi         Louisiana         Texas         Total           Transporting:         Persons engaged:         Number         Number         Number         117         39           On vessels         10         10         10         117         39           Total         10         10         123         57           Vessels:         10         10         123         57           Vessels:         5         56         15           Motor         5         56         16           Sail         37         505         16           Net tonnage         37         505         199           Total vessels         5         56         199           Total vessels         5         37         193           Boats         5         3         168           Wholesale and manufacturing:         20         40         103         43           Persons engaged:         15         37         109         42         633           Proprietors         15         37         109         42         633           Wage earners:         31         56         85 <td>Fishermen manufacturing</td> <td></td> <td>267</td> <td>. 8</td> <td>-14</td> <td>402</td>	Fishermen manufacturing		267	. 8	-14	402
Persons engaged: On vessels	Item	Alabama		Louisiana	Texas	Total
Vessels:       5       56       15         Motor	Persons engaged: On vessels	10		117	Number	Number 397 181
Motor       5       56       15         Net tonnage       37       505       1,633         Sail       Net tonnage       36       36         Total vessels       5       56       19         Total net tonnage       37       505       1,933         Boats       5       37       109       1,933         Boats       5       3       166         Wholesale and manufacturing:       20       40       103       43       599         Persons engaged:       15       37       109       42       633         Proprietors       15       37       109       42       633         Salaried employees       31       56       85       26       400         Wage earners:       357       2,382       4,452       1,543       13,306         Average for year       357       2,382       4,452       1,543       13,306         Average for year       \$34,046       \$86,119       \$138,963       \$52,963       \$675,116         Paid to salaried employees	Total	10	10	123		578
Net tonnage	Motor Net tonnage	37				157 1, 631
Total net tonnage       37       505       1,933         Boats       5       3       168         Wholesale and manufacturing:       20       40       103       43       599         Establishments       20       40       103       43       599         Persons engaged:       15       37       109       42       633         Salaried employees       31       56       85       26       400         Wage earners:       31       56       85       26       400         Wage earners:       357       2,382       4,452       1,543       13,306         Average for year       178       874       1,031       278       4,200         Paid to salaried employees       \$34,046       \$86,119       \$138,963       \$52,963       \$675,116         Paid to wage earners       \$67,951       \$302,140       \$634,720       \$189,044       \$2,198,604         Total salaries and wages       \$101,997       \$388,259       \$773,683       \$242,007       \$2,873,815						301
Wholesale and manufacturing:       20       40       103       43       590         Persons engaged:       Proprietors.       15       37       109       42       633         Salaried employees.       31       56       85       26       400         Wage earners:       31       56       85       26       400         Average for year.       357       2, 382       4, 452       1, 543       13, 306         Average for year.       178       874       1, 031       278       4, 200         Paid to salaried employees.       \$34, 046       \$86, 119       \$138, 963       \$52, 963       \$675, 116         Paid to wage earners.       \$67, 951       \$302, 140       \$634, 720       \$189, 044       \$2, 198, 604         Total salaries and wages.       \$101, 997       \$388, 259       \$773, 683       \$242, 007       \$2, 873, 812						190 1, 932
Establishments       20       40       103       43       591         Persons engaged:       15       37       109       42       633         Proprietors       31       56       85       26       406         Wage earners:       31       56       85       26       406         Average for season       357       2, 382       4, 452       1, 543       13, 306         Average for gear       178       874       1, 031       278       4, 200         Paid to salaried employees       \$34, 046       \$86, 119       \$138, 963       \$52, 963       \$675, 116         Paid to wage earners       \$67, 951       \$302, 140       \$634, 720       \$189, 044       \$2, 198, 694         Total salaries and wages       \$101, 997       \$388, 259       \$773, 683       \$242, 007       \$2, 873, 812	Boats		5	3		168
Salaried employees       31       56       85       26       406         Wage earners:       Average for season       357       2, 382       4, 452       1, 543       13, 306         Average for season       178       874       1, 031       278       4, 200         Paid to salaried employees       \$34, 046       \$86, 119       \$138, 963       \$52, 963       \$675, 116         Paid to wage earners       \$67, 951       \$302, 140       \$634, 720       \$138, 044       \$2, 198, 694         Total salaries and wages       \$101, 997       \$388, 259       \$773, 683       \$242, 007       \$2, 873, 815	Establishments Persons engaged:					591
Average for year         178         874         1,031         278         4,200           Paid to salaried employees         \$34,046         \$86,119         \$138,963         \$52,963         \$675,116           Paid to wage earners         \$67,951         \$302,140         \$634,720         \$189,044         \$2,198,694           Total salaries and wages         \$101,997         \$388,259         \$773,683         \$242,007         \$2,873,812	Salaried employees Wage earners: Average for season	31	56	85	26	409 13, 308
Paid to wage earners       \$67, 951       \$302, 140       \$634, 720       \$189, 044       \$2, 198, 694         Total salaries and wages       \$101, 997       \$388, 259       \$773, 683       \$242, 007       \$2, 873, 812	Average for year				278	4, 200
		\$34, 046 \$67, 951				\$675, 118 \$2, 198, 694
Fishermen manufacturing 122 61 50 63 987	Total salaries and wages	\$101, 997	\$388, 259	\$773, 683	\$242, 007	\$2, 873, 812
	Fishermen manufacturing	122	61	50	63	987

•

### OPERATING UNITS, SALARIES, AND WAGES, 1934

# Industries related to the fisheries of the South Atlantic and Gulf States—Continued

PRODUCTS MANUFACTURED

Item	North Carolina South Carolina Georg		rgia	Fl	orida			
by manufacturing establishments: Alewife roe, canned standard cases_	Quan- tity 12, 249	Value \$81, 231	Quan- tity	Value	Quan- tity	Value	Quan- tity	Value
Groupers: Fresh filletspounds Fresh steaksdo							60, 082 356, 561	\$12, 53 53, 25
Menhaden products: Acid scraptons				X	a broken or to be starting		6, 297	104, 82
Dry scrapdododo	2,802	81,970			(1) (1)	(1)	3,964 2,330	86, 29
Oilgallons Mullet, salted ² pounds Snapper, fresh steaksdo	356, 331 507, 300	96, 771 22, 419			( ¹ )	(4)	259, 899 337, 800 10, 000	17, 29
Crab meat, packaged, fresh cooked ² pounds.	1		8	P	57, 500			
Shrimp: Cooked and peeled ² do Cannedstandard cases					(1) 177. 795	(1) 838. 991	·····	(1)
Sea crawfish meat, packaged, fresh cooked ² pounds.	4			2 2	0.20		56, 500	
Clams, hard, canned chowder standard cases. Marine-shell products, novelties.							1, 168	4,70 7,17
Miscellaneous novelties								2,72
Fresh shucked ² gallons Cannedstandard cases Shell products:				(1) \$336, 748	(1)	32, 742 (')	(1)	(1)
Shell products: Poultry feedtons Limedo	( ¹ ) 326	(1) 1, 534	(1)	(1)			49, 980 (1)	224, 29 ( ¹ )
Unclassified products: Packaged fresh and frozen ³ pounds.	4 48, 165	4 6. 884	(5)	(8)	(5)	(8) (5)	664, 814	• 14, 12
Cannedstandard cases Miscellaneous ³		24, 602		¥ 74, 970	(5) (5)	(5) 10 81, 447	761, 349	7 329, 91 11 18, 01
Total		678, 653		411, 718		968, 275		1, 242, 01
By fishermen: Alewives:								
Cornedpounds Tight-pack cutdo Tight-pack roedo	54,200	37,090 2,168 5,185						
Mullet: Salteddo Smokeddo	10,000	400					4, 500	1, 17
Roe, salteddo Ovsters, fresh shucked_gallons_					7, 335		153, 700	9.22
Scallops, bay, fresh shucked gallons_ Crab meat, packaged, fresh	4,000	8,000					7, 260	
Crab meat, packaged, fresh cookedpounds.								
Total							<u></u>	32, 98

¹ This item has been included under "Unclassified products."

¹ Data are for 1934.

Both 1934 and 1935 data are included in these items.
 Includes fresh fillets of bluefish, croaker, red drum, flounders, king whiting, mullet, sea bass, and

This item has been included under "Miscellaneous."
 This item has been included under "Miscellaneous."
 Includes fresh fillets of bluefish, mullet, red snapper, Spanish mackerel, and squeteagues; frozen fillets of bluefish, groupers, mullet, red snapper, Spanish mackerel, and squeteagues; fresh steaks of cabio, cero, red drum, and snook; frozen steaks of groupers, and snook; and fresh-shucked scallops.
 Includes sanned shrimp, hard-clam products, coquina-clam broth, conch chowder, oysters, fish chowder, bluefish conch chowder, bluefish con

and turtle products.

Includes corned alewives, salted spot, and oyster-shell poultry feed.

Includes fresh-shucked oysters and oyster-shell poultry feed.
 Includes cooked and peeled, and pickled shrimp; canned oysters; and menhaden products.
 Includes salted mullet roe; smoked fillets of king whiting, mullet, and Spanish mackerel; shark hides, and oil; king crab scrap; fish meal; and oyster-shell lime.

#### Industries related to the fisheries of the South Atlantic and Gulf States-Continued PRODUCTS MANUFACTURED-Continued

Item	Alai	ama	Miss	issippi	Loui	siana	na Tez	
By manufacturing establis ments: Groupers, fresh steaks pound	Quan- tity	Value (1)	Quan- tity	Value	Quan- tity	Value	Quan- tity	•Value
Mullet, salted 2do.			(1)	(1)				
Snapper, fresh steaks_do.		(1)						
Crab meat, packaged, fre cooked ² pound			77, 500	\$20,025	350, 778	\$72, 144		
Shrimp:	10		11.000	\$20,020	300,110	\$12, 199		
Fresh and frozen pag	ak-							1
aged 2pound	is						2, 299, 800	\$379, 467
Cooked and peeled 2							-,,	4010, 201
pound	ls		592, 415	130, 332			61, 399	11, 162
Sun dried 2do.					1, 762, 974	265, 344		
Canned								
standard case		\$233, 408	280,052	1, 171, 223		2, 011, 537		• (1)
Mealtor	18				2, 131	45, 793		2
Oysters:				1				
Fresh shucked ²	15 200	10 020	F4 001	00 070	007 040	010 000		100 045
gallor	15, 390	19, 238	54, 631	92, 873	207, 248	313, 993	74, 506	109, 345
Canned standard case	es 25, 717	103, 700	241, 809	982, 539	37, 905	151, 898		
Shell products:	es 20, /1/	103, 700	241, 809	962, 009	37,905	101, 898		
Poultry feedtor		(1)	5, 220	21, 675	(1)	m	21, 398	66, 872
Limedo	$ns_{}$ (1)	(1) (1)	(1)	(1)	(1)		(1)	(1)
Unclassified products:								
Packaged, fresh a	nd						4	ł.
frozen ³ pound		(5)						
Canned								
standard case	es		(5)	(5)	(5)	(5)	(5)	(5)
Miscellaneous 3		12 20, 021		13 2, 130		14 415, 573	1	15 301, 083
Total		376, 367		2, 420, 797		3, 276, 282		867, 929
				1			42 1	
By fishermen:					1			
Mullet, saltedpound	ds 10,000	500						
Oysters, fresh shucked	11 200	11 015	0.014	0.014		ł	0.000	10 000
gallon Crab meat, packaged, fre		11, 915	2, 614	2,014			8, 929	10, 367
cooked		4, 925			1		3, 860	641
Shrimp, sun drieddo		4, 920			7, 500	825		. 041
Shimp, sun aneuuv					1,000	020		
Total		17, 340		2.614		825		11,008
1.0000		11,010						11,000
Grand total		393, 707		2, 423, 411		3, 277, 107		878, 937

¹ This item has been included "Unclassified products."

2. 41. 2

7. s l.

¹ Data for 1934.
³ Both 1934 and 1935 data are included in these items.
⁴ This item has been included under "Miscellaneous.

¹² Includes fresh fillets of red snapper and squetesgues; fresh steaks of groupers and red snapper; and oyster-shell products.

¹⁴ Includes salted mullet, canned shrimp soup, and oyster-shell lime.
 ¹⁴ Includes canned crawfish, frog, and turtle products, and oyster-shell products.
 ¹⁴ Includes canned shrimp and oyster-shell lime.

NOTE.—Unless otherwise indicated data are for 1935. The total value of the manufactured products for the South Atlantic and Gulf States was as follows: By manufacturing establishments, \$10,242,039; and by fishermen, \$129,700. Some of the above products may have been manufactured from products imported from another State or country, therefore, they cannot be correlated directly with the catch within the State.

a

200

#### SPONGES SOLD AT THE EXCHANGE, TARPON SPRINGS, FLA.

During 1935 sponges handled on the exchange at Tarpon Springs, Fla., amounted to 388,888 pounds, valued at \$620,156. This is a decrease of 22 percent in quantity and 8 percent in value as compared with the transactions on the exchange during 1934. Of the total sponges sold on the exchange during 1935, 110,694 pounds, valued at \$272,685, were large wool; 23,061 pounds, valued at \$36,351, were medium and small wool; 136,424 pounds, valued at \$218,933, were wool rags; 80,311 pounds, valued at \$67,027, were yellow; 21,660 pounds, valued at \$15,600, were grass; and 16,738 pounds, valued at \$9,560, were wire. It is estimated that sponges valued at \$4,000 were sold outside the exchange.

#### FISHERIES OF THE PACIFIC COAST STATES 13

The yield of the commercial fisheries of the Pacific Coast States (Washington, Oregon, and California) during 1935 amounted to 1,676,236,200 pounds, valued at \$23,088,810 to the fishermen, representing an increase of 8 percent in volume and 16 percent in value as compared with the catch in the previous year. These fisheries gave employment to 20,583 fishermen as compared with 19,232 in 1934.

There were 337 fishery wholesale and manufacturing establishments in the three States in 1935 as compared with 323 in 1934. During 1935 these establishments employed 14,750 persons, paid \$6,531,351 in salaries and wages, and produced manufactured products (canned, cured, packaged, and byproducts) valued at \$51,243,348. In 1934 the wholesale and manufacturing firms employed 13,220 persons, paid \$7,031,444 in salaries and wages, and produced manufactured products, valued at \$41,007,888.

Fisheries	of	the	Pacific	Coast	States,	1935

#### SUMMARY OF CATCH

Product	Was	shington	Oregon		
Fish. Shellfish, etc Total	9, 354, 200	957, 876	2, 611, 400	Value \$1, 895, 550 181, 264 2, 076, 814	
Product	Califo	rnia	Tota	al	
Fish	Pounds 1, 450, 642, 000 10, 392, 000 5, 723, 600 1, 466, 757, 600	Value \$13, 674, 149 854, 526 154, 655 14, 683, 330	Pounds 1, 648, 155, 000 22, 357, 600 5, 723, 600 1, 676, 236, 200	Value \$20, 940, 489 1, 993, 666 154, 655 23, 088, 810	

¹³ Data on the operating units and catch of the fisheries of the Pacific Coast States have been taken largely from statistics collected by the various State agencies. Supplementary surveys, compilations, and analyses have been made by agents of this Bureau in order that the figures may be presented in a manner comparable with those of other sections. While statistics of the fisheries of California are for the calendar year, those for Oregon and Washington are for the fiscal year ending Mar. 31, except that statistics of the halibut fishery in these latter States are for the calendar year. For a clearer understanding of the statistics published in this section the reader is referred to the section in the latter part of this document entitled "Statistical survey procedure."

#### Fisheries of the Pacific Coast States, 1935—Continued

2

#### OPERATING UNITS: BY STATES

		Wash	ington 1		Oregon			
Itəm	Puget Sound district	Coastal dis- trict	Columbia River district	Total	Columbia River district	Coastal dis- trict	Total	
Fishermen: On vessels On boats and shore	Number 3, 376 1, 795	Number 61 4, 362	Number 15 820	Number 3, 452 6, 977	Number 95 2, 249	Number 18 1, 450	Number 113 3, 699	
Total	5, 171	4, 423	835	10, 429	2, 344	1, 468	3, 812	
Vessels: Motor Net tonnage Sail	550 10, 967 3	32 255	5 53	587 11, 275 3	48 402	10 88	58 490	
Net tonnage Total vessels Total net tonnage	1, 346 553 12, 313	32 255	 5 53	1, 346 590 12, 621	48 402	10 88	58 490	
Boats: Motor Other Accessory boats Apparatus:	762 306 297	414 184	516 11	1, 692 501 297	1, 091 78	964 133	2, 055 211	
Purse seines: Salmon Length, yards Sardine ² Length, yards ² Haul seines Length, yards	218 130, 364 18 6, 590 ³ 177 ³ 12, 454	3 5 3 325	  2 251	218 130, 364 18 6, 590 ³ 184 ³ 13, 030	  44 24, 945	  7 1, 167	 51 26, 112	
Gill nets: DriftSquare yards SetSquare yards Lines:	302 458, 350 4 6 1, 440	203 370, 988 4 110 26, 950	411 1, 142, 580	916 1, 971, 918 4 116 28, 390	814 2, 578, 752 139	486 691, 092 865 328, 700	1, 300 3, 269, 844 1, 004 367, 508	
Trawl, set, and hand Hooks Troll Pound nets Brush weirs	28, 159 595, 755 1, 635 7, 357 4 2 6	585 2, 632	468 11, 250 112 398	28, 627 607, 005 2, 332 10, 387 4 2 6	559 13, 408 874 3, 933 51	174 5, 525 714 3, 213	733 18, 933 1, 588 7, 146 51	
Dip nets. Reef nets. Beam trawls. Yards at mouth	15 18 11 65 34	55	213	283 18 11 65 34	264		264	
Otter trawls Yards at mouth Traps: Crab Crawfish	476 2, 970	3, 563		476 6, 533	1 15 1, 156	1 30 13, 144	45 13, 144 1, 156	
Octopus Tongs, rakes, and shovels Dredges, oyster Yards at mouth		3, 914 4 8		486 4, 534 4 8		208	208	

¹ Statistics for stationary gear in Washington are not comparable with those for previous years, since a State law effective in 1935 prohibited the taking of salmon and steelhead trout with pound nets, set nets, and fish wheels, in all districts of the State; and with haul senses in the Columbia River district. However, the law did not affect Indians fishing on their reservations. ² Used in the Oregon pilchard fishery by Washington purse seine vessels. See Oregon coast tables for

catch statistics.

* Includes the seines formerly shown as drag bag nets.

Fished only on Indian reservations.

### Fisheries of the Pacific Coast States, 1935-Continued

### OPERATING UNITS: BY STATES-Continued

	California								
Item	North- ern dis- trict	San Fran- cisco district	Monte- rey dis- trict	San Pedro district	San Diego district	Total	Grand total		
Fishermen: On vessels On boats and shore	Number 17 263	Number 496 905	Number 496 559	Number 1, 765 822	Number 748 271	Number 3, 522 2, 820	Number 7,08 13,49		
Total	280	1, 401	1,055	2, 587	1,019	6, 342	20, 58		
Vessels: Steam		2				2	=====		
Net tonnage		41				41	4		
Motor Net tonnage		50 1, 283	52 1, 389	194 7, 217	83 4,909	389 14,877	1,03 26,64		
Sail		2				2			
Net tonnage		824				824	2, 17		
Total vessels		54 2, 148	52 1, 389	194 7, 217	83 4, 909	393 15, 742	1, 04 28, 85		
Boats:									
Motor Other		560 35	225 32	423	112	1,509 142	5, 25 85		
Accessory boats		105	72	165	50	392	68		
Purse seines: Mackerel				4		4			
Length, yards Salmon				1, 560			1, 56		
Length, yards							21 130, 36		
Length, yards Sardine. Length, yards		14	23	72	$1 \\ 312$	110	12		
11119			0	27,169	312	40, 419	47,00		
Length, yards Lampara nets:		600	3, 480	40, 822		44, 902	44, 90		
Mackerel Length, yards				58	12	70	7		
Sardine		18	35	<b>26,</b> 062 53	<b>3,60</b> 0 16	29, 662 122	29.66		
Sardine Length, yards Other		4,822	9,905 22	23,646	5, 280	43, 653	43, 65		
Length, varus		008	5, 125	1,780		7, 705	7, 70		
Haul seines. Length, yards		1135				135	23 39, 27		
Gill nets: Drift:							,-		
Barracuda Square yards Salmon Square yards				14	7	21	1 1		
Square yards Salmon		121		152, 096	41, 640	193, 736 121	193, 73 2, 33		
Square yards		417, 995				417, 995	5, 659, 75		
Square yards		572, 871				163 572, 871	16 572, 87		
Set: "California halibut"			7			7			
"California halibut" Square yards			18, 527			18, 527	18, 52		
Salmon Square yards Sea bass							1, 12 395, 89		
Sea bass Square yards				28 100, 043	17 93, 448	45 193, 491	4		
Miscellaneous	12	39	73	27	7	158	193, 49 15		
Square yards Trammel nets		55, 957	130, 348	23, 817	8,872 14	227, 994 47	227, 99 4		
Square yards				163, 309	141, 787	305, 096	305, 09		
Lines: Trawl, set, and hand	268	787	785	1,898	1,084	4,822	34, 18		
Hooks Troll	27, 365 870	39,464 1,094	75, 262	283,842	50, 832 485	476, 765 5, 580	1, 102, 70 9, 50		
Hooks	3,851	5,003	2, 265	1, 685	485	13, 289	30, 82		
Pound nets Brush weirs							5		
Fyke nets		1,628 2				1,628	1, 62		
Dip nets Bag_nets, shrimp		10				30 10	57 1		
Length, yards Reef nets		7, 733				7, 733	7, 73		
Paranzella nets		8		3		11	1		
Yards at mouth Beam trawls		133 18		50		183 18	18: 21		
Beam trawls Yards at mouth	l	120				120	18		

.

### U. S. BUREAU OF FISHERIES

OPERATING UNITS: BY STATES-Continued

·		λ.					
Item	North- ern dis- trict	San Fran- cisco district	Monte- rey dis- trict	San Pedro district	San Diego district	Total	Grand total
Apparatus—Continued. Otter trawls. Yards at mouth	Number	Number	Number 5 125	Number	Number	Number 5 125	Number 41 646
Traps: Crab Crawfish Sea crawfish		5, 442	107	5, 485	773	5, 989 6, 258	25, 666 1, 156
Octopus. Harpoons [.] Swordfish and turtles			28	 45		0, 208 28 57	6, 258 514 57
Whales Tongs, rakes, and shovels		2		73	2	2 238	2 4, 980
A balone outfits Dredges, oyster		1	17 	3		21	4, 500 21 4 8
	САТС	H: BY S	TATES		·		
Species		Was	hington	•		Oregon	

Species	Washir	IGION -	Oregon		
FISH	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	
Carp	124, 300	\$2, 797	7,600	\$190	
-Cod 2	9, 285, 400	131, 042			
Flounders:		1000 Con 1000	1		
"Sole"	2, 406, 000	61, 348	45, 600	-1, 163	
Other	191, 700	4, 039	23, 500	382	
Grayfish	277, 500	527			
Halibut	25, 948, 600	2,070,883	549, 400	38,658	
Herring	694, 500	9,047	42,900	644	
"Lingcod"	1, 201, 600	33, 823	108, 400	2, 732	
Perch	95, 500	2,999	20, 300	305	
Pilchard or sardine	12,400	186	52, 464, 100	236.094	
Rockfishes	453,900	15, 164	48, 800	1, 502	
Sablefish	3, 073, 500	114, 369	90,800	2,859	
Salinon:	-,,			-,	
Blueback, red or sockeye	4, 811, 700	476.812	42,400	4,047	
Chinook or king	11, 459, 400	767, 590	12, 315, 700	856, 128	
Chum or keta	8, 411, 700	229, 693	1, 199, 900	15, 374	
Humpback or pink	26, 177, 200	602, 530	1, 100, 000	10,011	
Silver or coho	16, 147, 900	750, 085	13, 227, 500	616, 586	
Shad	65, 800	1,842	745, 600	22,020	
Smelts:	00,000	1,012	110,000	22, 020	
Eulachon	2, 805, 900	46, 215	163, 900	4, 215	
Other	552, 400	21, 702	2, 500	-, 210	
Steelhead trout	514, 300	27, 505	1, 593, 700	88, 927	
		41,000	27,800	1,890	
Striped bass		592	59,900		
Sturgeon Tuna and tunalike fishes, albacore	20, 900	092	600	1,736	
Tuna and tunanke insites, and acore			000	00	
Total	114, 732, 100	5, 370, 790	82, 780, 900	1, 895, 550	
ATTAL BLAKE DEG					
SHELLFISH, ETC.	1, 550, 700	107 011	2, 360, 700	150, 226	
Crabs.	1, 550, 700	107, 311			
Crawfish, fresh water	104 500	8,417	79, 300	7, 928	
Shrimp	124, 500	8, 417			
Clams:	822, 600	£0 £00	1		
Hard		52, 528	77, 700	10 052	
Razor	935, 400	144, 764	71,700	12, 953	
Mixed	60 000	0 496	74, 900	4, 167	
Octopus Oysters:	69, 200	2, 436			
Eastern, market	700	297			
Japanese, market	5, 477, 200	435, 437	9,900	780	
Native, market	326, 700	201.581	8,900	5, 210	
Scallops, bay	15, 400	3, 861			
Squid	19, 200	824			
Trepang	12,600	420			
Total	9, 354, 200	957, 876	2, 611, 400	181, 264	
				0.070.071	
Grand total	124,086,300	6, 328, 666	85, 392, 300	2,076,814	

٠

· · ]= [ ]

CATCH: BY STATES-Continued

. Species	Califor	nia 1	Total		
: Fish	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	
Anchovies	179,000	\$3, 098	179,000	\$3, 098	
Barracuda	2, 617, 800	111, 093	2, 617, 800	111, 093	
Cabrilla	121, 500	5, 314	121, 500	5, 314	
Carp Catfish	104, 200 289, 600	1, 466 32, 461	236, 100 289, 600	4, 453 32, 461	
Cod ³	5, 101, 900	71, 510	14, 387, 300	202, 552	
Flounders:	0, 101, 000	11,010	11,001,000	202,002	
"California halibut"	1, 575, 900	115, 495	1, 575, 900	115, 495	
"Sole"	9, 164, 300	498, 682	11, 615, 900	561, 193	
Other	1, 404, 000	62, 481	1, 619, 200	66, 902	
Flyingfish Grayfish	37, 900	1, 351	37, 900	1, 351	
Grayfish.	555, 100	11, 841	832, 600	12, 368	
Groupers	31,400	1, 729	31,400	1, 729	
Hake	74, 300 869, 600	810	74, 300	810	
Halibut Hardhead	78,000	61, 605 4, 038	27, 367, 600 78, 000	2, 171, 146 4, 038	
Herring	928, 900	5,065	1, 666, 300	14, 756	
Horse mackerel	9, 983, 900	42, 737	9, 983, 900	42, 737	
Kingfish	768, 700	17, 566	768, 700	17, 566	
"Lingcod"	1,011,400	38, 539	2, 321, 400	75,094	
Mackerel	146, 427, 200	1, 119, 886	146, 427, 200	1, 119, 886	
Marlin	18, 600	923	18,600	923	
Mullet	13, 700	955	13, 700	955	
Perch	246, 700	11,054	362, 500	14, 358	
Pilchard or sardine	1, 115, 736, 200	4, 369, 820	1, 168, 212, 700	4, 606, 100	
Pompano Rock bass	5, 800 364, 600	2, 719 21, 337	5, 800 364, 600	2, 719 21, 337	
Rockfishes	4, 827, 900	179,676	5, 330, 600	196, 342	
Rudderfish	34, 800	1, 724	34, 800	1, 724	
Sablefish	2, 833, 900	84, 569	5, 998, 200	201.797	
<b>0</b> -1		,	, , ,		
Saimon: Blueback, red or sockeye Chinook or king			4, 854, 100	480, 859	
Chinook or king	5, 657, 300	346, 769	29, 432, 400	1, 970, 487	
im or ketal			9, 611, 600	245, 067	
apback or pink			26, 177, 200	602, 530	
silver or coho			29, 375, 400 80, 000	1, 366, 671 5, 341	
Sculpin Sea bass:	80, 000	5, 341	80,000	0, 341	
Black	630, 800	33, 691	630, 800	33, 691	
White	1, 069, 800	65, 997	1,069,800	65, 997	
Shad	1, 602, 300	44, 942	2, 413, 700	68, 804	
Sheepshead	188,000	6, 403	188, 000	6, 403	
Skates	306, 500	3, 257	306, 500	3, 257	
Smelts:			0.000.000	50 100	
Eulachon		40 614	2, 969, 800	50, 430	
Other Spanish mackerel	875, 500 4, 600	40, 614	1, 430, 400 4, 600	62, 354 206	
Spanish mackerei	37,600	200 728	37,600	728	
Squawfish	1,600	53	1,600	53	
Steelhead trout			2, 108, 000	116, 432	
Striped bass	502, 100	41, 300	529, 900	43, 190	
Sturgeon			80, 800	2, 328	
Suckers	44, 400	562	44, 400	562	
Swordfish	6,69, 300	74, 051	669, 300	74, 051	
Tomcod	700	11	700	11	
Tuna and tunalike fishes:	9 447 500	199, 513	2, 448, 100	199, 573	
Albacore Bluefin	2, 447, 500 25, 173, 100	1, 145, 467	25, 173, 100	1, 145, 467	
Bonito	7, 896, 500	229, 316	7, 896, 500	229, 316	
Skipjack or striped tuna	17, 197, 200	688, 453	17, 197, 200	688, 453	
Yellowfin	72, 251, 600	3, 619, 585	72, 251, 600	3, 619, 585	
Whitebait	169,900	8,693	169, 900	8, 693	
Whitefish	57, 800	3, 481	57, 800	3, 481	
Yellowtail	8, 148, 700	233, 667	8, 148, 700	233, 667	
Other fish	222, 400	2, 505	222, 400	2, 505	
(Tata)	1 450 640 000	12 674 140	1 649 155 000	20, 940, 489	
Total	1, 450, 642. 000	13, 674, 149	1, 648, 155, 000	20, 210, 109	
SHELLFISH, ETC.					
Crabs	3, 692, 700	376, 624	7,604,100	634, 161	
Crawfish, fresh water			79, 300	7, 928	
Sea crawfish or spiny lobster	1, 344, 800	213, 462	1, 344, 800	213, 462	
Shrimp	3, 447, 500	52, 626	3, 572, 000	61, 043	
	774 000	115, 319	774, 200	115, 319	
Abalone	774, 200	110,010			
Abalone Clams:		í í			
Abalone	30, 700 48, 900	8, 069 10, 341	853, 300 48, 900	60, 597 10, 341	

¹ Includes the catch taken off Latin America. ² All of the cod reported for California and most of the Washington catch were taken off Alaska.

.

#### Fisheries of the Pacific Coast States, 1935-Continued

#### CATCH: By STATES-Continued

Species	Califo	rnia	Total		
SHELLFISH, ETC.—continued					
Clams-Continued. Soft Mixed	Pounds 47, 500	Value \$10, 214	Pounds 47, 500 74, 900	Vaiue \$10, 214 4, 167	
Octopus Oysters:	81, 200	4, 946	150, 400	7, 382	
Eastern, market Japanese, market Native, market	40, 000 2, 800	30, 848 7, 842 1, 334	64, 700 5, 827, 100 338, 400	<b>31, 145</b> 444, 069 <b>208</b> , 125	
Scallops, bay Squid Turtles Trepang	\$16,000 1,700	22, 820 81	15, 400 835, 200 1, 700 12, 600	3, 861 22, 644 81 420	
Total	10, 392 000	854, 526	22, 357. 600	1, 998, 666	
WHALE PRODUCTS Whale meat	3, 272, 000 2, 451, 600	65, 440 89. 215	8, 272, 060 2, 451, 600	65, 440 89, 215	
Total	5, 723, 600	154, 655	5, 773, 600	154, 655	
Grand total	1, 466, 757, 600	14, 683, 330	1, 676, 236, 200	23, 068, 810	

### Industrics related to the fisheries of the Pacific Coast States, 1935

OPERATING UNITS, SALARIES, AND WAGES

Item	Washington	Orrgon	California	Total
Transporting: Persons engaged, on vessels	Number 156	Number 42	Number	Number
Vessels, motor.	67 1,676	12 19 261		196 96 1, 937
Wholesale and manufacturing: Establishments	118	59	160	337
Persons engaged: Proprietors	68	48	245	361
Salaried employees Wage corners: A verage for season	245 3,668	123 1. 077	597 8, 679	965 13, 424
A verage for year	1, 211	491	3, 502	5, 204
Paid to salaried employees Paid to wage earners	\$530, 645 \$1, 183, 052	\$167.872 \$477.919	\$177, 838 \$3, 994, 095	\$876, 285 \$5, 655, 066
Total salaries and wages	\$1, 713, 697	\$645, 721	\$4, 171, 933	\$6, 531, 351
Fishermen manufacturing	120		134	254

### Industries related to the fisheries of the Pacific Coast States, 1935—Continued PRODUCTS MANUFACTURED

	Item	Wash	lington	Ore	gon	California	
у	manufacturing firms: Barracuda, fresh filletspounds	Quantity	Value	Quantity	Value	Quantity 765, 000	Value \$97, 3
	Cabrilla, fresh filletsdo					45,000	5,7
	COG. Sailed. Doneless, including			1	1	0.0	1
	absolutely bonelesspounds Flounders, fresh filletsdo Grayfish; fresh filletsdo	1, 412, 190	\$175, 644			(1) 2, 539, 240	(1)
	Flounders, fresh filletsdo	385, 903	49, 275	(-)	(1)	2, 539, 240	420, 8
	Urayben, iresh filletsdo					150,000	15, 0
	Halibut: Fresh filletsdo			1		411 007	
	Frozen steeke	940 500	34, 684			411, 325	75, 3
	Frozen steaksdo "Lingcod", fresh filletsdo	(1)		(1)	(1)	160,000	19,8
	Mackerel:		(7)			100,000	10,0
	Cannedstandard cases					1, 795, 724	4, 845,
	Mealtons					4.391	113,
	Mealtons Oilgallons					4, 391 267, 347	75,
	Pilchard:					is the second second	
	Canned "sardines"			ł			
	standard cases					2, 420, 055	6, 237,
	Mealtons Oil			4,792	\$108, 589	91.054	2, 529,
	Bookfohoo (reah filite gallons		*	1, 178, 257	315, 432	20, 556, 908	6, 343,
	Sablefish:		*********	[ ()	(1)	1,020,000	126,
	Fresh filletsdo	C		1	1	410.000	11
	Kippereddo	233, 877	37, 941	(1)	(1)	410,000	41,
	Salteddo	362, 459	23, 856		(1)	(1)	(1)
	Salmon:	002, 100	20,000				
	Frozen steaks	20,838	2,898				
	Salted:		.,				
	Mild cureddo	3, 054, 150	594, 820	1, 294, 437	253, 085	1, 780, 154	426,
	Eggs for caviardo	287, 184	34, 129				
	Kippereddo	1,676,406	291, 739	. (1) .	( ¹ ) 17, 768		
-	Smokeddo	29, 279	6, 575	67, 147	17, 768	242, 893	89,
	Canned:						
	Blueback, red or sockeye						
	standard cases	60, 053	811, 510	812	11,722		
	Chinook or kingdo	67, 349	736, 244	153, 938	1,832,628		
	Silver or cohodo Humpback or pink_do	88, 871 376, 659	652, 841 1, 606, 474	87, 565	750, 933		
	Chum or keta	25, 359	101, 414	19, 532	70, 786		
	Steelhead troutdo	2, 514	21, 789	12, 116	110, 789		
	Oil gallons	(1)	(1)	28, 488	24, 398		
	Oilgallons Eggs for bait, canned	~ ~ ~		20, 100	=1,000		
	standard cases	3, 132	58, 931	(1)	(1)		
	Can hard!		~				
	Black, fresh filletspounds White, fresh filletsdo					380, 000	46, 5
	White, fresh filletsdo					226,600	35, 5
	Shad:				1		45
	Canned standard cases	(1)		3,862	14, 137	(1)	(1)
	Cannedstandard cases Roe canneddo Sheepshead, fresh filletspounds	(•)	6	1,069	31,030	( ¹ ) 55,000	(1)
	Swordfish, fresh fillets and steaks					55, 000	8, 2
	bwordnon, neon miers and steaks	12				390, 000	93, (
	Totuava, fresh filletsdo					750,000	120, 0
	Tuna and tunalike fishes:						-20,0
				s			
	Albacore_standard cases					122, 222	778, 3
	Canned: Albacore_standard cases Bluefindo					409, 534	1, 965, 8
	B01110					145, 180	603, 7
	Stripeddo "Tonno"do					285, 433	1, 313, 3
	"Tonno"do					160, 848	1, 025, 9
	Yellowfindo					1, 293, 550	6, 762, 8
	Yellowtaildo					94,061	373, 8
	Mealtons					8, 330 127, 660	219, 6
	Oilgallons Crabs:					127, 660	22, 6
	Meat, packaged, fresh cooked			9			
	pounds	52, 200	20, 252	269, 116	92,078		
	Cannedstandard cases		20, 202	401	7,895		
					.,		
	Sea crawfish meat, packaged, fresh			i			

* The production of this item has been included under "Unclassified products."

-

#### Industries related to the fisheries of the Pacific Coast States, 1935-Continued PRODUCTS MANUFACTURED-Continued

Item	Wash	lington	Ore	gon	Calif	omia
By manufacturing firmsContinued. Clams, hard: Fresh shuckedgallons.	Quantity 3,752	Value <b>\$4</b> , 525	Quantity (1)	Value (1)	Quantity	Value
Canned: Wholestandard cases	16, 605	68, 280				
Minceddo	16, 026	74, 673				
Chowder	480 3, 216	1,686 6,786				
Shells, ground for poultry	3, 210	0, 780				
feedtons	2,656	26, 273				
Clams, razor, canned:						
Wholestandard cases Minceddo	1, 152 40, 872	10, 327 344, 558	51	\$408 7,105		
Juicedo	40, 872	344, 338	70	246		
Oysters:						
Eastern, fresh shucked						
gallons	•••••				6, 857	\$33, 360
Japanese: Fresh shuckeddo	322, 186	410, 101	71, 186	93, 623	4, 571	11, 209
Canned, standard cases.	88,062	384. 423	11,100		1,011	
Native, fresh shucked						
gallons.	23, 387	146, 016	5, 734	38, 265	274	1,45
Shell products: Poultry feedtons	2, 720	25, 380	(1)	(1)	13, 273	73, 139
Unclassified products:	2,720	20,000			10, 210	10, 13
Packaged	1 91, 400	1 17, 169	13, 656	1,775	(1)	(1)
Salted		\$ 74, 946	(*)	(1)	1, 352, 720	• 147, 396
Smokeddo	(*)	(•)	7 47, 072	7 8, 025	* 366, 427	65, 853
Canned: Cat and dog food						
standard cases					459, 917	1, 269, 126
Otherdo	• 11, 813	\$ 75, 181	10 793	10 15, 583	11 11, 924	11 77, 720
Mealtons .	12 992	11 42, 976	(9)	(2)	13 2, 133	13 47, 315
Oil	14 172, 983	¹⁴ 2, 278, 289 ¹³ 13, 068	(•)	(4) 14 13, 405	(*)	(*) 171,148,897
Miscellaneous		13 13, 008		** 13, 400		**1, 148, 897
Total		9, 265, 673		3, 819, 705		38, 157, 970
By fishermen:						
Cod, green salted pounds	2, 839, 818	127, 837			1, 581, 593	71, 190
Cod, tonguesdo	10, 526	842			6, 400	320
Shrimp: Drieddo				1	100.027	00 004
Meal or brando					192, 237 389, 550	28, 836 3, 896
Meat of Dran					308, 300	3, 090
Total	2, 850, 344	128, 679			2, 169, 780	104, 242
Grand total		9, 394, 352		3, 819, 705		38, 262, 212

¹ The production of this item has been included under "Unclassified products." ² Includes fresh fillets of "lingcod"; frozen fillets of flounders; fresh-packaged shrimp; and fresh-shucked bay scallops.

Includes fresh fillets of flounders, "lingcod", and rockfishes, and fresh-shucked hard clams.

Includes fresh filets of hounders, "ingcod", and rockisnes, and fresh-shucked nard clams.
 This has been included under "Niscellaneous."
 Includes green salt cod in process, partly boned; spiced herring; and salted salmon.
 Includes salted barracuda, herring, pilchards, salmon, black and white sea bass, and yellowtail, pickled and spiced herring; boneless salt cod in process, partly boned.
 Includes kippered sablefish, salmon, and sturgeon; and smoked shad, smelt, and sturgeon.
 Includes medicad chub machaeol and miscellaneous fab. and imported sablefish.

⁸ Includes smoked chub, mackerel, and miscellaneous fish; and kippered sablefish.

⁹ Includes canned shad and shad roe, sturgeon roe, sea cucumber, and oyster soup.

¹⁰ Includes canned salmon eggs for bait and kippered sturgeon.
 ¹¹ Includes canned abalone products; shad and shad roe; and squid.

¹² Includes salmon, salmon egg, oyster, and miscellaneous fish meals.
¹³ Includes abalone, shrimp, and miscellaneous fish meals.

14 Includes salmon and miscellaneous fish and liver oils.

¹³ Includes smoked herring bloaters; oyster-shell lime; and kelp products.
 ¹⁶ Includes sulmon and salmon-egg meal; salmon-egg oil; salted sturgeon caviar; marine-shell novelties;

and oyster-shell products.

¹⁷ Includes packaged, cooked, and peeled shrimp; dried shrimp; whale, sperm, and miscellaneous liver oils; marine-shell novelties; oyster-shell lime; liquid glue; and kelp products.

NOTE.—The total value of manufactured products in the Pacific Coast States was as follows: By manu-facturing establishments, \$51,243,348; and by fishermen, \$232,921. Some of the above products may have been imported from another State or a foreign country; therefore, they cannot be correlated directly with the catch within the State. All of the persons engaged in the preparation of fishermen's manufactured products here also here invited or a foreign country. products have also been included as fishermen.

#### WASHINGTON

 $\sim X$  $\gamma_{\rm el}$ 

### Fisheries of Washington, 1935

CATCH: BY DISTRICTS

Species	Puget Sour	nd district	Coastal	district	Columbia River district		
FISH Carp	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	
	9, 285, 400	\$131,042			. 124, 300	\$2, 797	
Flounders:	0, 200, 100	φ101, 012					
"Sole"	2, 402, 200	61, 254			3, 800	94	
Other	191, 700	4,039					
Grayfish	277, 500	527					
Halibut	25, 883, 000	2, 065, 099	4, 300	\$237	61, 300	5, 547	
Herring "Lingcod"	694, 500	9,047					
"Lingcod"	1, 150, 500	32, 729	40, 100	736	11,000	358	
Perch	95, 500	2, 999					
Pilchard or sardine	12, 400	186					
Rockfishes	431, 100	14, 461	5, 500	108	17, 300	595	
Sablefish	2, 883, 200	107, 805			190, 300	6, 564	
Salmon:	4 010 000	100.000	475 000	47 107	05 500	0.000	
Blueback, red or sockeye	4, 310, 900	426, 996	475, 300	47, 527	25, 500	2, 289	
Chinook or king	4, 969, 300	326, 706	2, 274, 200	147, 322	4, 215, 900	293, 562	
Chum or keta	7, 198, 200	212, 385	855, 800	12, 837 29	357, 700	4, 471	
Humpback or pink	26, 176, 000 11, 586, 800	602, 501	1,200		1 140 000	EA 074	
Silver or coho		528, 311	3, 411, 900	166, 900	1, 149, 200 65, 800	54, 874	
Shad Smelt:	 	+-			00,000	1, 842	
Eulachon			36, 300	835	2, 769, 600	45, 380	
Surf or silver		18,057	98,700	3, 645	2, 100, 000	40,000	
Steelhead trout		10,001	² 49, 900	2 3, 298	464.400	24, 207	
Sturgeon			10,000	0, 200	20,900	592	
Total	98, 001, 900	4, 544, 144	7, 253, 200	383, 474	9, 477, 000	443, 172	
SHELLFISH, ETC.							
Crabs	251, 700	12,837	1, 299, 000	94, 474			
Shrimp.	124, 500	8, 417	1, 200, 000	01, 111			
Clams:	121,000	0,					
Hard:							
Butter	376, 700	22,062					
Little neck	445, 900	30, 466					
Razor			935, 400	144, 764			
Octopus	69, 200	2, 436					
Oysters:	CREASE SECON						
Eastern, market			700	297			
Japanese, market	1, 283, 700	99, 954	4, 193, 500	335, 483			
Native, market	319, 900	198, 347	6, 800	3, 234			
Scallops, bay	15, 400	3, 861					
Squid	19, 200	824					
Trepang	12,600	420					
Total	2, 918, 800	379, 624	6, 435, 400	578, 252			
			13, 688, 600				
	100, 920, 700	4, 923, 768		961, 726	9, 477, 000		

Nearly all of the cod were taken off Alaska.
 Steelhard trout shown for the coastal district of Washington were taken on Indian reservations.

#### Fisheries of the Puget Sound district of Washington, 1935

		IENAL	ING U.	NITS: H	U GEAR				
	Purse seines			Gill nets		Lines			
Item	Salmon	Sar- dine 1	Haul seines ²	Drift	Set 3	Trawl, set,and hand	Troll	Pound nets ³	Brush weirs
Fishermen: On vessels On boats and shore	Number 1, 704 14	Number 184	Number 26 513	Number 311	Number 6	Number 1, 322 55	Number 293 276	Number 4	Number
Total	1,718	184	539	311	6	1, 377	569	4	7
Vessels: Motor Net tonnage Sail Net tonnage		18 771	773			169 4, 603 3 1, 346	154 1, 182		
Total vessels Total net tonnage.	215 4, 933	18 771	773			172 5, 949	154 1, 182		
Boats: Motor	3 218	18	112 85	302	6	42 30 71	173	2	23
Apparatus: Number Length, yards Square yards Hooks		18 6, 590	177 12, 454	302 158, 350	6 1, 440	28, 159 595, 755	1, 635 7, 357	2	6
	1	·	1			 		<u> </u>	
Item	Dip nets	Reef nets	Besm trawls	Otter trawls	Crab	octo- pus i	Tongs and rakes, oyster	Shovels	Total, exclu- sive of dupli- cation
	Number 15	Number 56	Number 24 2	Number 105 3	Number 99	Number 27	Number 203	Number 474	Number 3, 376 1, 795
Total	15	56	26	108	99	27	203	474	5, 171
Vessels: Motor Net tonnage Sail			10 88	33 510					550 10, 967 3
Net tonnage									1, 346
Total vessels Total net tonnage_			10 88	33 510					553 12, 313
Boats: Motor Other Accessory boats		18 36	1	1	92 7	10 17	48 134		762 306 297
Apporatus: Number Yards at mouth	15	18	11 65	34 476	2, 970	486	146	474	

#### OPERATING UNITS: BY GEAR

Operated in the Oregon pilchard fishery. See Oregon coast tables for catch statistics.
 Includes the seines formerly shown as drag bag nets.
 Fished only on Indian reservations.
 Operating units in the octopus fishery were previously included with set lines.

#### Fisheries of the Puget Sound district of Washington, 1935-Continued

CATCH: BY GEAR

Species	Purse seines		Haul seines ¹		Gill nets				
					Dri	ft	Set *		
FISH Cod	Pounds	Value	Pounds 100	Value \$2	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	
Flounders: "Sole" Other Herring "Lingcod" Perch			500 6, 400 113, 400 3, 700	13 129 2,041 114					
Rockfishes	200	6	89, 300 12, 400 7, 700	2, 813 186 269					
Blueback, red or sockeye Chinook or king Chum or keta Humpback or pink Silver or coho Smelt, surf or silver	901, 500 6, 705, 200 25, 427, 100 7, 034, 800	417, 644 39, 666 197, 803 585, 238 289, 834	1, 400 600 453, 700	84 30 18, 057	54, 400 1, 222, 800 397, 200 381, 500 918, 100	\$5, 386 53, 803 11, 757 8, 801 37, 826	1, 200 17, 200 79, 600 40, 500	\$119 757 2, 348 1, 669	
Total	44, 285, 100	1, 530, 200	689, 200	23, 738	2, 974, 000	117, 573	138, 500	4, 893	
SHELLFISH Squid			19, 200	824					
Grand total	44, 285, 100	1, 530, 200	708, 400	24, 562	2, 974, 000	117, 573	138, 500	4, 893	
Lines									
Species	Trawl, set, and hand ³			Troll		Pounds net ²		Brush weirs	
FISH Cod Flounders:	Pounds 59, 157, 500	Value \$127, 837	Pounds 300		le Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	
"Sole" Grayfish Halibut	277, 500 25, 846, 900	26 527 2, 062, 413	26, 500	1, 8					
Herring "Lingcod" Perch	744, 400 100	23, 366	45, 300	8	19		575, 800		
Rockfishes Sablefish Salmon: ⁶	347, 900 2, 873, 700	12, 491 107, 425	4,900		03				
Blueback, red or sockeye Chinook or king Humpback or pink			600 2, 717, 400 28, 400		65	\$4,017			
Silver or coho Total			3, 522, 100 6, 345, 500	_		4, 017	575, 800	6, 909	

¹ Includes the catch of drag bag nets previously shown separately.

Fished only on Indian reservations.
In addition, the vessels of the Pacific coast halibut fleet landed about 670,000 pounds of halibut, sablefish, and "lingcod" livers valued at \$270,000 at Seattle.
These cod were taken off Alaska.
These cod were taken off Alaska.

⁶ Statistics on the catch of salmon, except those taken by troll lines, are reported to the State in number rather than pounds. The factors used in the above table for converting number of salmon to weight in pounds were as follows: Blueback, red or sockeye, 7 pounds; chinook or king, 22 pounds; chum or keta, 10 pounds; humpback or pink, 4.5 pounds; and silver or coho, 8 pounds.
#### U. S. BUREAU OF FISHERIES 212

#### Fisheries of the Puget Sound district of Washington, 1935, Continued

Species	Dip	nets	Reef	nets	Beam	trawls	Otter t	Otter trawls		
FISH Cod	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds 127, 500	Value \$3, 197		
Flounders: "Sole" Other								61, 215 3, 910		
Halibut Herring "Lingcod"	5, 300	\$97						832		
Perch Rockfishes Sablefish				- <u>-</u>			6, 100 70, 400	183 1, 529 380		
Salmon: ⁶ Blueback, red or sockeye Chinook or king		· .	38,700	\$3, 792			.ia)1983.57	interioral		
Chum or keta Humpback or pink Silver or coho			16, 200 339, 000 70, 700	477 7, 797 2, 913			11111000 773112174			
Total	5, 300		482, 300	15, 758			3, 165, 800	79, 730		
SHELLFISH Shrimp Octopus.					124, 500	\$8, 417	900	31		
Scallops, bay ¹⁰					15, 400 12, 600	3, 861 420				
Total					152, 500	12, 698	900	31		
Grand total	5, 300	97	482, 300	15, 758	152, 500	12, 698	3, 166, 700	79, 761		

#### CATCH: BY GEAR-Continued

a a	Trap		ps			:	Shovels	
Species	Cr	ab	Octopus 4		Tongs an	d rakes		
SHELLFISH Crabs ? Clams, hard: ⁸ Butter Little neck. Octopus Oysters: ⁹ Japanese, market Native, market Total.	251, 700	\$12, 837  	68, 300 	\$2, 405	1, 283, 700 319, 900 1, 603, 600	\$99, 954 198, 347 298, 301	376, 700 445, 900 	\$22, 062 30, 466
10(81	251, 700	12, 837	08, 300	2,405	1,003,000	298, 301	822,000	52, 528

⁴ The catch of octopus was previously shown under set lines.
⁶ Statistics on the catch of salmon, except those taken by troll lines, are reported to the State in number rather than pounds. The factors used in the above table for converting number of salmon to weight in pounds were as follows: Blueback, red or sockeye, 7 pounds; chinook or king, 22 pounds; chum or keta, 10 pounds; humpback or pink, 4.5 pounds; and silver or coho, 8 pounds.
⁷ The weight of crabs shown is based on an average of 20 pounds per dozen.
⁸ Statistics on hard clams are based on yields of 28 percent edible meats for butter clams and 24 percent for little peer dome.

for little neck clams

⁹ Statistics on oysters are based on yields of 18 percent edible meats for native oysters and 14 percent for Japanese oysters. ¹⁰ The weight of bay scallops is based on a yield of 17 percent edible meat.

NOTE.—Statistics of the catch by haul seines, set nets, and pound nets in this table are not comparable with those for previous years since a State initiative effective in 1935 prohibited the use in Puget Sound of these gears for the taking of salmon except by Indians on reservations.

Fisheries of the coastal district of Washington, 1935 OPERATING UNITS: BY GEAR

	Haul	Gill	nets	Lines.	Dip	Traps,	Tongs	Dredges,	~	Total, exclu-
Item	seines 1	Drift	Set	troll	nets	crab	and rakes, oyster	oyster	Shovels	sive of dupli- cation
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·										
Fishermen: On vessels	Num- ber	Num- ber	Num- ber	Num- ber 43	Num- ber	Num- ber 10	Num- ber	Num- ber 8	Num- ber	Num- ber 61
On boats and shore	26	254	110	146	55	106	194		3, 752	4, 362
Total	26	254	110	189	55	116	194	8	3, 752	4, 423
Vessels, motor Net tonnage Boats:				25 198		5 44		2 13		32 25
Motor Other Apparatus:	5	203	67 43	92 	8	62	40 136			414 184
Number Length, yards	5 325	203	110	585	55	3, 563	162	4	3, 752	
Square yards. Yards at mouth Hooks		370, 988	26, 950	2, 632				8		

CATCH:	By	GEAR

				Gill	nets			
Species	Hauls	seines 1	Dri	ift	Set	; 1	Lines,	troll
FISH Halibut	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds 4,300	Value \$237
"Lineod" Rockfishes							40, 100 5, 500	736
Humpback or pink Silver or coho			696, 900 600, 700 500, 800	\$38, 328 9, 010 22, 534	451, 600 268, 900 254, 800 200 974, 300	\$45, 157 14, 792 3, 822 5 43, 844	1, 308, 400 300 1, 000 1, 936, 800	94, 202 5 24 100, 522
Smelt, surf or silver Steelhead trout 4	85, 100	\$3, 233			49, 900	3, 298		
Total	85, 100	3, 233	1, 798, 400	69, 872	1, 999, 700	110, 918	3, 296, 400	195, 834
Species	Dip n	ets	Trap	3	Dredges and re		Sho	vels
							_	

					anuia	1462			
FISH Salmon: ³ Blueback, red or sockeye	Pounds 23, 700	Value \$2, 370	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	
Smelt: Eulechon Surf or silver	36, 300 13, 600	835 412							
Total SHELLFISH	73, 600	3, 617							
Crabs ⁵ Clams, razor ⁶ Oysters: ⁷			1, 299, 000	\$94, 474			935, 400	\$144, 764	
					700 4, 193, 500 6, 800	\$297 335, 483 3, 234			
Total			1, 299, 000	94. 474	4, 201, 000	339,014	935.400	144, 764	
Grand total	73,600	3,617	1, 299, 000	94, 474	4, 201, 000	339,014	935, 400	144, 764	

Previously shown as drag bag nets.
 Set nets were fished only on Indian reservations.
 Statistics on the catch of salmon except those taken by troll lines are reported to the State in number rather than pounds. The factors used in the above table for converting number of salmon to weight in pounds were as follows: Blueback red, or sockeye, 5 pounds; chinook or king, 23 pounds; chum or keta, 10 pounds; humpback or pink, 4 pounds; silver or coho, 10 pounds; and steelhead trout, 9 pounds.
 Steelhead trout shown in this table were taken on Indian reservations
 The arcs shown in this table were taken on an average of 22 pounds per dozen.

The weight of crabs shown in this table is based on an average of 22 pounds per dozen.
The weight of razor clams shown is based on a yield of 42 percent of edible meats.
The statistics on oysters used in this table are based on yields of 14 percent edible meats for Japanese and native oysters, and 13 percent for eastern oysters.

A State law effective in 1935 prohibited the use of certain gear in the salmon fishery, except for shing on their reservations. This eliminated the Washington coast pound net fishery and NOTE. Indians fishing on their reservations. restricted set nets to Indian reservations.

#### Fisheries of the Columbia River district of Washington, 1985

OPERATING	UNITS:	BY GEAR
-----------	--------	---------

			Li	105		Total,	
Item	Haul seines	Gill nets, drift	Trawl and set	Troll	Dip nets	exclusive of dupli- cation	
Fishermen: On vessels	Number	Number	Number 11	Number	Number	Number 15	
On boats and shore	5	604	18	41	213	820	
Total	5	604	29	45	213	835	
Vessels, motor. Net tonnage.			3 34	2 19		53	
Boats: Motor Other	22	411	18	25	102	516 11	
Apparatus: Number Length, yards	251	411	468	112	213		
Square yards. Hooks		1, 142, 580	11, 250	398			

			CATC	II: BY	GRAB 1					
			Gilln	Gill nets,		Li				
Species	Hauls	scines	dri		Trawl and set		Troll		Dip nets	
FISH	Pounds 124, 300			Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value
Flounders, "sole"				\$34						
H.Jibut.					61, 300					
"Lingcod"					11,000					
Rockfishes					17,300		· · · · · · · · · · · ·	· · · · · · · ·		
Sablefish					190, 300	6, 564				
Salmon:				ł						
Blueback, red or			4 800	399					01 000	e1 000
sockeye. Chinook or king			4,500				42 100	\$3, 225	21,000	
Chuin or keta			357,700				42, 100	+0, 220	420, 800	20, 872
Alver or coho			647. 700				501, 500	05 707		
Shad			65,800			· · · · · · · · ·	301, 000	20, 121		
Smelt.			76, 200						2, 693, 400	43.094
Steelhead trout			362, 600				100	6		
Sturgeon	600	18			3.000	90	100	U	101,100	1,000
					0,000					
Total	124,900	2.815	5, 286, 500	327. 346	285,000	13, 214	543, 700	28. 958	3, 236, 900	70, 839
		_, •								

¹ A State law effective in 1935 prohibited the use of stationery gear in the salmon fishery, except by Indians fishing on their reservations. This eliminated the use of set gill nets, pound nets, fish wheels, and haul seines for catching salmon in the Columbia River district of Washington. As a result of these gear restrictions the catch of salmon on the Washington side of the Columbia River showed a considerable decrease as compared with previous years.

#### OREGON

### Fisheries of Oregon, 1935

Syx c.c.s.

CATCH: BY DISTRICTS

•

Species	Columbia F	liver district	Coastal district			
FISH	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value		
Carp Flounders:	7,600	\$190				
"Sole"	94 000	074	10 000	\$289		
Other	34, 800	874	10, 800	382		
Halibut	456,000	32, 304	23, 500 93, 400	6,354		
Herring	400,000	32, 304	42,900	644		
"Tingood"	59,000	1, 587	42, 500	1, 145		
"Lingcod" Perch	59,000	1,007	20, 300	305		
Pilchard or sardine			52, 464, 100	236,094		
Rockfishes	37,300	1. 141	11, 500	361		
Sablefish	70, 200	2, 224	20,600	635		
Salmon:	10,200	2, 221	20,000	000		
Blueback, red or sockeye	42, 400	4.047				
Chinook or king	11, 200, 700	783, 435	1, 115, 000	72,693		
Chum or Keta	452,700	5, 660	747, 200	9,714		
Silver or coho	4, 152, 600	203, 397	9,074,900	413, 189		
Shad	354, 500	10, 287	391, 100	11,733		
Smelts.		10, 201	001, 100	,		
Eulachon	163, 900	4, 215				
Other			2,500	38		
Steelhead trout	1, 283, 700	66, 297	310,000	22,630		
Striped bass			27,800	1,890		
Sturgeon	58,700	1,700	1,200	36		
Tuna, albacore			600	60		
Total	18, 374, 100	1, 117, 358	64, 406, 800	778, 192		
SHELLFISH						
Crabs			2, 360, 700	150, 226		
Crawfish, fresh water	79, 300	7, 928				
Clams:				10.000		
Razor			77, 700	12, 953		
Mixed			74, 900	4, 167		
Oysters:			0.000	700		
Japanese, market			9, 900 8, 900	780 5, 210		
INALIVE, MARKEL			0, 900	5, 210		
Total.	79, 300	7, 928	2, 532, 100	173, 336		
Grand total	18, 453, 400	1, 125, 286	66, 938, 900	951, 528		
Grand Wear,	10, 400, 400	1, 120, 200	00, 338, 900	901,04		

#### Fisheries of the Columbia River district of Oregon, 1935

OPERATING UNITS: BY GEAR

	Haul	Gill n	ets				Dia	Otton	Traps,	Total, exclu-
Item	seines	Drift	Set	Trawl and set	Troll	Pound nets	Dip nets	Otter trawls	fish	sive of dupli- cation
Fishermen: On vessels	Num- ber	Number	Num- ber	Num- ber 16	Num- ber 79	Num- ber	Num- ber	Num- ber	Number	Number 95
On boats and shore	518	1, 186	73	56	146	58	264	3	24	2, 249
Total	518	1, 186	73	72	225	58	264	3	24	2, 344
Vessels, motor Net tonnage				4 63	44 339					48 402
Boats: Motor Other	25 44	814	63 10	50 6	122	29 18	8	1	20 4	1, 091 78
Apparatus: Number Length, yards	44 24, 945	814	139	559	874	51	264	1	1, 156	
Square yards Yards at mouth Hooks		2, 578, 752	38, 808 	13, 408	3, 933			15		

#### Fisheries of the Columbia River district of Oregon, 1985-Continued

#### CATCH: BY GEAR

	Haul seines –			Gill		Lines			
Species	Haul s	eines	Dri	ſt	Se	et	Trawl and set		
FISH Carp	Pounds	Value	Pounds		Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	
Flounders, "sole"				· · · · · · · · ·			14, 800		
"Lingcod". Rockfishes							37,000		
Sablefish Salmon:							70, 200	2, 224	
Blueback, red or sockeye Chinook or king	2, 168, 500	155, 698	7, 347, 000	527, 515	62, 500	4, 488			
Chum or keta Silver or coho Shad	258, 100	11, 615		44, 145	5, 600	252			
Smelt, eulachon Steelhead trout			132, 700	3, 716				••••••	
Sturgeon			30, 700					786	
` Total	3, 181, 100	200, 810	9, 507, 800	611, 541	90, 700	5, 834	662, 000	38, 471	

0	Lines -	-Con.	<b>D</b>		Dia		0			
Species	Tro	oll	Pound	nets	Dip n	IELS	Otter t	awis	Tra	pe
FISH Flounders, "sole"					Pounds	Value	Pounds 20,000	\$400		Value
"Lingcod". Rockfishes Salmon:				·····			1, 200 300	36 9		
Blueback, red or sockeye Chinook or king Chum or keta	233, 300		3, 900 403, 100 43, 000	28, 943 538	986, 300 200	48, 920 3			·····	
Silver or coho Shad Smelt, eulachon			200	6	31, 200					
Steelhead trout Sturgeon		6	181, 700 600		114, 800	5, 625				
Total	2, 857, 100	152, 473	915, 300	52, 251	1, 138, 600	55, 533	21, 500	445		<u> </u>
SHELLFISH										
Crawfish, fresh water			<u> </u>						79, 300	
Grand total	2, 857, 100	152, 473	915, 300	52, 251	1, 138, 600	55, 533	21, 500	445	79, 300	7, 928

NOTE.—Strikes by fishermen using gill nets on the lower Columbia River between Aug. 1 and 11, and Aug. 20 and 25 permitted a considerable portion of the fall run of salmon to escape, as the peak of this run was observed between Aug. 20 and 25.

1. . . . . . . . .

#### Fisheries of the coastal district of Oregon, 1935

żε

A Children and

		Gill	nets	Li	nes			Tongs		Total,
Item	Haul seines	Drift	Set	Trawl and set	Troll	Otter trawls	Traps, crab		Shov- els	exclu- sive of dupli- cation
Fishermen: On vessels	Num- ber	Num- ber	Num- ber	Num- ber	Num- ber 15	Num- ber 3	Num- ber	Num- ber	Num- ber	Num- ber 18
On boats and shore	24	486	380	22	178		253	5	203	1,450
Total	24	486	380	29	193	3	253	5	203	1, 468
Vessels, motor Net tonnage Boats:				2 24	9 72	1 16				10 88
Motor Other Apparatus:	7 7	366 	236 123	20 2	132		253	2 3		964 133
Number Length, yards	7 1, 167	486	865	174	714	1	13, 144	5	203	
Square yards Yards at mouth Hooks			328, 700	5, 525	3, 213	30				

#### OPERATING UNITS: BY GEAR 1

¹ In addition there was a combined fleet of 52 Washington and California purse-seine vessels operating in the Oregon coast pilchard fishery. These vessels were manned by a total of 546 fishermen and had an aggregate tonnage of 2,549 net tons. Of the total vessels, 18 were Washington purse seiners, and 34 were from California. For detailed statistics regarding the operating units in this fishery refer to the gear tables in the Washington and California sections of this report.

	CATCH: BY GEAR									
Species	Purso so	ince l	Houl	sainas	Gill nets, drift		Lines			
	Purse seines 1		Haul seines		and set		Trawl and set			
FISH Flounders:	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds			
"Sole" Other Halibut			10, 300	\$154	7, 200	\$108	3,200 1,300 91,200	26		
Herring "Lingcod"							18,800			
Perch Pilchard or sardine	52, 464, 100	\$236, 094								
RockfishesSablefish							9, 900 20, 400			
Salmon: Chinook or king • Chum or keta					831, 100 747, 200	9,714				
Silver or coho Shad					5, 418, 400 391, 100	238, 409 11, 733 21				
Smelt Steelhead trout Striped bass					1, 400 310, 000 27, 800	22, 630				
Sturgeon					1, 200	36				
Total	52, 464, 100	236, 094	46, 300	695	7, 763, 700	335, 912	144, 800	7, 745		

¹ The Oregon coast pilchard fishery was prosecuted entirely by Washington and California purse-seine vessels.

#### Fisheries of the coastal district of Oregon, 1935-Continued

0	Lines-	Contd.	0				Tongs	and			
Species	Tro	511	Otter t			Traps		rakes		Shovels	
PISH											
Flounders: "Sole"	Pounds	Value	Pounds 7,600		Pounds	Value	Pounds	Vulue	Pounds	Value	
Other			4, 700	94							
Halibut	1, 700		500	30							
"Lingcod"	26, 700	481	3, 900								
Rockfishes			1,600	64							
Sablefish Salmon:		3		•••••							
Chinook or king	283, 900	21, 747			· · · · <b>·</b> · · · · ·		- <b></b>				
Silver or coho	3, 656, 500	174, 780									
Tuna, albacore	600	60					· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·				
Total	3, 969, 600	197, 193	18, 300	553							
SHELLFISH											
Crabs Clams:		· · · · · · · · · ·			2, 360, 700	\$150, 226					
Razor 1										\$12, 953	
Mixed 3 Ovsters:	1 1					í i			74, 900	4, 167	
Japanese, market Native, market							9, 900 8, 900				
Total					2, 360, 700	150, 226	18, 800	5, 990	152, 600	17, 120	
Grand total				and the second second	2, 360, 700	150, 226	18, 800	5, 990	152, 600	17, 120	

#### CATCH: BY GEAR-Continued

¹ The weight of razor clams is that of edible meats, based on a yield of 42 percent of the round weight. ³ Mixed clams consist principally of Eastern soft-shell clams. The weight shown is that of edible meats, based on a yield of 21 percent of the round weight.

NOTE.—A strike of troll fishermen on the Oregon coast halted operations in this fishery from May 1 to June 23.

#### CALIFORNIA

#### Fisheries of California, 1935

CATCH: BY DISTRICTS

Species	Northern	district	San Franc		Monterey	district	
FISH Anchovies Carp			<i>Pounds</i> 74, 600 104, 200	Value \$1,491 1,466	Pounds 76, 400	Value \$1, 246	
Catfish Cod 1 Flounders:	•••••		5, 101, 900	32, 461 71, 510			
"California halibut" "Sole" Other Grayfish	2, 632, 700 297, 400	\$142,979 13,563 26	18, 400 5, 400, 600 996, 400 145, 900	1, 659 308, 435 42, 857 792	41, 900 618, 900 96, 900 9, 000	3, 678 31, 851 4, 113 91	
Hake Halibut Hardhead	900 848, 200	9 59, 936	61, 900 19, 000 78, 000	619 1, 335 4, 038	5, 700	70	
Herring Horse mackerel Kingfish		88	792, 100 13, 100	3, 960 391	47, 300 146, 400 250, 400	360 3, 389 8, 428	
"Lingcod" Mackerel Perch	491, 600	16, 999 241	409, 100 16, 300 132, 300	16, 363 335 5, 293	106, 700 5, 472, 000 39, 400	5, 014 51, 577 1, 491	
Pilchard or sardine Pompano Rockfishes			433, 481, 500	1, 725, 267	376, 150, 600 200 2, 194, 200	1, 484, 173 124 72, 279	
SablefishSalmon	1, 609, 200	50, 631 219, 648	126, 500	4, 428 106, 483	560, 300	10, 222 20, 638	

¹ The catch of cod was taken off Alaska.

### Fisheries of California, 1955-Continued

### CATCH: By DISTRICTS-Continued

Species	Northern	district	San Fran tri		Monterey	district
FISH—continued	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value
Sculpin			400	\$8	9,900	\$102
Shad			1, 602, 200	41. 44. 940	1,200	126
Skates		\$46	239,600	2.396	32,100	427
Smelt		894	323, 100	19, 335	213,000	9,329
Splittail	21,000		37,600	728		
Squawfish			1,600	53		
Striped bass			502,100			
Suckers			44, 400	562		
Tomcod	300	3	400	302		
Tuna and tunalike fishes:		<b>°</b>	400	) °		
Albacore					683, 400	50, 205
Bonito.	~				400	21
Whitebait.	127, 500	5, 434	30, 700	2, 459	11,700	800
Other fish	93,000	1,016	115,600	1, 167		99
other insu	85,000	1,010	115,000	1, 10/	8,800	99
Total	10 100 800	529, 496	452, 639, 500	2 462 711	208 008 800	1, 759, 854
1 0000	10, 108, 500	020, 480	432, 039, 300			1, 109, 804
SHELLFISH					· · • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	
Crabs	157, 900	10.041	3, 495, 300	364.096	26, 700	2, 115
Shrimp		10,011	3, 444, 800	52, 034		2, 113
A balone			3, 600	625		90, 737
Clams:			3,000	020	1	80,157
Hard.	10, 490	928	14, 100	5, 702		
Pismo.			14, 160	0, 11-2	5, 800	1.409
Soft.			47, 500	10, 214		1, 400
Octopus		73	24,000	1, 440	55, 300	3, 430
Oysters, market:	1,000	13	24,000	1, 140	, 300	0,400
Eastern			64,000	30, 848		
Japanese				4. 202	9,100	3. 640
Native	·		2, 400	1, 214	400	120
Squid			-, 100		783, 100	22, 333
e.l					1.55, 100	24,000
Total	170, 100	11.042	7, 126, 600	470, 375	1, 414, 000	124, 366
						121,000
WHALE PRODUCTS	1					
	(		1	1	1	
Whale meat			3, 272, 000	65, 440		
Whale oil	l		2, 451, 600	89, 215		
Total				154,655		
Grand total	10, 279, 900	540, 538	465, 489, 700	3, 088, 741	358, 410, 600	1, 884, 220
	10 X	1		1		

<b>D</b> -series	San Pedro district									
Species	Off Cal	lfornia	Off Latin	America	Tot	al				
FISH Anchovies	Pounds 28,000	Value \$361	Pounds	Value	Pounds 28,000	Value \$381				
Barracuda	1, 922, 200	68, 155	249, 100	\$22, 531	2, 171, 300	90, 686				
Cabrilla.			67,400	3, 224	67,400	3, 224				
Flounders: "California halibut" "Sole"	510, 800	47, 869 15, 310	240, 000 100	16, 954 3	845, 000 510, 900	64, 823 15, 313				
Other		1, 948			13, 300	1, 948				
Flyingfish		1, 351	1 000		37,900	1, 351				
Grayfish	331, 500	10, 382	1,000		332, 500	10, 423				
Groupers	5, 300	92	21,000 500	1, 285 20	21,000	1, 285				
Hake Halibut		334			5, 800 2, 400	112 334				
Herring	400	21			400	21				
Horse mackerel		39, 333				39, 333				
Kingfish		8, 622				8, 622				
"Lingcod"	1,800	108				108				
Mackerel	181, 673, 400	997, 635			1,800 131,673,400	997, 635				
Marlin		652				682				
Mullet		32				32				
Perch	61, 100	3, 908				8,908				
Pilchard or sardine					292, 001, 800	1, 110, 565				
Ротрапо	5, 600	2, 595			5, 600	2, 595				

220

1. 1. 1. 1

### U.S. BUREAU OF FISHERIES AT MALLE MA

### Fisheries of California, 1935-Continued

### CATCH: BY DISTRICTS-Continued

Service	San Pedro district								
Species .	Off Cal	ifornia	Off Latin	America	Tot	al			
FISH-continued				1					
	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value			
Rock bass	163, 800	\$9, 939	5,000	\$325	168, 800	\$10, 264			
Rockfishes	1, 216, 000	48, 355	11, 500	465	1, 227, 500	48, 820			
Rudderfish	34,800	1,724			34,800	1, 724			
Sablefish	522,700	18,908			522, 700	18, 908			
Sculpin	62, 400	4, 792			62, 400	4, 792			
Sea bass:		,				_,			
Black	12, 100	515	405, 600	22, 388	417,700	22, 903			
White	604, 700	36,008	230, 600	15, 480	835, 300	51, 488			
Sheepshead	184, 100	6, 264	300	13	184, 400	6, 277			
Skates	12,400	207			12,400	207			
Smelt	307, 900	10, 693	300	9	308, 200	10, 702			
Spanish mackerel			4,400	203	4,400	203			
Swordfish	434, 500	51, 748	13, 300	1, 418	447, 800	53, 166			
Tuna and tunalike fishes:				,					
Albacore	1, 505, 400	128, 989	100	8	1, 505, 500	128, 997			
Bluefin	17, 839, 200	812, 865	5, 872, 200	264, 584	23, 711, 400	1,077,449			
Bonito	1, 298, 800	35, 261	4, 310, 900	129, 340	5, 609, 700	164, 601			
Skipjack or striped tuna	58, 800	2, 353	3, 451, 800	138, 481	3, 510, 600	140, 834			
Yellowfin	42, 100	2,077	20, 526, 800	1, 026, 888	20, 568, 900	1, 028, 965			
Whitefish	33, 700	2, 177	6,800	402	40, 500	2, 579			
Yellowtail	466, 300	12,430	1, 772, 800	56, 401	2, 239, 100	68, 831			
Other fish	4, 200	180	800	43	5,000	223			
Total	462, 356, 300	3, 494, 788	37, 192, 300	1, 700, 506	499, 548, 600	5, 195, 294			
SHELLFISH	and the second				The second second second	Second Par			
Crabs	12, 800	372			12, 800	372			
Sea crawfish or spiny lobster	289,000	50, 904	125, 200	22, 787	414, 200	73, 691			
Shrimp	300	10			300	10			
Abalone	239, 400	23, 957			239, 400	23, 957			
Clams:									
Hard	6, 200	1, 439			6, 200	1, 439			
Pismo	39, 600	8, 363			39, 600	8, 363			
Octopus	100	3			100	3			
Squid	32, 900	487			32, 900	487			
Total	620, 300	85, 535	125, 200	22, 787	745, 500	108, 322			
Grand total	462, 976, 600	3, 580, 323	37, 317, 500	1, 723, 293	500, 294, 100	5, 303, 616			
	14DZ M/D DIN	3 3811 323	131. 317. 300	1 723 293	DUN, 294, 1001	5 303 616			

Operation		San Diego district								
Species	Off California		Off Latin America		Total					
FISH BarracudaCabrilla Flounders: "California halibut"		Value \$3, 913 	Pounds 364, 800 54, 100 525, 600	Value \$16, 494 2, 090 35, 710	Pounds 446, 500 54, 100 670, 600	Value \$20, 407 2, 090 45, 335				
"Sole" Grayfish Groupers Herring	1, 100 54, 000 81, 500	98 428 636	100 8, 500 10, 400	6 81 444	1, 200 62, 500 10, 400 81, 500	104 509 444 636				
Horse mackerel. Kingfish. "Lingcod" Mackerel. Marlin.	3,900	15 122 34 61, 538 233	100 900 1, 160, 900 100	3 21 8, 801	1, 500 4, 000 2, 200 9, 265, 500 4, 400	15 125 55 70, 339 241				
Mullet. Perch. Pilchard or sardine. Rock bass.	13, 200 1, 200 14, 098, 400	233 923 41 49, 774 9, 720	3, 000 3, 900 29, 500	80 41 1, 353	13, 200 4, 200 14, 102, 300 195, 800	923 121 49, 815 11, 073				
Rockfishes Sablefish Sculpin Sea bass:	171, 600 7, 500 5, 600	7, 748 193 361	235,000 7,700 1,700	11, 315 187 78	406, 600 15, 200 7, 300	19, 063 380 439				
Black White Sheepshead Skates Smelt	13, 700	278 3, 106 99 142 246	208,000 186,900 800 4,200 2,100	10, 510 11, 236 27 39 109	213, 100 232, 900 3, 600 17, 900 6, 400	10, 788 14, 342 126 181 355				
Spanish mackerel Swordfish	180, 500	17, 109	200 41, 000	3 3, 776	200 221, 500	3 20, 885				

### Fisheries of California, 1935-Continued

#### CATCH: BY DISTRICTS-Continued

. Mit att Species	San Diego district								
species	Off California		Off Latin	America	Total				
FISH-continued									
Turia and tunalike fishes: AlbacoreBinefinBonito Skipjack or striped tuna Yellowfin Yellowtail	964, 600 1, 849, 100 486, 900 6, 400	Value \$15, 469 31, 181 26, 449 73, 969 24, 344 325 3, 318	Pounds 61, 200 805, 100 1, 321, 800 11, 837, 500 51, 195, 800 10, 900 5, 793, 300	Value \$4, 842 36, 837 38, 245 473, 650 2, 566, 276 577 161, 518	Pounds 258, 600 1, 461, 700 2, 286, 400 13, 686, 600 51, 682, 700 17, 300 5, 909, 600	Value \$20, 311 68, 018 64, 694 547, 619 2, 590, 620 902 164, 836			
Total	27, 472, 400	341, 437	73, 875, 100	3, 384, 357	101, 347, 500	3, 725, 794			
SHELLFISH, ETC. Sea crawfish or spiny lobster Clams, Pismo Turtles		13, 638	848,000 3,500 1,700	126, 133 569 81	930, 600 3, 500 1, 700	139, 771 569 81			
Total	82, 600	13, 638	853, 200	126, 783	935, 800	140, 421			
Grand total	27, 555, 000	355, 075	74, 728, 300	3, 511, 140	102, 283, 300	3, 866, 215			

CATCH:	Βv	WATERS

Species	Off Cali	ifornia	Off Latin America		
FISH	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	
Anchovies	179,000	\$3, 098			
Barracuda	2,003,900	72,068	613,900	\$39,025	
Cabrilla			121, 500	5.314	
Carp	104, 200	1,466		0,0	
Catfish	289,600	32, 461			
Cod 1	5, 101, 900	71, 510			
Flounders:	0, 202, 000				
"California halibut"	810, 300	62, 831	765, 600	52,664	
"Sole"	9, 164, 100	498, 673	200	9	
Other	1, 404, 000	62, 481	200	0	
Flvingfish	37,900	1, 351			
Gravfish	545,600	11, 719	9, 500	122	
Groupers	010,000	11, 715	31,400	1. 729	
Hake	73,800	790	500	1, 729	
	869, 600	61, 605	000	20	
Halibut	78,000	4,038			
Hardhead	928,900	5,065			
Herring	9, 983, 900	42,737			
Horse mackerel	768, 600	17, 563	100		
Kingfish				3	
"Lingcod"	1,010,500	38, 518	900	21	
Mackerel	145, 266, 300	1, 111, 085	1, 160, 900	8,801	
Marlin	18, 500	915	100	8	
Mullet	13, 700	955			
Perch	243, 700	10,974	3,000	-80	
	1, 115, 732, 300	4, 369, 779	3,900	41	
Pompano	5,800	2, 719			
Rock bass	330, 100	19, 659	34, 500	1,678	
Rockfishes	4, 581, 400	167, 896	246, 500	11, 780	
Rudderfish	34, 800	1,724			
Sablefish	2, 826, 200	84, 382	7, 700	187	
Salmon	5, 657, 300	346, 769			
Sculpin	78, 300	5, 263	1, 700	78	
Sea bass:	1				
Black	17,200	793	613, 600	32, 898	
White	652, 300	39, 281	417, 500	26, 716	
Shad	1, 602, 300	44, 942			
Sheepshead	186, 900	6, 363	1, 100	40	
Skates	302, 300	3, 218	4, 200	39	
Smelt	873, 100	40, 496	2,400	118	
Spanish mackerel			4,600	206	
Splittail	37,600	728			
Squawfish	1,600	53			
Striped bass	502, 100	41, 300			
Suckers	44, 400	562			
Swordfish	615, 000	68, 857	54, 300	5, 194	
Tomcod	700	11			

¹ The catch of cod was taken off Alaska.

### U. S. BUREAU OF FISHERIES

### Fisheries of California, 1985-Continued

#### CATCH: BY WATERS-Continued

Species	Off Cal	ifornia	Off Latin	America
FISH-continued		1		
Tuna and tunalike fishes:	Pounds	Value	Pounda	Value
Albacore	2, 386, 200	\$194, 663	61, 300	\$4,850
Bluefin	18, 495, 800	844.046	6, 677, 300	301, 421
Bonito	2, 263, 800	61, 731	5, 632, 700	167.585
Skipjack or striped tuna	1,907,900	76, 322	15, 289, 300	612, 131
Yellowfin	529,000	26, 421	71, 722, 600	8, 503, 164
Whitebait	169,900	8, 693		
Whitefish		2, 502	17,700	979
Yellowtail	582, 600	15, 748	7, 566, 100	217, 919
Other fish	221,600	2, 462	800	43
Total	1, 339, 571, 600	8, 589, 286	111, 067, 400	5, 084, 963
SHELLFISH, ETC.				
Crabs	3, 692, 700	376, 624		
Sea crawfish or spiny lobster.	371,600	64, 542	973, 200	148.920
Shrimp	3, 447, 500	52, 626		
Abalone	774, 200	115, 319		
Clams:	1			
Harl	30, 700	8,009		
Pismo		9,772	3, 500	569
Soft		10, 214		
Octopus	81, 200	4, 946		
Oysters, market:			1	
Eastern		30.848		
Japonese		7,842		
Native	2. 400	1, 334		
Squid	816,000	22, 820		
Turtles			1. 700	81
Total	9, 413, 600	704, 956	978.400	149, 570
WHALE PRODUCTS	0.050.000			
Whale meat.	3, 272, 000	65, 440		
Whale oil	2,451 600	89, 215		
Tota)	5, 723, 600	154.655		
Grand total	1 3:4 711 8:0	9. 418, 897	112.045.80	5, 284, 433

# Fisheries of the northern district of California, 1935

JPER	ATING	UNITS:	BA	GEAR	

		Li	nes				Total, ex-
Item	Gill nets	Set and hand	Troll	Dip nets	Traps, crab	Shovels	clusive of duplica- tion
Fishermen: On vessels On boats and shore	Number 10	Number 14 85	Number 17 190	Number 28	Number 1 24	Number 16	Number 17 263
Total	10	99	207	28	25	16	280
Vessels, motor Net tonnage		8 66	10 79		1 9		10 79
Boats: Motor Other	8	67	167		22		189 1
Apparatus: Number Square yards	12 9,000	268	870	28	440	16	
Hooks		27, 365	3, 851				

#### Fisheries of the northern district of California, 1935-Continued

CATCH: BY GRAR

Species	· Gill	nets	Lines					
			Set and 1	hand	Troll			
rise Flounders: "Sole"	Pounds	Value	Pounda 4(K)	Value \$17	Pounds	Value		
Other		\$353	757, 700	53, 555	8,400	\$521		
Herring		88 235	243, 800 100	7, 769	34, 100	682		
Perch		293	155,000	4, 472 30, 797	1, 900	39		
Salmon Smelt		614			3, 495, 900	219, 648		
Whitebait	100	5	11, 300	198	500			
Total	41, 400	1, 295	2, 210, 800	96, 812	3, 540, 800	220, 896		
SHELLFISH Octopus			1, 800	73				
Grand total	41, 400	1, 295	2, 212, 600	96, 885	3, 540, 800	220. 894		
Species	Dip nets	Parant	ella nets	Traps	Sh	ovels		

Species	Dip	uera	TATALLE	ana nets		ps.	5110	VEIN
FISH Flounders:	Pounds	Value	Pou nd*	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value
"Sole"				\$142,962				
Other.				13, 210				
Grayfish.				26				
llake				9	a	e		
Halibut			82, 100	5, 860	l a sea an b		*** * **	and the second
"Lingcod"			213, 700	8, 548	a à a c		A.A. (A)	
Perch Rockfishes			304, 400	13,472	· · ·			
Sablefish			566, 700	19.834				
Skates			4, 500	46				
Smelt	9, 200	250						
Tomcod Whitebait		5, 129	300	3				·····
Other fish			81, 200			-		
Total	136, 700	5, 711	4, 180, 100	204, 782				
SHELLFISH				1	1 · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			1.11.201
('rabs			1.900	116	156,000 .	\$9, 925		
Clams, hard				1			10,400	\$925
Total		1	1, 900	; 116	156,000	9, 925		925
Grand total	136, 700	5.711	4, 182, 000	204, 898			10, 400	925

NOTE .- The catch by paranzella nets was made entirely by fishermen from the San Francisco district.

### Fisheries of the San Francisco district of California, 1935

OPERATING UNITS: BY GEAR

	Purse	seines	Lampara ne	and ring ts		Gill nets	
Item	Sardine	Tuna	Sardine	Other	Haul seines	Drift, salmon	Drift, shad
Fishermen: On vessels	Number 156	Number 11	Number 137	Number 23	Number	Number	Number
On boats and shore.			37		5	215	29/2
Total	1.56	11	174	23	.5	215	2.12
Vessels:	inala in j		· · · 5 -		7.000	*	10.01
Motor	14 855	1 55	151	$\frac{2}{21}$	•• • •		
Boets: Motor	x.= ==		5		1	113	15*
Other.	° ia	1	15	2	1	<b>`</b> N	5
Apparatus: Number	14	1	15	-	i.	121	151
Length, yards.	5, 540	600	4, 822	ND	135	417, 995	

154019--38--15

### U. S. BUREAU OF FISHERIES

### Fisheries of the San Francisco district of California, 1935-Continued

OPERATING UNITS: BY	GEAR-Continued
---------------------	----------------

	Gill nets -Con.	Li	nes .				Paran-
Item	Other	Set and hand	Troll	Fyke nets	Dip nets	Bag nets, shrimp	zella nets
Fishermen: On vessels On boats and shore	Number 55	Number 100 39	Number 74 174	Number 75	Number 2	Number 23 20	Number 80
Total	55	139	248	75	2	43	- 80
Vessels: Motor Net tonnage Sail Net tonnage		4 42 2 824	16 234			5 31	16 230
Total vessels Total net tonnage		6 866	16 234			5 31	16 230
Boats: Motor Other Accessory boats	31	19 72	166	40 14	1	5	
Apparatus: Number Length, vards	39	787	1, 094	1, 628	2	10 7, 733	8
Square yards Yards at mouth Hooks	55, 957	39, 464	5, 003				133
Item	Beam trawls	Traps, crab	Har- poons, whaling	Rakes and tongs, oyster	Shovels	Abalone outfits	Total, exclu- sive of duplica- tion
Fishermen: On vessels On boats and shore	Number 18	Number 2 280	Number 16	Number 25	Number 84	Number 2	Number 496 905
Total	18	282	16	25	84	2	1, 401
Vessels: SteamNet tounage MotorNet tounage SailNet tounage Total vessels Total net tounage		1 16  1 16	2 41 				2 41 50 1, 283 2 824 54 2, 148
Boats: Motor Other Accessory boats	18	277		10 14	11 1	1	560 35 105
Apparatus: Number Yards at mouth	18 120	5, 442	2	25	84	1	

# Fisheries of the San Francisco district of California, 1935-Continued

CATCH: BY GEAR	CAT	CH:	Βy	GEAR
----------------	-----	-----	----	------

Species		Purse s	seine	s	Lampar ring n		Haul seines		Gill nets	
FISH		inds	1	⁷ alue	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value
arp					74, 400	\$1, 487	73,900	\$935	200	\$4
Carp Clounders, other					200	10	10, 900	\$900	200	8
Hardhead							65, 400	2,983	200	
Herring					136, 700	683			655, 400	3, 277
Cingfish					3, 500	104				
'Lingcod''					300 16, 300	11 335				
Mackerel					26, 100	1,044			106, 200	4, 249
Pilchard or sardine	397, 89	7. 700	\$1.	571.845	26, 100 35, 564, 200	153, 226			19, 600	196
almon									888, 900	42,053
ea bass, white					100	11			300	30
had						1 401			1,602,200	44, 940
melt					24, 400	1, 461	27, 200	272	296, 300	17, 731
plittail quawfish							21,200	212	700	22
triped bass									502, 100	41, 300
uckers							40, 700	407		
Whitebalt					10, 600	848			1, 400	111
Other fish									100	6
Total	397, 89	97, 700	1, 8	571, 845	35, 856, 800	159, 220	207, 200	4, 597	4, 073, 600	153, 927
Species	Li Set and hand			ines		Fyke	nets	Dip	nets	
		Set	and			) <u> </u>				1
vise arp		Pour	ıds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds 30, 300	Value \$531		Value
Jatfish		24,		\$2,458			265, 100	30, 003		
lod	• • • • • <b>• •</b>	5, 101,	900	71, 510						
'lounders: "California halibut" "Sole"			700 200	63 436	500	\$43				
Other		1,	400	27						
travfish		15,	600	140	100	1				
Lalibut Lardhead	•••••	18,	900	1, 321			12,600	1,055		
Lingcod"		233,	000	9, 356	700	30	12,000	1,000		
lockfishes		310,	900	12, 437	100	4				
ablefish		46,	400	1, 623						
almon			100		1, 052, 800	64, 430				
culpin	••••		400	8					2,400	\$143
melt plittail							10, 400	456		<b>\$110</b>
quawfish							900	31		
uckers							3, 700	155		
Vhitebait									18,700	1, 500
ther fish		4,	900	50			100	6		
Total		5, 766,	700	99, 429	1, 054, 200	64, 508	323, 100	32, 237	21, 100	1, 643
SHELLFISH	. <b></b>	22,	700	1, 365						
Cross d total		5 780	400	100, 794	1,054,200	64, 508	323, 100	32, 237	21, 100	1,643
Grand total	•••••	3, 189,		100, 794	1,004,200	04,008	323, 100	02,231	21,100	1,010

# 226

### U. S. BUREAU OF FISHERIES

### Fisheries of the San Francisco district of California, 1935-Continued

CATCH:	By	GEAR-Continued
--------	----	----------------

Species	Bag nets		Paranzella nets		Beam t	rawls	Traps	
Fish Flounders:	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value
"California halibut"			17,200	\$1, 553		•••••		
"Sole" Other				307, 999 42, 812				
Grayfish			130, 200	651				
Hake				619 14				
Kingfish				287				
"Lingcod"			174, 200	6, 966				
Rockfishes				9,090 2,805				
Skates			239, 600	2, 396				
Toincod			400	8 1,105				
Other fish			7, 433, 100				<u> </u>	
Total			7, 437, 100	376, 305				
SHELLFISH			45, 400	4, 725			3, 449, 900	\$359, 37
Shrimp	2, 245, 400	\$33, 917			1, 199, 400	\$18, 117		
Octopus			1,300			<u></u>		
Total	2, 245, 400	33, 917	46, 700	4,800	1, 199, 400	18, 117	3, 449, 900	359, 37
Grand total	2, 245, 400	33, 917	7, 485, 800	381, 105	1, 199, 400	18, 117	3, 449, 900	359, 37

Species	Species Harpoons			s and ags	Sho	vels	Abalon	Abalone outfits	
SHELLFISH Abalone	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds 3, 600	Value \$62	
Clams: Hard Soft					14, 100 47, 500	\$5, 702 10, 214			
Oysters, market: Eastern Japanese Native			64,000 30,900 2,400	\$30, 848 4, 202 1, 214					
Total			97, 300	36, 264	61, 600	15, 916	3, 600	62	
WHALE PRODUCTS									
Whale meat Whale oil	3, 272, 000 2, 451, 600	\$65, 440 89, 215							
Total	5, 723, 600	154, 655							
Grand total	5, 723, 600	154, 655	97, 300	36, 264	61,600	15, 916	3,600	62	

### Fisheries of the Monterey district of California, 1935

OPERATING UNITS: BY GEAR

	Purse	seines		nets		Gill nets				
Item	Sar- dine	Tuna	Sar- dine	Other	Set, "Cali- fornia hali- but"	Set, crab	Drift, sea bass	Other		
Fishermen: On vessels	Num- ber 257	Num- ber 70	Num- ber 169	Num- ber 68	Num- ber	Num- ber	Num- ber	Num- ber		
On boats and shore			223	89	10	32	1	5		
Total	257	70	392	157	10	32	1	1		
Vessels, motor Net tonnage	23 1, 123	6 297	15 161	- 8 116						
Boats: Motor Other			20	14	6 1	26	1	:		
Accessory boatsApparatus:	23	6	35	22						
Number Length, yards	23 7, 398	6 3, 480	35 9,905	22 5, 125	7	26	1	1		
Square yards					18, 527	91,042	3, 200	36, 10		

### Fisheries of the Montercy district of California, 1935-Continued

#### OPERATING UNITS: BY GEAR-Continued

Lines		0.445	Traps		Rakes		Aba-	Total, evclu-
Set and band	Troll	trawls	Crab	Octo- pus	tongs, oyster	Shavels	lone outfits	sive of dupli- cation
Num- ber	Num- ber	Num- ber 22	Num- ber	Num- ber	Num- ber	Num- ber	Num- ber 74	Num- ber 496
175	204	7	8	2	6	32	ii	559
181	211	29	8	2	6	32	85	1.055
2 19	5 80	4					15 113	52 1, 389
141 16	185	1	7	2	1 3	5 13	2	225 32 72
785 75, 262	1, 446 2, 265	5 125	107	28	6	32	17	
	Set and hand Num- ber 3 175 181 2 19 141 16 	Set and hand         Troll           Num- ber         Num- ber           3         7           176         204           181         211           2         5           19         80           141         185           16	Num- ber         Num- ber         Num- ber         Num- ber           176         204         7           181         211         29           2         5         4           19         80         104           141         185         1           785         1, 446         5	Set and hand         Troll         Otter trawls         Crab           Num- ber         Num- ber         Num- ber         Num- ber         Num- ber         Num- ber           176         204         7         8           181         211         29         8           2         5         4	$ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	Set and hand         Troll         Otter trawls         Crab         Octops, oyster           Num- ber         Num- ber	Num- ber         Num- ber         Num- ber         Num- ber         Num- ber         Num- ber         Num- ber         Num- ber         Shovels oyster         Shovels oyster           175         204         7         8         2         6         32           181         211         29         8         2         6         32           2 $5$ 4	$ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $

#### CATCH: BY GEAR

Species	Purse	seines	Lampara a net		Gilli	pets
Pisn	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value
Anchovies			75, 000,	\$1, 224	1,400	\$22
Flounders: "California halibut" "Sole"		\$6	800	69	29, 400 3, 600	2, 584 119
Other			300	14	10, 300	308
Herring. Horse mackerel	28, 900	142 660	$\frac{19,700}{115,800}$	148 2,645	8, 600 500	70 27
Kingfish Lingcod''		6	102, 800	3, 459	115,800   1,300	3, 899 63
Mackerel Perch	280, 100	2, 101	4, 672, 400 8, 6(4)	35, 043 345	2,800	94 988
Pilchard or sardine Pompano			91, 752, 800	364, 299 1		14
Rockfishes	1		100	2	700	28
≺culpin ≺ea bass, white ≺had	100	6	100	14		106
skates			· · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		5, 100	70
Smelt. Tuna and tunalike fishes, bonito.			39, 700	1, 736	119,600	5, 241
Whitebait					NOD-1	56
Total	281, 725, 200	1, 122, 802	96, 799, 000		330, 700	13, 820
SHELLFISH					26,000	2.062
Octopus					100	6
squiâ	1, 900	55	750,000	22, 243	1, 200	.35
Total	1, 900		780,000	22, 243	27, 300	2, 103
Grand total			97, 579, 000	431, 985	358,000	15,923

#### Fisheries of the Monterey district of California, 1935-Continued

#### CATCH: BY GEAR-Continued

	<u> </u>		L	ines					
Species	-			1				Paranze	lla nets ¹
		Set and	d hand Troll						
FISH									
Flounders: "California halibut"		Pounds	Value \$23	Pou	nds 200	V	alue	Pounds 8,700	Value
"Sole"		2,700 29,500	\$23		200		\$19	585, 800	\$768 30, 759
Other		37, 900	1, 76	i				48, 400	2,030
Grayfish.							••••	9,000	91
Hake Horse mackerel		1.200	5					5, 700	70
Kingfish		27,600	92					4,000	135
"Lingcod"		97, 800	4,600	) 1	700		82	5, 900	269
Mackerel		516, 300	14, 338		400		11		
Perch.		3,400 2,146,100	12		800		24	800 46, 500	31
RockfishesSablefish		553, 900	10, 09		000		24	6,400	1,641 127
Salmon				219	700	2	0,638	0,100	
Sculpin		8,400	8	1					
rates		9,000	123					18,000	234
Smelt Tuna and tunalike fishes, albacore		53, 500	2, 342		400		0, 205	200	. 9
Other fish		400	14		400			8,400	85
Total		3, 457, 700	106, 262	2 906,	200	7	0, 979	747, 800	36, 249
SHELLFISH Crat-s								100	
Octopus.		10, 500	653	3					5
Total		10, 500	653	3				100	5
Grand total		3, 498, 200	106, 915	5 906 <b>,</b>	200	70	0, 979	747, 900	36, 254
Species	1	fraps	Rakes a	nd tong	s	Sho	vels	Abalo	ne outfits
SHELLFISH Crabs	Pound 60		Pounds	Value	Por	inds	Valı	e Pound	Value
Shrimp									
Abalone								531, 200	\$90, 737
Clams, Pismo					- 5,	800	\$1,40	9	
Octopus Oysters, market:	44, 700	2, 771			-				
Japanese			9, 100	\$3, 640					
Native			400	120					
Total	47, 700	3, 401	9, 500	3, 760	5,	800	1,40	9 531, 200	90, 737

¹ Includes the catch by otter trawls.

### Fisheries of the San Pedro district of California, 1935

OPERATING UNITS: BY GEAR

	P	urse sein	es	Lampa	ra and ri	ing nets		Gill nets	
Item	Mack- erel	Sar- dine	Tuna	Mack- erel	Sar- dine	Other	Drift, barra- cuda	Set. sea bass	Other
Fishermen:				Number			Number	Number	Number
On vessels On boats and shore	39	768	748	574 38	516 48	12 15	23	51	28
Total	39	768	748	612	564	27	32	55	30
Vessels. motor Net tonnage	4 123	72 3, 143	70 3, 109	54 1, 008	48 949	1 18	3 20	2 14	1
Boats: Motor Other				4	5	3	11	23	13
Accessory boats	4	72	70	58	53	4			
Apparatus: Number	4	72	70	58	53	4	14	28	27
Length, yards Square yards		27, 169	40, 822	26, 062	23, 646	1, 780	152, 096	100, 043	23, 817

Fisheries of the San Pedro district of California, 1935-Continued

OPERATING UNITS: BY GEAR-Continued

	(Tree mo	Lir	1 <b>e</b> S	D	Traps,	Har-			Total, exclu-
Item mel nets		Set and hand	Troll	Paran- zella nets	sea craw- fish	poons, sword- fish	Shov- els	Aba- lone outfits	sive of dupli- cation
Fishermen: On vessels On boats and shore	Number 14 60	Number 469 448	Number 32 329	Number 6 12	Number 14 202	Number 48 72	Number 5 68	Number 5 7	Number 1, 765 822
Total	74	917	361	18	216	120	73	12	2, 587
Vessels, motor Net tonnage Boats:	5 49	69 2, 991	13 109	$2 \\ 26$	7 55	11 133	1 9	1 9	194 7, 217
Motor Other Accessory boats		275 47 37	248	4	115 15	34	6 14	2 1	423 71 165
Apparatus: Number Square yards Yards at mouth	163, 309	1, 898	1, 685	3 50	5, 485	45	73	3	
Hooks		283, 842	1, 685						

#### CATCH OFF CALIFORNIA: BY GEAR

Species	Purse s	seines	Lampara net		Gill	nets	Tramn	nel nets
FISH Anchovies	Pounds	Value	Pounds 28,000	Value \$361	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value
Barracuda		\$8.049			159.000	\$6, 832	100	\$4
Flounders:	221, 300	40, U49	1, 470, 200	51,001	139,000	\$0,002	100	• <b>2</b> *
"California halibut"	200	14	700	65	600	52	379, 900	32,068
"Sole"		14	200			0-	1,800	101
Other			200				100	11
Flyingfish		8			34, 200	1.217	1007	
Grayfish						1, 229	51,600	1.532
Herring	2,000	50	1,200		400	21	01,000	1,001
Horse mackerel	1, 182, 300	4,727	8,653,200	34, 597	500	9		
Kingfish					1,200	21	100	2
"Lingcod"				.,			100	6
Mackerel	19, 115, 400	144, 730	109, 119, 900	826.203	40, 500	820		
Marlin	10, 110, 100						8,600	416
Mullet					500	32		
			52,000	3,436	4,200	164		
Perch Pilchard or sardine	180, 711, 300	687.287	111, 289, 100	423, 258	1,400	20		
Pompano			5,600	2, 595				
Rock bass		111	20, 200	1,254	3,300	174	1,800	109
Rockfishes			300	13			100	5
Rudderfish		9	32,100	1,588	1,900	94		
Sablefish			200	7				
Sculpin			100	6			200	11
Sea bass:								
Black	400	19			1,600			68
White	205, 400	11,902				9,422	400	23
Sheepshead			1,100	38	200	8	3,000	100
Skates							5, 800	121
Smelt	600	19		9, 381	29,800	1, 133		
Swordfish	600	71						
Tuna and tunalike fishes:				1=0				
Albacore	20, 700		5, 600	476	200	18		
Bluefin	15, 671, 400	713, 426		97, 689	200	14		
Bonito		11, 735		13, 250	5, 900	165	2, 400	66
Yellowfin			100 400	5 25			100	5
Whitefish					2,300	62	100	5
Yellowtail	150,700	4,018	284,700	7, 590	2,300	19	300	16
Other fish			.000	24	300	19	300	10
(Deta)	017 792 600	1 597 070	234, 535, 600	1 404 548	475 800	21, 589	458,000	34.664
Total	211, 1 3,000	1,007,979	254, 000, 000	1, 434, 343	470,800	21,005	400,000	J1, 001
SHELLFISH								
							1	
Sea crawfish or spiny lobster. Squid							3,700	673
Souid	5 000	93	27, 700	391	200	3	-,	
~.4m								
Total	5,000	93	27, 700	391	200	3	3,700	673
Grand total	217, 728, 600	1, 588, 072	234, 563, 300	1, 494, 939	476, 000	21, 592	461, 700	35, 337
	I	1						

# Fisheries of the San Pedro district of California, 1935-Continued

### CATCH OFF CALIFORNIA: BY GEAR-Continued

						Li	nes				
Species			s	et and	ha	nđ		Tro	1	Paranzel	la nets
FISH Barracuda				unds 6, 800		alue , 276		ounds 28, 800	Value \$993	Pounds	Value
Flounders: "California halibut"			2	2, 300	1	, 780		2		191, 300	\$12, 890
"Sole"				5,900	4	331				502, 900	14,866
Other			1	3,000		, 924					
Grayfish Hake				1, 800 5, 300	7	, 148 92		3, 300	105	1, 700	62
Halibut				2,400		334					
Kingfish			9	6,800	1	, 664	1212200				
"Lingcod" Mackerel			2 20	1,700	05	102 5,882					
Perch			3, 39	3,400	25	208					
Rock bass				4, 700	5	, 181					
Rockfishes			1, 21		48	, 323	10000				
RudderfishSablefish			59	600 1,400	19	33 , 879				1, 100	22
Sculpin				9,000	4	, 538				1, 100	
Sea bass:						,					
Black				6,700		286					
White Sheepshead				5,000 0,400	9	313 2, 103				600 100	45
Skates				3, 200	-	66				3, 400	20
Smelt				4, 500		160					
Swordfish Tuna and tunalike fishes:				400		43					
Albacore			55	5, 200	47	, 576	9	23, 700	79, 148		
Bluefin			1	4,700	1	, 174	1	7,000	562		
Bonito				0,700		, 905	1	89, 400	5, 140		
Skipjack or striped tuna Yellowfin				8, 700 4, 100	2	2, 348 698		100 27, 900	5 1, 374		
Whitefish				1,600	2	2, 041		21, 300	1,0/4		
Yellowtail				9,600		521		9,000	239		
Other fish				2, 900		116		100	5		
Total			6, 65	5, 600	181	, 045	1, 1	89, 300	87, 571	701, 100	27, 908
SHELLFISH Octopus				100		3					
Grand total			6, 65	5, 700	181	, 048	1, 1	.89, 300	87, 571	701, 100	27, 908
Species	Tr	aps		н	arp	oons		She	vels	Abalone	outfits
FISH	Pounds	Val	lue	Poun	ds	Vala	ue	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value
Kingfish.	300		\$5	:-:							
Marlin Perch			100	5, 6	00	\$2					
Rock bass	52,000		110								
Rockfishes	400		14				2000				
Sculpin Sheepshead			237 012								
Swordfish.			012	433, 5	00	51,6					
Whitefish		1	106								
Total	178, 200	7, 8	584	439, 1	00	51, 9	00				
SHELLFISH				,							
Crabs Sea crawfish or spiny lobster	12,800 285,300	50.	372		•						
Shrimp	300	50, 1	10								
Abalone										239, 400	\$23, 957
Clams:	r -							e 000	@1 400		
Hard Pismo								6, 200 39, 600	\$1,439 8,363		
And the second s Second second sec							•				
Total	298, 400	50, 0	613					45, 800	9,802	239, 400	23, 957
Grand total	476, 600	58,	COLUMN T	439, 1		51, 9	1000	45, 800	9,802	239, 400	23, 957

Fisheries of the San Pedro district of California, 1935—Continued CATCH OFF LATIN AMERICA: BY GEAR

Species	Purse s	seines	Gill 1	nets	Pounds         Value           239, 400         \$16, 913           100         3           300         10			
FISH Barracuda Cabrilla	Pounds 222, 900 100	Value \$20, 157 3	Pounds 8, 100	Value \$730	Pounds	Value		
Flounders: "California halibut" "Sole"		41			100			
Grayfish Rock bass Sea bass:	300	20	800	54		10		
Black White Smelt	124,000	556 8, 325	300 71, 500 300	18 4, 803	1,000 100	54 8		
Spanish mackerel Swordfish Tuna and tunalike fishes:	100 100	5 15						
Bluefin Bonito Skipjack or striped tuna	5, 872, 200 4, 271, 600 281, 900	$264, 584 \\ 128, 150 \\ 11, 275$	100	4	700	20		
Yellowfai Other fish	2, 255, 600 1, 077, 300 200	112,781 26,932	3, 300 100	144				
Total	14, 117, 000	572, 851	84, 500	5, 766	241,000	17,008		

		Lines						
Species	Set and	i hand	Tr	oll	1 1	aps	Harp	oons
FISH Barracuda	Pounds 10, 600	Value \$962	Pounds 7, 500	Value \$682	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value
Cabrilla Grayfish	67, 300 700	3, 221 31						
Grouper Marlin	21,000	1, 285						\$20
Rock bass Rockfishes	3, 900 11, 500	251 465						
Sea bass: Black	394, 200	21, 760						
WhiteSheepshead	35, 000 300	2, 344 13						
Spanish mackerel	4, 300	198					13, 200	1, 403
Tuna and tunalike fishes: Albacore	100	8						
Bonito Skipjack or striped tuna	38, 500 3, 169, 900	1, 166 127, 206				- <b>-</b>		
Yellowfin Whitefish	18, 271, 200 6, 800 602, 100	914, 107 402 29, 321	100	4				
Yellowtail Other fish	692, 100 500	29, 321						
Total	22, 727, 900	1, 102, 772	7,600	686			13, 700	1, 423
SHELLFISH								
Sea crawfish or spiny lobster					125, 200	\$22, 787		
Grand total	22, 727, 900	1, 102, 772	7, 600	686	125, 200	22, 787	13, 700	1, 423

#### **U. S. BUREAU OF FISHERIES**

# Fisheries of the San Diego district of California, 1935-Continued

#### Lampara and ring Gill nets Purse nets seines. Trammel Item sardine Dets Drift, Set, sea Mackerel Sardine Other barracuda bass Fishermen: Number Number Number Number Number Number Number On vessels ... 10 110 129 29 4 49 On boats and shore ..... 18 42 38 Total..... 10 120 158 22 46 13 42 Vessels, motor______ Net tonnage_____ 15 11 13 1 1 1 1 36 99 5 86 5 5 Boats: Motor_____ Other_____ Accessory boats____ 6 1 3 16 5 13 - - -----11 13 1 - - --Apparatus: 12 7 17 7 Number_____ Length, yards_____ 16 14 1 312 3,600 5, 280 141, 787 41, 640 93, 448 Square yards..... 8, 872 ---

#### OPERATING UNITS: BY GRAB

Them	Li	nes	Traps,	Harpoons,	Shovels	Total, ex-
Item	Set and hand	Troll	sea crawfish	swordfish		duplication
Fishermen:	Number	Number	Number	Number	Number	Number
On vessels	668	28	4	24	2	748
On boats and shore	174	98	38	18		271
Total	842	126	42	42	2	1, 019
Vessels, motor	77	8	2	6		83
Net tonnage	4, 860	63	14	57		4, 909
Boats:		50 cm				
Motor	67	71	22	6		112
Other	1		2			3
Accessory boats	37				1	50
Apparatus:						
Number	1,084	485	773	12	2	
Hooks	50, 832	485				

#### CATCH OFF CALIFORNIA: BY GEAR

Species	Purse s	seines	Lampar ring		Gill	nets	Tramm	iel nets
FISH	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value
Barracuda Flounders, "California halibut"	3, 900	\$186	27, 300	\$1, 307	19, 100	\$915	142,600	\$9. 460
Grayfish.				1	32, 200	256	20, 200	160
Herring			400	4	81, 100	632		
Horse mackerel			1, 500	15				
Kingfish					500	18		
Mackerel.		3, 591	7, 132, 200	53, 491	3, 100	61	500	11
Mullet	•••••				13, 200	923		
Perch. Pilchard or sardine	1 20 200		300	9	800	29 3		· · · • • • • •
Phone base	1, 3-2, 700	4, 842	12, 715, 400	44, 889	300 1,000	57	100	
Rock bass Rockfishes				23	1,000	37	100	
Sea bass:								
Black.			i		700	40	300	14
White			400	26	42, 100	2,854		
Skates					1, 300	14	11,900	123
Smelt			100	6	4, 200	240		
Tuna and tunalike fishes:								
Bluefin		12, 226	354, 900	18, 279				
Bonito			283, 800	7, 780	2, 100	56	100	4
Skipjack or striped tuna		317 69	49, 900	1, 425	100		100	
Yellowtail								3
Total		21, 271	20, 598, 300	127, 348	201, 500	6, 101	175, 800	9, 785
SHELLFISH								
Sea crawfish or spiny lobster		. <b></b>				·····	100	14
Grand total				127. 348	201, 800	6, 101	175, 900	9, 799

Fisheries of the San Diego district of California, 1935-Continued

### CATCH OFF CALIFORNIA: BY GEAR-Continued

		Lir	ies				-	
Species	Set and	l hand	Т	oll		aps	Harp	oons
FISH Barracuda	Pounds 24,000	Value \$1, 148	Pounds 7, 400	Value \$357	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value
Flounders: "California halibut" "Sole"	2,400 1,100	159 98						
Grayfish Kingfish "Lingcod" Mackerel	1, 600 1, 300 1, 300 490, 000	12 39 34 4, 384						
Mackerei. Marlin. Perch. Rock bass	4%0,000 600 100 32,000	4, 384 31 3 1, 871	400			7,668	3, 700	
Rockfishes. Sablefish. Sculpin	170, 800 7, 500 4, 500	7, 712 193 292			300 1, 100	13		
Sea bass: Black White	4, 100 3, 200	224 211	300	15				
Sheepshead Skates Swordfish	500 500	16 5			2, 300			17, 109
Tuna and tunalike fishes: Albacore Bluefin	45, 600 10, 300	3, 573 487	151, 800 4, 000	11, 896 189				
Bonito Skipjack or striped tuna Yellowfin Whitefish	132, 200 1, 840, 000 449, 800 6, 400	3,626 73,607 22,490 325	546, 400 1, 100 37, 100	14, 983 45 1, 854				
Yellowtail	40, 100	1,143     121,683	23, 700 772, 200	675 30, 040	137,000	7, 898	184, 200	17.311
SHELLFISH				50,040	157,000		101, 200	
Sea crawfish or spiny lobster					82, 500	13,624	104 000	
Grand total	3, 269, 900	121, 683	772, 200	30, 040	219, 500	21, 522	184, 200	17, 311

#### CATCH OFF LATIN AMERICA: BY GEAR

Species	Purse	seines		and ring	Gill	nets
FISH Barracuda Grayfish		Value	Pounds 136, 300	Value \$6, 165	Pounds 18, 300 3, 500	Value \$828 35
Mackerel Perch Pilchard or sardine Rock bass			957, 900 3, 000 3, 900 3, 900 3, 000	7, 185 80 41 135		
Sea bass: Black White Smelt Tuna and tunalike fishes:			5, 900 500	352 27	2, 500 162, 600 1, 600	$9,773 \\ 82$
Bonito Skipjack or striped tuna Vellowfin	29, 700 114, 000 13, 300 622, 700	\$1, 337 3, 297 532 31, 215	617, 000 104, 500	27, 763 3, 024	1, 800	53
Whitefish Yellowtail	1, 200	32	100 52, 200	7 1, 456	1, 200	<b>F</b> 32
Total	780, 900	36, 413	1, 884, 300	46, 235	191, 500	10, 928

### 234

Total_

Grand total....

### U. S. BUREAU OF FISHERIES

### Fisheries of the San Diego district of California, 1935—Continued CATCH OFF LATIN AMERICA: BY GEAR—Continued

						Line	8	
Species	Tram	meir	iets		Set and	hand	Tr	oll
FISH Barracuda			'alue	F	Pounds 185, 300	Value \$8, 377	Pounds 24, 900	Value \$1, 124
Cabrilla Flounders:	• • •   • • • • • •				54, 100	2, 090		
"California halibut"	516, 700	\$	35, 107		8, 900 100	603 6		
"Sole" Grayfish	2, 500		25		1,000	8	1. 500	13
Grouper					10,400	444		
Kingfish.					100	3		
"Lingcod"					900	21		
Mackerel. Rock bass			6		203,000 26,400	1, 616 1, 212		
Rockfishes			0		235, 000	11, 315		
Sablefish					7,700	187		
Sculpin.					1, 700	78		
Sea bass:								
Black.			203		201, 500	10, 182		
White	600	' i	39		16,800	1,012	1,000	60
Sheepshead			34	1	800 600	27 5		
Spanish mackerel					200	3		
Tuna and tunalike fishes:				2	200			
Albacore					54,800	4, 336	6,400	506
Dluefin					157, 300	7, 684	1, 100	53
Bonito	1,000	εj –	29		004, 400	29,060	96, 100	2, 782
Skipjack or striped tuna					824, 200	473, 118		
Yellowfin Whitefish				50,	569, 100	2, 534, 860 570	4,000	201
Yellowtail	600		18	5	645, 700	157, 403	92, 400	2, 577
a chow ball			10		010, 100	107, 100	52, 100	
Total	529, 100	1	35, 461	70,	220, 800	3, 244, 220	227, 400	7, 316
Species		Tr	aps		На	rpoons	Sho	vels
			•					
	_						D	17-1
FISH		inds	Val	ue	Pounds		Pounds	Value
Marlin Swordfish					100			
Total					41, 100	3, 784		
10(0)						3, 784		
SHELLFISH, ETC.								
Sea crawfish or spiny lobster		000	\$126.	133	}			
Clams, Pismo				100			3, 500	\$569
Turtles.					1, 700	81		
			0.000 0 000		E 11	1		

### HALIBUT FISHERY OF THE PACIFIC COAST

126, 133

126, 133

1,700

42.800

848,000

848.000

81

3,865

3. 500

3, 500

569

569

The halibut fishery of the Pacific coast, which is prosecuted by United States (including Alaska) and Canadian vessels, ranks as one of the foremost fisheries of that section. During 1935, the total catch of halibut by vessels of both nationalities amounted to 45,772,000 pounds, valued at \$3,252,000. This is a decrease of 1 percent in volume but an increase of 10 percent in value as compared with the catch and its value in 1934. Of the total catch in 1935, 78 percent was taken by United States craft and 22 percent by Canadian craft. Considered according to ports of landing, 49 percent was landed at Seattle, Wash.; 37 percent at Canadian ports; and 14 percent at ports in Alaska.

NOTE.—These statistics are compiled from data collected by the International Fisheries Commission for Washington and British Columbia, and by Bureau agents for Alaska. The weights of the above species represent the fish after evisceration and removal of heads.

#### Halibut fishery of the Pacific Coast, 1935

Item	Washington Fleet	Alaska Fleet	Total
Regular balibut vessels:			
Number	141	78	219
Net tonnage	4.055	1,072	5, 127
Crew.		336	1, 375
Dories	1,035	000	
Skates of lines	4,087	1,480	5.567
Vessels in other fisheries but landing one or more fares of halibut:	4,007	1, 450	5, 507
Number	25	40	65
	526	570	
Net tonnages	144	132	1,096
Crew	560		276
	000	549	1, 109
Regular halibut boats:		29	20
Number	3		30
Crew.		68	71
Skates of lines	12	406	418
Boats in other fisheries but landing one or more fares of halibut:			
Number		67	67
Crew.		117	117
Skates of lines		368	368
	1 1		

#### UNITED STATES OPERATING UNITS: BY PLEET CLASSIFICATION

CATCH OF ALL SPECIES:1 BY UNITED STATES VESSELS AND BOATS

			Landed	in—				otal
Fleet classification	Seattle, W	ashington	British C	olumbia	Alas	ka		
WASHINGTON FLEET	ŀ							
Regular vessels:	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value			Pounds	Value
Halibut		\$1, 747, 599	2,657,775	\$188, 786	991, 718	\$65, 564	24, 990, 934	\$2, 001, 949
Sablefish		103, 496	16, 067	396	36, 191	8.54	2, 814, 589	
"Lingcod"		19,344					604, 405	
Rockfishes	256, 445	9, 655					256, 415	9, 655
Total	24, 964, 622	1, 880, 094		189, 182	1, 027, 909	66, 418	28, 666, 373	2, 135, 694
Other vessels and boats:								
· Halibut	669, 597	47, 969	71,001	4, 682	28, 315	1,714	768, 913	54, 365
Sablefish							48, 370	
"Lingcod"	64, 411						64, 411	
Rockfishes	6. 431	200					6, 431	200
Total.	788, 809	52, 163	71,001	4.682	28, 315	1.714	888, 125	58, 559
ALASKA FLEET	-							
l egular vessels:								
Halibut		21, 692	4,003,594	266, 687	3, 856, 824	227, 285	8, 111, 225	515, 664
Sablefish	2, 205				585, 098	13, 170	687, 038	16, 304
"Lingcod"	5, 825							
Rockfishes	323	10			3, 363	72	3, 686	52
Total	259, 160		4, 103, 329		4, 446, 128		8, 805, 617	532, 216
ther vessels and boats:								
Halibut			194,631	10, 121			1, 694, 455	92, 181
Sablefish					233	5	233	5
Total			194, 631	10, 121	1, 500, 057	82,065	1, 694, 688	82, 186
COMBINED FLEETS								
Regular vessels:								
Halibut	21, 592, 248	1, 769, 291	6, 661, 369	455, 473	4, 848, 542	202, 849	33, 102, 159	2, 517, 613
Halibut Sablefish	2, 764, 536	103, 676	115, 802	3, 350	621, 289	14.024	3, 501, 627,	121, 050
"Lingcod"	610, 230	19, 494			843	16	611,073	19, 510
Rockfishes	256, 768	9, 665			3, 363	72	260, 131	9,737
Total	25, 223, 782							2, 667, 910
	1							

⁴ Includes 856,069 pounds of halibut valued at \$84,521 handed at Seattle, and 5,500 pounds valued at \$427 anded in British Columbia after January 1, 1936, which were part of the 1935 quota.

#### Halibut fishery of the Pacific Coast, 1935-Continued

#### CATCH OF ALL SPECIES: BY UNITED STATES VESSELS AND BOATS-Continued

			Landed i	n				
Fleet classification	Seattle, Wi	ashington	British C	olumbia	Alas	ka	Τσ	tali (
COMBINED FLEETS-contd.								
Other vessels and boats: Habbut	45, 370 64, 411	\$47,969 2,293 1,791	Pounds 265, 632	\$14, 5455	1, 528, 139 233	<b>\$63,</b> 774 5	2, 468, 368	Value \$146, 546 \$, 298 1, 701 200
Total		52, 163 5	255,602		1, 521, 372	· . · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	2, 552, 813	150, 745
All segsels and bonts: Halibut Sabletish "Lingcodt" Rockfishes	2 812,909 674,641	105, 1819	502	3, 350	621, 5 <b>22</b> 543	14,029	3, 550, 220 675, 484	123, 348 21, 211
Grand total	26, 012, 59)	1, 674, 289	7,012,846	173, 120	7, 002, 409	390, 740	10, 067, 903	2, 818, 655

#### CATCH OF HALIBUT: BY UNITED STATES AND CANADIAN VESSELS AND BOATS

[Expressed in the us ands of pointds and thousands of dollars; that is, 000 omitted]

	12		Lande	-1 in –			1	
Fleet classification	Scattle. logi		British C	olumbia	Alas	ka	Tot	al
	52 62							
WASHINGTON FLEET	Quality	Value	Quantity	Value	Quantity	Value	Quantity	Value
Regular halibut vessels			2,658	158	992	66	24.991	2,002-
Other vessels and boats	670	47	71	5	28	2	769	54
Total			2.724		1, 020	68	25, 760	2,056
ALASKA FLEET		= 1. T :	11.77				-1	
Regular halibut vessels	2.1	22	4,003	267	3, 957	227	8, 111	516
Other vessels and boats			195	10	1, 500	82	1, 095	92
Total	251	22	4, 195	277	5, 357	309	9.808	606
COMBINED FLEETS			201.1201	1.1 :				
Regular halibut vessels	21, 592	1.770	6, 661	455	4.849	293	33, 102	2. 518
Other vessels and boats	670	47	266	15	1, 526	84	2,464	146
Total	22, 262	1, 817	A, 927	470	6, 377	377	35, 566	2, 664
British Columbia fleet			10, 200	587	6	1	10. 206	588
Grand total	22, 262	1, 517	17.127	1.057	6, 343	378	45, 772	3, 252

NOTE.-In addition to the above, it is estimated that about 1.004.000 pounds of halibut, sablefish, "lingcod", and reckfish livers, valued at about \$444,000, were landed at Pacific coast ports during 1935.

#### VESSEL FISHERIES AT SEATTLE, WASH.

A total of 48,290,785 pounds of fishery products, valued at \$3,008,581, were handled by Seattle wholesale dealers during 1935, exclusive of quantities received by transporting vessels or by rail from Alaska or Canada. This represents an increase of 9 percent in both volume and value as compared with the volume and value of the products handled during the preceding year. Of the total quantity handled, 25,156,522 pounds, valued at \$1,869,768, were landed by fishing vessels—an increase of 5 percent in volume and 13 percent in value as compared with the previous year. Receipts by wholesale dealers from sources other than Alaska or Canada or from vessels in the halibut fleet, amounted to 23,134,263 pounds, valued at \$1,138,-813, which is an increase of 13 percent in volume and 3 percent in value.

Halibut Sablefish "Lingcod" Rockfishes Total Fishing grounds Trips No. 1 No. 2 Pounds Pounds Value Value Number Pounds Value Pounds Value Pounds Value Pounds Value West of Cape Spencer 32, 798 15, 789, 072 \$1, 289, 093 491 9, 405, 019 \$797.004 6. 186. 756 \$485.028 156.295 \$5,916 8, 204 \$167 \$978 South of Cape Spencer_____ 3, 401, 468 100,053 666, 437 21,028 230, 401 9, 367, 450 698 278, 512 2, 412, 533 172, 195 2,656,611 8,887 580, 675 Total 1.189 21, 195 263, 199 9,865 25, 156, 522 1,869,768 12, 806, 487 1, 075, 516 8, 599, 289 657, 223 2, 812, 906 105, 969 674,641 BY MONTHS Halibut Sablefish "Lingcod" Total Months Trips Rockfishes No. 1 No. 2 Number Pounds Value Pounds Value Pounds Value Pounds Value Pounds Value Pounds Value \$2,932 22 \$129 \$4,708 57,827 159,009 \$7.769 January_____ 1.666 99.516 8 1.386 19,407 38, 228 2,696 February 18.821 1,310 71 \$65, 433 2, 754 40, 846 92, 199 April 804.172 340, 544 \$25, 167 84 1.349 4.748 166 1, 193, 064 2, 175, 312 144, 320 79,959 23, 433 229, 571 Mav. 196 1.318.852 1.682 131, 713 3. 218 14, 167 392 3, 663, 477 139 1, 390, 099 101.642 1, 185, 993 78,011 150, 808 7.913 91,059 2,086 21,826 621 2, 839, 785 190, 273 June July_____ 140 1, 459, 121 107.358 1, 188, 190 78,671 154.546 6,504 54.077 1,067 23,675 510 2, 879, 609 194, 110 132 1, 508, 549 119, 447 1,052,401 75, 584 248, 229 9,201 886 205, 584 August 43.907 18, 393 466 2, 871, 479 September_____ 1, 209, 153 74.273 30, 763 222, 636 141 115,968 852.289 856, 935 35. 507 749 34, 270 883 2, 988, 154 October 146 1.418.717 156.978 883.451 89.459 907, 812 32, 148 33, 250 3, 275, 375 281,060 1,315 32, 145 1.160 123 November 1.818.568 163, 455 1.004.320 84,638 374.943 13,901 93.342 3.077 25,082 265, 997 926 3, 316, 255 December 71 1,022,796 773. 249 32,603 177, 873 100,915 71, 461 91.780 3,644 1,354 1,932,087 11,659 499 Total 1, 189 12, 806, 487 1.075.516 8.599.289 657, 223 105, 969 21, 195 1,869,768 2, 812, 906 674,641 263, 199 9.865 25, 156, 522

BY FISHING GROUNDS

¹ Halibut fleet.

NOTE .- No fish were landed by the fleet during March because of a fishermen's strike.

The above tabulation does not include 856,069 pounds of halibut valued at \$34,521, and 70,365 pounds of sablefish, "lingcod", and rockfishes, valued at \$3,435, landed after January 1, 1936 but caught before the close of the halibut season on Dec. 26, 1935.

Species	Ja	anuary		February	IT Y	Ma	March		April		Nay		June	
	Pounds 113, 131		Value 1 83, 395 520	Pownds 1.9, 076	Value 84,612	Pownds SL, 642 S 041	1 <u>3</u> 2	Durade Durade 211, 003	-	alue P 87, 527 133	Pounds 240,979 141	1'alue SX 5NU	Pounds 187, 304 618	1'alue \$3.918
		3	Ē	1.0	1. 1.5	23	<u>ب</u> ہ۔	금신		99 97	년 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 1	53	200	1. 931
		23	ΞŻ	11012	립종	16, 115 16, 315	ŝΞ	μĘ.			3, 190 12, 103	28	1.6S 8.02	130 130
101) Chinook or king	1, 160	 3	12	37, 646	7	101, <b>1×1</b>	74 1	27 31		<b>3</b> 1, 5.17	સાથુ વિદ્ય	19, 207	716, 275	50, 119
silver or coho		ţ,	12	13, 910	El	1×, 050	2	121 121 1		노노	01, 650 13, 380		317, N65 31, 092	10, 339
	57, 921 6, 750	52	212	645 645 5, 002	201 V 1921	11, 101	193 		ਵ 	동란	1 1 1 1 1	1998 m	45,600	959 il 96
	57 (19 17 17	1.21	10, 750 -	349, 576	11. 11	MN 014	11, 147 11	ter oto	Ę	ē	216, 416	36, 654	1. 300, 339	17 636
Species	Jul		۰ <u>۲</u>	Angust	sel-te-	september	C) to to twit	L.	November	uler	Incrember	aher	Total	7
	Pounds 313, 975 313, 545 33, 545	Value Si, any 2, 065	Pound - 334,974 365 365 39,755		Pounds 195, 894 170 4, 100	1 uter 51 918 366	Pounds 115, 380 240 240	일달로(1) - 이	Pounds 59, 982 1, 135	1 a/ur \$1, 692	Pounds 197, 759 1980, 18	Lature 110,133 112,133	Pounds 1701 151 171 151 171 151	1 aluc \$55, 146 1, 574 10, 015
	113, 514 1, 407 6, 355 2, 075	2782 N	2859 875 875 875	2485 	31, 157 4, 127 3, 088	613 125 265 131	99469 9759 9759	299 201 21 299 201 201 201 201 201 201 201 201 201 201	10, 5% 5, 265 14, 417	305 154 305	191 19 19 19 19 19	₽ <b>₩</b>	28573 13573	전 4 4 2 월 9 년 3 년 2 월 9 년 3 년
non: Blueback, red or sockeye Chinook or king Chumook or king Humpback or pink Silver or coho. Blues	, 120, 655 80, 655 15, 300 15, 300 15, 300	N, 943 1, 44 1, 441 1, 441 38	1, 385, 624 1, 386, 624 1, 386, 686 1, 382, 586 1, 382, 586 1, 382, 586 1, 382, 518 1, 965 1, 965	20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 2	1 22 1 22 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2	년 11년 11년 11년 11년 11년 11년 11년 11년 11년 1	21 22 23 214 215 214 214 215 214 214 215 214 214 215 214 214 215 214 214 214 214 214 214 214 214 214 214 214 214 214 214 214 214 214 214		3 125 250 3 125 250 3 12 24 230 5 11 430 130 312 130 312 9 350	1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.200 1.2000 1.2000 1.2000 1.2000 1.2000 1.2000 1.2000 1.2000 1.2000 1.2000 1.2000 1.2000 1.2000 1.2000 1.2000 1.2000 1.2000 1.2000 1.2000 1.2000 1.2000 1.2000 1.2000 1.2000 1.2000 1.2000 1.2000 1.2000 1.2000 1.2000 1.2000 1.2000 1.2000 1.2000 1.2000 1.2000 1.2000 1.2000 1.2000 1.2000 1.2000 1.2000 1.2000 1.2000 1.2000 1.2000 1.2000 1.2000 1.2000 1.2000 1.2000 1.2000 1.20000 1.2000 1.2000 1.2000 1.2000 1.20000 1.20000 1.2000 1.20000000000	2 000 2 000 110, 200 110, 200 2 000 110, 200 2 000	827 12 11 11 11 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 1	143.252 143.252 1,744.479 7,892.281 1,610, 446 0,948,645 1,711,657 31,006	1, 1, 1, 1, 1, 1, 1, 1, 1, 1, 1, 1, 1, 1
Total	2, 044, 946	114, 119	4, 640, 571	11 234, 4NU	2, 70H, 967	134, 696	5, 201, 007	258, 246 4,	311, 310	15% 284	363, 149	32,756	23, 134, 265	1, 138, 813

¹ This tabulation does not include fish received from Alaska or Canada or vertisin the 3 34,309 dozen.

-

238

### U. S. BUREAU OF FISHERIES

#### LAKE FISHERIES ¹⁴

The most recent complete fishery statistics for the Great Lakes including the international lakes of northern Minnesota, are those collected for the year 1934. In that year the catch in these waters by United States craft only, amounted to 96,411,200 pounds, valued at \$5,123,735 to the fishermen, representing an increase of 29 percent in volume and 26 percent in value as compared with the catch in the previous year. Detailed statistics of these fisheries for 1934 appear in "Fishery industries of the United States, 1935", Appendix II to the Report of the United States Commissioner of Fisheries for the fiscal year 1936.

Lake fisheries, 1934

#### OPERATING UNITS: BY STATES

Item	New York	Pennsyl- vania	Ohio	Michigan
Fishermen: On vessels On boats and shore:	Number 78	Number 111	Number 97	Number 794
Regular	113 91	41 56	567 347	1, 849 974
Total	282	208	1,011	3, 617
Vessels: Steam Net tonnage Motor Net tonnage	$\begin{array}{r} 4\\94\\14\\117\end{array}$	12 307 9 80	6 201 13 130	34 578 188 1, 961
Total vessels		21 387	19 331	222 2, 5 <b>3</b> 9
Boats: Motor Other Accessory boats	69 68	26 41	216 100	909 549 16
Apparatus: Haul seines. Length, yards	3 260	11 1, 210	78 43, 672	114 40, 140
Gill nets: "Shoal", 2¼ to 35% inches Square yards "Shoal", 4 to 6 inches Square yards	449, 710 2, 721 652, 540	5, 762 646, 633 3, 542 903, 620	6, 934 1, 013, 154 760 120, 000	9, 711 2, 042, 359 27, 912 7, 481, 234
Trammel nets Square yards			$\begin{array}{c}116\\4,640\end{array}$	
Lines: Troll Hooks Trot Hooks Pound nets Trap nets	65 32, 360 192	$32 \\ 4,800 \\ 28 \\ 67$	6 3, 798	31 31 1, 278 488, 070 880 3, 608
Fyke nets Crowfoot bars. Picks. Diving outfits			243	989 605 142 16

¹⁴ The statistics of the catch presented herewith were obtained principally from records of the various State fishery agencies. The data for the operating units (fishermen, vessels, boats, and gear) of the United States were obtained largely by Bureau agents in a special canvass; although State records in several instances were very helpful in this work. In all cases the statistics collected are for the calendar year, except for Lake of the Woods, Rainy Lake, and Lake Natmakan in Minnesota, which are for 2 seasons. For Lake of the Woods, the seasons are from June 1 to Nov. 1 and Dec. 1 to Apr 1 and for Rainy and Namakan Lakes from May 15 to Nov. 1 and Dec. 1 to Apr. 1. The catches for these 2 seasons, in the order named, have been combined to constitute a year. The quantity of fish taken in these lakes between Jan. 1 and Apr. 1 is estimated at less than 3 percent of the total catch.

### **U. S. BUREAU OF FISHERIES**

### Lake fisheries, 1934-Continued

				• . •
Indiana	Illinois	Wisconsin	Minnesota	Total
Number 18	Number 72	Number 533	Number	Number 1, 703
23 61	9	529 654	398 164	3, 521 2, 347
192	81	1, 716	562	7, 579
1 22 4 57	18 251	19 514 168 1,985		76 1,716 414 4,581
5 79	18 251	187 2, 499		490 6, 297
56 1	4	297 257 2	143 333	1, 720 1, 350 18
		48 13, 066		254 98, 342
848 200, 968 687 206, 240	2, 034 488, 920 1, 014 260, 860	14, 893 3, 250, 555 12, 638 3, 415, 100 7 660	3, 366 938, 480 1, 684 653, 940	47, 054 9, 030, 779 50, 958 13, 693, 534 123 5, 300
5		571 187, 205 354	363 14, 520 70	31 31 2, 309 726, 955 1, 343
		1.383	93	7, 665 2, 821 2, 710 685 142
	Indiana Number 18 23 61 192 1 22 4 57 5 79 56 1  848 200, 968 687 206, 240  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  5  4  42	Indiana         Illinois           Number 18         Number 72           23         9           61	$\begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$

#### OPERATING UNITS: By STATES-Continued

#### CATCH: BY STATES

Species	New	York	Penns	ylvania	Ob	io
Blue pike. Bowfin. Burbot. Carp. Catfish and bullheads. Cisco. Eels. Goldfish. Lake herring. Lake trout. Mooneye. Pike or pickerel (jacks). Rock bass. Sauger. Sheepshead. Sturgeon Sheepshead. Sturgeon Sucker "mullet". Sunfish. White bass. Whitefish Common Menominee. Yellow pick. Mussel shells 1. Pearls and slugs 1.	Pounds 612, 100 500 10, 400 35, 100 74, 600 10, 100 126, 300 13, 700 200 14, 900 14, 900 14, 900 91, 900 17, 900 2, 400 118, 200 170, 100 38, 400	Value \$38,285 5 234 1,191 5,918 1,000 1,970 11,360 1,970 11,360 1,970 11,360 1,045 144 	Pounds 2, 131, 600 2, 131, 600 3, 700 70, 000 400 300 300 10, 500 1, 000 23, 700 555, 700 462, 900 798, 300 12, 100	Value \$101, 215 4 57 197 7, 000 8 	Pounds 5, 765, 100 5, 400 247, 600 1, 061, 890 497, 200 30, 100 	Vatue \$305, 548 5, 945 20, 175 30, 686 1, 204  450  224 32, 467 36, 681 2, 081 17, 066  222, 185 36, 546  542, 638 88, 713 13, 560 457
Total	1, 431, 500	98, 922	3, 572, 300	208, 101	27, 670, 000	1, 156, 754

¹ From tributary streams.

 $\mathbf{240}$ 

### Lake fisheries, 1934-Continued

#### CATCH: By STATES-Continued

Species	Mich	lgan	India	1714	Illinois	
	Pounde	Volue	Pounds	Value	l'ounds	Value
Bowfin Buffalofish	3, 100	\$31			1	
Burbot	13, 800	250	1,000	\$45	Contraction and a second second	
			2,400		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
Carp Catfish and bullbeads		27, 994	An an an an an an an	12	إحاصه حاجا ال	8 8
	118,800	6,005		-	a la companya di	
Chube	1, 561, 100	150, 249	352, 300	33, 300	827, 700	<b>\$65, 300</b>
Cisco	800	34 58			8 F	S (5
Goldfish	7,700		10.000			
Lake horring	7, 502, 400	1.50, 334			50, 700	1, 4000)
Ake trout	6, 312, 900	768, 477		9, 300		11. NR
Mooneye	600	9				
Pike or pickerel (jacks)	24, 400	1, 951				
Rock base	17, 100	1, 230				• • •
Bauger	154,000	13, 919		• • • • • • • • •	1.4	5 S
Sheepshead	68, 600	1, 256	· · · · · · · · ·		• · · · · ·	
Smelt	15, 600	780	ana je na je	e ar ca e		
teelbead trout			1, 600			
Sucker "mullet"	8, 664, 600	85, 359	6/00	14 :		
White bass	13, 400	482				4 2 24
Whitefish:			•			
Common	4, 890, 800	628, 245		470	7(4)	54
Menominee	166, 500	8, 927		·		
Yellow perch.	859, 200	58, 949	50, 100	4, 025	102, 400	3. 6400
Yellow pike	1, 832, 700	217.715	1, 300	140		
Mussel shells 1	1, 744, 100	32, 254	150,000			
Pearls and slugs 1		1, 420	. <b>.</b>			
Total	30, 392, 700	2, 143, 729	701, 600	51, 773	1, 206, 700	11.74

8 pectes	Wise	onsin	Minne	sota	Tot	.1
	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pronts .	Value
Blue pike					S. JAN, MR)	
Bowfin					A CHERT	34
Buffalofish					2,000	4
Burbot			91,300	<b>N</b> , 1.01	3: 100	E., 148
arp			11, 300			1.1.10
'atfish and bullheads		3, 185	46,000	1. 5.54	789, 290)	17. 53
'hubs		390,400	40,900	1.125	1. 147, 4141	- 14 L - 7
'isoo					111,0000	14, 23
'rapple			1,000	73	1 (WW)	7
els					6 ° _ 1880	1, 97
łuldfish					1.7 MAI	241
ake herring	8, 194, 700	136, 076	N, 016, 000	139,729	23, 940, 7:40	410, 19
ake trout	3, 201, 500	367. NH	209,700	30, 545	10, 111, 700)	1, 199, 76
fooneye			300	6	(1.4)	21.
Pike or pickerel (jacks)	69,100	5, 451	450,400	9.650	51.8. SIL	15 17
lock bass					-3111	1 37
auger			282,500 1	11. 391	1 174 1100	17 17
heepshead					2.20, 80	N 14
melt		15, 300			1. 0.24. 500	11. 18
teelhead trout					10	
			1,600	371	36 141	9.57
turgeon. Sucker "mullet"	855. 200	25, 056	127, 200	1. 65.65	5 616 201	1 1 70
undsh					17.141	34
Cullibees			155, 500	359	155 548	35
Vhite bast		1	100,000		GAT, MAR	24.97
Whitefish:	1					
Common	336, 800	43.473	153,500	15, 430	6.276.000	NO VA
Menominee		3, 391	1 (1)	127	2.54 (84)	12.45
fellow perch.		45,031	45, 300	1.975	10. 180. 4131	1. 4.1
ellow pike		2, 300	1,007,000	79. 140	4.151 4181	51. 10
rawfish		3, 200	1. (4) (40)		31 6481	372.94
fussel shells		3, 260	2014 C 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	· · ·	3 134 4181	11.32
Pearls and slugs 1		1 3, 200		÷	5 134, 400	
Carlo BUG BUG				• • •		1, 873
Total	20, 701, 000	1 067 657	10.735.400		96.411 200	115 1

¹ From tributary streams.

### 242

#### U. S. BUREAU OF FISHERIES

### Industries related to the fisheries of the Lake States

### OPERATING UNITS, SALARIES, AND WAGES, 1934

······································								
Items	New York	Penn- syl- vania	Ohio	Michi- gan	Indiana and Illi- nois ¹	Wis- consin	Minne- sota	Total
Transporting: Persons engaged	Number	Number	Number 12	Number 3	Number	Number	Number	Number 15
Vessels, motor Net tonnage		••••••	7 93	1 21				8 114
Wholesale and manufacturing: Establishments	15	7	48	58	56	43	11	238
Persons engaged: Proprietors Salaried employees	13 26	9 7	45 72	45 81	26 227	29 74	6 34	173 521
Wage earners: Average for season Average for year	109 64	73 28	442 239	434 190	458 383		89 47	2, 173 1, 152
Paid to salaried employees Paid to wage earners	\$36, 186 \$74, 940		\$175, 880 \$302, 250	\$136, 311 \$196, 739		\$83, 855 \$201, 532		<b>\$1, 0</b> 51, 156 <b>\$1, 391, 723</b>
Total salaries and wages	\$111, 126	\$49, 939	\$478, 130	\$333, 050	\$1, 097, 397	\$285, 387	\$87, 850	\$2, 442, 879
Fishermen manufacturing				72		121	342	535
	!	<u> </u>	·	1		l		

¹ One firm in Indiana has been included with Illinois.

#### PRODUCTS MANUFACTURED

Item	New Y	York	Pennsy	lvania	Oh	io	Mich	oigau
By manufacturing establishments: Carp, smokedpounds	Quan- tity	Value	Quan- tity	Value	Quan- tity 4,600	Value \$950	Quan- tity (1)	Value (1)
Chubs, smokeddo Cisco, sniokeddo	(1)	(1)			115, 400 ( ¹ )			\$132, 364
Herring, lake: Fresh fillets ² do Salteddo							(1) 1, <b>462</b> , 900	( ¹ ) 54, 103
Smoked		(1)					(1)	(1)
Fresh fillets ² do Frozen fillets ² do	219,542	\$51, 257 ( ¹ )	268,745	\$45, 470 ( ¹ )	1, 311, 328 309, 843	277, 617 64, 603		
Salmon, smokeddo Sturgeon, smokeddo Tullibee, smokeddo	(1) (1) (1)	(1) (1) (1)			23, 800 12, 160 249, 400	5, 860 8, 605 43, 860		( ¹ ) (1)
Whitefish, smokeddo Yellow perch: Fresh fillets ² do	(1) (1)	(1) (1)			57, 100	11, 975		
Frozen fillets ² do Unclassified products:		(.)	( ¹ )	(1)	86, 640			
Fillets, fresh and frozen ² poundsdodo	³ 14,004 5 216,600		4 31, 440			(5)	(5) (5)	(5) (5)
Miscellaneous ¹¹ do					12 31, 269		13 220, 540	
Total	450, 146	102, 457	330, 928	56, 114	2, 635. 401	546, 751	2, 296, 800	261, 488
By fishermen: Lake herring, salted.pounds Lake trout, salteddo							251, 300 25, 000	
Totaldo							276, 300	10,035
Grand total	450, 146	102, 457	330, 928	56, 114	2, 635, 401	546, 751	2, 573, 100	271, 523

See footnotes at end of table.

Industries related to the fisheries of the Lake States-Continued

PRODUCTS	MANUFACTURED—Continued
----------	------------------------

Item	Illia	a <b>oi</b> s	Ŵisco	onsin	Minn	esota
By manufacturing establishments: Alewives: Pickled	Quantity 202, 500	Value \$28, 750	Quantity 383, 500	Value \$54, 925	Quantity (1)	Value ( ¹ )
Carp, smokeddo Chubs, smokeddo Cisco, smokeddo			( ¹ ) 901, 297	( ¹ ) 176, 692		\$4, 160
Herring, lake: Fresh fillets ² do Salteddo Smokeddo		(1)	99, 000 2, 393, 180 675, 000	8, 440 78, 652 44, 250		(1)
Lake trout: Fresh fillets ² do Smokeddo		(1)	8,000	1, 750 35, 574		(·) 
Pike: Fresh fillets ² do Frozen fillets ² do Salmon:	1, 124, 496	246, 130	52,000 ( ¹ )	11, 200 (1)		
Kippereddo Smokeddo Sturgeon, smokeddo	628, 400		77, 977	12, 850	(1) (1)	$\binom{1}{(1)}$
Tullibee, smokeddo Whitefish, smokeddo Yellow perch, fresh fillets ² do		17, 423 ( ¹ )	(1) (1)	(1) (1) 20,350	(1) (1)	(1) (1)
Unclassified products: Fillets, fresh and frozen ² do Smokeddo Miscellaneous ¹¹	⁶ 45, 116 ⁹ 30, 886			7 4, 760 10 7, 157 14 67, 507		( ⁵ ) 15 37, 565
Total	4, 457, 416	1,066,416		524, 107		41, 725
By fishermen: Chubs, smokedpounds Lake herring, salteddo I.ake trout, smokeddo			26, 000 892, 540 2, 500	4, 940 31, 425 450	600,000	21,000
Totaldo			921, 040	36, 815	600, 000	21,000
Grand total	4, 457, 416	1, 066, 416		560, 922		62, 725

¹ This item has been included under "Unclassified products."

² Data are for 1935.

² Data are for 1935.
³ Includes fresh fillets of yellow perch and frozen fillets of pike.
⁴ Includes fresh fillets of sheepshead and whitefish; and frozen fillets of pike and yellow perch.
⁵ The production of this item is included under "Miscellaneous."
⁶ Includes fresh fillets of lake trout, suckers, white bass, and whitefish.
⁷ Includes fresh fillets of sauger and whitefish; and frozen fillets of pike.
⁹ Includes smoked butterfish, chubs, eels, lake herring, saltron, sturgeon, tullibee, and whitefish.
⁹ Includes smoked butterfish, carb, sea herring. saltron, sturgeon, tullibee, and whitefish.

Includes smoked buffalofish, carp, sea herring, sablefish, shad, and whitefish. ¹⁰ Includes smoked carp, tullibee, and whitefish, and Bismark herring.

¹¹ Both 1934 and 1935 data are included in this item.

12 Includes fresh fillets of white bass; and smoked cisco and sablefish.

¹³ Includes fresh fillets of lake herring; and smoked carp, lake herring, mackerel, menominee, salmon, and tullibee.

¹⁴ Includes spiced chubs and sea herring; canned whitefish caviar; and burbot-liver oil.

¹⁵ Includes smoked lake herring, lake trout, salmon, tullibee, and whitefish; kippered salmon; pickled alewives; and burbot-liver oil.

alewives; and ourbot-liver on. NOTE.—Unless otherwise indicated the data are for 1934. The total value of the manufactured products for the Lake States was as follows: By manufacturing establishments, \$2,599,055; and by fishermen, \$67,850. Some of the above products may have been manufactured from products imported from another State or country; therefore, they cannot be correlated directly with the catch within the State. Of the total number of persons engaged in the preparation of fishermen's manufactured products, 224 have also been included of the bersons shown on transporting craft have also been included as fishermen. This as fishermen and 6 of the persons shown on transporting craft have also been included as fishermen. should be considered when computing the total number of persons in the fishery industries, exclusive of duplication.

#### FISHERIES OF THE MISSISSIPPI RIVER AND TRIBUTARIES "

The most recent complete catch statistics of the fisheries for the States of the Mississippi River and tributaries are those collected for the year 1931. The yield of fishery products in that year amounted to 82,382,523 pounds, valued at \$2,897,357, which was a decrease of 22 percent in quantity and 36 percent in value as compared with the quantity and value of the catch in 1922 when the most recent preceding survey was made. Detailed statistics of the fisheries of the Mississippi River and tributaries for 1931 appear in "Fishery Industries of the United States, 1932" by R. H. Fiedler, appendix III to the Report of the Commissioner of Fisheries for the fiscal year 1933. A summary of these fisheries in 1931 as well as certain data for 1935 appear in the following tables.

Item	Ala- bama	Arkan- sas	Illi- nois	Indi- ana	Iowa	Kansas	Ken- tucky	Louisi- ana	Minne- sota
Fishermen:							N7 1		
On boats and shore:				Number	Number 245				Number
Regular Casual	104 131	1,463	708	20 1,735	648	35 88	89 440	1,402 3,108	160 578
Casual	151	1, 524	1, 318	1,735	C45	66	440	3, 108	0/5
Total	235	2, 987	2, 026	1,755	893	123	529	4, 510	738
Boats:									
Motor	32	907	676	544	309	18	92	1,225	65
Other	190	2, 359	957	1, 189	457	123	420	2, 369	446
pparatus:		-,						-,	
Haul seines		16	127	50	133		24	377	113
Length, yards		7,308	33, 975	5, 170	36, 339		2,057	85, 166	49,968
Anchor gill nets		4						74	9
Square yards		2,800						17,400	9, 999
Trammel nets		31	28	3		90		78	
Square yards		3, 899	4, 590	360		9, 026		19,696	
Lines:									
Trot		5, 327	1, 312	320	1, 158	17	627	5, 757	186
Hooks	35, 980	455, 000	124, 715	16, 767	186, 250	360	37, 395	1, 392, 200	41,800
Pounds nets					2				27
Fyke nets		5, 346	9,852 22	335	1,981	189	1, 231	5,908	74
Dip nets Traps:			22		10			159	
Crawfish								18	
Shrimp								88	
Baskets			3, 769						
Mussel dredges		426	14						
Yards at mouth		286	10						
Crowfoot bars	168	1, 038	840	1.092	464		256	10	192
Tongs		159		72				5	
Rakes		70							
Forks		102	33	1,278		29		5	
Grabs								2, 232	

Fisheries of the Mississippi River and tributaries, 1931

OPERATING UNITS: BY STATES

¹⁵ For a clearer understanding of the statistics published in this section, the reader is referred to the section in the latter part of the document entitled "Statistical survey procedure."

### Fisheries of the Mississippi River and tributaries, 1931-Continued

OPERATING UNITS: By STATES-Continued

Item	Missis- sippi	Mis- souri	Ne- braska	Ohio	Okla- homa	South Da- kota	Тел- пезsее	Texas	Wis- con- sin	Total
'isbermen:	Num-	Num-	Num-	Num-	Num-	Num-	Num-	Num-	Num-	Num.
On boats and shore:	ber	ber	ber	ber	ber	ber	ber	ber	ber	ber
Regular	211	177			5		327	5	202	5, 15
Casual	198	170	299	49	19	67	206	41	112	10, 73
Total	409	347	299	49	24	67	533	46	314	15, 88
loats:										
Motor	138	84	30			2	138	6	160	4, 42
Other	329	304	187	49	18	34	467	42	180	10, 12
pparatus:						100000				
Haul seines	16	47	12	2	2	11			83	1, 01
Length, yards	6, 885	5, 688	906	180	60	1,948			20, 149	255, 77
Anchor gill nets	4	1			3				R	10
Square yards	800	160			990				13, 488	45, 63
Trammel nets	17	104	115				52			51
Square yards	2, 867	14, 668	4, 833				3, 560			63.79
Lines:							07			
Hand							67			i 6
Hooks		516		19		18	67 464	80		6
Trot Hooks	847			900	29				3	17, 12
		34, 600		800	1,075	3, 600	41, 690	14, 500	345	2, 459, 11
Pound nets Fyke nets	9 501	1,872	296	76	85	68	1,735	70	222	32.54
Dip nets		1,014		10	00	00	1,755	10	222	32, 31
Traps:										
Crawfish										1
Shrimp	350			•••••						43
Baskets	000									
Spears							12			1
Mussel dredges										44
Yards at mouth										29
Crowfoot bars							230		190	4.48
Crowfoot bars Tongs		9								24
Rakes										7
Forks.										1, 44
Grabs										

#### CATCH: BY STATES

Species	Alaba	wa	Arkai	isas	Illino	ois	India	ma
TISH	Pounas	Value		Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value
Bowfin Buffalofish	21, 330	\$2, 342		131, 474	911, 609			
Carp Catfish and bullheads	11, 000 81, 200		808, 206 1, 077, 343		4, 878, 744 647, 696			10, 162
Crappie	9, 772		11, 325	227	4, 985			
Mooneve					1,000	20		
Paddlefish or spoonbill cat Quillback or "American carp"	7,657	875	6, 830	676	17, 532	608	30, 312	
SheepsheadSturgeon, shovelnose	45, 909 575				00 = 00		38, 740 3, 013	
Sucker "mullet"	5, 752	609	3, 309	<b>23</b> 5	25,130 1,200	1,087		1, 156
Yellow pike							4, 550	693
Total	187, 153	20, 178	4, 859, 717	285, 094	6, 818, 525	271, 623	387, 960	32, 632
SHELLFISH, ETC.								
Mussel shells	1. 635, 000	10, 132	10, 872, 790				7, 328, 736	
PearlsSlugs		2, 444		3, 137		11, 835		
Turtles: Snapper Soft shell					14, 577	696	500 400	
Total	1, 635, 000	12, 576	10, 872, 790	126, 357	7, 444, 105	95, 615	7, 329, 636	124, 590
Grand total	1, 822, 153	32, 754	15, 732, 507	411, 451	14, 262, 630	367, 238	7, 717, 596	157, 222

### 246

#### U. S. BUREAU OF FISHERIES

#### Fisheries of the Mississippi River and tributaries, 1931-Continued

#### CATCH: BY STATES-Continued

Species	Iow	78	Kan	sas	Kentu	icky	Louisia	na I
FISH	Pounds 91, 825	Value \$3,759	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds 5,715	Value \$114
Bowfin Buffalofish	746, 615	59,705	24, 325	\$2, 222	164, 558	\$14, 429		263, 261
Carp	1, 594, 244	80, 134		10,956	113, 461	8, 124	204, 743	4, 127
Catfish and bullheads	467, 340	48, 593	770	111	131, 777	17,043	6, 602, 987	528, 579
Eels.	325	15					200	6
Garfish							72, 450	791
Mooneye		28			990	105		5.5.
Paddlefish or spoonbill cat.		638			18, 322	1,617	495, 544	21, 508
Pike or nickerel	4,700	470				-,		
Quillback or "American carp".	60,450	1, 339	100	11	11,355	984	20,700	431
Sauger	00, 100	2,000	100		2,365	451	_0,.00	
Sheepshead	343, 449	17.619			52, 560	6, 762	1, 976, 600	39, 577
Sturgeon, shovelnose		1,663	175	24	2,967	380		
Sucker "mullet"		822		100 Pepel - 17	10, 294	1, 331		
Yellow pike					70	18		
Tenes hugerting								
Total	3, 373, 648	214, 785	142, 859	13, 324	508, 719	51, 244	18, 163, 253	858, 394
SHELLFISH, ETC.								
Crawfish							29, 248	292
Shrimp							38, 503	2, 423
Shrimp Mussel shells	4. 366, 219	65, 685	312, 562	2,713	1, 113, 032	8,786	50,000	375
Pearls		7.244						
Slugs		13,924		636		852		
Frogs							872,651	130, 612
Terrapin	19,100	377						
Turtles:							and the second second	1
Snapper	2,000	40					58, 013	2, 244
Soft shell	17,000	. 340					1,700	34
Total	4, 404, 319	87, 610	312, 562	3, 349	1, 113, 032	9, 638	1, 050, 115	135, 980
Grand total	7, 777, 967	302, 395	455, 421	16.673	1, 621, 751	60, 882	19, 213, 368	994, 374

Species	Minne	esota	Missis	sippi	Mis	souri	Nebraska	
FISH	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds		Pounds	Value
Bowfin	16, 598	\$282			17,000	\$520		
Buffalofish	257, 431	15,092		\$63, 824	178, 991	16, 414	18, 104	\$1, 813
Carp	2, 151, 119	97, 756	225, 276		433, 117	33, 356	93, 032	9,305
Cathsh and bullheads	53, 804	4,841	635, 049	42, 384	91, 430	15, 487	34, 174	5, 135
Eels			250	20	1,055	53		
Minnows					525	209		
Paddlefish or spoonbill cat.			158, 821	5,879	40, 103	2,917		
Quillback or "American carp"	17.246	519	2, 157	42	13,672	946		
Sheepshead	152, 545	7,938	106, 844	2,576	38, 186	3,773		
Sturgeon, shovelnose	1,634	115	100	3	17,282	1,703		
Sucker "mullet"	65, 273	1, 955			2, 275	292		
Total	2, 715, 650	128, 498	2, 639, 623	121, 458	833, 636	75, 670	145, 310	16, 253
SHELLFISH, ETC.								
Shrimp	1		10,000	1,500				
Mussel shells	782, 630	7,827			94,000	1, 193		
Pearls		157						
siugs		1,174				118		
Turtles, snapper			100	3				
Total	782, 630	9, 158	10, 100	1, 503	94,000	1, 311		
Grand total	3, 498, 280	137, 656	2, 649, 723	122, 961	927, 636	76, 981	145, 310	16, 253

¹ According to statistics compiled by the Department of Conservation of the State of Louisiana and published in the Twelfth Biennial Report of that Department, the catch of commercial fresh-water fish taken in Louisiana during 1935 was as follows: Catfish, 4,364,180 pounds, valued at \$349,134; gaspergou, 1,658,940 pounds, valued at \$\$2,947; spoonbill cat, 622,030 pounds, valued at \$443,641; buffalofish, 9,673,985 pounds, valued at \$483,606; terrapins, 8,370 dozens, valued at \$167,420; fresh-water turtles, 849,000 pounds, valued at \$127,735; frozs, 2.529,095 pounds, valued at \$8632,274; fresh-water shrimp, 21,938,610 pounds, valued at \$264,475; erayfish, 1,250,690 pounds, valued at \$87,548; "baby" green turtles, 6,129,235 in number, valued at \$61,292; and miscellaneous products, 30,450 pounds, valued at \$1,827. -

Fisheries of the Mississippi River and tributaries, 1931-Continued

CATCH: BY STATES-Continued

Species	01	nio	Okla	homa	South	Dakota	Tenne	Tennessce		
FISH	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value		
Black bass							14,000	\$1,680		
Buffalofish	6, 433	\$662	21,605	\$2, 142	38,926	\$3, 894	478, 592	34, 247		
Carp Catfish and bullheads	14,370	1, 543	4, 268	425	52, 836	2,642	247, 841	9, 594		
Cathsn and buildeads	4, 380	811	4, 935	695	13, 500	3, 528	271, 753	24, 750		
Crappie					1, 392	70	18, 652	1, 658		
Eels							163	25		
Paddlefish or spoonbill cat			5, 332	533	400	40	5,034	301		
Quillback or "American carp"	1, 195	119	1,950	195	4,364	220	6,065	843		
Sheepshead	1,318	224	1,550	155	697	70	197,670	10, 465		
Sturgeon, shovelnose	558	72					3,706	393		
Sucker "mullet"	2,902	268			2, 246	112	8, 323	1, 119		
Sunfish							21,850	1,094		
White bass							2,100	106		
Yellow pike	325	60		•••••						
Total	31, 481	3, 759	39, 640	4, 145	114, 361	10, 576	1, 275, 749	86, 275		
SHELLFISH, ETC.										
Mussel shells		3, 005					2, 157, 000	15, 604		
Pearls								25		
Slugs		380						1, 724		
Frogs							2, 250	270		
Terrapin							70	14		
Total	154,000	3, 313					2, 159, 320	17,640		
Grand total	185, 481	7,072	39, 640	4, 145	114, 361	10, 576	3, 435, 069	103, 915		

Species	Texas		Wisconsin		Total	
FISH	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value
Black bass					14,000	\$1,680
Bowfin			288, 170	\$4,355	428, 316	9, 299
Buffalofish		\$2, 190	268, 001	13, 528	15, 772, 451	687, 288
Carp		138	777, 474	23, 800	11, 891, 761	435, 399
Catfish and bullheads		3, 824	65, 539	5, 825	10, 266, 847	877, 798
Crappie					41, 141	2, 959
Eels					6, 978	441
Garfish					72, 450	791
Minnows					525	209
Mooneye					3,090	153
Paddlefish or spoonbill cat					951, 152	43, 134
Pike or pickerel					4, 700	470
Quillback or "American carp"			66, 353	2,032	268, 438	11, 286
Sauger					2, 365	451
Sheepshead	10, 300	206	84, 409	3, 692	3, 904, 844	142, 938
Sturgeon, shovelnose					87, 426	8, 163
Sucker "mullet"				3, 696	314, 835	12,682
Sunfish					21, 850	1, 094
White bass					3, 300	198
Yellow pike			<b></b>		4, 945	771
Total	138, 500	6, 368	1, 685, 930	56, 928	44, 061, 714	2, 257, 204
SHELLFISH, ETC.					00.049	200
Crawfish					29, 248 48, 503	292 3, 923
Shrimp				8,946	37, 254, 697	421, 611
Mussel shells				8, 940		11, 436
Pearls						68, 216
Slugs					874.901	
Frogs						130, 882 391
Terrapin					19, 170	381
Turtles:	l	1			75, 190	2 000
Snapper						3,008
Soft shell					19, 100	394
Total			959, 200	11, 513	38, 320, 809	640, 153
Grand total	138, 500	6, 368	2, 645, 130	68, 441	82, 382, 523	2, 897, 357

-----
# **U. S. BUREAU OF FISHERIES**

# Industries related to the fisheries of the Mississippi River and tributaries OPERATING UNITS, SALARIES, AND WAGES, 1931

Item	Arkansas	Illinois	Indiana	Iowa	Kentucky	Louisi- ana
Transporting: Persons engaged	Number 13	Number	Number	Number	Number	Number
Vessels, motor Net tonnage					2	220
Wholesale and manufacturing: Establishments	6	38	4	61	11	22
Persons engaged: Proprietors Salaried employees	3 9	42 3	1 5	52 79	8 20	24 14
Wage earners: A verage for season A verage for year	152 72	<b>331</b> 235	140 93	2, 500 2, 179	261 159	70 68
Paid to salaried employees Paid to wage earn rs	\$11, 417 \$53, 503	\$9, 520 \$145, 683	\$6, 820 \$51, 444	\$141, 346 \$1, 417, 678	\$33, 159 \$81, 643	\$12,400 \$37,700
Total salaries and wages	\$64, 920	\$155, 203	\$58, 264	\$1, 559, 024	\$114, 802	\$50, 100
Fishermen manufacturing		4	2			200

Item	Minne- sota and North Dakota	Missis- sippi	Missouri and Okla- hom <b>a</b>	Ne- braska and Kansas	Ohio and Penn- sylvania	Tennes- see	Wis- consin	Total
Transporting: Persons engaged			Number	Number	Number	Number	Number	Number 29
Vessels, motor Net tonnage								8 104
Vholesale and manufactur- ing:								
Establishments Persons engaged:	13	6	21	3	13	11	8	217
Proprietors	11	73	24	3	17	9	3	204
Salaried employees. Wage earners:	27	3	125	8	37	15	10	<b>3</b> 55
A verage for sea- son	112	26	328	52	175	90	38	4, 275
Average for	112	26	061					3, 483
year	======	20	261	52	145	52	29	3, 400
Paid to salaried employ- ees Paid to wage earners	\$55, 200 \$81, 500	\$16, 000 \$22, 382	\$291, 874 \$202, 944	\$17,400 \$45,580	\$95, 878 \$138, 817		\$12, 998 \$24, 483	\$738, 896 \$2, 341, 534
Total salaries and								
wages	\$136, 700	\$38, 382	\$494, 818	\$62, 980	\$234, 695	\$73, 061	\$37, 481	\$3, 080, 430
Fishermen manufacturing		7	3					216

#### PRODUCTS MANUFACTURED

Item	Indi	ana	Iowa, Illi Miss	inois, and souri	Louisiana		
By manufacturing establishments: Salmon, smokedpounds Sturgeon, smokeddo	Quantity	Value	Quantity 240,000 162,000	Value \$48, 800 39, 140	Quantity	Value	
Mussel-shell products: Buttons ² ProssPross Poultry feed ² do Lime ² dodo			1 714	2, 991, 761 35, 112 2, 971 72, 214			
Total			4 83, 000	4 14, 440 3, 204, 438			
By fishermen: Alligator hidespounds Carp, smokeddo Paddlefish roe, salteddo Sheepshead, smokeddo Sturgeon:	450	\$180	667 900 617	67 540 77	88, 356 	<b>\$7,</b> 363	
Smokeddo Roe, salteddo			1, 333 35	400 32			
Total	450	180	3, 552	1, 116	88, 356	7, 363	
Grand total	450	180		3, 205, 554	88, 356	7, 363	

² Data are for 1935.
 ³ Includes mussel-shell stucco and novelties.
 ⁴ Includes smoked buffalofish and tullibees.

# Industries related to the fisheries of the Mississippi River and tributaries-Contd. **PRODUCTS MANUFACTURED**—Continued

Item		ota and raska	Missi	ssippi	Obio, Tennessee, and Pennsylvania		
By manufacturing establishments: Chubs, smokedpounds	Quantity	Value	Quantity	Value	Quantity 106,600	Value \$26, 650	
Salmon, smokeddo Sturgeon, smokeddo	(1) (1)	(1) (1)			(1)	(1)	
Whitefish, smokeddo Unclassified, smokeddo	255, 000 \$ 66, 600	\$47, 200 ₅ 19, 793			(1) 8 184, 900	(1) 6 50, 555	
Total	321, 600	66, 993			291, 500	77, 205	
By fishermen: Paddlefish roe, saltedpounds			245	\$92			
Total			245	92			
Grand total	321, 600	66, 993	245	92	291, 500	77, 205	

¹ The production of this item is included under "unclassified products."

 Includes smoked eels, salmon, and sturgeon.
 Includes smoked buffalofish, butterfish, carp, lake trout, paddlefish, sablefish, salmon, tullibees, and whitefish.

Note.-Unless otherwise indicated the data are for 1931. The total value of the manufactured products **\$3,348,636**; and by fishermen, \$8,751. Some of the products may have been manufactured from fishery products imported from another State or a foreign country; therefore, they cannot be correlated directly with the catch within the State.

#### LAKE PEPIN

Fisheries of Lake Pepin, 1935

OPERATING UNITS: BY GEAR

Item	Haul seines	Anchor gill nets	Trammel nets	Trot lines	Pound nets	Fyke nets	Total. exclusive of dupli- cation
Fishermen: Regular Casual	Number 6 12	Number 30 40	Number 2 8	Number 36	Number 8 8	Number 2 6	Number 46 79
Total	18	70	10	36	16	8	125
Boats: Motor Other Apparatus:	5 5	42 12	10	32 4	8 8	10 2	72 31
Number Length, yards	5 2,032	66	14	66	8	340	
Square yards Hooks		212, 888	1, 966	6, 600			

#### CATCH: BY GEAR

Species	Haul seines		Anchor gill nets		Tramn	nel nets	Trot lines	
Bowfin Bufialofish	Pounds 500 8, 200	Value \$10 328	Pounds 2,000 18,500	Va!ue \$40 740	Pounds	Value \$80	Pounds	Value
Carp Catfish and bullheads Mooneye	92,000 4,700 2,000	2, 760 470 40	596,000 1,800	17, 880 180	7,000 1,000	210 100	4, 800 10, 100	\$144 1,010
Sheepshead Sucker "mullet" Turtles, snapper	5,800 3,000 1,000	290 60 20	25, 500 10, 500 200	$\begin{array}{c}1,275\\210\\4\end{array}$	500	25	2, 500	125
Total	117, 200	3, 978	654, 500	20, 329	10, 500	415	17, 400	1, 279

# U. S. BUREAU OF FISHERIES

# Fisheries of Lake Pepin, 1935-Continued d

Species	Pound nets		Fyke	nets	Total		
Bowfin Buffalofish Carp Catfish and bullheads	Pounds 500 2,000 100,000 100	Value \$10 80 3,000 10	Pounds 1,000 4,000 7,000	Value \$40 120 700	Pounds 3,000 31,700 803,800 24,700 2,000	Value \$60 1, 268 24, 114 2, 470 40	
Sheepshead Sucker "mullet" Turtles, snapper	7,000 20,000	350 400	3, 000 500	150 10	44, 300 33, 500 1, 700	2, 215 670 34	
Total	129,600	3, 850	15, 500	1,020	944, 700	30, 871	

#### OPERATING UNITS: BY STATES

Item	Illinois	Minnesota	Wisconsin	Total for lake
Fishermen:	Number	Number	Number	Number
Regular	2		44	46
Casual	17	4	58	79
Total	19	4	102	125
Boats:				
Motor	17	3	52	72
Other.	6	i	24	31
Apparatus:		-		
Haul seines		1	4	5
Length, vards		535	1.497	2,032
Length, yards Gill nets, anchor			66	66
Square yards			212, 888	212, 888
l rammel nets	14			14
Square yards	1,966			1,966
Lines, trot	40	9	17	66
Hooks	4,000	900	1,700	6, 600
Pound nets			8	8
Fyke nets				340

## CATCH: BY STATES

Species	Illinois		Minnesota		Wisco	nsin	Total for lake	
Bowfin	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds 3,000	Value \$60	Pounds 3,000	Value \$60
Buffalofish Carp	3,000 12,000	\$120 360	500 6, 500	\$20 195	28, 200 785, 300	1, 128 23, 559	31, 700 803, 800	1, 268 24, 114
Mooneye	12, 000	1, 200	2, 800	280	9, 900 2, 000	990 40	24, 700 2, 000	2, 470
Sheepshead Sucker "mullet"	4, 000	200	1,600 1,000	80 20	38, 700 32, 500	1, 935 650	44, 300 33, 500	2, 215 670
Turtles, snapper	500	10			1, 200	24	1, 700	34
Total	31, 500	1, 890	12, 400	595	900, 800	28, 386	944, 700	30, 871

# LAKE KEOKUK

Fisheries of Lake Keokuk, 1935

OPERATING UNITS: BY GEAR

Item	Haul seines	Trammel nets	Trot lines	Fyke nets	Total, ex- clusive of duplication
Fishermen: Regular Casual	Number 10 44	Number 2 30	Number 2 42	Number 13 76	Number 19 111
Total	54	32	44	89	130
Boats: Motor Other Apparatus:	17 17	19 3	26 17	59 36	72
Number Length, yards Square yards	18 2, 169	33 7, 799	102	1, 180	
Hooks		1,199	9, 825		

# Fisheries of Lake Keokuk, 1935-Continued

CATCH: BY GEAR

Species	Haul seines		Tramm	Trammel nets		Trot lines		Fyke nets		Total	
	Pounds		Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	
Bowfin	3, 500	\$70					500	\$10	4,000	\$80	
Buffalofish	49,000	1,960	9,500	\$380			44,000	1, 765	120, 500	4, 105	
Carp	200, 300	6,009	57,000	1,710	9,700	\$291	119,200	3, 576	386.200	11.586	
Catfish and bullheads	10, 500	1,050	6, 300	630	19,500	1,950	84,000	8,400	120, 300	12,030	
Eels.							100	5	100	5	
Paddlefish or spoonbill											
cat	8,700	870	2,000	200					10,700	1,070	
Sheepshead	62, 400	3, 120	22, 500	1, 125	4,200	210	30, 500	1, 525	119,600	5,980	
Sturgeon, shovelnose	225	22	, 000	-,	-,		00,000	-, 020	225	22	
Sucker "mullet"	1.000	20							1,000	20	
Turtles, snapper	4,400	88			1,500	30			5,900	118	
Total	340, 025	13, 209	97, 300	4,045	34,900	2, 481	278, 300	15, 281	750, 525	35,016	

#### OPERATING UNITS: BY STATES

Itera	Illinois	Iowa	Total for lake
Fishermen: Regular Casual	Number 7 47	Number 12 64	Number 19 111
Total	54	76	130
Boats: Motor Other Apparatus:	31 26	41 27	72 53
Haul seines Length, yards	$2 \\ 335$	$\begin{array}{c} 16\\ 1,834 \end{array}$	18 2, 169
Trammel nets Square yards Trot lines	$\begin{array}{r}15\\2,000\\77\end{array}$	18 5, 799 5	33 7, 799 102
Hooks Fyke nets	9,700 585	$125 \\ 595$	9, 825 1, 180

Species	Illin	ois	Iow	'a	Total for lake		
Bowfin	Pounds 900	Value \$18	Pounds 3, 100	Value \$62	Pounds 4,000	Value \$80	
Buffalofish	29,500	1, 185	73,000	2,920	102, 500	4, 105	
Carp	116,000	3,480	270, 200	8, 106	386, 200	11, 586	
Catfish and bullheads	67, 500	6,750	52,800	5, 280	120,300	12,030	
Eels			100	5	100	5	
Paddlefish or spoonbill cat	8,000	800	2,700	270	10,700	1,070	
Sheepshead	46,200	2,310	73,400	3,670	119,600	5, 980	
Sturgeon, shovelnose			225	22	225	22	
Sucker "mullet"	500	10	500	10	1,000	20	
Turtles, snapper	2,000	40	3, 900	78	5, 900	118	
Total	270, 600	14, 593	479, 925	20, 423	750, 525	35,016	

Turtles:

Snapper.....

Soft shell

Total_____

## MISSISSIPPI RIVER BETWEEN LAKE PEPIN AND LAKE KEOKUK

# Fisherics of the Mississippi River between Lake Pepin and Lake Keokuk, 1935

OPERATING UNITS: BY GEAR

Item	Hau seines	Anchor gill nets	Trammel nets	Trot- lines	Fyke nets	Dip nets	Total, ex- clusive of duplica- tion
Fishermen: Regular	Number 110 2×0	Number 8 8	Number 17 49	Nu mber 163	Number 123 385	Number 19	Nnmber 198 581
Total.	390	16	66	163	506	19	779
Boats: Motor Other	111 109	9 2	.30 2	130 40	397 90		474 208
Numl-er. Length, yards	108 19, 883	9	-58	167	7, 742	19	·····
Square yards Hooks		19, 402	7, 322	17, 800			

	C	ATCH:	BY GEAR					
Species	Haul	Haul seines		Anchor gill nets		nel nets	Trot lines	
Bowfin Bulfalofish	Pounds 140, 490 576, 100	Value \$2, 880 23, 714	Pounds 3, 606 27, 500	Value \$72 1, 150	Pounds 3, 100 63, 000	Value \$62 2,520	Pounds	s alue
Carp. Catfish and bullheads. Eels	1, 614, 500 67, 500	49, 335 6, 780	68,700 1,800	2, 061 180	124, 200 8, 550 100	3, 726 855 10	24,000 43,500	\$720 4, 350
Mooneye. Paddlefish or spoonbill cat Pike or pickerel. Sheepshead.	38, 900 5, 750 5, 450 372, 700	100      778     575     272     18,635	1,000	530	$100 \\ 100 \\ 25,900$	10 5 1, 345	13, 300	661
Sturgeon, shovelnose. Sucker "mullet". Turtles:	6, 600 71, 300	660 1, 426	3, 500	70	24, 400 5, 300	2, 440 106	100	10
Snapper Soft shell	19, 600 10, 000	392 200					700 100	
Total Species	2, 959, 190	105, 647 Fyk	116, 700 e nets		254, 750 Dip nets	11, 079	81, 700 Tota	5, 757 1
Bowfin Buifalofish Carp Catfish and bullheads Eels Nooneye		Pounds 1, 20 320, 90 575, 00 510, 30 1, 05	$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	4 6 7, 0 7, 5 0	500 \$	300	Pounds 148, 390 995, 000 443, 900 632, 000 1, 150 39, 900	Value \$3, 038 40, 640 73, 287 63, 200 120 738
Paddlefish or spoonbill cat Pike or pickerel Sheepshead Sturgeon, shovelnose		138, 00	6,90	0 4,	200	210	6,000 5,550 564,700 31,100	600 277 28, 281 3, 110
Sucker "mullet"		20, 10	0 40	2			100, 200	2, 004

1,000

1, 568, 400

650

20

13

88.665

-----

19, 200

735

-----

426 215

215, 996

21, 300 10, 750

4, 999, 940

# Fisheries of the Mississippi River between Lake Pepin and Lake Keokuk, 1935-Con.

OPERATING UNIT	S: BY STATES	
----------------	--------------	--

Item	Illinois	Iowa	Minnesota	Wisconsin	Total
Fishermen: Regular Casual	Number 29 157	Number 98 216	Number 8 45	Number 63 163	Number 198 581
Total	186	314	53	226	77
Boats: Motor Other	122 54	217 82	22 17	113 55	474
A pparatus: Haul seines Length, yards	22 3, 300	32 5, 265	7 1, 351	47 9, 967	10 19, 88
Gill nets, anchor Square yards Trammel nets	6	52	3 4, 665	6 14, 737	19, <b>4</b> 0 5
Square yards Lines, trot Hooks	796 84 9, 500	6, 526 47 4, 700	23 2, 300	13 1, 300	7, 32 16 17, 80
Fyke nets Dip nets	2,425	4, 189 19		1, 128	7,74

CATC	$\mathbf{H}$ :	B۳	STATES

Species	Illin	ois	Iov	va	Minn	esota	Wisco	nsin	Tot	tal	
	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	Pounds	Value	
Bowfin	7,600	\$152									
Buffalofish	191,000							14, 344			
Carp	373,000						1,046,000		2, 443, 900	73, 28	
Catfish and bullheads.	155, 800					990	155, 500	15, 550			
Eels	200	20					150		1, 150	120	
Mooneye	500	10	3,000	60	1,500	30	34,900	698	39,900	798	
Paddlefish or spoon-										1	
bill cat	2, 250	225	3,650	365			100	10	6, 000		
Pike or pickerel			5, 550						5. 550	27	
Sheepshead	129,900	6, 491	216,900	10, 895	50,800	2, 540	167, 100	8,355	564,700	28, 28	
Sturgeon, shovelnose			31, 100	3, 110					31, 100	3, 110	
Sucker "mullet"	10, 300	206	35,000	700	10, 500	210	44,400	888	100, 200	2,00-	
Turtles:											
Snapper	1,400			144	8 <b>0</b> 0	16	11,900	238	21, 300	42	
Soft shell	1,000	20	4, 950	99			4,800	96	10, 750	218	
Total	872, 950	41, 742	1,976,150	91, 093	254, 800	9,860	1, 896, 040	73, 301	4, 999, 940	215, 99	

## FISHERIES OF ALASKA ¹⁶

The commercial catch of fishery products in Alaska during 1935, exclusive of whales, amounted to 638,335,513 pounds, valued at \$8,702,783, which is a decrease of 21 percent in volume and 26 percent in value as compared with the catch in 1934. Of the total catch in 1935, 434,003,732 pounds, valued at \$6,969,791, consisted of salmon; 201,789,468 pounds, valued at \$1,586,032, other fish; and 2,542,313 pounds, valued at \$146,960, shellfish. In addition, 394 whales were taken. These fisheries gave employment to 9,208 fishermen, 1,551 persons on transporting craft, and 11,861 persons in fisheries wholesale and manufacturing industries—a total of 22,620 persons, which is a decrease of 14 percent as compared with the number employed in 1934.

¹⁶ Statistics for the fisheries of Alaska are collected and compiled by the Alaska Division of this Bureau. A summary of these statistics appears in this section. For detailed figures the reader is referred to Alaska Fishery and Fur-Seal Industries in 1935, by Ward T. Bower, Appendix 1 to the Report of the Commissioner of Fisheries for the fiscal year 1936.

# Fisheries of Alaska, 1935

## SUMMARY: BY DISTRICTS

Item	Southeas	st Alaska	Central	Alaska	Western	Alaska	То	tal
PERSONS ENGAGED In fishing In transporting In wholesale and manufacturing industries	Number 4, 995 810 6, 474	Value	Numbe <del>r</del> 2, 807 649 <b>4</b> , 151	Value	Number 1, 406 92 1, 236	Value	Number 9, 208 1, 551 11, 861	Value
Total	12, 279		7, 607		2, 734		22, 620	
CRAFT EMPLOYED Vessels fishing Boats fishing Vessels transporting Scows, houseboats, pile drivers, etc	743 2, 301 194 289		90 1, 250 138 241		12 438 24 44		845 3, 989 356 574	
Total	3, 527		1, 719		518		5, 764	
САТСН Fish: Salmon Other Shellfish	Pounds 237, 146, 123 116, 312, 703 1, 502, 451	\$3, 886, 902 1, 158, 322 92, 320	Pounds 161, 451, 305 78, 017, 180 1, 039, 862	\$2, 417, 484 390, 413 54, 640	Pounds 35, 406, 304 7, 459, 585	\$665, 405 37, 297	Pounds 434, 003, 732 201, 789, 468 2, 542, 313	\$6, 969, 791 1, 586, 032 146, 960
Total	354, 961, 277	5, 137, 544	240, 508, 347	2, 862, 537	42, 865, 889	702, 702	638, 335, 513	8, 702, 783
Whales	Number		Number 137		Number 257		Number 394	
WHOLESALE AND MANUFACTURING								<u>, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , </u>
Establishments	99		100		29		228	
PRODUCTS AS PREPARED FOR MARKET Salmon	Pounds 159, 627, 985 42, 780, 662 9, 805, 680	15, 242, 757 1, 050, 748 607, 845	Pounds 87, 248, 107 33, 428, 511 121, 139	9, 480, 330 1, 135, 848 5, 675	Pounds 15, 373, 519 4, 938, 520 26, 598	2, 609, 433 187, 496	Pounds 262, 249, 611 81, 147, 693 9, 805, 680 147, 737	27, 332, 520 2, 374, 092 607, 845 6, 813
TroutSablefish Flounders	32, 882 565, 446 250, 000	2, 405 22, 839 3, 750					32, 882 565, 446 250, 000	2, 405 22, 839 3, 750
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	;				° €garan '	· · · · ·		

c.

154	KOCKIISHOS. Clams Shrimp Crabs Whales			5, 344 16, 680 382, 435 407, 498	189 3, 934 128, 414 131, 699	428, 871 1, 432	193, 647 486 31, 629 147, 958	6, 394, 950	· <b>-</b>	38	5, 344 45, 551 33, 867 99, 538 74, 117	189 197, 581 128, 900 163, 328 390, 384
154019-	Total		2	13, 874, 612	17, 194, 580	125, 299, 267	10, 995, 573	26, 733, 587	3, 040, 49	3 365, 90	07, 466	31, 230, 646
-38				OPER.	ATING UN	ITS: BY DISTRI	CTS					
	Item	Southeast Alaska	Central Alaska	Western Alaska	Total		Item		Southeast Alaska	Central Alaska	Western Alaska	Total
×	Fishermen Vessels fishing: Steam Net tonnage Motor Net tonnage Boats fishing: Motor. Other Apparatus: Traps Traps Purse seines Yards Haul seines Yards.	743 9, 191 945 1, 356 280 617 195, 494	Number 2, 807 3 207 87 1, 893 280 970 167 235 55, 920 35, 884	Number 1, 406 4 340 8 214 32 406  8 3, 800 	Number 9, 208 7 547 838 . 11, 298 1, 257 2, 732 447 860 255, 214 196 37, 084	Yards_ Beam trawls Wheels Lines: Hand lines Troll lines (	(cod fishery) salmon fishery nes (halibut fisl	) hery)	56, 850 11 3, 523 1, 886 3, 490	Number 993 135, 352 1 26 2 295 6 1	Number 1, 078 91, 544 297 2	Number 2, 430 283, 746 12 297 28 3, 525 1, 886 3, 785 11 12

FISHERY INDUSTRIES. OF THE UNITED STATES, 1936

# Fisherics of Alaska, 1935- Continued

#### CATCH: BY DISTRICTS

[Estimated round weight and value to the fishermen]

Item	Southeas	at Alaska	Central	Alaska	Western	Alaska	То	tal
FISH Salmon: Blueback, red or sockeye Chinook or king Chum or keta Humphack or pink Silver or coho Herring Halibut Cod.	Pounds 13, 249, 852 12, 829, 140 45, 751, 869 154, 238, 030 14, 077, 232 104, 258, 864 10, 895, 200	Value \$398,095 310,456 527,980 2,368,327 282,044 521,294 607,845	Pounds 34, 821, 640 1, 915, 560 30, 492, 045 89, 871, 844 4, 320, 216 77, 657, 102 360, 078	Value \$925, 171 51, 551 298, 673 1, 061, 667 80, 422 388, 286 2, 127	Pounds 25, 443, 992 1, 235, 200 8, 654, 544 448 72, 120 7, 370, 925 88, 660	Value \$616, 695 7, 669 39, 309 4 1, 728 36, 854 443	Pounds 73, 515, 484 16, 009, 900 84, 898, 458 241, 110, 322 18, 469, 568 189, 286, 891 10, 895, 200 448, 738	Value \$1, 939, 961 369, 676 865, 962 3, 429, 998 364, 194 946, 434 607, 845 2, 570
Trout: Dolly Varden Steelhead. Sablefish. Flounders_ Rockfishes.	29, 206 11, 896 831, 538 277, 777 8, 222	1,585 820 22,839 3,750 189	0.000 0	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			29, 206 11, 896 831, 538 277, 777 8, 222	1, 585 820 22, 839 3, 750 189
Total	353, 458, 826	5, 045, 224	239, 468, 485	2, 807, 897	42, 865, 889	702, 702	635, 793, 200	8, 555, 823
SHELLFISH Crabs: King Dungeness Shrimp Clams: Butter Razor	1, 920 781, 634 687, 337 31, 560	140 65, 710 25, 683 787	178, 260 3, 860 857, 742	15, 814 97 38, 720			1, 920 959, 894 691, 197 31, 560 857, 742	140 81, 524 25, 780 787 38, 729
Total	1, 502, 451	92, 320	1, 039, 862	54, 640			2, 542, 313	146, 960
Grand total	354, 961, 277	5, 137, 544	240, 508, 347	2, 862, 537	42, 865, 889	702, 702	638, 335, 513	8, 702, 783

Note.—In addition to the above, 394 whales were taken in Alaska waters. The round weight and value to fishermen cannot be determined, but the products amounted to 10,374,117 pounds, valued at \$390,384.

# Industries related to the fisheries of Alaska, 1935

# TRANSPORTING

Item	Southeast Alaska	Central Alaska	Western Alaska	Total	It		Southeast Alaska	Central Alaska	Western Alaska	Total	
Persons engaged Vessels transporting: Steam		Number 649	Number 92 1 3, 474	Number 1, 551 1 3, 474	Vessels transporting— Motor Net tonnage Scows, houseboats, pil	Number 194 5, 658 289	Number 138 4, 840 241	Number 23 597 44	355		
	Ite	em				Southeast Central Alaska Alaska		Western Alaska		Total	
Persons engaged						Number Number 6, 474 4, 151			51 Number 1, 236		Number 11, 861
Establishments: Handling fresh and frozen fish Curing fish Canning fish Manufacturing byproducts.	52 39 53 9		2 - 55 53 11		21 9 1	54 115 115 21					
Total (exclusive of duplication)						99	·	100		29	228

# Industries related to the fisherics of Alaska, 1935-Continued

## PRODUCTS AS PREPARED FOR MARKET

Item	Southeas	t Alaska	Central	Alaska	Western	Alaska	. Tot	al
FRESH Salmon (for food)	Pounds 2, 943, 017	Value \$167, 784	Pounds 8, 619	Value \$843	Pounds	Value	Pounds 2,951,636	Value \$168, 427
Salmon (for fox feed)			8, 400	42			8, 400	42
Herring (for bait)	2,059,055	22,059	273, 750	2, 665			2, 332, 805 5, 936, 134	24, 724 363, 525
Halibut Trout	5, 936, 134 16, 470	363, 525 1, 135					16, 470	1, 135
Sablefish	80, 516	4, 428					80, 516	4, 428
Flounders	250,000	3, 750					250,000	3, 750
Crabs:		take press						
Meat	93, 905	35, 904	43,905	17,703 307			137,906 37,262	53, 607 2, 889
Whole in shell	31, 442	2, 582	5, 820	1 307			37, 202	2,009
Shrimp: Meat	371, 029	126, 355	856	294			371, 885	126, 649
Whole in shell	9,777	1, 407		1			9, 777	1, 407
				-				
Total	11, 791, 438	728, 929	341, 353	21,654			12, 132, 791	750, 583
	[*]							
FROZEN Salmon (for food)	4, 266, 834	270, 178					4. 266, 834	270, 178
Salmon (for bait)	240, 930	1, 205					240, 930	1, 205
Herring (for bait)	3, 626, 670	25, 788			A STATE DESIGNATION DE LA STATE DE LA S		3, 626, 670	25, 788
Herring (for food)			40,000	1, 200			40,000	1, 200
Halibut	3, 869, 546	244, 320					3, 869, 546	244, 320
Trout	16, 412	1, 270		the second of the second second			16, 412	1, 270
Sablefish	478, 769 5, 344	18, 093 189			• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	478, 769 5, 344	18,093
RockfishesShrimp	1,629	652					1, 629	652
obnimp								
Total	12, 506, 134	561, 695	40, 000	1, 200			12, 546, 134	562, 895
CURED								
Salmon:								
Mild cured	4, 308, 000	857, 603	20,000	2, 370	114, 400	\$13, 720	4, 442, 400	878, 698
Pickled	49, 200	4, 908	312, 800	35, 832	534, 175	54, 418	896, 175	95, 158
Dry salted Dried	38, 100	4, 471	21, 800	1, 962	1, 436, 000	114.960	59,900 1,436,000	6, 433 114, 960
Caviar	17,000	2, 100			1, 100, 000	114, 500	17,000	2, 100
Herring:	11,000	-, 100						- 100
Pickled (for food):								
Scotch cure	2, 187, 000	116, 612	9, 343, 325	543, 055	3, 412, 425	148, 397	14, 942, 780	806, 064
Norwegian cure			4,000	360			4,000	360
Roused			108, 150	3, 245	1, 211, 320	31, 548	1, 319, 470	34, 798
Spiced Dry salted	1, 000	160		••••••	314, 775	7, 551	1,000	160 7, 551

ā

258

S. BUREAU OF FISHERIES

Cod: Dry salted Pickled Stockfish Sablefish, pickled Total			80, 210 32, 789 8, 140 9, 931, 214		26, 598		106, 808 32, 789 8, 140 6, 161 23, 587, 368	4, 555 1, 130 1, 128 318 1, 950, 403
CANNED								
Salmon: Blueback, red or sockeye Chinook or king Chum or keta Humpback or pink Silver or coho Miscellaneous fish	7, 652, 592 533, 184 25, 965, 504 105, 602, 880 6, 839, 664 1, 080	1, 557, 285 113, 502 2, 059, 941 9, 263, 266 916, 789 225	18, 440, 784 1, 174, 176 14, 501, 904 50, 112, 096 2, 278, 128	3, 607, 639 196, 746 1, 170, 418 4, 157, 181 299, 034	12, 764, 832 40, 080 473, 136 192 10, 704	2, 37 <b>9</b> , 726 6, 471 38, 712 15 1, 411	38, 858, 208 1, 747, 440 40, 940, 544 155, 715, 168 9, 128, 496 1, 080	7, 544, 650 316, 719 3, 269, 071 13, 420, 462 1, 217, 234 225
Clams Crabs Shrimp	16, 680 282, 058	3, 934 93, 213	428, 871 42, 312 576	193, 647 13, 619 192			445, 551 324, 370 576	197, 581 106, 832 192
Total	146, 893, 642	14, 008, 155	86, 978, 847	9, 638, 476	13, 288, 944	2, 426, 335	247, 161, 433	26, 072, 966
BYPRODUCTS Fertilizer: Salmon	000.000	12 500		9.000			1 171 000	10 700
Whale Meal, herring	900, 000 18, 108, 962	13, 500 216, 744	271, 900 1, 070, 000 12, 014, 194	3, 263 12, 950 140, 984	1, 608, 000	18, 590	1, 171, 900 2, 678, 000 30, 123, 156	16, 763 31, 540 357, 728
Oil: Salmon Herring Whale	270, 000 16, 797, 975	10, 000 669, 385	97, 500 11, 645, 092 2, 324, 542	5, 200 444, 339 116, 300	3, 925, 200	196, 260	367, 500 28, 443, 067 6, 249, 742	15, 200 1, 113, 724 312, 560
Sperm			584, 625	18, 708	861, 750	27, 576	1, 446, 375	46, 284
Total	36, 076, 937	909, 629	28, 007, 853	741, 744	6, 394, 950	242, 426	70, 479, 740	1, 893, 799
Grand total	213, 874, 612	17, 194, 580	125, 299, 267	10, 995, 573	26, 733, 587	3, 040, 493	365, 907, 466	31, 230, 646

Nore.--Halibut products include all taken by the Alaska fleet, some of which were landed at other than Alaska ports. The total landings in Alaska in 1935 amounted to 6,382,681 pounds, valued at \$377,123 (including 6,000 pounds, valued at \$500, landed by Canadian.vessels).

# Supplementary table showing the pack of canned products in "standard cases" 1

Item	Southeas	t Alaska	Central	Alaska	Westerr	a Alaska	Tot	al
Salmon: Blueback, red or sockeye Chinook or king Chum or keta Humpback or pink Silver or coho Miscellaneous fish Clams Crabs Shrimp	142, 493 22 1, 052 5, 876	Value \$1, 557, 285 113, 502 2, 059, 941 9, 263, 266 916, 789 -225 3, 934 93, 213	Cases 384, 183 24, 462 302, 123 1, 044, 002 47, 461 28, 591 882 33	Vatue \$3, 607, 639 196, 746 1, 170, 418 4, 157, 181 299, 034 193, 647 13, 619 192			Cases 809, 546 36, 405 852, 928 3, 244, 066 190, 177 22 29, 643 6, 758 33	Value \$7, 544, 650 316, 719 3, 269, 071 13, 420, 462 1, 217, 234 197, 581 106, 832 192
Total	3, 060, 988	14,008,155	1, 831, 737	9, 638, 476	276, 853	2, 426, 335	5, 169, 578	26, 072, 966

¹ The pack of salmon, miscellaneous fish, and crabs has been converted to "standard cases" of 48 1-pound cans, clams to "standard cases" of 48 No. 1 5-ounce cans, and shrimp to "standard cases" of 48 534-ounce cans.

## Supplementary table showing the output of byproducts in tons and gallons

Item	Southeas	st Alaska	Central	Alaska	Westerr	i Alaska	Tot	al
Fertilizer: Salmontons Whaledo Meal, herringdo Oil:	Quantity 450 9, 054	Value \$13, 500 216, 744	Quant <b>ity</b> 136 535 <b>6</b> ,007	Value \$3, 263 12, 950 140, 984	Quantity 804	Value \$18, 590	Quantity 586 1, 339 15, 016	Value \$16, 763 31, 540 357, 728
Salmongallonsdo Herringdo Whaledo Spermdodo	36, 000 2, 239, 730	10, 000 669, 385	13, 000 1, 552, 679 309, 939 77, 950	5, 200 444, 339 116, 300 18, 708	523, 360 114, 900	196, 260 27, 576	49, 000 3, 792, 409 833, 299 192, 850	15, 200 1, 113, 724 312, 560 46, 284
Total		909, 629		741, 744		242, 426		1, 893 <b>, 799</b>

.

# S. BUREAU OF FISHERIES

d

# STATISTICAL SURVEY PROCEDURE

In order that those who use the statistical data contained in this report and previous reports of the Division of Fishery Industries may be informed as to the source of the figures and methods for their collection, it has been deemed advisable to outline in considerable detail the statistical survey procedure followed by the Division. procedure has been developed over a period of years, and changes in method have been made at times where such changes have appeared to work toward general improvement. While the surveys in the several sections are not made in the same manner owing to varying facilities and records in different States, an attempt has been made to make the data collected by various methods in the producing areas comparable with respect to the same year as well as over a Throughout the entire plan it has been the intenperiod of years. tion to coordinate State and Federal fishery statistical work so that there will be as little duplication of effort as possible. The procedure will be discussed under two main heads-"Sectional surveys" and "Local and special surveys."

## SECTIONAL SURVEYS

Statistical surveys of the fisheries and fishery industries of the various sections of the United States occupy by far the greatest part of the time of the statistical personnel of the Division. It is in the course of these surveys that the statistical and marketing agents visit the individual fishing localities of the various States to collect statistics of the volume of the catch of fish and its value, employment in fishing, quantity of fishing gear, number and classification of fishing and transporting craft, employment in wholesale and manufacturing establishments, and the volume and value of manufactured fishery products and byproducts. The various phases of these surveys are discussed in detail in the sections following.

History.—The first comprehensive statistical survey of the fisheries and fishery industries of the United States was made for the year 1880 by George Brown Goode, Assistant Director of the U.S. National Museum and associates, with the cooperation of the Commissioner of Fisheries and the Superintendent of the Tenth Census. Data for specific fisheries or restricted sections for years prior to 1880 were also collected in this early survey and recorded in Mr. Goode's reports. The survey for 1880, however, did not include the Mississippi River and tributaries. Periodic general surveys of a limited number of States or limited areas of the United States were made for various of the intervening years between 1880 and 1908 and from 1909 to 1928. In 1908 a survey of the entire United States The next general survey of the entire United States was was made. not made until 1931 although complete data for all sections excluding the Mississippi River and tributaries were collected for 1929 and 1930 and complete data on the catch and operating units of the fisheries were collected for 1932. In the latter survey, however, lack of sufficient funds prohibited collection of data on wholesale and manufacturing firms except those data collected as a part of the canned fishery products and byproducts surveys. Complete general canvasses were made of the New England, Middle Atlantic, Chesapeake, and Pacific States for 1933 and 1935, and complete data on the catch of the fisheries of the Lakes States were collected for 1933. Complete general surveys also were made of the Chesapeake, South Atlantic, Gulf, Pacific, and Lakes States for 1934.

Following is a summary indicating the years for which statistics were collected on the fisheries and fishery industries in the various sections. Figures for the more recent years are available for free distribution from the Bureau in bulletin form, but figures for the earlier years are available only in the various printed reports of the Bureau. These reports are available for reference in the Bureau's library and at many public libraries.

In the New England States statistics on the catch of the marine fisheries and those conducted in the coastal rivers and bays of these States were collected for the years 1880, 1887, 1888, 1889, 1898, 1902, 1905, 1908, 1919, 1924, 1928, 1929, 1930, 1931, 1932, 1933, and 1935. For most of these years data on operating units and wholesale and manufacturing trade also were collected. In addition to the above, a partial statistical survey was made for the entire section in 1892; a partial survey of the fisheries in Maine, New Hampshire, and Massachusetts for the fiscal year 1897; the lobster fishery for 1900 and 1913; the oyster fishery for 1910; the shad and alewife fisheries for 1896; the menhaden industry for 1912; the fisheries of Massachusetts for 1879; and the fisheries of Connecticut for 1925 and 1926.

Statistics on the catch of the marine fisheries and those conducted in the coastal rivers and bays of the Middle Atlantic States were collected for the years 1880, 1887, 1888, 1889, 1890, 1891, 1897, 1898, 1901, 1904, 1908, 1921, 1926, 1929, 1930, 1931, 1932, 1933, and 1935. Data on operating units and wholesale and manufacturing trade also were collected for most of these years. In addition to these a statistical survey was made of the coastal fisheries of these States in 1915; catch in all States except New York, in 1892; the shad and alewife fisheries in 1896; the shad fisheries of the Delaware River in 1910; the shad fisheries of the Chesapeake Bay and tributaries in 1909; the menhaden industry in 1912; the lobster fisheries in 1900 and 1913; and the oyster fishery in 1911. The years for which statistics are available on the shad fishery of the Hudson River are given in the section entitled "Shad and alewife fisheries."

In the Chesapeake Bay States statistics on the catch of the marine fisheries and those conducted in coastal rivers and bays of these States were collected for the years 1880, 1887, 1888, 1890, 1891, 1897, 1901, 1904, 1908, 1920, 1925, 1929, 1930, 1931, 1932, 1933, 1934, and 1935. Data on operating units and wholesale and manufacturing trade also were collected for most of these years. In addition to the above, a statistical survey was made of the crab fishery for 1915; the oyster fishery and menhaden industry for 1912; and the shad and alewife fisheries for 1896, 1909, and 1915. The years for which statistics of the shad and alewife fisheries of the Potomac River are available are given in the section entitled "Shad and alewife fisheries."

In the South Atlantic and Gulf States statistics on the catch of the marine fisheries and those conducted in the coastal rivers and bays of these States were collected for the years 1880, 1888, 1889, 1890, 1897, 1902, 1908, 1918, 1923, 1927, 1928, 1929, 1930, 1931, 1932, and 1934. Data on operating units and wholesale and manufacturing trade also were collected for most of these years. In addition to the above, a statistical survey was made of the fisheries of these States, excluding

Florida and Alabama, for 1887; the shad fishery of the South Atlantic States for 1910; the shad and alewife fisheries of the South Atlantic States for 1896; the sturgeon fishery of Florida for 1900; the menhaden industry of the South Atlantic States for 1912; the shrimp fishery for 1916; the oyster fishery of the South Atlantic States for 1910; and the oyster fishery of the Gulf States for 1911.

In the Pacific Coast States statistics on the catch of the marine fisheries and those conducted in the coastal rivers and bays of these States were collected for the years 1880, 1888, 1892, 1895, 1899, 1904, 1908, 1915, and for all the years from 1922 to 1935, inclusive. These surveys have usually included data on operating units and wholesale and manufacturing trade. In addition to the above, statistics were obtained on the fisheries of California from 1918 to 1921, inclusive, and for the oyster fishery in 1912.

Statistics on the catch of the fisheries of the Great Lakes were collected for the years 1880, 1885, 1890, 1893, 1899, 1903, 1908, and for all the years from 1913 to 1934, inclusive. Statistics of the operating units and of the wholesale and manufacturing trade were collected for most of the years when canvasses were made from 1880 to 1908 and in 1917 and 1922 as well as in most of the years from 1926 to 1934, inclusive. In addition to the above a survey was made of the fisheries of Lake Ontario and of certain fisheries in other lakes for the year 1897.

Statistics of the catch of the fisheries of the Mississippi River and its tributaries were collected for the years 1894, 1899, 1903, 1908, 1922, and 1931. In addition, figures have been obtained of the fisheries of Lakes Pepin and Keokuk for the years 1914 and 1917 and the years from 1927 to 1935, inclusive, and of the fisheries of the Mississippi River between Lakes Pepin and Keokuk for the years 1929 to 1935, inclusive.

Statistics also were collected on the fisheries of certain interior waters, other than the fisheries of the Great Lakes and the Mississippi River and its tributaries, for the years 1894, 1895, 1900, and 1902.

Statistical agents.—The statistics contained in this volume have been collected by a corps of trained statistical and marketing agents which comprises a part of the permanent staff of the Division of Fishery Industries of the Bureau. Most of these men have been with the Bureau for a period of 5 years or more. In the main they are college graduates and were recruited through civil-service examination. While in college, most of the men pursued biological or technical courses largely in fishery work which has especially suited them for coping with the many biological and technical aspects encountered in canvassing the fisheries. This training has been especially helpful in identification of the species which, because of the many local names applied to a particular species, causes considerable confusion.

Period covered.—In conducting the fishery statistical surveys, agents are dispatched to the districts to be surveyed as early in the calendar year as they can be spared from the tabulation and preparation for publication of their previous season's work. They collect statistics of fishery operations for the year preceding that in which they are working; and, since their field work occupies the greater part of the year, it is usually at least a year from the end of the calendar year for which they are collecting data until the figures are published. Most of the figures are collected for the calendar year. Where there are variations from this general practice, explanatory notes appear in the tables. Prior to 1930, statistics on the catch of oysters in the Atlantic and Gulf States were collected for the oyster season; that is, from September to April, inclusive. Beginning with 1930 and down to the present, they have been collected on the basis of the calendar year.

Scope.-The scope of the coastal statistical surveys includes canvasses of the commercial fisheries of the oceans and bays and of the coastal rivers as far inland as commercial fishing is important. This usually coincides with the range of commercial fishing for anadromous Statistics of the fisheries of the Mississippi River cover species. canvasses of the fisheries of the Mississippi River proper as well as all of its tributaries wherein commercial fishing for either fish, crustaceans, or mollusks is prosecuted. Statistics of the fisheries of the Great Lakes cover canvasses of the fisheries prosecuted in the Lakes proper, adjacent bays, and the international lakes of northern Minnesota, as well as rivers which sustain a commercial fishery having outlets into these waters. Surveys for statistics of the wholesale and manufacturing fishery industries cover such plants located in the coastal, river, and lake areas adjacent to the waters mentioned above.

Methods of collection.— Several methods for the collection of fishery statistics are employed, each of which has been carefully studied to obtain the best results with the available personnel and funds. In most instances the agents obtain lists of the names of fishing vessels, names or numbers of motor boats, and names of owners of these craft from local customs officials. Also it often is possible to obtain the names of licensed commercial tishermen and occasionally some statistics on the catch from several of the State fishery agencies; from other State, county, or city agencies; or from private organizations.

With such preliminary records as are available for their guidance the agents then visit each fishing community in their field unless their preliminary records are so complete that personal visits in some areas may be eliminated. While it is impossible for the few agents available for this work to interview each fisherman in a given locality, the more important ones are visited, and a sufficient number of those of lesser importance are interviewed to obtain reliable information on their production. In practice virtually all wholesale firms are visited, as well as captains of fishing vessels (those of 5 net tons or over), and also most of the more important inshore fishermen.

In the Great Lakes and Pacific Coast States such exceptional cooperation has been obtained in recent years from the State fishery agencies in the collection of statistics that only fragmentary surveys need be made by the Bureau's agents to obtain the necessary data. Also the State fishery agencies in Maryland and Virginia recently have developed very complete statistical systems which greatly facilitate the Bureau's canvasses in these States.

As regards the fisheries of the Great Lakes and international lakes of northern Minnesota the Bureau obtains most of the catch statistics and usually the value of the catch direct from the records of the State fishery agency. To obtain data on the number of fishermen, boats, vessels, and gear the Bureau conducts such personal surveys among the fishermen as may be necessary to supplement the State records.

Bureau agents are stationed at Seattle, Wash., and Terminal Island, Calif., who survey the fisheries of the Pacific Coast States. As a rule they obtain figures on the volume of the catch from the records. of the several State fishery agencies. In most cases the value of the catch is derived from dealers' records and sometimes from estimates of prices. In Washington and Oregon the offshore fisheries are surveyed separately by the Bureau's agent to obtain the number of operating units, catch, and value of the catch. Statistics of the wholesale fishery industry for this section are obtained largely by personal interviews of the agents.

In the administration of the Alaska fisheries the Bureau obtains sworn statements concerning their activities from those prosecuting the fisheries in this area. These statements are compiled by the Alaska Division of this Bureau.

Statistics of the volume of the catch of fish of the Pacific Coast and Great Lakes States are usually shown in weights as landed, which may be in the round or dressed condition. Statistics on the volume of the catch of fish taken in the remainder of the United States are shown in round weight.

The figures in the tables for shellfish represent the weight of the neats in the case of univalve and bivalve mollusks and gastropods, and the round weight of crustaceans and such mollusks as squid and octopus.

Shore and vessel fisheries.—In general, statistics of the shore fisheries as collected by the agents include data on the number of casual and regular fishermen; number and tonnage of motor and other fishing boats and accessory boats; kind and quantity of gear used, and the volume, value, and method of capture of each species caught by boats (for our purpose craft of less than 5 net tons' capacity are called "boats") for each locality or group of localities. This method is not followed in some sections where the availability of data collected by the State fishery agencies obviates the necessity of detailed locality surveys.

Statistics of the vessel fisheries include data on the number of the crew, rig of vessel, net tonnage, kind and quantity of gear used, accessory boats carried, and volume, value, and method of capture of each species caught by each vessel (for our purpose craft of 5 net tons' capacity or more are called "vessels"). As in the shore fisheries, the availability of figures collected by State fishery agencies may eliminate the necessity of our agents collecting these data for each vessel.

All persons engaged in commercial fishing operations are included as fishermen. For our purpose these have been divided into "reguar" and "casual" fishermen. Regular fishermen are those who receive more than one-half of their annual income from fishing; and casual fishermen are those whose principal business is something other than fishing, and who receive less than one-half of their annual compensation from fishing.

The catch of fish is credited to the principal port of arrival and departure of the craft rather than its point of ownership, registration, documentation, or its port of landing. This accounts for catches of fish being shown in areas where they are not common since fishing vessels frequently fish in areas far from their principal fishing port.

Wholesale and manufacturing trade.—All persons or firms engaged in the wholesale buying and selling of fishery products or who produce manufactured fishery products are surveyed under this title. Where the business of fishing and wholesaling or manufacturing is combined, that part of the business devoted to either of the latter two phases is included in the wholesale and manufacturing survey and the part devoted to fishing is included in the shore or vessel fisheries. If a wholesale business is conducted with no manufacturing and the business is so small that the full time of one man over the whole year, or season is not required, it is then disregarded as a wholesale business. If commodities other than fishery products are handled, the persons engaged, and salaries and wages paid, are prorated; and only that part concerned with fishery products is included. If such a firm requires less than the full time of one man over the whole year or season and if it does not manufacture, it is not included in the can-Retail firms that manufacture or whose wholesale business vass. exceeds the retail part are included. Persons or firms engaged in the motor trucking of fishery products are included as wholesalers if they are engaged in wholesale buying and selling.

Buyers for a central firm are not canvassed as wholesale dealers unless they ship direct to the firm's customers from the buying point.

Fishermen or fishing concerns, except manufacturers, who do not buy fishery products are not included under this heading except that oyster-shucking firms are included provided shuckers are employed and irrespective of whether all or part of the oysters used are taken from the firms' privately owned beds.

Manufacturing concerns include those which prepare packaged fishery products; salted, spiced, smoked, dried, or otherwise cured fishery products; canned fishery products; or fishery byproducts.

Fishermen who manufacture are surveyed to obtain the number of persons so employed and the volume and value of the products prepared.

In collecting statistics of manufacturing firms, the agents obtain data on the production for each plant in producing areas of products as marketed by the plant. Such products are usually "final" and in form for consumption; however, the products may be "intermediate" and require further processing before reaching the consumer An outstanding example of an intermediate product is markets. green-salted ground fish which almost invariably is further processed before final marketing. In reviewing the statistics of manufactured products it should be observed that intermediate products are not shown where they are prepared to the final stage in the original An exception to this rule, however, is in the case of the proplant. duction of mild-cured salmon, which on account of its importance is shown in its entirety, whether further processed in the producing In this connection it should also be stated that several plant or not. of the byproducts for which statistics are shown may be intermediate, and the plants producing the final products are not surveyed by this Bureau. Outstanding among such products are marine-animal oils, scrap, and meal.

Statistics of persons engaged in wholesale and manufacturing establishments are reported in three groups: Proprietors, salaried employees, and wage earners.

Proprietors represent those persons who devote their time to the conduct of the enterprise and receive their compensation in the form of profits. Managers of branch houses are not classified as proprietors.

Salaried employees usually include those persons paid by the week, or month, while wage earners usually consist of those paid on a per diem or piece-work basis. This, however, is not true in all cases, since the distinction between these two classes depends primarily on the character of the work done rather than the unit of time employed for calculating rates of pay. In general, office employees are classified as salaried employees. Other employees, including plant workmen, are classed as wage earners. Plant foremen or superintendents are classified as salaried employees unless they are principally engaged in manual labor, in which case they are classified as wage earners. Active officers of corporations are classified as salaried employees. Statistics of wage earners are shown in two forms: The average number employed during the operating season; and the average number employed during the year (the monthly average for the year).

Transporting trade.—Statistics are obtained on the number of the crew and number of boats and vessels engaged in transporting fishery products from the fishing grounds to port or from port to port. However, if a craft is engaged in catching fish at any time of the year it is included as a fishing craft rather than as a transporter.

Publication of data.—Statistics of employment in the fisheries, craft and gear engaged, catch and value of catch, and certain data on industries related to the fisheries are summarized and published in bulletin form as soon as possible after completion of each survey. Later the figures in more detail are included in the annual reports of the Division.

## LOCAL AND SPECIAL SURVEYS

Landings at certain important United States ports.—Statistics of the landings of aquatic products at the principal New England ports (Boston and Gloucester, Mass., and Portland, Maine) are obtained in a similar manner. An agent is permanently stationed at Boston, Mass., and another is assigned to the ports of Gloucester, Mass., and Portland, Maine. Their duties include the obtaining of figures daily on the quantity of fish landed by each fishing vessel, the value of such fish landed, information concerning the date of departure and arrival of the vessel, and they also indicate the grounds from which the fish were taken and gear used in their capture. These data are forwarded to the Bureau, where compilations are made. Products of American fisheries received duty free at Boston and Gloucester, Mass., and Portland, Maine, from the treaty coasts of Newfoundland, Magdalen Islands, and Labrador are included in the landings at these ports; however, they are not included in the catch in sectional fishery surveys of the New England States unless they represent a catch by United States vessels. Statistics of these landings are released monthly and annually in bulletin form and detailed data are published in the annual reports of this Division. Data on the landings at Boston, and Gloucester, Mass., have been collected annually since 1893, and those for Portland, Maine, since June 1915. Some data are available for Boston and Gloucester prior to 1893.

Statistics of the landings of fish at Seattle, Wash., are collected by the Bureau's agent in that city. Landings are classified as those made by American fishing vessels and those received by Seattle wholesale dealers. The landings credited to United States fishing vessels are made by vessels operating distinctly as primary fishing units, usually in the offshore fisheries, while those credited as received by wholesale dealers are usually products of the shore fisheries collected mainly from points in Puget Sound and do not include fish received from Alaska or Canada, or landings made by the halibut fleet. Statistics of these landings at Seattle are released monthly and annually in bulletin form and detailed data are published in the annual reports of this Division. Statistics of the landings by fishing vessels at Seattle have been collected since June 1915 and certain data on products received by Seattle wholesale dealers since December 1915.

Statistics of the fishery products handled at the municipal wharf, Washington, D. C., are reported to the Bureau by agents of the Health Department in Washington. They are not published in bulletin form, but a summary of the year's activities is published in the annual reports of the Division. Data on products handled at the municipal wharf are available since 1921.

Atlantic mackerel fishery.—Statistics on the catch by the Atlantic mackerel fleet are obtained by combining the figures of mackerel landed at Boston and Gloucester, Mass., and Portland, Maine, with those obtained by Bureau agents, who in recent years have been stationed at other Atlantic ports where mackerel are landed. These agents obtain data on the volume of mackerel landed in a manner similar to that used to obtain figures on the landings by fishing vessels at the three New England ports. The figures include only the catches made by purse seine and drift gill net craft and are not complete for craft of under 5 net tons' capacity using this type of gear. Statistics of this fishery appear only in the annual reports of this Division, although the landings at the principal New England ports appear in the monthly and annual bulletins published for those ports. Statistics of this fishery are available from 1905 to 1935, inclusive.

Shud and alewife fisheries.—Owing to the importance of the Hudson and Potomac Rivers in the production of shad, surveys for statistics of the catch, value of the catch, and operating units are made annually. On the Potomac River similar statistics also are obtained for the alewife fishery. Much of the data required for these surveys are available from the State fishery agencies.

Statistics of the shad and alewife fisheries are not published separately in bulletin form, but a summary of the year's activities is published in the annual reports of the Division.

Statistics of the shad fishery of the Hudson River are available for 1896, 1897, 1898, 1901, 1904, 1910, and from 1915 to 1935, inclusive, while data for the shad fishery of the Potomac River are available for 1896, 1901, 1904, 1909, 1915, and from 1919 to 1935, inclusive. Statistics of the alewife fishery of the Potomac River are available for 1896, 1909, 1915, and from 1919 to 1935, inclusive.

Pacific halibut fishery.—Statistics of the Pacific halibut fishery are obtained by the Bureau's agent in Seattle, aided by Bureau representatives in Alaska and the International Fisheries Commission. The fleet classification has been arbitrarily applied by including in the "Washington fleet" all United States and Alaska vessels that land more than half of their catch in that State. All other United States and Alaska vessels of the halibut fleet are included in the "Alaska fleet." Monthly and annual statistical bulletins are available on this fishery, being published along with the statistics of the landings of fishery products at Seattle, Wash., and detailed statistics are published in the annual reports of the Division. Statistics of the landings of halibut at Pacific coast ports have been collected since 1925.

Canned fishery products and byproducts.—Beginning in 1921, the Bureau has made annual surveys for statistics of the canned fishery products and byproducts industries of every section. These are begun the first week in January of each year for statistics of the production in the preceding year. The surveys usually occupy 6 to 9 weeks' time. During this period the Bureau obtains by mail, so far as possible, the production of canned fishery products or byproducts from each plant in the United States engaged in this business. Where it is impossible to obtain reports by mail the report is obtained by personal visit by the Bureau's agents. They obtain statistics of the production and value of the production for each commodity. Statistics of the canned fishery products and byproducts produced in Alaska are received on the same statements obtained by the Bureau that include statistics of their general fishery operations.

An annual statistical bulletin is issued on this trade, and detailed statistics of the output are published in the annual reports of the Division. In addition to the data obtained on the output of these products annually since 1921, data also usually were obtained prior to 1921 for the years the various sections were surveyed.

The value shown for canned products constitutes the gross amount received by the packer at the production point, no deductions being made for commission or expenses.

Packaged-fish trade.—Complete statistics of the annual production and value of fish packaged in the United States are obtained as a part of the survey for the statistics of the canned fishery products and byproducts industries. These statistics are released in bulletin form annually and detailed statistics are published in the annual reports of the Division. Statistics of the production of packaged fish are available for 1926 and the years from 1928 to 1935, inclusive.

Cold-storage holdings of fish.—An arrangement has been made with the Bureau of Agricultural Economics, Department of Agriculture, whereby statistics of the cold-storage holdings of the various species of fish, by sections of the United States, are furnished to this Bureau monthly. Included with statistics of the holdings are statements of the quantity of the various species of fish frozen and also the holdings of certain cured fish. Bulletins showing these statistics are issued monthly as well as annually, and detailed statistics are published in the annual reports of this Division. Statistics of cold-storage holdings of fishery products have been published since 1917 and data on quantities of fish frozen, for the years from 1920 to 1925, inclusive, and from 1928 to 1935, inclusive.

Sponge market, Tarpon Springs.—A large proportion of the total output of sponges in Florida is handled through the sponge exchange at Tarpon Springs. In view of this, the Bureau has obtained from a representative of the exchange annual statistics of the quantity and value of the sponges, by variety classification, handled through it annually. Statistics of the quantity of sponges handled through the exchange are not published in bulletin form, but a summary of the year's activities is published in the annual reports of this Division. Statistics of the transactions on the sponge exchange are available for 1913, 1914, and for the years from 1917 to 1935, inclusive.

Foreign fishery trade.—Statistics of the foreign fishery trade are obtained from compilations made by the Bureau of Foreign and Domestic Commerce, Department of Commerce. Statistics of all known fishery products imported or exported have been assembled in one table and published annually in the reports of the Division in recent years. For earlier years they are available in the reports of the Bureau of Foreign and Domestic Commerce, the Bureau of Statistics, the Department of Commerce and Labor, and the Treasury Department.

### PRACTICES AND TERMS

Certain practices and terms of importance used in the compilation of fishery statistics are explained below.

Days absent.—In computing "days absent" for vessels landing fares at the various ports, the day of departure and the day of arrival are included; thus a vessel leaving port on the 8th of the month and returning on the 15th of the month will be shown as being absent 8 days.

Operating units.—Operating units as referred to in this document include persons engaged in the fisheries, and fishing craft and gear employed.

 $\hat{V}essel$ .—The term "vessel" refers to a craft having a capacity of 5 net tons or more.

*Boat.*—The term "boat" refers to a craft having a capacity of less than 5 net tons.

Incidental catch.—The term "incidental catch" refers to the catch of certain species by a type of gear which ordinarily does not capture such species.

*Percentages.*—Percentages are usually shown as whole numbers. Fractions of percents are dropped if less than five-tenths, and the percentage is raised to the next higher integer if the fraction is greater than five-tenths. If the fraction is exactly five-tenths, the integer is raised or lowered to make it an even number.

Converting.—Many of the figures shown in the statistical tables published herewith have been converted to thousands of pounds or dollars. In making these conversions the largest number from which a group of items is computed is raised or lowered to the nearest thousands place. If the number ends in an even 500, the thousands integer is raised or lowered to make it an even number. The individual items are changed to conform to the total thus obtained.

Confidential data.—The statistical data collected by the Division are confidential and are not released except by approval of the Washington office. Statistics of production of wholesale and manufacturing firms are published only for commodities or geographical areas where the production of three or more concerns may be grouped. Every effort is made to publish only those figures which will not reveal individual enterprise.

## CONVERSION FACTORS

It is the policy of the Bureau to show the detailed catch figures of all products in pounds for the sake of uniformity and for purposes of comparison. Following such a policy presents certain problems. In the case of fish there is little difficulty since in very rare instances are such products reported in units of measure other than pounds. For shellfish, however, the units of measure may be bushels, sacks, barrels, or thousands of shellfish, gallons of meats, etc. These many units make standardization difficult, but when coupled with the wide variation in the requirements or definition of some of these units in the various States the problem becomes even more complex.

All bivalve mollusks are reported in pounds of meats in the detailed catch tables presented in this report. In addition, there are included supplementary tables for most of the sections, which give data on the production in bushels. These supplementary tables also give the production of certain other shellfish, such as crabs, in number.

Ousters.—Probably the greatest problem in presentation of fishery statistics in uniform units of measure is in the case of oysters. Usually the production of oysters on the Atlantic and Gulf coasts is reported to Bureau agents in bushels; and prior to the data obtained for the year 1930 conversion from bushels to pounds of meats was effected on the basis of a uniform yield of 7 pounds of meats to the bushel. However, more recent investigations have shown considerable variation from this figure. There follows a table which gives the results of these studies of the measures used for oysters in the various States and of the average yields per bushel. This table presents the factors that have been used in the oyster statistics given in this report.

State Massachusetts Rhode Island	2, 150. 4		Yield per State bushel Pounds of meats 6.57 7.31	Yield per standard bushel Pounds of meats 6, 57 7, 31
Connecticut. New York. New Jérsey. Delaware. Maryland. Virginia. North Carolina. South Carolina. Georgia. Florida. Alabamá. Mississippi. Louisiana. Texas.	2, 150, 4 2, 257, 3 2, 257, 3 2, 801, 5 3, 003, 4 2, 801, 9 4, 071, 5 2, 753, 4 3, 214, 1 2, 826, 2 2, 826, 2	+106.9 +5.0	- 7.00 8.91 7.00 6.29 6.44 5.58 4.74 5.88 3.57 3.29 2.22 4.32	$egin{array}{c} 8.\ 00\ 7.\ 00\ 8.\ 49\ 6.\ 67\ 4.\ 83\ 4.\ 61\ 4.\ 28\ 2.\ 50\ 4.\ 59\ 2.\ 39\ 2.\ 50\ 1.\ 69\ 2.\ 39\ 2.\ 50\ 1.\ 69\ 4.\ 32\ 3.\ 51\ 5.\ 5.\ 5.\ 5.\ 5.\ 5.\ 5.\ 5.\ 5.\ 5.$

Measures and yields of oysters 1

¹ Data on yield for the New England, Middle Atlantic, and Chesapeake States are for 1935. Other data on yield are for 1934.

Other mollusks.—The following table shows the conversion factors for various mollusks, other than oysters, used in this report.

Average yields of certain mollusks in pounds of meats per bushel 1

14 ¹ 1	Clams	, hard	Clam	s, soft	())	010000	Mus-	Peri- winkles	Scal-	Scal-	
State	Pub- lic	Pri- vate	Pub- lic	Pri- vate	Clams, surf	Clams, razor	sels, sea	and cockles	lops, bay	lops, sea	Concha
Maine New Hampshire	11		15 15				12	15	. 15	6	
Massachusetts	11.01 16	11 16	13.64 20		17	31.68		18 18	6. 13 7 5. 75	6 7	
Connecticut New York New Jersey	10 8 9.76 10	10 8 9.76 10	14.94 16 20	16	$\begin{array}{c}12\\12.5\end{array}$		10 13 13		5	6 5. 88	18
Maryland Virginia North Carolina	8 8	8					12		6		
South Carolina Florida	8								5. 3	6	

Other conversion factors.—The principal other conversion factors that have been used in this report are as follows:

that have been used in this r	-
Alewives	To convert number of fish to weight in pounds, multiply by 0.4.
Cod, large, salted	To convert to fresh-gutted weight, multiply by 1.90.
Cod, market, salted	
Cod, scrod, salted	To convert to fresh-gutted weight, multiply by 1.98.
Crustaceans: Crabs, soft and peelers (New York, Maryland, and Vir- ginia).	To convert number of crabs to weight in pounds, divide by 4.
Crabs, soft and peelers (Louisiana).	To convert number of crabs to weight in pounds, divide by 2.53.
Crabs, soft and peelers (other States).	To convert number of crabs to weight in pounds, divide by 3.
Crabs, hard (Georgia)	To convert number of crabs to weight in pounds, divide by 2.
Crabs, hard (Florida)	To convert number of crabs to weight in pounds, divide by 1.91.
Crabs, hard (Alabama)	To convert number of crabs to weight in pounds, divide by 1.71.
Crabs, hard (Mississippi)	To convert number of crabs to weight in pounds, divide by 1.97.
Crabs, hard (Louisiana)	To convert number of crabs to weight in pounds, divide by 2.21.
Crabs, hard (Texas)	To convert number of crabs to weight in pounds, divide by 2.18.
Crabs, hard (other States)	To convert number of crabs to weight in pounds, divide by 3.
Crabs, stone	To convert number of crabs to weight in pounds multiply by 1.25.
Cusk, salted	To convert to fresh-gutted weight, multiply by 1.90.
Haddock, large, salted	To convert to fresh-gutted weight, multiply by 2.06.
Haddock, scrod, salted	To convert to fresh-gutted weight, multiply by 2.10.
Hake, large, salted	To convert to fresh-gutted weight, multiply by 1.90.
Hake, small, salted	To convert to fresh-gutted weight, multiply by 1.98.
Halibut, salted Herring, salted	To convert to fresh-gutted weight, multiply by 2. To convert to round weight, multiply by 1.50.
Mackerel, salted Menhaden	To convert to round weight, multiply by 1.35. To convert number of fish to weight in pounds,
Pollock, salted	multiply by 0.6. To convert to fresh-gutted weight, multiply by
	1.90.
Sponges, dried (Florida): Large wool	To convert number of bunches to weight in
Medium wool	pounds, multiply by 3.5. To convert number of bunches to weight in
Small wool	pounds, multiply by 1.75. To convert number of bunches to weight in
Wool rags	pounds, multiply by 1. To convert number of bunches to weight in
Grass	pounds, multiply by 2.25. To convert number of bunches to weight in
Wire	pounds, multiply by 1. To convert number of bunches to weight in
Yellow	pounds, multiply by 1.5. To convert number of bunches to weight in pounds, multiply by 1.25
	pounds, multiply by 1.25.

# **COMMON AND SCIENTIFIC NAMES OF FISHERY PRODUCTS**

In order to prevent misunderstanding in the use of common names employed in the tables and discussions, the following list of common and scientific names is given:

**Common and scientific names of the commercial fishery products caught in the United** States and Alaska

<b>1</b>		
Common name as shown in Bureau reports	Other common names	Scientific names
Albacore	(Branch herring, wall-eyed or big-eyed	Pomolobus pseud (harengus.
A lewives	{ herring. Blueback, glut herring	Pomolobus aestivalis.
Amherjack		Seriola species.
Anchovies		Engravlis mordax. Anchoviella delicatissima.
		Anchoniella compressa
v ng sen an		Angelichtys isabelita.
Barracuda		(Sphyraena argentea (Pacific coast). (Sphyraera barracuda (Atlantic coast).
Black bass	/Smallmouth bass Lar⊾emouth bass	Micropterus dolomieu.
Bluefish	Larsemouth bass	Micropterus selmoides. Pomalomus saltatrir.
Blue pike	Pike perch. blue pickerel (Canada) Runner	Stizostedion glaucum.
		Canda agaita
		(Sarda chiliensie.
Bownn Buffalofish		Amia calva. Ictiobus species.
Bullhead		Ameiurus species.
Butterfish Burbot		
Cabio	Coalfish, crab eater, cobia	Rachycentron canadus.
Cabrilla Carp		
Catfish		Siluridae species.
Cero Chubs	Tullibee in Canada; longjaw, bluefin,	Scomberomorus regalis. All Leucichthys except artedi (in Great
	blackfin in United States	Lakes)
Cigarfish	Scad. Herring in Caneda	Decapterus species. Leucichthys artedi (Lake Erie only).
Cod	Codfish	[Gadus macrocephalus (Pacific coast).
Corbina	The start of the s	Gadus callarias (Atlantic coast). Cynoscion xanthulum.
	(White crappie	Pomoris annularis.
Crappie	Black crappie, strawberry bass, calico	Pomoris sparoides.
Crevalle		Caranx hippos.
Crosker Cunner		Micropogon undulatus. Tautogelabrus adspersus.
Cusk		Brosmius brosme.
Dolly Varden trout	Ribbonfish Salmon trout, bull trout.	Trichiurus lepturus. Salrelinus parkei.
Dolphin Drum:		Coryphaena hippurus.
Black		Pogonias cromis.
	Channel bass, redfish, spotted bass	Sciaenops ocellatus.
Common	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	Anguilla rostrata.
		[Leptocephalus conger.    Gymnothorax species.
init 22	Dabs, blackbacks, lemon sole, winter	Pleuronectidae species.
Flounders	flounder, summer flounder. Halibut, "California"	Paralifchthys californicus.
	("Sole"	Psettichthys melanostictus (Pacific coast).
Flyingfish Frigate mackerel		Cypsilurus californicus. Auxis thazard.
Garfish	See sea gar	17.20 mit
Gizzard shad Goldeye	Nanny shad, mud shad	Dorosoma cepedianum. Hiodon species.
Goldfish	Sand perch	Carassius auratus.
Goosefish	(Dogfish	Lophius piscatorius. Squalus sucklii (Pacific coast).
Grayfish	Spiny dog	Squalus acanthias.
	•	Mustelus mustelus. (Epinephelus species.
Groupers	"Sea bass"	Myceteroperca species.
Grunts	Margatefish, sailors choice (Key West).	
	Slimefish	
		Construction of the Construction of the Construction

# Concerns and scientific names of the commercial fishery products anyth in the United States and Maska Continued

-

		~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~
 5 04 at the #9 	A net finally inter the firm of an article	Ret to tal 1 feet that the state
	of provide and there is the a trank	to supply a star apprentione is & thend to manual a
• • • •	take in a fillake	
	1. Tar	Were a constant production . Partilla somet
		17 providentes de providentes Energia de la constante participar i Partico marcal
ac≢ Gat St	a series and a series of the	Francisco e a publicar o provincio de la composi-
2 S	· · ·	- Lawre Maye artest riseast Labor, to mar
		1 ta
		* Source and the second sec
		f 's pera per anes. E's the creater
	· . ·	1 + ja + 1 + 14 + 14 + 1
	1 S 1 S 1	2 in materieten a mentaure ia
	1 S - 10 M - 10 M	and some many with an and Therefore
	5 g	and a completion of the
	· · · · · ·	the synthesis of and the
	4 1 1 E TH	s a resolution and starting 246 to the designed
	1 · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	化化物化化化物 网络新闻学校 医血管静脉炎
		t t t are east
	a * 12	 Den up and ender ender som ender ender som ender som ender som ender ender som ender ender ender som ender som ender ender ender ender ender ender ender ender ender ender ender ender ender ender ender ender ender ender ender ender ender ender ender ender ender ender ender ender ender ender ender ender ender ender ender ender ender ender ender ender ender ender ender ender ender ender ender ender ender ender ender ender ender en
		Bart many, g som men wir e
	eet i i	" is received at the a source with the two
		t in galle an element of the integration of
		ereiher ertensetrung \$536.00 m enterft
	wear for	Search and a segment of the search of the search ™ Search and a search of the
	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	These works and a second
		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
		for a statement
	ats at	spelstag 21 mile anna anna anna anna anna anna anna an
		i nauto deve producto de Norte en trate managente
		No. 24 to an area
		Tast manakan
		2 4 18 1 4 4 8 9 8
	5 K	the product of the second of the
	the state	An the signal of second s
	A	
	at the second	The begin of a 14-12 decision of a
		to prove the second
	3	Para a la cara na mana
	1 *	Sew Her Buter
		the second second a
	an a	a privite the Anteria berelard
	N. ANT STATE (A. 42	Store and an extension of the state
		Trach not as against Alland a called
		The state prove mes Parafit counts
A 200	- P	1 2 78 3 8 8 Case Merc
1.		to and to be purger and
and the term	and and a second se	n (n. 1997), an an Anna (n. 1997) Na san an Anna (n. 1997), an Anna (n. 1997) Na san an Anna (n. 1997), an Anna (n. 1997)
	from the product of	Line and die rie print in Manager B. ant
L		t An antin matement
		there every new ever their the constitution
4.4. ⁴ .5.75	be a set	the factor indexes of anothers of Prime's flat, encounted by the based on instant databased by
	by a strate server that	The state of the s
	11. x ·	Veductions and examined forthe mast
. e .	le s & est	the purported the train of
nei Arger		The man and of I than the remain
1 1 S S 1 1 1		incurtpactus ares
and the set of the set	Elver lotan foar alle entallenta, egening - Di goaalmoor	Concordigencilles a Cacha no gencilita. Poncordigencil no diceta
lle praie e	ALC NO. CONTRACTOR OF A	Dunnt guchus pertu sche
5 a		
aset . Contain		Oncordynchist kiestek
terting t	meen steeling titerat Monset prike	structure exactions
and the second sec		Produce pretrates
senal plan		Cottitae querne
· · ·	Ploage or torres, fair mail.	Hirmdomia germ

275

Common and scientific names of the commercial fishery products caught in the United States and Alaska—Continued

Common name as shown in Bureau reports	Other common names	Scientific Lamos				
	(Black jewfish or black sea bass	Stereolepis gigas (Pacific coast).				
Sea bass	Blook coo hace	Centropristes striatus (Atlantic coast).				
	White sea bass	Cynoscion nobilis (Pacific coast).				
	Gafftopsail	Bagre marina.				
Sea gar	Needlefish, billfish, houndfish	Tylosurus species.				
Sea robin	American shad	Prionotus species. Alosa sapidissima.				
Sharks		Carcharodon species: Mustelus species;				
Charles		Carcharhinus species; Sphyrna spe- cies.				
Sheepshead	J	Archosargus probatocephalus (Atlantic coast).				
Sildepsilead	Drum, fresh water					
Ollman Brach	Redfish, flat head	Pimeloinetopon pulcher (Pacific coast).				
Silver perch	Sand perch Spearing	Bairdiella chrysura. Menidia species.				
Skates	Sjæaring.	Raja species.				
Skipper	Billfish	Scomberesox saurus.				
	[Osmerus mordax (Atlantic coast).				
Smelts	K	Argentinidae species (Pacific coast).				
a	Eulachon	Thaleichthys pacificus.				
Snapper:	0	Tudianus missus				
Mangrove	Gray snapper	Lutianus griseus. Lutianus Blackfordii.				
Red Snook	Robalo, sergeantfish	Centropomus undecimalis.				
Spadefish	Porgy (N. C.)	Chatodipterus faber.				
Spanish mackerel	1 orgy (14. 0.)	Scomberomorus maculatus.				
Splittail.		Pogonichthys macrolepidotus.				
Spot	Lafayette, goody	Leiostomus xanthurus.				
Squawfish Squeteague:	Sacramento pike	Ptychochcilus grandis.				
Gray	Gray trout, weakfish, trout	Cynoscion regalis. Cynoscion nebulosus.				
Spotted White	Spotted weakfish, spotted trout Sand trout	Cynoscion arcmarius.				
Squirrelfish		Diplectrum formosum.				
Squirrel hake	See hake.	supreen an yer man				
Steelhead trout		Salmo gairdneri.				
Striped bass	Rockfish, rock	Roccus lineatus.				
Sturgeon		Acipenser species.				
Sturgeon, shovelnose	73 - 1 11 - 4	Scaphirhymhus platorynchus.				
Sucker	Fresh-water mullet					
Sunfish	Bream, perch	I) Centrarchidae species.				
Surffishes	Perch	Fmbiotocidae species.				
Swellfish	Putfer, swell toad, balloonfish, globe- fish.	Spheroides maculatus.				
Swordfish		Xiphias gladius.				
		Calumus brachysomus.				
Tautog.	Blackfish, oysterfish Elops	Tautoga onitis. Elops saurus.				
Thimble-eved mackerel	Elops. Bullseye	Scomber colias				
Tilefish	Dunseye	Lopholatilus chain #leonfice ps.				
		(Microgadus tomcod (Atlantic coast).				
		Microgadus proximus (Pacific coast).				
	Saa ahuba	Lobotes surnia mensis.				
Tullibee. Tuna and tunalike fishes:						
Alboonto	Longfin tung	Germo alalunga.				
Discen	fTuna, leaping tuna (Pacific coast) "Horse mackerel" (Atlantic coast)	Thunnus saliens.				
Bluenn	("Horse mackerel" (Atlantic coast)	Thunnus secundodorsalis.				
Bonito	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	(Sarda sarda (Atlantic coast).				
Shiphah	Striped tuna	Futhunnus nelauns				
Yellowfin		Neothunnus macroplerus.				
1 (110 % //	(Greenland halibut	Reinhardling hippoglossoldes (on New				
Turbot		Fngland)				
	American turbot	Balistes carolinensis (off Florida).				
White bass Whitebait Whitefish:	White lake bass Small fry of any fish.					
		(Coregonus clupeifor mis (Great Lakes).				
Common		Caulolatilus princeps (Pacific coast).				
Monominoo		Prosonium auadrilaterale				
White perch	Silver hake	Morone americana (Atlantic coast).				
Whiting.	Silver hake	Aparbichas lupus				
Vellow perch	·	Perco flarescens.				
Yellow pike	Wall-eyed pike, pike perch, dore	Stizostedion ritreum.				
Xallomtoil		(Ocyurus chrusurus (Atlantic coast).				
1 ellowtan	,- 	(Seriola darsalis (Pacific coast)				

$\mathbf{276}$

U. S. BUREAU OF FISHERIES

Common and scientific names of the commercial fishery products caught in the United States and Alaska—Continued

Common uame as shown in Bureau reports	Other common names	Scientific names
Crabs.		C. 11/2
Hard	Hard-shell crab, blue crab	Callinectes sapidus. Cancer magister (Pacific coast).
	Rock crab, hard crab	Cancer irroratus (Atlantic coast). Callinectes sapidus. Paralithodes camtschatica (Pacific
King or horseshoe	·	coast). Limulus (Atlantic coast).
Stone Crawfish:		Menippi mercenaria.
Fresh-water	Crayfish	Cambarus species (Atlantic coast).
Sea.	Rock lobster, crayfish	(Panulirus argus (Atlantic coast).
Lobsters:	a.	
Common	(See see crowfish)	Homarus americanus (Atlantic coast).
spiny	(See sea Gawlish.)	Peneus setiferus.
		Peneus brasiliensis (Atlantic and Gulf coasts).
Shrimp		Pandalus species (Pacific coast). Pandalopsis species (Pacific coast). Crangon species (Pacific coast).
OI.		Halotis species.
Clams: Cockle		Cardium corbis (Pacific coast).
	Butter	Saridomus nuttall.
1141(1	little neck.	Venus mercenaria (Atlantic coast).
		Tivela stuttorum (Pacific coast). (Ensis species (Atlantic coast).
	~	Siliqua patula (Pacific coast).
	Soft shell clam, sand clam, nannynose, maninose.	Mya arenaria.
Cockles	Skimmer Moonshell	Martra solidissimo. Natica heros (Atlantic coast).
Conchs		Strombus species.
	Pompano shells	T DUSYCOII SDECIES.
Mussels:		Construction and a construction of
Sea		[Mytilus californianus (Pacific coast). [Mytilus edulis. [Ouadrula spacies]
Fresh water		Quadrula species. Lampsilis species. Unio species.
Octopus		Symphynota species. Octopus punctatus (Pacific coast).
Oysters:		La chera e referire en and structure part l'article de la contra
Eastern	Olympia	Ostrea virginica. Ostrea lurida (Pacific coast).
Japanese (intro- duced).	Pacific	Ostrea gigas.
Periwinkles		Littorina species.
		(Pecten irradians (Atlantic coast).
		Trecten dentisuccutus (racine cosse).
		(Loligo opalescens (Pacific coast).
Sea urchins		Loligo pealei (Atlantic coast). Echinoidea.
Turtles:	Diamond-back terrapin	
Loggerhead		Thalassochelys caretta.
	Hard shell, alligator turtle	(Chelydra serpentina.
		I MILLEI DEILLI US LUCEILIILU.
Frogs		Rana species.
Kelp		Macrocystis species; Nereocy'stis species; Pelagophycus species; Alaria
Sponges:		species.
Glove		Spongia graminea (Hyatt) Euspongia officianalis (L.).
Grass		Hippospongia equina cerebriformis.
Sheepswool Yellow		Hippospongia canaliculata gossypina. Hippospongia equina elastica.
T	Sea cucumber	Cucumaris frondosa; Thyone briareus.